

Published by A. Domke, R. Großklaus, B. Niemann, H. Przyrembel, K. Richter, E. Schmidt, A. Weißenborn, B. Wörner, R. Ziegenhagen

Use of Minerals in Foods

Toxicological and nutritional-physiological aspects

Part II

Imprint

BfR Wissenschaft

A. Domke, R. Großklaus, B. Niemann, H. Przyrembel, K. Richter, E. Schmidt, A. Weißenborn, B. Wörner, R. Ziegenhagen

Use of Minerals in Foods – Toxicological and nutritional-physiological aspects

Federal Institute for Risk Assessment Press and Public Relations Office Thielallee 88-92 D-14195 Berlin

Berlin 2005 (BfR-Wissenschaft 01/2006) 308 pages, 3 figures, 42 tables € 15

Printed by: Contents and binding BfR-Hausdruckerei Dahlem

ISSN 1614-3795 ISBN 3-938163-11-9

Contents

1	Preface		11
2	Glossary	and Abbreviations	13
3	Introducti	on	15
	3.1	Description of the problem	15
	3.2	Principles for the risk assessment of vitamins and minerals including trace elements	16
	3.3	Method to derive maximum levels for individual products	17
	3.3.1	Structure of the report	17
	3.3.2	Principles to derive maximum levels for vitamins and minerals in food supplements and fortified foods	18
	3.3.2.1	Theoretical foundations	18
	3.3.2.1.1	Derivation of tolerable vitamin and mineral levels for additional intake through food supplements and fortified foods	19
	3.3.2.1.2	food supplements or the total intake level for via fortified foods	19
	3.3.2.1.3	(TL_{FS})	20
	3.3.2.1.4	Derivation of maximum levels for individual fortified foods ($I L_{FF}$)	20
	3.3.2.2	Tobular everyiew of the reculte	21
	3.4	Tabular overview of the results	21
	3.5	References	25
4	Risk Asse	essment of Sodium	27
	4.1	Summary	27
	4.2	Nutrient description	28
	4.2.1	Characterisation and identification	28
	4.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	28
	4.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	31
	4.3	Risk characterisation	33
	4.3.1	Hazard characterisation (LOAEL, NOAEL)	33
	4.3.2	Risks which can be linked in the long-term to high sodium or	
	4004	salt intakes	34
	4.3.2.1	Cardiovascular risk factors and mortality	34
	4.3.2.2	Carcinoma risk Nonbrolithionia risk	30
	4.3.2.3	Ostooporosis risk	30
	4.3.2.4	Risk of kidney damage	36
	4326	Burden on water status	36
	433	Deficiency possible risk groups	37
	4331	Deficiency	37
	434	Possible risk groups for deficiency	37
	4.3.5	Relative excess, possible risk groups	38
	4.3.5.1	Relative excess and pathological sodium regulation	38
	4.3.6	Possible risk groups in conjunction with increasing	
		supplementation with sodium/salt	39
	4.4	supplementation with sodium/salt Tolerable upper intake level for sodium	39 39

	4.4.1.1 4.4.2 4.4.2.1 4.5	Possible management options Derivation of a maximum level for sodium in fortified foods Possible management options References	41 42 42 47
5	Risk Ass	sessment of Chloride	53
	5.1	Summary	53
	5.2	Nutrient description	53
	521	Characterisation and identification	53
	522	Metabolism function requirements	54
	5.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	55
	5.3	Risk characterisation	56
	5.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	56
	5.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	57
	5.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	57
	5.4	Tolerable upper intake level for chloride	58
	5.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for chloride in food supplements and fortified foods	58
	5.5	Gaps in knowledge	59
	5.6	References	59
6	Risk Ass	resement of Potassium	61
Ŭ			01
	6.1	Summary	61
	6.2	Nutrient description	61
	6.2.1	Characterisation and identification	61
	0.2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements	62
	0.2.3 6 2	Piek characterication	60
	0.3 6.3.1	HISK Characterisation (NOAEL LOAEL)	60
	632	Deficiency possible risk groups	71
	6321	Deficiency	71
	633	Possible risk groups	72
	6.3.4	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	72
	6.3.4.1	Excessive intake	72
	6.3.5	Possible risk groups	73
	6.4	Tolerable upper intake level for potassium	74
	6.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level (TL _{NEM}) for potassium in food	
		supplements	75
	6.4.1.1	Possible management options	75
	6.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level (TL_{FS}) for potassium in fortified	
		foods	76
	6.5	Gaps in knowledge	78
	6.6	References	78
7	Risk Ass	essment of Calcium	89
	7.1	Summary	89
	7.2	Nutrient description	89
	7.2.1	Characterisation and identification	89
	7.2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements	90
	7.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	93
	7.3	Risk characterisation	95

	7.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	95
	7.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	99
	7.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	100
	7.4	Tolerable upper intake level for calcium	101
	741	Derivation of a maximum level for calcium in food supplements	102
	7411	Possible management options	102
	742	Derivation of a maximum level for calcium in fortified foods	102
	7421	Possible management options	100
	7.4.2.1	Gans in knowledge	100
	7.5	Bafaranaaa	104
•			105
8	RISK ASSe	ssment of Phosphorus	109
	0.1	Summary	109
	8.2	Nutrient description	109
	8.2.1	Characterisation and identification	109
	8.2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements	110
	8.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	111
	8.3	Risk characterisation	114
	8.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	114
	8.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	114
	8.3.2.1	Deficiency	114
	8.3.3	Excessive intake, potential risk groups	115
	8.4	Tolerable upper intake level for phosphorus	116
	8.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for phosphorus in food	
		supplements	117
	8.4.1.1	Possible management options	117
	8.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level for phosphorus in fortified foods	117
	8.4.2.1	Possible management options	117
	8.5	References	118
9	Risk Asse	ssment of Magnesium	121
	9.1	Summary	121
	9.2	Nutrient description	121
	921	Characterisation and identification	121
	922	Metabolism function requirements	122
	9.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	124
	9.3	Risk characterisation	127
	931	Hazard characterisation (NOAFL_LOAFL)	127
	932	Deficiency possible risk groups	128
	9321	Deficiency	128
	933	Possible risk groups for deficiency	130
	9.3.4	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	130
	94	Tolerable upper intake level for magnesium	131
	0.4 0.4 1	Derivation of a maximum level for magnesium in food	101
	0.4.1	supplements	131
	9411	Possible management options	131
	942	Derivation of a maximum level (TL) for magnesium in fortified	101
	5. n.E	foods	134
	9.4.21	Possible management options	134
	95	Gans in knowledge	136
	9.5 0.6	Deferences	100
	9.0	neieieiiees	130

5

10	Risk Asse	essment of Iron	145
	10.1	Summary	145
	10.2	Nutrient description	145
	10.2.1	Characterisation and identification	145
	10.2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements	148
	10.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	157
	10.3	Risk characterisation	159
	10.3.1	Hazard characterisation (LOAEL, NOAEL)	159
	10.3.2	Iron overload and risks linked to high intakes and higher iron	
		stores	160
	10.3.2.1	Other adverse effects	166
	10.3.3	Deficiency, possible risk groups	166
	10.3.3.1	Deficiency	166
	10.3.4	Possible risk groups for deficiency	167
	10.3.5	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	169
	10.3.5.1	Excessive intake	169
	10.3.6	Possible risk groups in conjunction with growing iron	400
		supplementation	169
	10.4	Tolerable upper intake level for iron	169
	10.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for iron in food supplements	171
	10.4.1.1	Possible management options	172
	10.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level for food in fortified foods	1/2
	10.4.2.1	Possible management options	1/2
	10.5	References	1/3
11	Risk Asse	essment of lodine	189
	11.1	Summary	189
	11.2	Nutrient description	189
	11.2.1	Characterisation and identification	189
	11.2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements	190
	11.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	194
	11.3	Risk characterisation	198
	11.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	198
	11.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	199
	11.3.2.1	Deficiency	199
	11.3.3	Possible risk groups for insufficient intake	201
	11.3.4	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	201
	11.3.4.1	Excessive intake	201
	11.3.3	Possible lisk groups Telerable upper inteke level for jedine	200
	11.4	Derivation of a maximum level for iodine in food augulamente	207
	11.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for fourie in food supplements	210
	11.4.1.1	Possible management options	210
	11.4.2	Possible management ontions	210
	11.7.2.1	Gane in knowledge	211
	11.5	References	212
12	Riek Ace	essment of Fluoride	9 97
. 2	10.1		
	12.1	Summary Nutriant description	221
	12.2 12.2 1	Characterisation and identification	221 227
	16.6.1		<u> </u>

	12.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	228
	12.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	230
	12.3	Risk characterisation	232
	12.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	232
	12.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	233
	12.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	233
	12.4	Tolerable upper intake level for fluoride	234
	12.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for fluoride in food supplements	235
	12.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level for fluoride in fortified foods	235
	12.5	References	230
13	RISK ASSE	ssment of Zinc	239
	13.1	Summary	239
	13.2	Nutrient description	239
	13.2.1	Characterisation and identification	239
	13.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	240
	13.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	240
	13.3	Risk characterisation	241
	13.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	241
	13.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	242
	13.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	242
	13.4	Tolerable upper intake level for zinc	242
	13.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for zinc in food supplements and	243
	13/11	Possible management ontions	240
	13.4.1.1	Food supplements	243
	134112	Fortified foods	240
	13.5	References	244
14	Risk Asse	ssment of Selenium	247
	14.1	Summarv	247
	14.2	Nutrient description	247
	14 2 1	Characterisation and identification	247
	14.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	248
	14.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	252
	14.3	Risk assessment	255
	14.3.1	Hazard assessment (NOAEL LOAEL)	255
	14.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	256
	14.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	257
	14.4	Tolerable upper intake level for selenium	257
	14.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for selenium in food	
		supplements	258
	14.4.1.1	Possible management options	258
	14.4.1.2	Derivation of a maximum level for selenium in fortified foods	259
	14.5	Gaps in knowledge	259
	14.6	References	259
15	Risk Asse	ssment of Copper	265
	15.1	Summary	265
	15.2	Nutrient description	265
	15.2.1	Characterisation and identification	265

	15.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	266
	15.2.5 15.2	Pick characterisation	207
	15.3	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL LOAEL)	209
	15.3.2	Deficiency possible risk groups	209
	15.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	270
	15.3.3.1	Excessive intake	270
	15.3.4	Possible risk groups for excessive intake	271
	15.4	Tolerable upper intake level for copper	271
	15.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for copper in food supplements	272
	15.4.1.1	Possible management options	272
	15.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level for copper in fortified foods	273
	15.5	References	273
16	Risk Asse	essment of Manganese	277
	16.1	Summary	277
	16.2	Nutrient description	277
	16.2.1	Characterisation and identification	277
	16.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	277
	16.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	278
	16.3	Risk characterisation	279
	10.3.1		279
	10.3.1.1	Deliciency Deficiency, possible risk groups	219
	16.3.2 16.4	Tolerable upper intake level for manganese	200
	16.4 1	Derivation of a maximum level for manganese in food	200
	10.4.1	supplements and fortified foods	281
	16.5	Gaps in knowledge	281
	16.6	References	281
17	Risk Asse	essment of Chromium	285
	17.1	Summary	285
	17.2	Nutrient description	285
	17.2.1	Characterisation and identification	285
	17.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	286
	17.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	287
	17.3	Risk characterisation	287
	17.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	287
	17.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	288
	17.3.2.1	Deticiency Descible risk groups for insufficient distancintoko	288
	17.3.3	Televelle upper intelse level for ehremium	200
	17.4	Derivation of a maximum lovel for trivalent ehromium (not	200
	17.4.1	including chromium nicolinate) in food supplements	289
	17.4.2	Derivation of a maximum level for trivalent chromium (not	200
		including chromium picolinate) in fortified foods	289
	17.4.2.1	Chromium picolinate	289
	17.5	Gaps in knowledge	290
	17.6	References	290

18	Risk Asse	ssment of Molybdenum	295
	18.1	Summary	295
	18.2	Nutrient description	295
	18.2.1	Characterisation and identification	295
	18.2.2	Metabolism, functions, requirements	296
	18.2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)	296
	18.3	Risk characterisation	297
	18.3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)	297
	18.3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups	298
	18.3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups	298
	18.4	Tolerable upper intake level for molybdenum	298
	18.4.1	Derivation of a maximum level for molybdenum in food	
		supplements and fortified foods	299
	18.4.1.1	Possible management options	299
	18.4.1.1.1	Food supplements	299
	18.4.1.1.2	Fortified foods	300
	18.5	References	300
19	List of Fig	ures	303

20 List of Tables

1 Preface

BfR (previously BgVV) has been involved since 2000 in the risk assessment of vitamins and minerals, including trace elements, in foods. External experts were also invited to participate in the drawing up of this two-volume report now available in the series "BfR-Wissenschaft". The aim was to obtain as solid a consensus as possible on scientific risk assessment. Technical experts from the German Nutrition Society (DGE), the Senate Commission on Food Safety (SKLM), the German Research Foundation (DFG), the Federal Institute for Medicinal Products and Medical Devices (BfArM), the Federal Research Centre for Nutrition and Food (BFEL), the Robert Koch Institute (RKI), the German Institute of Human Nutrition (DIfE) and the Research Institute of Child Nutrition (FKE) in Dortmund as well as individual experts took part. Part II of the report examines the "Use of Minerals in Foods – Toxicological and Nutritional-Physiological Aspects". Part I is also published in the series "BfR-Wissenschaft" as edition 04/2005 and is entitled "Use of Vitamins in Foods – Toxicological and Nutritional-Physiological Aspects".

The report is intended as a basis for discussion and a decision-making for risk managers in Germany and the European Union when setting maximum levels for nutrients in food supplements and fortified foods. The setting of maximum levels was announced in Articles 5 and 13 of "Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements". The proposal for a "Regulation on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods" (COM (2003) 671 of 10 November 2003 in conjunction with Article 16 of that Regulation) also envisages the setting of maximum levels for vitamins and minerals by the European Commission with the support of the Standing Committee on the Food Chain and Animal Health.

When setting maximum levels of this kind, consideration must be given both to the likely safe daily intakes of a vitamin and mineral (so-called tolerable upper intake levels) and to the uptake of these nutrients from common foods by the population. At the same time, the recommended daily intakes for a nutrient should be taken into account when setting a maximum level in a food. Whereas tolerable upper intake levels have been derived or defined by various scientific bodies, this report endeavours to identify ways of calculating maximum levels of vitamins and minerals in a single food from tolerable upper intake levels, daily intake and recommended daily intake.

Such "combined" maximum levels should allow supplementation levels sufficient for correcting nutrient deficits in population groups without exceeding the tolerable daily intake levels (to a major degree). Depending on the desired level of protection, various options for setting maximum levels are outlined in this two-volume report and the respective advantages and disadvantages are discussed. This does not constitute in any way a pre-emption of a political decision in favour of one of the identified options. This decision is to be taken on the Community level in Europe.

us Jen,

Professor Dr. Dr. Andreas Hensel President of BfR

2 Glossary and Abbreviations

1051			
ACE beverages	Beverages fortified with provitamin A and the vitamins C and E		
ADI	Acceptable Daily Intake		
AFSSA	French Agency for Food Safety, Expert Committee on Human Nutrition		
AIBC Study	Alpha-Tocopherol, IS-Carotene Cancer Prevention Trial		
BTARM	Federal Institute for Medicinal Products and Medical Devices		
BfR	Federal Institute for Risk Assessment		
BGA	Federal Health Office		
BgVV	Federal Institute for Health Protection of Consumers and Veterinary Medicine		
CARET Study	ß-Carotene Cancer and Retinol Efficiency Trial		
CAS Number	Chemical Abstracts Service. System which allocates a number to a chemical substance (= CAS Number)		
D-A-CH	Deutsche, Österreichische und Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährung:		
	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung e.V. (DGE), Österreichische		
	Gesellschaft für Ernährung (OGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für		
	Ernährungsforschung (SGE) and Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung		
	(SVE) (German, Austrian and Swiss nutrition societies)		
DGE	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung e.V. (German Nutrition Society)		
DiätVO - Verordnung über	Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes		
diatetische Lebensmittel			
	Dietary Intake by Normal Food (upper percentile)		
DONALD Study	Dortmund Nutritional and Anthropometric Longitudinally Designed Study		
EAR	Estimated average requirement		
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority		
EPIC Study	European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition-Study		
Estimated values	Values for nutrients for which human requirements cannot yet be determined		
	with the desired accuracy. The estimated values do, however, provide good		
	pointers for adequate and safe intake (D-A-CH, 2000).		
Ell	Reference values		
EU	European Union		
	Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals		
FDA			
	Fortilied 1000S		
FNB			
	Food Supplements		
FSA Guidanaa Laval	Levels that would not be expected to be appealed with adverse effects but		
Guidance Level	Levels that would not be expected to be associated with adverse effects but		
	life-long intake and where it was not possible to establish Safe Upper Levels		
	Guidance levels should not be used as Safe Upper Levels		
	(Food Standards Agency, Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals,		
	Report of the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. London. 2003)		
Guidance values	Orientation aid for nutrient levels if there is a need, on health grounds, for		
	intake to be controlled within specific ranges but not within strict limit values		
	(D-A-CH, 2000)		
	Reference values		
IOM	Institute of Medicine of the National Academy of Science (NAS)		
JECFA	Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives		
LMBG	Food and Other Commodities Act		
LOAEL	Lowest observed adverse effect level; lowest intake (or experimental dose) of		
	a nutrient at which an adverse effect has been identified		
	(FNB: Dietary Reference Intakes. Applications in Dietary Assessment. Food		
	and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic Press,		
MEE	vvasnington D.C., 2000)		
	i is a second supplement of the second supp		
MDDD Teet			
	Modified Polotive Deep Deeperson Test		
MAC	Modified Relative Dose Response Test		
NAS	Modified Relative Dose Response Test National Academy of Science (USA)		

Continuation Glossary and Abbreviations

ΝΟΔΕΙ	No observed adverse effect level: the highest intake (or experimental dose) of				
NOALE	a nutrient at which no adverse effects have been observed in the individuals				
	etudied				
	(FNR: Dietary Reference Intakes, Applications in Dietary Assessment, Food				
	and Nutrition Board Institute of Medicine, National Academic Press				
	$W_{ashington} D C_{2000}$				
NECS	National Food Consumption Study				
NFC3	Over the counter products				
OIC products	Over-the-counter products				
Percentile	A specific value in a set of ordered data below which a specific percentage of				
	the data fall. For instance, the 10 percentile is the value which 10% of the data				
	fall below and 90% of the data fall above.				
PHS	Physician's Health Study				
PRI	Population Reference Intakes of SCF				
RDA	Recommended dietary allowances				
Recommendations	Amounts of nutrients derived from levels of average requirements and				
	increased by the two-fold standard deviation. The intake of these amounts				
	covers requirements in almost 98% of all individuals in a population and				
	protects against damage to health (D-A-CH 2000)				
	Reference values				
Beference values	Levels for nutrients which are assumed to protect almost all persons in the				
nelelelice values	respective population group from food related damage to health and which				
	ansure they can function fully. Furthermore, they are intended to build up a				
	ensure they can function fully. Furthermore, they are intended to build up a				
	certain body reserve which is inmediately available for sudden increases in				
	requirements without any impairment to nearth (D-A-CH, 2000). A distinction				
	Is made between:				
	> Recommendations				
	Estimated values				
	Guidance values				
Safe Upper Level (SUL)	Represents an intake that can be consumed daily over lifetime without				
	significant risk to health.				
	(Food Standards Agency. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals.				
	Report of the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. London, 2003)				
SCF	Scientific Committee on Food				
TDI	Tolerable daily intake				
TL	Tolerable level in a single dietary supplement or in an individual fortified food				
	product;				
	Maximum level for individual food supplements or individual fortified foods				
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	The maximum level of total chronic daily intake of a nutrient (from all				
(UL)	sources) judged to be unlikely to pose a risk of adverse health effects to				
()	humans				
	(Scientific Committee on Food: Guidelines of the Scientific Committee on				
	Food for the development of tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins				
	and minerals (adopted on 19 October 2000) SCE/CS/NI IT/I IPDI EV/11				
	Final 28 November 2000)				
	The highest average daily putriant intake level likely to peep no risk of				
	The highest average using huthent individuals in the general negation of adverage health effects to almost all individuals in the general negation.				
	A sintake in an a set of a most an individuals in the general population.				
	As intake increases above the UL, the potential risk of adverse effects				
	increases.				
	(FNB: Dietary Reference intakes. Applications in Dietary assessment.				
	Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic				
	Press, Washington D.C., 2000)				
UF	Uncertainty factor				
Upper Intake Level (UL)	The highest level of daily nutrient intake that is likely to pose no risk of				
	adverse health effects to almost all individuals in the general population.				
	(Nordic Council: Addition of vitamins and minerals. A discussion paper on				
	health risks related to food and food supplements. Copenhagen 2001,				
	TemaNord 2001: 519)				
VERA	Nutrition survey and risk factor analysis				
ViteminV Vererdnung über					
vitaminv - verorunung uber	Ordinance on Vitaminised Foods				

3 Introduction

3.1 Description of the problem

The market of food supplements and fortified foods (conventional foods with added vitamins and/or minerals) is diverse and growing. It is, therefore, important to lay down uniform provisions and set maximum levels for these products to protect consumers from possible adverse health effects but also from misleading advertising. Directive 2002/46/EC adopted by the European Parliament in June 2002 is a first step towards the uniform regulation of food supplements in Europe. Firstly, the Directive contains a positive list of all substances that can be added to food supplements in the Member States of the European Union. The next step, which is planned, is to set maximum levels – referred to the daily dose recommended by the manufacturer.

The "Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the addition of vitamins, minerals and certain other substances to food", which was submitted in November 2003 by the European Commission, aims to bring about the standardisation of provisions concerning the addition of vitamins and minerals to conventional foods (CEC, 2003). This proposal also envisages setting maximum levels for vitamins and minerals.

Both documents, Directive 2002/46/EC and the Proposal for a Regulation, call for other sources of vitamin and mineral intakes to be taken into account when setting maximum levels.

In this context, BfR has prepared this report on the toxicological and nutritional aspects of the use of vitamins and minerals in foods. In contrast to the work done by the European Scientific Committee on Food (SCF), the American Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) and the British Expert Committee on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM), this was not to constitute another attempt to derive tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins and minerals. Instead, the goal was to derive proposals for maximum levels of vitamins and trace elements in individual food supplements and for the nutrient fortification of individual conventional foods bearing in mind the assessments undertaken by scientific bodies, other relevant study findings and the data available for Germany on nutrient intake and supply situation.

This report only addresses the addition of vitamins and minerals to conventional foods including food supplements whereas foods for special dietary purposes (e.g. complete/incomplete foods for special medical purposes) and medicinal products are explicitly excluded. Furthermore, the proposed maximum levels mainly refer to adults, perhaps additionally to children and adolescents, but not to young children or infants as they are already taken into account in the Ordinance on foods for special dietary uses.

In January 2002 a report was already published which looked at the addition of minerals ("Toxicological and Nutritional-Physiological Aspects of the Use of Minerals and Vitamins in Foods. Part I: Minerals and Trace Elements") (BgVV, 2002). In the meantime tolerable upper intake levels for several substances (calcium, zinc, copper, chromium, iodine) have been derived and published by the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF). This report updates the publication from 2002. Given its size, this report was broken down into two documents. Both are published in the series BfR-Wissenschaft. Part I is called "Use of Vitamins in Foods – Toxicological and Nutritional-Physiological Aspects" (BfR-Wissenschaft 04/2005). Part II bears the number 05/2005 in the BfR-Wissenschaft series and is entitled "Use of Minerals in Foods – Toxicological and Nutritional-Physiological Aspects". Both publications are available subject to a charge from the BfR Press and Public Relations Office.

3.2 Principles for the risk assessment of vitamins and minerals including trace eements

The setting of tolerable upper levels for the daily intake of vitamins and minerals calls for comprehensive risk assessment based on generally recognised scientific data taking into account nutritional-physiological requirements.

The risk assessment of vitamins and minerals varies greatly from that of chemical residues or contaminants in foods. The special feature of essential nutrients, like minerals and vitamins, is that besides the risks related to high intakes there are also risks of inadequate supply or deficiency. In this context, the different sensitivities of individual consumer groups have to be taken into account as well (Dybing *et al.*, 2002; Grossklaus, 2002).

In the case of the classical toxicological procedure to set safe intakes or upper levels, the adverse effects identified are first placed in relationship to the dose (hazard characterisation). Based on the toxicological parameters like, for instance, NOAEL (No Observed Adverse Effect Level) and LOAEL (Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level), tolerable upper intake levels (UL) are derived by the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) or the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) or other bodies using uncertainty factors (UF). SCF defines the UL as the maximum level of total chronic daily intake of a nutrient (from all sources) judged to be unlikely to pose a risk of adverse health effects to humans (SCF, 2000).





using the example of a nutrient with a large margin between LOAEL/NOAEL and RDA (...) or a small margin between LOAEL/NOAE

Moreover, when determining the tolerable upper intake level/upper safe intake level of vitamins and minerals, it should be borne in mind that the area between the risk of insufficient dietary intake or deficiency and the risk of overdose or occurrence of toxic side effects may vary considerably for different nutrients. This is shown in Figure 1. The graph depicts the relative risk of the occurrence of deficiency or the occurrence of adverse side effects depending on the intake level of a nutrient.

The recommended dietary allowance for a nutrient (RDA or PRI, see Glossary) indicates the amount of a substance for which the probability of deficiency in a population group is not more than 2.5%. Higher nutrient intake than the RDA/PRI may, depending on the nutrient, lead quickly (see Fig. 1 LOAEL') or may lead with a larger margin of safety to adverse side effects (see Fig. 1, LOAEL). The UL is the intake level at which chronic daily intake, with a high degree of probability, will not lead to adverse side effects. The exceeding of this dose goes hand in hand with a higher probability of the occurrence of adverse side effects. In general, the margin between the RDA and UL is large (see Fig. 1 RDA ? UL). However, there are nutrients like vitamin A, for which the margin between the RDA and the defined UL is small (see Fig. 1, RDA ? UL'). The use of these nutrients in food supplements or fortified foods is, therefore, linked to a higher risk of adverse side effects than in the case, for instance, for nicotinamide where there is a large margin between the RDA and UL.

Regarding hazard characterisation, there are *considerable gaps in knowledge* about some nutrients. Although animal studies are available for the derivation of NOAEL and/or LOAEL, their transferability to man is unsure and very few studies in human beings are available. In some cases there are major differences between the individual bioavailability of nutrients and often a toxicological assessment is only possible of the amounts taken in via supplements and not of total daily intake (Hages *et al.*, 1999). Moreover, there may be interactions amongst various nutrients or with other food components that have to be taken into account. Furthermore, consideration must also be given to differences in gender and age as well as special physiological conditions and specificities in dietary habits (Dybing *et al.*, 2002).

Because of these differences in quantitative risk assessment, indications can only be given on a case by case basis whether and, if so, to what extent measures are required or whether they are necessary in line with the principle of hazard avoidance or the precautionary principle and whether they are imperative or not absolutely imperative.

3.3 Method to derive maximum levels for individual products

3.3.1 Structure of the report

The assessment of individual vitamins and minerals (Chapters 4-17 (Part I) and Chapters 4-18 (Part II)) was undertaken using the following structure (Figure 2). The individual chapters are based on principles of risk analysis and are tailored to deriving maximum levels in individual products (food supplements/fortified foods) (CAC, 2003).

Figure 2: Structure of risk	assessment for the	derivation of maxi	mum levels in ir	dividual foods
i iguio Li Oli uolui o Ol liok		activation of maxi		

1	Summary
2	Nutrient description
2.1	Characterisation and identification
2.2	Metabolism, function, requirements
2.3	Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status
3:	Risk characterisation
3.1	Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)
3.2	Deficiency, possible risk groups
3.3	Excessive intake, possible risk groups
4	Tolerable upper intake level
4.1	Derivation of maximum levels in food supplements
4.2	Derivation of maximum levels in fortified foods
5	Gaps in knowledge (optional)
6	References

Based on the supply status, nutrients can be divided into four categories following the example of AFSSA (Agence Française de Sécurité Sanitaire des Aliments) (Table 1) (AFSSA, 2002).

Table	1: Supply	categories	taking into	account intake	and/or supply status
-------	-----------	------------	-------------	----------------	----------------------

Supply category	Criteria
1	Risk of a clinically manifest deficiency or a depletion of body stores in specific age groups
	with specific physiological conditions, specific eating habits, in specific regions
2	Uncertainty about the risk of a clinically manifest deficiency or a depletion of body stores
	because of the lack of or the questionable validity of a biomarker, inadequate food tables,
	lack of epidemiological studies
3	No indication of inadequate nutrient intake or there is nutrient intake in the range of
	recommended intake
4	Indication of nutrient intake above recommended intake

modified in accordance with AFSSA, 2002

With regard to the risk that nutrients can cause adverse effects, they can, following the classification of the Nordic Council (2001), be roughly divided into three categories depending on how large the margin is between recommended/observed intakes and the defined UL (Table 2). However, in individual cases (e.g. manganese, beta-carotene; see Table 3) the criteria used to define risk categories could not be applied.

Table 2:	Various	dearees of	probability	/ that a	nutrient	leads to	adverse	side effects

Risk category	Criterion
High risk	Nutrients for which the margin between the RDA (or measured intake) and UL is low
-	(factor <5)
Moderate risk	Nutrients for which the UL is 5 to 100 times higher than the RDA (or measured intake)
Low risk	Nutrients for which a UL cannot be defined because up to now no adverse side effects have
	been identified despite intake 100 times higher than the RDA

3.3.2 Principles to derive maximum levels for vitamins and minerals in food supplements and fortified foods

Whereas SCF and other scientific bodies have defined a Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL) for the daily intake of a nutrient from all food sources, BfR has derived a daily maximum level (TL) of a vitamin or mineral in individual products.

3.3.2.1 Theoretical foundations

In Part I "Minerals and Trace Elements", which has already been published on the Internet, we proposed a procedure for the derivation of daily maximum levels for individual products which is presented once again here in detail (BgVV, 2002).

This sequential procedure and the separate derivation of daily maximum levels for food supplements and fortified foods aims to take account of multiple exposure which may result from the daily parallel consumption of both product categories (food supplements, fortified foods) and also of the parallel daily consumption of several products within a category (e.g. consumption of several food supplements per day). At the same time, this procedure aims to facilitate the flexible handling of multiple exposure and to reflect the specificity's of food supplements and fortified foods. Differences between the two categories result from the fact that food supplements contain nutrients in dosed form (e.g. capsules or tablets) and must carry information about recommended daily intake along with a warning not to exceed the stipulated daily dose. In contrast, the consumption of fortified foods is not based on the amount of vitamins and minerals contained therein but is mainly determined by factors like hunger, thirst, appetite and availability. In contrast to the situation with food supplements, consumption recommendations are not usual or could not be complied with. In addition,

appropriate consideration must be given to the fact that vitamins and/or minerals may be added to a wide range of processed foods.

3.3.2.1.1 Derivation of tolerable vitamin and mineral levels for additional intake through food supplements and fortified foods

The basic assumption is that the tolerable upper intake level of a vitamin or mineral (UL), derived by the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) - that normally comprises intakes from all sources - is already used up to a certain degree through the normal consumption of solid and liquid foods. The resulting difference to the UL represents the respective residual amount (R) of vitamin and/or mineral intake which may be taken in altogether from all other intake sources if the UL is not to be exceeded. It, therefore, constitutes the amount available for additional intake from food supplements and fortified foods. In line with a precautionary approach, for the calculation of the residual amount (R) the highest percentile available from corresponding studies is used as the value for Dietary Intake by Normal Food (DINF). As a rule, these are data on the 95 or 97.5 percentile. This leads to the following formula:

Formula 1 → R = UL – DINF

UL	=	Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF)
		usually referring to the daily total intake
DINF	=	Dietary Intake by Normal Food
		(upper percentile)
R	=	Residual or maximum amount for safe addition
		to foods including dietary supplements

3.3.2.1.2 Derivation of the total tolerable intake of a vitamin or mineral via food supplements or the total intake level for via fortified foods

The residual amount R calculated according to formula 1 constitutes the sum of the total tolerable intake of a vitamin or mineral from food supplements and fortified foods. The following applies:

Formula 2 🗲

Residual amount (R) = total tolerable intake via food supplements + total tolerable intake via fortified foods or total tolerable intake via food supplements + total tolerable intake via fortified foods = UL – DINF

The percentage of this residual amount allocated to food supplements or fortified foods for additional intake is freely selectable. It may be between 0 and 100% whereby, however, the sum of the two percentages may not exceed 100%.

For the individual vitamins and minerals the distribution between the two food categories should be selected in such a way that the derived maximum daily levels for food supplements or fortified foods still reach significant sizes. In cases of conflict a decision should be taken in favour of the addition to food supplements. Nevertheless, in the case of vitamins and minerals with large margins between the tolerable upper intake level and the 95 or 97.5 percentile of intake, it makes sense to divide the available (large) residual amount in equal parts between food supplements and fortified foods. By contrast, in the case of vitamins and minerals with small margins, e.g. zinc, it is recommended that the available (small) residual amount be allocated to the category of food supplements alone and therefore to be no fortification of conventional foods.

3.3.2.1.3 Derivation of maximum levels for individual food supplements (TL_{FS})

Based on the total tolerable intake level laid down for food supplements (see formula 2), the daily maximum level can be derived for individual products. In this context, consideration must be given to multiple exposure via the product category food supplements. No corresponding figures are available to estimate the possible multiple exposure. Although a scientifically based numerical value cannot be derived at the present time, it is justified from the precautionary angle to assume that vitamins and minerals under certain circumstances are taken in daily from two different food supplements. This is conceivable, for instance, in the case of the intentional intake of vitamins and minerals via multivitamin and mineral products and the additional intake of food supplements which are consumed and promoted for their content of other substances (herbs, extracts etc.) and which contain vitamins and minerals as well (thus leading to unintentional additional intake of these nutrients). In this context it is relevant that food supplements do indeed carry instructions not to exceed the recommended daily dose but no recommendation to pay attention to the corresponding contents of other food supplements consumed. By improving knowledge about the consumption of food supplements, a more reality-based factor can be indicated for taking into account possible multiple exposure which can be correspondingly adapted when deriving the daily maximum levels.

$$TL_{FS}$$
 = Total tolerable intake via food supplements *)
2

*) Total tolerable intake via food supplements = UL – (DINF + total tolerable intake via fortified foods)

3.3.2.1.4 Derivation of maximum levels for individual fortified foods (TL_{FF})

When deriving daily maximum levels for individual fortified foods (individual products), attention must also be paid to possible multiple exposure which may result from the addition of vitamins and minerals to a wide range of processed foods. As in the case of food supplements, no corresponding figures are, however, available. Not least because of this fact, various methods are feasible for the derivation of maximum levels for individual fortified foods:

a) Derivation of maximum levels for individual products based on food portions (numerical multiple exposure factor)

Here the derivation is based on the number of portions of foods fortified with a specific vitamin or mineral which are consumed daily. In order to derive the maximum level per individual product, the total tolerable intake via fortified foods is divided by the number of portions of fortified foods consumed daily. The level obtained in this way may be contained in a normal portion of the food concerned. Here, too, from the precautionary angle, the assumption of a multiple exposure factor of 2 (i.e. consumption of 2 portions of a food fortified with the same nutrient per day) is justified. In the case of an extension of the fortification of foods and/or consumption of fortified foods, higher factors may be necessary or there may be a need for regular adjustment in line with market developments. The maximum level per portion could be derived as follows (multiple exposure factor = 2):

 TL_{FF} /Portion = Total tolerable intake via fortified foods (**)

^(**) Total tolerable intake via fortified foods = UL - (DINF + total tolerable intake via food supplements)

b) Derivation of maximum levels for individual products based on energy content, adapted to the model by Flynn *et al.* (2003)

In line with the method used by Flynn et al., the derivation is based on the 95 percentile of energy intake which was estimated for consumers in the European Union as 3600 kcal. In the same way, a maximum fortification rate of conventional food is assumed to be 50% since vitamins and minerals can only be added to processed foods but not, however, to fresh foods like fruit, vegetables or meat. Their addition is also limited by a number of other factors (Flynn et al., 2003).

For the derivation of the daily maximum level, referred to an energy content of 100 kcal, this leads to the following formula:

$$TL_{FF}/100 \text{ kcal} = \frac{\text{Total tolerable intake via fortified foods}^{(***)}}{36 * 0.5}$$

(***) Total tolerable intake via fortified foods = UL – (DINF + total tolerable intake via food supplements)

Although a multiple exposure factor can only be estimated at present, BfR favours the portion-based approach (Option a) since in the case of a reference to energy density (Option b) a special provision would be necessary for the groups of energy-reduced foods and low-energy drinks. Furthermore, Option a) offers the advantage of a uniform portion-based method both for food supplements and fortified foods.

3.3.2.2 Practical implementation

The method presented above was developed in order to guarantee the uniform derivation of maximum levels for the various vitamins and minerals. However, when considering individual vitamins and minerals, for the vast majority the method was not applicable or not fully applicable to the derivation of maximum levels in food supplements and/or fortified foods or it did not lead to viable results. The available data – or more appropriately the sparse data – normally meant that cases had to be considered on an individual basis.

The reasons which restricted or ruled out the application of the method or did not lead to viable results are the following:

- SCF did not derive a UL (e.g. vitamin B₁, B₂, pantothenic acid, biotin) or the work on the derivation of a UL by SCF or EFSA has not yet been concluded (e.g. iron) (when this report was published);
- not enough data are available on the dietary intake of vitamins/minerals or supply status;
- the therapeutic dose would be exceeded (e.g. vitamin K);
- BfR has well founded reservations about ULs which have been defined already (e.g. vitamin E).

3.4 Tabular overview of the results

Table 3 provides an overview of the classification of vitamins and minerals (including trace elements) in the risk or supply categories. Tables 4 and 5 present the maximum levels proposed by BfR for the use of vitamins and minerals in food supplements and fortified foods.

Nutrients	Risk category	Supply category
	(Classification	(Classification
	according to Table 2)	according to Table 1)
Vitamins		
Vitamin A	high	2/3
Beta-carotene	high *	3
Vitamin D	high	1
Vitamin E	moderate	2/3
Vitamin K	moderate	2
Vitamin B ₁	low	3
Vitamin B ₂	low	3
Vitamin C	moderate*	3/4
Niacin		3/4
- Nicotinamide	low	-
- Nicotinic acid	high	-
Vitamin B ₆	moderate	4
Folic acid	moderate *	1/2
Pantothenic acid	low	2
Biotin	low	2
Vitamin B ₁₂	low	4
Minerals		
Sodium	high * (additional	4
	administration as NaCI)	
Chloride	-	4
Potassium	high (FS)	2/3
Calcium	high	4 from 0-3 years
	J. J	after 1/3
Phosphorus	moderate	4
Magnesium	moderate *	2/3
Iron	high	1/2
lodine	high	1
Fluoride	moderately high *	2
Zinc	high	2
Selenium	moderately high *	2
Copper	high	3
Manganese	high *	2/3
Chromium	low	2
Molybdenum	moderate	2

Table 3: Overview of the classification of vitamins and minerals in supply and risk categories

* Classification deviates from Table 2

Nutrients		Recommended daily intake	Proposal for maximum	Comments
Vitamine				
Vitamin A	110	800	400	for children aged between 4
	μg	800	(only for adults)	and 10: 200 µg
Beta-carotene	mg	2-4 ²	2	
Vitamin D	μġ	5	5	for persons >65 years:
				10 µg
Vitamin E		11-15 ²	15	
(equivalents)	mg			
Vitamin K	μg	80 ²	80	
Vitamin B ₁	mg	1.3	4	
Vitamin B ₂	mg	1.5	4.5	
Niacin	mg	17	17	no use of nicotinic acid
Vitamin B ₆	mg	1.6	5.4	
Folate		400	400	
equivalents	μg		(as folic acid)	
Pantothenic acid	mg	6 ²	18	
Biotin	μg	60 ²	180	
Vitamin B ₁₂	μg	3	3-9	
Vitamin C	mg	100	225	
Minerals				
Sodium	mg	<u>550 3</u>	0	
Chloride	mg	830 3	0	
Potassium	mg	2000 ³	500	
Calcium	mg	1000-1200	500	
Phosphorus	mg	15 to <19 y: 1250	250	
		from 19 y: 700	(as phosphate)	
Magnesium	mg	15 to <19 y: 400/350	250	where appropriate, break
		19 to <25 y: 400/310		down into 2 single doses
		25 10 < 65 y: 350/300		
		b5 years and older.350/300		
Iron	ma	(11/1) 15 to <19 y: 12/15	0	
non	ing	10 to < 13 y. $12/1319 to < 51 \text{ y}: 10/15$	0	
		51 v and older: 10/10		
		(m/f)		
lodine	na	180-200	100	
Fluoride ⁴	ua	15 to <19 v: 3.2/2.9	0	
	-5	19 to 65 v and older: 3.8/3.1	_	
		(m/f)		
Zinc	mg	7 (f)	2.25	no supplements for children
	•	10 (m)		or adolescents under the age
				of 18
Selenium	μg	30-70	25-30	
Copper	μg	from 15 y: 1000-1500 ²	0	
Manganese	mg	2-5 ²	0	
Chromium	μg	30-100 ⁻²	60	
Molybdenum	μg	50-100 ⁻²	80	maximum level not suitable
				for children under the age of
				11

Table 4: Proposed maximum levels for the use of vitamins and minerals in food supplements (FS) referred to the daily dose recommended by the manufacturer

*

(D-A-CH, 2000) Recommended intake in Germany for adolescents and adults from age 15 (D-A-CH, 2000) Estimated values for adequate daily intake (D-A-CH, 2000) Estimated values for minimum intake (D-A-CH, 2000) Guidance values for upper intake for caries prevention (D-A-CH, 2000) 1

2 3 4

Nutrients		Proposal for maximum levels in fortified foods	Comments	
Vitamins				
Vitamin A	μg	no fortification	Except:	
			Margarine and mixed fat products (10 mg/kg)	
Beta-carotene	mg	no fortification		
Vitamin D	μg	no fortification	Except: Margarine and mixed fat products (2.5 µg/100 g) Edible oils (20 µg/L)	
Vitamin F		15	Where appropriate linking of vitamin E fortification	
(equivalents)	ma	10	to the polyene fatty acid content of the food	
Vitamin K	ua	80		
Vitamin B ₁	ma	13		
Vitamin B ₂	ma	15		
Niacin	ma	17	No use of nicotinic acid	
Vitamin B _e	ma	12-16		
Folic acid	μg	200	Where appropriate, reassessment in the case of fortification of flour	
Pantothenic acid	mg	6		
Biotin	μġ	60		
Vitamin B ₁₂	μg	3	Where appropriate, limiting addition of the vitamin to specific food groups	
Vitamin C	mg	100		
Minerals		-	·	
Sodium	mg	no fortification	Exception: drinks, which are directly intended to balance substantial losses in the healthy consumer (e.g. as a consequence of heavy sweating)	
Chloride	mg	no fortification		
Potassium	mġ	no fortification	Instead addition of potassium only for the purposes of replenishment, where appropriate parallel reduction of table salt content in processed foods	
Calcium	mg	only dairy substitutes	Calcium amounts like in dairy products	
Phosphorus	mg	no fortification		
Magnesium	mg	15-28 mg/100 kcal or 22.5 mg/100 ml, referred to ready-to-eat food		
Iron	mg	no fortification		
lodine	μg	no direct fortification of foods	Restriction to iodised salt as the suitable carrier food	
Fluoride	μg	only table salt	250 mg/kg	
Zinc	mg	no fortification		
Selenium	μg	no fortification		
Copper	μg	no fortification		
Manganese	mg	no fortification		
Chromium	μg	no fortification		
Molybdenum	na	no fortification		

Table 5: Proposed maximum levels for the fortification of conventional foods with vitamins and minerals referred to the expected daily portion of a food

3.5 References

AFSSA (2002) Expert Committee on Human Nutrition: Report from the AFSSA Expert Committee on Human Nutrition on food fortification by vitamin and mineral: meeting the nutritional and safety needs of the consumer. Case No. 2000-SA-0239, 8 November 2001, Transcripted version - 15 January 2002.

Anke M, Glei M, Groppel B, Rother C, Gonzales D (1998) Mengen-, Spuren- und Ultraspurenelemente in der Nahrungskette. Nova Acta Leopoldina 79: 157-190.

BgVV (2002) Use of Vitamins and Minerals in Foods. Part I: Minerals (including trace elements).

http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensm itteln.pdf.

CAC (2003) Codex Alimentarius Commission. Working Principles for Risk Analysis for Application in the Framework of the Codex Alimentarius. Procedural Manual. Thirteenth edition. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations/World Health Organization, Rome, p. 42-52.

CEC (2003) Commission of the European Communities. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the addition of vitamins, minerals and certain other substances to food of 10.11.2003. COM(2003)671 final; 2003/0262 (COD).

D-A-CH (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE): Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage, Umschau Braus, Frankfurt/Main.

Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements. Official Journal of the European Coummunity L183/51 of 12.07.2002.

Dybing E, Doe J, Groten J, Kleiner J, O'Brien J, Renwick AG, Schlatter J, Steinberg P, Tritscher A, Walker R, Younes M (2002) Hazard characterisation of chemicals in food and diet: dose response, mechanisms and extrapolation issues. Food Chem. Toxicol. 40: 237-282.

Flynn A, Moreias O, Stehle P, Fletcher RJ, Müller DJG, Rolland V (2003) Vitamins and minerals: a model for safe addition to foods. Eur. J. Nutr. 42: 118-130.

FNB (2001) Food and Nutrition Board. Dietary Reference Intakes: Applications in Dietary Assessment. Institute of Medicine. National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

Grossklaus R (2002) Nutzen und Gefahren der Nährstoffanreicherung. In: Nährstoffanreicherung von Lebensmitteln. I Elmadfa, J König (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft mbH, Stuttgart, S. 85-103.

Hages M, Broenstrup A, Prinz-Langenohl R, Pietrzik K (1999) Die neuen Dietary Reference Intakes - ein Beitrag zur internationalen Harmonisierung der Zufuhrempfehlungen? Ernährungs-Umschau 46: 130-135.

Layrisse M, Garcia-Casal MN, Solano L, Báron MA, Arguello F, Llovera D, Ramirez D, Leets I, Tropper E (1998) Vitamin A reduces the inhibition of iron absorption by phytates and polyphenols. Food Nutr. Bull. 19: 3-5.

Manz F, Anke M, Bohnet HG, Gärtner R, Großklaus R, Klett M, Schneider R (1998) Jod-Monitoring 1996. Repräsentative Studie zur Erfassung des Jodversorgungszustands der Bevölkerung Deutschlands. Schriftenreihe des BMG, Bd. 110. Nomos Verl.-Ges., Baden-Baden. Mensink G, Burger M, Beitz R, Henschel Y, Hintzpeter B (2002) Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. RKI.

Nordic Council (2001) Addition of vitamins and minerals. A discussion paper on health risks related to foods and food supplements. Copenhagen, TemaNord 2001: 519.

NFCS (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

SCF (2000) Scientific Committee on Food. Guidelines of the Scientific Committee on Food for the development of tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins and minerals (adopted on 19 October 2000).

Schulze MB, Linseisen J, Kroke A, Boeing H (2001) Macronutrient, vitamin, and mineral intakes in the EPIC-Germany cohorts. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 45: 181-189.

4 Risk Assessment of Sodium

4.1 Summary

The calculations available for Germany on sodium intake indicate that the estimated values for minimum intake are clearly exceeded. The main share of dietary sodium comes from added salt or is ingested in in this form. Various bodies recommend cutting down salt intake. According to the DGE (German Nutrition Society) reference values, daily salt intake in adults should be 6 g or less; this would correspond to a maximum sodium level of 2.3 g. There are signs that the DGE parameter for salt intake is already exceeded in practice. The biochemical studies conducted to estimate sodium supply do not provide any evidence of deficiencies either (supply category 4).

Because of the special status of sodium chloride in sodium supply, it seems appropriate to take the reference value for salt intake rather than the estimated values for minimum sodium intake as the yardstick when classifying risks in accordance with Table 2 (Chapter 3.3.1). On this basis, BfR is of the opinion that the additional use of sodium for nutritional-physiological purposes is linked to a high health risk.

In the shape of its main source sodium chloride, sodium has been linked for some time with various diseases. For instance, it is discussed that high salt intake goes hand in hand with higher hypertension, nephrolithiasis or the risk of osteoporosis and could be associated with higher cardiovascular and overall mortality. Although there is not as yet any definitive scientific evidence to back these associations and there are still considerable gaps in knowledge, BfR recommends – also taking into account the already sufficient sodium intake from salt – refraining in principle from adding sodium to food supplements on the grounds of preventive health protection.

For the same reasons there are also fundamental objections to the sodium fortification of conventional foods for nutritional-physiological purposes. Nevertheless, the addition of sodium to products intended to compensate for significant sodium losses in healthy consumers (e.g. as a consequence of elevated losses through sweating after intensive physical activity), may make sense from the nutritional-physiological angle. It, therefore, seems appropriate to restrict the addition of sodium to specific food groups. Given the close links with fluid status, sodium fortification should be tied to products which make a significant contribution to fluid intake. No fortification of products which do not provide fluid should be permitted even if they are marketed for that purpose.

Estimated values for minimum intake Reference value for daily salt intake	550 mg/day = 6 g/day (= 2.3 g sodium/day)		
Intake [g/day] (NFCS, 1994)	m	w	
Median	3.64	2.79	
P 2.5	1.81	1.41	
P 97.5	6.62	4.92	
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Not yet defined (EF	SA)	
Proposal for maximum levels in:			
Food supplements	No addition		
Fortified foods	Restriction to fortific	ation of specific food groups	

4.2 Nutrient description

4.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Naturally occurring sodium has an atomic mass of 23. The alkali metal with the atomic number 11 mainly occurs in the valence rate +1 (Falbe and Regitz, 1998). Sodium is essential for man and is classified as a mineral.

Sodium and sodium compounds may be added to foods in Germany for various *technologi-cal* reasons (cf. see list of additive references, Additives Approval Ordinance – ZverkV, Additives Purity Criteria Directive 96/77/EC).

The addition of sodium salts for *nutritional-physiological* purposes has been permitted in Germany for some years to specific products for special dietary purposes but not to conventional foods. With the implementation of Directive 2001/15/EC of the European Commission of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses (Directive 2001/15/EC, 2001), the addition of sodium salts to foods for special dietary purposes was harmonised throughout Europe. According to this, the following 8 sodium compounds may be used (Annex 2 to the twelfth amendment to the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes of 31 March 2003):

- Sodium bicarbonate
- Sodium carbonate
- Sodium chloride
- Sodium citrate
- Sodium gluconate
- Sodium lactate
- Sodium hydroxide
- Sodium salts of phosphoric acid.

These same sodium compounds have now been taken over into the Directive of the European Parliament and Council 2002/46/EC of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements (Directive 2002/46/EC, 2002) and into the "Proposal for a Regulation on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods" of 10 November 2003. In Table 6 important sodium compounds and sodium-containing nutrient compounds are listed. They can either be used as additives within the scope of the Additives Approval Ordinance or as nutrients for nutritional-physiological purposes. It has been observed that the compounds sodium carbonate, sodium bicarbonate, sodium gluconate, sodium lactate, sodium hydroxide, sodium citrates and sodium orthophosphate may be used for both technological as well as nutritional-physiological purposes. Of the other sodium-containing nutrient compounds, sodium-L-ascorbate can for instance be used both as a source of vitamin C and for technological purposes. In this chapter we only examine the sodium compounds used for the nutritional-physiological purposes described above.

4.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Metabolism: In terms of volume, sodium is the most important cation in the extracellular space. The total body store of sodium in healthy human beings is 100 g or 60 mmol/kg body weight. 95% of this is to be found in the extracellular and 5% in the intracellular space. A-round one-third is stored in bound form in bones as a reserve which means that around 70% of body sodium, corresponding to approximately 40 mmol/kg body weight, can be quickly exchanged. The sodium concentration in blood plasma is normally between 135 and 145 mmol/l, corresponding to 3105-3335 mg sodium/l (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Falbe and Regitz, 1998; Grunewald, 2003; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The most important accompanying ion of sodium is chloride. Together they influence water status and extracellular volume (Preuss, 2001). The most important antagonist to sodium is potassium mainly as bicarbonate (Zimmerli et al., 1992).

Sodium can be quickly absorbed along the entire length of the intestines and distributed in the extracellular space. Beside a passive mechanism there is also the possibility of active sodium absorption. The sodium-potassium pump (Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase) is responsible for the coupled active transport of sodium from and potassium to the cells (Martindale, 2002; SCF, 1992; Seeger, 1994).

Sodium is mainly excreted by the kidneys where it is fully filtered glomerularly and can be reabsorbed up to 99% in the tubules (Grunewald, 2003; Preuss, 2001; Seeger, 1994). Depending on the amount taken up, on average 100-150 mmol/24 h are eliminated daily whereby excretion is subject to a 24-hour rhythm (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Löffler and Petrides, 2003). At a level of daily sodium intake of 120 mmol/day (around 2.8 g sodium) and intact kidney function with a normal glomerular filtration rate, the sodium excreted in urine accounts for 0.5% of glomerularly filtered sodium. If sodium intake is doubled, excretion doubles to 1% of the glomerularly filtered amount. As this adjustment takes 3 to 5 days, so-dium is temporarily retained during this period, i.e. it has a positive balance.

Only a small amount of around 5 mmol/24 h is excreted in faeces. The digestive juices do contain a high level of sodium but as they are normally reabsorbed in the intestine, the organism does not lose any sodium. By contrast, disruptions of reabsorption (e.g. diarrhoea) can lead to sodium loss. Sweat contains on average 25 mmol sodium/l. In the case of heavy sweating more than 0.5 g sodium can be lost per litre sweat (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Stenger, 1987). Here the sodium amount increases with rising sweat volume but can also fall once acclimatisation has taken place (Preuss, 2001).

Regulation: Sodium and, by extension, water status can be controlled by the interaction between various hormones. The sodium concentration in the intracellular space is regulated by Na+/K+-ATPase. By contrast, the sodium concentration in the extracellular space, is regulated by the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) and by the atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Stenger, 1987).

Renin release, the key RAAS regulator, is controlled directly by the size of the extracellular volume and indirectly by means of pressor sensors in the high pressure system and volume sensors in the low pressure systems. The system is stimulated by reducing extracellular volume (e.g. sodium deficiency) or by a major drop in pressure. RAAS ensures an increase in the sodium level whereby angiotensin II plays a central role. This hormone triggers thirst and a desire for salt and leads to a release of the antidiuretic hormone (ADH) from the posterior lobe of the pituitary gland.

Although the thirst threshold varies in healthy individuals, an increase in osmolality of 1% is already perceived as thirst and leads to ADH release. Furthermore, RAAS increases sodium absorption in the proximal kidney renal tubule and stimulates the formation of the mineralocorticoid aldosterone in the adrenal cortex. Besides elevated sodium retention, aldosterone also leads to elevated potassium excretion. In the case of a high sodium volume the aldosterone level falls and superfluous sodium is excreted renally (Grunewald, 2003; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Stenger, 1987).

By contrast, atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), which is formed as a prohormone mainly in the right atrium, reduces the sodium store in the body. The trigger for secretion is an increase in atrium pressure, for instance through an expansion of plasma volume as a consequence of higher salt intake (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The sodium concentration in serum is not a yardstick for sodium store but for the store of free water. This means that hyponatraemia does not necessarily point to a sodium deficiency; it merely indicates that osmoregulation is disturbed or that the extracellular volume is elevated (Greiling and Gressner, 1989).

Functions: Sodium plays a role in a number of processes in the human body in conjunction with other electrolytes like chloride and potassium (Falbe and Regitz, 1998; Grunewald, 2003; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Its main tasks are to maintain extracellular volume, adjust osmotic pressure, regulate the acid-base balance, form hydrochloric acid in the stomach, activate enzymes (e.g. a-amylases) and form membrane potential, e.g. for nerve conduction and muscular excitation. Via the potassium-sodium pump sodium is also involved in the active transport of glucose to the cells.

In the case of intact osmoregulation any deviation from the normal sodium store leads to a corresponding change in extracellualr volume. In the case of an excessive offering of sodium the organism stores a higher level of water (oedemas, increased body weight). In the case of sodium deficiency a higher level of water is lost (exsiccosis, fall in body weight) (Greiling and Gressner, 1989). 1 mol (58.5 g) sodium chloride has an osmotic effect of approximately 2 osmol (Seeger, 1994). 3 g sodium (approximately 8 g sodium chloride) can bind 1 l water (Zimmerli et al., 1992).

Requirements: According to the DGE (German Nutrition Society) reference values (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000), minimum sodium intake is estimated at 550 mg (24 mmol) per day. This value corresponds to just under 1 mmol sodium (23 mg) per 100 kcal or a salt intake of 1.4 g per day. Furthermore, it is recommended that the daily intake of salt in adults should be 6 g (corresponding to 2.3 g sodium) or less. This amount is easily reached with a balanced mixed diet as a consequence of the natural sodium content of foods and salt (= sodium chloride (NaCl)) added to processed foods (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990). The Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) (2004) recently derived new reference values and laid down "adequate intake" values for sodium. Table 7 on page 45 contains the reference values of DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000), the National Academy of Sciences (NAS) (National Academy of Sciences, 1989), SCF (SCF, 1992) and the latest values of the Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) (FNB, 2004).

For nutrient labelling purposes the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) of the European Commission (SCF, 2003) proposed the following Reference Labelling Values (RLV) for sodium per recommended daily dose: 600 mg for adults and 400 mg for children up to age 4.

Interactions: Beside interaction with other minerals like potassium, chloride and calcium (Frassetto et al., 2001; Preuss, 2001; Sellmeyer et al., 2002), there are diverse interactions with medicinal products (Bennett, 1997). For instance it is known that sodium restriction can potentiate the effect of various anti-hypertensive drugs. Calcium antagonists (like Verapamil) are an exception; in their case reduced sodium intake did not lead to any observed additive effects (Redón-Más et al., 1993). Thiazide-style diuretics combined with sodium restriction can reduce renal calcium excretion which may be of therapeutic relevance in conjunction with an inclination to form calcium-containing kidney stones. In addition information is available that sodium restriction when coupled with drug therapy, e.g. acetyl salicylic acid, non-steroid antiphlogistics or ACE inhibitors (= angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors) can impair renal function. In the case of patients who have to undergo lithium treatment for manic depression, it can be observed that salt restriction, as a consequence of elevated tubular reabsorption of lithium, may increase the risk of lithium intoxication (Bennett, 1997; Mutschler, 1986).

4.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Overall, the natural sodium content in food is relatively low. Most sodium is added during food processing and preparation as sodium chloride. Around 95% of sodium intake comes from sodium chloride (Luft et al., 1992). Sodium chloride not only influences taste but also helps to achieve a certain consistency in some foods. Furthermore, salt is one of the oldest preservatives. In the food industry various sodium salts are used for technical purposes as auxiliaries and additives for food processing, for instance sodium phosphates, sodium carbonates, sodium nitrate, sodium cyclamate or sodium alginate (Wirths, 1981); see also Table 6, pages 43-44).

Fresh vegetables, pasta, rice, potatoes and fruit with a sodium content of less than 20 mg/100 g scarcely contribute at all to sodium intake. Eggs, fresh meat, milk and certain dairy products contain moderate sodium amounts (<120 mg/100 g Na). A high sodium content (>400 mg/100 g Na) is found in foods where salt was used during their production like bread, various types of biscuit, vegetable and fish cans, bucklings and mackerel. Hard smoked sausage and smoked ham are very salty foods with a sodium content of >1000 mg/100g as well as certain types of cheese or salted herrings (Muskat, 1985; Souci-Fachmann-Kraut, 2000; Wirths, 1981).

In line with the results of the nutrition survey (Mensink et al., 2002) conducted as a supplement to the Federal Health Survey in 1998, the most sodium (just under 30%) is taken up from spices (including other food ingredients like table salt, sauces and stock cubes), from bread (>20%), sausage goods and dairy products (approximately 15%) and from meat (just under 10%).

Furthermore, drinking, mineral and table water also contribute to sodium intake. For drinking water intended for human consumption the Drinking Water Ordinance 2001 envisages a limit value for sodium of 200 mg/l. The Mineral and Table Water Ordinance states that if a product claims to "contain sodium", the sodium content must be >200 mg/l. If it claims to be "suitable for a low-sodium diet", the sodium content must be <20 mg/l.

Food fortification: According to the information available to us no targeted sodium fortification of foods has been undertaken in Germany up to now for nutritional-physiological reasons for the general public.

One exception are beverages which are sold for the purposes of rehydration after sporting activity, so-called "functional drinks", "isotonic drinks" or sports beverages. According to Brouns and Kovacs (1997) the sodium content should at all events be >400 mg/l. Taking into account the sodium concentration in sweat of 413-1091 mg/l, the maximum sodium content should not exceed 1100 mg/l per beverage. Similar recommendations are to be found in a consensus statement published in 1993 according to which the sodium content in hypotonic and isotonic carbohydrate/electrolyte beverages should be more than 200 mg/l and maximum 1100 mg/l in order to ensure, if possible, rapid rehydration (Bauser et al., 1993). Well known product examples are *Gatorade*® and *Isostar*® activator with sodium contents of 410 and 700 mg/l (Schek, 2000).

Food supplements: Up to now BgVV was of the opinion that the minerals used in food supplements should not exceed the simple dose of the respective DGE recommendation per daily portion (BgVV, 1998). This opinion was further specified in a renewed assessment from 2002 (BgVV, 2002) according to which the additional intake of substances like sodium, which are sufficiently available in food, is not necessary. For these reasons it was recommended that the addition of sodium should not be permitted on nutritional-physiological grounds in food supplements.

Medicinal products: For the above sodium compounds used for nutritional-physiological purposes, a monograph is available as far as we know only for *sodium hydrogen carbonate* (BGA, 1993). The pharmacological, oral administration of the salt results from the constituents of the HCO_3^{-}/CO_2 buffer. For the application "alkalisation of urine" daily doses of 2 times 2-4 g are recommended. According to the medical inventory "Red List" (BPI, 2004), sodium hydrogen carbonate is also available in the form of coated tablets with 1 g (corresponding to 11.9 mmol Na⁺ and 11.9 mmol HCO_3^{-}) for the oral treatment of metabolic acidosis too. In the case of conditions linked to chronic salt loss, daily doses of between 2.4 and 4.8 g NaCl are administered perorally in addition to adequate fluid intake. According to Martindale (2002) in serious cases the substitution of up to 12 g NaCl per day may be necessary.

Nutritional status:

Parameters/biomarkers: Because of the various sources of sodium and different preparation and processing practices *sodium uptake from food* is subject to major fluctuations (Loria et al., 2001; Ovesen and Boeing, 2002). Furthermore, sodium intake results from the sum of the natural sodium content in foods, sodium added during food processing and the use of salt in the kitchen and whilst eating. On the other hand, sodium losses of up to 75% may occur during cooking which makes it difficult to estimate sodium intake.

No suitable clinical-chemical parameters are available to assess sodium intake. It is known that sodium intake does not have a detectable impact on the *sodium concentration in blood serum* and is not a yardstick for the sodium store (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a). As more than 90% of the added sodium is excreted in urine, *sodium excretion in 24-h urine* is currently deemed to be the best marker for sodium intake (Loria et al., 2001; Ovesen and Boeing, 2002; Wirths, 1981). However, this does not provide any complete basis for assessment either. It is indeed known that in healthy individuals sodium excretion increases in line with rising sodium intake. However when assessing certain parameters in 24-h urine, besides the correct conduct of urine collection, the use of further control parameters is also necessary (e.g. fluid intake, creatinine content in urine) (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a).

Intake: The National Food Consumption Survey (NFCS) in its revised version (DGE, 1996) indicated mean daily intake in men depending on age of 3.2-3.4 g sodium and 2.4-2.7 g sodium/day for women. The average mean sodium intake of 3.2 g and 2.5 g sodium for men and women respectively corresponds to a salt intake of 8 and 6.3 g per day. It is, therefore, higher than the DGE reference value (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) for adequate NaCl intake. The highest intake values, measured at the 97.5 percentile, of 6.8 g sodium were observed in men over the age of 65 (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b). Table 8 on page 43 gives the NFCS results in percentiles separately for age and gender.

The Nutrition Survey (Mensink et al., 2002) conducted as a supplement to the *Federal Health Survey 1998* produced the following results: the guidance value for sodium was clearly exceeded by men in all age groups. In women, a lower sodium intake was generally observed which was just under the guidance value. In principle, the authors point out that the adding of salt prior to or during the consumption of food could not be recorded. This means that actual sodium or sodium chloride consumption is probably higher than the intake indicated here. In deviation from the NFCS results, the highest intake values, measured at the 90 percentile, of 6.0 g sodium were found in 18-24 year-old men. With a few exceptions the medians from the NFCS (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b) were higher than those obtained in the Federal Health Survey (Mensink et al., 2002). Table 9 on page 44 gives the results of the Federal Health Survey in percentiles separately for age and gender.

No reliable information is available on the proportion or the level of sodium intake from food supplements. However the taking of mineral supplements was also estimated in the Nutrition Survey (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999) conducted in 1998 as a supplement to the Federal

Health Survey. Based on these data supplementation with sodium does not appear to play any role in Germany.

Sodium concentration in serum/sodium excretion in urine: In the VERA Study the sodium concentration in serum and sodium excretion in urine were investigated in a representative random sample of >18 year-olds (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a).

- a) A value of 144 mmol/l was established as the limit value for sodium concentration in *serum* (reference range: 136-146 mmol/l). A value of 141 mmol/l was determined as the median for both men and women. Table 10 on page 46 gives the NFCS results (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a) in percentiles separately by age and gender.
- b) 283 and 225 mmol/24h in a reference range of 40-300 mmol/24 h were defined as the limit values for men and women. Median daily sodium excretion in 24-hour urine was 181 mmol for men and 135 mmol for women. In around 1 in 3 men and 1 in 8 women more than 200 mmol sodium was measured in 24-hour urine which would correspond to a salt intake of more than 12 g/day.

The highest prevalences of "unfavourable" measured values were observed in *serum* (taking into account the 10 and 90 percentiles) in women in the age group 55-64 (11.6% of the 173 women examined) and in men in the over 65 age group (12.6% of the 103 men examined). Comparison with sodium excretion in *urine* produced the following picture: whereas the majority of unfavourable measured values were observed amongst women in the 55-64 age group (14% of the 157 women examined), in the case of men it concerned the youngest age group of 18-24 year-olds (13.2% of the 91 men examined) (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a).

Table 11 on page 46 gives the NFCS results (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a) in percentiles separately by age and gender.

4.3 Risk characterisation

4.3.1 Hazard characterisation (LOAEL, NOAEL)

As a consequence of the considerable excretion capacity, hypernatraemia is scarcely to be expected even in the case of an excessive sodium burden. Each excessive sodium intake leads to an increase in the sodium concentration in extracellular fluid which is partially compensated by an increase in fluid volume. Chronically elevated sodium intakes can lead to oedemas (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990). In the case of a not completely fully developed renal excretion function and inadequate hormonal regulation of renal sodium excretion, an elevated sodium burden can also lead to intoxication (e.g. in premature babies).

The various sodium compounds have differing degrees of hazard potential (Seeger, 1994). The known ones are alkali burns through sodium hydroxide solution (NaOH), e.g. through swallowing cleaning products. Accidental intoxications were observed in infants (Saunders et al., 1976) and in adults (Johnston and Robertson, 1977) as a consequence of accidental overdosing of table salt or mistaking table salt for sugar. Furthermore, there are known cases of resorptive intoxications through swallowing sea water (NaCI concentrations of around 450 mmol/I).

Salt itself or in a hypertonic solution is a local irritant and when taken orally normally leads to vomiting (Seeger, 1994). Whereas fatal incidents in conjunction with the use of sodium chloride as emetics have been observed (Barer et al., 1973), there is no chance of intoxication from the natural sodium content in foods (Seeger, 1994).

For healthy adults 35-40 g NaCl per day (corresponding to 14-16 g sodium) are deemed to be acutely toxic. The acute lethal dose for human beings is given as 0.75 to 3 g/kg. In the case of serum concentrations of >160 mmol/l there is a threat of severe clinical consequences; concentrations of >200 mmol/l normally proved fatal. Symptoms can be observed shortly after taking acute toxic doses which manifest in great thirst, motory restlessness, tremor, muscle rigidity, ataxia, dyspnoea, coma and cardiac failure (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Seeger, 1994; Zimmerli et al., 1992).

FNB (2004) recently chose an **LOAEL** (Lowest observed adverse effect level) for "dietary sodium" of 2.3 g (100 mmol sodium)/day on the basis of studies by Johnson et al. (2001), MacGregor et al. (1989) and Sacks et al. (2001). Blood pressure was selected as the critical end point. No **NOAEL** (No observed adverse effect level) could be determined (cf. also Chapter 4.4).

- 4.3.2 Risks which can be linked in the long-term to high sodium or salt intakes
- 4.3.2.1 Cardiovascular risk factors and mortality
- a) Hypertension: Sodium or salt intake has long been discussed in conjunction with primary hypertension. Here it is important that sodium obviously influences blood pressure only in the form of sodium chloride but not in the form of other sodium compounds. Since, however, 95% of sodium comes from sodium chloride, this aspect scarcely has any practical relevance (Luft et al., 1992).

A threshold value, upwards of which sodium chloride influences blood pressure is not known, i.e. no information in available on the dose-response relationship. According to Fodor et al. (1999) a major restriction on sodium intake to 100 mmol is necessary in people with normal blood pressure in order to reduce systolic blood pressure by 1 mmHg. In hypertonic individuals who are older than 44 years, greater effects are described: systolic/diastolic blood pressure change of 6.3/2.2 mmHg per 100 mmol so-dium.

Some people react more sensitively to salt than others ("salt sensitivity"). Seemingly, this trait is genetically anchored. Other factors which influence this are age, race, gender, body weight and hormonal factors. There seems to be a close link between obesity, high blood pressure, insulin resistance and salt sensitivity. However up to now we still do not have a general definition of salt sensitivity or a method to identify salt-sensitive individuals. Nor do we know anything about the pathophysiological mechanisms responsible for differing sodium or salt sensitivity. The share of salt-sensitive individuals amongst the normotonics is estimated to be around 30% and amongst hypertonics 50%. It is higher in the black population than in the white and more frequently found in women than in men. People of a more advanced age (in whom hypertension also occurs more frequently) are more often salt-sensitive than young people. As potassium and sodium act as antagonists in blood pressure regulation, increasing importance has been attributed recently to potassium intake and the sodium-potassium relationship in food (Luft and Weinberger, 1997; Luft, 1993; Schorr-Neufing, 2000).

Whether salt restriction can effectively prevent the development of hypertension, has been a subject of controversial debate for years (BgVV, 2001). Some are of the opinion that there is no evidence that the development of the multi-factorial disease hypertension could be prevented through a population-wide salt restriction. Furthermore, existing major restrictions in intake only have a minor influence on normal blood pressure (Alderman, 2000; BgVV, 2001; Fodor et al., 1999).

From a comprehensive meta analysis (Jürgens and Graudal, 2003) of randomised and controlled studies, which were published between 1966 and December 2001, the conclusion was drawn that no general restriction in sodium intake should be recommended to the Caucasian, normotensive population because of the limited effects on blood pressure. A short-term reduction in sodium intake had only led to a drop in blood pressure of 1%. The authors suspect that the limited influence on blood pressure could be attributed to parallel hormonal changes (increases in renin, aldosterone and roradrenaline levels in the plasma). Furthermore, more extreme reductions in sodium intake of 200 mmol led to observations of significant increases in plasma cholesterol, LDL cholesterol and plasma triglycerides.

b) *Left ventricular hypertrophy*: Another cardiovascular risk factor, which seems to be associated with high sodium or salt intake, is left ventricular hypertrophy (Perry, 2000).

The observation of a study group from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey revealed that high sodium intake was an independent risk factor for the development of cardiac insufficiency in overweight but not in normal weight individuals (He et al., 2002).

c) *Mortality:* Different results are available on the relationship between salt intake and mortality.

In a prospective Finnish study spanning 5 years the influence of salt intake was examined on cardiovascular mortality in more than 2000 participants. Independently of other cardiovascular risk factors, higher sodium excretion was observed to lead to increased mortality and morbidity amongst men but not amongst women (Tuomilehto et al., 2001). He et al. (1999) noted that in the case of overweight but not of normal weight individuals there is a significant relationship between high sodium intake as well as cardiovascular disease risk and overall mortality. According to this a 100 mmol higher sodium intake is associated with a 32% higher stroke incidence, an 89% higher stroke mortality, a 44% higher mortality from coronary heart disease and a 39% higher cardiovascular or overall mortality.

According to WHO (FAO/WHO, 2003) there is convincing evidence that high sodium intake can be classified as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease. It is estimated that a reduction in sodium intake by 50 mmol/day would lead to a 50% saving in anti-hypertensive therapeutics and could reduce the number of deaths from stroke or cardiovascular disease by 22 and 16% respectively.

Other publications point to an inverse correlation between sodium intake/excretion and cardiovascular mortality (Alderman et al., 1995; 1998; Alderman, 2000). This is attributed to the observation of an inverse association between salt intake and plasma renin activity and the presence of a high renin level coupled with an elevated heart attack risk.

According to a comprehensive, systematic evaluation of studies published up to July 2000 which had been conducted in a randomised and controlled manner over a period of at least 6 months, it is still not clear what long-term impact changed salt and sodium intake has on cardiovascular mortality and morbidity or what link there is between salt intake and mortality (Hooper et al., 2002; 2003). In the opinion of BgVV it has not yet been proven that salt restriction in the healthy general population could lead to a **e**-duction in mortality or in the long-term to a fall in the frequency of hypertension along the lines of primary prevention (BgVV, 2001).

4.3.2.2 Carcinoma risk

Older studies from Asia have linked the consumption of salted foods to the onset of stomach carcinomas. It is suspected that high salt concentrations damage the protective intestinal mucosa and can, therefore, promote tumours (Hirohata and Kono, 1997; Sugimura, 2000). Other epidemiological studies point to a correlation between high salt consumption and the emergence of nasopharyngeal and colon carcinomas (FSA, 2003; Seeger, 1994).

In Japanese studies it was estimated that a reduction in salt intake from 13.4 to approximately 8 g/day could reduce the incidence of stomach cancer by around 65%. Cohen and Roe (1997) came to the conclusion that there are no signs of an association between salt intake and the risk of gastro-intestinal carcinomas. They do not, therefore, see any reason to assume that reducing sodium chloride intake could have a favourable impact on carcinoma incidence. A Dutch cohort study, which was conducted over an observation period of 6.3 years, revealed a non-significantly increased risk between salt intake (both from natural salt contained in foods as well as from salt added during food processing) and stomach carcinoma incidence (Van den Brandt et al., 2003). A prospective study from Japan over 11 years showed a significant, dose-related association between salt intake and stomach cancer in men but not in women (Tsugane et al., 2004).

These controversial comments show that there are major gaps in knowledge in this area too.

4.3.2.3 Nephrolithiasis risk

High sodium chloride intake, as it increases calcium excretion, is seen as a risk factor for the formation of kidney stones. Per 100 mmol (2300 mg) NaCl around 1 mmol Ca (40 mg) more are excreted. It is assumed that individuals, who already tend towards calcium-containing kidney stones, are more at risk of forming calcium-oxalate-containing concrements with a high sodium diet (Massey and Whiting, 1995).

4.3.2.4 Osteoporosis risk

Furthermore, higher salt intake by means of the related higher calcium excretion, is linked to a greater risk of osteoporosis. However, up to now no clear association could be established between reduced bone density and elevated sodium chloride intake (Burger et al., 2000; FSA, 2003). Cohen and Roe (2000) came to the conclusion that high sodium or salt intake is not an important risk factor for osteoporosis and that a reduction in salt intake from 9 to 6 g/day is not an effective way of preventing osteoporosis. It would seem that calciuria folbwing sodium intake is also subject to major individual fluctuations and is dependent on the respective sodium and salt sensitivity. More recent studies indicate that the "bone-absorptive" effect of high salt intake can be weakened through the administration of potassium citrate or potassium bicarbonate (Frassetto et al., 2001; Harrington and Cashman, 2003; Sellmeyer et al., 2002).

4.3.2.5 Risk of kidney damage

High salt intake is linked to adverse effects on kidney function, particularly in the case of an existing renal dysfunction (Boero et al., 2002).

4.3.2.6 Burden on water status

The additional intake of 100 mmol NaCl for instance imposes a burden on water status by increasing the obligate urine excretion volume by around 240 ml at a maximum urine osmolality of 830 mosm/kg (Manz and Wentz, 2003). Mild dehydration probably constitutes a risk factor for various diseases like urolithiasis (Siener and Hesse, 2003) or obstipation (Arnaud, 2003).
4.3.3 Deficiency, possible risk groups

4.3.3.1 Deficiency

The sodium-preserving mechanisms in the human organism are very effective. A sodium deficiency cannot normally occur under physiological conditions and a balanced diet (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

A distinction is made between various forms of hyponatraemia (chemical laboratory tests: serum sodium content of <130 mmol/l) which may be caused by the following factors (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Grunewald, 2003; Löffler and Petrides, 2003):

"Loss hyponatraemia": Sodium deficiency through losses via

- the gastro-intestinal tract (e.g. through persistent vomiting or heavy diarrhoea);
- the *kidneys* (e.g. reabsorption disorders in the kidney "salt loss kidney", polyuria or diuretics abuse, hypoaldosteronism (e.g. Addison's disease)), the *skin* (e.g. heavy sweating >3 I/day, losses in conjunction with extensive skin lesions, losses in conjunction with mucoviscidosis through abnormally high sodium concentrations in sweat).

"Distribution hyponatraemia". Internal sodium losses in third space situations in which there is a sequestration of extracellular fluid in the intestines (ileus), in large body cavities (e.g. transsudates) or in subcutaneous tissue (oedemas). Hyponatraemia as a consequence of disrupted fluid homeostasis ("*water surplus*" for instance in conjunction with the Schwartz-Bartter Syndrome with pathologically elevated ADH secretion) is not a sign of emptied sodium stores. Nor does it permit any conclusions about total body sodium.

The clinical picture of hyponatraemia largely depends on the speed at which shifts in fluid occur. In the case of genuine "deficiency hyponatraemia" different symptoms are described depending on the scale of loss. In the case of a minor deficiency (NaCl losses of around 20 g) there may be symptoms like apathy, inactivity, headache, loss of appetite and calf cramp. A moderate deficiency (NaCl losses of around 35 g) may go hand in hand with thirst, general weakness, anorexia, vomiting, hypotension and tachycardia. A severe deficiency with NaCl losses of up to 50 g NaCl can lead to coma (Bolte and Lüderitz, 1971; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990).

In the literature various changes are described following salt restriction which themselves can be linked to an increase in cardiovascular morbidity and mortality (Chrysant et al., 1999; Chrysant, 2000; Egan and Lackland, 2000; Graudal et al., 1998; Iwaoka et al., 1988; Luft et al., 1992; Mensink et al., 2002; Weder and Egan, 1991), e.g.:

- Changes in *hormone status* along the lines of counter-regulation (elevated renin, d-dosterone, noradrenaline and insulin levels);
- Adverse effects on *cholesterol metabolism* (increase in LDL and total cholesterol, drop in HDL cholesterol);
- Increase in *blood viscosity* and thrombocyte aggregation;
- Occurrence of hyperuricaemia.

4.3.4 Possible risk groups for deficiency

Up to now no risk groups for a purely dietary sodium deficiency have been identified from the healthy population with conventional eating habits. During pregnancy (because of the increa-

se in maternal extracellular fluid) and during breastfeeding (because of the sodium content in human milk), it is assumed that there is an increased need which can, however, be easily covered through diet (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). In healthy individuals there may be cases of higher sodium losses through sweat as a consequence of intense physical activity or periods spent at high temperatures which can lead to a critical nutritional status.

A sodium deficiency normally only occurs in conjunction with congenital (e.g. mucoviscidosis) or acquired diseases as a consequence of elevated losses, if no corresponding substitution occurs (cf. Chapter 4.3.3).

The calculations available for Germany on sodium intake indicate that the reference values (both the estimated values for minimum intake of 550 mg/day for adolescents and adults as well as the acceptable intake of maximum 6 g NaCl/day) are on average exceeded. The biochemical studies undertaken to estimate sodium status do not provide any indication of deficiency (supply category 4).

4.3.5 Relative excess, possible risk groups

4.3.5.1 Relative excess and pathological sodium regulation

- Hypernatraemia cannot be triggered by food, i.e. through the consumption of a high salt diet. An elevated sodium store is normally caused by diseases linked to dysfunctional excretion via the kidneys, more rarely through an excess in food. Hypernatraemia is normally associated with inadequate water intake or excessive water losses. In chemical laboratory tests hypernatraemia is normally discussed in conjunction with serum sodium contents >150 mmol/l. The following causes may be relevant (Bolte and Lüderitz, 1971; Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Herold, 1987; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Martindale, 2002):
- *Primary hyperaldosteronism (Conn's Syndrome):* The clinical picture is caused by adenomas or carcinomas of mineralocorticoid-forming cells in the adrenal cortex. Sodium retention is elevated and potassium excretion increased as a consequence of pathologically elevated, autonomous aldosterone secretion.
- Secondary hyperaldosteronism: In the case of this clinical picture the focus is on increased aldosterone production and secretion through the adrenal cortex as a consequence of overactivity in the renin-angiotensin system. Conditions of this kind are found in conjunction with extensive oedemas (e.g. in the case of cardiac failure) or in the case of extensive ascites (e.g. in the case of cirrhosis of the liver).
- *Renin hypersecretion:* Renal artery stenosis is a classical situation.
- *Diabetes insipidus:* In the case of this clinical picture a deficiency of the antidiuretic hormone (ADH) leads to polyuria coupled with the inability to concentrate urine.
- Water deficiency: Disruptions in water and electrolyte status are encountered relatively frequently in geriatric medicine. Older people often suffer from hypernatraemia in conjunction with fluid deficiency which is often difficult to diagnose (Adrogué and Madias, 2000; McGee et al, 1999; Palevsky et al, 1996; Thomas et al., 2003; Weinberg and Mnaker, 1995).

The symptoms may range from a reduction in skin turgor, weakness, tiredness, thirst, fever, somnolence, confusion, cramps, tachycardia, hypertension down to death.

4.3.6 Possible risk groups in conjunction with increasing supplementation with sodium/salt

The possible risk groups for sodium supplementation or increased salt intake are in principle all patients who already have an excess or all the pathological conditions associated with sodium retention (cf. Chapter 4.3.5). In this context patients should also be mentioned who have a salt-sensitive hypertension. This is because in the reverse situation it is known that certain patients with arterial hypertension can benefit from a reduction in salt intake. Since high salt intake can lead to elevated calcium excretion, risks in conjunction with the development of nephrolithiasis and osteoporosis cannot be ruled out.

In line with the DGE recommendations (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) no advantages but **a**ther disadvantages are to be expected from intakes of more than 6 g salt/day corresponding to an amount of 2.3 g sodium. Taking into account the intake levels which were determined in the food consumption studies (Mensink et al., 2002; VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b) the vast majority of the German population would already be exposed to disadvantages without supplementation.

4.4 Tolerable upper intake level for sodium

Up to now no risk assessment of sodium has been undertaken by the expert bodies of the EU. The EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) expressed its view in 1992 that excessive intake of 200 mmol (= 4.6 g) sodium would go hand in hand with a significant risk of hypertension. It was, therefore, proposed that adults should restrict maximum sodium intake to 150 mmol/day, corresponding to **3.5 g/day** (SCF, 1992) in order to prevent hypertension and the related risks. It can be observed that this recommendation would correspond to a daily amount of maximum 9 g salt and would be 50% above the current DGE recommendation (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) of maximum **6 g salt/day (corresponding to 2.3 g sodium)**.

Up to now the Nordic Council (2001) has not derived an *Upper safe intake level* for sodium. The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom (EVM) (FSA, 2003) decided to do a risk assessment of the compound sodium chloride because of the sparse data situation concerning the toxicity of chloride. The Expert Group did not feel it was in a position to establish a *safe upper level* and concluded that sodium chloride cannot generally be deemed to be suitable for use in food supplements.

FNB (2004) recently established a common **"Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL)**"[•] of **2.3** g **(100 mmol) sodium per day** (corresponding to 5.8 g sodium chloride) for adolescents (from age 14), adults of all ages and women during pregnancy and breastfeeding. Taking into account the respective mean energy intakes, the following ULs for children were derived from this value: 1.5 g (65 mmol)/day (1-3 years), 1.9 g (3 mmol)/day (4-8 years), 2.2 g (95 mmol)/day (9-13 years). Because of the direct effect of ingested sodium on blood pressure, that is deemed to be proven in both hypertensive and normotensive individuals, blood pressure was chosen as the critical endpoint. It can be noted that the LOAEL (2.3 g sodium) defined by FNB when converted to salt corresponds to the amount which should not be exceeded daily by adults according to DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). Since an uncertainty factor (UF) of approximately 1.6 would lead to a UL below the reference value for adequate intake (see Table 7), a UF of 1 was established. It was admitted that there is no threshold value for sodium and that blood pressure is influenced by various other factors like for n-stance age, race, weight, gender, genetic predisposition or other dietary factors. Furthermore, attention was drawn to methodological problems in the conduct of the studies.

٠

The Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL) is the highest level of daily nutrient intake that is likely to pose no risk of adverse health effects in almost all individuals (FNB, 2004).

The different comments and recommendations reflect the uncertain data situation and the lengthy controversial debate about the subject salt/sodium and blood pressure. Against the backdrop of differing salt sensitivity and the disputed effects of sodium restriction in conjunction with normal blood pressure, the question is raised whether the selected endpoint can be deemed to be convincing. According to BfR the following aspects are of particular relevance in the risk assessment of sodium. They should be taken into account when deriving maximum levels:

- Sodium status is closely linked to water status. Depending on this and other electrolytes, it is subject to major fluctuations.
- The sodium concentration in serum is not a yardstick for sodium store. There is no correlation between serum sodium and dietary sodium.
- The sodium-preserving mechanisms in the human organism are very effective. This means that under physiological conditions and a normal diet, there cannot be any significant sodium deficiency. The sodium-retaining capacity of the body seems, in terms of development, to be more defined than the ability to excrete an excess.
- In healthy individuals sodium status is regulated through changes in excretion rate and cannot be determined from the level of dietary intake.
- Up to now no concrete requirement figures could be formulated for sodium. Whereas
 there seems to be a relatively good correlation between the estimated values for minimum sodium intake of various bodies (e.g. DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) and National Academy of Sciences (1989)), major deviations can be observed in respect to
 the intake values described as acceptable (e.g. between DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE,
 2000) and SCF (1992)). This estimation is supported by the reference values for adequate sodium intake only recently established by FNB (2004).
- According to the current level of knowledge there are no signs that sodium intake is suboptimal in the German population. There is no need for the targeted addition of sodium for nutritional-physiological purposes to improve sodium supply or to protect from deficiency.
- By contrast, based on the available data it can be assumed that high sodium intake constitutes a greater problem for the German population than low intake. There are signs that the target described by DGE as desirable for salt intake is already exceeded in practice. The major share of dietary sodium comes from salt or is added in this form. It, therefore, seems appropriate to give more consideration in the risk classification to the intake values for salt currently described as acceptable and less to the estimated values for minimum sodium intake.
- At present there are no signs that high sodium intake could be linked with a health advantage or a benefit for the healthy population under the living conditions here. Instead, high sodium intake is linked with health risks.

Taking into account these aspects BfR believes that the additional use of sodium for nutritional-physiological purposes involves a high risk to health. Sodium should, therefore, be classified as a nutrient in the highest risk group.

4.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for sodium in food supplements

In other Chapters of our report maximum levels were calculated for some micronutrients for use in food supplements using the following formula:

Legend:

UL	=	Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF) usually referring to the daily total intake
DINF	=	Dietary Intake by Normal Food (95. or 97.5. percentile)
MEF	=	Estimated Number of Consumed Products
ΓL	=	Tolerable Level in a single dietary supplement or fortified food

Based on the available data it is not possible to use this formula to derive a safe and tolerable maximum level in food supplements. It has already been mentioned that the competent EU expert body has not yet undertaken a risk assessment of sodium. The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom (FSA, 2003) did do a risk assessment of the compound sodium chloride but did not feel it was in a position to derive a UL.

The UL of 2.3 g sodium/day for adults recently set by the US-American FNB (2004) corresponds to the value for salt intake described as desirable by DGE. On average it is already achieved or even exceeded according to the food consumption studies available for Germany (Mensink et al., 2002; VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b).

A series of epidemiological studies indicates that there may be an association between high sodium intake and certain risks of disease. For instance, based on the available findings it cannot at present be ruled out that longer-term sodium intake above the recommendation – specifically in the form of sodium chloride – could increase the cardiovascular risk and the risk of carcinomas or osteoporosis.

In the opinion of BfR this experience should be taken into account along the lines of a precautionary approach when setting maximum levels for sodium even if there is no scientific backing for these findings. BfR supports the opinion last adopted by BgVV (2002) that the addition of substances like sodium which are already sufficiently available in foods, is not necessary and should not be undertaken. This estimation correlates with the EVM conclusion (FSA, 2003) that in general sodium chloride is not considered suitable for use in food supplements.

4.4.1.1 Possible management options

Taking into account the available data and the above comments, there is only one management option:

a) Upholding the existing opinion that no sodium be added to food supplements for nutritional-physiological purposes.

Taking into account the supply situation of the German population, the instruction by DGE not to exceed the guidance value of 6 g NaCl/day and the potential risks discussed in conjunction with high NaCl intake, there are no recognisable grounds for using sodium in food supplements for nutritional-physiological purposes. Hence, within the framework of preventive consumer health protection food should not be fortified with sodium.

4.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for sodium in fortified foods

In this case, too, BfR supports the opinion last defended by BgVV (2002) that the additional admixture of substances like sodium which are already available in sufficient amounts in foods or diet, is not necessary and should not be done.

Because of the existing gaps in knowledge, the supply situation of the German population, the potential risks linked to high sodium intake (especially as NaCl) and in order to avoid the accumulation of high sodium doses from various products, BfR does not see any grounds for a fundamental extension of current practice. Exceptions could be justified at best for specific products which are intended to replace larger losses of sodium and fluids.

4.4.2.1 Possible management options

Based on the above comments, there are the following management options:

a) Continuation of the existing practice with no addition of sodium for nutritionalphysiological reasons to conventional foods.

As the supply situation of the average German population with sodium is deemed to be met and the average daily NaCl intake is even above the recommended guidance value, there is no need for fortification on nutritional-physiological grounds. Taking into account the current supply situation in Germany and the potential risks discussed, health risks cannot be ruled out in the context of preventive consumer health protection.

b) Restricting fortification to specific groups of foods.

The targeted sodium fortification of foods intended to balance significant losses in healthy consumers (e.g. elevated losses through sweating after intense physical activity) may make sense from the nutritional-physiological angle. Given the close links with the fluid balance, fortification with sodium should be linked to those products which contribute significantly to fluid intake. The fortification of products which do not provide fluid should not be permitted even if they are marketed for this purpose.

In the opinion of BfR a high health risk is linked to the additional use of sodium for nutritionalphysiological purposes. Hence, there is no justification for extending the current practice of using sodium in food supplements or for the fortification of conventional foods.

The ubiquitous presence, the wide distribution of sodium, the intake of sodium above the recommendations and more recent, albeit controversial, findings about the potential risks of high sodium, more specifically sodium chloride intake, advocate, along the lines of Option a) that sodium should not be added to food supplements. BfR, therefore, recommends that sodium should not, in principle, be used in food supplements.

Also in the case of conventional foods, aside from a few concrete exceptions within the meaning of Option b), there should be no fortification with sodium for nutritional-physiological purposes (Option a). Table 6: Overview of important permitted sodium compounds and other sodium-containing nutrient compounds

Sodium compound	Directives (2003/46/EC and 2001/15/EC)	E-No. (Reference list 1998, ZZulV)	Use as food additive	Molecular formula	CAS Number	EINECS (Directives 96/77/EC; 95/31/EC)
Sodium acetate (red salt), Sodium diacetate	2001110/20)	E 262 (i) E 262 (ii)	Generally authorised	NaC ₂ H ₃ O ₂ NaC ₄ H ₇ O ₄ x nH ₂ 0	127-09-3	204-823-8 204-814-9
Sodium carbonates Sodium carbonate ("soda") Sodium bicarbonate (=sodium hydrogencarbonate) Sodium sesquicarbonate (=sodium monohydrogen dicarbonate)	+ +	E 500 (i) (ii) (iii) (iii)	Generally authorised	Na ₂ CO ₃ NaHCO ₃ Na ₂ (CO ₃) x NaHCO ₃ x 2 H ₂ O	497-19-8 144-55-8	207-838-8 205-633-8 208-580-9
Sodium citrates Monosodium citrate Disodium citrate Trisodium citrate Sodium gluconate	+	E 331 (i) (ii) (iii) E 576	Generally authorised	C ₆ H ₇ O ₇ Na C ₆ H ₆ O ₇ Na ₂ C ₆ H ₅ O ₇ Na ₃ NaC ₆ C ₁₁ O ₇	6132-04-03 68-04-2 527-07-1	? 205-623-3 200-675-3 208-407-7
Sodium factate	+ +	E 325	Generally authorised	NaCl	7647-14-5	200-772-0
Sodium malates Sodium malate Sodium hydrogen malate		E 350 (i) (ii)	Generally authorised	C₄H₄Na₂O₅ x 1/2 H₂O C₄H₅NaO₅		?
Sodium sulphates Sodium sulphate Sodium hydrogen sulphate		E 514 (i) (ii)	Generally authorised	Na ₂ SO ₄ NaHSO ₄	7757-82-6 7681-38-1	? ?
Sodium tartrates Monosodium tartrate Disodium tartrate		E 335 (i) (ii)	Generally authorised	C₄H₅O ₆ Na C₄H₄O ₆ Na₂	6106-24-7	? 212-773-3
Sodium hydroxide	+	E 524	Alkaline substance	NaOH	1310-73-2	215-185-5
Sodium hypochlorite Sodium alginate		E 401	Bleach Thickners, solvents and carriers for dyes	NaOCI (C ₆ H ₇ NaO ₆) _n	7681-52-9 9005-38-3	?
Sodium salts of edible fatty acids	I	E 470	Emulsifiers, separating agents		141-01-5	205-447-7
Sodium compounds of various amino acids Sodium glutamate		E 621	Flavour-influencing substances	NaC₅H ₈ NO₄ x H ₂ O	6106-04-3	205-538-1
Sodium hexacyanoferrate (II)		E 535	Flow agent	Na ₄ [Fe(CN) ₆]	13601-19-9	237-081-9

Continuation of Table 6: Overview of important permitted sodium compounds and other sodium-containing nutrient compounds

Sodium compound	Directives (2003/46/EC and 2001/15/EC)	E-No. (Reference list 1998, ZZulV)	Use as food additive	Molecular formula	CAS Number	EINECS (Directives 96/77/EC; 95/31/EC)
Sodium nitrite	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	E 250	Substances with various actions	NaNO ₂	7632-00-0	231-555-9
Sodium nitrate		E 251	Substances with various actions	NaNO ₃	7631-99-4	231-554-3
Sodium orthophosphates	+	E 339	Substances with various actions			
Mononsodium orthophosphate		(i)		NaH ₂ PO ₄	7558-80-7	231-449-2
Disodium orthophosphate		(ii)		Na ₂ HPO ₄	7558-79-4	231-448-7
Trisodium orthophosphate		(iiii)		Na₃PO₄	7601-54-9	231-509-8
Sodium diphosphates		E 450	Substances with various actions			
Disodium diphosphate		(i)		$Na_2H_2P_2O_7$	7782-85-6	231-835-0
Trisodium diphoshate		(ii)		Na ₃ HP ₂ O ₇	10101-89-0	238-735-6
Tetrasodium diphosphate		(iii)		Na ₄ P ₂ O ₇	13472-36-1	231-767-1
Sodium sorbate		E 201	Preservative	NaC ₆ H ₇ O ₂		?
Sodium benzoate		E 211	Preservative	NaC7H5O2	532-32-1	208-534-8
Sodium compounds of parahydroxibenzoic acid		E 215	Preservative	NaC ₉ H ₉ O ₃		252-487-6
("PHB esters")		E 217		NaC ₁₀ H ₁₁ O ₃		252-488-1
		E 219		NaC ₈ H ₇ O ₃		?
Sodium formiate		E 237	Preservative	NaCHO ₂	141-53-7	
Sodium-orthophenyl phenolate		E 232	Preservative	NaC ₁₂ H ₉ O x 4 H ₂ 0		205-055-6
Sodium sulphite, sodium hydrogen sulphite,		E 221	Substances developing sulphur	Na ₂ SO ₃	7757-83-7	231-821-4
sodium disulphite		E 222	dioxide	NaHSO ₃	7631-90-5	231-921-4
		E 223		Na ₂ S ₂ O ₅	7681-57-4	231-673-0
Benzoic acid sulphimide-sodium ("saccharin")		E 954	Sweetener	NaC ₇ H ₄ NO ₃ S x 2 H ₂ O		204-886-1
Sodium cyclamate		E 952	Sweetener	NaC ₆ H ₁₂ NO ₃ S	139-05-9	205-348-9
Sodium-containing trace element compounds	-					
Sodium ferric diphosphate	+					
Sodium iodide	+			NaJ	7681-82-5	
Sodium iodate	+		For the production of iodised salt	NaJO ₃	7681-55-2	
Sodium selenate	+					
Sodium hydrogen selenite	+					
Sodium selenite	+			Na ₂ SeO ₃	10102-18-8	
Sodium molybdate	+			Na ₂ MoO ₄	7631-95-0	
Sodium fluoride	+			NaF	7681-49-4	
Sodium-containing vitamin compounds						
Riboflavin-5'-phosphate, sodium (Vitamin B ₂)	+					
Sodium-D-pantothenate (pantothenic acid)	+					
Sodium-L-ascorbate (Vitamin C)	+	E 301	Generally authorised	C ₆ H ₇ O ₆ Na	134-03-2	205-126-1

Age (years)	Estimated values for minimum intake DGE		Estimated values for minimum requirements NAS/USA		Acceptable intake ranges SCF		Reference values for adequate intake FNB/USA (mg/day)	
Ole il aluce a	(mg/day)	200	(mg/uay)	005	(mg/uay)	4	14000
Children	1 up to under 4	300	1 year	225	ļ	ļ	1 up to 3 years	1000
	4 up to under 7	410	2-5 years	300			4 up to 8 years	1200
	7 up to 10	460	6-9 years	400			9 up to 13 years	1500
	10 up to under 13	510	10-18 years	500			14 to 18 years	1500
	13 up to under 15	550						
Adolescents		550					19 up to 50 years	1500
and			Over 18 years	500	Adults	575- 3500	51 up to 70 years	1300
Adults							>70 years	1200
Pregnant	+69		+69				1500	
women					L	L		
Breast-	+138	ļ	+135				1500	
feeding		I						
women								

Table 7: Reference values for sodium of DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000), the National Academy of Sciences NAS (1989)), SCF (1992) and FNB $\left(2004\right)^{\dagger}$

Table 8: Daily sodium intake (in g) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age (from: Nationale Verzehrsstudie Band XI, VERA-Schriftenreihe 1995b)

Age (years)	4-6	7-9	10-12	13-14	15-18	19-24	25-50	51-64	>/= 65
Estimated values for minimum intake (mg) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000)	410	460	510	550	550	550	550	550	550
P 2.5 F	0.94	1.22	1.34	1.43	1.25	1.22	1.32	1.42	1.40
M	1.08	1.30	1.43	1.50	1.70	1.78	1.83	1.84	1.65
P 25 F	1.43	1.85	2.05	2.12	2.03	2.10	2.23	2.29	2.17
Μ	1.62	1.95	2.25	2.56	2.81	2.93	2.97	2.96	2.70
Median F	1.77	2.27	2.46	2.68	2.52	2.66	2.77	2.82	2.73
М	1.99	2.40	2.81	3.19	3.52	3.58	3.65	3.64	3.41
P75 F	2.17	2.79	3.05	3.28	3.19	3.20	3.39	3.49	3.41
M	2.46	3.01	3.43	3.93	4.33	4.36	4.47	4.42	4.24
P 97.5 F	3.29	4.15	4.50	4.72	5.04	4.69	5.07	5.36	5.11
М	3.64	4.23	5.16	6.31	6.64	6.53	6.61	6.56	6.80

t

1 g sodium = 2.5 g NaCl

Conversion factors:

¹ mmol sodium = 23 mg sodium; 100 mmol sodium = 2300 mg sodium = 6 g NaCl

Age groups (years)		18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	65-79
Estimated values for minimum intake (mg) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE	, 2000)	550	550	550	550	550	550
Mean	F	2.6	2.6	2.7	2.6	2.5	2.4
	М	4.1	3.7	3.7	3.4	3.2	3.0
Standard deviation	F	0.7	0.8	0.9	0.9	1.0	0.8
	М	1.4	1.2	1.7	1.4	0.9	0.9
P 10	F	1.7	1.7	1.9	1.7	1.5	1.6
	М	2.6	2.4	2.4	2.2	2.1	1.9
Median	F	2.5	2.5	2.6	2.5	2.4	2.3
	М	3.8	3.6	3.4	3.2	3.0	2.9
P 90	F	3.5	3.7	3.7	3.6	3.3	3.2
	М	6.0	4.9	4.9	4.9	4.2	4.1

(From: Mensink et al.: Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Robert Koch Institute, Berlin 2002)

Fable 10: Sodium concentrations in serum	n (in mmol/l) by gender ((F = Female, M = Male) and age
--	---------------------------	--------------------------------

Age groups (years)		18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	>65
Reference ranges	F						136-146
(mmol/L)	М						136-146
P 2.5	F	137.0	136.0	135.0	136.0	136.0	137.0
	М	135.0	137.0	137.0	137.0	137.0	137.0
Median	F	140.0	140.0	140.0	140.0	142.0	142.0
	М	141.0	141.0	141.0	141.0	141.0	142.0
P 97.5	F	145.0	145.0	144.0	145.0	147.0	147.0
	М	144.0	146.0	145.0	147.0	145.0	147.0

(From: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band V: Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 1995a)

Age groups (years)		18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	>65
Reference ranges	F						40-300
(mmol/24h)	М						40-300
P 2.5	F	49.1	47.1	42.1	64.3	61.7	51.5
	М	46.7	56.0	56.7	59.5	88.2	94.6
Median	F	114.9	128.9	126.0	146.7	142.1	133.2
	М	167.7	160.5	169.6	182.7	200.3	187.9
P 97.5	F	274.3	288.8	291.7	301.2	327.5	305.5

(From: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band V: Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 1995a)

4.5 References

Adrogué HJ, Madias NE (2000) Hypernatremia. N. Engl. J. Med. 342: 1493-1499.

Alderman M (2000) Salt, blood pressure, and human health. Hypertension 36: 890-893.

Alderman MH, Cohen H, Madhavan S (1998) Dietary sodium intake and mortality: the national health and nutrition examination survey (NHANES I). Lancet 351: 781-785.

Alderman MH, Madhavan S, Cohen H, Sealey JE, Laragh JH (1995) Low urinary sodium is associated with greater risk of myocardial infarction among treated hypertensive men. Hypertension 25: 1144-1152.

Arnaud MJ (2003) Mild dehydration: a risk factor of constipation? Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: S88-S95.

Barer J., Leighton Hill L, Hill RM, Martinez WM (1973) Fatal poisoning from salt used as an emetic. Am. J. Dis. Child 125: 889-890.

Bauser S, Beckers EJ, Beuker F, Böhmer D, Bruer R, Brouns F, van Dam B, Hamm M, Jung K, Maughan RJ, Moch K-J, Reuss F, Smasal V, Wagner G, Wodick R (1993) Consensus Statement. Flüssigkeitsersatz während sportlicher Belastung. Ernährungs-Umschau 40: B48.

Bennett WM (1997) Drug interactions and consequences of sodium restriction. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 65: 678S-681S.

BGA (1993) Monographie: Natriumhydrogencarbonat. BAnz Nr. 200 of 22.10.1993, pp. 9650-9651.

BgVV (1998) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Informationsblatt BgVV, September 1998. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/238/nahrungserganzungsmittel.pdf.

BgVV (2001) Gesundheitliche Bewertung des Salzgehalts industriell vorgefertigter Gerichte. Stellungnahme des BgVV von August 2001. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/gesund heitliche_bewertung_des_salzgehalts_industriell_vorgefertigter_gerichte.pdf.

BgVV (2002) Use of minerals and vitamins in foods. Toxicological and nutritionalphysiological aspects. Part I: Minerals (including trace elements). Proposals for regulations and maximum levels to protect consumers from overdoses when taking food supplements and fortified foods. BgVV opinion of 18 January 2002.

http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensm itteln.pdf.

Boero R, Pignataro A, Quarello F (2002) Salt intake and kidney disease. J. Nephrol. 15: 225-229.

Bolte H-D, Lüderitz B (1971) Störungen des Wasser- und Elektrolyt-Haushaltes (Natrium, Kalium). Forschr. Med. 89: 877-882.

BPI (2004) Bundesverband der Pharmazeutischen Industrie e.V. Rote Liste 2004, Arzneimittelverzeichnis für Deutschland. ECV, Aulendorf.

Brouns F, Kovacs E (1997) Functional drinks for athletes. Trends Food Sci. Technol. 8: 414-422.

Burger H, Grobbee DE, Drüeke T (2000) Osteoporosis and salt intake. Nutr. Metab. Cardio-vasc. Dis. 10: 46-53.

Chrysant GS (2000) High salt intake and cardiovascular disease: is there a connection? Nutrition 16: 662-663.

Chrysant GS, Bakir S, Oparil S (1999) Dietary salt reduction in hypertension - what is the evidence and why is it still controversial? Prog. Cardiovasc. Dis. 42: 23-28.

Cohen AJ, Roe FJC (1997) Evaluation of the aetiological role of dietary salt exposure in gastric and other cancers in humans. Food Chem. Toxicol. 35: 271-293.

Cohen AJ, Roe FJC (2000) Review of risk factors for osteoporosis with particular reference to a possible aetiological role of dietary salt. Food Chem. Toxicol. 38: 237-253.

Commission Directive 2001/15/EC of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses. Official Journal of the European Communities of 22 February 2001. L 52: 19-25 (2001). http://europa.eu.int/eur-lex/pri/de/oj/dat/2001/l_052/l_05220010222de00190025. pdf.

DGE (Hrsg.) (1996) Ernährungsbericht 1996. Frankfurt/Main.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. [†] edition. Umschau-Braus-Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements. Official Journal the European Communities of 12 July 2002. L 183: 51-57 (2002). http://europa.eu.int/eur-lex/pri/de/oj/dat/2002/l_183/l_18320020712de00510057.pdf.

Egan BM, Lackland DT (2000) Biochemical and metabolic effects of very-low-salt diets. Am. J. Med. Sci. 320: 233-239.

Elmadfa I, Leitzmann C (1990) Ernährung des Menschen. UTB Grosse Reihe. 2nd revised version. Verlag Eugen Ulmer, Stuttgart.

Falbe J, Regitz M (Hrsg.) (1998) Römpp Lexikon, Chemie. Band 4 M-Pk. 10th fully revised version, Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart.

FAO/WHO Expert Consultation (2003) Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. WHO Technical Report Series 916. WHO, Geneva.

FNB (2004) Dietary Reference Intakes for Water, Potassium, Sodium, Chloride and Sulfate. Chapter 6: Sodium and Chloride. Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic Press, Washington, DC, p. 247-392. http://books.nap.edu/books/0309091691/ html.

Fodor JG, Whitmore B, Leenen F, Larochelle P (1999) Recommendations of dietary salt. CMAJ 160: S29-S34.

Frassetto L, Morris RC, Sellmeyer DE, Todd K, Sebastian A (2001) Diet, evolution and aging. The pathophysiologic effects of the post-agricultural inversion of the potassium-to-sodium and base-to-chloride ratios in the human diet. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 200-213.

FSA (2003) Food Standards Agency. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Report of the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. May 2003, p. 313-319. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/evm_sodiumchloride. pdf.

Graudal NA, Galløe AM, Garred P (1998) Effects of sodium restriction on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride. A Meta-analysis. JAMA 279: 1383-1391.

Greiling H, Gressner AM (Hrsg.) (1989) Lehrbuch der Klinischen Chemie und Pathobiochemie. 2nd revised edition, Schattauer Verlag, Stuttgart.

Grunewald RW (2003) Wasser und Mengenelemente. 4.2 Natrium. In: Ernährungsmedizin, Prävention und Therapie. P Schauder, G Ollenschläger (Hrsg.) 2nd edition. Urban & Fischer Verlag, München.

Harrington M, Cashman KD (2003) High salt intake appears to increase bone resorption in postmenopausal women but high potassium intake ameliorates this adverse effect. Nutr. Rev. 61: 179-183.

He J, Ogden LG, Bazzano LA, Vupputuri S, Loria C, Whelton PK (2002) Dietary sodium intake and incidence of congestive heart failure in overweight US men and women. Arch. Intern. Med. 162: 1619-1624.

He J, Ogden LG, Vupputuri S, Bazzano LA, Loria C, Whelton PK (1999) Dietary sodium intake and subsequent risk of cardiovascular disease in overweight adults. JAMA 282: 2027-2034.

Herold G (1987) Innere Medizin. Eine vorlesungsorientierte Darstellung. Köln.

Hirohata T, Kono S (1997) Diet/Nutrition and stomach cancer in Japan. Int. J. Cancer: Supplement 10: 34-36.

Hooper L, Barlett C, Davey Smith G, Ebrahim S (2002) Systematic review of long term effects of advice to reduce dietary salt in adults. Br. Med. J. 325: 628ff.

Hooper L, Barlett C, Davey Smith G, Ebrahim S (2003) Reduced dietary salt for prevention of cardiovascular disease (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 3. Oxford: Update Software.

Iwaoka T, Umeda T, Ohno M, Inoue J, Naomi S, Sato T, Kawakami I (1988) The effect of low and high NaCl diets on oral glucose tolerance. Klin. Wochenschr. 66: 724-728.

Johnson AG, Nguyen TV, Davis D (2001) Blood pressure is linked to salt intake and modulated by the angiotensinogen gene in normotensive and hypertensive elderly subjects. J. Hypertens. 19: 1053-1060.

Johnston JG, Robertson WO (1977) Fatal ingestion of table salt by an adult. West. J. Med. 126: 141-143.

Jürgens G, Graudal NA (2003) Effects of low sodium diet versus high sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterols, and triglyceride (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 3. Oxford: Update Software.

Löffler G, Petrides PE (Hrsg.) (2003) Biochemie und Pathobiochemie. 7., völlig neu bearbeitete Auflage. S. 934 ff. Springer Verlag, Heidelberg.

Loria CM, Obarzanek E, Ernst ND (2001) Choose and prepare foods with less salt: dietary advise for all Americans. J. Nutr. 131: 536S-551S.

Luft FC (1993) Salzempfindlichkeit beim Gesunden und beim Hypertoniker. Nieren- und Hochdruckkrankheiten 22: 448-454.

Luft FC, Weber M, Mann J (1992) Kochsalzkonsum und arterielle Hypertonie. Dt. Ärzteblatt 89: B898-B903.

Luft FC, Weinberger MH (1997) Heterogenous responses to changes in dietary salt intake: the salt-sensitivity paradigm. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 65: 612S-617S.

MacGregor GA, Markandu ND, Sagnella GA, Singer DRJ, Cappuccio FP (1989) Double-blind study of three sodium intakes and long-term effects of sodium restriction in essential hyper-tension. Lancet 2: 1244-1247.

Manz F, Wentz A (2003) 24-h hydration status: parameters, epidemiology and recommendations. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: S10-S18.

Martindale (2002) The complete drug reference. Thirty-third edition. SC Sweetman (Ed.) Pharmaceutical Press, London-Chicago.

Massey LK, Whiting SJ (1995) Dietary salt, urinary calcium, and kidney stone risk. Nutr. Rev. 53: 131-134.

MecGee S, Abernethy WB, Simel DL (1999) Is this patient hypovolemic? JAMA 281: 1022-1029.

Mensink G et al. (2002) Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Robert Koch-Institut (Hrsg.) Berlin.

Mensink GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Muskat E (1985) Der Natriumgehalt in unseren Lebensmitteln. Akt. Ernähr. 10: 80-81.

Mutschler E (1986) Arzneimittelwirkungen. Lehrbuch der Pharmakologie und Toxikologie. Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft mbH, Stuttgart.

NAS (1989) National Academy of Sciences. Recommended Dietary Allowances. Chapter 11: Water and Electrolytes. 10th edition, p. 247-261. http://www.nap.edu/openbook/0309046335/ html/.

Nordic Council of Ministers (2001) Addition of vitamins and minerals. A discussion paper on health risks related to foods and food supplements. TemaNord 5001.

Ovesen L, Boeing H, for the EFCOSUM Group (2002) The use of biomarkers in multicentric studies with particular consideration of iodine, sodium, iron, folate, and vitamin D. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: S12-S17.

Palevsky PM, Bhagrath R, Greenberg A (1996) Hypernatremia in hospitalized patients. Ann. Intern. Med. 124: 197-203.

Perry IJ (2000) Dietary salt intake and cerebrovascular damage. Nutr. Metab. Cardiovasc. Dis. 10: 229-235.

Preuss HG (2001) Sodium, chloride, and potassium. Chapter 29. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 302-310.

Proposal for a regulation of the European Parliament and Council on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods of 10 November 2003 (COM(2003) 671 final).

Redón-Más J, Abellán-Alemán J, Aranda-Lara P, de la Figuera-von Wichmann M, Luque-Otero M, Rodicio-Diaz JL, Ruilope-Urioste LM, Veralsco-Quintana J, for the VERSAL Study Group (1993) Anithypertensive activity of verapamil: impact of dietary sodium. J. Hypertens. 11: 665-671.

Sacks FM, Svetkey LP, Vollmer WM, Appel LJ, Bray GA, Harsha D, Obarzanek E, Conlin PR, Miller ER, Simons-Morton DG, Karanja N, Lin P-H, for the DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group (2001) Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet. N. Engl. J. Med. 344: 3-10.

Saunders N, Balfe JW, Laski B (1976) Severe salt poisoning in an infant. J. Pediatr. 88: 258-261.

SCF (1992) Commission of the European Communities. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food: Nutrient and Energy intakes for the European community. Thirty-first series.

SCF (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the revision of reference values for nutrition labelling (expressed on 5 March 2003). SCF/SC/NUT/GEN/18 Final, 6 March 2003. http://europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out171_en.pdf.

Schek A (2000) Sportlergetränke - Anspruch und Realität. Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 228-234.

Schorr-Neufing U (2000) Ursachen der Salzsensitiviät - Stand der Forschung. Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 109-111.

Seeger R (1994) Giftlexikon Natrium (Na). DAZ 134: 29-41.

Sellmeyer DE, Schloetter M, Sebastian A (2002) Potassium citrate prevents increased urine calcium excretion and bone resorption induced by a high sodium chloride diet. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 87: 2008-2012.

Siener R, Hesse A (2003) Fluid intake and epidemiology of urolithiasis. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: S47-S51.

Souci-Fachmann-Kraut (2000) Die Zusammensetzung der Lebensmittel Nährwert-Tabellen. 6. revidierte, ergänzte Auflage. medpharm, Scientific Publishers, CRC Press, Stuttgart.

Stenger K-O (1987) Indikationen für eine natriumarme Ernährung. Ernährungs-Umschau 34: 132-136.

Sugimura T (2000) Nutrition and dietary carcinogens. Carcinogenesis 21: 387-395.

Thomas DR, Tariq SH, Makhdomm S, Haddad R, Moinuddin A (2003) Physician misdiagnosis of dehydration in older adults. J. Am. Med. Dir. Assoc. 4: 251-254.

Toumilehto J, Jousilahti P, Rastenyte D, Moltchanov V, Tanskanen A, Pietinen P, Niessinen A (2001) Urinary sodium excretion and cardiovascular mortality in Finland: a prospective study. Lancet 357: 848-851.

Tsugane S, Sasazuki S, Kobayashi M, Sasaki S, for the JPHC Study Group (2004) Salt and salted food intake and subsequent risk of gastric cancer among middle-aged Japanese men and women. Br. J. Cancer 90: 128-134.

Van den Brandt PA, Botterweck AAM, Goldbohm RA (2003) Salt intake, cured meat consumption, refrigerator use and stomach cancer incidence: a prospective cohort study (Netherlands). Cancer Causes Control 14: 427-438.

VERA-Schriftenreihe (1995a) Band V: Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen (1995).

VERA-Schriftenreihe (1995b) Band XI: Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Weder AB, Egan BM (1991) Potential deleterious impact of dietary salt restriction on cardiovascular risk factors. Klin. Wochenschr. 69: 45-50.

Weinberg AD, Minaker KL (1995) Dehydration. Evaluation and management in older adults. Council of Scientific Affairs, American Medical Association. JAMA 274: 1552-1556.

Wirths W (1981) "Verborgenes" Natrium in Lebensmitteln - Erhebungen über die Zufuhr. Akt. Ernähr. 118-122.

Zimmerli B, Sieber R, Tobler L, Bajo S, Scheffieldt P, Stransky M, Wyttenbach A (1992) Untersuchungen von Tagesrationen aus schweizerischen Verpflegungsbetrieben. V. Mineralstoffe: Natrium, Chlorid, Kalium, Calcium, Phosphor und Magnesium. Mitt. Gebiet. Lebensm. Hyg. 83: 677-710.

5 Risk Assessment of Chloride

5.1 Summary

The food consumption surveys conducted in Germany indicate that the chloride intake of the population is far higher than the estimated minimum intake values. The values for 24-h urine excretion, which directly correlate with chloride intake, confirm these results. There is not one group in the population which is not adequately supplied with this nutrient (supply category 4).

The risk of adverse health effects from the use of chloride in foods cannot be assessed on the basis of the available data. Nor is it possible to classify the nutrient in one of the risk categories defined by BfR.

As the German population takes in adequate or high amounts of chloride (as NaCl) through the consumption of processed foods, the explicit use of chloride for nutritional-physiological purposes in food supplements or fortified foods is not advised on precautionary grounds. BfR recommends to accept chloride as an addition to food supplements or for food fortification only when it is to be added together with another nutritional-physiologically relevant nutrient (e.g. calcium chloride, magnesium chloride).

Estimated value for minimum intake	830 mg/day			
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994)	m	f		
Median P 2.5 P 97.5	5.5 2.7 9.6	4.1 2.1 7.1		
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Not defined			
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	Addition only in conjunction with nutritional- physiologically relevant cations (CaCl, MgCl, ZnCl etc.)			
Fortified foods	No fortification except in conjunction with nutritional- physiologically relevant cations			

5.2 Nutrient description

5.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Chloride is an inorganic nutrient whose essentiality has been proven for man. It is the most frequent anion in extracellular fluid. In nature it is very widespread in conjunction with sodium (NaCl = CAS No. 7647-14-5), potassium, (KCl = CAS No. 7447-40-7) or calcium (CaCl = CAS No. 10043-52-4).

In the European Directive on Food Supplements, chlorine is listed as a mineral for use in food supplements. According to Annex II of that Directive it may be used as calcium chloride, magnesium chloride, sodium chloride, manganese chloride, potassium chloride, chromium chloride and zinc chloride. The same applies to food fortification in accordance with the Annex in the Proposal for a *Regulation on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods* (COM(2003) 671 final of 10 November 2003).

Furthermore, the chloride compounds tin(II) chloride (E 512), potassium chloride (E 508), calcium chloride (E 509) and magnesium chloride (E 511) are authorised as additives within

the EU. Ammonium chloride is no longer explicitly listed as an additive but may be used as an aroma component in liquorice products (including chewing gum).

5.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: Depending on the metabolic situation in the organism, chloride is taken up acfvely or passively. In the proximal small intestine passive resorption takes place during which chloride follows the electrochemical gradient produced during cation transport. By contrast, chloride resorption takes place actively in the distal small intestine and in the colon in exchange for bicarbonate anions. The uptake rate of chloride from food is more than 90%. In the intercellular space the chloride ion concentration is 110 mmol/l (1 mmol chloride = 35.5 mg), whereas the concentration in the intracellular space of 5 mmol/l is relatively low. For comparison: in the intercellular space the sodium concentration is 145 mmol/l and in the intracellular space it is 10 mmol/l (1 mmol sodium = 23 mg) (Greger, 1994). The distribution of the electrolytes between the extracellular and intracellular space is regulated by Na⁺, K⁺-ATPase which pumps out Na⁺ from the cells in exchange for K⁺. As chloride follows the movement of sodium in order to maintain the electrochemical balance, active sodium transport leads to chloride also passing into the extracellular space. Transport through the cell membranes is via the chloride channels.

High concentrations of chloride can be found in spinal fluid and in intestinal secretions, particularly as hydrochloric acid in the stomach. The total body amount of chloride is approximately 33 mmol/kg body weight. In the case of an adult weighing 70 kg this means around 2,310 mmol (~100 g). 90-95% of dietary chloride is normally excreted by the kidneys (Preuss, 2001). In the case of normal kidney function 170 litres extracellular fluid are filtered every day with a total of 1.5 kg NaCl. Of this more than 99% is reabsorbed via the nephrons. The renal excretion rate is roughly 10 g NaCl (= 6 g CF) per day. It is reduced by excessive excretion in sweat (Greger, 1994). Normal perspiration varies between 0.11 and 3 I per day and is linked to NaCl excretion of up to 0.25 g/day (= 0.15 g CF). Approximately 0.25 g NaCl (= 0.15 g CF) per day are also excreted in faeces (Preuss, 2001). In the case of diarrhoea, when excretion is particularly stimulated, loss via faeces can be very high (Greger, 1994). As chloride is normally excreted together with sodium, high chloride loss is generally to be expected in situations/disorders involving a high sodium loss, too.

The renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS), the sympathetic nervous system, the atrial natriuretic peptide (NAP), the Kallikrein-Kinin system and various intrarenal mechanisms perform important functions in the regulation of (sodium and) chloride excretion.

Function: Chloride plays an important role in regulating fluid and electrolyte status. With hydrogen ions it forms hydrochloric acid (HCI) in the stomach and is important for protein metabolism, the resorption of other minerals and for activating the intrinsic factor of vitamin B_{12} uptake. Together with sodium and potassium, chloride is also essential for nerve and muscle cell functions. The continuing exchange between chloride and bicarbonate ions supports a balanced pH and regulates CO_2 excretion.

Requirements: There are no exact studies on chloride requirements. Based on the amount of chloride excreted daily of approximately 530 mg, an intake of 750 to 900 mg/day is recommended. The chloride requirements of an infant weighing 5.8 kg were estimated to be 3.6 mmol/day in the 1980s (Manz, 1985). The Food and Nutrition Board was not able to establish a (EAR or) RDA for chloride given the lack of dose-response studies. Instead it proposed Adequate Intake (AI), which is equimolar to that of sodium because chloride is almost only taken up from food in conjunction with sodium. The following table compares the estimated values for minimum chloride intake (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) with the American AI values for the various age groups (IOM, 2004):

Table 12: Reference values for chloride

Age	Estimated values for minimum intake ¹ (mg/d)	Adequate Intake ² (mg/d)
Infants		
0-4 months	200	180*
4-12 months	270	570**
Children		
1-3	450	1500
4-6	620	
7-9	690	1900
10-12	770	
13-14	830	2300
Adults	830	2300***
51-70		2000
>70		1800

DGE, ÖGE, SGE, SVE, 2000) and of the FNB (IOM, 2004)

* 0-6 months ** 7 12 months

** 7-12 months

*** Adults <50 years of age including pregnant and breastfeeding women

- ¹ DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000
- ² IOM, 2004

It is noticeable that the American values from age 6 months onwards are roughly twice or three times higher than the D-A-CH estimated values. This could be due to the fact that the American values are based on sodium intake from conventional foods (western diet) from which the equimolar chloride intake levels were calculated (IOM, 2004). By contrast, in the D-A-CH estimated values minimum sodium intake is defined on the basis of the obligatory losses from faeces, skin and perspiration. The necessary chloride intake per day is derived as the equimolar amount (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000).

5.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Food: Chloride is almost exclusively taken up in conjunction with sodium. The natural chloride content in foods is below 0.36 mg/g. Furthermore, salt is the most important source for the intake of chloride (and sodium). Beverages may also contain a high level of sodium chloride. This applies in particular to tomato and vegetable juices but also to some mineral waters. Liquorice products are a source of chloride which should not be underestimated. Ammonium chloride (NH₄Cl) is added to them as aroma in order to produce the typical flavour for liquorice. According to the Aroma Ordinance (AromenVO) a maximum level of 20 g/kg food has been laid down for the use of ammonium chloride in foods (AromenVO, Annex 5, 1998). If the maximum admissible level of ammonium chloride has been exhausted, the consumption of 50-100 g liquorice would lead to an ammonium chloride intake of 1-2 g (= 0.66-1.3 g CГ). This means that the consumption of liquorice products by individuals, who eat large amounts of them, could lead to exceptionally high chloride intake. Human milk contains 11.3 mmol chloride per litre. The ratio of the cations (Na⁺ (6 mmol/I) and K⁺ (12 mmol/I)) to the chloride anions is 1.6.

Food supplements: It is not known whether food supplements have been specifically manufactured with chloride added. Chloride is, however, an accompanying ingredient in food supplements when for instance magnesium or zinc is added as chloride compounds.

Medicinal products: NaCl concentrates, which are added to infusion solutions, are administered intravenously for the correction of disruptions of sodium and chloride status (in the case of hypochloraemia and hyponatraemia).

Nutritional status:

Intake: Around 2-8 g chloride per day are taken in from a normal diet. On a diet free of added salt, the intake of chloride occurring naturally in food is approximately 600 mg per day. As chloride is taken up in conjunction with sodium as salt, actual intake depending on the processing or preparation of foods and individual nutrition habits is far higher. Average salt consumption in Germany is around 8 g per day and person (men = 8 g/day, women = 7 g/day) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). The chloride intake from salt consumption is consequently 4.85 (men) and 4.2 g (women) per day. This is also confirmed by the figures of the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS). According to them, mean salt intake in adult men is 9.3 and in women 7.2 g per day (Heseker et al., 1994). This corresponds to chloride intake of 5.6 g (men) and 4.3 g (women) per day.

Plasma concentrations: In the VERA Study the serum concentrations of chloride were measured. Given the manifold endocrine regulation of serum electrolyte values, they remain largely steady in healthy individuals and are not, therefore, suited for drawing conclusions about electrolyte intake. The chloride concentrations in the serum are similar to those of sodium. Independently of intake, there is, however, in the case of chloride as for all other electrolytes a clear age factor in the serum values. In the case of women this deviates slightly from that of the sodium concentration. The maximum is already reached in women aged 25-44 years.

The reference range for chloride in the serum is 98-108 mmol/l. The reference range for the excretion of chloride in urine is 100-250 mmol/24h (Greiling and Gressner, 1995 in: Kohlmeier et al., 1995). The median of serum values is 106 mmol/l in both men (n=835) and women (n=1097). In both genders the 2.5 percentile is 101 and the 97.5 percentile is 111 mmol/l (Kohlmeier et al., 1995). In contrast to the serum values the excretion values of chloride clearly correlate with the intakes and there is a significant difference between men and women. In men (n=698) the median is 172.4 mmol/24h. The 2.5 percentile is 60.92 and the 97.5 percentile is 334.8 mmol/24h. In women (n=954) a median of 126 mmol/24h was identified. The 2.5 percentile is 46.92 and the 97.5 percentile is 277.16 mmol/24h (Kohlmeier et al., 1995).

5.3 Risk characterisation

5.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

The toxicity of chloride-containing salts is mainly due to the corresponding cations. There are no known cases of chloride toxicity in man. However, very little information is available about the effects of lengthy high dietary chloride intake. Ammonium chloride, which is used as an aroma in liquorice products, can lead to adverse effects in man at intakes of 100 mg/kg/day; this can have a major effect on the acid-base balance. Ammonium chloride intake increases renal acid load and reduces the pH of urine. Infants, old people and individuals with kidney diseases (renal tubular acidosis, tubular disorders, chronic renal deficiency, aldosterone deficiencies) but also people with elevated endogenous acid production may experience extensive and lengthy retention acidosis if they have a high intake of ammonium chloride.

It is known that in the case of salt sensitive high blood pressure a reduction of salt intake can lead to a short-term reduction in blood pressure. Both sodium and chloride ions seem to be responsible for this since selective dietary sodium intake without parallel chloride load reduces the increase in blood pressure or even prevents it completely (Boegehold and Kotchen, 1989; Kurtz et al., 1987; Reusch and Luft, 1991). However opinions differ as to whether a dietary measure of this kind can have positive effects in the long-term (mortality, disease rate, blood pressure). Furthermore, it is still unclear via which mechanisms NaCl can impact on blood pressure particularly as blood pressure is influenced by the interplay of many factors like genetic predisposition, BMI and the regulatory mechanisms of the nervous system, hormone system and kidneys (Stipanuk, 2000) but also by the level of potassium and pro-

bably also of calcium intake from food. In the Federal Health Survey 1998 hypertension was identified in just under 30% of men and approximately 27% of women (Thamm, 1999).

On the basis of the dose-response studies concerning the association between sodium and salt intake and blood pressure, FNB derived a LOAEL of 2300 mg sodium per day. It was observed that sodium intake below the AI is more favourable for normal blood pressure than higher intake. Since a series of other factors, in addition to sodium intake, influence blood pressure, no NOAEL could be identified.

5.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

With a normal diet sufficient amounts of chloride (in conjunction with sodium) are consumed. This means that there are practically no cases of chloride deficiency in healthy individuals. Chloride deficiency can, however, occur for instance during diarrhoea and/or severe vomiting. The related high excretion of chloride leads to an elevated bicarbonate ion concentration and to a shift in the acid-base balance (hypochloraemic metabolic alkalosis). Acid-base balance normally is kept stable at pH values between 7.37-7.43. The Bartter Syndrome, an autosomal recessive hereditary disease with chronic diarrhoea and deficient chloride reabsorption, leads to hypochloraemia, similar to disorders in the renal tubule and to cystic fibrosis. This is coupled with high losses of chloride in sweat (Bartter et al., 1962 in: IOM, 2004). In all these cases more chloride is lost than sodium resulting in hypochloraemia without hyponatraemia. Metabolic alkalosis is linked to hypokalaemia (elevated potassium excretion because of stimulated aldosterone secretion). This, in turn, leads to an elevated binding of calcium ions to albumin, thereby reducing the calcium concentration in serum. The symptoms of metabolic alkalosis are muscle weakness, polyuria, hypoventilation, loss of appetite and lethargy.

In infants and small children chloride losses – mostly as a consequence of diarrhoea, vomiting or in conjunction with an infection – can be very high. Metabolic alkalosis was observed in the 1980s in infants who had mistakenly been given infant formula with overly low chloride levels. The typical consequences of chloride deficiency in infants are failure to grow, lethargy, gastro-intestinal disorders, anorexia and muscle weakness (Manz, 1985). The late effects observed in these children were speech development disorders (Malloy et al., 1991 in: IOM, 2004).

5.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

The consumption of large amounts of salt and potassium chloride leads to high chloride intake which can normally be balanced through increased excretion in urine, sweat and faeces. In the case of disorders of the sodium-chloride metabolism, e.g. heart failure, or in the case of kidney diseases when excretion is disturbed, complications may arise from high intake levels of chloride.

Furthermore, the chloride concentration in the organism (= hyperchloraemia) increases in the case of:

- inadequate water intake
- dehydration of long duration
- fluid losses via the kidneys or intestines or diarrhoea (HCO₃ losses lead to a higher chloride level)
- infusion of solutions with a high chloride content
- chronic hyperventilation (respiratory alkalosis)
- administration of adrenal cortex hormones with mineral corticoid effects/corticoid therapy.

The food consumption studies conducted in Germany indicate that the chloride intake of the population is far higher than the estimated values for minimum intake. The values for 24h urine excretion, which correlate directly with chloride intake, confirm these study results. There is no population group which is not adequately supplied with this nutrient (supply category 4).

5.4 Tolerable upper intake level for chloride

DGE considers that salt intake of 6 g per day is adequate for adults. It stresses that no benefits are to be expected from higher intake but that adverse effects on health cannot be ruled out (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). Salt consumption in Germany roughly corresponds to this recommendation. On average between 1g (women) and up to 2 g (men) are ingested in addition to this recommendation.

Based on the LOAEL for sodium, FNB derived a UL for sodium and for chloride, too. Given that an uncertainty factor >1 would lead to a UL below the AI, the uncertainty factor 1 was used and a UL for sodium of 2300 mg/day was derived for adults. It was assumed that chloride occurs equimolar to sodium in foods which means that from the UL for sodium a UL for chloride of 3600 mg/day could be calculated for adults. This UL also applies to pregnant and breastfeeding women whereas for children ULs were extrapolated from the value for adults (IOM, 2004):

Age	UL	
(years)	[mg/d]	
1-3	2300	
4 – 8	2900	
9 - 13	3400	
14 - 18	3600	
Adults	3600	

Salt intake of 6 g, described as the maximum desirable daily intake in Germany, corresponds to a chloride intake of 3.5 g/day. Thus, the daily maximum value recommended by the D-A-CH societies is supported by the ULs derived by FNB.

However, it was assumed both for the daily maximum level (salt) recommended in Germany and for the derivation of the UL by FNB that sodium (in conjunction with chloride) is the substance which causes adverse effects at high doses. Therefore, the UL derived for chloride can only be used in conjunction with sodium, i.e. for the consumption of salt. Also, in the case of high chloride intakes in conjunction with other cations, toxicity seems to be due to the corresponding cations rather than to chloride intake itself. However, little information is available about what effects of long-time high chloride intake from food are to be expected.

5.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for chloride in food supplements and fortified foods

In the case of healthy individuals with a conventional western diet, there is no risk of inadequate chloride intake. The data for Germany confirm that the population is (more than) adequately supplied with this nutrient. As there are no known advantages for healthy individuals arising from additional chloride intake and there is uncertainty about whether chronically high chloride intake may have toxic effects in man, BfR recommends to accept chloride in food supplements and fortified foods only up to the level which results from the deliberate addition of essential minerals like zinc, magnesium or calcium when they are used as chloride compounds.

The risk of adverse effects on health in conjunction with the use of chloride in foods cannot be assessed on the basis of the available data. Nor is it possible to classify the nutrient in any of the risk categories defined by BfR. Since the German population takes in adequate or high amounts of chloride (as NaCI) daily particularly through the consumption of processed foods, BfR advises against the explicit use of chloride for nutritional-physiological purposes in food supplements of fortified foods on precautionary grounds. BfR recommends to accept the addition of chloride to food supplements or for the fortification of foods only if it is to be added together with another nutritional-physiologically relevant nutrient (e.g. calcium chloride, magnesium chloride).

5.5 Gaps in knowledge

There is uncertainty about the toxicity of chloride in conjunction with the intake of high levels over a long period.

5.6 References

Boegehold MA, Kotchen TA (1989) Relative contributions of dietary Na⁺ and CΓ to saltsensitive hypertension. Hypertension 14: 579-583.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1st edition. Umschau Braus Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

Greger R (1994) Physiology of Na⁺ and CF metabolism. Nieren- und Hochdruckkrankheiten 23: 5-9.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) 2rd revised edition. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

IOM (2004) Institute of Medicine. Food and Nutrition Board: Dietary Reference Intakes for Water, Potassium, Sodium, Chloride, and Sulfate. National Academy Press. Washington, DC.

Kohlmeier M, Thefeld W, Stelte W, Grimm R, Häußler A, Hünchen K, Reuter U, Saupe J, Schek A, Kübler W (1995) Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band V. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Kurtz TW, Al-Bander HA, Morris RC Jr (1987) "Salt-sensitive" essential hypertension in men. Is the sodium ion alone important? N. Engl. J. Med. 317: 1043-1048.

Manz F (1985) Dietary chloride deficiency in premature infants? Klin. Pädiatr. 197: 259-262.

Preuss HG (2001) Sodium, chloride, and potassium. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. 8th ed. BA Bowman, RM Russel (Eds.) ILSI, Washington, DC.

Reusch HP, Luft FC (1991) Die Rolle des Chlorids in der Natrium-induzierten "salzsensitiven" Hypertonie. Klin. Wochenschr. 69: 90-96.

Stipanuk MH (2000) Biochemical and Physiological Aspects of Human Nutrition. W.B. Sanders Company, Philadelphia, London, New York, St. Louis, Sydney, Toronto, p. 686-710.

Thamm M (1999) Blutdruck in Deutschland. Zustandsbeschreibung und Trends. Gesundheitswesen 61: S90-S93.

Wesson LG (1969) Physiology of the Human Kidney. Grune and Stratton, New York, NY, p. 591.

6 Risk Assessment of Potassium

6.1 Summary

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on the nutritional status of potassium do not point to inadequate potassium intake in healthy children, adolescents or adults (supply categories 2/3). Older people with inadequate food intake who frequently take certain medicines are at risk.

It is the opinion of BfR that the use of potassium in food supplements involves a high risk of adverse reactions. In the case of the fortification of food with potassium there may, under certain circumstances, be a high risk only for people with disturbed potassium excretion. BfR has established a UL of 1000 mg for additional intake. On the grounds of preventive health protection it recommends setting the maximum level for food supplements at 500 mg and foregoing any targeted fortification of foods. Instead, greater use should be made of the restoration option in processed foods since large amounts of water-soluble potassium compounds may be lost during processing. From the preventive angle this should be coupled with a parallel reduction in salt content.

Estimated values for minimum intake	2000 mg/day	
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994) Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m 3300 1930 5640	f 2860 1440 4640
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	1000 mg/day (only for supplements)	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements Fortified foods	500 mg/daily dose No fortification	

6.2 Nutrient description

6.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Potassium (K^*) is in the 1st main group of the periodic system and, therefore, belongs to the group of alkali metals (CAS No. 7440-09-07). It has an atomic mass of 39,098. It is the seventh most abundant element in the earth's crust. Because of its properties potassium is a highly reactive element and does not, therefore, occur in nature as a pure substance. As a cation it forms compounds with minerals like clay stone, potash mica or other potassium salts. This report only assesses ionic potassium unless explicit reference is made to a potassium compound.

According to Commission Directive 2001/15/EC (of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses) and the Directive of the European Parliament and the Council 2002/46/EC (of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements), only the potassium compounds listed there may be used for nutritional purposes: potassium bicarbonate (KHCO₃) (CAS No. 298-14-6), potassium carbonate (K₂CO₃) (CAS No. 584-08-7), potassium hydroxide (KOH) (CAS No. 1310-58-3), potassium chloride (KCI) (CAS No. 7447-40-7), potassium iodide (KI) (CAS No. 7681-11-0), potassium iodate (KIO₃) (CAS No. 7758-05-6) etc... Similarly, these compounds may be added to foods according to a Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 November 2003 (COM (2003) 671 final).

Some potassium compounds like, for instance, potassium citrate (E 332), potassium lactate (E 326), potassium orthophosphate (E 340) etc. may be added to foods for technological purposes (see list of references for additives, Additives Approval Ordinance, Food Additives Purity Criteria Directive 96/77/EG).

6.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: The total body store of potassium is 40-50 mmol^{*}/kg body weight which roughly corresponds to 140 g (3600 mmol) and 105 g (2700 mmol) for adult men and women respectively. However, only approximately 75% of the potassium load is rapidly exchange-able and is in a dynamic balance with the various body compartments. Insulin, catechol-amines, aldosterone, magnesium and the acid-base balance are involved in distribution between the intracellular space and the extracellular space. The total store is an expression of the metabolic proportion of the body mass (lean body mass) and is, therefore, influenced by frame, age and gender (Aizman et al., 1998; Bia and DeFronzo, 1981; Burmeister and Bingert, 1967; He et al., 2003; Leggett and Williams, 1986; Sterns et al., 1981).

In contrast to sodium, potassium is largely localised (approximately 98%) in the intracellular space. The muscle cells (around 60%) contain a large amount of body potassium, followed by the erythrocytes (8%), liver cells (6%) and around 4% of the body store of potassium in other organs. Only 50-60 mmol are found in the extracellular space; the potassium concentration in the serum normally varies between 3.5 and 5.5 mmol/l. The "clinically measurably" extracellular potassium in the serum accounts for less than 2% of the total store. The low potassium concentration in the extracellular space is, nevertheless, very sensitive to fluctuations. Even minor deviations can lead to severe neuromuscular and muscular disorders (Allison, 1984; D-A-CH, 2000; Ensminger et al., 1995; Hartig, 1994; Preuss, 2001; Sterns et al., 1981).

90% of dietary potassium is absorbed in the upper small intestine through passive diffusion. In the colon potassium can be actively secreted in exchange for sodium as well as reabsorbed (Agarwal et al., 1994; Allison, 1984; Halm and Frizzell, 1986; Powell, 1987). In the body potassium is rapidly taken up intracellularly in the liver and muscles. Insulin and catecholamines are mainly involved in extrarenal regulation (Bia and De Fronzo, 1981). When in potassium balance around 90% of the potassium taken in orally is excreted within 8 hours and more than 98% within 24 hours in urine. Higher or lower intakes are not mirrored in changes in the plasma concentration since the regulation of the potassium balance is done via the kidneys within a small range. The precondition is normal kidney function which means that an increase in extracellular $[K^{\dagger}]$ stimulates aldosterone secretion. In the distal tubule this promotes reabsorption of potassium through the integration of a luminal potassium channel (NaCl-cotransport) and activation of Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase. In exchange the potassium secretion in the lumen is increased through ROMK (apical potassium channels). A potassium deficiency leads to a reduction in the ROMK protein level (down regulation) and a decrease in the reabsorption of NaCl (Bauer and Gauntner, 1979; Mennitt et al., 2000; Stanton and Giebisch, 1982; Young, 1988). Potassium excretion by the kidneys is very adjustable (Bhandari and Hunter, 1998; Giebisch, 2002; 1998; Ornt et al., 1987; Rabelink et al., 1990; Skoutakis et al., 1984; Stühlinger, 2003; Witzgall and Behr, 1986). The potassium concentration in the urine may fall to 10 mmol/l in the case of potassium deficiency. In the case of excess it may rise to more than 200 mmol/l (Hene et al., 1986; Rabinowitz, 1989). Overall in the case of a balanced potassium store around 85% is excreted via the kidneys and 12% via faeces. Minimum losses (3%) are caused by loss through sweating via the skin (Agarwal et al., 1994; Anke et al., 2003; BGA, 1991; Leggett and Williams, 1986; NRC, 1989; Preuss, 2001; SCF, 1993).

^{*)} 1 mmol potassium corresponds to 39.1 mg.

Functions: Potassium is essential for normal growth and sustaining life. As the most important intracellular cation, potassium is involved in the activity of every cell:

- bioelectricity of the cell membranes, i.e. normal neuromuscular excitability, excitation formation and excitation conduction of the heart. Here, ion channels facilitate the rapid movement of ions through the hydrophobic barrier of the membrane. Characteristic examples for ion channels are the K⁺ channel or Na⁺ channel which convey neuro signals (Shieh et al., 2000; Tamargo et al., 2004);
- regulation of cell growth (Niemeyer et al., 2001; Shen et al., 2001);
- transepithelial transport processes in the kidneys and intestines, e.g. for glucose, aminoacids etc. (Preuss, 2001);
- impact on protective endothelial vascular functions (Ma et al., 2000; Young et al., 1995; Young and Ma, 1999);
- maintaining normal blood pressure (Krishna, 1990; Suter, 1998; Young et al., 1995; Tannen, 1987a);
- regulation of the acid-base balance by influencing renal net acid excretion (Frassetto et al., 2001; 1997; 1998; Manz, 2001; Remer et al., 2003; Remer, 2000; 2001; Sebastian et al, 2002; Tannen, 1987b);
- influencing the release of hormones (e.g. insulin from the beta cells) and
- carbohydrate utilisation and protein synthesis.

Furthermore, potassium is needed in intermediary metabolism for the synthesis and degradation of high energy phosphate compounds. Furthermore, some enzymes of glycolysis (the uptake of glucose in liver and muscle cells for glycogen synthesis is linked to potassium intake), oxidative phosphorylation and protein metabolism are dependent on potassium (Ensminger et al., 1995; Hartig, 1994; Preuss, 2001; Shieh et al., 2000).

Requirements: For the maintenance of potassium homoeostasis, the requirements of total energy intake are estimated that are needed for growth or maintenance of the cell mass (1 kg cell mass contains 92.5 mmol potassium). This is then proportional to the potassium load of the organism. In the case of infants almost 2 mmol potassium are calculated for 100 kcal, in line with the energy and potassium level in human milk. Because of rapid growth the necessary potassium level in infants in the first 4 months is 0.9 mmol/kg body weight/day and 0.4-0.5 mmol/kg body weight/day later in boys and girls up to age 12. During growth spurts in puberty it is 0.9 mmol/kg body weight/day (Fomon, 1993). In order to maintain normal body store and normal concentrations in the plasma and interstitial fluid, a minimum intake of approximately 1600-2000 mg/day is necessary in adolescents and adults (NRC, 1989).

During pregnancy or lactation there is no significant additional need for potassium which could not be met through a normal diet. Discussions focus on an additional requirement for athletes and heavy labourers who lose approximately 300 mg potassium/l after several hours constant strain through sweat (Breuer et al., 1991). Care should be taken to ensure adequate intake during incidents involving severe diarrhoea or vomiting. Laxatives and diuretics can also lead to high losses (D-A-CH, 2000).

A value of 2000 mg/day is given as the estimated value for minimum intake by healthy adults (D-A-CH, 2000). Based on balance measurements Anke et al. (2003) calculated normative requirements of potassium of 15 mg/kg body weight or 900 mg/day for women (60 kg body weight) and 1200 mg/day for men (80 kg bodyweight). The Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) of the European Commission indicates, as a Lowest Threshold Intake (LTI) for adults, a value of 40 mmol/day (1600 mg/day) in order to avoid a drop in potassium concentrations

in plasma and loss of total body potassium. No average requirements were established. A value of 80 mmol/day (3100 mg/day) was proposed as the Population Reference Intake (PRI) (SCF, 1993). Estimated values for the minimum intake of potassium and the PRI are compared in Table 13.

For the purposes of nutrient labelling a so-called Reference Labelling Value (RLV) of 2000 mg for adults and 1000 mg for children up to the age of 4 was proposed by SCF for potassium (SCF, 2003).

Age	D-A-CH, 2000 potassium (mg/day)	SCF, 1993 Population Reference Intakes (PRI) (mg/day)	
Infants			
4 up to under 12 months	650	800	
Children			
1 up to under 4 years	1000	800	
4 up to under 7 years	1400	1100	
7 up to under 10 years	1600	2000	
10 up to under 13 years	1700	3100	
13 up to under 15 years	1900	3100	
Adolescents and adults	2000	3100	
Pregnant and lactating women	_	3100	

Table 13: Estimated values for a minimum intake of potassium (D-A-CH, 2000) compared with the PRI values

(SCF, 1993)

The Food and Nutrition Board of the USA and Canada believe that an Adequate Intake (AI) of 4.7 g/day (120 mmol/day) is adequate for all adults on preventive grounds. This potassium amount (from food) is necessary according to more recent findings in order to prevent, alleviate or delay the onset of chronic disorders or conditions like high blood pressure, salt sensitivity, kidney stones, loss of bone mass or strokes (Curhan et al., 1997; Hirvonen et al., 1999; Keßler and Hesse, 2000; Macdonald et al., 2004; Morimoto et al., 1997; Morris et al., 1999a; 2001; New et al., 2004; Schmidlin et al., 1999; Sebastian et al., 2002; Sellmeyer et al., 2002; Suter, 1999; Young et al., 1995). However, this body was not able to establish any Estimated Average Requirement (EAR) because of the lack of data on the dose-response relationship. Nor was it able to derive Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDA) which means that, at present, an AI is considered to be adequate (FNB, 2004).

Interactions: Interactions between potassium and sodium, magnesium and calcium (Marktl, 2003; Ensminger et al., 1995) as well as diverse interactions with medicinal products are of clinical relevance (Bjerrum et al., 2003; Fachinformation AstraZeneca, 2002; Fachinformation Novartis Pharma, 2002; Greenberg, 2000; Schwartz, 1975).

Potassium and sodium: It is important for sodium and potassium to be well balanced. Excessive sodium intake can lead to potassium depletion. Vice versa, potassium has a natriuretic effect. Hence the Na:K ratio in food is of more importance than the concentration of the individual cations. Aside from sodium, potassium is of major importance for the non-pharmacological regulation of blood pressure (Suter et al., 2002; Tobian, 1997). In epidemiological studies an inverse relationship was observed between potassium intake and blood pressure and an elevated risk of strokes. Furthermore, the blood pressure lowering effect of potassium in supplementation experiments could be proven (Ascherio et al., 1998; Barri and Wingo, 1997; Bazzano et al., 2001; Geleijnse et al., 1997; Khaw and Barrett-Connor, 1984; 1987; 1998; Siani et al., 1987; Svetkey et al., 1987; Suter, 1999). The first clinically controlled study by Sinai et al. (1991) concerning the influence of a switch to a high potassium diet by hypertensive individuals (n=27) showed a significant reduction in anti-hypertensive medication after one year (Siani et al., 1991). Another larger clinical intervention study also examined

the influence of potassium supplementation (96 mmol and 3754 mg/day) in combination with sodium reduction on blood pressure again in hypertensive men (n=287) taking antihypertensive medication. It was not able to confirm this effect (Grimm et al., 1988; 1990). In a meta analysis Whelton et al. compared the data from 33 clinically controlled intervention studies concerning the influence of potassium supplements on blood pressure. The test persons included hypertensive patients and normotensive individuals as the control group who, depending on the study, received different doses of potassium supplements. The result of the meta analysis was that potassium supplementation merely reduces blood pressure (systolic on average by 3.11 mm Hg and diastolic on average by 1.97 mm Hg). However, the effect was smaller in normotensive individuals than in hypertensive ones. The treatment success was greater in studies in which the test persons had been given a high sodium intake at the same time. Overall, the treatment duration was short and the dose was between 60 and 200 mmol/day, i.e. an amount of 2346-7820 mg. The higher dose does not normally stem from dietary intake alone. Many of the studies evaluated did not show convincing or demonstrated contradictory results (Whelton et al., 1997). In a more recent controlled clinical study, too, involving 59 healthy test persons, average arterial blood pressure could only be reduced by 7.01 mm Hg, systolic blood pressure by 7.60 mm Hg and diastolic blood pressure by 6.46 mm Hg in a low dose supplementation of 24 mmol potassium/day over six weeks. This amount of potassium (938 mg) roughly corresponds to the content in 5 portions of fresh fruit and vegetables (Naismith and Braschi, 2003). In a meta regression analysis involving a total of 67 clinically controlled studies examining the influence of sodium reduction or potassium supplementation on blood pressure, it was observed that sodium reduction and increased potassium intake can make a major contribution to preventing hypertension particularly in groups with higher blood pressure (Geleijnse et al., 2003).

A blood pressure lowering effect can also be achieved solely through the so-called DASH (Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension) diet (rich in wholemeal cereal products, fruit, vegetables, poultry, fish and nuts). Compared with a normal diet this diet contains less salt and saturated fats, a relatively high level of potassium but also a higher level of other nutrients like magnesium and calcium which are also said to lower blood pressure (Sacks et al., 2001; Vollmer et al., 2001; Zemel, 1997). For that reason a diet rich in fruit and vegetables (rich in potassium) should be recommended in combination with a moderate reduction of sodium intake since a sodium to potassium ratio of 1 or less has a favourable impact on blood pressure. It does not make sense to adjust potassium intake to high sodium intake. Nor does potassium supplementation lead to a clinically relevant reduction of blood pressure in individuals who already have a healthy diet (Campbell et al., 1999; Kübler, 1995; Obarzanek et al., 2003; Suter et al., 2002). Potassium intake obviously has an impact on salt sensitivity. This increases when potassium intake is marginal and, depending on dose, is suppressed when dietary potassium intake is increased. This may prevent or delay the onset of high blood pressure particularly in individuals whose potassium intake is too low (Coruzzi et al., 2001; Morris et al., 1999a; Schmidlin et al., 1999).

Potassium and magnesium: Potassium homoeostasis is closely linked to magnesium status. Magnesium is known to be the second most frequent intracellular cation. It plays a key role in intracellular potassium regulation. In many cases, potassium and magnesium losses coexist, triggered by massive gastro-intestinal cation losses as a consequence of diuretics, alcohol or antibiotics (Ryan, 1993). Hypomagnesaemia leads to renal potassium losses, the mechanism of which has not yet been clarified (Stühlinger, 2003). The interaction between potassium and magnesium takes place on various levels. It not only involves gastro-intestinal resorption and renal excretion but also endogenous distribution between the extracellular and intracellular compartments and above all various cellular processes. For instance a magnesium deficiency increases the permeability of K⁺ through the K⁺ channels which, in turn, has an impact on cardiac muscle action potential (Marktl, 2003).

Potassium and calcium: Furthermore, potassium has a positive impact on bone metabolism as a higher potassium intake prevents elevated calcium excretion induced through a high salt intake. Thus potassium promotes renal calcium retention in the kidneys and possibly prevents calcium loss from bones (Harrington and Cashman, 2003; Lemann et al., 1991; 1993; New et al., 2004). In this context, however, the influence of accompanying ions, the composition of food and age on the acid-base status must be taken into account (Barzel, 1995; Frassetto et al., 1996; Lemann, 1999; Massey, 2003; Morris et al., 1999b; Remer and Manz, 2001; Remer, 2000). In this way renal net acid excretion can be reduced through administering an alkalising potassium salt (e.g. potassium bicarbonate or tripotassium citrate). Particularly in post-menopausal women this increases the calcium and phosphorus balance and reduces bone resorption (Bushinsky, 2001; Frassetto et al., 2001; Morris et al., 1999b; Sebastian et al., 1994; Sellmeyer et al., 2002). A more recent study confirmed that independent of potassium intake neutralisation of mild metabolic acidosis caused by a so-called western diet (high proportion of animal protein and salt, fewer vegetable and fruit) is of major importance when it comes to preventing in the long-term the otherwise disadvantageous effects on bone metabolism (Maurer et al., 2003).

Interaction with medicinal products: Potassium-saving diuretics, aldosterone antagonists, ACE(Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme) inhibitors, non-steroidal antiphlogistics and peripheral analgesics reduce the renal excretion of potassium. An increase in the extracellular potassium concentration reduces the impact of cardiac glycosides. There is a risk of hypercalcaemia in conjunction with the parallel administration of potassium-containing medicinal products, table salt substitutes or supplements. On the other hand, there is a risk of hypocalaemia in the case of thiazide-style or loop diuretics. They increase potassium excretion which, in turn, strengthens the arrhythmogenic impact of cardiac glycosides. In combination with beta blockers to treat hypertension, too, one-third of patients had hypocalcaemia with serum potassium concentrations between 3.0 and 3.3 mmol/l; 19% even had values <3.0 mmol/l. This means there were frequent incidences of ventricular extrasystols in these patients (Allison, 1984; Bjerrum et al., 2003; Fachinformation AstraZeneca, 2002; Fachinformation Novartis Pharma, 2002; Gross and Pistrosch, 2003; Kamel et al., 1990; Lawson, 1975; Mandal, 1997; Ray et al., 1999; Schwartz, 1975).

6.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Drinking water. The average potassium content in drinking water is 5.7 (0.5-18) mg/l in EU Member States. Table waters in Germany contain on average 21.2 (0.9-322) mg/l (Großklaus, 1991).

Foods: Given its widespread distribution in the earth's crust, potassium is found in almost all foods of animal and plant origin. The main sources are plant foods like vegetables and fruit (890-6700 mg/kg) (21.3%), potatoes (2700-5700 mg/kg), rice (780-2890 mg/kg), pasta (530-2700 mg/kg) (19%) and bread/cereal products (940-3000 mg/kg) (8.2%). Approximately 10% is taken up from dairy products (800-1300 mg/kg), and around 17% from meat, poultry (1030-4100 mg/kg) and fish (1310-5000 mg/kg). 13.5% come from beverages whereby fruit juices (1570 mg/kg), milk (1570 mg/kg), alcoholic beverages (320-920 mg/kg), coffee (880 mg/kg) and tea (170 mg/kg) are the main sources. Potassium is normally found in fruit and vegetables as potassium citrate, potassium phosphate and other salts but only to a minor degree as potassium losses of between 20 and 50% may occur (Egan et al., 2002; Food Standards Agency, 2001; Grossklaus, 1991; 1992; Helmke and Ney, 1992; Irmscher et al., 1988; Kersting et al., 2001; Kimura and Itokawa, 1990; Kopyt et al., 1985; Manthey, 1989; Souci et al., 2000).

Mature human milk (n=133) contains 480 \pm 11 mg potassium per litre, and the concentration is relatively stable between the 6th and 12th month post-partum (Wack et al., 1997).

Food supplements: We do not know whether manufacturers of food supplements actually add potassium. Potassium is, however, an accompanying cation of compounds like potassium iodate or potassium-L-ascorbate. This is also backed by the fact that the difference in the mean values for potassium intake between men and women, who never or who take food supplements more than once a week was only 210 and 120 mg, particularly since these individuals are normally more health conscious and had a high nutrient diet (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999).

Medicinal products: Potassium-containing coated tablets, tablets or effervescent tablets containing a dose of 50-100 mmol (1955-3910 mg) per day are authorised as pharmacy-only medicinal products for the treatment of hypocalcaemia (potassium deficiency syndrome). However, the daily dose should be broken down into several oral doses of no more than 20 mmol (782 mg). The medication should be taken at meal times in an upright position with sufficient fluid (BGA, 1991; Fachinformation Abbott, 2001; Fachinformation AstraZeneca, 2002). In the clinical area high potassium infusion solutions are normally administered parenterally as electrolyte concentrates to treat potassium deficiencies. Here the dose corresponds to the analytical values of the serum ionogram and acid-base status (Fachinformation Braun, 2002; Hartig, 1994).

Nutritional status:

Measurement parameters/biomarkers: At present there are no validated biomarkers to æsess adequate potassium supply. Disruptions of the potassium status are diet driven only in the rarest cases and are largely balanced by the kidneys, the main regulatory organ of water and electrolyte status. The normal serum concentration (reference range) is 3.5-5.5 mmol/l^{*}; concentrations below 3.5 mmol/l are a sign of hypokalaemia whereas values >5.5 mmol/l point to hyperkalaemia (Tietze, 1995). The serum concentration is, however, less indicative of potassium status and total body potassium status as the serum potassium concentration is influenced by many factors (pH of the extracellular fluid, energy metabolism of the cell, sodium status, renal function). In the case of a potassium deficiency it may even be elevated. Hence rapid changes may occur in the serum potassium concentration for instance because of shifts in the pH of the plasma in conjunction with respiratory disorders as a consequence of hyperventilation or hypoventilation. A drop in the plasma pH by 0.1 triggers an increase of the potassium concentration in the serum of approximately 1 mmol/l. Rapid changes of this kind occur through an exchange between the intracellular space and the extracellular space without any change in total body potassium reserves (Allison, 1984; Hartig, 1991; Singhal et al., 1991).

Measurement of potassium excretion in 24-hour urine is an indicator of potassium homoeostasis. If potassium excretion is <25 mmol/24h a deficiency is likely, at <10mmol/24h there is definitely a deficiency. 50 mmol/24h indicate a normal potassium status. The kidneys easily adapt to low or high potassium doses over up to 2-3 weeks. However, minimal excretion is 5 mmol/24 h. Intakes <10-20 mmol/day can no longer be compensated (Preuss, 2001; Singhal et al., 1991).

Parameters, too, of the acid-base status only provide indications of potassium homoeostasis. The total body store and the so-called exchangeable potassium can only be determined through potassium isotope measurements. Intracellular potassium determination is difficult. One option are muscle cells with approximately 160 mmol potassium/l. However they do not reflect in every case similar changes in all other cells (Hartig, 1991; Sjogren et al., 1988).

^{*)} Potassium values in the serum are on average 0.3 mmol/l higher than in the plasma as potassium is released from thrombocytes during coagulation in the gel tube (serum). The reference values in the plasma: 3.6-4.5 mmol/l.

Intake: According to the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS) (1985-1988) the medians (2.5-97.5 percentiles) of potassium intake for women (n=1134) and men (n=854) were 2860 (1440-4640) and 3300 (1930-5640) mg/day respectively (Heseker et al., 1994). Referred to age and gender the median values established for daily potassium intake (2.5-97.5 percentiles) were 2680 (1410-4520) mg in >65-year-old women whereas the intakes were 3260 (1730-5870) mg in 19-24-year-olds and 3210 (1730-5040) mg in >65-year-old men (Adolf et al., 1995). More recent corresponding data from the Nutrition Survey 1998 for a total of 4030 persons indicated a mean intake (95% confidence interval) of 3240 (3210-3270) mg/day (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999). In the EPIC Study a median (10-90 percentiles) of 3200 (2000-4800) mg/day was determined in men (n=20045) in two German cohorts using a 24h dietary protocol (Schulze et al., 2001). Ovolacto vegetarians (women/men 3196/4577 mg/day) consumed on average 50-90% more potassium than people on a mixed diet (women/men 2130/2709 mg/day) (Anke et al., 2003). According to the Nutrition Report 2000 both women and men in all age groups were below the estimated values for minimum intake (DGE, 2000). In adults with a central European diet, daily intake was 2-3 g corresponding to 50-75 mmol per day. Under normal life conditions this amount is adequate (D-A-CH, 2000).

In the DONALD Study adequate potassium intake was observed in children and adolescents too. For instance the median (10-90 percentile) of potassium intake was 3159 (2423-6096) and 2657 (1810-3770) mg/day (Kersting et al., 2001) in 15-18 year-old male and female a-dolescents respectively.

Similar data were available from the United Kingdom. In food consumption surveys an average potassium intake of 2434-3187 mg/day was determined in the population (Food Standards Agency, 2001). In the USA, too, potassium status is adequate as confirmed by the Total Diet Study of the FDA (Egan et al., 2002).

Potassium concentration in the serum/potassium excretion in urine: In a representative random sample of the VERA Study linked to the National Food Consumption Study, the medians (2.5-97.5 percentiles) of the potassium concentrations in the serum of over 18-year-old men (n=836) and women (n=1097) were 4.199 (3.599-5.099) and 4.199 (3.499-5.099) mmol/l respectively. With increasing age a minor, statistically confirmed increase in potassium concentration in the blood serum could be observed (Erdinger et al., 1995).

The medians (2.5-97.5 percentile) of potassium excretion in 24-hour urine measured in these men and women were 76.45 (31.02-135.5) and 64.73 (27.1-113.8) mmol/24 h respectively. The values of the men were higher than those of the women in all age groups. Potassium excretion increased up to the 5th life decade (only significantly in women) and then fell slightly. The proportion of unfavourable excretion values (limit value for men <47 mmol/24 h and women <39 mmol/24 h) fell, but was only statistically signifiant in men, with increasing age from 16.5% amongst 18-24-year-olds to 4.8% amongst the over 65s. The prevalences derived from the limit values do not, however, say anything about the frequency of a deficiency risk. This question must be examined in conjunction with the overall status situation. Generally speaking it was shown that potassium intake determined to a major degree daily excretion in men and women. A clear increase in potassium excretion could be linked to a higher intake of potatoes, vegetables, fruit and milk (Erdinger et al., 1995).

6.3 Risk characterisation

6.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

Potassium, which is taken up as a natural ingredient from food, does not constitute a risk to healthy individuals (without medically or medicinally related disturbances of potassium excretion in urine). However, adverse reactions were observed in conjunction with excessive potassium intake from other sources (medicinal products, supplements or potassium-

containing table salt substitutes) in which various potassium salts are used for therapeutic purposes. For this reason a **Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL)** cannot be derived on the basis of dietary potassium.

Hence, a distinction must be made in conjunction with hazard characterisation between:

- 1. Acute potassium intoxications as a consequence of intentional or unintentional intake of large amounts of potassium salts
- 2. Gastro-intestinal side effects after supplementation
- 3. Disturbances of potassium homoeostasis
- on 1: Potassium intake from conventional foods has not led to any adverse effects in healthy consumers up to now particularly as healthy kidneys excrete excess potassium. However, if there is sudden enteral or parenteral intake of excess amounts of potassium salts, this may lead to a shift in the Na and K-ion balance with severe signs of intoxication. There are case reports in which mostly potassium chloride in tablets or potassium containing table salt substitutes were taken in amounts of 6 to 94 g either by people intending to commit suicide or unintentionally. The individuals initially suffered nausea, vomiting, severe stomach pains and diarrhoea (Kallen et al., 1976; Restuccio, 1992; Riccardella and Dwyer, 1985; Su et al., 2001; Wetli and Davis, 1978).

SCF gives as an upper limit for acute toxicity an intake of 450 mmol/day (17.5 g/day). In healthy adults this leads to **hyperkalaemia**, i.e. an increase in the serum potassium concentration (above 5.5 mmol/l) (SCF, 1993). Values from 6.5 mmol/l are life-threatening, above 8 mmol/l mostly fatal as a consequence of ventricular arrhythmias followed by ventricular fibrillations or diastolic cardiac arrest (see also 6.3.4.1 excessive intake). However, intake of 150 mmol/day (5.9 g/day) may be dangerous in individuals who suffer from renal disorders and abnormal potassium retention without knowing it (Swales, 1991). Infants react more sensitively already at a dose of 1.5 g/day (Wetli and Davis, 1978). In fatal cases of hyperkalaemia, mucosa damage (ulcerations) and stenoses in the gastro-intestinal tract were observed because of high local concentrations (Peeters and Van Der Werf, 1998).

on 2: Potassium salts may trigger irritation and tissue damage at higher local concentrations. In the case of medicinal use of potassium chloride-containing tablets gastro-intestinal side effects like heartburn, nausea, vomiting, stomach pain and diarrhoea are frequently mentioned. In rare cases ulceration (ulcers), perforation and stricture/stenosis (narrowing) of the oesophagus or the small intestine, gastro-intestinal bleeding and skin rashes were observed (Fachinformation AstraZeneca, 2002; Lambert and Newman, 1980; Lawson, 1975; Leijonmarck and Räf, 1985; Skoutakis et al., 1984). The responsible factors are the easy solubility of the tablets and high local concentrations after administration. McMahon et al. tested the effects of potassium chloride (KCI) in wax capsules compared to potassium chloride in microcapsules in the gastro-intestinal mucosa in a controlled clinical study involving healthy test persons (n=48). Over a period of 7 days half of the test persons were given 1248 g (32 mmol) potassium as potassium chloride embedded in the wax substance 3 times a day whereas the other half were given the same doses of potassium chloride in microcapsules. The majority of the wax substance test persons (18 out of 24 test persons) showed clear endoscopically detectable damage to the gastro-intestinal mucosa in the study. In some cases there were even ulcers and lesions. The development of gastro-intestinal damage of this kind correlates closely with the pharmaceutical processing of the preparations and the transit time of the medicinal product. Potassium encapsulated in wax is rapidly released and can damage the mucosa at high local doses. By contrast, microcapsules only elease their content slowly. The potassium is distributed and the physical contact with the sensitive mucosa is minimised (McMahon et al., 1982). This study was repeated two years later in 225 test persons. It was confirmed that potassium encapsulated in wax causes more damage in the upper gastro-intestinal tract (McMahon et al., 1984).

In a controlled clinical trial involving 36 healthy adults over 8 days, no differences in the occurrence of erosions or ulcerations in the upper gastro-intestinal tract were observed at a dose of 70 mmol potassium/day (broken down into 5 individual doses) of potassium magnesium citrate compared with potassium citrate and placebo (Gonzalez et al., 1998). Modern preparations with delayed release are less dangerous. It is, nevertheless, recommended that the daily dose be broken down into several individual doses (maximum 20 mmol (782 mg) K⁺/single dose) and taken at meal times with sufficient fluid, without chewing and seated in an upright position (Arnold et al., 1980; Fachinformation Novartis Pharma, 2002; Lowance et al., 1982; Senel et al., 1991; Skoutakis et al., 1984).

on 3: Disturbances of potassium homoeostasis are life-threatening because of the onset of hyperkalaemia and related complications. However, there are difficulties when setting the dose which leads to hyperkalaemia in healthy test persons as this depends not only on the amount ingested but also on potassium reserves and clearance time. Consequently, studies in which high doses of potassium were administered intravenously or to treat hypokalaemia or other clinical conditions cannot be used to derive a UL. The potassium concentration in the serum only reflects a very small fraction of the total body potassium store. In the case of normal potassium content in the body far less potassium must be ingested in order to increase the potassium concentration in the serum than in the case of emptied stores. This is because they first have to be refilled before a corresponding increase in the serum can be observed. In the case of the administration of potassium in concentrated form as a solution or supplement, there is a faster increase in the potassium concentrations in the serum than when larger amounts of potassium are ingested with food (Hene et al., 1986; Rabelink et al., 1990).

BfR is of the opinion that for the identification of the LOAEL (Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level) or NOAEL (No Adverse Effect Level), the increase in the serum potassium concentration after oral exposure to potassium salts in healthy test persons at which health dsorders may occur should be taken as the critical endpoint. After taking a high dose of on average 6.65 g (170 mmol) potassium in the form of potassium chloride or KHCO₃ of 60-100 mg potassium (1.5-2.5 mmol) per kg body weight, there was an increase in the serum potassium concentrations from 4.5 to 6.7-8.7 mmol/l in 7 normal adult test persons after 2-3 hours. At the same time, paraesthesis occurred in the hands and feet during this period with the exception of one test person with the lowest increase in the serum value to 6.7 mmol/l. In 3 of these test persons ongoing typical ECG changes (peak T wave) were observed as an expression of the influence of the potassium excess on cardiac activity. Aside from one test person the symptoms observed, including the ECG changes, continued over 3 hours and disappeared when the serum potassium concentrations returned to normal (Keith et al., 1942). The same authors administered 1.94 g (50 mmol) in the form of KHCO₃ and 27 to 43 mg potassium (0.7-1.1 mmol) per kg body weight as a bolus on an empty stomach to 5 further healthy test persons aged between 16 and 59. In 4 test persons there was a slight increase in the serum potassium concentrations from 4.3 to 4.8 on an empty stomach to 5.0 up to 5.4 mmol/l after 30 to 90 minutes. After 3 hours these values fell and returned to initial stomach values of between 4.2 and 4.7 mmol/l after 8 hours. Compared to the higher dose, a discrete increase in the serum potassium concentrations and the typical peak T waves in the ECG were observed but not any toxic side effects like paraesthesis in the hands and feet (Keith and Osterberg, 1946). In another older study involving 12 normal test persons, no increase in the potassium concentration in the serum was observed at a dose of 22 mg potassium (0.56 mmol) per kg body weight. However at a dose of 44 mg (1.12 mmol) per kg body weight there was also a slight increase (Zwemer and Truszkowski, 1936). Minor increases in

the serum from 4.75 to 5.75 mmol/l were also found after single oral exposure (67 mmol and 1 mmol/kg body weight) in test persons (n=2) with normal kidney function. However, the same dose led to an extensive ongoing hyperkalaemia (>6.5 mmol/L) (Winkler et al., 1941) in patients with acute or chronic nephritis (n=5). In the case of patients with chronic renal insufficiency hyperkalaemia was already triggered at a load of 0.5 mmol/kg body weight (Perez et al., 1984).

3.5-5.5 mmol/l are deemed to be normal values (Tietze, 1995). Single oral administration of 0.5 mmol K⁺/kg body weight did not lead to any increase in the potassium concentration in the serum in healthy test persons whereas doses of 1 mmol/kg body weight did trigger a minor hyperkalaemia and already typical ECG changes without any other side effects. However it was only at doses of more than 1.5 mmol/kg body weight that there were cases of clear hyperkalaemia with typical ECG changes (peak and high T waves) and clinically relevant side effects (Keith et al., 1942; Perez et al., 1984; Schwartz, 1955). Transient hyperkalaemia was also observed postprandially in healthy test persons who were given large amounts of potassium (5 mmol/kg body weight) with a liquid formula diet over 5 days. The potassium concentrations in the serum after the meal were temporarily between 5 and 6 mmol/l without any other symptoms being observed (Gennari and Segal, 2003).

Based on the studies by Keith et al. (1942), the LOAEL in adults as resulting in a disturbance potassium homoeostasis is 4200 mg (107 mmol) and 1.5 mmol/kg body weight per day for potassium from additional intake from supplements. The NOAEL is 1400 mg (36 mmol) and 0.5 mmol/kg body weight and day (Perez et al., 1984; Schwartz, 1955; Zwemer and Trusz-kowski, 1936).

It must be noted that the data come from different studies and, in some cases, different patients. Furthermore, the serum potassium concentrations were obtained using various older methods and cannot, therefore, be directly compared with today's reference values. The trend towards the changes in values measured after oral exposure are, however, mostly comparable with other methods (Tietze, 1995). To that extent there is a some uncertainty in the quantitative risk assessment about what should be taken into account when deriving the UL.

6.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

6.3.2.1 Deficiency

Only in the rarest cases diet is for a potassium deficiency responsible. A potassium deficiency is characterised by a reduction in the total potassium store of the body whereby hypocacaemia, i.e. a potassium concentration in the serum <3.5 mmol/l, is not obligatory and normally occurs in combination with alkalosis (as a cause or consequence). In the extracellular space the potassium concentration may either be reduced, normal or elevated (Hartig, 1994; Kamel et al., 1990; Sjogren et al., 1988).

Potassium deficiency may be triggered by

- inadequate intake
- increased renal excretion (diuretics, renal insufficiency, osmotic diuresis in conjunction with diabetes mellitus
- elevated gastro-intestinal losses (vomiting, diarrhoea, fistula) or
- increased intracellular potassium uptake (acidosis treatment, glucose insulin therapy)

In the case of mild hypokalaemia (serum potassium 3.0-3.5 mmol/l) there are scarcely any symptoms. However, there may already be cardiac dysrhythmia. The ECG reveals QT prolongations and TU fusions which are, however, non-specific. In contrast to the typical ECG changes in hyperkalaemia they are not so helpful when it comes to detecting hypokalaemia. Severe hypokalaemia (<2.5 mmol/l) goes hand in hand with general muscular weakness and frequently with atonia of the gastro-intestinal smooth muscles (obstipation down to paralytic ileus) (Agarwal et al., 1994; Allison, 1984; Hartig, 1994; Mandal, 1997; Preuss, 2001; Riggs, 1989; Stühlinger, 2003). Furthermore, as a consequence of reduced insulin secretion or n-sulin resistance there may be a disturbance of glucose tolerance which can be reversed by potassium supplementation (Helderman et al., 1983; Moldan et al., 1987; Norbiato et al., 1984; Plavinik et al., 1992).

6.3.3 Possible risk groups

Hypokalaemia is one of the most frequent electrolyte disorders in hospital. The main risk groups are older people. It is normally caused by inadequate food intake and frequent administration of medicines (diuretics, laxatives) (Allison, 1984; Bjerrum et al., 2003; Greenberg, 2000; Mandal, 1997; Paice et al., 1986; Riggs, 1989; Schwartz, 1975; Stühlinger, 2003; Touitou et al., 1987).

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on the nutritional status of potassium do not indicate any signs of inadequate potassium intake by healthy children, adolescents or adults (supply category 2/3). At present, there are no validated biomarkers for the assessment of adequate potassium supply. Older people with inadequate food intake and frequent administration of specific medicinal products are one particular risk group.

6.3.4 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

6.3.4.1 Excessive intake

Under normal circumstances the kidneys can excrete excess dietary potassium. Extrarenal regulation plays a more important role in the case of acute load. In the first 4-6 hours after acute potassium intake approximately 50% of the potassium is excreted by the kidneys. The other 50% is retained whereby more than 80% of this is transported to the cells. This uptake into the cells offers protection primarily against hyperkalaemia (Bia and DeFronzo, 1981). In the case of chronic exposure it takes between several days and 3 weeks for the kidney function to adapt to a potassium excess (Hené et al., 1986; Silva et al., 1977; Witzgall and Behr, 1986). In the case of chronic overload and disrupted renal function, more potassium is excreted by the colon (up to 30-40% of daily intake) (Brown, 1986; Hayslett and Binder, 1982; Mathialahan and Sandle, 2003; Powell, 1987; Silva et al., 1977). Sudden extremely high enteral or parenteral potassium exposure or parallel kidney damage is caused by an increase in total potassium store and the serum concentration in potassium (hyperkalaemia). Paradoxically, reduced intracellular potassium concentrations can be measured in uraemic patients as a consequence of a defect of Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase. Frequently, the cause is disturbed glucose tolerance as an expression of increasing insulin resistance and, by extension, reduced intracellular potassium intake in these patients (Bia and DeFronzo, 1981; Mathialahan and Sandle, 2003; Salem et al., 1991; van Ypersele de Strihou, 1977).

Causes of hyperkalaemia (>5.5 mmol/l) are:

elevated intake

(e.g. excessive oral or parenteral intake, potassium-containing table salt substitutes (Restuccio, 1992; Rimmer et al., 1987; Stühlinger, 2003));

reduced renal potassium excretion

 (e.g. in the case of acute and chronic renal insufficiency, adrenal insufficiency (Addson's disease), induced by medicinal products (heparin, ACE inhibiters, potassium-saving diuretics, spironolactone, non-steroidal antiphlogistics, cyclosporine A) Gennari
and Segal, 2002; Greenberg, 2000; Hay et al., 2002; Jarman and Mather, 2003; Perazella and Mahnensmith, 1997; Perazella, 2000));

 distribution disturbance between the intracellular space and the extracellular space (e.g. in the case of respiratory and metabolic acidosis, trauma, burns, rhabdomyolysis, acute haemolysis, potassium is released from the tissue (Allison, 1984; Clark and Brown, 1995)).

Acute hyperkalaemia manifests far clearer symptoms and a more severe clinical course than chronic hypercalaemia (habituation effect) on a comparable scale. Acute renal failure is a most always accompanied by hyperkalaemia, particularly in the case of extensive catabolism (operation, stress, steroid treatment) or tissue decomposition (haemolysis, infection, burns). Parallel acidosis also means a disturbed distribution.

The main disorder are neuromuscular changes. The patients complain about general muscle weakness (e.g. "heavy legs") and in extreme cases there may be paralysis. Other symptoms are paraesthesis of the hands and feet, respiratory disorders through muscle weakness and, above all, disruptions of cardiac activity (reduction of contractility as a consequence of disturbed conduction, arrhythmia). Symptoms may already occur at serum concentrations >5.5 mmol/l. In contrast to hypokalaemia, the ECG changes in hyperkalaemia are very typical. The scale of these changes depends on the potassium level in the serum. At a potassium level of 5.5-6.5 mmol/l the typical peak and high T waves occur across the chest wall (30% of all cases). In the case of advancing hyperkalaemia (6.5-7.5 mmol/l), there may also be a slowing down of the PQ interval and a broadening of the QRS complex. In the case of severe hyperkalaemias (>7.5 mmol/l) life-threatening situations (pre-final ventricular tachycardia, ventricular fibrillations and finally diastolic cardiac arrest) are to be expected. Concomitant hypokalcaemia, acidosis and hyponatraemia have an additive effect (BGA, 1991; Clark and Brown, 1995; Gross and Pistrosch, 2003; Mandal, 1997; Stühlinger, 2003).

In healthy adults (70 kg body weight) the maximum excretion ability of the kidneys in the case of acute exposure is 200 mmol (7.8 g) and 2.85 mmol/kg body weight, in the case of chronic exposure 350 mmol (13.7 g) and 5 mmol potassium/kg body weight before hyperkalaemia can occur with severe signs of intoxication. The acute lethal dose of potassium salts is 10-20 g (Hartig, 1994; Mutschler, 1972; NRC, 1989; Preuss, 2001). However, particularly in the case of patients with reduced neurofunction but also with adrenal insufficiency or cirrhosis of the liver, far smaller amounts of 30-50 mmol (1,173-1,954 g) and 0.5 mmol potassium/kg body weight can lead to balance disruptions with potassium retention and intoxication. Patients with chronic renal insufficiency manifest hyperkalaemia in up to 55% of cases (Gennari and Segal, 2002; Mathialahan and Sandle, 2003; Perez et al., 1984). In patients of this kind with disturbances of the potassium status, constant controls of serum potassium level and potassium intake from food are necessary. For that reason it is essential to limit the potassium intake of patients with chronic renal insufficiency and dialysis patients to 1.5-2.8 g/day (Alpers et al., 1983; Clark and Brown, 1995; Großklaus, 1991).

False high potassium values, so-called pseudo hyperkalaemia, are found in conjunction with overly long tourniquet use when taking a blood sample, haemolytic samples (destruction of the red blood cells) or overly long storage of blood. Very strong lipaemic samples can produce false low potassium values in the determination (Clark and Brown, 1995; Preuss, 2001; Tietze, 1995).

6.3.5 Possible risk groups

Infants are more sensitive to excess potassium intake because their kidneys are not mature. The risk group for excess potassium intake includes people with undiagnosed renal function disorders, in particular older people, diabetics with disruptions of the autonomous cardiovas-

cular function, patients with cardiac insufficiency or renal insufficiency and hypoaldostoeonism, as well as people with an inclination to acidosis and alcoholics (Clark and Brown, 1995; Gennari and Segal, 2002; Jarman and Mather, 2003; Perazella and Mahnensmith, 1997; Perez et al., 1984; Swales, 1991).

6.4 Tolerable upper intake level for potassium

SCF has not yet submitted any risk assessment for potassium or set a tolerable upper intake level (UL) (European Commission, 2003). As chronic intakes of more than 150 mmol (5.9 g)/day could be dangerous for individuals with an undiagnosed renal function disorder (Swales, 1991), this level has been proposed up to now by SCF as the upper safe level of intake (SCF, 1993). The UK Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) was unable to establish a safe upper level (UL) because of the lack of data. The observed side effects are obviously dependent on the dose and composition of the supplements. Based on the dose (8 mmol per capsule and 96 mmol per day) used over two years in the intervention study by Grimm et al. (1988; 1990), EVM deems a so-called guidance level of 3700 mg potassium per day for the purposes of supplementation to be adequate for adults (Food Standards Agency, 2002; 2003). In this study side effects like stomach pain, nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea and blood in faeces were observed equally in both groups (potassium supplements and placebo) after 12 weeks. However "stomach pain" occurs significantly more frequently (p 0.25) after the administration of potassium chloride supplements. It is also noted that in around 10% of the test persons the dosage regimen had to be changed during the study because of the side effects that occurred without any more details being provided (Grimm et al., 1990). However, EVM does not rule out either that at this amount (3700 mg per day) endoscopically visible gastrointestinal damage could occur (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

BfR is of the opinion that the intervention study by Grimm et al. (1988; 1990) mentioned above is not suitable in order to set such a high, so-called guidance level for supplementation as adverse reactions could not be ruled out at all with this high amount of potassium in concentrated form. Both the possible damage to mucosa in the gastro-intestinal tract as well as life-threatening hyperkalaemia must be taken into account as hazard potential when deriving a Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL). BfR has, therefore derived a UL of 1000 mg (26 mmol) for additional intake based on a NOAEL of 1400 mg and an uncertainty factor (UF) of 1.4. This derivation does not apply to potassium which is normally (naturally) contained in foods. A UL for potassium for intake from all sources (foods + drinking water) could not, therefore, be indicated. The use of an UF of 1.4 reflects the uncertainty in data collection (age distribution, state of health of test persons). Given the lack of data for children aged between 1 and 3, the UL applies to children from age 4 upwards, adolescents and adults. As a precautionary measure BfR recommends breaking down the total dose into 2 or 3 doses per day because otherwise possible damage to the gastro-intestinal mucosa cannot be ruled out. For the same reason, potassium-containing compounds should only be used in microencapsulated form (Arnold et al., 1980; Fachinformation Novartis Pharma, 2002; Lowance et al., 1982; Senel et al., 1991).

In contrast to potassium-containing food supplements or medicinal products, no high local concentrations and therefore no damage to mucosa are to be expected because of the dilution effect when used in foods. Nor were there any reports of hyperkalaemia following acute or chronic load with potassium from natural foods in healthy individuals without any potassium excretion disorders either. The maximum excretion rate after habituation to high potassium dietary intake was estimated to be 31.3 g (800 mmol) per day in adults, a level that cannot be achieved solely through food. For that reason the Food and Nutrition Board has not set a UL for dietary potassium intake for adults. However, FNB is of the opinion that, given the existing acute toxicity in healthy individuals, potassium-containing supplements should only be administered under medical supervision (FNB, 2004).

- 6.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level (TL_{NEM}) for potassium in food supplements
- 6.4.1.1 Possible management options
- a) Maintenance of the existing opinion that potassium should not be added for nutritionalphysiological purposes to food supplements as several conventional and easily available foods contain significant amounts of potassium. Therefore, the need for additional intake via food supplements is questionable (BgVV, 2001) and the majority of the population is more than adequately supplied with potassium. Independently there is the option of administering potassium-containing medicinal products under medical supervision (FNB, 2004).

Advantages: For sensitive groups of people, i.e. older people with restricted renal function, there is no risk of hyperkalaemia in conjunction with the uncontrolled taking of potassium-containing food supplements.

Disadvantages: It cannot be ruled out that some consumers have an inadequate potassium intake.

b) Taking over of the so-called guidance level of 3700 mg for supplements like in the United Kingdom (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

Advantages: Targeted supplementation via food supplements would be possible.

Disadvantages: This amount is in the therapeutic dose range of pharmacy-only medicinal products (50-100 mmol (1955-3910 mg) per day) for the treatment of potassium deficiency. If this guidance level is applied, gastro-intestinal side effects, in particular mucosa damage and bleeding, cannot be ruled out as this amount is higher than the maximum tolerable single dose of 20 mmol K⁺ (782 mg) in potassium-containing products (Fachinformation Novartis Pharma, 2002; Skoutakis et al., 1984). Because of the risk of hyperkalaemia in individuals with potassium status disorders, particularly in the case of chronic renal insufficiency, a corresponding warning would be required (cf. § 23 of the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes [DiätVO]). The US Food and Drug Administration calls for a warning for potassium-containing OTC (Over The Counter) medicinal products. According to this, people with a renal disorder and individuals with a low potassium diet should first consult their doctor before taking a product containing more than 975 mg potassium in the maximum daily dose (FDA, 2004).

c) Setting of a recommended maximum level (**TL**_{FS}) at 500 mg based on the UL of BfR for children (>4 years), adolescents and adults

If the procedure proposed in Chapter 3.3.2 is used to determine the tolerable intake (TL_{FS}) of potassium in individual food supplements, then this leads to the following value with an assumed Multi Exposure Factor (MEF) of 2:

* UL of BfR

** The value zero is to be used here because the UL does not apply to intake from all sources but only targeted additional intake.

Legend:

UL	=	Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF) usually referring to the daily total intake
DINF	=	Dietary Intake by Normal Food (95. or 97.5 percentile)
MEF	=	Estimated Number of Consumed Products
TL	=	Tolerable Level in a single dietary supplement

Advantages: Consumers have the option, in the case of inadequate dietary intake, of supplementing their requirements for potassium with a significant amount (25% of the Reference Labelling Value (RLV)) proposed for the purposes of nutrient labelling (SCF, 2003). It is not to be expected that gastro-intestinal disorders will occur in particularly sensitive consumers at this dose. Nor is there a risk of hyperkalaemia which means that no warnings are needed for individuals with restricted renal function or renal insufficiency. On preventive health protection grounds potassium chloride should be used in microencapsulated form in food supplements in order to facilitate delayed release (Arnold et al., 1980; Lowance et al., 1982; Senel et al., 1991).

Disadvantages: None

6.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level (TL_{FS}) for potassium in fortified foods

Up to now potassium compounds have only been approved as food additives for technological purposes in foods in general or restricted to specific foods with the laying down of maximum levels. When using potassium compounds for nutritional-physiological purposes, minimum and maximum levels were only laid down for specific products for particular nutritional purposes. According to the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes (DiätVO) at least 60 and at most 145 mg potassium/100 kcal may be added to infant formula and a maximum of160 mg potassium/100 kcal to complementary foods. In accordance with the requirements to be met by foods for a low calorie diet for the purposes of weight loss, a daily portion must contain 3100 mg potassium. In the case of foods for special medical purposes which are intended for infants or others, the rule is at least 60 and 80 and at most 145 and 295 mg potassium/100 kcal. According to the Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and Council of 10 November 2003 (KOM (2003) 671 final), potassium compounds may also be added in future to conventional foods for nutritional purposes. This applies to both restoration and fortification.

a) Continuation of existing practice

i.e. that fortification of foods is not necessary as numerous conventional and easily available foods contain significant amounts of potassium. The need for food fortification is, therefore, questionable (BgVV, 2001) and the majority of the population has an adequate supply of potassium.

Advantages: There is no risk of hyperkalaemia for sensitive groups of individuals, e.g. older people with restricted renal function.

Disadvantages: New scientific findings on health-promoting properties of a rich potassium diet advocating a reduction of salt are not taken into account, particularly for groups of individuals who do not eat enough fruit or vegetables. However, it is not deemed reasonable to adjust potassium intake to high sodium intake as processed foods often contain too much sodium.

b) Setting of a maximum tolerable level per portion of 15-30% of the Reference Labelling Value (RLV of 2000 mg (SCF, 2003) proposed for the purposes of nutrient labelling.

A restriction of the maximum level to 15-30% of the RLV is based on the assumption that it will not be possible in the foreseeable future to estimate the proportion of products fortified with potassium on the market. If only a few products are fortified, it is recommended that the tolerable maximum intake level per portion be set at 30% of the RLV. Were the market share to rise, this should be more restrictive for reasons of preventive health protection and the maximum level should be set at 15% of the RLV. At doses of more than 30 up to 100% of the RLV, i.e. more than 600-2000 mg per person, warnings would have to be required in each case for sensitive groups of individuals.

Advantages: Targeted fortification of processed foods would be possible in order to achieve an optimum sodium/potassium ratio in processed foods. It is not to be expected that gastro-intestinal disorders will occur in particularly sensitive consumers at this level (300-600 mg). Nor is there a risk of hypercalaemia which means that no warnings are necessary for people with limited renal function or renal insufficiency.

Disadvantages: A reduction of the salt content in processed foods should be the precondition for the adding of specific potassium compounds. The extent to which this could lead to sensory or even hygienic disadvantages should be determined in prior examination and testing of foods adapted in the nutrient profile.

c) Addition of potassium compounds for the purposes of restoration

In processed foods the restoration option should be used to a greater degree since considerable amounts of water-soluble potassium compounds can be lost during processing (Irmscher et al., 1988; Kimura and Itokawa, 1990).

Advantages: Compensation of potassium losses improves the nutritional-physiological quality of processed foods. The addition is oriented towards the level of losses and the average natural potassium content of an unprocessed food. There is no need to set maximum levels. There is no risk of hyperkalaemia for possible risk groups.

Disadvantages: None

In the opinion of BfR there is a high health risk of adverse reactions when potassium is used in food supplements. In the case of fortification of food with potassium there is, under certain circumstances, a high risk for individuals with reduced potassium excretion. For reasons of preventive health protection BfR recommends setting the maximum tolerable level for food supplements at 500 mg (Option c) and foregoing any targeted fortification of foods (Option a). Instead, greater use should be made of the restoration option in processed foods as considerable amounts of water-soluble potassium compounds can be lost during processing (Option c). As a preventive measure, if possible this should go hand in hand with a parallel reduction of salt content.

6.5 Gaps in knowledge

- There are no reliable data about actual potassium requirements, particularly taking into account an optimum sodium/potassium ratio in food.
- There are no validated biomarkers to record potassium nutritional status over longer periods.
- There is great uncertainty about the gastro-intestinal tolerance of potassium salts in concentrated form in food supplements.

6.6 References

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Volume XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen, p. 96-97.

Agarwal R, Afzalpurkar R, Fordtran JS (1994) Pathophysiology of potassium absorption and secretion by the human intestine. Gastroenterology 107: 548-571.

Allison SP (1984) Fluid and electrolyte disorders. Potassium. Br. J. Hosp. Med. July: 19-22.

Alpers DH, Clouse RE, Stenson WF (1983) Manual of Nutritional Therapeutics. Little Brown and Company, Boston/Toronto.

Anke M, Bergmann K, Lösch E, Müller R (2003) Potassium intake, balance and requirement of adults. 9th Symposium Vitamins and Additives in Nutrition of Man and Animal. September, 24th and 25th, 2003, Jena/Thuringia, Germany, Abstracts, p. 28.

Arnold J, Jacob JT, Riley B (1980) Bioavailability and pharmacokinetics of a new, slow-release potassium chloride capsule. J. Pharmaceut. Sci. 69: 1416-1418.

Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Hernan MA, Giovannucci EL, Kawachi I, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC (1998) Intake of potassium, magnesium, calcium, and fiber and risk of stroke among US men. Circulation 98: 1198-1204.

Barri YM, Wingo CS (1997) Effects of potassium depletion and supplementation on blood pressure: A clinical review. Am. J. Med. Sci. 314: 37-40.

Barzel US (1995) The skeleton as an ion exchange system: implications for the role of acidbase imbalance in the genesis of osteoporosis. J. Bone Miner. Res. 10: 1431-1436.

Bauer JH, Gauntner WC (1979) Effect of potassium chloride on plasma renin activity and plasma aldosterone during sodium restriction in normal man. Kidney Int. 15: 286-293.

Bazzano LA, He J, Ogden LG, Loria C, Vupputuri S, Myers L, Whelton PK (2001) Dietary potassium intake and risk of stroke in US men and women. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey I epidemiologic follow-up study. Stroke 32: 1473-1480.

BGA (1991) Monographie: Kaliumchlorid. BAnz. 43, Nr. 103 vom 08.06.1991, S. 3793.

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil I: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente). Vorschläge für Regelungen und Höchstmengen zum Schutz des Verbrauchers vor Überdosierungen beim Verzehr von Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln (NEM) und angereicherten Lebensmitteln. Expert opinion of the BgVV of 18 January 2002. http:// www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensmitteln. pdf. Bhandari S, Hunter M (1998) Inward rectifier renal potassium channel (ROMK), the low-conductance channels for potassium secretion. Nephrol. Dial. Transplant. 13: 3019-3023.

Bia MJ, DeFronzo RA (1981) Extrarenal potassium homeostasis. Am. J. Physiol. 240: F257-F268.

Bjerrum L, Andersen M, Petersen G, Kragstrup J (2003) Exposure to potential drug interactions in primary health care. Scand. J. Prim. Health Care 21:153-158.

Breuer H-WM, Haeuser W, Moser B (1991) Sport und Verdauungstrakt. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 116: 38-39.

Brown RS (1986) Extrarenal potassium homeostasis. Kidney Int. 30: 116-127.

Bushinsky DA (2001) Acid-base imbalance and the skeleton. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 238-244.

Campbell NRC, Burgess E, Choi BCK, Taylor G, Wilson E, Cléroux J, Fodor JG, Leiter LA, Spence D (1999) Lifestyle modifications to prevent and control hypertension. 1. Methods and overview of the Canadian recommendations. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 160: S1-S50.

Clark BA, Brown RS (1995) Potassium homeostasis and hyperkalemic syndromes. Endocrinol. Metab. Clin. North Am. 24: 573-591.

Corruzzi P, Brambilla L, Brambilla V, Gualerzi M, Rossi M, Parati G, DiRenzo M, Tadonio J, Novarini A (2001) Potassium depletion and salt sensitivity in essential hypertension. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 86: 2857-2862.

Curhan GC, Willett WC, Speizer FE, Spiegelman D, Stampfer MJ (1997) Comparison of dietary calcium with supplemental calcium and other nutrients as factors affecting the risk of kidney stones in women. Ann. Intern. Med. 126: 497-504.

D-A-CH (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizer Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizer Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main, 1st edition, p. 154-157.

DGE (2000) Ernährungsbericht 2000. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung e.V. Druckerei Henrich GmbH. Frankfurt am Main, p.168-176.

Dustan HP (1983) Is potassium deficiency a factor in the pathogenesis and maintenance of hypertension? Arteriosclerosis 3: 307-309.

Egan SK, Tao SS-H, Pennington JAT, Bolger PM (2002) US Food and Drug Administration's Total Diet Study: intake of nutritional and toxic elements, 1991-96. Food Addit. Contam. 19: 103-125.

Ensminger AH, Ensminger ME, Konlande JE, Robson JRK (1995) Potassium. In: The Consise Encyclopedia of Foods and Nutrition. CRC Press, London, p. 865-866.

EU-Kommission (2003) Tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins and minerals (updated in April 2003). http://www.europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out80_en.html.

Fachinformation Abbott (2001) Kalinor[®]-Brausetabletten, Stand November 2001.

Fachinformation AstraZeneca (2002) Kalium-Duriles[®], Stand November 2002.

Fachinformation Braun (2002) Kaliumchlorid 7,45% Braun. Stand Oktober 2002.

Fachinformation Novartis Pharma (2002) KCI-retard Zyma[®], Stand März 2002.

FDA (2004) Drug labelling; Orally ingested over-the-counter drug products containing calcium, magnesium, and potassium. Deapartment of Health and Human Services. Food and Drug Administration. 21 CFR Parts 201 and 331 [Docket No. 1995N-0254] Final rule. Federal Register: March 24, Volume 69, Number 57, p. 13725-13735. http://www.fda.gov/OHRMS/DOCKETS/98fr/04-6480.htm.

FNB (2004) Dietary Reference Intakes for Water, Potassium, Sodium, Chloride, and Sulfate. Food Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine, National Academic Press, p. 5-1-5-74, http://www.nap.edu/openbook/0309091691/html/.

Fomon SJ (1993) Nutrition of Normal Infants. Mosby-Year Book, Inc., St. Louis, p. 219-232.

Food Standards Agency (2001) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Covering Note for EVM/01/04 - Review of Potassium.

Food Standards Agency (2003) Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. London, May 2003. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/ multimedia/pdfs/evm_potassium.pdf

Frassetto L, Morris RC Jr, Sebastian A (1996) Effect of age on blood acid-base composition in adult humans: role of age-related renal functional decline. Am. J. Physiol. 271: F1114-F1122.

Frassetto L, Morris RC Jr, Sebastian A (1997) Potassium bicarbonate reduces urinary nitrogen excretion in postmenopausal women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 82: 254-259.

Frassetto L, Morris RC Jr, Sellmeyer DE, Todd K, Sebastian A (2001) Diet, evolution and aging: The pathophysiologic effects of the post-agricultural inversion of the potassium-to-sodium and base-to-chloride ratios in the human diet. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 200-213.

Frassetto LA, Todd KM, Morris RC Jr, Sebastian A (1998) Estimation of net endogenous noncarbonic acid production in humans from diet potassium and protein contents. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68: 576-583.

Geleijnse JM, Kok FJ, Grobbee DE (2003) Blood pressure response to changes in sodium and potassium intake: a metregression analysis of randomised trials. J. Hum. Hypertens. 17: 471-480.

Geleijnse JM, Witteman JCM, Hofman A, Grobbee DE (1997) Electrolytes are associated with blood pressure at old age: The Rotterdam Study. J. Hypertens. 11: 421-423.

Gennari FJ, Segal AS (2002) Hyperkalemia: An adaptive response in chronic renal insufficiency. Kidney Int. 62: 1-9.

Giebisch G (1998) Renal potassium transport: mechanisms and regulation. Am. J. Physiol. 274: F817-F833.

Giebisch GH (2002) A trail of research on potassium. Kidney Int. 62: 1498-1512.

Gonzalez GB, Pak CYC, Adams-Huet B, Taylor R, Bilhartz LE (1998) Effect of potassiummagnesium citrate on upper gastro-intestinal mucosa. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. 12: 105-110.

Greenberg A (2000) Diuretic complications. Am. J. Med. Sci. 319: 10-24.

Grimm RH Jr, Neaton JD, Elmer PJ, Svendsen KH, Levin J, Segal M, Holland L, Witte LJ, Clearman DR, Kofron P, LaBounty RK, Crow R, Prineas RJ (1990) The influence of oral potassium chloride on blood pressure in hypertensive men on a low-sodium diet. N. Engl. J. Med. 322: 569-574.

Grimm RH, Kofron PM, Neaton JD, Svendsen KH, Elmer PJ, Holland L, Witte L, Clearman D, Prineas RJ (1988) Effect of potassium supplementation combined with dietary sodium reduction on blood pressure in men taking antihypertensive medication. J. Hypertens. 6: S591-S593.

Gross P, Pistrosch F (2003) Keine Seltenheit unter gängiger Medikamentenkombination. Wie klinisch relevante Hyperkaliämien erkennen und behandeln. CARDIOVASC 6: 32-36.

Grossklaus R (1991) Vorkommen, Bedeutung und Bestimmung von Kalium. In: Die Trinkwasserverordnung. Einführung und Erläuterungen für Wasserversorgungsunternehmen

und Überwachungsbehörden. K Aurand, U Hässelbarth, H Lange-Asschenfeldt, W Steuer (Hrsg.) 3., neubearbeitete Auflage, Erich Schmidt Verlag, S. 387-392.

Grossklaus R (1992) Potassium concentration in beverages as a guidance for potassiumthreshold levels in drinking water. In: Potassium in Ecosystems. Biogeochemical Fluxes of Cations in Agro- and Forest-Systems. Proceedings of the 23rd Colloquium of the International Potash Institute held at Prague, Czechoslovakia, p. 251-262.

Halm DR, Frizzell RA (1986) Active K transport across rabbit distal colon: relation to Na absorption and Cl secretion. Am. J. Physiol. 251: C252-C267.

Harrington M, Cashman KD (2003) High salt intake appears to increase bone resorption in postmenopausal women but high potassium intake ameliorates this adverse effect. Nutr. Rev. 61: 179-183.

Hartig W (1994) Moderne Infusionstherapie. Künstliche Ernährung. 7. Auflage. W. Zuckerschwerdt Verlag, S. 15-17, 85-95.

Hay E, Derazon H, Bukish N, Katz L, Kruglyakov I, Armoni M (2002) Fatal hyperkalemia related to combined therapy with a COX-2 inhibitor, ACE inhibitor and potassium rich diet. J. Emerg. Med. 22: 349-352.

Hayslett J, Binder H (1982) Mechanism of potassium adaptation. Am. J. Physiol. 243: F103-F112.

He Q, Heo M, Heshka S, Wang J, Pierson RN Jr, Albu J, Wang Z, Heymsfield SB, Gallagher D (2003) Total body potassium differs by sex and race across adult age span. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 78: 72-77.

Helderman JH, Elahi D, Andersen DK, Raizes GS, Tobin JD, Shocken D, Andres R (1983) Prevention of the glucose intolerance of thiazide diuretics by maintenance of body potassium. Diabetes 32: 106-111.

Helmke PA, Ney DM (1992) Relationship between concentrations of sodium, potassium. and chlorine in unsalted foods. J. Agric. Food Chem. 40: 1547-1552.

Hené RJ, Koomans HA, Boer P, Dorhout Mees EJ (1986) Adaptation to chronic potassium loading in normal man. Miner. Electrolyte Metab. 12: 165-172.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Volume III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Hirvonen T, Pietinen P, Virtanen M, Albanes D, Virtamo J (1999) Nutrient intake and use of beverages and the risk of kidney stones among male smokers. Am. J. Epidemiol. 150: 187-194.

Irmscher K, Haase J, Prüstel D (1988) Abschätzung des Kaliumverlustes infolge unterschiedlicher Zubereitung von Lebensmitteln - Quantitative Bestimmung von relevanten Kaliummengen im eßbaren Anteil. Akt. Ernähr. 13: 88-91.

Jarman PR, Mather HM (2003) Diabetes may be independent risk factor for hyperkalemia. Br. Med. J. 327: 812.

Kallen RJ, Rieger CH, Cohen HS, Sutter MA, Ong RT (1976) Near-fatal hyperkalemia due to ingestion of salt substitute by an infant. JAMA 235: 2125-2126.

Kamel KS, Ethier J, Levin A, Halperin ML (1990) Hypokalemia in the "beautiful people". Am. J. Med. 88: 534-536.

Keith NM, Osterberg AE (1946) The human tolerance for potassium. Mayo Clin. Proc. 21: 385-392.

Keith NM, Osterberg AE, Burchell HB (1942) Some effects of potassium salts in man. Ann. Intern. Med. 16: 879-892.

Kersting M, Alexy U, Sichert-Hellert W (2001) Dietary intake and food sources of minerals in 1 to 18 year old German children and adolescents. Nutr. Res. 21: 607-616.

Keßler T, Hesse A (2000) Cross-over study of the influence of bicarbonate-rich mineral water on urinary composition in comparison with sodium potassium citrate in healthy male subjects. Br. J. Nutr. 84: 865-871.

Kesteloot H (1991) Relationship between dietary cations and blood pressure. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 35: 109-118.

Khaw K-T, Barrett-Connor E (1984) Dietary potassium and blood pressure in a population. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 39: 963-968.

Khaw K-T, Barrett-Connor E (1987) Dietary potassium and stroke-associated mortality. A 12year prospective population study. N. Engl. J. Med. 316: 235-240.

Kimura M, Itokawa Y (1990) Cooking losses of minerals in foods and its nutritional significance. J. Nutr. Sci. Vitaminol. 36: S25-S33.

Kohlmeier M, Thefeld W, Stelte W, Grimm R, Häußler A, Hünchen K, Reuter U, Saupe J, Schek A, Kübler W (1995) Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Volume V. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen, A15-A19.

Kopyt N, Dalal F, Narins RG (1985) Renal retention of potassium in fruit. N. Engl. J. Med. 313: 582-583.

Lambert JR, Newman A (1980) Ulceration and stricture of the esophagus due to oral potassium chloride (slow release tablet) therapy. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 73: 508-511.

Lawson DH (1975) Clinical use of potassium supplements. Am. J. Hosp. Pharm. 32: 708-711.

Leggett RW, Williams LR (1986) A model for the kinetics of potassium in healthy humans. Phys. Med. Biol. 31: 23-42.

Leijonmarck C-E, Räf L (1985) Ulceration of the small intestine due to slow-release potassium chloride tablets. Acta Chi. Scand. 151: 273-278.

Lemann J (1999) Relationship between urinary calcium and net acid excretion as determined by dietary protein and potassium: a review. Nephron 81: 18-25.

Lemann J, Pleuss JA, Gray RW (1993) Potassium causes calcium retention in healthy adults. J. Nutr. 123: 1623-1626.

Lemann J, Pleuss JA, Gray RW, Hoffmann RG (1991) Potassium administration reduces and potassium deprivation increases urinary calcium excretion in healthy adults [corrected]. Kidney Int. 39: 973-983.

Lowance DC, Murad F, Darrow WR, Bonus L (1982) Bioequivalence of a slow-release potassium tablet and a liquid potassium supplement. Int. J. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. Toxicol. 20: 204-208.

Ma G, Mason DP, Young DB (2000) Inhibition of vascular smooth muscle cell migration by elevation of extracellular potassium concentration. Hypertension 35: 948-951.

Macdonald HM, New SA, Golden MH, Campbell MK, Reid DM (2004) Nutritional associations with bone loss during the menopausal transition: Evidence of a beneficial effect of calcium, alcohol, and fruit and vegetable nutrients and of a detrimental effect of fatty acids. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 79: 155-165.

Mandal AK (1997) Hypokalemia and hyperkalemia. Med. Clin. North Am. 81: 611-639.

Manthey M (1989) Gehalte an Natrium, Kalium, Jod und Fluorid in Fischerzeugnissen. Dtsch. Lebensm.-Rdsch. 85: 318-321.

Manz F (2001) History of nutrition and acid-base physiology. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 189-199.

Marktl W (2003) Physiologie der Interaktion zwischen Kalium und Magnesium. J. Miner. Stoffwechs. 10: 5-7.

Massey LK (2003) Dietary animal and plant protein and human bone health: a whole foods approach. J. Nutr. 133: 862S-865S.

Mathialahan T, Sandle GI (2003) Dietary potassium and laxatives as regulators of colonic secretion in end-stage renal disease. Nephrol. Dial. Transplant. 18: 341-347.

Maurer M, Riesen W, Muser J, Hulter HN, Krapf R (2003) Neutralization of Western diet inhibits bone resorption independently of K intake and reduces cortisol secretion in humans. Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol. 284: F32-F40.

McMahon FG, Ryan JR, Akdamar K, Ertan A (1982) Upper gastro-intestinal lesions after potassium chloride supplements: a controlled clinical trial. Lancet ii: 1059-1061.

McMahon FG, Ryan JR, Akdamar K, Ertan A (1984) Effect of potassium chloride supplements on upper gastro-intestinal mucosa. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. 35: 852-855.

Mennitt PA, Frindt G, Silver RB, Palmer LG (2000) Potassium restriction downregulates ROMK expression in rat kidney. Am. Physiol. Renal Physiol. 278: F916-F924.

Mensink GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Modan M, Halkin H, Fuchs Z, Lusky A, Chetrit A, Segal P, Eshkol A, Almog S, Shefi M (1987) Hyperinsulinemia – a link between glucose intolerance, obesity, hypertension, dyslipoproteinemia, elevated serum uric acid and internal cation imbalance. Diabete Metab. 13: 375-380.

Morimoto A, Uzu T, Fujii T, Nishimura M, Kuroda S, Nakamura S, Inenaga T, Kimura G (1997) Sodium sensitivity and cardiovascular events in patients with hypertension. Lancet 350: 1734-1737.

Morris RC Jr, Frassetto LA, Schmidlin O, Forman A, Sebastian A (2001) Expression of osteoporosis as determined by diet-disordered electrolyte and acid-base metabolism. In: Nutritional Aspects of Osteoporosis. PB Burckhardt, B Dawson-Hughes, RB Heaney (Eds.) Academic Press, San Diego, CA, p. 357-378.

Morris RC Jr, Schmidlin O, Tanaka M, Forman A, Frassetto L, Sebastian A (1999b) Differing effects of supplemental KCI and KHCO3: pathophysiological and clinical implications. Semin. Nephrol. 19: 487-493.

Morris RC Jr, Sebastian A, Forman A, Tanaka M, Schmidlin O (1999a). Normotensive saltsensitivity: effects of race and dietary potassium. Hypertension 33: 18-23.

Naismith DJ, Braschi A (2003) The effect of low-dose potassium supplementation on blood pressure in apparently healthy volunteers. Br. J. Nutr. 90: 53-60.

New SA, MacDonald HM, Campbell MK, Martin JC, Garton MJ, Robins SP, Reid DM (2004) Lower estimates of net endogenous noncarbonic acid production are positively associated with indexes of bone health in premenopausal and perimenopausal women. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 79: 131-138.

Niemeyer MI, Cid LP, Barros F, Sepulveda FV (2001) Modulation of the two-pore domain acid-sensitive K⁺ channel TASK-2 (KCNK5) by changes in cell volume. J. Biol. Chem. 276: 43166-43174.

Norbiato G, Bevilacqua M, Meroni R, Raggi U, Dagani R, Scorza D, Frigeni G, Vago T (1984) Effects of potassium supplementation on insulin binding and insulin action in human obesity: protein-modified fast and refeeding. Eur. J.Clin. Invest. 14: 414-419.

NRC (1989) National Research Council. Recommended Dietary Allowances, 10th Edition, National Academy Press, Washington, DC, p. 247-261.

Obarzanek E, Proschan MA, Vollmer WA, Moore TJ, Sacks FM, Appel LJ, Svetkey LP, Most-Windhauser MM, Cutler JA (2003) Individual blood pressure responses to changes in salt intake. Results from the DASH-sodium trial. Hypertension 42: 459.

Ornt DB, Scandling JD, Tannen RL (1987) Adaptation for potassium conservation during dietary potassium deprivation. Semin. Nephrol. 7: 193-205.

Paice BJ, Paterson KR, Onyanga-Omara F, Donnelly T, Gray JM, Lawson DH (1986) Record linkage study of hypokalemia in hospitalized patients. Postgrad. Med. J. 62: 187-191.

Peeters JWPM, Van Der Werf SDJ (1998) Gastric stenosis after potassium ingestion. Endoscopy 30: S110-S111.

Perazella MA (2000) Drug.induced hyperkalemia: old culprits and new offender. Am. J. Med. 109: 307-314.

Perazella MA, Mahnensmith RL (1997) Hyperkalemia in the elderly. Drugs exacerbate impaired potassium homeostasis. J. Gen. Intern. Med. 12: 646-656.

Perez GO, Oster JR, Pelleya R, Caralis PV, Kem DC (1984) Hyperkalemia from single small oral doses of potassium chloride. Nephron 36: 270-271.

Plavinik FL, Rodrigues CIS, Zanella MT, Ribeiro AB (1992) Hypokalemia, glucose intolerance, and hyperinsulinemia during diuretic therapy. Hypertension 19, II26S-II29S.

Preuss HG (2001) Sodium, Chloride, and Potassium. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) Eighth Edition, ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 306-310.

Rabelink TJ, Koomans HA, Hene RJ, Dorhout Mees EJ (1990) Early and late adjustment to potassium loading in humans. Kidney Int. 38: 942-947.

Rabinowitz L (1989) Homeostatic regulation of potassium excretion. J. Hypertens. 7: 433-442.

Ray KK, Dorman S, Watson RDS (1999) Severe hyperkalaemia due to concomitant use of salt substitutes and ACE inhibitors in hypertension: A potentially life threatening interaction. J. Hum. Hypertens. 13: 717-720.

Remer T (2000) Influence of diet on acid-base balance. Semin. Dial. 13: 221-226.

Remer T (2001) Influence of nutrition on acid-base balance - metabolic aspects. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 214-220.

Remer T, Dimitriou T, Manz F (2003) Dietary potential renal acid load and renal net acid excretion in healthy, free-living children and adolescents. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 77: 1255-1260.

Restuccio A (1992) Fatal Hyperkalaemia from a salt substitute. Am. J. Emerg. Med. 10: 171-173.

Riccardella D, Dwyer J (1985) Salt substitutes and medicinal potassium sources: Risk and benefits. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 85: 471-474.

Riggs JE (1989) Neurologic manifestations of fluid and electrolyte disturbances. Neurol. Clin. 7: 509-523.

Rimmer JM, Horn JF, Gennari FJ (1987) Hyperkalemia as a complication of drug therapy. Arch. Intern. Med. 147: 867-869.

Ryan MP (1993) Interrelationships of magnesium and potassium homeostasis. Miner. Electrolyte Metab. 19: 290-295.

Sacks FM, Svetkey LP, Vollmer WM, Appel LJ, Bray GA, Harsha D, Obarzanek E, Conlin PR, Miller ER 3rd, Simons-Morton DG, Karanja N, Lin PH (2001) Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet. DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group. N. Engl. J. Med. 344: 3-10.

Salem MM, Rosa RM, Batlle DC (1991) Extrarenal potassium tolerance in chronic renal failure: implications for the treatment of acute hyperkalemia. Am. J. Kidney Dis. 18: 421-440.

SCF (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the revision of reference values for nutrition labelling (expressed on 5 March 2003). SCF/CS/NUT/GEN/18 Final 6 March 2003.

SCF (Scientific Committee on Food), 1993. Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Thirty First Series. European Commission, Luxembourg, p. 170-174.

Schmidlin O, Forman A, Tanaka M, Sebastian A, Morris RC (1999) NaCl-induced renal vasoconstriction in salt-sensitive African-Americans: Antipressor and hemodynamic effects of potassium bicarbonate. Hypertension 33: 633-639.

Schulze MB, Linseisen J, Kroke A, Boeing H (2001) Macronutrient, Vitamin, and Mineral intakes in the EPIC-Germany cohorts. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 45: 181-189.

Schwartz AB (1975) Diuretic-induced hypokalemia. Am. Family Phys. 11: 101-104.

Schwartz WB (1955) Potassium and the kidney. N. Engl. J.Med. 253: 601-608.

Sebastian A, Frassetto LA, Sellmeyer DE, Merriam RL, Morris RC Jr (2002) Estimation of the net acid load of the diet ancestral preagricultural Homo sapiens and their hominid ancestors. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 1308-1316.

Sebastian A, Frassetto LA, Sellmeyer DE, Merriam RL, Morris RC Jr (2002) Estimation of the net acid load of the diet of ancestral preagricultural Homo sapiens and their hominid ancestors. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 1308-1316.

Sebastian A, Harris ST, Ottaway JH, Todd KM, Morris RC Jr (1994) Improved mineral balance and skeletal metabolism in postmenopausal women treated with potassium bicarbonate. N. Engl. J. Med. 330: 1776-1781.

Sellmeyer DE, Schloetter M, Sebastian A (2002) Potassium citrate prevents increased urine calcium excretion and bone resorption induced by a high sodium chloride diet. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 87: 2008-2012.

Senel S, Capan Y, Dalkara T, Inanc N, Hincal AA (1991) Formulation, bioavailability, and pharmacokinetics of sustained-release potassium chloride tablets. Pharm. Res. 8: 1313-1317.

Shen M-R, Chou C-Y, Hsu K-F, Liu H-S, Dunham PB, Holtzman EJ, Ellory JC (2001) The KCL cotransporter isoform KCC3 can play an important role in cell growth regulation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 98: 14714-14719.

Shieh CC, Coghlan M, Sullivan JP, Gopalakrishnan M (2000) Potassium channels: Molecular defects, diseases, and therapeutic opportunities. Pharmacol. Rev. 52: 557-594.

Siani A, Strazzullo P, Giacco A, Pacioni D, Celentano E, Mancini M (1991) Increasing the dietary potassium intake reduces the need for antihypertensive medication. Ann. Intern. Med. 115: 753-759.

Siani A, Strazzullo P, Russo L, Guglielmi S, Iacoviello L, Ferrara LA, Mancini M (1987) Controlled trial of long term oral potassium supplements in patients with mild hypertension. Br. Med. J. 294: 1453-1456. Silva P, Brown RS, Epstein FH (1977) Adaptation to potassium. Kidney Int. 11: 466-475.

Singhal PC, Abramovici M, Venkatesan J, Mattana J (1991) Hypokalemia and rhabdomyolysis. Miner. Electrolyte Metab. 17: 335-339.

Sjogren A, Floren CH, Nilsson A (1988) Magnesium, potassium and zinc deficiency in subjects with type II diabetes mellitus. Acta Med. Scand. 224: 461-466.

Skoutakis VA, Acchiardo SR, Wojciechowski NJ, Carter CA (1984) Liquid ans solid potassium chloride: Bioavailability and safety. Pharmacotherapy 4: 392-397.

Souci SW, Fachmann W, Kraut H (2000) Die Zusammensetzung der Lebensmittel Nährwert-Tabellen. 6, revidierte und ergänzte Auflage. Bearbeitet von H Scherz und F Senser, medpharm, Scientific Publishers Stuttgart, CRC Press, Boca Raton, London, New York, Washington, DC.

Stanton BA, Giebisch GH (1982) Potassium transport by the renal distale tube: effects of potassium loading. Renal Fliud Electrolyte Physiol. 12: F487-F493.

Sterns RH, Cox M, Feig PU, Singer I (1981) Internal potassium balance and the control of the plasma potassium concentration. Medicine (Baltimore) 60: 339-354.

Stühlinger H-G (2003) Magnesium und Kalium in der Notfallmedizin. J. Miner. Stoffwechs. 10: 8-17.

Su M, Stork C, Ravuri S, Lavoie T, Anguish D, Nelson LS, Hoffman RS (2001) Sustainedrelease potassium chloride overdose. J. Toxicol. Clin. Toxicol. 39: 641-648.

Suter PM (1998) Potassium and hypertension. Nutr. Rev. 56, 151-153.

Suter PM (1999) The effects of potassium, magnesium, calcium, and fiber on risk of stroke. Nutr. Rev. 57: 84-88.

Suter PM, Sierro C, Vetter W (2002) Nutritional factors in the control of blood pressure and hypertension. Nutr. Clin. Care 5: 9-19.

Svetkey LP, Yarger WE, Feussner JR, DeLong E, Klotman PE (1987) Double-blind, placebocontrolled trial of potassium chloride in the treatment of mild hypertension. Hypertension 9: 444-450.

Swales JD (1991) Salt substitutes and potassium intake. Br. Med. J. 303: 1084-1085.

Tamargo J, Caballero R, Gomez R, Valenzuela C, Delpon E (2004) Pharmacology of cardiac potassium channels. Cardiovasc. Res. 62: 9-33.

Tannen RL (1987a) The influence of potassium on blood pressure. Kidney Int. Suppl. 22: S242-S248.

Tannen RL (1987b) Effect of potassium on renal acidification and acid-base homeostasis. Semin. Nephrol. 7: 263-273.

Tobian L (1997) Dietary sodium chloride and potassium have effects on the pathophysiology of hypertension in humans and animals. J. Am. Clin. Nutr. 65: 606S-611S.

Touitou Y, Godard J-P, Ferment O, Chastang C, Proust J, Bogdan A, Auzéby A, Touitou C (1987) Prevalence of magnesium and potassium deficiencies in the elderly. Clin. Chem. 33: 518-523.

van Ypersele de Strihou C (1977) Potassium homeostasis in chronic renal failure. Kidney Int. 11: 491-504.

Vollmer WM, Sacks FM, Svetkey LP (2001) New insights into the effects on blood pressure of diets low in salt and high in fruits and vegetables and low-fat dairy products. Curr. Control Trials Cardiovasc. Med. 2: 71-74.

Wack RP, Lien EL, Taft D, Roscelli JD (1997) Electrolyte composition of human breast milk beyond the early postpartum period. Nutrition 13: 774-777.

Wetli CV, Davis JH (1978) Fatal hyperkalaemia from accidental overdose of potassium chloride. JAMA 240: 1339.

Whelton PK, He J, Cutler JA, Brancati FL, Appel LJ, Follmann D Klag MJ (1997). Effects of oral potassium on blood pressure. Meta-analysis of randomized controlled clinical trials. JAMA 277: 1624-1632.

Witzgall H, Behr J (1986) Effects of potassium loading in normal man on dopaminergic control of mineralocorticoids and renin release. J. Hypertens. 4: 201-205.

Young DB (1988) Quantitative analysis of aldosterone's role in potassium regulation. Am. J. Physiol. 255: F811-F822.

Young DB, Lin H, McCabe RD (1995) Potassium's cardiovascular protective mechanisms. Am. J. Physiol. 268: R825-R837.

Young DB, Ma G (1999) Vascular protective effects of potassium. Semin. Nephrol. 19: 477-486.

Zemel MB (1997) Dietary pattern and hypertension: The DASH Study. Nutr. Rev. 55: 303-305.

Zwemer RL, Truszkowski R (1936) Factors affecting human potassium tolerance. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 35: 424-426.

7 Risk Assessment of Calcium

7.1 Summary

The data on the calcium intake of the German population indicate a trend towards higher average intake than 20 years ago. New studies, which could confirm this trend, are not available. Nor do we know what proportion of the population increases its calcium intake through supplements or fortified foods.

Besides at least 10% of the population with very low calcium intake (= 60% of recommended intake), there is an equally large proportion with calcium intake far higher than recommended intake or even higher than the UL. Both status situations hold long-term health risks.

BfR is of the opinion that the best way of improving inadequate calcium intake is by taking calcium supplements with a daily maximum level of 500 mg if a change in diet is not possible or not wished. The fortification of foods with calcium should be restricted to a few foods. However, there is no suitable carrier food which could solve the problem of calcium deficiency with any degree of foreseeable reliability. Substitutes for dairy products, which contain the same concentration of calcium, or beverages which are clearly labelled and carry instructions on consumption, are the preferred management options according to BfR.

Recommended intake	1000-1200 mg/day			
Intake [mg/day] (Mensink et al., 2002)	m	f		
Median	950- 1400	970-1120		
P 10	590- 790	580-690		
P 90	1560- 2550	1670-1790		
Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF, 2003)	Adults 2500 mg/day does not apply to children or adolescents			
Proposal for maximum level in: Food supplements	500 mg			
Fortified foods	Substitutes for dairy products or especially labelled beverages (30% NRV/100 g/ml)			

7.2 Nutrient description

7.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Calcium is in Group II of the third period of the periodic system with the atomic number 20. It has an atomic mass of 40.08 and a valence of two. It is the fifth most frequent element which occurs in the human body and is essential for man.

Several calcium compounds may be added to foods for technological and nutritional purposes.

The following are allowed for technological purposes: calcium carbonate and calcium hydrogen carbonate (E 170; CAS No. 471-34-1), the calcium salts of cyclohexane sulphamic acid (E 952) and saccharin (E 954), calcium acetate (E 263; CAS No. 62-54-4), calcium ascorbate (E 302; CAS No. 5743-27-1), calcium bctate (E 327; CAS No. 814-80-2), calcium citrates (mono-, di- and tri-) (E 333; CAS No. 813-94-5), calcium malate and calcium hydrogen malate (E 352; CAS No. 17482-42-7), calcium tartrate (E 354; CAS No. 3164-34-9), calcium alginate (E 404; CAS No. 9005-35-0), calcium salts of edible fatty acids (E 470a), calcium chloride (E 509; CAS No. 10043-52-4), calcium sulphate (E 516; CAS No. 7778-18-9), calcium hydroxide (E 526; CAS No. 1305-62-0), calcium oxide (E 529; CAS No. 1305-78-8), calcium gluconate (E 578; CAS No. 299-28-5), calcium phosphates (mono-, di- and tri-) (E 341, CAS No. 7758-23-8, CAS No. 7757-93-9, CAS No. 7758-87-4), dicalcium diphosphate (E 450), calcium dihydrogen diphosphate (E 450), calcium polyphosphate (E 452), calcium disodium ethylene diamine tetraacetate (E 385; CAS No. 62-33-9), calcium stearoyl-2lactylate (E 482; CAS No. 5793-94-2), calcium ferrocyanide (E 538; CAS No. 13821-08-4), calcium silicate (E 552; CAS No. 1344-95-2), calcium aluminium silicate (E 556; CAS No. 1327-39-5), calcium diglutamate (E 623; CAS No. 5996-22-5), calcium guanylate (E 629), calcium inosinate (E 633), calcium-5-ribonucleotide (E 634), calcium sorbate (E 203; CAS No. 7492-55-9), calcium benzoate (E 213; CAS No. 2090-05-3), calcium sulphite (E 226; CAS No. 10257-55-3), calcium bisulphite (E 227; CAS No. 13780-03-5), calcium propionate (E 282; CAS No. 4075-81-4), whereby application constraints or maximum levels have been set for individual additives (Additives Approval Ordinance of 29 January 1998, last amended on 20 December 2002).

For nutritional-physiological purposes only carbonate, chloride, citrates, gluconate, lactate, orthophosphate, hydroxide and glycerophosphate (CAS No. 27214-00-2) may be added to foods as a source of calcium along with a few vitamins (pantothenic acid, vitamin C) whose calcium salts may be used (Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes, Directive 2002/46/EC on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements).

7.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: The calcium content in the human body is 25-30 g at birth (0.8% of body weight) and 900-1300 g in adult men (up to 1.7% of body weight). 99% of calcium is found in bones, mainly in the form of hydroxyapatite $(Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2)$. It accounts for 39% of the total mineral content of bones (Weaver, 2001). A small proportion is found in the teeth, less than 1% of total calcium is found in other body tissue (~ 7 g) and body fluid (~ 1 g). Together with other minerals, calcium gives bone the strength to maintain the body in an upright position. Calcium in the skeleton also provides a reservoir for maintaining a steady calcium concentration in blood of 2.5 mmol/l (10 mg/dl) (range 2.25-2.75 mmol/l).

Depending on the pH around 50% of blood calcium is ionised, 45% is bound to blood protein and around 10% is available in complexes with citrate, phosphate, sulphate and carbonate. The levels of ionised calcium are homoeostatically controlled by three hormones, parathormone, 1,25-dihydroxycholecalciferol (1,25(OH)₂-D) and calcitonin. Calcium-sensitive receptors on the cell surface of various organs produce stimuli which, in turn, trigger cell-specific responses by means of a change in intracellular calcium content; this is tens of thousands of times lower than extracellular calcium content. It normally involves the activation of kinases which phosphorylate one or more proteins. In this way calcium is involved in muscle contraction, hormone secretion, neurotransmitter release, sight, glycogen metabolism, cell differentiation and proliferation.

Furthermore, calcium stabilises or activates certain enzymes without this being mediated by changes to the intracellular calcium content (blood coagulation, intercellular adhesion etc.).

Calcium must be taken up in sufficient amounts from food in order to be available for deposition in bones during growth and during life-long bone remodelling. It must also compensate for calcium losses through the intestines, kidneys and sweat. Bone modelling through the combined effect of osteoclasts and osteoblasts permits bone growth and changes in bone shape. During growth osteoblast activity prevails. Peak bone mass is normally achieved in adolescence and early adulthood: 90% of total mineral content in the skeleton in girls up to the age of 16.9 ± 1.3 year, 99% up to age 26.2 ± 3.7 years (Tee-garden et al., 1995). Maximum bone density is achieved in young women in the greater trochanter (14.2 ± 2.0 years) and femoral neck (18.5 ± 1.6 years) earlier than in the spine (23 ± 1.4 years) (Lin et al., 2003). In men this is around 1.5 years later (Martin et al., 1997). Actual bone density is inadequately characterised in individuals by bone mineral content. Physical activity, muscle mass, frame and size are important co-determining factors (Schönau, 2004). As people grow older bone resorption becomes more predominant than bone formation and there are losses of bone and mineral substance. In women the start of loss in the femoral neck was observed from age 37 and in the spine from age 48 (Hui et al., 1999).

Because of the regulation of blood calcium content, serum calcium content is not a yardstick for calcium nutritional status in man. Bone mineral content and bone (mineral) density and their changes over time can serve as indicators for the calcium status of adults whereas changes in bone mineral content in children may provide information about calcium retention.

Absorption: Already a minor drop in the serum calcium level leads to a counter-regulatory increase in calcium absorption, an increase in renal tubular reabsorption and the release of calcium from bones through the combined effect of parathormone and 1,25(OH)₂-D. An increase in intracellular ionised calcium, by contrast, inhibits the secretion of parathormone, the production of 1,25(OH)₂-D steered by this and stimulates the secretion of calcitonin by the thyroid gland. The result is reduced calcium absorption in the intestine, elevated renal calcium excretion and reduced release from bones.

Low dietary calcium intake leads to increased calcium absorption in the intestine. However, the increased absorption cannot compensate for chronically low calcium intake. Increased release from bones is necessary in order to maintain the calcium level in the blood.

Calcium is absorbed in the intestine via two mechanisms. Transcellular intake is dependent on parathormone and $1,25(OH)_2$. It reacts to a lower level of ionised calcium. $1,25(OH)_2$ -D reacts with the vitamin receptor of the enterocytes and, in this way, stimulates the synthesis of a calcium transporter calbindin 9K (Fleet and Wood 1999). At a high calcium intake this transport mechanism is saturated. In addition, there is passive paracellular diffusion independent of parthormone and vitamin D. It follows an electrochemical gradient and is determined by the calcium concentration in the intestine.

We do not know which exact factors determine absorption: the parallel intake of calcium from food, casein phosphopeptides, fructooligosaccharides and possibly of lactose as well as distribution over several single doses seem to promote calcium absorption. Food constituents like oxalate and, more particularly, phytate inhibit calcium uptake by forming poorly soluble complexes (Weaver, 2001).

Fractional dietary calcium absorption is highest in breastfed children (60%) (Abrams et al., 1997). Similarly high values were only observed for calcium absorption from broccoli and kale (Weaver, 2001). Calcium absorption changes with age and, after infancy, it is most efficient in puberty. It then falls to 15-20% in adults (Matkovic, 1991; Miller et al, 1988; Peacock, 1991). The calcium balance in healthy children, adolescents and young adults is positive as long as there is sufficient calcium intake.

Calcium losses: Absorbed calcium, that is not stored in the bones, is excreted in urine, faeces and sweat.

Calcium excretion in urine is normally less than 4 mg/kg/day or less than 300 mg/day in men and less than 250 mg/day in women. It is the result of glomerular filtration and tubular reabsorption (more than 98% of the filtered amount). This occurs passively in the proximal and actively, controlled by parathormone, calcitonin and 1,25(OH)₂-D, in the distal tubule (Hoenderop et al., 2002).

Calcium excretion in urine increases with increasing dietary calcium intake (Matkovic et al., 1995), with caffeine (Massey and Whiting, 1993), with high protein intake (Whiting et al., 1998) and in the case of chronic acidosis (Bushinsky, 2001). Renal calcium excretion is the mechanism which regulates the calcium content in extracellular fluid.

Individuals with idiopathic (hypocalcaemic) hypercalciuria, which constitutes the largest risk factor for kidney stone formation, show a higher sensitivity to table salt in respect of renal calcium excretion than normocalciuric kidney stone sufferers (Burtis et al., 1994; Massey and Whiting, 1995). They react to table salt and protein restriction with normalisation of renal calcium excretion (Borghi et al., 2002). Idiopathic hypercalciuria is a genetic abnormality of varying causes and of differing forms (absorptive, renal or dietary). It is said to affect 2.3% to 6.4% of all children and adults (Kruse et al., 1984; Moore et al., 1978).

Calcium losses through sweat vary in healthy individuals between 4 and 96 mg/day. The compulsory loss incurred is given as 3-40 mg/day (Charles et al., 1991).

Calcium is secreted in the gastro-intestinal tract. 85% of the secreted amount is available for reabsorption with the same efficiency as that of dietary calcium. The loss of secreted calcium in faeces is estimated to be 80-224 mg/day in healthy individuals.

Calcium is transferred in milk. Independent of the dietary calcium intake of lactating women, the calcium concentration in milk is between 275 and 315 mg/l (Oliveri et al., 2004).

Requirements: Calcium requirements result from the amount which is lost daily through urine, faeces and sweat and the amount which is necessary in order to achieve maximum etention of calcium in the bones. It is corrected by the calcium absorption rate (Matkovic and Heaney, 1992). These calculations were supplemented by studies on the development of bone density and bone mineral content throughout a lifetime (Heaney, 2002).

The population reference intakes of the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 1993) are based on a factorial approach to the compensation of losses adjusted for the absorption percentage. Both the Institute of Medicine (FNB, 1997), as well as the German-Austrian-Swiss Nutrition Societies (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) calculate their recommended intakes on the basis of the calcium intake required to achieve peak bone mass in childhood, adolescence and adulthood. The D-A-CH recommendations are given in Table 14:

Table 14: Recommended calcium intake

Age	mg/day						
Infants							
0 - <4 months*	220						
4 - <12 months*	400						
Children							
1 - <4 years	600						
4 - <7 years	700						
7 - <10 years	900						
10 - <13 years	1100						
13 - <19 years	1200						
Adults							
19 - >65 years	1000						
Pregnant women**	1000						
Lactating women***	1000						

* Estimated value

Pregnant women <19 years 1200 mg
Lactating women <19 years 1200 mg

The calcium requirements of the unborn child up to birth are approximately 30 g, 5g in the second trimester, 25 g in the third trimester. This means that in the third trimester 250 mg calcium on average are transferred daily via the placenta to the foetus. These additional requirements of pregnant women are covered by higher calcium absorption in the intestine and through increased calcium release from the bones after the first trimester and are mediated by hormonal changes. In the third trimester there is also an increase in bone turnover with a redistribution of bone mass from the trabecular to the cortical bones. In the case of adequate calcium intake in line with the age-based recommendations, the calcium balance is zero. However this does not apply to lower calcium intake or to pregnant adolescents.

During lactation 250 to 350 mg calcium are transferred via the milk. Breastfeeding for six months means a calcium release of 50-60 g calcium, around 6% of the total calcium body store of the lactating woman. In contrast to pregnancy there is no compensatory increase in calcium absorption in the intestine whereas bone turnover remains high. A six-month lactation period leads to an approximate 5% loss of bone mass, mainly of the spongy bones. However, this is normally restored within 6-12 months of weaning irrespective of the administration of calcium supplements. Only in the case of lactating women with a regularly low calcium intake (<800 mg/day) does calcium supplementation seem to promote an increase in bone density of the spine (Oliveri et al., 2004).

7.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Food: The calcium content of food varies considerably. The main sources of calcium are milk (120 mg/100 g) and dairy products (up to 1100 mg/100 g), from which on average 32% of calcium is absorbed (Weaver, 2001). Some plants are also good sources of calcium, e.g. some types of cabbage, almonds, dried apricots. Absorption from other high calcium plants like rhubarb or spinach is prevented by the high oxalate content (absorption 5-8%). Some drinking and mineral waters contain easily resorbable calcium. Calcium from calcium fortified fruit juices is as easily absorbable as calcium from milk (32%) and even more so when calcium citrate malate was used (52%) (Weaver, 2001).

Food supplements: Calcium-containing food supplements are widely available. The calcium amounts in the daily portion vary between 100 mg in combined products and between 500 and 1000 mg in monoproducts (Kersting and Alexy, 2000). No exact information is available about the percentage of the German population which takes calcium-containing food supplements.

Fortified food: Calcium is mainly added to fruit juice beverages and beverage powders, dairy products, sweets and ready-to-eat meals for nutritional-physiological purposes (Kersting et al., 1995). Nevertheless, the total daily intake of calcium from fortified foods was at most 5% in the DONALD Study (Sichert-Hellert and Kersting, 2001).

Medicinal products: Calcium-containing medicinal products are available with doses between 100 and 1000 mg per portion.

Nutritional status: The calcium intake in the population varies considerably depending on diet.

In the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS) and its sub-study VERA from 1985 to 1988, the calcium intake of men and women over the age of 18, amongst other things, was determined:

The median intake value was 683 mg/day (n=1134) for women and 753 mg/day (n=854) for men.

- The 2.5 percentile was 273 for women and 340 mg/day for men
- The 25 percentile was 516 for women and 577 mg/day for men
- The 75 percentile was 888 for women and 1009 mg/day for men
- The 97.5 percentile was 1421 for women and 1731 mg/day for men

According to this, three-quarters of women and more than half of men did not achieve the recommended calcium intake (Heseker et al., 1994).

The Nutrition Survey from 1997/1999 with 4030 test persons over the age of 18 determined a lower average calcium intake for the 1268 men and 1540 women who did not take any supplements of 1216 and 1099 mg/day respectively than for those who rarely (255 men, 380 women) or regularly (240 men, 347 women) took food supplements: 1303 (men) and 1148 (women) mg/day and 1334 (men) and 1184 (women) mg/day. 50% and more of the population achieved a calcium intake in line with the recommendations whereby food supplements accounted for maximum 10% of intake (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999). The main source of calcium was dairy products (45-50% of intake) and drinking water (10-20% of intake).

Calcium intake by gender and age is presented in Table 15.

Table 15: Calcium intake (mg/day) of German women and men (n=4030)

Age	Number	Mean value	Median	10 percentile	90 percentile				
Women									
18-24	253	1206	1128	691	1789				
25-34	471	1190	1118	647	1733				
35-44	504	1175	1116	723	1667				
45-54	381	1169	1114	672	1709				
55-64	391	1122	1065	657	1770				
65-79	267	1072	972	586	1722				
Men									
18-24	205	1565	1395	790	2548				
25-34	340	1370	1318	746	2105				
35-44	382	1335	1189	766	2079				
45-54	277	1274	1211	702	1871				
55-64	346	1153	1117	636	1641				
65-79	213	1020	948	590	1567				

by age (18-79) according to the data of the Nutrition Survey (1997/1999) (Mensink et al., 2002)

In men calcium intake falls more with increasing age than in women. More than 10% of each age group of women and men has a lower calcium intake than recommended. In young women this deficit of 500 mg is particularly high. On the other hand, in each age group more than 10% take more calcium than is recommended. In young men the 90 percentile of calcium intake is 2500 mg/day (Mensink et al., 2002).

The calcium intake of children and adolescents in Germany is taken from the data of the Dortmund Nutritional and Anthropometrical Longitudinally Designed (DONALD) Study. Since 1985 it has longitudinally recorded data on eating habits in a cohort of infants, children and adolescents aged between 3 months and 18 years on a regular basis.

According to this, intake in the first year is on average and in the 10 percentile in the range of or above recommended intake. In the second and third years of life average calcium intake reaches and exceeds recommended intake; that of girls is just below this. From age 4 the average calcium intake of boys and of girls is below the recommended levels. The 10 percentile intakes of boys are 400 to 600 mg below recommended intake from age 7. This is similar in girls, but the difference between intake and recommendation is up to 800 mg/day. On the other hand, calcium intake in the 90 percentile in 13-18 year-old male adolescents is 500 to 900 mg higher than the recommendation (Alexy and Kersting, 1999). The main sources of calcium are dairy products - more than 50% in all age groups. Foods fortified with calcium contributed less than 5% to total calcium intake (Sichert-Hellert et al., 2001).

The available data on the calcium status of the German population show that, with the exception of the first to third years of life (supply category 4), there is no uniform picture. In some cases 10% and more of an age group has calcium intake which is far lower or far higher than recommended intake. The former is more serious than high intake because of the importance of calcium for bone health (supply category 1/3).

7.3 Risk characterisation

7.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

Theoretically speaking, adverse reactions to high or excessive calcium intake should not occur in healthy individuals because of the dose-related reduction in absorption and control of the calcium level through genetic and hormonal factors. In the case of pathologically elevated bone resorption like bone cancer, hyperthyroidism, hyperparathyroidsm and excessive intake of vitamin D, however, hypercalcaemia (and hypercalciuria) can occur. Adverse reactions to excessive calcium intake are described in conjunction with the so-called milk-alkali syndrome, the pathogenesis of which has not been clarified. The promotion of kidney stone formation in predisposed individuals with hypercalciuria and/or hyperabsorption of calcium and an inhibition of absorption of other minerals are discussed as adverse effects of calcium (Whiting and Wood, 1997).

a) Hypercalcaemia (>11 mg/dl, >2.75 mmol/l) goes hand in hand with lethargy, loss of appetite, nausea, headaches, constipation, thirst, polyuria, confusion and loss of consciousness (>14 mg/dl).

There are many different causes. In the case of healthy individuals however, excessive intake of calcium is probably not a cause.

The most frequent causes are primary hyperparathyroidism, through hyperplasia or adenoma or in conjunction with endocrinological disorders (multiple endocrine neoplasias), secondary and tertiary hyperparathyroidism (e.g. as a consequence of renal insufficiency or persistent after a successful kidney transplant), malignant disorders of the parathyroid gland, the lungs and breast and malignant myeloma whereby parathormone is produced ectopically or there are bone metastases. Excessive intake of vitamin D and intoxications with vitamin A are associated with hypercalcaemia. Genetic causes with disrupted calcium homoeostasis owing to mutations in the calcium-sensitive eceptor (hypocalciuric hypercalcaemia, hyperparathyroidism of the newborn) and in the elastine gene (Williams-Beuren Syndrome) are described.

Milk-Alkali Syndrome is the name given to the clinical picture which occurs as a consequence of parallel treatment of stomach ulcer patients with high calcium dairy products and resorbable antacids (normally sodium bicarbonate or calcium carbonate) (McMillan and Freeman, 1965; Sippy, 1915). The therapeutic regime originally envisaged intake of 20 g calcium/day both as milk and carbonate. Changes in the treatment of peptic stomach ulcers has led to a decrease in the frequency of the milk-alkali syndrome. Besides the typical clinical symptoms of hypercalcaemia, patients developed at a later stage or within a few days of commencement of therapy dehydration, renal failure, nephrocalcinosis and kidney stones. In some patients chronic renal insufficiency persisted.

A compilation of the 82 case descriptions published between 1965 and 2001 shows that the patients were aged between 24 and 95, that calcium intake through milk consumption was between 0.9 and 6.8 g calcium per day and through calcium supplements between 1 and 23 g/day whereby 45 patients took both. All calcium supplements consisted of calcium carbonate. Many patients also took sodium bicarbonate. It is not possible to rule out a pre-existing kidney disorder in many of the patients described. Some patients also took thiazides which promote renal reabsorption of calcium (SCF, 2003).

While the milk-alkali syndrome is clinically well defined, calcium alone does not appear to be the cause.

In contrast to FNB of IOM (1997), which took the median value of calcium intake of patients of 4.8 g/day as the LOAEL and used this to derive a UL for calcium intake from all sources, SCF (2003) stated that the list of the published 82 case descriptions contained 11 cases in which calcium intake was less than 2.5 g/day (the UL of the FNB). Furthermore it was of the opinion that the variable quality of available data did not permit the identification of a LOAEL for calcium as the trigger for a milk-alkali syndrome.

 Kidney stones. Although calcium is a constituent of 80% of all kidney stones, either as oxalate and/or phosphate, excessive dietary calcium intake is not the cause of kidney stones (Goldfarb, 1994).

On the contrary, the results of two large prospective studies involving 45,619 men aged between 40 and 75, who were monitored over five years (The Health Professionals Follow-up Study) and 91,731 women aged between 34 and 59 who were monitored over 12 years (Nurses' Health Study) and who did not have any kidney stones at the start of the study, confirmed that calcium intake of more than 1050 mg/day in men and of more than 1100 mg/day in women reduces the risk of kidney stone formation by 35%. The calcium intake of kidney stone sufferers was significantly lower in both groups than that of individuals who did not form kidney stones even after adjustment for age, body mass index, intake of animal protein, alcohol, sodium, sucrose, fluids and calcium supplements. In both groups a reduced risk of kidney stone formation was db-served with increasing intake of dairy products and an increased risk with growing intake of sodium and sucrose (Curhan et al., 1993; 1997).

In a study involving 1309 women aged between 20 and 92, no association was established between the intake of high oxalate foods, vitamin C, protein, fibre, alcohol,

calcium and fluoride content of drinking water in those 44 women who had kidney stones. On average these women had a lower calcium intake (840 mg/day) which was 250 mg/day below that of women with no kidney stones (1070 mg calcium/day). The taking of calcium supplements did not, however, offer any protection against the formation of kidney stones (Sowers et al., 1998). The protective effect of dietary calcium intake at the level of recommended intake is attributed to lower calcium absorption in the small intestine whereby the non-absorbed calcium forms poorly absorbable calcium oxalate with dietary oxalate. Consequently, less oxalate is resorbed and excreted via the kidneys. The taking of calcium supplements without food does not, however, lead to calcium oxalate formation in the intestine and the increased absorption of calcium could increase calcium excretion in urine and, thus, contribute to the formation of kidney stones.

Most patients with kidney stones manifest hypercalciuria (>4 mg calcium/kg body weigh/day). In 50% it is "idiopathic" either on a renal basis or through hyperabsorption in the intestine or as a consequence of primary hyperparathyroidism, malignant disorders, vitamin D intoxication, renal tubular acidosis, immobilisation or bone diseases (Pak et al., 1975; 1998).

Calcium excretion in the urine increases with increasing sodium intake (30-40 mg calcium per two gram dietary sodium) (Matkovic et al., 1995). In 120 men with recurrent calcium oxalate stones and idiopathic hypercalciuria, a diet over five years with a normal calcium content (1200 mg/day), low sodium content (1150 mg/day or 2.9 g salt/day) and a normal protein content (15% of energy intake) led to a 50% reduction in the risk of new kidney stones compared to the same diet with a reduced calcium content (400 mg/day) (Borghi et al., 2002).

The hypercalciuria-promoting effect of calcium and/or sodium intake was tested in 124 hypercalciuric kidney stone patients: at a sodium intake of 2.3 g/day (corresponding to 5.8 g salt/day), hypercalciuria (>300 mg/day in men, >250 mg in women) was predicted if the calcium intake exceeded 2240 mg/day in men and 1420 mg/day in women (Burtis et al., 1994). We do not know whether these associations also apply to healthy individuals or to individuals with hypercalciuria without any stone formation.

In a therapeutic study with postmenopausal women suffering from osteoporosis, hypercalciuria (>350 mg calcium/day) was observed in 44 out of 119 patients, who had taken calcium supplements (1600 mg/day) over a period of four years. It was also observed in 7 out of 117 women who did not take any calcium supplements. One of the supplemented women developed mild hypercalcaemia (Riggs et al., 1996). 3 out of 50 infants, who had been given a high calcium formula from the third month of life (1700-1560 mg calcium/day) developed hypercalciuria (Dalton et al., 1997).

By way of summary, the available data do not permit the identification of a calcium dose which promotes the formation of kidney stones. Calcium intake at the level of recommended intake does not lead to an increased risk of kidney stone formation either in healthy individuals or in kidney stone patients with hypercalciuria. A salt intake in the range of 6 g/day is considered to be "adequate" by the German-speaking nutrition societies.

Interaction with the absorption of other minerals
High calcium doses can interfere with the absorption of other essential minerals, iron, zinc, magnesium and phosphorus.

Iron: The absorption of ferrous salts and heme-iron, depending on dose, is inhibited by parallel dietary calcium intake (Hallberg et al., 1991; Minihane and Fairweather-Tait,

1998; Whiting and Wood, 1997). This phenomenon is observed in conjunction with single-dose or short-term additional calcium intake.

Eleven children aged between 3 and 5, who were given a low calcium (502 mg calcium/day) diet or a high calcium (1180 mg calcium/day) diet over five weeks, supplying 9-9.7 mg iron/day, were examined with the help of the stable isotopes ⁴⁴Ca, ⁵⁸Fe and ⁴⁶Ca for iron deposition in erythrocytes, calcium absorption and retention. Whereas the absolute resorbed and retained amount of calcium was significantly larger with the high calcium diet than with the low calcium diet, no difference could be detected in iron ntegration in erythrocytes (Ames et al., 1999).

In longitudinal studies with calcium supplements, no negative effect on iron status was observed in lactating women, adolescent girls or adult men and women except in cases with prior chronically low calcium intake (Lynch, 2000).

Three month old infants (n=103), who were given either a high calcium and phosphorus (calcium intake after 4 months 1700 mg, after 9 months 1560 mg/day) diet or nonsupplemented infant formula (calcium intake after 4 and 9 months 400 mg and 350 mg/day) did not manifest any differences in serum ferritin, in iron binding capacity, in the erythrocyte protoporhyrin or in the haematocrit up to the end of the first year of life. Both infant diets contained the same amount of iron (12.8 mg/l) (Dalton et al., 1997).

Several placebo-controlled studies with calcium supplements (500-1200 mg/day) over 5 months up to 4 years involving girls (8-13 years) and adult women could not detect any negative effect of calcium supplements on serum ferritin, haematocrit or protoporphyrin content of erythrocytes (llich-Ernst et al., 1998; Kalkwarf and Harrast, 1998; Minihane and Fairweather-Tait, 1998; Sokoll and Dawson-Hughes, 1992; Yan et al., 1996).

Seven out of nine longitudinal studies examining the influence of the consumption of dairy products on the iron status of adults and infants showed a low negative correlation with a drop in serum ferritin content of 1.6 and 3.3% in girls and women per increased calcium intake of 100 mg/day. A threshold dose for calcium could not be identified (van der Vijver, 1999).

By way of summary, calcium intake in line with recommended intake does not seem to have any negative impact on iron status as long as dietary iron intake is not low.

Zinc: Under certain circumstances calcium can reduce zinc absorption. In a study with 18 postmenopausal, healthy women, intake of 468 mg calcium both as milk or as calcium phosphate in addition to a basal diet containing 890 mg calcium and 17.6 mg zinc, led to a reduction in zinc absorption. It also reduced the zinc balance by 2 mg particularly if calcium was taken at the same time with a meal (Wood and Zheng, 1997). However, other studies in postmenopausal women did not observe any impact on absorption or retention of ⁶⁵Zn from the additional administration of milk or calcium phosphate (Wood and Zheng, 1990).

Despite a reduction in fractional zinc absorption from 24% to 12% and to minus 3% through the gradual increase of calcium intake from 230 mg over 860 mg to 2000 mg/day in older men, there was no change in zinc excretion or zinc balance (Spencer et al., 1984). In the same way the one-year administration of calcium supplements (1000 mg/day) to lactating women (Yan et al., 1996) and to female adolescents (Mc-Kenna et al., 1997) and of 600 and 1200 mg calcium/day to young men did not produce any changes either (Raschke and Jahreis, 2002).

Given the findings that high zinc intake in turn can reduce calcium absorption in the ntestine if calcium intake is low (Spencer et al., 1987), it can be concluded that intake of both calcium and zinc at the recommended level is unlikely to produce a negative nteraction but that selectively high intake of for instance calcium can have a negative impact on zinc absorption. This effect can be compensated in the long-term by increasing zinc absorption.

Magnesium: Both magnesium absorption and renal magnesium excretion can drop as a consequence of calcium intake of 2000 mg/day which means that a magnesium loss is unlikely (Whiting and Wood, 1997). Abrams et al. (1997) did not observe any drop in the magnesium balance in 25 children (9-14 years-old) related to calcium intake (average 1310 mg/day). Nor was the magnesium status of lactating women affected by calcium supplements (1000 mg/day) over one year (Yan et al., 1996).

Phosphorus: Calcium acetate and calcium carbonate are given to patients suffering from renal insufficiency (up to 2000 mg calcium/day) in order to bind phosphate in the intestinal luman and to reduce phosphate resorption. This effect can also be observed in healthy individuals; however it has no clinical relevance because of customarily high dietary phosphate intake (Whiting and Wood, 1997).

Overall the available examinations show that the short-term impairment of absorption of various minerals through high calcium doses in individual studies cannot be reproduced in longitudinal studies with calcium intakes at the level of recommended intake and with supplementation up to 2000 mg/day. It is only of importance when intake of other minerals is low. A NOAEL and LOAEL for calcium cannot be identified in conjunction with a negative impact on the absorption of other minerals.

7.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

Inadequate calcium supply can be triggered by low intake, low absorption and high losses. As a rule it does not lead to hypocalcaemia if the physiological regulatory mechanisms, which keep the level of ionised calcium steady in the extracellular space, are intact.

Hypocalcaemia (<2.2 mmol/l; <8.8 mg/dl) is linked in its clinical course to neurological disturbances, encephalopathy and cataracts. In the case of severe hypocalcaemia (<1.8 mmol/l; <7.2 mg/dl) or a reduction in ionised calcium without hypocalcaemia through respiratory or metabolic alkalosis, laryngospasm and muscle cramps (tetany) may occur.

Parathormone deficiency, genetic or acquired, for instance after surgery, leads in the kidneys to the reduced formation of 1,25(OH)₂-D, to increased excretion of calcium and reduced excretion of phosphate. This reduces calcium absorption in the intestine and calcium is lost through the kidneys. A non-response of target organs to parathormone (pseudohypoparathyroidism) leads to the same changes in the calcium and phosphate levels at normal 1,25(OH)₂-D levels and elevated parathormone levels. A vitamin D deficiency may but need not be linked to hypocalcaemia in the same way as other forms of rickets which are not caused by vitamin D deficiency.

In the first 2 days new-born babies manifest a physiological hypocalcaemia, caused by the abrupt stop of the calcium supply via the umbilical cord blood, coupled with high bone turnover and inadequate dietary intake.

In the case of renal insufficiency 1,25(OH)₂-D synthesis is reduced directly and through hyperphosphataemia whereby intestinal calcium absorption decreases and hypocalcaemia can occur. A magnesium deficiency of any kind inhibits secretion of the parathormone and can thus lead to hypocalcaemia.

A rare genetic defect in the calcium-sensitive receptor with a downward shift in the threshold for ionised calcium (autosomally dominant hypocalcaemia) produces functional hypoparathy-roidism and can also lead to hypocalcaemia (Allgrove, 2003).

A long-term inadequate supply with calcium, particularly during the life phase in which calcium is stored in the bones up to the genetically determined peak bone mass, is one of the preconditions which promote the onset of osteoporosis. Also thereafter it is a major factor which determines the speed at which bone mass is lost.

Since calcium is not fully resorbed in the intestine, despite an adaptive increase in the *ab*sorption rate, even in the case of low intake, larger or smaller amounts of calcium depending on intake level remain in the intestine and are excreted in faeces. Non-absorbed calcium binds oxalate, free fatty acids and bile acids. The former has proved its ability to protect against the formation of oxalate kidney stones. The binding of fatty acids and bile acids reduces their carcinogenic potential in the colon (Holt, 1998; 1999). In a multicentric randomised controlled study the administration of 1200 mg calcium/day to patients with a history of colon adenomas did not prevent the proliferation of the rectum mucosa but it did influence the rate of reoccurrence of adenomas (Baron et al., 1999).

Inadequate calcium intake leads, by way of compensation, to the increased formation of 1,25(OH)₂-D by means of elevated parathormone secretion. 1,25(OH)₂-D binds to receptors on the membrane of various cell types and results in an increase in intracellular calcium content. This rise in intracellular calcium content leads in smooth muscle cells to hypertonia and in fatty cells to a stimulation of fat synthesis. The consequences were characterised by Fujita and Palmieri (2000) as the "calcium paradox disease". It promotes the onset of high blood pressure, arterial sclerosis, Alzheimer's disease, insulin resistance, malignant tumours (outside the colon too) and of adipositas when other predisposing factors are present at the same time. Epidemiological observations, intervention studies and findings from animal models all point to this mechanism (overviews: Fujita and Palmieri, 2000; Heaney, 2003; Heaney et al., 2002; Teegarden, 2003). It has not been defined at present which amounts of calcium have to be administered – whether these are higher than those derived for bone health – in order to block this mechanism. These reflections do, however, underline the importance for health of calcium intake at least at the level of the recommendations.

7.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

Toxic effects of high calcium doses have been identified in animals: osteochondrosis, renal failure and death (Whiting and Wood, 1997). High calcium intake, be it from calcium-rich foods or calcium supplements, is mainly "corrected" in human beings by reduced absorption in the intestine and, to a lower degree, through increased excretion in urine. It does not lead to an overload in the body. However, there are no systematic studies available concerning the amounts of calcium which can be tolerated by healthy individuals. Intervention studies and therapeutic studies were conducted in healthy children, adults, pregnant women and patients with colon adenomas with total calcium amounts of up to 3000 mg/day over periods of three weeks up to four years. They examined the question of bone health, the risk of premature birth, the risk of high blood pressure during pregnancy, reoccurrence of colon **t**-mours and interactions with the metabolism of other minerals. They can provide information on tolerated amounts, but given the study design only permit limited statements about the occurrence of adverse reactions (SCF, 2003).

Individuals who take alkalising substances in addition to high calcium doses and/or suffer from renal insufficiency and/or take thiazides, have a non-quantifiable risk of developing milk-alkali syndrome.

Calcium intake at the level of recommended intake does not increase the risk of kidney stone formation in individuals with hypercalcaemia either, as long as there are no other predisposing factors like low fluid intake, high salt intake, high oxalate excretion.

The limited data from the National Food Consumption Study, the Nutrition Survey and the DONALD Study show that in each age group at least 10% of test persons have a calcium intake which is, in some cases, far higher than recommended intake (up to 1500 mg more). There has been an increase in mean calcium intake by men and women in the period between the National Food Consumption Study (1985-1988) and the Nutrition Survey (1997/1998).

In both studies dairy products are responsible for more than half of calcium intake. Although food supplements only account for 10% of total calcium intake and the contribution of fortified foods is not known, a calcium intake of >4 g/day is possible in worse-case-scenario calculations. In a model calculation for an adolescent the mere replacement of fruit juice, water, breakfast cereals with substitutes fortified with calcium and/or calcium-containing mineral water led to a doubling of the possible calcium intake from natural foods including 600 ml milk from 1980 mg to 3850 mg/day (Whiting and Wood, 1997). A Finnish study in which the gradual replacement of non-fortified fruit juices, low fat milk, breakfast cereals and bread of the portions determined in 1992 for a representative section of the Finnish population with calcium fortified variations was calculated with respect to resulting total calcium intake, omes to similar conclusions. The 90 percentile of calcium intake of men and women (median 2150 and 1715 mg/day) would increase to 3280 and 2600 mg for men and women, respectively, in conjunction with 100% consumption of calcium-fortified foods (Suojanen et al., 2002).

These model calculations are not unrealistic for the German situation.

7.4 Tolerable upper intake level for calcium

The Scientific Committee on Food of the European Commission has derived a tolerable upper intake level (UL) of 2500 mg. This amount of calcium was tolerated in placebo-controlled intervention studies with many adult test persons without any adverse effects. It is considered to be the NOAEL. An uncertainty factor was not used. Since many of the test persons were pregnant, the same UL applies to pregnant and lactating women.

It was not possible to derive a UL for children or adolescents because of insufficient data. Furthermore, it was not considered justified to extrapolate from the adult UL on the basis of body surface area, because bone mineral deposition during growth is not proportional to fat-free body mass (SCF, 2003).

By contrast, the Food and Nutrition Board of the Institute of Medicine defined a UL on the same level as that of SCF. The median value (5 g/day) of the amount of calcium which had been taken by patients with the milk-alkali syndrome was considered as the LOAEL and an uncertainty factor of 2 was applied. This UL applies to all age groups over the age of one and to pregnant and lactating women (FNB, 1997).

The available consumption data for Germany (Table 15) show that the calcium intake of 10% of men aged between 18 and 24 is higher than the UL. In the Nutrition Survey food supplements were taken into account but not fortified foods which are, however, increasingly available in Germany. Nothing is known about their contribution to the calcium supply of the adult population. In the case of children and adolescents (2-15 years of age) in the DONALD Study, fortified foods contributed at most 5% of calcium intake between 1986 and 2000.

7.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for calcium in food supplements

The formula, which is explained in the introduction to this report, calculates the amount of calcium which is available for food supplements and fortified food as difference between the UL and the highest available consumption percentile. It would lead to a calcium amount of zero, i.e. the addition of calcium to food supplements or foods would not be permissible.

Considering that more than 10% of the population have a calcium intake which is far lower than recommended and the resulting health risks, this procedure does not appear appropriate and is not, therefore, applied. For individuals who do not consume dairy products as their main source of calcium, calcium-containing substitutes should be available as well as food supplements with calcium for individuals with a low total calcium intake.

- 7.4.1.1 Possible management options
- a) Up to now a daily level corresponding to the recommended intake, i.e. 1000 mg, has been acepted in food supplements, following a proposal by BgVV in 1998. This practice could be continued.

Advantages: A food supplement would deliver in a targeted manner the total recommended daily calcium dose and would considerably improve the calcium intake of individuals who take very little or scarcely any dietary calcium. It would also compensate for the consequences of a lengthier deficiency until a change in diet has taken effect.

Disadvantages: The additional intake of 1000 mg from a food supplement would take the calcium intake of more than 90% of all age groups in the population above recommended intake. For more than 10% of the adult population additional calcium intake of 1000 mg/day would lead to exceeding of the UL of 2500 mg. For all children under the age of 10 calcium intake from one food supplement would already be above the e-commended intake for their age. This could be countered by the information that this food supplement is not suitable for children under the age of 10.

b) Reduction of the daily maximum level accepted for calcium in a food supplement up to now by half (500 mg).

Advantages: The additional intake of 500 mg calcium would improve the calcium supply of population groups with a calcium intake below recommended intake. If one takes the possibly outdated consumption data of the National Food Consumption Study as the basis, calcium intake in the 25 percentile would double and reach recommended intake whereas calcium intake by individuals in the range of the 2.5 percentile would improve considerably but would still be below recommended intake. If we take the consumption data of the Nutrition Survey as the basis, the calcium intake of 40% of the population (50 to 90% percentile) would be above the recommended intake as a consequence of additional intake of 500 mg calcium but, with the exception of 10% of men aged between 18 and 44, it would not exceed the UL of 2500 mg. All age groups whose calcium intake is on the 10 percentile would achieve recommended intake with additional ingestion of 500 mg calcium. Food supplements with 500 mg calcium would be suitable for children from age 4 upwards.

Disadvantages: 10% of men aged between 18 and 44 would exceed the UL as a consequence of additional intake of 500 mg as would a certain percentage of male adolescents.

c) Further reduction of the previously accepted daily maximum level for calcium in a food supplement to one quarter (250 mg).

Advantages: Individuals, whose calcium intake is at least 75% of recommended intake, would achieve the recommended intake by taking an additional 250 mg calcium. Individuals, whose calcium intake is already high (90 percentile) would, with the exception of young men aged between 18 and 24, not exceed the UL. Food supplements with 250 mg calcium would be suitable for children from age one onwards as well.

Disadvantages: The additional intake of 250 mg calcium would not increase the low calcium intake of around 10% of adult population to the level of recommended intake nor for the at least 10% of boys and girls aged seven and older.

For 10% of men aged between 18 and 24 a supplement of only 250 mg would lead to exceeding of the UL.

7.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for calcium in fortified foods

Foods fortified with calcium can improve the calcium status of at least 10% of the adult population and children aged 7 upwards whose calcium intake is far below the recommended intake and who do not consume any food supplements. What is problematic, however, is the choice of the suitable carrier food(s). This is confirmed by a model calculation for Canada: based on calcium intake from non-fortified foods with or without taking into account calcium supplements, various fortification scenarios and their effect on total calcium intake were calculated: bread, cereal flakes, rice fortified to 55 or 165 mg calcium per portion; pasta fortified to 130 or 275 mg calcium per portion; fruit and vegetable juices fortified to 55, 165 or 300 mg/portion; other beverages including soya "milk" fortified to 300 mg/portion. It was shown that the results, in particular the percentage of the population whose calcium intake would exceed the UL, was dependent on energy intake, i.e. UL exceedances occurred more frequently amongst men than amongst women. None of the scenarios played out was satisfactory in terms of reaching a calcium intake on the level of "Adequate Intake" (AI) whilst, at the same time, avoiding a high percentage of men whose calcium intake would exceed the UL. The best result was obtained when 300 or 600 mg calcium was added to the calcium intake of all test persons. As dairy products constituted the main source of calcium and a low calcium intake is regularly associated with a low consumption of dairy products, the authors believe that the calcium fortification of foods, which can replace dairy products, is one of the best alternatives. The worst alternative was considered to be calcium fortification of foods which are eaten by individuals with high energy requirements (Johnson-Down et al., 2003).

A comparison of the conclusions of this study with the customary practice of food fortification in Germany clearly shows that this practice is not an appropriate way of reaching the goal of improving the calcium intake of a major proportion of the population, particularly that of older men and women and children aged between 7 and 12. This is because calcium is mainly added to beverages, sweets, dairy products, beverage powders and ready-to-eat meals (Kersting et al., 1995). The median calcium level per portion was less than 10% of the reference value of the Nutrient Labelling Ordinance (800 mg). This is a great amount when it comes to sweets and not so much when it comes to a ready-to-eat meal as the number of portions is probably different.

7.4.2.1 Possible management options

a) No change to current unregulated practice with fortification of different foods

Disadvantages: The consumer who strives to have a high calcium intake has a large choice of fortified foods.

Disadvantages: The goal of a foreseeable improvement in the calcium status of undersupplied consumers is not achieved. Possible misleading of consumers through claims for non-recommended foods that they are "fortified". b) Restriction of calcium fortification to foods which can replace dairy products. The calcium content should correspond to that of the substituted products: 120 mg/100 g for beverages.

Advantages: Since low calcium intake as a rule is coupled with low or no consumption of dairy products, substitutes should supply the same level of calcium.

Disadvantages: No certainty that consumers who avoid dairy products will consume substitutes.

Extensive intervention in existing fortification practice.

c) Fortification of all types of beverages with calcium on the same level as milk

Advantages: Easily resorbable calcium compounds can be used. Clear nutrient labelling and recommended intake can be useful for consumers when making their choice.

Disadvantages: No certainty that the consumers whose calcium status is deficient will choose these beverages.

d) No restriction of calcium fortification to one category of foods instead a maximum level of 30% of the reference value in the Nutrient Labelling Ordinance (which would correspond at present to 240 mg, in future 300 mg) per 100 g or 100 ml (corresponds to the future advertising claim "high level of")

Advantages: The consumption of two 100 g/ml portions of a food leads to a significantly higher calcium intake (see 7.4.1.1, Option b).

Disadvantages: Fortified foods should not be consumed when people are hungry or thirsty and must be correspondingly labelled. Sweets would have to be excluded from the option of fortification. No certainty that consumers whose calcium status is deficient would choose these foods.

Calcium is consumed by an equally large proportion of the population in amounts that are below or above recommended intake. Inadequate calcium supply brings with it long-term risks for health. Calcium intake above the tolerable daily intake is linked to a poorly quantifiable risk of adverse reactions. Individuals suffering from renal insufficiency who also take resorbable antacids and specific diuretics as well as individuals with inadequate intake of other minerals constitute a risk group. In order to improve inadequate calcium intake, BfR is of the opinion that the simplest option is the taking of calcium supplements with a daily maximum level of 500 mg if a change in diet is not possible or not desired. The fortification of foods with calcium should be restricted to a few foods. However, there is no suitable carrier food which can solve with any foreseeable certainty the problem of inadequate supply. Substitutes for dairy products, which contain a similar concentration of calcium or clearly labelled beverages with corresponding consumption instructions, are the management options preferred by BfR.

7.5 Gaps in knowledge

- There are no exact or up-to-date data on the level of calcium intake from foods, food supplements or fortified foods in Germany.
- There are no up-to-date data on the consumption frequency of food supplements or fortified foods or their contribution to individual calcium intake.

7.6 References

Abrams SA, Grusak MA, Stuff J, O'Brien KO (1997) Calcium and magnesium balance in 9-14-y old children. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 66: 1172-1177.

Abrams SA, Wen J, Stuff J (1996) Absorption of calcium, zinc, and iron from breast milk by five to seven-month-old infants. Pediatr. Res. 41: 384-390.

Alexy U, Kersting M (1999) Was Kinder essen – und was sie essen sollten. Hans Marseille Verlag, München.

Allgrove J (2003) Disorders of calcium metabolism. Curr. Paediatr. 13: 529-535.

Ames SK, Gorham BM, Abrams SA (1999) Effects of high compared with low calcium intake on calcium absorption and incorporation of iron by red blood cells in small children. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 70: 44-48.

Baron JA, Beach M, Mandel JS, van Stolk RU, Haile RW, Sandler RS, Rothstein R, Summers RW, Snover DC, Beck GJ, Bond JH, Greenberg ER (2000) Calcium supplements for the prevention of colorectal adenomas. N. Engl. J. Med. 340: 101-107.

Borghi L, Schianchi T, Meschi T, Guerra A, Allegri F, Maggiore U, Novarini A (2002) Comparison of two diets for the prevention of recurrent stones in idiopathic hypercalciuria. N. Engl. J. Med. 346: 77-84.

Burtis WJ, Gay L, Insogna KL, Allison A, Broadus AE (1994) Dietary hypercalciuria in patients with calcium oxalate kidney stones. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 60: 424-429.

Bushinsky DA (2001) Acid-base imbalance and the skeleton. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 238-244.

Charles P, Eriksen EF, Hasling C, Sondergard K, Mosekilde L (1991) Dermal, intestinal, and renal obligatory losses of calcium: relation to skeletal calcium loss. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 54: 266S-273S.

Curhan GC, Willett WC, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJU (1993) A prospective study of dietary calcium and other nutrients and the risk of symptomatic kidney stones. N. Engl. J. Med. 328: 833-838.

Curhan GC, Willett WC, Speizer FE, Spiegelman D, Stampfer MJ (1997) Comparison of dietary calcium with supplemental calcium and other nutrients as factors affecting the risk for kidney stones in women. Ann. Int. Med. 126: 497-504.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage. Umschau Braus Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

Dalton MA, Sargent JD, O'Connor GT, Olmstead EM, Klein RZ (1997) Calcium and phosphorus supplementation of iron-fortified infant formula: no effect on iron status of healthy full-term infants. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 65: 921-926.

Fleet JC, Wood RJ (1999) Specific 1,25(OH)2-D3 mediated regulation of transcellular calcium transport in Caco-2 cells. Am. J. Physiol. 276: G958-G964.

FNB (1997) Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium, Phosphorus, Magnesium, Vitamin D, and Fluoride. National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

Fujita T, Palmieri GMA (2000) Calcium paradox disease: calcium deficiency prompting secondary hyperparathyroidism and cellular calcium overload. J. Bone Miner. Metab. 18: 109-125.

Goldfarb S (1994) Diet and nephrolithiasis. Ann. Rev. Med. 45: 235-243.

Hallberg L, Brune M, Erlandsson M, Sandberg AS, Rossander-Hulten L (1991) Calcium: effect on different amounts on nonheme- and heme-iron absorption in humans. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 53: 112-119.

Heaney RP (2002) Ethnicity, bone status, and the calcium requirement. Nutr. Res. 22: 153-178.

Heaney RP (2003) Long-latency deficiency disease: insights from calcium and vitamin D. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 78: 912-919.

Heaney RP, Davies KM, Barger-Lux MJ (2002) Calcium and weight: clinical studies. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 21: 152S-155S.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Hoenderop JGJ, Nilius B, Bindels RJM (2002) Molecular mechanism of active Ca2+ reabsorption in the distal nephron. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 64: 529-549.

Holt PR (1999) Dairy foods and prevention of colon cancer: human studies. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 18: 379S-391S.

Holt PR, Atillasoy EO, Gilman J, Guss J, Moss SF, Newmark H, Fan K, Yang K, Lipkin M (1998) Modulation of abnormal colonic epithelial cell proliferation and differentiation by low-fat dairy foods. A randomized controlled trial. JAMA 280: 1074-1079.

Hui SL, Zhou L, Evans R, Slemenda CW, Peacock M, Weaver CM, McClintock C, Johnston CC (1999) Rates of growth and loss of bone mineral in the spine and femoral neck in white females. Osteoporosis Int. 9: 200-205.

llich-Ernst JZ, McKenna AA, Badenhop NE, Clairmont A, Andon, MB, Nahhas RW, Goel P, Matkovic V (1998) Iron status, menarche and calcium supplementation in adolescent girls. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68: 880-887.

Johnson-Down L, L'Abbé MR, Lee NS, Gray-Donald K (2003) Appropriate calcium fortification of the food supply presents a challenge. J. Nutr. 133: 2232-2238.

Kalkwarf HJ, Harrast SD (1998) Effects of calcium supplementation and lactation on iron status. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 67: 1244-1249.

Kersting M, Alexy U (2000) Vitamin and mineral supplements for the use of children on the German market: products, nutrients, dosages. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 44: 125-128.

Kersting M, Hansen C, Schöch G (1995) Übersicht der derzeitigen Nährstoffanreicherung von Lebensmitteln in Deutschland. Z. Ernährungswiss. 34: 253-260.

Kruse K, Kracht U, Kruse U (1984) Reference values for urinary calcium excretion and screening for hypercalciuria in children and adolescents. Eur. J. Pediatr. 143: 25-31.

Lin YC, Lyle RM, Weaver CM, McCabe LD, McCabe GP, Johnston CC, Teegarden D (2003) Peak spine and femoral neck bone mass in young women. Bone 32: 546-553.

Lynch SR (2000) The effect of calcium on iron absorption. Nutr. Res. Rev. 13: 141-158.

Martin AD, Baily DA, McKay HA, Whiting S (1997) Bone mineral and calcium accretion during puberty. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 66: 611-615.

Massey L, Whiting S (1995) Dietary salt, urinary calcium and kidney stone risk. Nutr. Rev. 53: 131-139.

Massey LK, Whiting SJ (1993) Caffeine, urinary calcium, calcium metabolism and bone. J. Nutr. 123: 1611-1614.

Matkovic V (1991) Calcium metabolism and calcium requirements during skeletal modeling and consolidation of bone mass. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 54: 245S-260S.

Matkovic V, Heaney RP (1992) Calcium balance during human growth: evidence for threshold behavior. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 55: 992-996.

Matkovic V, Ilich JZ, Andon MB, Hsieh LC, Tzagournis MA, Lagger BJ, Goel PK (1995) Urinary calcium, sodium, and bone mass of young females. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 62: 417-425.

McKenna AA, Ilich JZ, Andon MB, Wang C, Matkovic V (1997) Zinc balance in adolescent females consuming a low-or high-calcium diet. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 65: 1460-1464

McMillan DE, Freeman RB (1965) The milk alkali syndrome: a study of the acute disorder with comments on the development of the chronic condition. Medicine 44: 485-501.

Mensink G, Burger M, Beitz R, Henschel Y, Hintzpeter B (2002) Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin.

Mensink GBM, Stroebel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Miller JZ, Smith DL, Flora L, Slemenda C, Jiang X, Johnston CC (1988) Calcium absorption from calcium carbonate and a new form of calcium (CCM) in healthy male and female adolescents. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 48: 1291-1294.

Minihane AM, Fairweather-Tait SJ (1998) Effect of calcium supplementation on daily non-heme-iron absorption and long-term iron status. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68: 96-102.

Moore ES, Coe FL, McMann BJ, Favus MJ (1978) Idiopathic hypercalciuria in children: prevalence and metabolic characteristics. J. Pediatr. 92: 906-910.

Oliveri B, Parisi MS, Zeni S, Mautalen C (2004) Mineral and bone mass changes during pregnancy and lactation. Nutrition 20: 235-240.

Pak CYC (1998) Kidney stones. Lancet 351: 1797-1781.

Pak CYC, Kaplan R, Bone H, Towsen J, Waters O (1975) A simple test for the diagnosis of absorptive, resorptive and renal hypercalciuria. N. Engl. J. Med. 292: 497-501.

Peacock M (1991) Calcium absorption efficiency and calcium requirements in children and adolescents. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 54: 261S-265S.

Raschke M, Jahreis G (2002) Der Einfluss von Calciumsupplementen auf den Stoffwechsel von Calcium und weiteren Mineralstoffen. Ernährung im Fokus 2/05: 110-113.

Riggs BL, O'Fallon WM, Muse J, O'Conner MK, Melton LJ (1996) Long-term effects of calcium supplementation on serum PTH, bone turnover, and bone loss in elderly women (Abstr.). J. Bone Miner. Res. 11: S118.

SCF (1993) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food for the European Community. 31rst series. Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Kommission der EG, Luxemburg.

SCF (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Calcium. http://europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out194_en.pdf.

Schönau E (2004) The peak bone mass concept: is it still relevant? Pediatr. Nephrol. 19: 825-831.

Sichert-Hellert W, Kersting M (2001) Trendwende im Beitrag angereicherter Lebensmittel zur Nährstoffzufuhr? Ergebnisse der DONALD Studie. Ernährung im Fokus 1: 203-206.

Sichert-Hellert W, Kersting M, Manz F (2001) Changes in time-trends of nutrient intake from fortified and non-fortified food in German children and adolescents - 15 year results of the DONALD Study. Eur. J. Nutr. 40: 49-55.

Sippy B (1915) Gastric and duodenal ulcer: medical cure by an efficient removal of gastric juice corrosion. J. Am. Med. 64: 1625-1630.

Sokoll LJ, Dawson-Hughes B (1992) Calcium supplementation and plasma ferritin concentrations in premenopausal women. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: 1045-1048.

Sowers MFR, Jannausch M, Wood C, Pope SK, Lachance LL, Peterson B (1998) Prevalence of renal stones in a population-based study with dietary calcium, oxalate, and medication exposures. Am. J. Epidemiol. 147: 914-920.

Spencer H, Kramer L, Norris C, Osis D (1984) Effect of calcium and phosphorus on zinc metabolism in man. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 40: 1213-1218.

Spencer H, Rubio N, Kramer L, Norris C, Osis D (1987) Effect of zinc supplementation on the intestinal absorption of calcium. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 6: 47-51

Suojanen A, Raulio S, Ovaskainen M-L (2002) Liberal fortification of foods: the risks. A study relating to Finland. J. Epidemiol. Commun. Health 56: 259-264.

Teegarden D (2003) Calcium intake and reduction in weight or fat mass. J. Nutr. 133: 249S-251S.

Teegarden D, Proulx WR, Martin BR, Zhao J, McCabe GP, Lyle RM, Peacock M, Slemenda C, Johnston CC, Weaver CM (1995) Peak bone mass in young women. J. Bone Miner. Res. 10: 711-715.

van de Vijver LPL, Kardinaal AFM, Charzewska J, Rotily M, Charles P. Maggiolini M, Ando S, Vaananen K, Wajszczyk B, Heikkinen J, Deloraine A, Schaafsma G (1999) Calcium intake is weakly but consistently negatively associated with iron status in girls and women in six European countries. J. Nutr. 129: 963-968.

Weaver CM (2001) Calcium. In: Present Knowledge and Nutrition. 8th Edition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 273-280.

Whiting SJ, Green TJ, MacKenzie EP, Weeks SJ (1998) Effects of excess protein, sodium and potassium on acute and chronic urinary calcium excretion in young women. Nutr. Res. 18: (1998) 475-487.

Whiting SJ, Wood RJ (1997) Adverse effects of high-calcium diets in humans. Nutr. Rev. 55: 1-9.

Wood R, Zheng J (1997) High dietary calcium intakes reduce zinc absorption and balance in humans. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 65: 1803-1809.

Wood RJ, Zheng JJ (1990) Milk consumption and zinc retention in postmenopausal women. J. Nutr. 120: 398-403.

Yan L, Prentice A, Dibba B, Jarjou LMA, Stirling DM (1996) The effect of long-term calcium supplementation on indices of iron, zinc, and magnesium status in lactating Gambian women. Br. J. Nutr. 76: 821-831.
8 Risk Assessment of Phosphorus

8.1 Summary

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on phosphorus intake indicate that otherwise healthy individuals are not likely to have an inadequate supply of the mineral phosphorus. In some cases intake is above the recommendations (supply category 4).

Phosphorus cannot be adequately classified in line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR. In the opinion of BfR there is overall a moderate risk of the occurrence of adverse effects for this substance taking into account the available data.

BfR observes that given the widespread availability of phosphorus in foods, the frequent use of phosphates as additives for technological purposes and the overall sufficient intake - in some cases higher than requirements - the fortification of conventional foods with phosphorus for nutritional-physiological purposes is not appropriate and should not be undertaken.

The risk assessment did not reveal any signs that supplementation with a maximum of 250 mg phosphorus as phosphate per day in addition to their customary diet would lead to clearly adverse reactions in otherwise healthy adults. There are no indications of the benefits or the suitability of phosphate supplementation for nutritional-physiological reasons.

Recommended intake	From 15 up to from 19 years	o 19 years: 1250 mg/day s: 700 mg/day
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994)	m	f
Median	1488	1188
	1100	7100
P 2.5	839	592
P 97.5	2517	1988
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	not yet define	d (EFSA)
Proposal for maximum levels in:		
Food supplements	250 mg/daily dose (adults)	
Fortified foods	No fortification	

8.2 Nutrient description

8.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Phosphorus, chemical symbol P, CAS No.: 7723-14-0, is an essential mineral for humans. It is a non-metal in the fifth main group of the periodic table with atomic number 15. It has a relative atomic mass of 30.97. The prevalence of this element in the earth's crust is indicated as 0.09%. Given its reactive ability, phosphorus only occurs in bound form in nature, above all as salts of phosphoric acid (phosphates) and in various apatite minerals. Phosphorus is available in its compounds above all in the valence levels -3, +3 and +5; however, all other valence levels between –3 and +5 are possible (Garg and Anderson, 2003).

According to Directive 2002/46/EC of 10 June 2002 phosphorus may be added to food supplements. As an accompanying ion, it may also be added for nutritional purposes of *i*-boflavin-5'-phosphate, pyridoxine-5'phosphate, calcium glycerophosphate, calcium salts of phosphoric acid, magnesium glycerophosphate, magnesium salts of phosphoric acid, ferric sodium diphosphate, ferric diphosphate (ferric pyrophosphate), sodium salts of phosphoric acid, potassium glycerophosphate and potassium salts of phosphoric acid. Binding maximum levels have not been laid down so far in this connection. The same applies to Directive 2001/15/EC of 15 February 2001.

Phosphates, e.g. certain orthophosphates, di-, tri- and polyphosphates, have long been in use as food additives and are approved as such within the EU, e.g. phosphoric acid (E 338) as an acidulant in Cola beverages. Phosphate-containing additives of this kind are used for instance as acid regulators, emulsifiers, acid stabilisers, antioxidants, preservatives, to maintain the flow ability of powdered foods, as smelting salts, separating agents and modified starches.

8.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: There are approximately 17 g phosphorus in the body of a newborn baby and approximately 600-700 g in that of an adult. More than 85% of phosphorus is contained in the skeleton and in teeth, approximately 65-80 g in other tissue and only around 2 g in blood (D-A-CH, 2000). The body of the newborn baby contains approximately 0.5% phosphorus, that of the adult 0.65-1.1% (FNB, 1997).

Organophosphate compounds (proteins, nucleic acids, phospholipids, vitamins) are hydrolysed by phosphatases and resorbed in the small intestine as inorganic phosphate. A high concentration of iron, calcium or aluminium reduces whereas 1,25-hydroxycholecalciferol increases bioavailability. Vitamin D raises the gastro-intestinal uptake of phosphate (Marcus, 1995; Martindale, 1999).

In infants, young children and children phosphorus absorption is between 65 and 90%. They have a positive phosphate balance. Adults absorb between 55 and 70% of inorganic phosphate from a mixed diet (FNB, 1997). High calcium intake may lead to complex formation which can inhibit the resorption of phosphorus. Bioavailability from cereal grains is low as phosphorus is mainly found in the bound form of phytic acid (hexaphosphate ester of inositol). Given the lack of phytathydrolasis in the human gastro-intestinal tract, cereals are a relatively poor source of phosphate. However, phytin can be broken down by microbial phytasis (e.g. during the production of bread with sour-dough or special dough handling) (D-A-CH, 2000; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The kidneys are the most important organ system for phosphorus homoeostasis. Phosphorous is filtered glomerularly and around 80% is resorbed in the proximal tubule by means of sodium co-transport. The calcium concentration in plasma falls when the glomerular filtration rate sinks whereas the phosphate concentration increases as, in this case, the kidneys do not excrete phosphate nor can calcium be sufficiently reabsorbed. A falling plasma concentration of calcium leads to an increase in parathormone release. One of the consequences of this is elevated calcium and phosphate release from the bones. Therefore, in the case of existing renal insufficiency, phosphate intake should be reduced to 800-1000 mg/day. Depending on the severity of renal insufficiency phosphate binders should also be used (Bowman and Russel, 2001; Lexikon der Ernährung, 2002). The quantative recording of phosphate excretion must be done using the 24-hour urine because of the clear day-night rhythm. Renal phosphate excretion is increased through parathormone, calcitonin, calcium intake, oestrogens, thyroxin and acidosis and reduced by insulin, growth hormone and cortisol (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). The metabolism of inorganic insulin, phosphate is closely linked to that of calcium.

Function: In hydroxylapatite phosphorus helps to strengthen bone structure. In the hydroxylapatite compounds, calcium and phosphorus are in a steady ratio of around 2:1 (Bowman and Russel, 2001). Together with calcium, phosphate is the main component of the inorganic part of the skeleton. Organophosphorus compounds are important building blocks of nucleic acids which occur in all living cells. Phospholipids, like for instance lecithins, are important structural elements of cell membranes. Numerous metabolic processes of the cell are regulated by phosphorylation reactions. As a component of adenosine triphosphate (ATP), phosphorus plays a key role in cellular energy supply and conversion. In muscle tissue creatine phosphate, the phosphorylated form of creatine, is the main source of energy besides ATP. As the dihydrogen phosphate-hydrogen phosphate system, phosphate acts as a buffer in the intracellular space and blood plasma in conjunction with acid-base status (D-A-CH, 2000; Garg and Anderson, 2003; Grimm and Jahreis, 2000; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Requirements: The average requirements of adults are given as 580 mg/day (FNB, 1997). On this basis the German Nutrition Society (DGE) derived a recommended intake for adults of 700 mg/day in conjunction with a variation co-efficient of 10% and a mark-up of 20%. In puberty and adolescence phosphorus requirements are elevated because of new net formation of tissue and, more particularly, because of bone growth. This is why the recommended intake for this group of individuals is given as 1250 mg/day. During pregnancy and lactation recommended intakes are higher than for normal adults (D-A-CH, 2000).

Table 10:	Recommended	ually phospho	Jius make	

Table 16. Decommonded deily phoenhouse intoke

Age	Recommended intake (mg/d)
Infants	
0 up to under 4 months (estimated value)	120
4 up to under 12 months	300
Children	
1 up to under 4 years	500
4 up to under 7 years	600
7 up to under 10 years	800
10 up to under 15 years	1250
Adolescents and adults	
15 up to under 19 years	1250
19 up to 65 years and older	700
Pregnant women	800 (<19 years of age 1250)
Lactating women	900 (<19 years of age 1250)

(according to D-A-CH, 2000)

The above recommendations are on the same scale as the phosphate status recommendations issued by the USA and Canada. In the case of infants they refer to the AI (Adequate Intake) and for children, adolescents and adults to the RDA (Recommended Dietary Albwance). According to this the recommended daily intake is: infants (0-6 months old: 100 mg; 6-12 months old: 275 mg), children and adolescents (1-3 years old: 460 mg; 4-8 years old: 500 mg; 9-18 years old: 1250 mg), adults (19->70 years of age: 700 mg), pregnant and lactating women depending on age (FNB, 1997).

Interaction: Phosphate forms non-soluble, non-resorbable compounds with aluminium. This means that in therapeutic terms phosphate resorption can be inhibited by aluminium hydroxide gel (D-A-CH, 2000; Löffler and Petrides, 2003). Calcium and phosphate salts can form non-soluble calcium-phosphate precipitations when mixed together (Martindale, 1999).

8.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Food: Phosphorus is one of the most widespread nutrients. High protein foods like milk, meat, fish and eggs are very good sources of phosphorus. Considerable amounts are taken up from meat and sausage products (24%), bread (14%) and cheese (9%) and from dairy products (Grimm and Jahreis, 2000; Kasper, 1996). Nuts, pulses, fruit and vegetable also contain larger amounts of phosphorus. By contrast, relatively little phosphorus is to be found in fruit and fresh vegetables. Phosphate is added to many industrially produced foods like, for instance, Cola beverages.

Food	Phosphorus
(consumable portion per 100 g)	(mg)
Cocoa powder	656
Sunflower seeds	618
Gouda (30% fat dry weight)	600
Camembert (30% dry weight)	540
Poultry mortadella	458
Rye crispbread	433
Oil sardines	430
Lentils	411
Wholemeal biscuits	294
Chicken eggs	216
Smoked pork chop	214
Mixed bread	203
Egg pasta	191
Roast pork	180
Curd cheese (20% fat dry weight)	165
Bananas	28
Apples	12

Table 17: Phosphorus content of various foods

(according to Brockhaus Nutrition, 2001)

Additives: Phosphates, e.g. certain orthophosphates, di-, tri- and polyphosphates, have been used for some time as food additives and are approved as such within the EU for technological purposes, e.g. as acid regulators, emulsifiers, acid stabilisers, antioxidants, preservatives, smelting salts, separating agents, modified starch.

Only provisional estimates are available within the European Union on the expected level of intake from additives. According to them it can be assumed that in the case of adults the estimated intake of phosphate-containing additives E 338, E 339, E 340, E 341, E 343, E 450, E 451 and E 452 does not exceed the MTDI (Maximum Tolerable Daily Intake) of 70 mg total intake phosphorus per kg body weight. In the case of small children the range of estimated intake is given as 53-172%. According to this, it would be possible for this group of individuals to exceed the given maximum level for these additives. The report does, however indicate that the calculations undertaken constitute a conservative estimate of intake based on the assumption that these additives are used in a very wide range of foods up to the admissible maximum level. Further studies are necessary (KOM EU, 2001).

Food supplements and fortified foods: Phosphorus may be contained as an accompanying ion in various vitamins/minerals in food supplements and fortified foods. Actual fortification with phosphorus via food supplements is probably very rare.

Nutritional status:

Intake: Whereas the consumption of phosphorus in the Federal Republic of Germany in 1973/74 was on average 1440 mg per day and person, 1570 mg phosphorus were taken in daily in 1978/79. In 1980/1981 the values were on average 1236 mg for women and 1598 for men (DGE, 1980; 1996; Grimm and Jahreis, 2000).

According to the National Food Consumption Study of the Federal Republic of Germany, average phosphate intake was 1040 mg/day for women and 1326 mg/day for men between 1985-1989 (DGE, 1996; Grimm and Jahreis, 2000). Here the median of phosphorus intake depending on age was between 1208 and 1553 mg/day in the case of male individuals from age 7 upwards whereby the 97.5 percentiles, depending on age group, were between 1946 and 2916 mg/day. For females age 7 and upwards median phosphorus intake, depending on age, was between 1123 and 1232 mg/day. Depending on the age group the 97.5 percentiles were between 1813 and 2075 mg/day (Adolf et al., 1995). In the related sub-random sample with adults and using the special clinical-chemical methods (VERA Study), median phospho-

rus intake for women was 1188 mg/day (97.5 percentile: 1988 mg/day) and for men 1488 mg/day (97.5 percentile: 2517 mg/day) (Heseker et al., 1994).

In conjunction with the Nutrition Survey 1998, one of the modules of the Federal Health Survey conducted between 1997 and 1999, the values in a randomly selected sub-random sample for daily phosphorus intake of individuals who do not take any vitamin/mineral supplements was on average 1712 mg (95% confidence interval: 1694-1730) in men and 1317 mg (95% confidence interval: 1305-1329) in women. In the case of people who took vitamin/mineral supplements at least once a week, the values were on average 1783 mg (95% confidence interval: 1741-1824) in men and 1354 mg (95% confidence interval: 1328-1380) in women (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999).

According to consumption data from the USA the highest mean intake of phosphorus was for men aged between 19 and 30 with a value of 1.7 g/day. The highest 95 percentile of phosphorus intake was 2.5 g/day in the case of male adolescents aged between 14 and 18 (FNB, 1997).

According to consumption data from the United Kingdom the mean phosphorus intake from foods was 1260 mg/day in adults; the 97.5 percentile was given as 2110 mg/day (EVM, 2003).

In principle, phosphorus requirements are closely linked to those of calcium. Hence, reducing phosphorus intake seems to have an advantageous effect on increased calcium intake.

The available consumption data indicate that the intake of the essential nutrient phosphorus generally meets the recommendations and, in some cases, exceeds them. There are no signs for the need for supplementary administration of phosphorus in order to prevent deficiencies.

Plasma concentration: Details of the normal phosphate concentration in plasma (inorganic phosphorus) of adults indicate 0.8-1.4 mmol/l (SCF, 1992) and 1.29-2.26 mmol/l for children (Bowman and Russel, 2001). Total phosphorus in the blood – including phospholipids of the red blood cells and lipoproteins in plasma – is approximately 13 mmol/l; this corresponds to approximately 400 mg/l (FNB, 1997). In order to convert the values from g to mmol, they are multiplied by the factor 32.29, from mg/dl to mmol/l by factor 0.3229. 1 mg phosphorus carresponds to 0.03229 mmol (Bowman and Russel, 2001). Around 30% of phosphorus is present in body fluids in an inorganic form mainly as the divalent HPO₄^{2–}-ion or monovalent H₂PO₄[–]-ion, at a pH 7.40 in a ratio of 4:1 (Marcus, 1995; Martindale, 1999). Organophosphate compounds like phosphate ester, lipid- and protein-bound phosphate are also present (Garg and Anderson, 2003).

The serum phosphate level is subject to a day-night rhythm (early morning/morning at its lowest, afternoon/evening at its highest). It is determined more particularly by age (decreasing with age) and the excretion capacity of the kidneys but also by dietary phosphorus intake. Kidney excretion (transport maximum phosphate/glomerular filtration rate) is an important regulation parameter for the serum phosphate level and, by extension, for homoeostasis of the phosphorus status (D-A-CH, 2000; Robertson, 1976). If the filtered phosphate amount exceeds the transport maximum of the proximal tubulus, phosphate appears in the urine. This happens at plasma concentrations >1 mmol/l, which can already be exceeded in healthy individuals (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). The phosphate concentration in the plasma does not permit any precise conclusions about total body store of phosphorus; nor is it a meaningful indicator (Bowman and Russel, 2001; Martindale, 1999).

The relatively high serum phosphate level in infants, small children and school children compared to that of adults promotes mineralisation of the skeleton (Marcus, 1995). In adults the amount of phosphate excreted daily by the kidneys reflects the amount absorbed from food (D-A-CH, 2000; Robertson, 1976). The low phosphorus content of breast milk (Souci et al., 2000) corresponds to the relatively low kidney function capacity which is typical in infants of that age whose excretion ability, more particularly of phosphate, is relatively low (D-A-CH, 2000; Manz, 1992).

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on phosphorus intake indicate that an inadequate supply of healthy individuals with the mineral phosphorus is not to be expected. In some cases intake is above recommendations (supply category 4).

8.3 Risk characterisation

8.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

In a clinical study with female osteoporosis patients (age: 50-75) phosphorus was administered orally for 7 days (as phosphate) in an amount of 750 mg per day (19 patients), 1500 mg (19 patients) or 2250 mg (21 patients) in the form of effervescent tablets (mixture of ammonium phosphate, potassium phosphate and glycerol phosphate) compared to placebo (21 patients). In the 750 mg group 2 out of 19 patients manifested gastro-intestinal disorders (like nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea). This was the case in the 1500 mg group for 3 out of 19 patients and in the 2250 mg group for 7 out of 20 patients. The concentrations of phosphate and cacium in the serum did not show any significant change. The concentration of parathormone in serum increased significantly in both groups with 1500 mg and 2250 mg but not, however in the group which had been given 750 mg (Brixen et al., 1992; EVM, 2003).

In a one week cross-over study with 10 healthy male test persons, a daily supplement of 1000 mg phosphorus as phosphate was given in addition to a defined diet with 800 mg calcium and 800 mg phosphorus per day. In a second one-week study with 12 healthy male test persons, increasing phosphate doses were administered from 0 mg, 1000 mg, 1500 mg up to 2000 mg phosphorus per day. The defined diet contains 1000 mg calcium and 1000 mg phosphorus as phosphate per day. In both studies there was an increase in urine phosphate excretion and a drop in urine calcium excretion. An increase in the parathormone concentration in the serum was only observed in the first study but not in the second. Changes in the serum values for phosphate and osteocalcin (specific bone matrix protein, a biochemical parameter of new bone formation) were not observed. One test person receiving 2000 mg phosphate suffered from diarrhoea (Whybro et al., 1998).

8.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

8.3.2.1 Deficiency

Nutritive phosphorus deficiency is scarcely possible as a consequence of high dietary phosphorus intake. Almost all conventional foods contain this nutrient. A low phosphate diet is at the same time low in proteins, calcium and vitamin B (Grimm and Jahreis, 2000). A restriction of phosphate intake temporarily reduces the phosphate serum level and increases the calcium level (Jellin et al., 2002). Severe malabsorption and chronic alcoholism can lead to phosphate deficiency as can cases of inadequate parenteral nutrition. An existing hypophosphataemia is initially asymptomatic. Clinical symptoms are to be expected when the plasma concentration falls below approximately 0.3 mmol/l. The symptoms are, for instance, neuromuscular dysfunction, muscle weakness (D-A-CH, 2000; Marcus, 1995; Martindale 1999). Persistent hypophosphataemia can lead to growth disorders, rickets (children), skeletal deformations, haemolytic anaemia, cardiomyopathy and osteomalacia (adults) (FNB, 1997; Ketz, 1990; Lexikon der Ernährung, 2002; SCF, 1992).

In animal experiments a phosphorus deficiency triggered by a low phosphorus diet led to hypercalcaemia, hypophosphataemia and growth disorders particularly of the bones (Grimm and Jahreis, 2000; Hoshino et al., 1998).

A phosphorus deficiency can occur as a consequence of excessive use of aluminiumcontaining antacids and in conjunction with specific renal function disorders, hyperparathyroidism or a vitamin D deficiency. The X-chromosomal family hypophosphataemia is an expression of a malfunction of intestinal and/or renal phosphate carriers and goes hand in hand with rickets and dwarfism (Lexikon der Ernährung, 2002; Marcus, 1995; Martindale, 1999).

Distribution disorders (without a cellular phosphorus deficiency) are considered to be another cause of hypophosphataemia, e.g. through accumulation of phosphorus in bones coupled with elevated mineralisation or in the cells for phosphorylation of glucose and fructose and for ATP synthesis. A distribution disorder of this kind is frequently observed after a period of fasting and return to a normal diet or after insulin treatment for metabolic acidosis (Hartig, 1994).

8.3.3 Excessive intake, potential risk groups

The healthy organism excretes excess phosphor following excessive phosphate intake in urine (SCF, 1992). Phosphorus intakes as phosphate of between 1.5 and 2.5 g per day can lead to a drop in the calcium level in serum (hypocalcaemia) and to an increase in the serum concentration of parathormone. It is assumed that the calcium balance is not worsened by this and that the bone destruction processes are not increased (Bizik et al., 1996; Spencer et al., 1988). It should not be necessary to maintain a specific Ca:P ratio in an adult diet (D-A-CH, 2000; FNB, 1997). However, there are differing opinions on this question in the literature (Bowman and Russel, 2001). In children a Ca:P ratio in food of 0.9:1 up to 1.7:1 mmol/mmol is recommended (EVM, 2003; SCF, 1992). In the case of high phosphate intake coupled with overly low calcium intake and the related increase of parathormone (secondary hyperparathyroidism), an elevated rate of bone turnover is to be expected with promotion of osteoporotic processes (Garg and Anderson, 2003).

In the case of restricted kidney function, e.g. in patients with chronic renal insufficiency, eccessive phosphorus intake can lead to hyperphosphataemia, nephrocalcinosis and ectopic calcification with loss of calcium from the bones. An underactive thyroid gland (hypoparathyroidism) can also lead to hyperphosphataemia (Martindale, 1999). There are no known cases of phosphorus intoxications in healthy individuals as a consequence of excessive dietary intake. The maximum level for a normal serum phosphate content in adults (19 to 70 years of age) is achieved with a daily intake of 3.5 g phosphorus (113 mmol) (D-A-CH, 2000; FNB, 1997).

Persistent hyperphosphataemia leads to anormal calcification particularly of bradytrophic tissue (bursa, joints). Acute hyperphosphataemia raises calcium binding whereby hypoca-caemia and tetania can occur (Hartig, 1994).

Gastro-intestinal disorders like hyperacidity, flatulence, vomiting and diarrhoea may manifest as symptoms of short-term excessive oral phosphorus intake (Grimm and Jahreis, 2000). In principle, all orally taken phosphate salts can lead to gastro-intestinal irritations and disruptions of the fluid and electrolyte status, including hyperphosphataemia and hypocalcaemia and, depending on the respective accompanying ion, to other disorders (Jellin et al., 2002). Serious electrolyte disorders were also observed in conjunction with the use of phosphatecontaining enemas and intestinal lavage (Martindale, 1999).

Diarrhoea was described as an adverse reaction following the oral intake of 750 mg phosphorus (as phosphate per day) and more as a supplement (EVM, 2003).

The postulated impact of excessive phosphorus intake on behavioural disorders in children could not be proven scientifically up to now (Hill, 1998; Manz, 1986; Overmeyer and Ebert, 1999; Robinson and Ferguson, 1992; Stare et al., 1980).

8.4 Tolerable upper intake level for phosphorus

The UL (Tolerable Upper Intake Level) for phosphorus was derived in the USA and Canada in the following way: infants: not determinable; children (1 up to and including 8 years of age): 3 g/day; children aged 9 upwards, adolescents, adults up to 70 years of age: 4 g/day; adults over the age of 70: 3 g/day; pregnant women: 3.5 g/day; lactating women: 4 g/day. Individuals who have an energy consumption of more than 6000 kcal/day may have phosphorus intakes above these limits without any risks being known in this context (FNB, 1997).

The Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) derived an MTDI (Maximum Tolerable Daily Intake) of 70 mg phosphorus per kg body weight in 1982 for phosphates as additives. This applies to the sum of phosphates occurring naturally in foods and to additives. This value of 70 mg/kg body weight was taken over in 1990 by the Scientific Committee on Food of the European Commission as the ADI (Acceptable Daily Intake) for ortho-, di-, tri- and polyphosphates (SCF, 1991). In individuals weighing between 60 kg and 70 kg this would correspond to an upper limit of phosphorus intake of 4.2 g and 4.9 g per day.

SCF has not undertaken a recent evaluation of phosphorus (SCF, 1993).

In the above-mentioned human study Brixen et al., 1992, an increase in the serum concentration of parathormone from supplementation (with phosphate) was observed in patients in the amount of 1500 mg per day. Already supplementation of 750 mg per day led, based on dose, to a growing number of adverse gastro-intestinal effects. In the Whybro et al. 1998 study, test persons were observed to undergo an increase in their serum concentration of parathormone in conjunction with phosphorus (as phosphate) supplementation amounting to 1000 mg per day. Adverse gastro-intestinal disorders like diarrhoea occurred in one test person who was given supplementation of 2000 mg per day.

The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom (EVM, 2003) comes in its risk assessment for phosphorus to the conclusion that the overall data situation is not sufficient to permit the derivation of a UL (Tolerable Upper Intake Level) for inorganic phosphate. The Expert Group, therefore, adopts a NOAEL of 750 mg phosphate based on the results of the above-mentioned studies. With a view to inter-individual variations it uses an uncertainty factor of 3 and proposes a "guidance level" on the level of supplementation of up to 250 mg phosphorus as phosphate per day under which no adverse effects would be expected. This corresponds to 4.2 mg/kg body weight of an adult person weighing 60 kg. Assuming a maximum phosphate intake from food of 2110 mg daily (consumption data UK, see above) plus supplementation, a UK Expert Group comes to a maximum daily intake of 2400 mg phosphorus as phosphate. This corresponds to 40 mg/kg body weight for a person weighing 60 kg under which no adverse reactions are to be expected (EVM, 2003).

The consumption data available for Germany show that the 97.5 percentile of phosphorus intake, depending on age, is between 1946 and 2916 mg/day in male individuals from age 7 onwards depending on age group. For female individuals from age 7 onwards the 97.5 percentiles, depending on age group, were between 1813 and 2075 mg/day (Adolf et al., 1995). In the relevant sub random sample with adults using special clinical-chemical methods (VE-RA Study) the 97.5 percentile of phosphorus intake was 1988 mg/day for women and 2517 mg/day for men (Heseker et al., 1994).

If one takes the maximum level for phosphorus from these consumption data available for Germany and the guidance level proposed by EVM, which we consider to be appropriate, of supplementation of maximum 250 mg phosphorus as phosphate per day as the basis for these reflections, then this reveals the following picture: assuming maximum dietary phosphate intake of 2916 mg/day by male individuals and 2075 mg by female individuals, plus supplementation of up to 250 mg, this results in a maximum daily total intake of 3166 mg and 2325 mg phosphorus as phosphate. This corresponds to 53 mg/kg body weight in males and 39 mg/kg body weight in females weighing 60 kg. In individuals weighing 70 kg, this would lead to a maximum daily total intake of 45 mg/kg body weight (females). These total intake levels would correspond to the maximum levels proposed by FNB in 1997 (see above). They are below the range chosen by JECFA 1982 (see above).

- 8.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for phosphorus in food supplements
- 8.4.1.1 Possible management options

A nutritive phosphorus deficiency is scarcely possible given the high intake of phosphorus from a conventional diet. There are no known cases of this in healthy individuals. The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on phosphorus intake indicate that an inadequate supply of the mineral phosphorus is not to be expected in otherwise healthy individuals; in some cases supply was above the level of requirements.

The risk assessment does not provide any indications that daily supplementation of maximum 250 mg phosphorus as phosphate in otherwise healthy individuals in addition to a conventional diet would lead to obvious undesirable effects. There are no indications of the benefits or the suitability of phosphate supplementation for nutritional-physiological purposes.

- 8.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for phosphorus in fortified foods
- 8.4.2.1 Possible management options

Almost all conventional foods contain the nutrient phosphorus. Furthermore, it is to be found in a series of phosphate compounds used as food additives for technological purposes and approved as such within the EU. There are no indications either that confirm the benefits or suitability of phosphate fortification of conventional foods for nutritional-physiological purposes. The addition of substances like phosphate, which are already sufficiently present in foods, is not considered to be necessary and should not be undertaken.

Phosphorus cannot be adequately classified in line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR. In the opinion of BfR there is overall a moderate risk of the occurrence of adverse effects for this substance taking into account the available data.

BfR observes that given the widespread availability of phosphorus in foods, the frequent use of phosphates as additives for technological purposes and the overall sufficient intake - in some cases higher than requirements - the fortification of conventional foods with phosphorus for nutritional-physiological purposes is not appropriate and should not be undertaken. The risk assessment did not reveal any signs that supplementation with a maximum of 250 mg phosphorus as phosphate per day in addition to their customary diet would lead to clearly adverse reactions in otherwise healthy adults. There are no indications of the benefits or the suitability of phosphate supplementation for nutritional-physiological reasons.

8.5 References

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Anderson JJB, Sell ML, Garner SC, Calvo MS (2001) Phosphorus. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. Eight Edition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, International Life Sciences Institute, Washington DC, p. 281-291.

Bizik BK, Ding W, Cerklewski FL (1996) Evidence that bone resorption of young men is not increased by high dietary phosphorus obtained from milk and cheese. Nutr. Res. 16: 1143-1146.

Brixen K, Nielsen HK, Charles P, Mosekilde L (1992) Effect of a short course of oral phosphate treatment on serum parathyroid hormone (I-84) and biochemical markers of bone turnover: a dose-response study. Calcif. Tissue Int. 51: 276-281.

Brockhaus Ernährung (2001) Verlag Brockhaus GmbH, Leipzig – Mannheim, S. 518: Phosphor.

Calvo MS (1993) Dietary phosphorus, calcium metabolism and bone. J. Nutr. 123: 1627-1633.

D-A-CH (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung: Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage, Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main.

DGE (Hrsg.) (1980) Ernährungsbericht 1980. Frankfurt/Main.

DGE (Hrsg.) (1986) Ernährungsbericht 1996. Frankfurt/Main.

EVM (2003) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Phosphorus. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. United Kingdom, May 2003, p. 293-298.

FNB (1997) Food and Nutrition Board . Institute of Medicine: Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium, Phosphorus, Magnesium, Vitamin D and Fluoride. National Academy Press, Washington DC, p. 146-189.

Garg AN, Anderson JJB (2003) Phosphorus. In: Encyclopedia of Food Sciences and Nutrition. Second Edition. B Caballero, LC Trugo, PM Finglas (Eds.) Elsevier Science Ltd., Oxford, p. 4532-4546.

Grimm M, Jahreis G (2000) Phosphor in der heutigen Ernährung. Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 141-145.

Hartig W (1994) Moderne Infusionstherapie. In: Künstliche Ernährung. 7. vollständig neu bearbeitete und erweiterte Auflage. W. Zuckerschwerdt Verlag, München, Bern, Wien, New York.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Hill P (1998) Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Arch. Dis. Child. 79: 381-384.

Hoshino H, Kushida K, Takahashi M, Koyama S, Yamauchi H, Inoue T (1998) Effects of low phosphate intake on bone and mineral metabolism in rats: Evaluation by biochemical markers and pyridiniumcross-link formation in bone. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 42: 110-118.

JECFA (1982) Technical Report Series No. 6836: 13, 25-26.

JECFA (1986) Technical Report Series No. 733: 11-13.

Jellin JM, Gregory PJ, Batz F, Hitchens K et al. (2002) Phosphate Salts. Pharmacist's Letter/Prescriber's Letter Natural Medicines Comprehensive Database. 4th ed. Stockton, CA, Therapeutic Research Faculty, p. 1001-1003.

Kasper H (1996) Ernährungsmedizin und Diätetik. 8. Auflage, Verlag Urban & Schwarzenberg, München-Wien-Baltimore: p. 53-54.

Ketz H-A (1990) Grundriss der Ernährungslehre. Gustav Fischer Verlag, Jena, S. 101-103.

Knochel JP (1977) The pathophysiology and clinical characteristics of severe hypophosphatemia. Arch. Intern. Med. 137: 203-220.

KOM EU (2001) Kommission der Europäischen Gemeinschaften: Bericht der Kommission über die Aufnahme von Lebensmittelzusatzstoffen in der Europäische Union, Kom(2001)542 endgültig, Brüssel, 01.10.2001.

Lexikon der Ernährung in drei Bänden (2002) Dritter Band. S. 116 Phosphate, S. 118 Phosphor. Spektrum Akademischer Verlag GmbH, Heidelberg/Berlin.

Löffler G, Petrides PE. (Hrsg.) (2003) Phosphathaushalt. In: Biochemie und Pathobiochemie. 7. Auflage. Springer-Verlag Berlin - Heidelberg - New York, S. 951.

Manz F (1986) Phosphat-Probleme im Kindesalter. Akt. Ernähr. 11: 80-84.

Manz F (1992) Why is the phosphorus content of human milk exceptionally low? Monatsschr. Kinderheilkd. 140: S35-S39.

Marcus R (1995) Calcium, phosphate, parathyroid hormone, vitamin D, calcitonin, and other components. In: Goodman & Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. Ninth Edition. JG Hardman, A Goodman Gilman, LE Limbird (Eds.) McGraw-Hill, New York, p. 1519-1525.

Martindale (1999) The Complete Drug Reference. 32nd edition. Pharmaceutical Press, London, UK.

Mensink GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Overmeyer S, Ebert D (1999) Die hyperkinetische Störung im Jugend- und Erwachsenenalter. Dt. Ärztebl. 96: A-1275-A-1278.

Robertson WG (1976) Plasma phosphate homeostasis. In: Calcium, Phosphate and Magnesium Metabolism. BEC Nordin (Ed.) Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, p. 217-229.

Robertson WG (1976) Urinary excretion. In: Calcium, Phosphate and Magnesium Metabolism. BEC Nordin (Ed.) Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, p. 113-161.

Robinson J, Ferguson A (1992) Food sensitivity and the nervous system: hyperactivity, addiction and criminal behaviour. Nutr. Res. Rev. 5: 203-223.

SCF (1990) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food: First series of food additives of various technological functions, Opinion expressed on 18 May 1990.

SCF (1992) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food: Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community, Chapter 21. Phosphorus, p.162-164, Opinion expressed on 11 December 1992.

SCF (1993) Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Thirty First Series. European Commission, Luxembourg.

Souci S, Fachmann W, Kraut W (2000) Die Zusammensetzung der Lebensmittel. Nährwert-Tabellen. 6. Auflage. medpharm Scientific Publishers, Stuttgart.

Spencer H, Kramer L, Osis D (1988) Do protein and phosphorus cause calcium loss? J. Nutr. 118: 657-660.

Stamp T, Katakity M, Goldstein AJ, Jenkins MV, Kelsey CR, Rose GA (1991) Metabolic balance studies of mineral supplementation in osteoporosis. Clin. Sci. 81: 799-802.

Stare FJ, Whelan EM, Sheridan M (1980): Diet and hyperactivity: is there a relationship? Pediatrics 66: 521-525.

Whybro A, Jagger H, Barker M, Eastell R (1998) Phosphate supplementation in young men: lack of effect on calcium homeostasis and bone turnover. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 52: 29-33.

9 Risk Assessment of Magnesium

9.1 Summary

The data available for Germany on the nutritional status with magnesium do not indicate inadequate magnesium uptake in healthy adults in the range of recommended intake. Adolescents and young adults aged between 15 and 19 and older people are a risk group. However, there are no validated biomarkers (supply category 2/3).

Magnesium cannot be properly classified using the risk classification of nutrients undertaken by BfR. BfR is, however, of the opinion that there is a moderate risk of adverse effects in conjunction with the use of magnesium in food supplements. Higher doses of magnesium (>250 mg per day as a single dose) can lead to osmotic diarrhoea which is, however, reversible. BfR recommends the setting of a maximum level of 250 mg for food supplements whereby this maximum daily dose should be divided up into at least 2 doses per day. Given the better bioavailability of magnesium there is probably not any risk of diarrhoea from the fortification of foods with magnesium. Hence, these amounts can be ignored or not taken into account. In the case of the extension of fortification to specific calorie-containing food groups, a maximum level of 15-28 mg/100 kcal is recommended and for beverages a maximum level of 22.5 mg/100 ml of the ready-to-eat food. No magnesium sulphate should be added to beverages.

Recommended intake	300-400 mg/day	
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994) Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m 368 209 633	w 300 148 508
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	250 mg/day (or	nly applies to supplements)
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	250 mg/daily dose (from 125 mg upwards division into at least 2 single rations)	
Fortified foods	15-28 mg/100 kcal and 22.5 mg/100 ml	

9.2 Nutrient description

9.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Magnesium (Mg) is in the second main group of the periodic system and is an alkaline-earth metal (CAS No. 7439-95-4). It has an atomic mass of 24-305; it always occurs in bivalent form in its compounds (as Mg^{2+}). It never occurs in its elementary form in nature but in compounds like magnesite (MgCO₃), dolomite (MgCO₃ * CaCO₃), kieserite (MgSO₄ * H₂O), magnesium chloride (MgCl₂) and magnesium bromide (MgBr₂). Furthermore, there are magnesium compounds in salt water (on average 15% of salt in salt water consists of magnesium compounds). The risk assessment only refers to the ionic form and magnesium compounds mentioned.

In Germany a series of magnesium compounds is permitted in accordance with the Additives Approval Ordinance for technological purposes like magnesium salts of edible fatty acids (E 470b), magnesium carbonates (E 504) and magnesium oxide (E 530), quantum satis. Magnesium carbonate, magnesium oxide and magnesium chloride are authorised for drinking water processing and there is no limit value (TrinkwV, 2001).

With the implementation of Commission Directive 2000/15/EC (of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses) the following 11 magnesium compounds may be used in products for special dietary purposes on nutritional-physiological and dietary grounds (Annex 2 to the twelfth Ordinance on the amendment to the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes (DiätVO) (of 31 March 2003):

- Magnesium acetate
- Magnesium salts of orthophosphoric acid
- Magnesium carbonate
- Magnesium lactate
- Magnesium chloride
- Magnesium hydroxide
- Magnesium salts of citric acid
- Magnesium oxide
- Magnesium gluconate
- Magnesium sulphate
- Magnesium glycerophosphate

The same magnesium compounds are included in Commission Directive 2002/46/EC (of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements). They are also envisaged in the "Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and Council on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods" of 10 November 2003 (COM (2003) 671 final).

9.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: Magnesium is the fourth most abundant cation in the human body. Together with potassium, it is the most important intracellular element. The total body store in newborn babies and adults is approximately 1 and 24 g (approximately 42 and 1000 mmol)¹ respectively. Around 95% of magnesium is to be found in the intracellular space. More than half of this (55%) is in bones, 28% in muscle and the rest in soft tissue. Only 5% is found in extracellular fluid. Less than 1% is in serum and interstitial fluid. The magnesium concentration in serum and plasma varies between 0.8-1.1 mmol/l. Of this 1/3 is bound to protein and 2/3 is freely soluble as magnesium ions. Only free magnesium is biologically active. The serum level depends on magnesium uptake from food, resorption in the small intestine, magnesium distribution in the organism and on losses via the kidneys (normally 3-6 mmol/day) and ntestine. The cell membrane is crossed with the help of transport proteins. Depending on the type of cell the intracellular concentration of free magnesium ions is 0.3-1 mmol/l. There is a slow exchange of magnesium between the tissue pools; it has a biological half life of approximately 40 days. In the case of deficiency the big magnesium pool (approximately 250 mmol) is available in bones as more than half of the magnesium in bones is located on the surface of the apatite crystals and is exchangeable (Elin, 1990; Martini and Mayer, 1999).

Magnesium is taken up by means of a carrier-induced process and passive diffusion in the small intestine. New findings on congenital hypomagnesaemia show that magnesium is preferentially taken up via a transporter, the ion channel TRPM6 in the intestinal wall (Walder et al., 2002). Absorption or bioavailability depends on numerous factors like uptake amount (dose), type and solubility of the magnesium compounds used, composition of diet, intestinal motility, passage time, interaction with other elements and the nutritional status of the body. Furthermore, age, physical activity and liquid intake are also important (Benech and Grognet, 1995; Bohmer et al., 1990; Ebel, 1990; Elin, 1990).

¹ 1 mmol magnesium corresponds to 24 mg magnesium

Between 20 and 50% are available from a mixed diet when adults take up on average around 90 mg magnesium per meal. The intestinal absorption rate is higher when magnesium intake is lower or there is a deficiency condition (Rude, 2000; Sabatier et al., 2003). For instance, Fine et al. (1991a) established that 65% of magnesium was absorbed at an intake of 36 mg per day whereas only 11% could be taken up from food with an intake of 973 mg magnesium per day. Magnesium citrate, chloride, lactate and aspartate are more readily available than the poorly absorbable magnesium oxide and magnesium sulphate (Benech and Grognet, 1995; Fine et al., 1991a; Firoz and Graber, 2001; Kuhn et al., 1992; Morris et al., 1987; Mühlbauer et al., 1991). Magnesium from milk is more readily bioavailable than from cereals, pulses or meat (Fairweather-Tait and Hurrell, 1996; Hardwick et al., 1990; Miura et al., 1999; Schaafsma, 1997). Magnesium from mineral water rich in the substance when drunk alone is available to around 50% whereas when taken together with a meal the *ab*sorption rate increases significantly by on average 14% (Sabatier et al., 2002; Verhas et al., 2002).

Magnesium is mainly excreted through the kidneys. Around 90% of the glomerularly filtered amount is reabsorbed. Only 3-5% of the glomerularly filtered Mg²⁺ is excreted in urine (5-8.5 mmol magnesium per day). Renal excretion is influenced by calcium, parathormone and calcitonin. In the event of a deficiency, excretion is markedly reduced whereby excretion of less than 4 mmol per day is an indication of a magnesium deficiency. In the case of extensive intake it can be considerably higher. Under physiological conditions the serum Mg²⁺ concentration remains in a very narrow range whereby we do not yet fully understand all the regulatory mechanisms (Fleet and Cashman, 2001; Quamme, 1993; Saris et al., 2000; Weber and Konrad, 2002).

Interactions: Growing calcium intake, chelate formation with phosphate and phytates reduce intestinal absorption in rats. This could not be confirmed in controlled studies in humans (Andon et al., 1996; Fairweather-Tait and Hurrell, 1996; Schaafsma, 1997; Sojka et al., 1997). There does not appear to be any risk of an imbalance of nutrients amongst one another and interactions with food components are unlikely with a normal diet. Certain fermentable substrates like inulin and oligosaccharides and polysaccharides have a stronger affect on magnesium absorption (Coudray et al., 2003). The interactions between magnesium and potassium are of clinical relevance. They not only affect gastro-intestinal resorption and renal excretion but also endogenous distribution between the extracellular and intracellular compartments (Marktl, 2003; Ryan, 1993; Stühlinger, 2003).

Functions: The biological functions of magnesium ions in the organisms are diverse. They include:

- involvement in mineralisation and growth of bones (storage function),
- as a co-factor of most ATP-dependent enzymes, particularly in the case of oxidative phosphorylation, glycolysis, protein and nucleic acid synthesis (Fleet and Cashman, 2001; Laires et al., 2004; Mildvan, 1987; Rude, 2000),
- regulation of cellular signal transfer (second messenger system) of many hormones and neurotransmitters by means of adenylate cyclase through the G protein which requires GTP und Mg2+ (Rude, 2000; Volpe et al., 1990) and
- modulation of the ion channels, e.g. impact on NMDA (N-methyl-D-aspartate) receptor channel by Mg2+, which blocks the channel in an unopened condition. This is important for normal synaptic transfer of action potential in the neurons. Magnesium is also involved in regulating potassium channels in the myocardial cells (Agus and Morad, 1991; Kupper et al., 1996; Laires et al., 2004; Rude, 2000).

Requirements: The exact requirements of magnesium in human beings are not known. More recent balance studies assume a physiological requirement of 3.0-4.5 mg/kg body weight and day. This means that 350 and 280 mg/day respectively are probably adequate for adult men and women. In the case of children aged between 9-14 a positive Mg balance was measured after an intake amount of 6.0 mg/kg body weight and day (Abrams et al., 1997).

Table 18 gives the North American RDA (FNB, 1997) and new DGE recommendations (D-A-CH, 2000). For adults the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 1993) had indicated an acceptable range for intake of 150-500 mg/day. The recommendations are based on balance studies and refer to healthy adults with normal physical load (Cashman and Flynn, 1999; Heseker, 1998). The two bodies indicate very different requirements for pregnant and lactating women. In the first trimester of pregnancy the foetus stores 5-7.5 mg magnesium daily. The resulting additional requirements of pregnant women are covered in the opinion of DGE by the intake recommended for (young) women and a conventional mixed diet (D-A-CH, 2000). The arguments put forward by FNB (1997, p. 238) for higher requirements of pregnant women for magnesium are not convincing ("Inconsistent findings of the effect of magnesium supplementation on pregnancy outcome make it difficult to determine whether magnesium intakes greater than those for non-pregnant women are beneficial" (see also 9.3.2.1).

The requirements of athletes were not examined. Recently, the positive impact of magnesium supplementation on the performance of athletes has been questioned (Bohl and Volpe, 2002; Clarkson and Haymes, 1995; Heseker, 1998; Lukaski, 2000; Newhouse and Finstad, 2000).

Age (years)	RDA (FNB, 1997) (mg/day)	Recommended intake
	((mg/day)
	m/f	m/f
Children		
1 up to under 4 years	80	80
4 up to under 7 years	130	120
7 up to under 10 years	200	170
10 up to under 13 years	280	230/250
13 up to under 15 years	410/360	310/310
Adolescents and adults		
15 up to under 19 years	410/360	400/310
19 up to under 25 years	420/320	420/320
25 up to under 65 years	400/350	400/310
65 years and over	350/300	350/300
Pregnant women	350 ¹	310 ²
Lactating women	310	390

Table.18: Recommended daily intake (RDA) for magnesium (FNB, 1997) compared with recommended intake (D-A-CH, 2000)

¹ Pregnant women <19 years400 mg; ² and 350 mg

9.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Food: Magnesium is ubiquitous in food whereby the level may vary considerably. Meat and dairy products contain less (28 mg/100 g) than cereal products, nuts, potatoes and green vegetables (6-270 mg/100 g). Coffee and tea also contribute to covering requirements. The main sources are bread and bakery goods, potatoes, vegetables, beverages, milk and dairy products. Food processing leads to losses which can vary markedly.

Fortified foods: Conventional foods fortified with magnesium in Germany are mainly beverages, sweets and dairy products. As a rule around 15% of the recommended daily dose are

added to 100 g and 100 ml or per serving size (Kersting et al., 1995; Kratochwilla et al., 2002).

Food supplements: The MONICA Longitudinal Study 1994/95 established that women took magnesium preparations significantly more frequently (12.4%) than men (8.7%). The medians (min-max) of intake were 75 mg (1.0 mg-552 mg) for women and 102 mg (1.0 mg-888 mg) for men. For both genders these mineral preparations were taken more frequently in conjunction with self-medication whereby the prescribed intake was more frequent in higher age groups. Hence, only some of the magnesium preparations were food supplements. Up to now BgVV had recommended complying with the 1-fold dose of the DGE recommendation (400 mg/day) as the upper limit for food supplements (BgVV, 1998; Schellhorn et al., 1998). A significantly higher use of supplements was associated with a higher level of education, regular sports activities, a state of health that was subjectively deemed to be unsatisfactory and a change in diet because of health problems (Hahn and Wolters, 2000; Klipstein-Grobusch et al., 1998; Mensink et al., 2002; Mensink and Ströbel, 1999). According to a market analysis by the Research Institute of Child Nutrition in Dortmund, 42% of food supplements (Kersting and Alexy, 2000).

Drinking water. The magnesium level depends on the region where the water comes from and is between <5 and >30 mg/l. The amendment to the Drinking Water Ordinance no longer contains a limit value (TrinkwV, 2001). In mineral water there are levels of 5 up to >150 mg/l. Mineral waters with a content of 50 mg/l and more may claim to be "magnesium-containing" (MinTafWV, 2002).

Medicinal products: Magnesium-containing products are pharmacy-only medicinal products in doses of 4.5 mg to 9 mg per kg body weight and 121.5 mg up to 600 mg per day. Medicinal products also include healing waters whose magnesium content may be more than 100 mg/l (BGA, 1990; ct-Arzneimittel, 1999; Mohr, 1994; ratiopharm, 2003; Stadapharm, 2002; Wörwag, 1999; 1998).

Nutritional status:

Intake: The average intake of dietary magnesium is indicated as between approximately 200 mg/day (Italy) and approximately 350 mg/day (Germany) for European consumers. For the United States of America the values are similar: 323 mg/day for men and 228 mg/day for women (FNB, 1997). The data on European consumers (97.5 percentile) and for the USA (95 percentile) are between approximately 350 mg/day and 600 mg/day (Elmadfa et al., 1999; FNB, 1997; Heseker et al., 1992; Hulshof and Kruizinga, 1999; Turrini et al., 1996).

According to the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS) the average magnesium intake of the population in the Federal Republic of Germany in the 1980s (n=1988) was 341 mg/day. In this context the median (2.5-97.5 percentile), given for women (n=1134) and men (n=854) was 300 (148-508) and 368 (209-633) mg/day respectively. Referred to age and gender, median values (2.5.-97.5 percentile) of 285 (150-525) in 19-24 year-olds and 282 (153-495) mg in >65 year-old women were given for daily magnesium intake. In the case of men these intake levels were 367 (190-704) for 19-24 year-olds and 341 (192-559) mg for >65 year-olds (Adolf et al., 1995).

In conjunction with the Environment Survey 1990/91 average magnesium intakes of 319.9 and 275.1 mg per day were determined using the duplicate method in 318 men and women. The level recommended by DGE was undercut by men and women in 62% of cases (Becker et al., 1998). Compared to the results obtained using the market basket analysis or dietary protocols, the duplicate method leads to more exact results as error probability is considerably minimised (Glei and Anke, 1995). A pilot study involving 4-12 year-old children from Greifswald in Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania and the region St. Gallen in Switzerland pro-

duced similar results whereby 23.6% and 5.9% of children had an inadequate supply. However, only a small number of test persons was examined (n=7). Around one-quarter of dietary magnesium intake comes from beverages (Schimatschek et al., 1997).

According to the Nutrition Report 2000 the supply situation with magnesium has improved markedly since the Nutrition Report 1996. Mean daily intake of magnesium was on average 347.2/387.0 mg for the female/male population. In almost all age groups average intake corresponded to the new reference values. Exceptions to this are adolescents and young adults aged between 15 and 19. The highest intake is recommended for this age group (D-A-CH, 2000; DGE, 2000).

In a cohort of the EPIC Study in Germany, average magnesium intake of 371 mg was established using 24-hour dietary protocols. The minimum and maximum intakes were 57 and 1164 mg whereby the 90 percentile was 532 mg (Schulze et al., 2001).

Recent data from the Federal Health Survey show that for daily magnesium intake the medians (10-90 percentile) are 414.5 (265.3-567.4) in the age group of 18-24 year-olds, 362.2 (258.2-539.0) mg in the >65 year-old women, 554.4 (340.5-813.0) in that of the 18-24 yearolds and 402.7 (295.8-583.4) mg in that of the >65 year-old men. Thus, magnesium intake for both men and women is higher than the current reference values in all age groups, i.e. the supply of most of the population with this mineral is guaranteed. The mean values of magnesium intake of regular consumers of food supplements (= month/week) vary significantly (p = 0.001) from the control group (no intake) (Mensink et al., 2002; Mensink and Ströbel, 1999).

Biomarkers: As shown by the data from the NFCS/VERA Study, large groups in the German population are adequately supplied with magnesium on the basis of the serum concentrations measured (Erdinger and Stelte, 1992). Based on more recent measurements of the serum level of 16,000 non-selected individuals in Germany, hypomagnesaemia (<0.76 mmol Mg/I) was observed in 14.5% of all individuals whereby this generally occurred more frequently in women as they aged and outpatients. Overall, sub-optimal levels were measured in 33.7% of the group studied (Schimatschek and Rempis, 2001).

The measurements of the entire plasma/serum level of magnesium is generally used to record magnesium status. It has not, however, been validated as a reliable indicator of nutritional status (Fawcett et al., 1999; FNB, 1997). The serum concentration of magnesium only reflects acute changes in magnesium status but does not correlate with other tissue pools. with the exception of interstitial fluid. For that reason the Mg serum level can be normal, similar to the potassium level in the case of chronic intracellular magnesium deficiency (like e.g. for diabetes mellitus, alcoholism or malabsorption syndrome). For that reason retention of magnesium after intravenous exposure is also measured to diagnose non-renal magnesium deficiency. Retention of >30% of the dose administered is a sign of a magnesium deficiency. The sensitivity of the method may vary between test persons with and without hypomagnesaemia. More recent tests determine the free (ionised) magnesium in the serum, blood or plasma or after in vitro exposure cellular magnesium uptake in lymphocytes and blood platelets. The biologically active form is a better index of magnesium status than measurement of the total magnesium concentration in the serum which requires further validation of this method. This also applies to the new *in vitro* blood load test (Fawcett et al., 1999; Feillet-Coudray et al., 2002; 2003; Fleet and Cashman, 2001; FNB, 1997).

9.3 Risk characterisation

9.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

No disadvantageous effects have been observed in healthy consumers in conjunction with magnesium uptake from conventional foods. This can be explained, amongst other things, by the lower availability, compared to uptake from food supplements, as a consequence of the influence of other food ingredients. Readily soluble magnesium salts, like the ones found in food supplements, medicinal products or water, are fully available in the stomach in the presence of hydrochloric acid. Depending on the individual reaction of the test person and dose level (as a rule between 15 and 40 mmol/day; corresponds to 389-972 mg magnesium per day), symptoms ranging from soft faeces down to diarrhoea are observed (Wörwag, 1999). Magnesium excretion in faeces is the diagnostic criterion as the consequence of the resoption capacity of the small intestine being exceeded (Donowitz, 1991; Fine et al., 1991b; Wärwag, 1999). In a more recent randomised cross-over, placebo controlled study in older roughly 60 year-old test persons (n=73), diarrhoea occurred in 30% of cases at a dose of 300 mg/day when administered as magnesium citrate in a supplement for 6 weeks compared with 17% for the placebo (p=0.1) (Roffe et al., 2002). At doses of 250 mg/day and less, effects of this kind were not observed (SCF, 2001).

Certain sulphate waters (Glauber salts and Bitter salts) are known to have a laxative effect and are, therefore, used pharmacologically as laxatives (Morris et al., 1987). As sulphate $(SO_4^{2^-})$, sulphur stimulates intestinal function and occurs in conjunction with sodium as sodium sulphate (Glauber salt) (Na₂SO₄) or in conjunction with magnesium as magnesium sulphate (Bitter salt) (MgSO₄). From 1200 mg sulphate per litre upwards, there will be elevated intestinal secretion. From 3000 mg sulphate per litre, healing waters may have a laxative effect.

Aside from osmotic diarrhoea, other intestinal disturbances observed are nausea and sbmach cramp. There is no direct risk to health as these complaints immediately disappear after discontinuation of medication and are reversible (SCF, 2001).

Severe cases of magnesium intoxication are rare. In the case of oral doses of more than 2500 mg, a drop in blood pressure or muscle weakness are observed. At very high doses (30 g/day) there may be metabolic alkalosis and hypocalcaemia. Paralytic ileus (intestinal obstruction) and cardiac arrest may occur when very high individual doses (>400 g) are n-gested (Brunton, 1996; Fleet and Cashman, 2001; FNB, 1997; Morris et al., 1987; SCF, 2001; Urakabe et al., 1975).

Healthy test persons are generally speaking more insensitive to magnesium intoxication whereas patients with limited renal function show far stronger systemic effects when they ingest magnesium in the form of supplements or medicinal products (including magnesium-containing antacids or laxatives). In these cases there is reduced excretion of magnesium via the kidneys which may lead to hypermagnesaemia with a fatal course (see 2.3).

SCF (2001) established a **NOAEL** (no observed adverse effect level) of 250 mg/day for the additional intake of readily soluble magnesium salts (e.g. chloride, sulphate, aspartate, lactate) and for compounds like magnesium oxide (MgO) via food supplements, water or other fortified foods and beverages. The natural magnesium content of food was not taken into account there.

FNB (1997) chose a different method which derived a **LOAEL** of 360 mg/day for adults based on the studies by Bashir et al. (1993). They selected the dose which can already trigger osmotic diarrhoea by means of uptake from ("non-food source") supplements. They established that in other studies with various magnesium compounds far higher doses (372, 678 and

1200 mg/day) were also well tolerated for therapeutic purposes without triggering gastrointestinal disorders. Osmotic diarrhoea was not observed after normal dietary magnesium intake. Nor were there any reports of mild cases of diarrhoea of this kind following the intake of magnesium as a food component or food additive even when consumed in larger amounts. The parallel presence of solid foods counteracts the osmotic effect of magnesium salts. Magnesium is also far more readily absorbed from food than at the higher doses used in supplements (Fine et al., 1991a; b; FNB, 1997).

9.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

9.3.2.1 Deficiency

In healthy persons with a conventional diet and food habits no cases of a magnesium deficiency with defined symptoms could be detected. Given the ability of the kidneys for preservation it takes several months until a deficiency condition develops (Shils,1969; Wester, 1987). There are no easily applicable and reliable clinical-chemical parameters or biomarkers to determine magnesium deficiency (see 1.3). Hence, the focus is on symptomatic diagnosis.

A detectable magnesium deficiency or hypomagnesaemia (<0.8 mmol/l) may be caused by the following factors:

- reduced intake, e.g. malnutrition coupled with chronic alcoholism, parenteral nutrition without sufficient magnesium substitution
- intestinal losses and resorption disorders, e.g. loss of gastric juice (vomiting), acute and chronic diarrhoea, malabsorption syndrome, acute pancreatitis (formation of insoluble and poorly resorbable magnesium fatty acid salts), alcoholism, primary hypomagnesaemia (very rare, autosomally recessive and dominantly inherited)
- renal losses, e.g. interstitial kidney diseases, tubule defect, renal tubular acidosis, diabetic ketoacidosis, alcoholism (inhibition of tubular reabsorption), pharmaceuticallyinduced renal dysfunction (e.g. loop diuretics, also thiazide diuretics, cisplatin, ciclosporine A, gentamicin, aminoglycosides), Gitelman's and Bartter's syndromes
- increased requirements, e.g. lactating women after recovering from kwashiorkor and protein-energy malnutrition and
- endocrine disorders, e.g. primary or secondary hyperaldosteronism, hyperthyroidism, poorly adjusted diabetes mellitus, hyperparathyroidsm

A magnesium deficiency can lead to non-specific symptoms like exhaustion and to symptoms of neuromuscular over-excitability. In the case of manifest magnesium deficiency syndrome, the main symptoms affect the central and peripheral nervous system (concentration problems, depression, psychoses, cramp, fasciculation (isolated muscle twitching), cramp (normocalcaemic tetany), parasthesia (malaise like prickling or numbness), the gastro-intestinal tract (nausea, vomiting, colic-like spasms, switch between obstipation and diarrhoea) and the cardiovascular system (ventricular extrasystoles and tachycardia, elevated digitalis sensitivity, angina pectoris, dizziness) (Davies and Fraser, 1993; Deshmukh et al., 2000; Eibl et al., 1995; Galland, 1988; Knoers et al., 2003; Nadler and Rude, 1995; Rude, 2000; Sheehan and White, 1982; Walder et al., 2002; Zumkley, 1987).

Magnesium deficiency is also characterised by secondary electrolyte changes in calcium, sodium and potassium metabolism. This means it is frequently not possible to clearly diagnose the symptoms as being linked to specific, pathophysiological or pathobiochemical organ malfunctions (Classen and Nowitzki, 1990; Leicht et al., 1990).

It is being discussed that an overly low magnesium intake and resulting disturbances of magnesium metabolism could be of etiological importance for a series of chronic diseases like cardiovascular disorders, hypertonia, osteoporosis, preeclampsia and diabetes mellitus (Altura, 1988; Fleet and Cashman, 2001; FNB, 1997; Kao et al., 1999; Laires et al., 2004; Nadler et al., 1993; Roberts, 1995; Rohn, 1991; Saris et al., 2000; Sojka and Weaver, 1995; Stendig-Lindberg et al., 1993; 2004; Tranguilli et al., 1994).

Epidemiological studies indicate that the uptake of "hard" water containing more magnesium and calcium, the consumption of a high magnesium diet or the use of magnesium-containing supplements go hand in hand with reduced morbidity and/or mortality or a reduced risk of suffering a heart attack or having high blood pressure (Ma et al., 1995; Marier, 1990; Rubenowitz et al., 1999; Witteman et al., 1994). No causal relationship has been proven between magnesium deficiency and a higher risk of heart attack. The magnesium losses, that occur in heart attack patients as a consequence of cellular depletion from necrotising tissue, are frequently accompanied by normomagnesaemia and even hypermagnesaemia (ISIS-4 Collaborative Group, 1995; Woods et al., 1992).

In a meta analysis of 20 clinically controlled studies, a low dose-dependent reduction in blood pressure was observed overall after the administration of magnesium supplements (240-480 mg/day). According to the authors, reliable tests with higher doses (480-960 mg/day) are needed in order to confirm this association (Jee et al., 2002).

In a clinically controlled study over 2 years a significant increase in bone density could be measured in 31 postmenopausal women following the ingestion of 250-750 mg magnesium per day. On the other hand, no additional effect of magnesium on bone metabolism could be observed in post menopausal women (Green et al., 2003). More studies are clearly needed in order to clarify the role of magnesium and bone health particularly as there are no reliable biomarkers for magnesium status (Martini and Mayer, 1999; Weaver, 2000).

Preeclampsia (gestoses with higher blood pressure and proteinuria) during pregnancy, lower birth weight and elevated premature birth rate are believed to be consequences of hypomagnesaemia. This means that preventive magnesium supplementation is recommended (Arikan et al., 1997; Kovacs et al., 1988; Spätling et al., 1985; 1993). A systematic Cochrane Review of 7 randomised studies (n=2689 women) did not determine any influence of oral magnesium supplements on foetal growth retardation, the frequency of preeclampsia or birth weight of newborn babies. Nor was any link established between magnesium administration and reduced birth weight in 23 studies with more than 2000 women. Routine supplementation during pregnancy cannot, therefore, be recommended (Crowther et al., 2002; Makrides and Crowther, 2001; Merialdi et al., 2003; Sibai et al., 1989; Villar et al., 2003).

Based on the available epidemiological studies it is unlikely that low magnesium intake or a lower magnesium serum level can be considered a major risk factor in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes (Humphries et al., 1999; Kao et al., 1999; Ochard, 1999). In the case of poorly adjusted diabetics there may be increased magnesium excretion via the kidneys as a consequence of gluocosuria leading frequently to a magnesium deficiency which means that magnesium supplements are necessary (Eibl et al., 1995). However there are contradictory findings as to whether insulin sensitivity and empty stomach glucose levels can be improved in diabetics through magnesium supplementation (de Valk, 1999; Eriksson and Kohvakka, 1995; Laires et al., 2004; Paolisso et al., 1990; Rohn, 1991; Wälti et al., 2002).

BfR is of the opinion that it is difficult to prove a clear primary causal relationship between lower magnesium intake and the onset of chronic, multifactoral diseases. On the other hand, most of the clinical trials examine the therapeutic effect of mostly very high, intravenously administered doses of magnesium (see also 2.3). Because of the very different study design of individual studies, it is also difficult to evaluate corresponding positive statements from meta-analyses in order to take information of this kind about the possible preventive effects of magnesium into account when laying down requirement levels (Shils and Rude, 1996; Tucker, 1996).

9.3.3 Possible risk groups for deficiency

Because of the uncertain data situation, a magnesium deficiency cannot be ruled out at least in the case of adolescents and young adults aged between 15 and 19 as the highest intake is recommended for this age group (DGE, 2000). Older people are also vulnerable since not only reduced dietary intake but also other factors like increasing morbidity and medicine administration (e.g. loop diuretics etc.) can lead to higher losses through the kidneys and, by extension, to deficiencies (Durlach et al., 1998; Laires et al., 2004; Lee and Frongillo, 2001; Rayssiguier et al., 1990; Sheehan and White, 1982; Vaquero, 2002).

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on the nutritional status in respect of magnesium do not indicate inadequate magnesium intake in the range of recommended intake in healthy adults. Adolescents and young adults aged between 15 and 19 as well as older people are a risk group. However, there are no validated biomarkers (supply category 2/3).

9.3.4 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

In healthy individuals the increased intake of high magnesium foods does not lead to adverse effects. These were only observed when healthy individuals took magnesium in the form of supplements (Fleet and Cashman, 2001). Higher doses of magnesium (in the form of salts) can lead to osmotic diarrhoea which is, however, reversible after discontinuing the salt and reducing the dose. They are, therefore, safe. In the case of normal renal function only minor direct systemic effects are normally to be expected.

Hypermagnesaemia mainly occurs in conjunction with:

- reduced renal excretion, e.g. as a consequence of oliguria, anuria in conjunction with acute renal failure, chronic renal insufficiency, diuretics (spironolactone, triamterene), lithium therapy
- endocrine disorders, e.g. hypoaldostoronism (in the case of adrenal insufficiency), hypothyroidism
- elevated magnesium intake, e.g. excessive intravenous magnesium therapy, magnesium-containing medicinal products (antacids, laxatives) or
- endogenous magnesium release, e.g. as a consequence of rhabdomyolysis

The main symptoms of hypermagnasaemia (2.5-4.5 mmol/l) are initially nausea, vomiting, lethargy and reduction of cardiac induction. Magnesium intoxication (>5 mmol/l) can lead to so-called magnesium narcosis with muscular paralysis (respiratory paralysis) and diastolic cardiac arrest by blocking neural transmission in the central nervous system. This can be used therapeutically in the case of specific cardiac arrhythmias (e.g. Torsade de pointes, tachycardia), for tocolysis or preeclampsia. In order to achieve "therapeutic hypermagne-saemia" of approximately 2-3 mmol/l, parenteral intake of a high dose (approximately 73 mmol (1750 mg) in 24-hours) is necessary. This level exceeds the normal daily oral intake four-fold (Fawcett et al., 1999; Laban and Charbon, 1986; James, 1999; Mohr, 1994; Saris et al., 2000).

Children are more sensitive than adults when it comes to the sedative effect of magnesium salts. A fatal incident as a consequence of hypermagnesaemia and cardiac arrest was do-

served in a 28-month-old boy who had been given uncontrolled high doses of 800 to 2400 mg magnesium as a supplement (McGuire et al., 2000).

9.4 Tolerable upper intake level for magnesium

Based on a NOAEL of 250 mg/day with a safety factor of 1, SCF set a **Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL) of 250 mg/day** for the addition of magnesium compounds to conventional foods including food supplements. This does not apply to foods for special dietary purposes. Nor does it apply to magnesium normally (naturally) contained in foods. It was not, therefore, possible to give a UL for magnesium uptake from all sources. The use of a safety factor 1 is justified by the availability of corresponding data from many human studies in which a large number of test persons of all age groups, including pregnant women and children aged 4 upwards, were examined. Given the fact that there were no corresponding data for children aged 1 to 3, the UL applies generally to children aged 4 upwards and adults. As a precautionary measure, SCF recommends a breakdown of the total dose into 2 or more individual doses per day because frequently the data for the basis of the derivation of the UL stem from studies where the dose was administered several times over a day (SCF, 2001).

In the case of the UL of 350 mg/day indicated by the Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) for adolescents and adults, a LOAEL was taken which only applies to additional uptake from supplements. The addition of magnesium compounds to conventional foods has not, however, been taken into account. A UL of 110 mg and 65 mg per day was set for children aged between 4 and 8 and 1 and 3 (FNB, 1997).

The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom has given a so-called guidance level of 400 mg/day for supplements using the same database (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

9.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for magnesium in food supplements

Up to now we were of the opinion that, on the grounds of preventive health protection, supplements should not contain more than one-fold the magnesium intake recommended by DGE and have suggested a maximum level of 400 mg (BgVV, 1998). This corresponds to 133% of the recommended daily dose (300 mg/day) according to the Nutrient Labelling Ordinance. A defined maximum level for magnesium can be derived using the proposed formula based on quantitative risk assessment for children and adults. However, there are derived upper levels of differing quality for additional intake ("Tolerable Upper Intake Level", "Guidance Level"), which means that here there is a certain degree of uncertainty particularly about the risk of osmotic diarrhoea caused by food supplements (FNB, 1997; Food Standards Agency, 2003; SCF, 2001). Because the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of SCF (UL) expressly apply to children aged 4 and upwards only, magnesium-containing food supplements should not be given to children under the age of 4. Hence, products of this kind should carry the warning **"Not for children under the age of 4"**.

9.4.1.1 Possible management options

a) Continuation of existing practice

i.e. the "one-fold rule" with a maximum level of 400 mg magnesium in food supplements per daily portion for **adults**. However, as a precautionary measure, it should be recommended that the total dose be broken down into two or more single doses per day.

Advantages: This level is oriented towards nutritional-physiological requirements and is based on the one-fold dose of the DGE recommendation or D-A-CH reference values (D-A-CH, 2000). It corresponds to the Guidance Level (Food Standards Agency,

2003). There are no reports available to us of negative experience although it must be said that in Germany the side effects of food supplements are not systematically recorded.

Disadvantages: Side effects involving soft faeces and diarrhoea are to be expected for this range in sensitive individuals including children as the risk value is far higher than the set UL. A warning is needed about the laxative effect. The addition to fortified foods is not taken into account.

b) Setting the recommended maximum level (TL_{FS}) for food supplements at 62.5 mg based on the UL of SCF for **children (>4 years of age)**, **adolescents and adults**

If the proposed calculation is used to determine the maximum tolerable level (TL_{FS}) for magnesium in individual food supplements, then this leads to the following value a_{FS} suming a multiple exposure factor (MEF) of 4:

$$\frac{250 \text{ mg}^{\dagger}[\text{UL}] - 0 \text{ mg}^{\dagger}[\text{DINF}]}{4 \text{ [MEF]}} = 62.5 \text{ mg}[\text{TL}_{FS}]$$

SCF Opinion, 2001

The value zero is to be used here because the UL does not apply to uptake from all sources but only to targeted additional intake.

Legend:

UL	=	Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF) usually referring to the daily total intake
DINF	=	Dietary Intake by Normal Food (95. or 97.5 percentile)
MEF	=	Estimated Number of Consumed Products
TL	=	Tolerable Level in a single dietary supplement or fortified food

As indicated in the report of 18 January 2002 (Part I: Minerals) on pages 15-16, the Multiple Exposure Factor (MEF) is a variable parameter which must be adapted to the current state of knowledge. Therefore, the possibility of adapting the MEF for "well-founded reasons" was explicitly granted (BgVV, 2002). A MEF of 4 from various magnesium intake sources (food supplements, fortified conventional foods and additives for technological purposes) cannot be easily justified according to today's level of know-ledge about the differing bioavailability of magnesium in foods and food supplements. Given the better bioavailability of magnesium compounds added to foods and beverages (both for nutritional and for technological purposes) compared to food supplements, no elevated risk of diarrhoea is to be expected from the multiple consumption of conventional foods fortified in this way (FNB, 1997). In future, food supplements should bear the additional wording "do not exceed dose" and consumers are to be clearly n-formed about the type and amount of ingredients. This protective measure could rule out the possibility of multiple consumption of various similar magnesium-containing food supplements on one day owing to lack of knowledge.

Advantages: The consumption of food supplements (FS) containing this maximum level in the daily portion is not expected to lead to the onset of diarrhoea even when other products fortified with magnesium are consumed that contain this maximum level in the daily ration. There is no need for a warning about a laxative effect. With regard to the lower UL of 110 and 65 mg derived by FNB (1997) for children, there is no risk for this consumer group either.

Disadvantages: These safety considerations are highly restrictive. Measured against recommended intake of 300-400 mg for adolescents and adults (D-A-CH, 2000), food supplements with such a low maximum level no longer meet the supplementary purpose expected by consumers.

c) Setting a maximum safe level (TL_{FS}) at 125 mg based on the UL of SCF for children (>4 years of age), adolescents and adults
If the method proposed in Chapter 3.3.2 is used to determine the maximum tolerable level (TL_{FS}) of magnesium in individual food supplements and the residual amount (250 mg) available for supplementation is only allocated to food supplements (FS), and this

is based on a Multi Exposure factor (MEF) of 2, then this leads to the following value:

250 mg[•][UL] – 0 mg^{••}[DINF] 2 [MEF] = 125 mg [TL_{FS}]

Legend: See Option b).

The MEF was set at 2 as multiple consumption of magnesium-containing food supplements is excluded through future compulsory labelling. It does, however, take possible additional intake from other sources into account (fortified conventional foods and beverages).

Advantages: Magnesium supplementation could be extended to fortified foods without there being a higher risk of diarrhoea. There is no need for a warning about the laxative effect.

Disadvantages: None

d) Setting the recommended maximum level (TL_{FS}) at 250 mg based on the UL of SCF for children (>4 years of age), adolescents and adults

If the method proposed in Chapter 3.3.2 is used to determine the maximum tolerable level (TL_{FS}) of magnesium in individual food supplements and the residual amount (250 mg) available for supplementation is only allocated to food supplements (FS), and this is based on a Multi Exposure factor (MEF) of 1, then this leads to the following value:

Legend: See Option b).

The MEF was set at 1 as additional exposure through other product categories is nsignificant with regard to the diarrhoea risk. Where appropriate, on the grounds of preventive health protection, it should be indicated that the admissible daily dose should be broken down into at least two doses per day.

Advantages: This value corresponds to the UL, i.e. to the safe dose indicated by SCF for supplemental intake of magnesium per day. There is no need for a warning about the laxative effect.

Disadvantages: It cannot be completely ruled out that there may still be a certain risk of diarrhoea as a consequence of the consumption of supplemental magnesium compounds from other foods and beverages. This is because magnesium in the form of magnesium carbonate is a generally approved additive in Germany. 50 mg is currently estimated as the normal amount for additional magnesium intake from fortified foods (BMVEL, 2002). Where appropriate, the TL is to be restricted by this amount to 200 mg. On the grounds of preventive health protection, further fortification of conventional foods is not recommended. Reference is made to the deviations in risk assessment

between SCF (2001) and FNB (1997) and the British Expert Group EVM (Food Standards Agency 2002; 2003) (see 9.3.1).

9.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level (TL_{FS}) for magnesium in fortified foods

In Germany some conventional foods, in particular beverages, sweets and dairy products are already fortified with magnesium. In addition, magnesium-containing additives are also admixed to foods for technological purposes. However, the scale of this is not known. Estimates assume that currently approximately 50 mg magnesium is taken up daily from fortified foods (BMVEL, 2002). There are no exact figures for Germany for the proportion of fortified foods in total energy intake compared to non-fortified, processed and also "unprocessed" foods like potatoes, fruit and vegetables (Flynn et al., 2003). Up to now, minimum and maximum levels were only set for specific foods for dietary purposes. According to Directive 1999/21/EC complete foods for special dietary purposes which are not intended for infants, may contain at least 7.5 and at most 25 mg magnesium/100 kcal. The setting of a maximum level is justified as the magnesium content of special food seemingly plays an important role as a cause of osmotic diarrhoea observed in conjunction with an overly high infusion rate of special l-quid foods (Kandil et al., 1993). Infant formula must contain at least 5 and at most 15 mg magnesium/100 kcal according to Directive 91/321/EEC.

BqVV was of the opinion that the fortification of conventional foods with minerals should only be permitted as protection against overdose in individual cases if clearly proven preconditions for nutrient deficiency or inadequate supply of the population or groups of the population made this necessary. The formula presented for the derivation of maximum levels for nutrients with a Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL) in individual food supplements could be applied in the same way if voluntary fortification of conventional foods were to be authorised (BaVV, 2002). Given the inadequate data situation, there are, however difficulties when it comes to setting the so-called MEF ("Multiple Exposure Factor", estimated number of food supplements consumed daily (FS) and fortified foods with the respective nutrient) in a substantiated manner in individual cases. In our opinion a MEF could prove to be a somewhat inflexible instrument. In future, there is likely to be a high growth market for food supplements. It can, therefore, be assumed that the MEF could change considerably over time. Based on the model of energy density by Flynn et al. (2003) consideration should therefore be given to including the energy density of the respective food in addition to the MEF when setting a maximum level or to sensibly linking both principles (energy density and MEF). The linking of the setting of maximum levels to energy density is, however, unsuited for specific beverages and food supplements as they do not contain any or only a low level of energy (AFFSA, 2002).

9.4.2.1 Possible management options

a) Continuation of the risk management proposal of BMVEL (2002) subject to the assumption that at present approximately 50 mg magnesium are taken up daily in addition via fortified foods.

This management option is based on the quantitative risk assessment of SCF (2001) under the assumption that all added magnesium compounds in food supplements and in other conventional foods including beverages are to be taken into account when setting a tolerable level (TL) for an individual product.

Advantages: None

Disadvantages: Depending on the tolerable daily dose to be set for food supplements (e.g. the current proposal is 200 mg), there would be no further possibility for fortification of conventional foods, particularly for risk groups (adolescents, older people).

b) Extension of fortification to specific calorie-containing foods like sweets, dairy products in conjunction with setting a maximum level (TL_{FS}/100 kcal) in a range of 15-28 mg/100 kcal of the ready-to-eat food (Flynn et al., 2003).

This management option assumes that there is only a risk of diarrhoea in conjunction with the taking of high doses of magnesium in the form of tablets, effervescent tablets, capsules etc. whereas the uptake of magnesium compounds from other sources (processed foods and beverages) is not relevant or does not exist because of better bioavailability (FNB, 1997; Food Standards Agency, 2003).

This maximum level is based on the assumption that 50-100% of fortified foods are enriched with magnesium (Flynn et al., 2003). At present, however, only 5-15% of fortified foods are enriched with magnesium (Kersting et al., 1995).

Advantages: There is the option of extending approval without any additional risk. There is no need for warnings about laxative effect.

Disadvantages: Low calorie and calorie-free products are not taken into account.

c) Fortification of beverages with the laying down of a maximum level (TL_{FS} /portion) of 22.5 mg/100 ml of the ready-to-eat food.

This corresponds to an amount of 7.5% of the daily dose recommended in the Nutrient Labelling Ordinance. Mineral waters with a magnesium content of 50 mg and more per litre may be described as containing magnesium. Beverages are mainly intended to quench thirst which means that 225 mg added magnesium are already taken up from 1 litre. As there is some uncertainty in the case of beverages about the possible risk of diarrhoea, BfR recommends setting the maximum level for added magnesium as low as possible in conjunction with fortification. There is only a risk of diarrhoea when larger amounts are ingested, particularly of magnesium sulphate healing waters as the sulphate anion strengthens the osmotic effect (BGA, 1990). For that reason the use of magnesium sulphate should not be authorised in beverages.

Advantages: Beverages fortified with magnesium can make a relevant contribution to magnesium supply as can some magnesium-containing mineral waters.

Disadvantages: None, since there is no risk of diarrhoea at these levels.

Magnesium cannot be properly classified using the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR. BfR is, however, of the opinion that there is a moderate risk of adverse effects when magnesium is used in food supplements. A higher dose of magnesium (>250 mg per day as a single dose) can lead to osmotic diarrhoea which is, however, reversible. BfR recommends setting a maximum level of 250 mg for food supplements whereby this admissible daily dose should be broken down into at least two doses per day (Option d). There is probably not any risk of diarrhoea in conjunction with the magnesium fortification of foods because of the better bioavailability of magnesium. Hence, these amounts can be ignored or not taken into account. If fortification is extended to specific calorie-containing food groups, then a maximum level of 15-28 mg/100 kcal (Option b) is recommended and for beverages a maximum level of 22.5 mg/100 ml for the ready-to-eat food. No magnesium sulphate should be added to beverages (Option c).

9.5 Gaps in knowledge

- There are no reliable data on magnesium uptake from all sources (unprocessed, processed and fortified foods including drinking water and beverages, food supplements, magnesium-containing medicinal products) for the healthy population of all age groups.
- Systematic studies on the bioavailability of the magnesium compounds used in food supplements and fortified foods based on single and combined doses.
- Validated biomarkers for recording magnesium nutritional status over longer periods.

9.6 References

Abrams SA (1999) Using stable isotopes to assess mineral absorption and utilization by children. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 70: 955-964.

Abrams SA, Grusak MA, Stuff J, O'Brien KO (1997) Calcium and magnesium balance in 9-14-y-old children. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 66: 1172-1177.

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen, S.96-97.

AFSSA (2002) Report from the AFSSA Expert Committee on Human Nutrition on food fortification by vitamin and mineral: meeting the nutritional and safety needs of the consumer. 8 November 2001, transcripted version - 15 January 2002.

Agus ZS, Morad M (1991) Modulation of cardiac ion channels by magnesium. Ann. Rev. Physiol. 53: 299-307.

Altura BM (1988) Ischemic heart disease and magnesium. Magnesium 7: 57-67.

Andon MB, Ilich JZ, Tzagournis MA, Matkovic V (1996) Magnesium balance in adolescent females consuming a low- or high-calcium diet. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 63: 950-953.

Arikan G, Gücer F, Schöll W, Weiss PAM (1997) Frühgeburtlichkeit unter oraler Magnesiumsubstitution bei unkomplizierten Schwangerschaften. Eine randomisierte kontrollierte klinische Studie. Geburtsh. Frauenheilk. 57: 491-495.

Bashir Y, Sneddon JF, Staunton HA, Haywood GA, Simpson IA, McKenna WJ, Camm AJ (1993) Effects of long-term oral magnesium chloride replacement in congestive heart failure secondary to coronary artery disease. Am. J. Cardiol. 72: 1156-1162.

Becker K, Noellke P, Hermann-Kunz E, Klein H, Krause C, Schulz C, Schenker D (1998) Die Aufnahme von Schadstoffen und Spurenelementen mit der Nahrung - Ergebnis einer Duplikationsstudie. Akt. Ernähr.-Med. 23: 142-151.

Benech H, Grognet JM (1995) Recent data on the evaluation of magnesium bioavailability in humans. Magnes. Res. 8: 277-284.

BGA (1990) Monographie "Sulfathaltige Heilwässer". Bundesanzeiger Nr. 115 vom 26.06.1990, S. 3239.

BgVV (1998) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Informationsblatt BgVV, September 1998. (http://www.bfr.bund.de).

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil I: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente). Vorschläge für Regelungen und Höchstmengen zum Schutz des Verbrauchers vor Überdosierungen beim Verzehr von Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln (NEM) und angereicherten Lebensmitteln. Stellungnahme des BgVV vom 18. Januar 2002. http:// www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensmitteln. pdf

BMVEL (2002) Magnesium - Zusatz zu Lebensmitteln. Vorschlag zum Risiko-Management. AZ.: 222-8140-5 vom 03.05.2002.

Bohl CH, Volpe S.L (2002) Magnesium and exercise. Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr. 42: 533-563.

Bohmer T, Roseth A, Holm H, Weberg-Teigen S, Wahl L (1990) Bioavailability of oral magnesium supplementation in female students evaluated from elimination of magnesium in 24-hour urine. Magnesium Trace Elem. 9: 272-278.

Brunton LL (1996) Agents affecting gastro-intestinal water flux and motility. In: Goodman and Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. Ninth Edition. JG. Hardman, AG Gilman, LL Limbird (Eds.) The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., p. 921.

Cashman KD, Flynn A (1999) Optimal nutrition: calcium, magnesium and phosphorus. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 58: 477-487.

Clarkson PM, Haymes EM (1995) Exercise and mineral status of athletes: calcium, magnesium, phosphorus, and iron. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 27: 831-843.

Classen HG, Nowitzki S (1990) Die klinische Bedeutung von Magnesium. Teil 2: Indikationen zur Supplementation und Therapie. Fortschr. Med. 108: 198-200.

Coudrey C, Demigné C, Rayssiguier Y (2003) Effects of dietary fibers on magnesium absorption in animals and humans. J. Nutr. 133: 1-4.

Crowther CA, Hiller JE, Doyle LW (2002) Magnesium sulphate for preventing preterm birth in threatened preterm labour (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 2. Oxford: Update Software. (http://www.update-software.com/abstracts/ab001060.htm).

Ct-Arzneimittel (1999) Fachinformation magnesium 500 von ct, Stand Juni 1999

D-A-CH (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main, 1. Auflage 2000, S. 179-184.

Davies DL, Fraser R (1993) Do diuretics cause magnesium deficiency?. Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 36: 1-10.

de Valk HW (1999) Magnesium in diabetes mellitus. Neth. J. Med. 54: 139-146.

Deshmukh CT, Rane SA, Gurav MN (2000) Hypomagneaemia in pediatric population in an intensive care unit. J. Postgrad. Med. 46: 179-180.

DGE (2000) Ernährungsbericht 2000. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung e.V., Druckerei Henrich GmbH, Frankfurt am Main, S. 56.

Donowitz M (1991) Magnesium-induced diarrhea and new insights into the pathobiology of diarrhea. N. Engl. J. Med. 324: 1059-1060.

Durlach J, Bac P, Durlach V, Rayssiguier Y, Bara M, Guiet-Bara A (1998) Magnesium status and ageing: an update. Magnes. Res. 11: 25-42.

Ebel H (1990) Intestinal magnesium absorption. In: Metal Ions in Biological Systems. Volume 26: Compendium on Magnesium and its Role in Biology, Nutrition, and Physiology. H Sigel, A Sigel (Eds.) Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, Basel, p. 227-248.

Eibl NL, Kopp H-P, Nowack HR, Schnal CJ, Hopmeier PG, Schernthaner G (1995) Hypomagnesemia in type 2 diabetes: effect of a 3-month therapy. Diabetes Care 18: 188-192.

Elin RJ (1990) The assessment of magnesium status in humans. In: Metal lons in Biological Systems. Volume 26: Compendium on Magnesium and its Role in Biology, Nutrition, and Physiology. H Sigel, A Sigel (Eds.) Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, Basel, p. 579-596.

Elmadfa I, Burger P, Derndorfer E et al (1999) Austrian Study on Nutritional Status (ASNS). Österreichischer Ernährungsbericht. Bundesministerium für Gesundheit, Arbeit und Soziales. Wien.

Erdinger U, Stelte W (1992) Spurenelement- und Magnesiumversorgung Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 39: 203-210.

Eriksson J, Kohvakka A (1995) Magnesium and ascorbic acid supplementation in diabetes mellitus. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 39: 217-223.

Fairweather-Tait, S, Hurrell, RF (1996) Bioavailability of minerals and trace elements. Nutr. Res. Rev. 9: 295-324.

Fawcett WJ, Haxby EJ, Male DA (1999) Magnesium: physiology and pharmacology. Br. J. Anaest. 83: 302-320.

Feillet-Coudray C, Coudray C, Gueux E, Mazur A, Rayssiguier Y (2003) A new in vitro blood load test using a magnesium stable isotope for assessment of magnesium status. J. Nutr. 133: 1220-1223.

Feillet-Coudray C, Coudray C, Tressol J-C, Pépin D, Mazur A, Abrams SA, Rayssiguier Y (2002) Exchangeable magnesium pool masses in healthy women: effects of magnesium supplementation. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 75: 72-78.

Fine KD, Santa Ana CA, Fordtran JS (1991b) Diagnosis of magnesium-induced diarrhea. N. Engl. J. Med. 324: 1012-1017.

Fine KD, Santa Ana CA, Porter JL, Fordtran JS (1991a) Intestinal absorption of magnesium from food and supplements. J. Clin. Invest. 88: 396-402.

Firoz M, Graber M (2001) Bioavailability of US commercial magnesium preparations. Magnes. Res. 14: 257-262.

Fleet JC, Cashman KD (2001) Magnesium. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. Eight Edition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p.292-301.

Flynn A, Moreiras O, Stehle P, Fletcher RJ, Müller DJG, Rolland V (2003) Vitamins and minerals: A model for safe addition to foods. Eur. J. Nutr. 42: 118-130.

FNB (1997) Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium, Phosphorus, Magnesium, Vitamin D and Fluoride. Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic Press, Washington DC, p. 190-249.

Food Standards Agency (2002) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM): Review of Magnesium. EVM/01/13.REVISEDAUG2002, London. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/ multimedia/pdfs/evm-01-13.pdf.

Food Standards Agency (2003) Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals, May 2003. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/evm_magnesium.pdf.

Galland L (1988) Magnesium and inflammatory bowel disease. Magnesium 7: 78-83.

Glei M, Anke M (1995) Der Magnesiumgehalt der Lebensmittel und Getränke und die Magnesiumaufnahme Erwachsener in Deutschland. Magnesium-Bulletin 17: 22-28.

Green JH, Booth C, Bunning R (2003) Acute effect of high-calcium milk with or without additional magnesium, or calcium phosphate on parathyroid hormone and biochemical markers of bone resorption. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 61-68.

Hahn A, Wolters M (2000a) Nahrungsergänzungsmittel - Eine Bestandsaufnahme. Teil I: Einordnung, Marktsituation und Verbraucherverhalten. Z. Ernährungsökologie 1: 167-175. (http://www.scientificjournals.com/php/sjAbstract.php?doi=erno2000.07.009).

Hahn A, Wolters M (2000b) Nahrungsergänzungsmittel - Eine Bestandsaufnahme. Teil II: Zielgruppen, Nutzen und Risiken. Z. Ernährungsökologie 1: 215-230. (http://www.scientific journals.com/php/sjAbstract.php?doi=erno2000.09.013).

Hardwick LL, Jones MR, Brautbar N, Lee DBN (1991) Magnesium absorption: mechanisms and the influence of vitamin D, calcium and phosphate. J. Nutr. 121: 13-23.

Heseker H (1998) Magnesium. Funktionen, Physiologie, Stoffwechsel, Empfehlungen und Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 45: 374-376.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen, S. 179 und 182.

Hulshof K, Kruizinga AG (1999) TNO Report 99516. Zeist. Vitamin and Mineral Intake in The Netherlands.

Humphries S, Kushner H, Falkner B (1999) Low dietary magnesium is associated with insulin resistance in a sample of young, nondiabetic Black Americans. Am. J. Hypertens. 12: 747-756.

ISIS-4 Collaborative Group (1995) ISIS-4: a randomised factorial trial assessing earla oral captopril, oral mononitrate, and intravenous magnesium sulphate in 58, 050 patients with suspected acute myocardial infarction. Lancet 345: 669-685.

James MFM (1999) Editorial II. Magnesium: quo vadis? Br. J. Anaesth. 83: 202-203.

Jee SH, Miller ER, Guallar E, Singh VK, Appel LJ, Klag MJ (2002) The effect of magnesium supplementation on blood pressure: a meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. Am. J. Hypertens. 15: 691-696.

Kandil HE, Opper FH, Switzer BR, Heizer WD (1993) Marked resistance of normal subjects to tube-feeding-induced diarrhea: the role of magnesium. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 73-80.

Kao WHL, Folsom AR, Nieto J, Mo J-P, Watson RL, Brancati FL (1999) Serum and dietary magnesium and the risk for type 2 diabetes mellitus. The atherosclerosis risk in communities study. Arch. Intern. Med. 159: 2151-2159.

Kersting M, Alexy U (2000) Vitamin and mineral supplements for the use of children on the German market: Products, nutrients, dosages. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 44: 125-128.

Kersting M, Hansen C, Schöch GZ (1995) Übersicht der derzeitigen Nährstoffanreicherung von Lebensmitteln in Deutschland. Z. Ernährungswiss. 34: 253-260.

Klipstein-Grobusch K, Kroke A, Voss S, Boeing H (1998) Einfluss von Lebensstilfaktoren auf die Verwendung von Supplementen in der Brandenburger Ernährungs- und Krebsstudie. Z. Ernährungswiss. 37: 38-46.

Knoers NVAM, de Jong JC, Meij IC, Van Den Heuvel LPWJ, Bindels RJM (2003) Genetic renal disorders with hypomagnesemia and hypocalciuria. J. Nephrol. 16: 293-296.

Kovacs L, Molnar BG, Huhn E, Bodis L (1988) Magnesiumsubstitution in der Schwangerschaft. Eine prospektive, randomisierte Doppelblindstudie. Geburtsh. Frauenheilk. 48: 595-600.

Kratochwilla K, Kreidler P, Kunz K, Müller M, Perfahl K, Schneider A, Tannheimer M, Wagner G, Winkler G (2002) Nährstoffangereicherte Lebensmittel in einer süddeutschen Kleinstadt: Angebot und ergänzende Verbraucherbefragung. In: Nährstoffanreicherung von Lebensmittel. I. Elmadfa, J. König (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft mbH, Stuttgart, S. 171-173.

Kuhn I, Jost V, Wieckhorst G, Theiß U, Lücker PW (1992) Renal elimination of magnesium as a parameter of bioavailability of oral magnesium therapy. Meth. Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol. 14: 269-272.

Kupper J, Ascher P, Neyton J (1996) Probing the pore region of recombinant N-Methyl-D-Aspartate channels using external and internal magnesium block. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 93: 8648-8653.

Laban E, Charbon GA (1986) Magnesium and cardiac arrhythmias: nutrient or drug?. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 5: 521-532.

Laires MJ, Monteiro CP, Bicho M (2004) Role of cellular magnesium in health and human disease. Front. Biosci. 9: 262-276.

Lee JS, Frongillo EA (2001) Nutritional and health consequences are associated with food insecurity among U.S. elderly persons. J. Nutr. 131: 1503-1509.

Leicht E, Biro G, Keck E, Langer H.J (1990) Die Hypomagnesiaemie-bedingte Hypocalciaemie: Funktioneller Hypoparathyreodismus, Parathormon- und Vitamin-D-Resistenz. Klin. Wochenschr. 68: 678-684.

Lukaski HC (2000) Magnesium, zinc, and chromium nutriture and physical activity. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 72: 585-593.

Ma J, Folsom AR, Melnick SL, Eckfeldt JH, Sharrett AR, Nabulsi AA, Hutchinson RG, Metcalf PA (1995) Associations of serum and dietary magnesium with cardiovascular disease, hypertension, diabetes, insulin, and carotid arterial wall thickness: The ARIC study. Atherosclerosis Risk in Community Study. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 48: 927-940.

Makrides M, Crowther CA (2001) Magnesium supplementation in pregnancy (Cochrane Review). In: The Cochrane Library, Issue 2. Oxford: Update Software. (http://www.update-software.com/abstracts/ab000937.htm).

Marier JR (1990) Dietary magnesium and drinking water: effects on human health status. In: Metal Ions in Biological Systems. Volume 26: Compendium on Magnesium and its Role in Biology, Nutrition, and Physiology. H Sigel, A Sigel (Eds.) Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, Basel, p. 85-104.

Marktl W (2003) Physiologie der Interaktion zwischen Kalium und Magnesium. J. Miner. Stoffwechs. 10: 5-7.

Martini LA, Mayer J (1999) Magnesium supplementation and bone turnover. Nutr. Rev. 57: 227-229.

McGuire JK, Kulkarni MS, Baden HP (2000) Fatal hypermagnesemia in a child treated with megavitamin/megamineral therapy. Pediatrics 105: e18. (http://www.pediatrics.org/cgi /content/full/105/2/e18).

Mensink G, Burger M, Beitz R, Henschel Y, Hintzpeter B (2002) Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes, Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin.

Mensink GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Merialdi M, Carroli G, Villar J, Abalos E, Gülmezoglu AM, Kulier R, de Onis M (2003) Nutritional interventions during pregnancy for the prevention or treatment of impaired fetal growth: An overview of randomized controlled trials. J. Nutr. 133: 1626S-1631S.

Mildvan AS (1987) Role of magnesium and other divalent cations in ATP-utilizing enzymes. Magnesium 6: 28-33.

MinTafWV (2002) Verordnung über natürliches Mineralwasser, Quellwasser und Tafelwasser (Mineral- und Tafelwasser-Verordnung) vom 01.08.1984, zuletzt geänd. Durch Art. 9 § 5 Lebensmittelsicherheit-NeuordnungsG vom 06.08.2002, BGBI. I, S. 3082.

Miura T, Matsuzaki H, Suzuki K, Goto S (1999) Long-term high intake of calcium reduces magnesium utilization. Nutr. Res. 19: 1363-1369.

Mohr K (1994) Der Arzneistoff. Magnesium. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 119: 1669-1670.

Morris ME, LeRoy S, Sutton SC (1987) Absorption of magnesium from orally administered magnesium sulfate in man. J. Toxicol. Clin. Toxicol. 25: 371-382.

Mühlbauer B, Schwenk M, Coram WM, Antonin KH, Etienne P, Bieck PR, Douglas FL (1991) Magnesium-L-aspartate-HCl and magnesium-oxide: bioavailability in healthy volunteers. Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 40: 437-438.

Nadler JL, Buchanan T, Natarajan RD, Antonipillai I, Bergman R, Rude RK (1993) Magnesium deficiency produces insulin resistance and increased thromboxane synthesis. Hypertension 21: 1024-1029.

Nadler JL, Rude RK (1995) Disorders of magnesium metabolism. Endocrinol. Metab. Clin. North Am. 24: 623-641.

Newhouse IJ, Finstad EW (2000) The effects of magnesium supplementation on exercise performance. Clin. J. Sport Med. 10: 195-200.

Orchard TJ (1999) Magnesium and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Arch. Intern. Med. 159: 2119-2120.

Paolisso G, Scheen A, D'Onofrio F, Lefebvre P (1990) Magnesium and glucose homeostasis. Diabetologia 33: 511-514.

Quamme GA (1993) Magnesium homeostasis and renal magnesium handling. Miner. Electrolyte Metab. 19: 218-225.

Ratiopharm GmbH (2003) Fachinformation Magnesium-ratiopharm (Kautabletten). Stand der Information Oktober 2003.

Rayssiguier Y, Durlach J, Guiet-Bara A, Bara M (1990) Aging and magnesium status. In: Metal Ions in Biology and Medicine. P Collery, LA Poirier, M Manfait, JC Etienne (Eds.) John Libbey-Eurotext, London-Paris, p. 62-66.

Roberts JM (1995) Magnesium for preeclampsia and eclampsia. N. Engl. J. Med. 333: 250-251.

Roffe C, Sills S, Crome P, Jones P (2002) Randomised, cross-over, placebo controlled trial of magnesium citrate in the treatment of chronic persistent leg cramps. Med. Sci. Monit. 8: CR326-330.

Rohn RD (1991) Magnesium metabolism in diabetes mellitus. J. Pediatr. 119: 677.

Rubenowitz E, Axelsson G, Rylander R (1999) Magnesium and calcium in drinking water and death from acute myocardial infarction in women. Epidemiology 10: 31-36.

Rude RK (2000) Magnesium. In: Biochemical and Physiological Aspects of Human Nutrition. MH Stipanuk (Ed.) W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, p. 671-685.

Ryan MP (1993) Interrelationships of magnesium and potassium homeostasis. Miner. Electrolyte Metab. 19: 290-295.

Sabatier M, Arnaud MJ, Kastenmayer P, Rytz A, Barclay DV (2002) Meal effect on magnesium bioavailability from mineral water in healthy women. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 75: 65-71.

Sabatier M, Keyes WR, Pont F, Arnaud MJ, Turnlund JR (2003) Comparison of stableisotope-tracer methods for the determination of magnesium absorption in humans. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 77: 1206-1212.

Saris NE, Mervaala E, Karppanen H, Khawaja JA, Lewenstam A (2000) Magnesium. An update on physiological, clinical and analytical aspects. Clin. Chem. Acta 294: 1-26.

SCF (1993) Scientific Committee on Food 1993. Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Thirty First Series. European Commission, Luxembourg.

SCF (2001) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Magnesium. Scientific Committee on Food SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/ 54. Final, 11 October 2001 (expressed on 26 September 2001).

Schaafsma G (1997) Bioavailability of calcium and magnesium. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 51: S13-S16.

Schellhorn B, Doering A, Stieber J (1998) Zufuhr an Vitaminen und Mineralstoffen aus Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten in der MONICA-Querschnittsstudie 1994/95 der Studienregion Augsburg. Z. Ernährungswiss. 37: 198-206.

Schimatschek HF, Classen HG, Luz S, Obermüller U (1997) Mineralienzufuhr von Kindern aus den Räumen Greifswald und St. Gallen: Bestimmung mittels Duplikatmethode und Ernährungsprotokollen. In: Mengen- und Spurenelemente. 17. Arbeitstagung 1997. M Anke et al. (Hrsg.) Friedrich-Schiller-Universität Jena, S. 288-298.

Schimatschek HF, Rempis R (2001) Prevalence of hypomagnesemia in an unselected German population of 16,000 individuals. Magnes. Res. 14: 283-290.

Schulze MB, Linseisen J, Kroke A, Boeing H (2001) Macronutrient, vitamin, and mineral intakes in the EPIC-Germany cohorts. Ann Nutr Metab 45: 181-189.

Sheehan J, White A (1982) Diuretic-associated hypomagnesaemia. Br. Med. J. 285: 1157-1159.

Shils ME (1969) Experimental human magnesium depletion. Medicine 48: 61-85.

Shils ME, Rude RK (1996) Deliberations and evaluations of the approaches, endpoints and paradigms for magnesium dietary recommendations. J. Nutr. 126: 2398S-2403S.

Sibai BM, Villar MA, Bray E (1989) Magnesium supplementation during pregnancy: a doubleblind randomized controlled clinical trial. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 161: 115-119.

Sojka J, Wastney M, Abrams S, Lewis SF, Martin B, Weaver C, Peacock M (1997) Magnesium kinetics in adolescent girls determined using stable isotopes: effects of high and low calcium intake. Am J Physiol. 273: R710-R715.

Sojka JE, Weaver CM (1995) Magnesium supplementation and osteoporosis. Nutr. Rev. 53: 71-80.

Spätling L (1993) Magnesium in Geburtshilfe und Frauenheilkunde. Gynäkol. Geburtshilfliche Rundsch. 33: 85-91.

Spätling L, Kunz PA, Huch R, Huch A (1984) Magnesium and calcium excretion during pregnancy. Magnesium-Bulletin 3: 91-93.

Stadapharm (2002) Fachinformation Magnesium STADA 6,2. Stand der Information Juni 2002.

Stendig-Lindberg G Koeller W, Bauer A, Rob PM (2004) Experimentally induced prolonged magnesium deficiency causes osteoporosis in the rat. Eur. J. Intern. Med. 15: 97-107.

Stendig-Lindberg G, Tepper R, Leichter I (1993) Trabecular bone density in a two year controlled trial of peroral magnesium in osteoporosis. Magnes. Res. 6: 155-163.

Stühlinger H-G (2003) Magnesium und Kalium in der Notfallmedizin. J. Miner. Stoffwechs. 10: 8-17.

Tranquilli AL, Lucino E, Garzetti GG, Romanini C (1994) Calcium, phosphorus and magnesium intakes correlate with bone mineral content in postmenopausal women. Gynecol. Endocrinol. 8: 55-58.

TrinkwV (2001) Verordnung über Trinkwasser und über Wasser für Lebensmittelbetriebe (Trinkwasserverordnung - TrinkwV) vom 05.12.1990, BGBI. I, S. 2612, ber. BGBI. 1991 I, S. 227, zuletzt geändert durch Art. 3 VO zur Novellierung der TrinkwasserVO vom 21.05.2001, BGBI. I, S. 959, geänd. BGBI. 2002 I, S. 4695.

Tucker K (1996) The use of epidemiologic approaches and meta-analysis to determine mineral element requirements. J. Nutr. 126: 2365S-2372S.

Turrini A (1996) Vitamin and Mineral Intake in Italy. National Survey 1994-1996, INRAN Rome.

Urakabe S, Nakata K, Ando A, Orita Y, Abe H (1975) Hypokalemia and metabolic alkalosis resulting from overuse of magnesium oxide. Jpn. Circ. J. 39: 1135-1137.

Vaquero M.P (2002) Magnesium and trace elements in the elderly: Intake, status and recommendations. J. Nutr. Health Aging 6: 147-153.

Verhas M, de la Gueronniere V, Grognet JM, Paternot J, Hermanne A, Van den Winkel P, Gheldof R, Martin P, Fantino M, Rayssiguier Y (2002) Magnesium bioavailability from mineral water. A study in adult men. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: 442-447.

Villar J, Merialdi M, Gülmezoglu AM, Abalos E, Carroli G, Kulier R, de Onis M (2003) Nutritional interventions during pregnancy for the prevention or treatment of maternal morbidity and preterm delivery: An overview of randomized controlled trials. J. Nutr. 133: 1606S-1625S.

Volpe P, Alderson-Lang BH, Nickols GA (1990) Regulation of inositol 1,4,5-triphosphateinduced Ca+² release. I. Effect of magnesium ion. Am. J. Physiol. 258: C1077-C1085.

Walder RY, Landau, D, Meyer P, Shalev H, Tsolia M, Borochowitz Z, Boettger MB, Beck GE, Englehardt RK, Carmi R, Sheffield VC (2002) Mutation of TRPM6 causes familial hypomagnesemia with secondary hypocalcemia. Nat. Genet. 31: 171-174.

Wälti MK, Zimmermann MB, Spinas GA, Jacob S, Hurell RF (2002) Dietary magnesium intake in type 2 diabetes. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: 409-414.

Weaver CM (2000) Calcium and magnesium requirements of children and adolescents and peak bone mass. Nutrition 16: 514-516.

Weber S, Konrad M (2002) Angeborene Magnesiumverlusterkrankungen. Dt. Ärztebl. 99: A1230-A1238.

Wester PO (1987) Magnesium. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 45: 1305-1312.

Witteman JCM, Grobbee DE, Derkx FHM, Bouillon R, de Bruijn AM, Hofman A (1994) Reduction of blood pressure with oral magnesium supplementation in women with mild to moderate hypertension. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 60: 129-135.

Woods KL, Fletcher S, Roffe C, Haider Y (1992) Intravenous magnesium sulphate in suspected acute myocardial infarction. Result of the second Leicester Intravenous Magnesium Intervention Trial (LIMIT-2). Lancet 339: 1553-1558.

Wörwag Pharma GmbH & Co. KG (1998) Fachinformation Magnerot A 100/300/500 Granulat, Stand der Information: April 1998.

Wörwag Pharma GmbH & Co. KG (1999) Fachinformation Magnesorot 240, Stand der Information Mai 1999.

Zumkley H (1987) Magnesium-Mangelsyndrom. Med. Monatsschr. Pharm. 10: 6-9.
10 Risk Assessment of Iron

10.1 Summary

The calculations available for Germany on iron intake indicate that around half of women do not meet the 50% higher recommended daily intake. The determinations of the serum ferritin level conducted to assess iron supply do, however, indicate that an iron deficiency is relatively rare in pre-menopausal women, too (supply category 1/2).

A series of epidemiological studies indicate that there could be an association between higher iron intake or elevated body iron stores and certain risks of disease. Because of these results it cannot currently be ruled out that uncontrolled and longer-term iron supplementation can increase, amongst other things, the risk of cardiovascular disease or carcinomas. BfR is of the opinion that this experience should be taken into account for precautionary reasons when establishing maximum iron levels even if these findings have not yet been scientifically secured. Various experts already warn against regular iron intake above the recommended level. Furthermore, human beings do not have an efficient excretion mechanism for iron, i.e. they are not able to break down excessive iron or excrete it in a targeted manner. Hence, iron intake is the only way of limiting iron-related damage.

BfR is of the opinion that the use of iron may involve a high risk to health and it should be classified with the nutrients in the highest risk group (in line with Table 2). Against the backdrop of existing gaps in knowledge, the supply situation of the German population, the potential risks linked to uncontrolled iron supplementation and in order to prevent an accumulation of high iron doses from various products, BfR believes that current practice needs to be reexamined. For reasons of preventive health protection it is, therefore, recommended that iron should no longer be used in food supplements. No iron should be added to conventional foods either. Targeted, individual iron substitution, which may be necessary because of specific indications like blood loss or absorption disorders, should only be done under medical supervision.

Recommended intake	10-15 mg/day	
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994) Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m 15.8 8.5 27.1	f 13.1 6.23 20.6
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Not yet defined (EFSA)	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	No addition	
Fortified foods	No fortification	

10.2 Nutrient description

10.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Iron is the fourth most common element and the most frequent transition metal on earth and in living organisms. Iron is essential for man and ranks amongst the trace elements. It may be present in two valence rates. Iron(II) compounds are reducing agents whereas the iron(III) compounds are oxidants (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Falbe and Regitz, 1997; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

In Germany iron or iron compounds may be added to specific foods for special *technological* purposes. Iron oxides and iron hydroxides are authorised as food colours with the E number E 172. The addition of iron(II) gluconate (E 579) and iron(II) lactate (E 585) to olives for "oxidation effect - darkening" is permitted up to a maximum level of 150 mg/kg (calculated as iron). The use of the iron-containing compounds sodium ferrocyanide (E 536), potassium ferrocyanide (E 536) and calcium ferrocyanide (E 538) as agents to maintain flow ability in salt or salt substitutes is permitted up to a maximum level of 20 mg/kg (calculated as water-free potassium ferrocyanide (c. Additives Approval Ordinance).

Iron supplementation for *nutritional-physiological* purposes has only be permitted in Germany up to now for specific products for special dietary purposes but not for conventional foods. The European Commission Directive 2000/15/EC (of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses) permits the following 11 iron compounds for nutritional-physiological and dietary purposes in these foods (Annex 2 to the twelfth Ordinance on the Amendment to the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes of 31 March 2003):

- iron(II) citrate
- iron(II) fumarate
- iron(II) gluconate
- iron(II) lactate
- iron(II) sulphate
- iron(III) pyrophosphate (ferric diphosphate)
- iron(III) saccharate
- ferrous carbonate
- ferric ammonium citrate
- ferric sodium diphosphate
- elemental iron (carbonyl + electrolytic + hydrogen reduced)

The same iron compounds are included in the Commission Directive 2002/46/EC (of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements).

Table 19 in the Annex lists the admissible iron compounds, their synonyms and other characteristics. It shows that the compounds ferrous gluconate and ferrous lactate may be used for both technological as well as for nutritional-physiological purposes. The other ones which are permitted solely for technological purposes are merely mentioned for the purposes of completeness but are not examined here.

The above-mentioned iron compounds constitute a heterogeneous group which can be categorised in various classes on the basis of differences in bioavailability (Fairweather-Tait, 1989):

Compounds with good bioavailability: They include water soluble compounds. Frequently, they are the most chemically reactive and may cause unwanted colour and oxidative changes in foods which may limit their use for fortification purposes (Cook and Reusser, 1983; Garcia-Casal et al., 2003; Hurrell et al., 2002).

Iron(II)sulfate is normally used as the standard for comparative measurements of the bioavailability of different compounds. Ferrous sulfate is roughly absorbed on the same scale as intrinsic non-haeme iron which occurs naturally in foods (Hurrell, 1984). According to Brock et al. (1985) moderate to severe side effects occurred in around 50% of people who were given ferrous sulphate in the form of conventional tablets. This corresponds to an amount of 50 mg iron. *Iron(II) fumarate* has a similar bioavailability to iron(II) sulfate and around 20% is resorbed in the case of peroral administration. Compared with inorganic iron salts this compound clearly offers the benefit of better local tolerance which is described as good in approximately 75% of patients. Furthermore, the compound is said to be less toxic than iron(II) sulfate (Hartke et al., 2002; Hurrell et al., 1989; Hurrell et al., 2002; von Bruchhausen et al., 1993).

Compared with inorganic iron salts *iron(II) gluconate* is also said to have a better tolerance. In conjunction with peroral iron treatment gastro-intestinal disorders have been described for around 20% of patients (von Bruchhausen et al., 1993).

Iron(II) lactate also ranks amongst the readily water soluble compounds with high bioavailability.

Iron(III) saccharate is obviously not an exactly defined mixture of iron oxide and saccharose (Hurrell, 1984). The working group of Hurrell (1989) observed an availability of 74% in healthy adults compared to ferrous sulphate.

Compounds with moderate bioavailability:

Ferric ammonium citrate, which has not been used very much up to now, is described as having moderate bioavailability (Hurrell, 1984).

Iron(II) citrates were found to have a bioavailability of 50% in animal experiments compared to ferrous sulphate (Shiau and Su, 2003).

Iron from *ferrous carbonates* is less readily absorbable than ferrous sulphate (Ekenved, 1976).

Compounds with low and/or variable bioavailability:

The compounds in this group have poor water and acid solubility (Cook and Reusser, 1983; Garcia-Casal et al., 2003).

The bioavailability of phosphate compounds (like *ferric sodium phosphate or iron(III) py-rophosphate*) is relatively low and varies considerably depending on the product (Cook and Reusser, 1983; Hurrell, 1984). Hurrell et al. (1989) observed a relative bioavailability of 39% for ferrous sodium phosphate compared to ferrous sulphate in their study in healthy adults. The relative bioavailability of the addition of ferric sodium phosphate to cereals is given as being in a range of 14-40% in cereals compared to ferrous sulphate (Hurrell, 1984).

The family of *elemental iron powders* include

- reduced iron
- electrolytic iron and
- carbonyl iron,

which are largely chemically inert. Compared with soluble iron compounds they offer the advantage of good technical properties which do not lead to any unwanted "off flavour" or discolouration. However, bioavailability can vary considerably depending on the production method and physico-chemical properties (e.g. particle size) (Hallberg et al., 1986; Hurrell et al., 2002; Hurrell, 1984).

The details on bioavailability of *reduced iron*, 13-90% of that of ferrous sulphate, show a major range of fluctuation.

For *electrolytic iron* the details on relative bioavailability are on a scale of around 50%.

For *carbonyl iron* this was indicated as between 5 and around 33%. Furthermore, there are signs that bioavailability cannot be increased through the addition of vitamin C. One advantage of carbonyl iron is its comparatively large safety margin. Gordeuk et al. (1987) compared the tolerance and effect of 3 x 600 mg iron/day as carbonyl iron with 3 x 60 mg iron/day as ferrous sulphate in 36 blood donors with mild anaemia. Both therapy regimes had comparable tolerance and an anti-anaemic effect. However, only a 1.5 fold increase in the amount absorbed was observed in conjunction with the 10 times higher iron level in the carbonyl iron.

The SUSTAIN Task Force Report only recommends the use of electrolytic iron powder for fortification. Because of its 50% bioavailability compared with ferrous sulphate, double the amount should be used (Hurrell et al., 2002).

10.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism:

Basic data: Iron is an important component of numerous oxygen and electron-transferring groups of active substances. Haeme proteins rank amongst the main iron-containing compounds. These are proteins with an iron porphyrin-containing prosthetic group like hæ-moglobin, myoglobin and cytochromes (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Yip, 2001).

In healthy individuals *total body iron* is 3-5 g or 45 up to 60 mg/kg body weight and is distributed over various fractions (functional, transport and depot iron) (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Around 2/3 of iron are available as *functional iron* in the form of *haemoglobin* in the erythrocytes (approximately 5 x 10^6 erythrocytes/mm³ blood). The molecular weight of haemoglobin is approximately 64 500. As 1 g haemoglobin contains 3.4 mg iron (or 1 mol haemoglobin 4 mol iron), that can bind 1.34 ml O₂, 1 ml blood with a haemoglobin concentration of 15 g/100 ml (2.3 mmol/l) contains approximately 0.5 mg (9 µmol) iron. This means that the healthy adult has about 2.5 g (45 mmol) haemoglobin iron in his 5 l blood. Of this amount 0.8%, i.e. 20 mg (360 µmol), are used daily in haemoglobin degradation and synthesis. Together with the 5 mg (90 µmol) for the turnover of enzyme iron and storage iron, this means a daily turnover of 25 mg (450 µmol) (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Yip, 2001).

Iron-containing *enzymes* (catalyses, cytochromes, peroxidases) and *myoglobin*, which is a kind of oxygen store in tissue, account for around 15% of functional iron (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Yip, 2001). Around 0.1% of total body iron, corresponding to approximately 3 mg, circulates in blood plasma bound to the iron transport protein *transferrin* (*transport iron*) (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Herold, 1987; Schröder, 1994).

Depot iron stored as *ferritin* or *haemosiderin* – depending on gender – accounts for around 15-30%. In healthy adults it amounts to approximately 1.5 g (27 mmol). High tissue concentrations can mainly be found in the liver, spleen and bone marrow (Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Yip, 2001).

Absorption: Iron absorption is dependent on several factors. It is influenced by physiological requirements, the amount and chemical form of ingested iron, individual iron nutritional status, the scale of erythrocyte production and the ratios of various other organic and inorganic food components (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990; Hallberg, 1981; Roughead and Hunt, 2000; Yip, 2001). Depending on availability the absorption of iron is subject to an adaptive control mechanism. Basal iron absorption amounts to around 1 mg/day which falls by up to 50% when iron stores are full. In the case of inadequate supply this can be increased to up to 3-5 mg/day (Cook, 1990). Other authors report that the amount of iron absorbed from foods may

vary between <1% and >50% depending on nutritional status (Yip, 2001). According to other information the absorption of non-haeme iron from a meal containing iron with high bioavailability can vary between the 10-15-fold amount (absorption rate 1-15%), whereas the absorption of haeme iron is only subject to a 2 to 3-fold variation (absorption rate 15-45%) (Hunt and Roughead, 2000).

On average men absorb 6% and women of childbearing age, because of their lower iron stores, around 13% of dietary iron (Yip, 2001). According to Magnusson et al. (1981) the following absorption rates are achieved in conjunction with the administration of a reference dose of 3 mg divalent iron depending on the size of the iron store: 20% of iron storage on a scale of 500 mg (corresponding roughly to serum ferritin of 60 μ g/l); 40% in individuals with emptied iron stores who do not suffer from anaemia (serum ferritin approximately 30 μ g/l) and roughly 70-80% in individuals who are already suffering from impaired erythropoiesis caused by emptied iron stores (serum ferritin approximately 12 μ g/l).

The large proportion of iron in food is complex-bound (porphyrin-bound iron or water soluble Fe²⁺ chelates). Only a small amount is found in ionised form as free Fe²⁺ ions. Sufficient HCl production in digestive juice is an important precondition for optimum exploitation of dietary iron. In the acid milieu of the stomach the compounds are cleaved into free iron ions and loosely bound organic iron. Besides the digestive juices the organic acids to be found in food and digestive juices are also important for cleavage. Reducing substances in foods like sulf-hydryl-containing aminoacids (cysteine in proteins) or ascorbic acid as well as a mucosa-associated ferrireductase convert trivalent iron into bivalent iron which is more readily soluble and absorbable (Forth and Rummel, 1987; Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The main sites for reabsorption of iron are the duodenum and the upper jejunum. However, the resorptive activity in the case of iron deficiency can be considerably extended towards the distal region. In the lower sections of the small intestine, for instance in the ileum, the lower resorption rate can be compensated to a certain degree by the longer retention time of digesta (Forth and Rummel, 1987; Löffler and Petrides, 2003). Iron resorption is a complex, multi-stage process in which various proteins are involved.

Uptake into the mucosa cell is done via the transporter for bivalent metals; besides iron it also transports other bivalent metals like manganese, copper, cobalt, cadmium or lead. In the mucosa cell iron has two potential fates: it can be stored as ferritin, an iron storage protein or transported with the shuttle protein mobilferrin via the basolateral membrane to plasma. Haeme iron taken up into the cell is probably released through haemoxygenase from the porphyrin skeleton and imported into the mobilferrin shuttle (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The iron is then transferred to the iron transport protein in plasma, transferrin. This is a polypeptide with a mean molecular weight of 90.000. It is mainly synthetised in hepatocytes and. to a lesser degree, in bone marrow, spleen and lymph nodes. Protein binding is necessary because trivalent iron only has limited solubility in the aqueous medium and inclines towards polymerisation when there is a physiological pH. Each transferrin molecule binds two atoms of trivalent iron. Transferrin also binds and transports other trace elements whereby a made between the distinction must be following binding affinities: Fe³⁺>Cr³⁺>Cu²⁺>Mn²⁺>Co²⁺>Cd²⁺>Zn²⁺>Ni²⁺. A transferrin concentration in the plasma between 220-370 mg/100 ml (26-42 µmol/l) is considered to be the normal range. The total amount of 7 to 15 g transferrin in an adult is distributed evenly between plasma and the nterstitial space. Transferrin bound iron has a short half-life, 70-140 minutes as the total amount in the blood is approximately 3-4 mg and 25-30 mg iron are required daily for haemoglobin synthesis. The maximum binding capacity of transferrin is normally only exploited to around 30%. But even in the case of full saturation total plasma transferrin can only take up a small amount of maximum 12 mg iron (Forth and Rummel, 1987; Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Hartke et al., 2002; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

From plasma iron reaches bone marrow where it is available for haemoglobin binding which takes place there. Around 70-90% of iron bound to transferrin are used by the erythrocyte precursors in bone marrow for *haemoglobin biosynthesis*; the rest is used for the biosynthesis of enzymes and coenzymes or migrates to the iron stores (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Erythropoesis is responsible for the main share of *iron turnover*. Erythrocytes contain around 2/3 of total body iron and are phagocytised by macrophages in the reticuloendothelial system (RES) after their average life span of 120 days. The RES iron is the main source of plasma iron. The daily iron turnover in plasma is around 30 mg in healthy individuals. This means that serum iron is renewed approximately 10 times a day. Anaemia occurs when no depot iron is available any more (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Yip, 2001).

The iron which is not used for the biosynthesis of haemoglobin or other proteins is first stored as *ferritin* (25 percent by weight iron) and – if the ferritin store is full – as *haemosiderin* (35 percent by weight iron) (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The most important physiological role of *ferritin* is the storage, transport and detoxication of iron. In structural terms this is a high molecular protein with a molecular weight of 450,000. In line with requirements iron can be quickly mobilised from ferritin and used for haemoglobin synthesis. An apoferritin molecule can take in up to 450,000 iron atoms. Here it is oxidised into Fe³⁺. In this storage form the toxicity of iron is neutralised and water solubility guaranteed. A reduction to Fe²⁺ is necessary in order to release iron from ferritin. This is probably done by NADH-dependent ferrireductase. The intracellular iron content has a regulatory impact on both ferritin synthesis as well as probably on the active secretion of apoferritin into blood (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Gross and Schölmerich, 1982).

In healthy adults the ferritin concentration in plasma correlates directly with the total amount of mobilisible storage iron in the organism. 1 μ g/l serum ferritin corresponds in adults to a storage iron amount of approximately 8 mg (Walters et al., 1973; Yip, 2001) and in small children to approximately 14 mg (Hambidge, 2003). Lower serum ferritin values are only known in conjunction with low iron stores. A plasma ferritin value reduced to below 30 μ g/l is an indicator of an exhaustion of total body iron reserves available for haemoglobin biosynthesis. In general ferritin values of <12-15 μ g/l are assumed to be the limit values. On the other hand iron overloads can be diagnosed in conjunction with elevated ferritin. Ferritin values >200 μ g/l in women of childbearing age and >300-400 μ g/l in men are an indication of high iron stores which should be clarified using differential diagnosis (Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003; Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Yip, 2001).

Haemosiderin is also an iron protein complex which is scarcely water soluble compared with ferritin. Iron is stored permanently in this substance iron in a form that is not available for metabolism. It is probably formed from ferritin after prolonged intracellular iron storage, e.g. in the case of chronic haemolytic anaemias or after frequent blood transfusions (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Schröder, 1994).

Regulation – correlation – bioavailability: Intestinal iron resorption is regulated by various *regulators* about which very little is known up to now. Evidently the precursors of the intestinal mucosa cells are able to register body iron level by changes in transferrin receptor and ferritin expression. The transferrin receptor in the precursor cells is associated with the HFE protein which is involved in regulation by an unknown means. Mutations in the gene can lead

to chronic iron overload of the organism (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

It is known that a multi-day iron intake can block further iron uptake (dietary regulator) which has been described in the past as the mucosa block theory. Another regulatory mechanism reacts to total body iron (storage regulator). This means that the amount of resorbed iron can be increased in the case of a lower depot iron. Another regulatory principle, the erythropoietic regulator, regulates iron resorption in line with the needs of erythropoiesis (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

If the organism needs more iron, the metal can be mobilised from the mucosal ferritin store. If the organism's iron requirements are met, mucosa ferritin is lost after 2 to 3 days by means of physiological desquamation of the intestinal epithelia. The scale of iron resorption increases with declining total body iron store; this can be indirectly determined through the concentration of ferritin detectable in plasma too. The increasing drop in the plasma ferritin level leads to a higher percentage of a constant amount of orally ingested iron being resorbed (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Because of the various adaptive control mechanisms accompanying iron absorption, it has been assumed up to now that there can be no iron overload in healthy individuals (Hallberg, 2002). Hallberg et al. (1997) concluded from their studies that haeme and non-haeme iron absorption in healthy individuals was down-regulated in the case of a ferritin concentration of 60 µg/l. However, more recent study results contradict the experimental findings of Hallberg et al. (1997). They indicate an inverse association between iron stores and iron absorption. Fleming et al. (2002) noted that 70% of a study population encompassing 614 individuals aged between 68 and 93 had serum ferritin levels of more than 60 µg/l. Certain dietary factors were linked to an elevated risk of high iron stores: >3 portions fruit/fruit juice per day, >4 portions red meat/week and the use of iron-containing supplements (>12 and <30 mg/d). By contrast, a 77% lower risk for high iron stores was identified in conjunction with the consumption of 7 portions wholegrain products/week (corresponding to a mean dietary fibre intake of around 23 g/day).

Roughead and Hunt (2000) described incomplete adaptation in conjunction with supplementation with ferrous sulphate. In individuals with adequate to high iron stores they noted that iron supplementation led to a further increase in the serum ferritin concentrations even after completion of supplementation. Furthermore, supplementation with 50 mg iron/day in the form of ferrous sulphate merely led to a reduction in absorption of non-haeme but not of haeme iron. The working group (Hunt and Roughead, 2000) produced similar findings in another study involving a switch from a diet with high bioavailable iron to a diet with low bioavailable iron. This led to an adaptive process only for the absorption of non-haeme but not of haeme iron. The authors did not rule out that the differences in the bioavailability of iron in the various diets had not been adequately recorded when absorption is only measured over a short period.

Bergström et al. (1995) conducted studies on iron supply in 867 healthy Swedish adolescents aged between 14 and 17. The mean iron intake of the boys was 1.6 times higher than recommendations and for girls it was in the 0.9-fold recommendation range. In 15% of the girls and 5% of the boys low serum ferritin values (<12 μ g/l) were determined. No association could be established between low iron intake and an elevated risk for low serum ferritin bvels. The authors suspect that gender-dependent differences of perhaps a hormonal nature could affect the formation of iron stores during and after puberty. However, they did not identify any influence of menstrual bleeding or inadequate iron intake.

Numerous other studies did not establish any association between iron intake and iron status. Soustre et al. (1986) observed that the ferritin level does not correlate with daily iron ntake. However, a significant association was established between the consumption of meat, the main source of iron with easily bioavailable haeme iron and the serum ferritin concentration. Osler et al. (1998) also observed within the framework of the MONICA Survey in 238 Danish individuals aged between 35 and 65 years over a period of 6 years that, with the exception of alcoholic beverages, there was no association between diet and ferritin levels. Although iron intake was below the recommendations, the mean ferritin concentrations were in the normal range.

Hence, it can be observed that there is neither a correlation between daily iron intake and serum iron nor with serum ferritin. This can be attributed to a large number of different factors (Lilienthal Heitmann et al., 1996; Soustre et al., 1986):

- Inter-individual fluctuations in the bioavailability of dietary iron (different intestinal absorption, dependence on iron status)
- Differences in the bioavailability of dietary iron
- Interaction between dietary iron and the factors that promote and inhibit absorption
- Fluctuations in physiological (menstruation) and non-physiological (blood donations) iron losses
- Lack of reliable data on the intake of iron-containing supplements/medicinal products
- Uncertainties in nutrient tables (discrepancies between calculated and chemically measured iron levels in food)
- Mistakes in diet history (discrepancy between reported and actual iron intake).

It is assumed that the composition of overall diet is more important for the level of absorption than the form in which iron occurs in a specific food (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990). This would mean that indications of iron contents in individual foods would not offer any reliable lead for choosing foods in conjunction with elevated iron requirements.

Furthermore, based on different regulatory mechanisms there seem to be differences in the bioavailability of iron depending on the available form (normal diet versus tablets). There are signs that individual iron status exerts a lower influence on the absorption of iron from supplements than from normal diet (Hallberg, 2002). This means that extensive absorption also takes place when there is no inadequate supply or no deficiency and this can lead to overload. Linakis et al. (1992) found indications that iron is better absorbed from multivitamin products than from mono-iron products.

Interactions: Iron absorption is subject to numerous factors and interactions. This applies in particular to non-haeme iron.

Inhibition of absorption: The absorption of non-haeme iron can be inhibited by absorptioninhibiting ligands (e.g. *lignines, oxalic acids, phytates and phosphates*), which are to be found in plant foods like cereals, unpolished rice, corn, peas, beans and lentils. Iron absorption from cereals could be increased through phytate destruction. Iron-binding *polyphenols* like, for instance *tannins* are to be found in numerous foods and beverages like coffee, black tea or red wine (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000; Hallberg, 2002; Hurrell et al., 2003; Yip, 2001).

Furthermore, the absorption of non-haeme iron through *calcium, soya proteins* and *eggs* is decreased. A high calcium content in a meal can also reduce the absorption of haeme-iron (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000; Hallberg, 2002).

Various experimental studies supplied evidence that iron absorption can be competitively inhibited through high intakes of *zinc, cobalt, cadmium, copper* and *manganese* (Monsen, 1988).

Rossander-Hultén et al. (1991) reported a decrease in iron absorption by 56% in conjunction with a zinc overload in a ratio of 5:1 (15 mg zinc – 3 mg iron). However, this could only be determined in the absence of meals which means that intraluminal interaction is suspected between the two trace elements. Inversely, it is known that high iron amounts depending on dose can have a disadvantageous effect on *zinc* absorption (Whittaker, 1998). The interaction is attributed to the competitive inhibition of zinc absorption through iron overload when the molar relationship is greater than 2:1 for a total iron amount of >25 mg (Solomons, 1986).

The strong inhibitory influence of manganese on iron absorption is attributed to the use of joint transport systems through the intestinal mucosa. A ratio of manganese: iron of 2.5:1 (7.5 mg manganese – 3 mg iron) or of 5:1 (15 mg manganese – 3 mg iron) led to a decrease in iron absorption of 22% and 34-40% respectively (Rossander-Hultén et al., 1991). Inversely, there are signs that the level of the iron store can influence manganese status. Finley (1999) described the fact that individuals with low ferritin levels absorbed 3-5 times more manganese than individuals with high ferritin levels.

Promotion of absorption: By contrast, the absorption of non-haeme iron can be encouraged by absorption-promoting ligands like *citric acid* or *ascorbic acid* (e.g. in fruit). *Meat, poultry, fish and seafood, soya sauce* and some *fermented types of vegetables* as well as *alcohol* can promote absorption (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000; Hallberg, 1981; Hallberg, 2002; Yip, 2001).

Mechanisms of interaction: In many cases it is not clear which components play a concrete role or to which mechanisms the interactions can be exactly attributed.

- A dose-dependency was described between *calcium* and inhibition of non-haeme iron absorption. Whereas no effect was observed with a calcium content in the meal of <50 mg, a maximum inhibitory effect was observed for a level of 300-600 mg. The effect on iron absorption was independent of the calcium source and was observed in the form of calcium salts, milk or cheese for the same calcium amounts. Haeme iron absorption was influenced by calcium in a similar way (Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000; Hallberg et al., 1992). The underlying mechanism is not yet known; an intraluminal interaction is suspected (Lynch, 1997).
- In the case of *soya proteins* it has long been suspected that the absorption-inhibiting influence could be due to a high phytate level. On the other hand, technological reduction of the phytate content could not completely overcome inhibition (Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000).
- Polyphenols are clearly able to remove iron from absorption through complex formation (Lynch, 1997).
- The reduction in non-haeme iron absorption observed during the consumption of eggs is attributed to the yolk; however the underlying mechanism has not yet been identified (Benito and Miller, 1998; Hallberg, 1981).
- Studies in man have shown that alcohol can increase the absorption of trivalent but not divalent iron. This absorption-enhancing effect is attributed to an increase in gastric a-cid secretion (Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000).
- The promotion of non-haeme iron absorption observed in conjunction with ascorbic acid is attributed to iron reduction and, by extension, to inhibition of the formation of the poorly soluble iron(III) compounds. A significant increase in absorption was already do-

served at low levels of only 25 mg vitamin C; 1 glass orange juice with 70 mg vitamin C led to a 2.5-fold increase in iron absorption (Hallberg and Hulthén, 2000; Hallberg, 1981).

• It is suspected that *vitamin A* can promote iron absorption by masking the effect of certain absorption-inhibiting substances. Studies by Layrisse et al. (1997) indicate that vitamin A can bind iron during the digestion process. In this way it can remove iron from the absorption-inhibiting influences of phytates and polyphenols thereby increasing the bioavailability of iron. The working group of Garcia-Casal (2003) reported on a 3.6-fold increase in iron absorption when coupled with parallel administration of *vitamins A* and *C*. *In vitro* tests provided indications that the vitamins play an import role in increasing the solubility of ferrous chloride and elemental iron on a scale comparable with a shift in the pH from 6 to 2.

Interactions with drugs: There are several known interactions with drugs (Campbell and Hasinoff, 1991). By means of complex formation with iron the efficacy of the numerous medicinal products can be reduced. Examples:

- *Antibiotics*: tetracyclines, gyrase inhibiters (*ciprofloxacin*), penicillin (*ampicillin*), tuberculostatics (*rifampicin*)
- *Antihypertensives*: methyldopa, captopril, minoxidil
- Parkinson medicinal products: levidopa
- *Hormones*: thyroxine
- Vitamins: folic acid
- Analgesics: paracetamol, salicylic acid
- Antirheumatic agents: indomethacin

Aluminium, magnesium and calcium-containing *antacids* and *lipid-lowering agents* (*cholesty-ramine*) can prevent iron resorption by binding up to 70% of poorly soluble compounds (Hartke et al., 2002; Schröder, 1994).

Non-haeme iron absorption can also be inhibited by *chelating agents* like *penicillamin, ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid (EDTA)* or *deferoxamine* which is used for iron detoxication or mobilisation and expulsion of abnormal iron deposits (Forth and Rummel, 1987). The calcium-disodium-salt of EDTA (calcium disodium methylene diamine tetraacetate) is also used as a food additive (E number 385). In this capacity it may be added for instance to fish, vegetables and shellfish up to a certain maximum level (c. Annex 2 List B Ordinance on Requirements to be met by Food Additives and Marketing of Food Additives authorised for technological purposes (ZVerkV) and Annex 4 Additives Approval Ordinance (ZZuIV)).

Excretion/loss: One specificity of iron metabolism is that iron status is exclusively controlled by resorption and there is no regulated excretion of iron (Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Schröder, 1994; Schümann et al., 1997).

Physiological iron loss is extremely low. Men and women after menopause excrete approximately 1-2 mg (19-36 μ mol/l). This means that there is balanced resorption and excretion. Iron in the organism is lost through desquamation of intestinal epithelial cells (500 μ g = 9 μ mol/day) and skin cells (200-300 μ g = 3.6-5.4 μ mol/day), urine (100 μ g = 1.8 μ mol/day), bile and sweat (100 μ g = 1.8 μ mol/day) (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Larger iron losses only occur in conjunction with bleeding by means of the related haemoglobin loss. Approximately 25-60 ml blood is lost during menstruation whereby 12.5-30 mg (225-540 µmol) iron is excreted monthly. These losses can normally be compensated through a 2-2.5-fold higher absorption rate than in men. The iron loss of approximately 300 mg (5.4 mmol) during pregnancy is also of importance. The largest share of this loss is the iron supplied to the foetus via the placenta. There is also blood loss during birth and lactation 0.5 mg (9 μ mol/day). This iron loss is almost fully compensated by the fact that after pregnancy women do not normally menstruate for a few months (Bergström et al., 1995; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

Parameters for the assessment of iron status: There are various parameters available to assess iron status or diagnose anaemia. The most important are transferrin, ferritin, iron and blood count from which other parameters like transferrin-iron binding capacity and transferrin saturation can be calculated (Greiling and Gressner, 1989). By means of the various parameters it is possible to record iron metabolism disorders in the stages sub-given in Table 20 in the Annex.

Ferritin is currently described as the best marker for iron status. Its clinical importance stems from the fact that the amount of ferritin in serum correlates positively with total body iron pool. The reference range depends on method and there are various opinions about which lower limit value should be applied to ferritin. As a rule values <12 µg/l are seen as the indicator for emptied iron stores (Gaßmann, 2001; Hambidge, 2003; Milman et al., 1998). Serum ferritin is dependent on age and gender. Furthermore, there is a positive correlation with the Body Mass Index (BMI) (Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003).

However, normal ferritin concentrations do not reliably rule out low iron stores. In the case of certain diseases the correlation may not apply and ferritin may be reactively elevated. False-positive elevated plasma ferritin values can, for instance, occur in liver disease as a consequence of elevated ferritin release by the hepatic cells, chronic inflammation and infections or carcinomas as a consequence of elevated ferritin biosynthesis through tumour cells (Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Yip, 2001). Elevated ferritin concentrations may also be found in conjunction with alcohol consumption and hyperglycaemia (Hambidge, 2003).

The level of the serum *transferrin* correlates inversely with the size of the iron pool, i.e. it is higher in the case of an iron deficiency and lower in the case of iron overload. The transferrin level is also lowered by impairment of synthesis because of protein deficiency, protein losses or liver diseases as well as in conjunction with acute inflammations, trauma and malignant tumours. This means that where there is, for instance, parallel inflammation the transferrin value does not provide any information about iron status (Greiling and Gressner, 1989).

Transferrin saturation provides information about iron transport to the tissues and is determined from serum iron and iron-binding capacity. Low transferrin saturation (<16%) generally goes hand in hand with an iron deficiency. Very high saturations (>50% in women and >60% in men) are seen as suitable indicators for haemochromatosis screening (Yip, 2001).

Measurement of the *transferrin-bound* or *serum iron* can be done photometrically. However, the biological scattering range of iron concentrations is very large which can be attributed to physiological factors. Firstly, there is a circadian rhythm of iron concentration in serum with the highest values in the morning and the lowest in the evening. Furthermore, the serum concentration varies in women in conjunction with the oestrogen level (pregnancy, ovulation inhibitors) and during the menstrual cycle. For these reasons, the diagnostic importance of a one-off determination of the serum concentration is considered to be minor. The reference range given for men is 71-201 µg/dl and for women 62-173 µg/dl. A lowering of serum iron occurs in conjunction with manifest i-ron deficiency anaemia but also in conjunction with infectious anaemia or tumour anaemia (Greiling and Gressner, 1989).

An increase in *erythrocyte-protoporphyrin* in conjunction with inadequate iron intake or lead intoxication is described as a haemoglobin precursor. Because of its earlier reaction compared to haemoglobin, this parameter is classified as a suitable screening method for inadequate iron supply and early iron deficiency. However, other conditions **i**-ke inflammatory reactions or conditions that go hand in hand with elevated erythrocyte turnover, may be accompanied by elevated erythrocyte-protoporphyrin concentrations (Yip, 2001).

If the iron intake is not sufficient to permit adequate haemoglobin synthesis, then an increase in the *transferrin receptors* can be observed on the erythrocyte precursors and in plasma. For these reasons elevated receptor concentrations can be used as an iron deficiency in tissue and can be considered as markers for early functional iron deficiency. However, not enough experience is yet available and a receptor elevation was also observed in other conditions. The threshold value is >8 μ g/l for healthy adults. This market is not suitable for screening for haemochromatosis as no reduction in the eceptor is observed in conjunction with iron overload (Hambidge, 2003; Yip, 2001).

A typical indication of anaemia is a lower *haemoglobin* concentration. The limit values, which can indicate anaemia, are <12 g/l in women and <13 g/l in men for adults. It should be borne in mind that these values are dependent not only on age or gender but also on race. Significantly lower haemoglobin levels were measured in black adult US Americans (approximately 8 g/l) (Yip, 2001).

• Furthermore, a series of *further haematological tests* are available which can contribute to differential diagnostic distinction between other forms of anaemia not attributable to iron deficiency, e.g. erythrocyte count, mean cell volume etc. (Yip, 2001).

Function: Iron porphyrin derivatives are involved in various ways in the utilisation of oxygen in biological oxidation processes. Furthermore, iron plays a role in cellular energy supply, non-specific infection defence and DNA synthesis. It is a component of enzymes (Elmadfa and Leitzmann, 1990).

In living organisms the potentially dangerous reactivity and the oxidative potential of iron are modulated by binding iron to carrier proteins or through the presence of molecules with antioxidative properties. Free iron catalyses the fenton reaction, one of the most well-known processes for the conversion of superoxide and hydrogen peroxide to free, reactive radicals which are linked to elevated oxidative stress and premature cell aging (Yip, 2001).

More recent studies indicate that iron and glucose metabolism are linked and that iron can influence both insulin metabolism in healthy individuals and in diabetics (Fernández-Real et al., 2002).

Requirements: Iron requirements result from iron losses via the intestines, kidneys and skin (approximately 1 mg per day). In women there are also losses during menstruation of appromonth. increase ximatelv 15 ma per Growth and pregnancy requirements (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). Recommendations for iron intake must take into account bioavailability. This may fluctuate depending on the composition of food by the 10-fold amount (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). An intake of 15 mg per day would lead to an iron intake of 1.5 and 2.2 mg taking into account an absorption rate of 10-15% and cover the requirements of all women with normal menstrual bleeding. After menopause women do not have higher iron requirements than men. 10 mg/day is the recommended intake. During pregnancy a total intake of 30 mg per day is recommended (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000).

In their latest report from 2001 FAO and WHO made recommendations, in response to the varying food habits around the world, which are based on different bioavailability levels (5, 10, 12 and 15%) (FAO/WHO, 2001). For western countries depending on meat consumption the application of levels 12-15% is proposed, for developing countries the levels 5-10%.

Table 21 gives the recommended intakes of DGE/ÖGE/SGE (2000), FNB (2002) and SCF (1992). The recommended intakes of FAO/WHO (2001) are given in Table 22.

10.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources: Almost all foods contain iron, however, normally only in low amounts. Iron in food can be in the form of *non-haeme iron* and haeme iron (Monsen, 1988). In western countries the proportion of non-haeme iron which is normally found in plants and dairy products is estimated to be >85% of iron intake (Hallberg, 1981; Soustre et al., 1986; Yip, 2001).

A mixed diet contains 5-15 mg non-haeme iron and 1-5 mg haeme iron per day. The absorption rate of non-haeme iron, which is dependent on individual storage iron reserves and other dietary factors, is relatively low and relatively variable with a fluctuation range of around 1-15% (Hunt and Roughead, 2000).

Haeme iron primarily comes from haemoglobin and myoglobin in meat, poultry and fish (Benito and Miller, 1998; Monsen, 1988; Yip, 2001). Although it only accounts for the lower proportion, it is 2-3 times more readily absorbable than non-haeme iron since it is less influenced by other dietary components (Yip, 2001). The resorption rate is estimated to be 25% (Falbe and Regitz, 1997). Meat is the best source of iron (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). Other good sources are some types of vegetable (like spinach, beetroot) and cereal products (like wholegrain flour and sesame).

In line with the results of the Nutrition Survey (Mensink et al., 2002) conducted as a supplement to the Federal Health Survey 1998, bread is the main uptake source for iron, followed by meat and vegetables. Table 23 gives the iron contents of some foods (Souci-Fachmann-Kraut, 2000).

Food fortification: Current practice in Germany Up to now in Germany fortification of conventional foods with iron was only permitted after the prior issuing of an exemption or general disposition. Approvals of this kind have been issued for the food group *breakfast cereals*. Examples:

Iron compound used	Iron/100 g	Source
Ferrum reductum (elemental iron)	14 mg/100 g	Announcement of a general disposition in accordance with § 47a of the Foods and other Commodities Act concerning the import and the placing on the market of commercially available breakfast cereals (with iron fortification and with the colour capsanthin E 160c) of 8 July 1993
Iron(II) sulphate	9 mg/100 g	Announcement of a general disposition in accordance with § 47a of the Foods and other Commodities Act concerning the import and the placing on the market of breakfast cereals with iron and vitamin D supplementation of 16 November 1997
Iron(III) diphosphate	8 mg/100 g	Exemption in accordance with § 37 paras 1 and 2 No. 1 Foods and other Commodities Act for the production and placing on the market of various breakfast cereals with iron(III) disphosphate supplementation as fortified foods of 8 August 2002 (GMBI No. 40, p. 806 (2002))

Experience from countries in which more extensive fortification is undertaken: Given the sparse data situation, it seems appropriate to draw on experience from other countries when examining the question of food fortification. One good example is Denmark where flour was compulsorily fortified with 30 mg elemental iron/kg between 1954 and 1987. After withdrawal of the national iron fortification programme regular studies were conducted on iron nutritional status in the population.

Milman et al. (2002) compared the iron status of 40-70 year-old men during the period of compulsory fortification (1983-1984; n=1324) and again 6-7 years after the abolishing of this programme (1993-1994; n=1288). Although withdrawal of compulsory flour fortification reduced average iron intake from 17 to 12 mg/day, a significant increase was observed in the prevalence of high ferritin levels (ferritin >300 μ g/l) from 11.3% to 18.9%, which indicate iron overload. This development was understood by the authors as an argument against the reintroduction of the fortification programme. It was attributed to changes in food habits. The lower iron intake was possibly compensated by the consumption of products with more readily bioavailable iron.

In other studies in Danish women (n=1319, age: 40-70 years) (Milman et al., 2000) and men (n=1332, age: 40-70 years) (Milman et al., 1999) from 1994, it was observed that – compared with studies from 1984 and despite cessation of the national food fortification programme – the prevalences of iron deficiency and iron deficiency anaemia had remained unchanged in both genders but the prevalence of iron overload had increased. From the results it was concluded that no significant effects on iron nutritional status could be achieved through supplementation with iron in healthy women or men with adequate iron stores.

Food supplements: BgVV has been of the opinion up to now that the maximum intake of iron in a food supplement should not exceed 5 mg per day (BgVV, 1998). In a renewed assessment in 2002 (BgVV, 2002), it was again deemed acceptable, until the final assessment by SCF, to tolerate the use of iron in individual products up to a provisional maximum level of 5 mg/daily ration food supplement.

Based on these estimates, numerous exemptions and general dispositions have been issued for iron-containing food supplements.

Medicinal products: A monograph of the Federal Institute for Medicinal Products on peroral iron products is not available as far as we know. The therapeutic dose range is between approximately 36 and 200 mg iron/day (BPI, 2003). For peroral treatment of iron deficiencies with and without anaemia, mainly bivalent iron compounds are used because of their better bioavailability like iron(II) sulphate, iron(II) lactate, iron(II) fumarate, iron(II) gluconate or glycinate. Stabilisers like ascorbic acid are frequently used to avoid oxidation. In order to ensure improved use, administration is normally recommended on an empty stomach. However, for reasons of tolerance, the dose can be taken during or after a meal whereby single doses should not exceed 50 mg iron (Forth and Rummel, 1987).

Nutritional status:

Intake: In its revised version the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS) (DGE, 1996) gave as mean average intakes for men, dependant on age, 13.2-14.1 mg iron and 10.7-11.8 mg iron/day for women. In males of all age groups and for females aged 50 upwards mean intake was in the range of the DGE recommendations. In females aged between 10 and 50 years mean iron intake remains, by contrast, below recommended intake. 75% of 19 to 25 year-old women only achieved 85% or less of the recommendation. The highest intake values, measured at the 97.5 percentile, were observed in 15-18 year-old males of 27.7 mg (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b). Table 24 in the Annex contains the results of the NFCS in percentiles broken down for age and gender.

The Nutrition Survey (Mensink et al., 1999) conducted as a supplement to the *Federal Health Survey 1998* produced the following results: on average the recommended daily intake was clearly exceeded by men of all ages (median approximately 160%, 25. percentile approximately 130%, 75. percentile approximately 195%) (Mensink et al., 2002). By contrast, around half of women did not reach the 50% higher daily recommended intake (median approximately 100%, 25. percentile approximately 80%, 75. percentile approximately 130%). As a precautionary measure, the authors also point out, at the same time, that the failure to reach the recommended intakes does not mean that there is necessarily a deficiency (Mensink et al., 1999). In principle, higher iron intake was observed amongst younger than amongst older women. As in the NFCS study the highest intake values, measured at the 90. percentile, were found in 18-24 year-old men of 27.4 mg (Mensink et al., 2002). With the exception of the age group of the over 65s, the median and mean values from the Federal Health Survey for both men and women were higher than those in the NFCS. Table 25 gives the results of the Federal Health Survey in percentiles broken down for age and gender.

In the *EPIC Study* (Schulze et al., 2001) conducted in Heidelberg and Potsdam in 1996-1998, the average iron intake in the middle age group for men was 14.6-15.1 mg and 11.6-12.3 mg/day for women. The 10. and 90. percentiles determined for men were 8.4/8.7 and 21.6/22.1 mg and for women 6.9/7.2 and 17.2/18.0 mg/day. The highest intakes measured at the 90. percentile of 21.6 and 22.1 mg were found in men (see Table 26).

No reliable information is available on the proportion or level of iron intake from fortified foods and food supplements. Nor are any data available at all on the level of iron intake from iron-containing compounds used for technological purposes (cf. Table 19).

Iron status: It has already been mentioned that various clinical-chemical parameters are available to assess iron status. As the ferritin concentration in blood serum has the largest power because of the direct association with the level of mobilisable iron store in the body, reference should only be made to ferritin for the purposes of estimating iron supply.

In the VERA Study the ferritin concentrations in blood serum were determined using enzyme immunoassay in a representative random sample of over 18 year-olds. 15-400 μ g/l was defined as the reference range for men and 12-200 μ g/l for women (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a). Only 6.3% of all participants (9.1% women and 2.7% men) showed emptied iron stores at ferritin values below 12 μ g/l. In contrast, ferritin values of more than 200 μ g/l were observed in almost 10% (3.2% women, 17.9% men). This was interpreted by the authors as a sign of an elevated risk of cardiovascular diseases or cancer (see Table 27).

If one takes the serum ferritin values from the VERA Study as the basis, then critical iron supply is relatively rare even in pre-menopausal women.

10.3 Risk characterisation

10.3.1 Hazard characterisation (LOAEL, NOAEL)

Non-bound, free iron is toxic (Forth and Rummel, 1987). Iron is also discussed as a prooxidant in conjunction with the onset of cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases and as a promoter of cancer. The underlying mechanism is thought to be iron by means of its catalytic key function in the formation of cytotoxic hydrogen radicals and hydroxyradicals which promote oxidative stress, for instance in conjunction with the Fenton reaction and the Haber-Weiss-reaction (Nelson, 2001; Schröder, 1994).

What is new is the hypothesis based on these findings, that elevated iron stores can also increase the risk of disease (Schröder, 1994). At present, there is no generally accepted model for assessing the extent to which body iron stores could contribute to a higher cardiovas-

cular risk. It is suspected that iron can indirectly promote arterial sclerosis by means of the catalysation of LDL cholesterol oxidation (Sempos und Looker, 2001). In this context the role of vitamins A, C and E is also discussed; as prooxidants they have a direct impact on reduction to Fe²⁺ for the Fenton reaction. Here supplementation with these vitamins could lead to serious complications involving additional oxidative damage (Crawford, 1995; Fraga and Oteiza, 2002). In principle, these associations have not been sufficiently researched.

FNB (2002) derived a **LOAEL** (Lowest observed adverse effect level) of 60 mg/day and a LOAEL of 70 mg/day for total iron intake from human studies for adolescents and adults aged 14 upwards for non-haeme iron in the form of supplements. For children up to age 13 FNB established an **NOAEL** (No observed adverse effect level) of 40 mg non-haeme iron in the form of supplements. Gastro-intestinal effects were used as the end point.

The controlled, double blind study by Frykman et al. (1994) in 97 blood donors (46 men and 51 women aged between 34 and 52 years) to re-examine tolerance was used as the basis for this derivation. Over 3 periods of 1 month they were either given 60 mg Fe^{2+} (as ferrous fumarate), 16 mg Fe^{2+} (as ferrous fumarate) plus 2.4 mg haeme iron or placebo. It was demonstrated that the gastro-intestinal side effect rate of 25% was significantly higher for the non-haeme iron product than for the combination product. With a side effect rate of 14% respectively no difference was established between the combination product and placebo. Although the combination product had a lower dose, a comparable therapeutic effect on haemoglobin and ferritin concentrations was observed.

10.3.2 Iron overload and risks linked to high intakes and higher iron stores

Elevated intake may be the cause of iron overload in the organism as the excretion of this element is very limited. There are various diseases and adverse reactions which can be attributed to elevated intake or iron absorption. The following risks are currently under discussion:

Acute iron intoxication: There were mainly reports of *acute* iron intoxication in children as a consequence of the inadvertent ingestion of iron supplements intended for adults. This led in 1977 to provisions being introduced for child-resistant packages. Acute toxic effects were observed at doses between 20 and 60 mg iron/kg body weight. Amounts of 180 mg/kg body weight upwards are considered to be lethal for children. Although acute iron intoxications are rare in adults, a scale of around 100 g (approximately 1400 mg/kg body weight) is assumed as the lethal dose based on case studies (Anderson, 1994; FNB, 2002; Forth and Rummel, 1987; FSA, 2003).

Approximately 30 to 120 minutes after ingestion, symptoms may occur as a consequence of haemorrhagic-necrotising gastroenteritis, like blood-tinged vomit, diarrhoea, hypotonia and finally coma with liver and kidney failure. After a seeming improvement there may be renewed symptoms ranging from a drop in blood pressure, cramp to coma and respiratory paralysis after 20 hours (Anderson, 1994; Hartke et al., 2002).

According to Anderson (1994) acute iron intoxication in the USA in 1992 was the most frequent cause of fatal intoxication events in children under the age of 6. Kroeker and Minuk (1994) examined the frequency of intoxication cases in a large Canadian hospital and observed an increase in acute iron intoxications over the period from 1979 to 1991. 80% of patients were female, mean age 19.8 years (range 9-48 years). In one-third of the cases an æsociation was observed with excessive alcohol abuse. Levels of between 38 and 108 mg iron/kg body weight were determined as the mean dose range for these cases. Although the preponderance of female individuals could not be explained, it is not ruled out that young women may possibly react more sensitively to the acute toxic effects of iron. There are indications of gender-specific differences from animal experiments, too (Berkovitch et al., 1997). After iron administration significantly higher iron levels were observed in pubescent female rats than in male animals. This means that the influence of the female sexual hormone cannot be ruled out on iron absorption. Furthermore, higher iron resorption rates and a higher mortality rate were found in prepubescent female rats than in male animals. There is uncertainty as to the relevance of these findings for humans.

Chronic iron overload conditions: In certain cases chronic iron overload of the body may occur. A distinction is made between 3 types (Bassett, 2001; Yip, 2001):

- 1. primary iron overload or hereditary haemochromatosis due to excessive, uncontrolled gastro-intestinal resorption;
- secondary iron overload conditions or haemosideroses which are due either to hæmatologic disorders, which regularly require blood transfusions, or chronically elevated dietary iron intake (e.g. chronic alcoholism);
- 3. others (African iron overload, Porphyria cutanea tarda etc.):

A distinction is made between 3 degrees of iron overload (Bassett, 2001):

- Mild form with 1.5-2 g storage iron
- Moderate form with 2-5 g storage iron
- Severe form with >5 g storage iron

Chemical laboratory tests established elevated ferritin concentrations, elevated transferrin saturation and a low iron-binding capacity (see Table 20).

on 1) Primary iron overload (haemochromatosis): Haemochromatosis (synonyms: bronze diabetes, siderophilia, iron storage disease) is an autosomal recessive hereditary disease. Because of a mutation in the HFE gene (frequently also described as HLA-H gene discovered in 1996) more iron is resorbed through the mucosa cells (Löffler and Petrides, 2003; Whittington and Kowdley, 2002). There are reports of various mutations. More than 80% of mutations concern the substitution of cysteine at position 282 by tyrosine on chromosome 6 (abbreviated C282Y). In the Caucasian population the frequency of the homozygotic gene carriers is estimated to be 1:250 and the heterozygotic frequency as approximately 1:10 (Milman and Kirchhoff, 1996; Milman et al., 2000). There are reports of higher homozygote prevalence from the United Kingdom: 1:138 (East England), 1:148 (Wales), 1:102 (Northern Ireland). A second, more frequent mutation, which affects around 20% of the Caucacian population, is described as His63Asp or abbreviated H63D. It is assumed that around 30% of C282Y homozygotes do not develop haemochromatosis. On the other hand, there are also known cases of a form of haemochromatosis which is not linked to a HFE-mutation, for instance in Italy (Bassett, 2001; Bulaj et al., 2000).

Over the years the body iron store can increase to more than 50 g. Here, iron is mainly deposited in the parenchymal cells of the organs and leads to functional disorders (in particular the liver, pancreas, heart, gonads). The main clinical symptoms, which manifest mostly at a more advanced age, are weakness, weight loss, brown-grey skin pigmentation, arthritis and at a later stage cirrhosis of the liver, diabetes mellitus and myocardial lesions (Bassett, 2001; Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Schröder, 1994; Yip, 2001).

Persons suffering from haemochromatosis, have a higher risk of tumour. The risk of developing a primary liver carcinoma is approximately 200 times higher in men >55 years who already suffer from cirrhosis of the liver (Whittington and Kowdley, 2002). It was observed that other carcinomas, too, like mammary or colorectal carcinomas fre-

quently occur (Nelson, 2001). More than 50% of haemochromatosis patients develop diabetes mellitus.

These are the reasons that prompted the recommendation of examining the possibility of a genetic predisposition before administering or prescribing any iron-containing supplements (Milman et al., 2000). The favoured screening method is determination of transferrin saturation. In the case of pathological values diagnosis should be supplemented by gene typing. Since, however, it is known that even the presence of a C282Y-homozygosity may not necessarily lead to the development of haemochromatosis, the benefits of screening are not generally accepted (Bassett, 2001; Whittington and Kowdley, 2002).

on 2) *Secondary iron overload:* Secondary iron overload can occur as a consequence of frequent blood transfusions or in conjunction with specific, more rare haematologic disæses with ineffective erythropoiesis (e.g. thalasaemia major, sideroblastic anaemias).

In the case of thalassaemia major or "Cooley anaemia" (Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Hallberg, 2002) we are dealing with a homozygotic form of a hereditary disruption of haemoglobin synthesis. Clinically speaking this is a case of severe haemolytic anaemia, hepatosplenomegalia and frequently also diabetes mellitus. The prognosis is bad and patients normally die young from coronary heart disease, infections or cancer.

Sideroblastic anaemia also involves defect haeme synthesis as a consequence of congenital or acquired enzyme defect which prevents either the formation of individual porphyrin compounds or the coupling of iron and protoporphyrin. One typical symptom for this disease is anaemia with ringsideroblasts in bone marrow and elevated bone deposits in tissue (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Herold, 1987).

Another cause may also be increased absorption in conjunction with *alcoholism*. Increased iron deposition in the liver can be detected in around one-third of all cases of cirrhosis of the liver, particularly those caused by toxic alcohol effects (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

It is still unclear whether sole, ongoing, excessive oral intake can lead to iron overload. As the organism does not have any regulated excretion mechanism for iron and iron absorption cannot be down regulated to zero even in the case of high ferritin stores, an association of this kind cannot be ruled out (Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003).

on 3) *Other forms:* The disease described as "*Bantu siderosis*" which occurs in some regions of Africa is based on a genetic defect in iron metabolism in addition to elevated intake. Typical symptoms are damage to the liver and pancreas due to exogenous iron intake of >50 mg iron/day from home-brewed beer with a mean iron content of 80 mg iron/litre (N.N., 1992; Schümann et al., 2002).

Porphyria cutanea tarda (PCT) is the most frequent form of porphyria. It does not normally manifest until after age 40 and affects men three times more frequently than women. No concrete figures are available on the frequency of the disease. Prevalence is estimated at 1 : 5,000-25,000 (Bulaj et al., 2000). The defect concerns uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase, whose activity is reduced. There is always damage to the liver with porphyrin deposits and frequently iron overload can be observed (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Herold, 1987). The noxae which trigger manifestation mainly include alcohol (70%) and oestrogens. However, there were also reports of the provocation of PCT-typical symptoms in conjunction with iron therapy (Forth and Rummel, 1987; Ginsburg et al., 1990). Here it seems that iron overload is

the new trigger factor for PCT. More recent studies indicate an increased incidence of HFEmutations in PCT patients (Bulaj et al., 2000; Skowron et al., 2001).

Gastro-intestinal side effects: As, depending on the concentration, iron ions can irritate the stomach, reversible gastro-intestinal disorders rank amongst the typical and most frequent side effects described in conjunction with oral pharmaceutical iron preparations. There seems to be a clear causal relationship between the level of iron intake and the onset of gastro-intestinal side effects. Higher iron doses are frequently associated with the side *e*-fects obstipation, epigastric disorders, bloatedness, nausea, diarrhoea and vomiting (FNB, 2002; Forth and Rummel, 1987; FSA, 2003; Hartke et al., 2002; Schröder, 1994; Schümann et al., 2002).

In the study by Frykman et al. (1994) mentioned above, gastro-intestinal disorders attributable to iron ingestion were observed in 34% of study participants. Brock et al. (1985) reported moderate to severe side effects in 50% of 272 individuals given 50 mg iron in the form of conventional iron(II) sulfate. Liguori (1993) compared the tolerance of iron protein succinylate (120 mg iron/day) with ferrous sulphate (105 mg iron/day) in a prospective double blind placebo controlled multi-centre study. The side effect rate was 11.5% for the first and 26.5% for the second product. In addition to the typical gastro-intestinal symptoms skin rashes were observed. Hallberg et al. (1996) examined the side effects of various oral iron compounds compared to placebo. At iron levels of 180-222 mg, broken down into 3 doses, no significant differences in terms of tolerance were observed between ferrous sulphate, ferrous fumarate, ferrous glycin sulphate and ferrous gluconate.

Other typical side effects are harmless black colouring of faeces and reversible dental discolouration as a consequence of iron depots following the administration of iron as drops. Furthermore, false-positive benzidine samples and guaiac tests must be expected (BPI, 2003). This may be of relevance in conjunction with cancer screening examinations. According to some authors (Laine et al., 1988) tests involving occult blood in faeces do not produce positive results following oral administration of ferrous sulphate.

High iron stores as a potential risk factor. Higher iron stores are associated with an elevated risk of the onset of various diseases.

Cardiovascular risk: The "iron hypothesis" already advanced in 1981 by Sullivan (1981) claims that women are better protected than men against atherosclerotic changes because of their lower iron stores as a consequence of their periodic menstrual bleedings up to menopause. This hypothesis is supported by the higher life expectancy of regular blood donors and lower frequency of heart attacks in developing countries (Kieffer, 1993). It has already been assumed for some time now that the formation of oxygen radicals and oxidative stress encourage the onset of cardiovascular diseases. A series of studies indicate that elevated iron depots can increase the cardiovascular risk (Ascherio et al., 1994; Salonen et al., 1992).

Salonen et al. (1992) established a statistical link between the level of serum ferritin and heart attack incidence. In this context the cardiovascular risk was comparable to that for cigarette smokers. The level of iron ingested daily was also positively associated with an elevated risk of heart attack; an increased risk of 5% was concluded per mg iron ingested daily. Men with ferritin levels >200 μ g/l had a 2.2-fold higher risk than men with lower ferritin levels. Ascherio et al. (1994) described a positive correlation between cardiovascular risks and haeme iron intake but no such risk for non-haeme iron or total iron intake.

In their overview from 1996 Sempos et al. (1996) compiled the epidemiological studies available up to then and came to the conclusion that the majority of studies could not support the observation of Salonen et al. (1992) in 1992. The meta-analysis by Danesh and Appleby (1999), which covered prospective longitudinal studies published before 1998, did not produce any evidence of an association between coronary heart disease and iron status.

In the meantime a whole series of other studies have been published which would seem rather to support the iron hypothesis. Kiechl and Mitarbeiter (1997) observed in their 5-year prospective study ("Bruneck Study") involving 826 men and women aged between 40-79 an association between ferritin levels and the progression of arteriosclerosis. Furthermore, serum ferritin was one of the clearest indicators for the presence and progression of arterioscerosis of the carotid artery. The Finnish working group of Tuomainen reported (Tuomainen et al., 1997a) for the first time a reduced cardiovascular risk in male blood donors through a reduction of body iron stores. It observed (Tuomainen et al., 1998) a 2 to 3-fold higher risk of myocardial infarction in men with high body iron stores. Tzonou et al. (1998) presented findings from Greece which point to an association between excessive iron intake and cardiovascular risk particularly amongst older people (in particular women). In 1999 Milman and Kirchhoff (1999) reported an association between serum ferritin and cardiovascular risk factors in both men and women. This was based on their epidemiological study which was conducted in conjunction with the MONICA Study (Monitoring of Trends and Determinants in Cardiovascular Disease) in Denmark between 1982-1984 involving 2235 healthy people aged between 30 and 60 years.

In 1999 findings from the Netherlands were published which showed that the risk of myocardial infarction is elevated in older people as a consequence of high ferritin concentrations in the presence of other risk factors (Klipstein-Grobusch et al., 1999a; b). Furthermore, a positive correlation was shown between high haeme iron intake and an elevated risk of myocardial infarction. A similar correlation had already been identified by Ascherio et al. (1994).

The working group of Tuomainen (1999) described in 1999 a two-fold higher risk of myocardial infarction in heterozygotic carriers of the gene mutation HFE Cys282Tyr typical for haemochromatosis based on a prospective study with an observation period of 9 years.

Meyers et al. (1997) conformed the iron hypothesis by noting a lower cardial risk in a perspective cohort study involving blood donors. The results were differentiated in another retrospective cohort study from 2002 (Meyers et al., 2002) by showing that the frequent, regular giving of blood compared with the sporadic giving of blood is associated with a lower cardiovascular risk. Ascherio et al. (2001) determined, by contrast, in their study results published in 2001 involving male blood donors that they could not confirm the hypothesis that low body iron stores could reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease.

Ramakrishnan et al. (2002) described a positive association between ferritin and cardiovascular risk even in young women of childbearing age. Facchini and Saylor (2002) examined 31 patients with pathological glucose tolerance or manifest non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus over a period of 6 months. They noted that these risk patients can benefit both metabolically and haemodynamically from a reduction of body iron reserves in a range which is frequently found in pre-menopausal women.

The review by Salonen et al. (1992) and the meta-analysis by Danesh and Appleby (1999), which sum up the positions in the works published up to then, constituted the main basis for the FNB (2002) assessment. In the meantime a whole series of other studies have been published. The majority support the iron hypothesis. This means there is increasing likelihood of a causal relationship between cardiovascular diseases and the level of iron stores. Table 28 gives a brief chronological overview of the studies presented.

Tumour risk: Various large-scale epidemiological studies (Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003; Knekt et al., 1994; Stevens et al., 1988; Stevens et al., 1994) have produced indications that iron intakes and high iron stores are associated with an elevated tumour risk.

One possible mechanism in this context is iron which can catalyse the formation of reactive radicals. They can develop a carcinogenic effect by means of elevated oxidative stress and damage DNA. Furthermore, iron probably plays a role as a limiting nutrient for growth and replication of tumour cells (Stevens et al., 1994). It is also known that the tumour risk is elevated in conjunction with haemochromatosis.

In his review Nelson (2001) compiled 33 human studies from 26 publications on the relationship between iron and the risk of colorectal tumour. He came to the conclusion that this is supported by the majority (around 75%) of the studies. According to them, increasing iron intake correlates with an elevated colorectal tumour risk.

As around 90-95% of dietary iron is not absorbed because of the low iron absorption rate, a roughly 10-fold higher concentration of iron in free form is to be found in faeces than in other tissues. This means that the amount needed for the Fenton reaction described above is considerably exceeded (Babbs, 1990). Lund et al. (1999) noted a significant increase in the iron content in faeces in healthy test persons given a supplement of 19 mg iron/day. This was also accompanied by a significant 40% increase in the formation of free radicals.

Of the risks discussed, which examined the role of iron as a potential risk factor, the association between increasing iron intake and an elevated colorectal tumour risk is currently the most important one. Further studies are needed in order to confirm this (Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003). The evidence is not yet satisfactory when it comes to other tumours.

Diabetes mellitus: Initial signs that an iron overload could play a role in type II diabetes mellitus result from the observation of an elevated haemochromatosis prevalence in these patients. A 2.4% or 1.34% higher haemochromatosis risk is assumed for the diabetic population in Australia and Italy respectively. In recent years there were increasing signs of an elevated risk of developing type II diabetes mellitus in conjunction with higher iron stores whereas emptied stores have been shown to offer protection (Fernández-Real et al., 2002).

Hua et al. (2001) noted that lacto-ovo-vegetarians with lower iron stores (35 μ g ferritin/l) had a higher sensitivity to insulin than meat eaters with higher ferritin values (72 μ g/l). They also noted that insulin sensitivity could be increased by reducing iron stores. Indications of this kind were provided from the following, larger "cross-sectional, population based studies":

- Tuomainen et al. (1997b) noted a positive association between specific markers of carbohydrate metabolism (elevated blood sugar, fructosamine and serum insulin concentrations) and already only moderately elevated serum ferritin concentrations (mean value: 148 µg/l), which are not yet considered to be an "iron overload" in 1013 men of average age.
- Salonen et al. (1998) examined 1038 men in Finland aged between 42-60 over a period of 4 years. They observed an association between iron stores and the incidence of diabetes mellitus. Here iron stores on a scale which was not linked to haemochromatosis were already associated with an elevated risk of developing non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus.
- Ford and Cogswell (1999) observed in their study involving 9486 adults (age: >20) a positive association between high ferritin concentrations and the risk of diabetes.

There is a need for further research on this possible association as well. One fundamental problem is that serum ferritin can also be influenced by other factors like inflammation which would have to be definitely ruled out.

Neurodegenerative disorders (in this case Parkinson's disease): Elevated iron contents in the brain have been observed in various neurodegenerative diseases like Parkinson's or Alzhei-

mer's. It is suspected that iron could play a role in the pathogenesis of these diseases (Logroscino et al., 1998; Sipe et al., 2002; Wolozin and Golts, 2002). Elevated iron concentrations in the substantial nigra are typical for Parkinson's disease. In pathophysiological terms, the aggregation of the protein a-synuclein, which has been identified as a typical pathological characteristic of Parkinson's disease, is also under discussion in addition to the pro-oxidative properties of iron ions (Wolozin and Golts, 2002).

Powers et al. (2003) compared the eating habits of 250 patients who had been diagnosed with Parkinson's disease between 1992 and 2002 with those of a control group of 388 persons. The authors found signs for a statistical association between a high iron diet and an elevated risk of developing Parkinson's disease. The elevated risk was associated with a dietary iron intake above the median and the ingestion of more than 1 multivitamin- or iron supplement/day. Isolated consideration of the haeme iron did not identify any elevated risk in statistical terms. The authors also noted that the risk could be doubled through additional high manganese intake.

By contrast, in their case-control study Logroscino et al. (1998) (104 Parkinson's patients, 352 control persons) did not find any association between dietary iron intake and the risk of disease. A 2-fold elevated risk of disease may be relevant, in conjunction with high transferrin saturation, for a possible association between Parkinson's disease and iron metabolism.

10.3.2.1 Other adverse effects

Cutaneous reactions: There are case reports about skin reactions following the oral administration of pharmaceutical iron products. Ito et al. (1996) reported the onset of a generalised pustulous exanthema after taking ferrous fumarate. Ortega et al. (2000) observed a generalised pruritis and erythamatous, maculopapulous skin rashes following the administration of various iron compounds in one patient. These symptoms were provoked in conjunction with ferrous sulphate and with iron protein succinilate. In effort tests milder symptoms occurred one hour after administration of 30 mg Fe³⁺ whereas no symptoms were described in conjunction with 5 or 10 mg.

Mucosa lesions in the gastro-intestinal tract After 7-day oral treatment with ferrous sulphate (corresponding to 300 mg Fe^{2+/}day), endoscopically diffuse mucosa skin lesions and an ulcer in the ileocaecal valve were diagnosed in one patient (Stolte and Hulskat, 1999). Another case report described mucosa skin lesions in the oesophagus after 9-months oral treatment with 400 mg ferrous sulphate which were also determined endoscopically (Zhang et al., 2003).

10.3.3 Deficiency, possible risk groups

10.3.3.1 Deficiency

Iron deficiency or anaemia caused by this is still described in the literature as the most widespread deficiency condition. According to WHO estimates approximately 600-700 million people suffer from iron deficiency anaemia around the world (FAO/WHO, 2001). However, in contrast to developing countries, dietary iron deficiency no longer plays a major role in our latitudes. WHO estimates the prevalence of iron deficiency anaemia in industrial countries as being 2-8%. DGE (2000) also notes that a diet-driven iron deficiency is far more rare than in the past.

The development of manifest iron deficiency takes place over a longer period which can be broken down into several stages on the basis of biochemical and haematological parameters (Yip, 2001). Table 20 assigns the available biochemical/haematological test results to the

individual stages of iron deficiency. For more information on the standard ranges please refer to Chapter 10.2.2.

Stage I is characterised by exhausted iron stores and can be diagnosed on the basis of lower serum ferritin concentrations. No disease value is attributed to this stage nor is any physiological impairment described. Frequently, progression to Stage II can be avoided through a compensatory increase in iron resorption.

Stage II, also frequently described as a latent iron deficiency, is already characterised by typical biochemical changes which point to the inadequate provision of iron for haemoglobin synthesis.

In *Stage III* there is a manifest iron deficiency with hypochromic, microcytic iron deficiency anaemia and a reduction in the haemoglobin concentration.

An iron deficiency can be caused firstly by inadequate intake and secondly by elevated losses (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982):

- on 1: Inadequate intake may arise for instance in conjunction with malnutrition or a onesided, low iron diet. In this context the bioavailability of iron also plays an important role (Benito and Miller, 1998). Other causes may be inadequate resorption (villus atrophy of the small intestine, e.g. in the case of sprue) or inadequate exploitation (e.g. after partial gastrectomy). During pregnancy (iron supply of the foetus) and during growth periods elevated needs must be met (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000).
- on 2: Elevated losses as a consequence of chronic bleeding are the most frequent cause (80%). Around 70% of cases are attributed to gastro-intestinal bleeding (ulcers, haemorrhoids, carcinomas etc.). 10-15% of cases are attributed to genital bleeding in women (hypermenorrhoeas, childbirth) (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Herold, 1987; Yip, 2001).

The average loss of blood during *menstruation* of 30 to 60 ml roughly corresponds to a loss of between 15 and 30 mg iron. These losses can be compensated by an optimum diet and an increased resorption rate in the case of iron deficiency. However, this is not possible when the individual has a one-sided diet or when high blood losses occur like, for instance, with hypermonorrhoea (up to 800 ml) or uterine polyps (up to 1200 ml) (Forth and Rummel, 1987).

The typical symptoms of disorders, which do however depend on the degree of iron deficiency, include (Gross and Schölmerich, 1982; Herold, 1987): general symptoms like adynamia, effort dyspnoea, headaches, loss of appetite or impaired psychomotoric performance, paleness of skin and mucosa and "epithelial symptoms" (angular cheilosis, glossitis, dysphagia, hair loss, brittle finger nails). Furthermore, thermoregulation may be abnormal and host defense mechanisms against infections may be impaired (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Yip, 2001).

Given the iron requirements of the brain during growth periods, sufficient supply is of major importance in childhood. Inadequate supply can bring on concentration and learning difficulties and lead to irreversible disruptions of mental development (Sipe et al., 2002).

10.3.4 Possible risk groups for deficiency

An iron deficiency mainly occurs as a consequence of elevated losses and/or reduced resorption and exploitation as a consequence of an underlying disease. The following risk groups are discussed in conjunction with a diet-driven deficiency:

- Individuals with a long-term one-sided diet (e.g. vegans)
 - No representative data are available on the basis of which the size of this group in the German population could be determined. Frequently, it is suspected that a drop in the consumption of beef as a consequence of the *BSE* (Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy) crisis has led to inadequate iron intake. An analysis of the UK Women's Cohort Study, involving 35-69 year-old women, did not, however, reveal any differences in iron intake between those who ate beef and those who ate meat but no beef. The mean i-ron intake in both groups is 18 mg/day, the median was 17 mg/day (Cade et al., 1998).
- Individuals who have higher growth-related requirements DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) commented that in the first two years of life and during puberty iron intake was often not enough for rapid growth and a latent iron deficiency and anaemia would, therefore, occur most frequently at ages 1 to 2 and in boys during pubescent growth spurts. Taking into account the results of the NFCS (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b) the mean intake of boys in puberty is in the range of recommendations. Information on the ferritin concentration is not available for this age group from the VERA Study. Olsson et al. (1995) conducted studies in Sweden on iron supply amongst 3975 male adolescents aged 18 in order to re-examine the opinion that had prevailed for many years that an iron deficiency was frequently to be found amongst male adolescents because of growth spurts. With mean ferritin levels of 36.8 µg/l the authors established that the prevalences of iron overload and iron deficiency were egually high (0.4%). The prior assumption of a high prevalence in this group of the population was not confirmed. The authors further concluded that with a prevalence of primary haemochromatosis of 0.4%, 12.6% of this population could, in fact, be carriers of the HFE mutation. Based on these results it was concluded that an extension of food fortification with iron was neither meaningful nor necessary but could in fact be dangerous.
- Women of childbearing age who have a 50% higher recommended intake than men From the diet surveys available (Mensink et al., 1999; Schulze et al., 2001; VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b) it can be seen that around half of women of childbearing age do not meet the higher recommended intake. If one takes, by contrast, the ferritin values from the VERA Study (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a) then a critical iron supply is also rare amongst pre-menopausal women.

Choice of contraceptive seems to play a decisive role when it comes to iron requirements and the nutritional status of pre-menopausal women. Guillebaud et al. (1976) observed a 2-fold increase in menstruation-related iron losses as a consequence of the use of intrauterine devices. By contrast, a better nutritional status was described in conjunction with oral hormonal contraceptives (Galan et al., 1998; Milman et al., 1998).

Milman et al. (1998) examined iron status in relation to menstruation, form of contraception and iron supplements in 268 Danish women aged between 18-30 during the period from 1992-1993. The authors did not identify an iron deficiency in any of the women with lighter menstrual bleeding; in the case of mean or stronger bleeding an iron deficiency was determined in 12 and 21% of women respectively. The following risk factors were derived for the development of an iron deficiency: length of menstruation: >5 days, more intense bleeding, use of intrauterine devices (IUDs) with no gestagen, blood donors. From the results the authors concluded that general iron fortification or supplementation is not justified for this group as it would involve an unnecessary treatment of 50-60% who have no emptied iron stores.

The calculations available for Germany on iron intake indicate that around half of women do not meet the 50% higher recommended daily intake. The determinations of the serum ferritin level undertaken to estimate iron supply do, however, indicate that an iron deficiency is relatively rare even amongst pre-menopausal women (supply category 1/2).

10.3.5 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

10.3.5.1 Excessive intake

Apparently it is not clear whether and, if so, to what extent high oral intake in healthy individuals can lead to iron overload and to an abnormally high ferritin level. Based on more recent findings, which refute a strictly inverse relationship between iron store and iron absorption, this possibility cannot, however, be ruled out.

The highest intake levels were measured in the NFCS at the 97.5 percentile in which 15-18 year-old males were found with 27.7 mg. In the Federal Health Survey the highest levels were observed at the 90. percentile of 27.4 mg in 18-24 year-old males.

There was a completely different picture for ferritin concentrations. In almost 10% of the participants, ferritin levels were measured of more than 200 μ g/l. The highest ferritin concentrations of 580 μ g/l were measured at the 97.5 percentile in women over the age of 65.

10.3.6 Possible risk groups in conjunction with growing iron supplementation

In principle, all patients with chronic iron overload are a potential risk group in conjunction with the growing use of iron in foods (see Chapter 10.3.1).

Even if scientists cannot give a definitive answer to the question whether iron does in fact play a role as a potential risk factor for specific diseases, the uncontrolled long-term prophylactic intake of iron-containing supplements or fortified foods by the population at large does seem to be worrying. There could be an additional risk in particular for men and postmenopausal women on the basis of the existing supply situation.

An additional risk would also have to be considered for individuals who regularly take vitamin-containing food supplements as increased absorption of iron was described in conjunction with vitamins C and A. The current data situation does not, however, permit any estimates about the possible size of this potential risk group.

10.4 Tolerable upper intake level for iron

In the EU the UL deliberations have not yet been concluded. In 1992 the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 1992) stated that side effects in adults could already occur at levels of only 30 mg elemental iron; as a rule, however, single doses of 100 mg were well tolerated.

FNB (2002) established a **Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL)**^{*} of 40 mg up to age 13 and from 14 years upwards a UL of 45 mg. The latter level also applies to pregnant and lactating women. The onset of gastro-intestinal disorders was chosen as the critical endpoint. This means that the derivation was undertaken on the basis of side effects described in conjunct-on with orally administered pharmaceutic iron preparations (see also Chapter 10.3.1). The associations between high iron intake and/or high iron stores and an elevated risk of coronary vascular and carcinoma diseases described in epidemiological studies were not included in the derivation as the results were not considered to be convincing. All the same, a series of other studies have since been published which back the "iron hypothesis".

The UL derived by FNB has been criticised. Schümann et al. (2002) are of the opinion that the extensive indications of an elevated risk of cardiovascular disease must be taken into account and lead to a re-evaluation of the ULs derived from the reversible local effects after

The Tolerable Upper Intake Level (UL) is the highest level of daily nutrient intake that is likely to pose no risk of adverse health effects in almost all individuals.

taking iron tablets. There are also doubts about the transferability of symptoms after single administration of an iron salt on an empty stomach to dietary iron intake. The authors believe it is more appropriate to distance themselves to the setting of a numeric UL and are in favour of serious statements which advise against exceeding recommended intake. Iron supplementation in non-anaemic individuals would not be defensible on these grounds.

Already for these reasons the application of a formula, in which the UL laid down by FNB is used, is not appropriate when it comes to deriving a safe and tolerable maximum level of iron in a food supplement.

It has also been shown that the recommendations made so far from the various bodies on a tolerable upper intake level vary considerably. The Nordic Council (2001) indicated a **Upper Safe Intake Level** of **60 mg** for iron. A French body (CSHPF, 1995) did not derive a concrete value in 1995 but had already indicated that iron overloads constituted just as big a health problem as iron deficiencies. This meant that any iron fortification should be viewed with great caution.

The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom (EVM) (FSA, 2003) did not feel that it could set a "safe upper level" for iron based on the inadequate data. For *bivalent* iron only a **Guidance Level of 17 mg/day** (corresponding to 0.28 mg/kg body weight/day of 60 kg) was derived by extrapolating the LOAEL to NOAEL using an uncertainty factor of 3. It was explicitly stated that this level which was based on the guidance value referring to supplemented intake did not apply to groups in the population who have an elevated risk of iron overload. The study situation was considered to be critical since side effects had not been taken into account in many of the available studies and the long-term effects of iron supplementation on iron status and store were not known.

For reasons of completeness reference should also be made to the Expert Committee of FAO/WHO for food additives (JECFA) (FAO/WHO, 1983a; 1983b) which derived a "**Provisi-onal maximum tolerable daily intake for man**" of **0.8 mg/kg** body weight for iron. For an adult weighing 60 kg this leads to a maximum value of 48 mg iron per day. Taking into account the reference weight of 68.5 kg for adults taken as the basis by FNB this leads to a value of just under 55 mg/day. The Committee admits that this evaluation referred to iron from all sources but that it neither encompassed iron oxide as a colour or iron supplements for pregnancy and lactation or any special clinical requirements. Furthermore, it is stressed that this value is not to be used as a guidance value for the fortification of food.

In the opinion of BfR (nutritional-)psychological aspects and other specificities of iron metabolism should be taken into account when deriving maximum levels. The following points are of relevance for iron:

- Human beings do not have an efficient excretion mechanism for iron, i.e. they do not have any way of breaking down excess iron or excreting it in a targeted manner. Hence, iron intake is the only significant parameter in order to limit iron-induced damage.
- In healthy individuals the iron status is controlled by changes in the absorption rate and cannot be determined by the level of dietary intake.
- The individual variability of iron absorption is high.
- The use of iron would have to be undertaken in conjunction with bioavailability which can clearly vary greatly.
- There is no correlation between dietary and serum iron.
- There is no correlation between dietary iron and biochemical markers of iron status.

- Low serum ferritin levels are an indicator of depleted iron stores. They cannot be equated with iron deficiency. There is no gold standard or definition for iron deficiency without anaemia.
- There are no indications that high or high normal iron stores could offer a health benefit or advantage. However, there are indications that high iron stores could be linked with a health risk.
- Iron absorption from tablets and conventional foods are clearly not governed by the same regulatory mechanism.

BfR is of the opinion that the use of iron brings with it a high risk to health and that it should be classified with the nutrients in the highest risk group.

10.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for iron in food supplements

The comments show that there are different recommendations and assessments for the upper safe intake level. It can be noted that there are still considerable gaps in knowledge about iron. Furthermore, iron metabolism is extremely complex and influenced by numerous factors.

Based on the available date from the VERA Study it can be assumed that high iron stores (around 10% of participants) constitute a greater problem than low ones (around 6% of participants) in the German population – measured against the ferritin values.

In other Chapters of our report the following formula was used to calculate maximum levels for some micronutrients for use in food supplements:

Legend:

UL	=	Tolerable Upper Intake Level (SCF) usually referring to the daily total intake
DINF	=	Dietary Intake by Normal Food (95. or 97.5. percentile)
MEF	=	Estimated Number of Consumed Products
TL	=	Tolerable Level in a single dietary supplement or fortified food

It has already been mentioned that the EU deliberations on iron have not yet been completed and the UL set by FNB has provoked criticism. It should not, therefore, be used in the formula for the derivation of a maximum tolerable level in food supplements.

A series of epidemiological studies provides indications that there could be an association between high iron intake and/or an increase in iron depot and specific disease risks. Based on the available findings it cannot be ruled out at present that uncontrolled and long-term supplementation with iron can increase, for instance, the risk of cardiovascular diseases or carcinomas. BfR is of the opinion that this experience should be taken into account when setting maximum levels for iron as a precautionary principle even if these findings have yet to be scientifically validated. Various experts are already advising against regular iron intake above the recommended level (Schümann and Golly, 1996; Schümann, 2001). Supplementation with iron without a diagnosed condition like anaemia would have to be rejected in this context.

Up to now BgVV has proposed a maximum level of **5 mg**, corresponding to around 50% of the PRI value (BgVV, 1998; 2002) proposed by SCF (1992) for the daily intake of iron from food supplements.

10.4.1.1 Possible management options

Bearing in mind the current data situation and the above comments, the following management options are proposed:

a) Continuation of existing practice with the maximum level of 5 mg iron in food supplements per daily dose

There are no reports of any side effects in conjunction with existing practice. Nevertheless, it is unclear whether a health risk for consumers can in principle be ruled out given the inadequate data available. Nor is it possible to predict the actual contribution of this amount to iron supply given the numerous factors that influence iron metabolism. Based on more recent findings various experts advise against regular iron intake above the recommended level. In arithmetic terms the group of women, who have not met their recommended higher daily intake up to now, would already be above the recommendations with an additional intake of 5 mg iron.

b) Change in existing practice by reducing the existing maximum level From the available food consumption studies it can be concluded that most people reach the recommended intake. Bearing in mind that the recommendation should not be exceeded, iron should no longer be contained in food supplements. In principle the question seems to be justified whether, against the backdrop of the supply situation and the potential risks, uncontrolled iron supplementation can still be justified in industrial countries. Within the framework of preventive consumer health protection it, therefore, seems appropriate to rethink current practice. Targeted, individual iron substitution, which may be necessary because of specific indications like blood loss or absorption disorders, should only be undertaken under medical supervision.

10.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for food in fortified foods

BgVV has been of the opinion up to now that conventional foods should not be fortified with iron (BgVV, 2002). Hence only few exemptions or general dispositions for the addition of iron to breakfast cereals have been issued so far.

Because of the gaps in knowledge, the supply situation of the German population, the potential risks linked to high iron intake and for the purposes of preventing an accumulation of high iron doses from various products, BfR does not see any need to extend current practice.

10.4.2.1 Possible management options

Taking into account all these comments there is only one management option:

- Continuation of existing practice with no addition of iron to conventional foods.
 - Experience from Scandinavian countries, in which more comprehensive iron fortification has been undertaken, supports this recommendation.

BfR is of the opinion that the use of iron brings with it a high risk of adverse effects. There is not, therefore, any justification for extending the current practice of using iron in food supplements or to fortify conventional foods.

More recent findings on potential risks, which could be linked to iron intake above recommended intake, do however advocate a change in current practice of adding iron to food supplements along the lines of Option b. BfR, therefore, recommends for reasons of preventive health protection that iron should no longer be used in food supplements.

As in the past, with a few exceptions, there should be no addition of iron to conventional foods.

10.5 References

Anderson AC (1994) Iron poisoning in children. Curr. Opin. Pediatr. 6: 289-294.

Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Giovannucci E, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ (2001) Blood donations and risk of coronary heart disease in men. Circulation 103: 52-57.

Ascherio A, Willett WC, Rimm EB, Giovannucci EL, Stampfer MJ (1994) Dietary iron intake an risk of coronary disease among men. Circulation 89: 969-974.

Babbs CF (1990) Free radicals and the etiology of colon cancer. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 8: 191-200.

Bassett ML (2001) Haemochromatosis: iron still matters. Intern. Med. J. 31: 237-242.

Benito P, Miller D (1998) Iron absorption and bioavailability: an updated review. Nutr. Res. 18: 581-603.

Bergström E, Hernell O, Lönnerdal B, Persson LA (1995) Sex differences in iron stores of adolescents: what is normal? J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 20: 215-224.

Berkovitch M, Livne A, Lushkov G, Barr J, Tauber T, Eshel G, Kore G, Bistritzer T (1997) Acute iron intoxication: Significant differences between sexes. Vet. Hum. Toxicol. 39: 265-267.

BgVV (1998) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Informationsblatt BgVV, September 1998. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/238/nahrungserganzungsmittel.pdf.

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil I: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente). Vorschläge für Regelungen und Höchstmengen zum Schutz des Verbrauchers vor Überdosierungen beim Verzehr von Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln (NEM) und angereicherten Lebensmitteln. Stellungnahme des BgVV vom 18.01.2002. http://www.bfr.

bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensmitteln.pdf.

BPI (2003) Bundesverband der Pharmazeutischen Industrie e.V. Rote Liste 2003, Arzneimittelverzeichnis für Deutschland. ECV, Aulendorf.

Brock C, Curry H, Hama C, Knipfer M, Taylor L (1985) Adverse effects of iron supplementation: a comparative trial of wax-matrix iron preparation and conventional ferrous sulfate tablets. Clin. Ther. 7: 568-573.

Bulaj ZJ, Philips JD, Ajioka RS, Franklin MR, Griffen LM, Guinee DJ, Edwards CQ, Kushner JP (2000) Hemochromatosis genes and other factors contributing to the pathogenesis of porphyria cutanea tarda. Blood 95: 1565-1571.

Cade J, Calvert C, Barrett J (1998) How could be BSE crisis affect nutrient intake? Comparison of beef and non-beef eating meat eaters from the UK Women's Cohort Study. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 52: 151-152.

Campbell NRC, Hasinoff BB (1991) Iron supplements: a common cause of drug interactions. Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 31: 251-255.

Cook JD (1990) Adaptation in iron metabolism. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 51: 301-308.

Cook JD, Reusser ME (1983) Iron fortification: an update. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 38: 648-659.

Crawford RD (1995) Proposed role for a combination of citric acid and ascorbic acid in the production of dietary iron overload: a fundamental cause of disease. Biochem. Mol. Med. 54: 1-11.

CSHPF - Conseil Superieur d'Hygiene Publique de France (1995) Opinion on the safety limits in the dietary consumption of vitamins and certain minerals: Session of 12 September

1995. In: Rapport sur les limites de sécurité dans les conommations alimentaires des vitamines et minéraux: Ministère de l'Économie et des Finances, Direction générale de la Concurrence, de la consommation et de la Répression des Fraudes, Ministère du Travail et des Affaires sociales, Direction générale des la Santé, Ministère de l'Agriculture, de la Peche et de l'Alimentation, Direction générale de l'Alimentation, p. 129-141.

Danesh J, Appleby P (1999) Coronary heart disease and iron status. Meta-Analyses of prospective studies. Circulation 99: 852-854.

DGE (Hrsg.) (1996) Ernährungsbericht 1996. Frankfurt/Main.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage. Umschau-Braus-Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

Ekenved G (1976) Absorption from different types of iron tablets - correlation between serum iron increase and total absorption of iron. Scand. J. Haematol. 28: 51-63.

Elmadfa I, Leitzmann C (1990) Ernährung des Menschen. UTB Grosse Reihe. 2. Überarbeitete Auflage. Verlag Eugen Ulmer, Stuttgart.

Facchini FS, Saylor KL (2002) Effect of iron depletion on cardiovascular risk factors. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci: 967: 342-351.

Fairweather-Tait SJ (1989) Iron in food and its availability. Acta Paediatr. Scand. Suppl. 361: 12-20.

Falbe J, Regitz M (Hrsg.) (1997) Römpp Lexikon, Chemie. Band 2, Cm-G. 10. Völlig überarbeitete Auflage, Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart.

FAO/WHO (1983a) Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives. Evaluation of certain food additives and contaminants. Twenty-seventh Report. World Health Organization Technical Report Series 696. WHO, Geneva.

FAO/WHO (1983b) Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives. International Program on chemical safety IPCS. Toxicological evaluation of certain food additives and food contaminants. WHO Food Additives Series No. 18. Geneva.

FAO/WHO (2001) Human vitamin and mineral requirements. Report of a joint FAO/WHO expert consultation Bangkok, Thailand. FAO Rome.

Fernández-Real JM, López-Bermejyo A, Ricart W (2002) Cross-talk between iron metabolism and diabetes. Diabetes 51: 2348-2354.

Finley JW (1999) Manganese absorption and retention by young women is associated with serum ferritin concentration. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 70: 37-43.

Fleming DJ, Tucker KL, Jacques PF, Dallal GE, Wilson PWF, Wood RJ (2002) Dietary factors associated with the risk of high iron stores in the elderly Framingham Heart Study cohort. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 1375-1384.

FNB (2002) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic Press, Washington DC, p. 290-393. http://books.nap.edu/books/0309072794/html/290.html.

Ford ES, Cogswell ME (1998) Diabetes and serum ferritin concentration among U.S. adults. Diabetes Care 22: 1978-1983.

Forth W, Rummel W (1987) Eisen. Pharmakotherapie des Eisenmangels. In: Allgemeine und spezielle Pharmakologie und Toxikologie. W Forth, D Henschler, W Rummel (Hrsg.) 5., völlig neu bearbeitete und erweiterte Auflage. BI Wissenschaftsverlag, Mannheim.

Fraga CG, Oteiza PI (2002) Iron toxicity and antioxidant nutrients. Toxicology 180: 23-32.

Frykman E, Bystrom M, Jansson U, Edberg A, Hansen T (1994) Side effects of iron supplements in blood donors: superior tolerance of heme iron. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 123: 561-564.

FSA (2003) Food Standards Agency. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Report of the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. May 2003, p. 275-286. http://www.food.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/evm_iron.pdf.

Galan P, Yoon H-C, Preziosi P, Viteri F, Valeix P, Fieux B, Briancon S, Malvy D, Roussel A-M, Favier A, Hercberg S (1998) Determining factors in the iron status of adult women in the SU.VI.MAX study. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 52: 383-388.

Garcia-Casal MN, Layrisse M, Pena-Rosas JP, Ramirez J, Leets I, Matus P (2003) Iron absorption from elemental iron-fortified corn flakes in humans. Role of vitamins A and C. Nutr. Res. 23: 451-463.

Gaßmann B (2001) Dietary Reference Intakes (DRI), Report 4: Spurenelemente. Übersicht, Kommentar und Vergleich mit den DACH-Referenzwerten für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Ernährungs-Umschau 48: 148-152.

Ginsburg AD, Margesson LJ, Feleki K (1990) Porphyria cutanea tarda due to ferrous gluconate. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 143: 747-749.

Gordeuk V., Brittenham GM, Hughes M, Keating LJ, Oppelt JJ (1987) High-dose carbonyl iron for iron deficiency anemia: a randomized double-blind trial. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 46: 1029-1034.

Greiling H, Gressner AM (Hrsg.) (1989) Lehrbuch der Klinischen Chemie und Pathobiochemie. 2. überarbeitete Auflage, Schattauer Verlag, Stuttgart.

Gross R, Schölmerich P (Hrsg.) (1982) Lehrbuch der Inneren Medizin. 6., völlig überarbeitete Auflage, Schattauer Verlag, Stuttgart.

Guillebaud J, Bonnar J, Morehead J, Metthews A (1976) Menstrual blood loss with intrauterine devices. Lancet i: 387-390.

Hallberg L (1981) Bioavailability of dietary iron in man. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 1: 123-147.

Hallberg L (2002) Advantages and disadvantages of an iron-rich diet. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: S12-S18.

Hallberg L, Brune M, Rossander L (1986) Low bioavailability of carbonyl iron in man: studies on iron fortification of wheat flour. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 43: 59-67.

Hallberg L, Hultén L, Gramatkovski E (1997) Iron absorption from the whole diet in men: how effective is the regulation of iron absorption? Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 66: 347-356.

Hallberg L, Hulthén L (2000) Prediciton of dietary iron absorption: an algorithm for calculating absorption and bioavailability of dietary iron. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 71: 1147-1160.

Hallberg L, Rossander-Hulthén L, Brune M, Gleerup A (1992) Inhibition of heme-iron absorption in man by calcium. Br. J. Clin. Nutr. 69: 533-540.

Hallberg L, Ryttinger L, Söllvell L (1996) Side-effects of oral iron therapy. Acta Med. Scand. 459: 3-10.

Hambidge M (2003) Biomarkers of trace mineral intake and status. J. Nutr. 133: 948S-955S.

Hartke K et al. (Hrsg.) (2002) Eisen(II)-fumarat - Eisen(II)-gluconat - Eisen(II)-sulfat - Eisen(III)-chlorid-Hexahydrat. Kommentar zum Europäischen Arzneibuch. Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft mbH Stuttgart, Govi-Verlag-Pharmazeutischer Verlag GmbH Eschborn, 15. Lieferung.

Heath A-LM, Fairweather-Tait SJ (2003) Health implications of iron overload: the role of diet and genotype. Nutr. Rev. 61: 45-62.

Herold G (1987) Innere Medizin. Eine vorlesungsorientierte Darstellung. Köln.

Hua NW, Stohhs RA, Facchini FS (2001) Low iron status and enhanced insulin sensitivity in lacto-ovo vegetarians. Br. J. Nutr. 86: 515-519.

Hunt JR, Roughead LZK (2000) Adaptation of iron absorption in men consuming diets with high or low iron bioavailability. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 71: 94-102.

Hurrell R, Bothewll T, Cook JD, Dary O, Davidsson L, Fairweather-Tait F, Hallberg L, Lynch S, Rosado J, Walter T, Whittaker P (2002) The usefulness of elemental iron for cereal flour fortification: a sustain task force report. Nutr. Rev. 60: 391-406.

Hurrell RF (1984) Bioavailability of different iron compounds used to fortify formulas and cereals: technological problems. In: Iron Nutrition in Infancy and Childhood. A Steckel (Ed.) Nestlé, Vevey/Raven Press, New York.

Hurrell RF, Furniss EE, Burri J, Whittaker P, Lynch SR, Cook JD (1989) Iron fortification of infant cereals: a proposal for the use of ferrous fumarate or ferrous succinate. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 49: 1274-1282.

Hurrell RF, Reddy MB, Juilerat M-A, Cook JD (2003) Degradation of phytic acid in cereal porridges improves iron absorption by human subjects. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 77: 1213-1219.

Ito A, Nomura K, Hashimoto I (1996) Pustular drug eruption induced by ferous fumarate. Dermatology 192: 294-295.

Kiechl S, Willeit J, Egger G, Poewe W, Oberhollenzer F, for the Bruneck Study Group (1997) Body iron stores and the risk of carotid atherosclerosis. Prospective results from the Bruneck Study. Circulation 96: 3300-3307.

Kieffer F (1993) Wie Eisen und andere Spurenelemente die menschliche Gesundheit beeinflussen: Eine Neubeurteilung alter Erfahrungen. Mitt. Gebiete Lebensm. Hyg. 84: 48-87.

Klipstein-Grobusch K, Grobbee DE, den Breeijen JH, Boeing H, Hofman A, Witteman JC (1999a) Dietary iron and risk of myocardial infarction in the Rotterdam Study. Am. J. Epidemiol. 149: 421-428.

Klipstein-Grobusch K, Koster JF, Grobbee DE, Lindemans J, Boing H, Hofman A, Witteman JCM (1999b) Serum ferritin and risk of myocardial infarction in the elderly: the Rotterdam Study. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 69: 1231-1236.

Knekt P, Reunanen A, Takkunen H, Aromaa A, Heliövaara M, Hakulinen T (1994) Body iron stores and risk of cancer. Int. J. Cancer 56: 379-382.

Kroeker S, Minuk GY (1994) Intentional iron overdose: an institutional review. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 150: 45-48.

Laine LA, Bentley E, Chandrasoma P (1988) Effect of oral iron therapy on the upper gastrointestinal tract. A prospective evaluation. Dig. Dis. Sci. 33: 172-177.

Layrisse M, Garcia-Casal MN, Solano L, Baron MA, Arguello F, Llovera D, Ramirez J, Leets I, Tropper E (1997) The role of vitamin A on the inhibitors of nonheme iron absorption: preliminary results. J. Nutr. Biochem. 8: 61-67.

Liguori L (1993) Iron protein succylinate in the treatment of iron deficiency: controlled, double-blind, multicenter clinical trial on over 1000 patients. Int. J. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. Toxicol. 31: 103-123.

Lilienthal Heitmann B, Milman N, Laub Hansen G (1996) Relationship between dietary iron intake, corrected for diet reporting error, and serum ferritin in Danish women aged 35-65 years. Br. J. Nutr. 75: 905-913.

Linakis JG, Lacouture PG, Woolf A (1992) Iron absorption from chewable vitamins with iron tablets: implications for toxicity. Pediatr. Emerg. Care 8: 321-324.

Löffler G, Petrides PE (Hrsg.) (2003) Biochemie und Pathobiochemie. 7., völlig neu bearbeitete Auflage. Springer Verlag, Heidelberg, S. 702 ff.

Logroscino G, Marder K, Graziano J, Freyer G, Slavkovich V, Lojacono N, Cote L, Mayeux R (1998) Dietary iron, animal fats, and risk of Parkinson's disease. Mov. Disord. 13: 13-16.

Lund EK, Wharf SG, Fairweather-Tait SJ, Johnson IT (1999) Oral ferrous sulfate supplements increase the free radical-generating capacity of feces from healthy volunteers. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 69: 250-255.

Lynch SR (1997) Interaction of iron with other nutrients. Nutr. Rev. 55: 102-110.

Magnusson B, Björn-Rasmussen E, Hallberg L, Rossander L (1981) Iron absorption in relation to iron status. Scand. J. Haematol. 27: 201-208.

Mensink G et al. (2002) Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin.

Mensink GBM, Thamm M, Haas K (1999) Die Ernährung in Deutschland 1998. Gesundheitswesen 61, Sonderheft 2: S200-S206.

Meyers DG, Jensen KC, Menitove JE (2002) A historical cohort study of the effect of lowering body iron through blood donation on incident cardiac events. Transfusion 42: 1135-1139.

Meyers DG, Strickland D, Maloley PA, Seburg JK, Wilson JE, McManus BF (1997) Possible association of a reduction in cardiovascular events with blood donation. Heart 78: 188-193.

Milman N, Byg KE, Ovesen L (2000) Iron status in Danes 1994 - Prevalence of iron deficiency and iron overload in 1319 Danish women aged 40-70 years. Influence of blood donation, alcohol intake and iron supplementation. Ann. Hematol. 79: 612-621.

Milman N, Byg KE, Ovesen L, Kirchhoff M, Jürgensen KSL (2002) Iron status in Danish men 1984-94: a cohort comparison of changes in iron stores and the prevalence of iron deficiency and iron overload. Eur. J. Haematol. 68: 332-340.

Milman N, Clausen J, Byg KE (1998) Iron status in 268 Danish women aged 18-30 years: influence of menstruation, contraceptive method, and iron supplementation. Ann. Hematol. 77: 13-19.

Milman N, Kirchhoff M (1996) Relationship between serum ferritin, alcohol intake, and social status in 2235 Danish men and women. Ann. Hematol. 72: 145-151.

Milman N, Kirchhoff M (1999) Relationship between serum ferritin and risk factors for ischaemic heart disease in 2235 Danes aged 30-60 years. J. Intern. Med. 245: 423-433.

Milman N, Ovesen L, Byg KE, Graudal N (1999) Iron status in Danes updated 1994. I. Prevalence of iron deficiency and iron overload in 1332 men aged 40-70 years. Influence of blood donation, alcohol intake and iron supplementation. Ann. Hematol. 78: 393-400.

Monsen ER (1988) Iron nutrition and absorption: dietary factors which impact iron bioavailability. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 88: 786-790.

Nelson RL (2001) Iron and colorectal cancer risk: human studies. Nutr. Rev. 59: 140-148.

NN (1992) Iron overload in sub-Saharan Africa involves a genetic component. Nutr. Rev. 50: 238-239.

Nordic Council of Ministers (2001) Addition of vitamins and minerals. A discussion paper on health risks related to foods and food supplements. TemaNord 5001.

Olsson KS, Marsell R, Ritter B, Olander A, Ostergard H, Larsson O (1995) Iron deficiency and iron overload in Swedish male adolescents. J. Intern. Med. 237: 187-194.

Ortega N, Castillo R, Blanco C, Alvarez M, Carrillo T (2000) Oral iron cutaneous adverse reaction and successful desensitization. Ann. Allergy Asthma Immunol. 84: 43-45.

Osler M, Milman N, Heitmann BL (1998) Dietary and non-dietary factors associated with iron status in a cohort of Danish adults followed for six years. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 52: 459-463.

Powers KM, Smith-Weller T, Franklin GM, Longstreth WT, Swanson PD, Checkowary H (2003) Parkinson's disease risks associated with dietary iron, manganese, and other nutrient intakes. Neurology 60: 1761-1766.

Ramakrishnan U, Kuklina E, Stein AD (2002) Iron stores and cardiovascular disease risk factors in women of reproductive age in the United States. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 1256-1260.

Reunanen A, Takkunen H, Knekt P, Seppänen R, Aromaa A (1995) Body iron stores, dietary iron intake and coronary heart disease mortality. J. Intern. Med. 238: 223-230.

Rossander-Hultén L, Brune M, Sandström B, Lönnerdal B, Hallberg L (1991) Competitive inhibition of iron absorption by manganese and zinc in humans. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 54: 152-156.

Roughead ZK, Hunt JR (2000) Adaptation in iron absorption: iron supplementation reduces nonheme-iron but not heme-iron absorption from food. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 72: 982-989.

Salonen JT, Nyyssönen K, Korpela H, Toumilehto J, Seppänen R, Salonen R (1992) High stored iron levels are associated with excess risk of myocardial infarction in eastern Finnish men. Circulation 86: 803-811.

Salonen JT, Tuomainen T-P, Nyyssönen K, Lakka H-M, Punnonen K (1998) Relation between iron stores and non-insulin dependent diabetes in men: case-control study. Br. Med. J. 317: 727.

SCF (1992) Commission of the European Communities. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food: Nutrient and Energy intakes for the European community. Thirty-first series.

Schröder H (1994) Störungen des Eisenstoffwechsels und Eisenpräparate zur Substitution. Pharmazeutische Zeitung 139: 9-13.

Schulze MB, Linseisen J, Kroke A, Boeing H (2001) Macronutrient, vitamin, and mineral intakes in the EPIC-Germany cohorts. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 45: 181-189.

Schümann K (2001) Eisen in der Nahrung. Ernährungs-Umschau 48: 199-200.

Schümann K, Borch-Johnsen B, Hentze MW, Marx JJM (2002) Tolerable upper intakes for iron set by the US Food and Nutrition Board. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 499-500.

Schümann K, Classen HG, Hages M, Prinz-Langenohl R, Pietrzik K, Biesalski HK (1997) Bioavailability of oral vitamins, minerals, and trace elements in perspective. Arzneim.-Forsch./Drug Res. 47: 369-380.

Schümann K, Golly I (1996) Birgt die indikationsgerechte Eisengabe Gefahren für die Gesundheit? Dtsch. Med. Wschr. 121: 179-184.

Sempos CT, Looker AC (2001) Iron status and the risk of coronary heart disease: an example of the use of nutritional epidemiology in chronic disease research. J. Nutr. Biochem. 12: 170-182.

Sempos CT, Looker AC, Gillum RF (1996) Iron and heart disease: the epidemiologic data. Nutr. Rev. 54: 73-84.

Sempos CT, Looker AC, Gillum RF, Makuc DM (1994) Body iron stores and the risk of coronary heart disease. N. Engl. J. Med. 330: 1119-1124.

Shiau S-Y, Su L-W (2003) Ferric citrate is half as effective as ferrous sulfate in meeting the iron requirement of juvenile tilpia, oreochromis niloticus x o.aureus. J. Nutr. 133: 483-488.

Sipe JC, Lee P, Beutler E (1998) Brain iron metabolism and neurodegenerative disorders. Dev. Neurosci. 24: 188-196.

Skowron F, Bérard F, Grézard P, Wolf F, Morel Y, Perrot H (2001) Rôle du gène de l'hémochromatose (HFE) dans la porphyrie cutanée tardive. Etude prospective de 56 cas. Ann Dermatol. Venereol. 128: 600-604.

Solomons NW (1986) Competitive interaction of iron and zinc in the diet: consequences for human nutrition. J. Nutr. 116: 927-935.

Souci-Fachmann-Kraut (2000) Die Zusammensetzung der Lebensmittel Nährwert-Tabellen. 6. revidierte, ergänzte Auflage. medpharm, Scientific Publishers, CRC Press, Stuttgart.

Soustre Y, Dop MC, Galan P, Hercberg S (1986) Dietary determinants of the iron status in menstruating women. Int. J. Vitam. Nutr. Res. 56: 281-286.

Stevens RG, Graubard BI, Micozzi MS, Neriishi K, Blumberg BS (1994) Moderate elevation of body iron level and increased risk of cancer occurrence and death. Int. J. Cancer 56: 364-369.

Stevens RG, Jones DY, Micozzi MS, Taylor PR (1988) Body iron stores and the risk of cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 319: 1047-1052.

Stolte M, Hulskath H (1999) Ulcer on Bauhin's valve induced by oral iron therapy. Endoscopy 31: S15-S16.

Sullivan JL (1981) Iron and the sex difference in heart disease risk. Lancet i: 1293-1294.

Toumainen T-P, Kontula K, Nyyssönen K, Lakka TA, Helio T, Salonen JT (1999) Increased risk of acute myocardial infarction in carriers of the hemochromatosis gene Cys282Tyr mutation. A prospective cohort study in men in eastern Finland. Circulation 100: 1274-1279.

Toumainen T-P, Salonen R, Nyyssönen K, Salonen JT (1997a) Cohort study of relation between donating blood and risk of myocardial infarction in 2682 men in eastern Finland. Br. Med. J. 314: 793 ff.

Tuomainen TP, Nyyssonen K, Salonen R, Tervahauta A, Korpela H, Lakka T, Kaplan GA, Salonen JT (1997b) Body iron stores are associated with serum insulin and blood glucose concentrations. Population study in 1,013 eastern Finnish men. Diabetes Care 20: 426-428.

Tuomainen T-P, Punnonen K, Nyyssönen K, Salonen JT (1998) Association between body iron stores and the risk of acute myocardial infarction in men. Circulation 97: 1461-1466.

Tzonou A, Lagiou P, Trichopoulou A, Tsoutsos V, Trichopoulos D (1998) Dietary iron and coronary heart disease risk: a study from Greece. Am. J. Epidemiol. 147: 161-166.

VERA-Schriftenreihe (1995a) Band V: Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. W Kübler, H-J Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

VERA-Schriftenreihe (1995b) Band XI: Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. W Kübler, H-J Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

von Bruchhausen F, Dannhardt G, Ebel S et al. (Hrsg.) (1993) Eisen(II)fumarat - Eisen(II)gluconat Dihydrat - Eisen(III)-hexacyanoferrat(II) - Eisen(III)hydroxid-Dextrin-Komplex. In: Hagers Handbuch der Pharmazeutischen Praxis. 5. vollständig neubearbeitete Auflage. Band 8. Stoffe E - O. Springer Verlag, Berlin.

Walters GO, Miller FM, Worwood M (1973) Serum ferritin concentration and iron stores in normal subjects. J. Clin. Pathol. 26: 770-772.

Whittaker P (1998) Iron and zinc interactions in humans. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 68: 442S-446S.

Whittington CA, Kowdley KV (2002) Review article: haemochromatosis. Aliment. Pharmacol. Ther. 16: 1963-1975.

Wolozin B, Golts N (2002) Iron and Parkinson's disease. Neuroscientist 8: 22-32.

Yip R (2001) Iron. Chapter 30. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 311-328.

Zhang ST, Wong WM, Hu WHC, Trendell-Smith NJ, Wong BCY (2003) Esophageal injury as a result of ingestion of iron tablets. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 18: 466-467.
Table 19: Admissible iron compounds, their synonyms and other characteristics

Iron compound	Synonym(s)	CAS Number	EINECS	Molecular formula	E No. (List of references 1998, ZZulV)	Directives (2003/46/EC and 2001/15/EC)
Ferrous citrate	Iron(II) citrate	23383-11-1	245-625-1	C6-H8-O7.x-Fe		++
Ferrous fumarate	Iron(II) fumarate	141-01-5	205-447-7	C4-H4-O4.Fe		++
Ferrous gluconate	Iron(II) gluconate, ferrous digluconate	12389-15-0	206-076-03	C12-H22-Fe-O14	E 579	++
Ferrous lactate	Iron(II) lactate	5905-52-2	227-608-0	C3-H6-O3.1/2 Fe	E 585	++
Ferrous sulphate	Iron(II) sulphate	7720-78-7	231-753-5	Fe.H2-O4-S		++
Ferric diphosphate (ferric pyrophosphate)	Iron(II) pyrophosphate	10058-44-3	233-190-0	Fe.3/4H4-07-P2		++
Ferric saccharate	Iron(III) saccharate; saccharated ferric oxide	8047-67-4	232-464-7	unknown		++
Ferrous carbonate	Iron(II) carbonate	563-71-3	209-259-6	C-H2-O3.Fe		++
Ferric ammonium citrate	Iron(III) ammonium citrate	1185-57-5		C6-H8-O7.x-Fe.x- H3-N		++
Ferric sodium diphosphate	Iron(III) sodium pyrophosphate	10045-87-1	233-150-2	Fe.H4-O7-P2.Na		++
Elemental iron (carbonyl + elektrolytic + hydrogen reduced)		7439-89-6	231-096-4	Fe		++
Iron oxides and iron hydroxides:					E 172	
a) Iron oxides, yellow b) Iron oxides, red c) Iron oxides, black	b) Iron(III) oxide	b) 1309-37-1	a) 257-098-5 b) 215-168-2 c) 235-442-5	a) FeO(OH) x H ₂ O b) Fe2-O3 c) FeO.Fe ₂ O ₃		
Sodium ferrocyanide	Sodium hexacyanoferrate, yellow soda prussiate		237-081-9	Na₄Fe(CN) ₆ x 10 H₂O	E 535	
Potassium ferrocyanide	Potassium hexacyanoferrate, yellow potash prussiate		237-722-2	$K_4Fe(CN)_6 \times 3 H_20$	E 536	
Calicum ferrocyanide	Calcium hexacyanoferrate, yellow prussiate of lime		215-476-7	Ca ₂ Fe(CN) ₆ x 12 H ₂ 0	E 538	

Table 20: Iron metabolism disorders and parameters to assess iron status

Iron status	Indicator	Diagnostic area			
Iron deficiency – broken down into stages 1-3					
1. Emptied stores	 Stainable bone marrow iron Total iron binding capacity (TIBC) Serum ferritin saturation 	 Not available >400 μg/dl <12 μg/l 			
2. Early functional iron deficiency	 Transferrin saturation Erythrocyte protophorphyrin Serum-transferrin receptor 	 > <16% > >70 µg/dl erythrocytes > >8.5 mg/l 			
3. Iron deficiency anaemia	 Haemoglobin concentration Mean cell volume 	 Men: <130 g/l Women: <120 g/l <80 fL 			
Iron overload	 Serum ferritin concentration Transferrin saturation Total iron binding capacity 	 Men: >300 and 400 µg/l Women: >200 µg/l Men and postmenopausal women: >55-60% premenopausal women: >50% > <250 µg/dl 			

(according to Greiling and Gressner, 1989; Heath and Fairweather-Tait, 2003; Solomons, 1986; Whittaker, 1998; Yip, 2001)

Age (years)	Dose recommended by DGE		RDA of FNB		PRI of SCF	
	(mg/day) (m/f)		(mg/day) (m/f)		(mg/day) (m/f)	
Children	1 to up to under 4	8/8	1-3 years	7/7	1-3 years	4
	4 to up to under 7	8/8	4-8 years	10/10	4-6 years	4
	7 to up to under 10	10/10	9-13 years	8/8	7-10 years	6
	10 to up to under 13	12/15			11-14 years	10/22
	13 to up to under 15	12/15	14-18 years	11/15	15-17 years	13/21
Adolescents and	15 to up to under 19	12/15			from 18 years	9/20
Adults	19 to up to under 51	10/15		8/18		
	51 and older	10/10				
Pregnant women		-/30		-/27	Supplements	
Lactating women		-/20	-/9		10	

Table 21: Iron intake recommended by DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000), FNB (2002) and SCF (1992)

Table 22: Intake recommendations of FAO/WHO (2001) for iron depending on bioavailability

Age (years)	Recommended intake (mg/day)				
Bioavailability (%)	15	12	10	5	
Children					
1 up to 3	3.9	4.8	5.8	11.6	
4 up to 6	4.2	5.3	6.3	12.6	
7 up to 10	5.9	7.4	8.9	17.8	
Boys and men					
11 up to 14	9.7	12.2	14.6	29.2	
15 up to 17	12.5	15.7	18.8	37.6	
18+	9.1	11.4	13.7	27.4	
Girls and women					
11 up to 14 (non-menstruating)	9.3	11.7	14	28	
11 up to 14	21.8	27.7	32.7	65.4	
15 up to 17	20.7	25.8	31	62	
18+	19.6	24.5	29.4	58.8	
Postmenopausal	7.5	9.4	11.3	22.6	
Lactating	10	12.5	15	30	

Table 23: Iron contents of some foods

Food	Mean iron
	content/100 g
Pig liver	18 mg
Liver sausage	5.3 mg
Spinach	3.8 mg
Black salsify	3.3 mg
Beef	2.4 mg
Lambs lettuce	2.0 mg
Rye wholegrain bread	2.0 mg
Hens egg	2.0 mg
Mixed wheat bread	1.7 mg
Mackerel	1.2 mg
Turkey breast	1.0 mg
Pork	1.0 mg
Potatoes, boiled	930 µg
Beetroot	908 µg
Broccoli	857 µg
Egg pasta, cooked	800 µg
Wheat bread (white bread)	738 µg
Apples	248 µg
Cows milk	59 µg

(according to Souci-Fachmann-Kraut, 2000)

Age (years)	4-6	7-9	10-12	13-14	15-18	19-24	25-50	51-64	>/= 65
Recommended intakes (mg; f/m) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000)	8	10	15/12	15/12	15/12	15/10	15/10	10	10
P 2.5 F	4.9	6.5	6.5	6.2	6.2	6.3	6.3	7.6	6.6
M	5.6	6.7	6.5	7.6	8.0	8.4	8.3	8.7	8.0
P 25 F	7.7	9.5	10.0	10.1	9.7	9.9	10.3	10.7	10.6
M	8.4	10.0	11.3	11.9	12.6	12.7	12.8	13.0	12.5
Median F	9.3	11.5	11.9	12.7	12.0	12.2	12.6	13.0	12.7
M	10.0	11.8	13.4	14.9	15.5	15.4	15.5	15.8	15.1
P75 F	11.1	13.3	14.3	15.1	14.8	14.6	15.3	15.5	15.3
M	12.2	14.1	15.6	18.0	19.0	18.6	18.8	18.9	18.0
P 97.5 F	15.8	19.3	21.3	22.1	22.9	22.9	21.8	22.2	22.4
M	17.8	19.5	26.0	25.7	27.7	27.5	27.4	27.5	25.2

Table 24: Daily iron intake (in mg) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age

(from: Nationale Verzehrsstudie Band XI, VERA-Schriftenreihe 1995 (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995b))

Table 25: Daily iron intake (in mg) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age

Age groups (years)		18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	65-79
Recommended intakes (mg; f/m) (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE,	2000)	15/10-12	15/10	15/10	10-15/10	10	10
Mean value	F	14.1	14.8	14.6	14.2	13.7	12.0
	М	19.2	18.0	17.5	16.6	15.5	14.8
Standard deviation	F	4.0	8.1	6.2	4.0	5.1	3.9
	М	5.7	6.1	5.2	5.2	4.2	4.6
P 10	F	8.9	9.1	10.0	9.4	9.1	8.8
	М	11.7	11.5	11.8	11.1	10.8	10.2
Median	F	13.8	13.4	13.8	13.7	13.0	11.3
	М	19.0	17.3	17.2	15.9	15.1	14.2
P 90	F	19.2	20.1	19.0	19.4	18.1	16.0
	М	27.4	24.1	24.0	23.0	21.3	20.6

From: Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Was essen wir heute? Ernährungsverhalten in Deutschland. Robert Koch-Institute, Berlin 2002 (Mensink et al., 2002)

Gender (F/M)	F	М
Age groups (minimum/maximum years)	35-64	40-64
Recommended intakes (mg)	10-15	10
(DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000)		
Mean value	11.6/12.3	14.6/15.1
Standard deviation	4.3/4.7	5.7/6.9
P 10	6.9/7.2	8.7/8.4
P 25	8.5/9.0	10.9/10.8
Median	11.0/11.6	13.4/14.1
P 75	13.7/14.6	17.0/17.8
P 90	17.2/18.0	21.6/22.1

From: Nutrient intakes in EPIC - Germany, 2001 (Schulze et al., 2001)

Age groups (years)		18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	>65
Reference ranges (µg/l)	F						12-200
	Μ						15-400
P 2.5	F	4.0	6.0	3.0	2.0	12.0	16.0
	Μ	6.0	8.0	8.0	10.0	26.0	11.0
Median	F	25.0	29.0	34.0	48.5	75.0	88.0
	Μ	67.5	79.0	116.0	131.0	156.5	146.0
P 97.5	F	91.0	110.0	195.0	311.0	282.0	580.0
	М	221.0	228.0	349.0	428.0	525.0	462.0

Table 27: Serum ferritin concentration (in μ g/l) by gender (F = Female, M = male) and age

From: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band V: Versorgung Erwachsener mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 1995 (VERA-Schriftenreihe, 1995a)

Table 28: Overview of studies on the association between iron and the risk of cardiovascular disease

Year	Author/country	Type of study	Length of study	Study cohorts	Study goal	Study result Association -Indicator	r
						Association or elevated risk	No or inverse association or no elevated risk
1992	Salonen et al. (1992) Finland	"Prospective observational study" participants in the Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study (KIHD) (1984-1989)	5 years	n=1931 men with no coronary heart disease Age: 42-60 years	Association between high serum ferritin level and high iron intake and myocardial infraction risk	- Serum ferritin - Iron intake	
1994	Sempos et al. (1994) USA	NHANES I (First National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (1971- 1974 with follow-up to 1987)	13-16 years	n=4518 men and women Age: 45-74 years	Association between <u>transferrin saturation</u> and coronary heart disease risk Myocardial infarction risk Total mortality Cardiovascular mortality		Coronary heart disease and myocardial infarction risks - <i>Transferrin</i> <i>saturation</i> Total mortality and cardiovascular mortality – <i>Transferrin saturation</i> : signs of inverse association
1994	Ascherio et al. (1994) USA	"Prospective observational study" (Health Professionals Follow-up Study) (1986-1990)	4 years	n=44933 men with no coronary heart disease Age: 40-75 years	Association between <u>iron</u> <u>intake</u> and coronary heart disease incidence	- Haeme-iron intake	- Total iron intake - Nonhaeme-iron intake
1995	Reunanen et al. (1995) Finland	"Prospective population study"(1966-1972 with follow- up up to 1986)	Ø: 14 years	n=6086 men and n=6102 women Age: 45-64 years	Association between high <u>body iron store</u> (here: transferrin saturation/iron binding capacity) and high <u>iron intake</u> and cardiovascular mortality		Coronary heart disease mortality - <i>Meat intake</i> - <i>Iron intake</i> - <i>Transferrin saturation:</i> <i>S</i> igns of inverse association
1996	Sempos et al. (1996)	Review (studies up to and including 1995)			Association between high <u>body iron store</u> and coronary heart disease risk		+
1999	Danesh & Appleby (1999)	Meta-analysis ("long-term prospective studies" prior to 1998)			Association between <u>iron</u> <u>status</u> and coronary heart disease		+
1997	Kiechl et al. (1997) Italy	"Prospective survey" (1990- 1995)	5 years	n=826 men and women Age: 40-79 years		+	

Continuation Table 28: Overview of studies on the association between iron and the risk of cardiovascular diseas

Year	Author/country	Type of study	Length of study	Study cohorts	Study goal	Study result Association –Indicato	or
						Association or elevated risk	No or inverse association or no elevated risk
1997	Tuomainen et al. (1997a) Finland	"Prospective observational study" Participants in the Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study (KIHD) (1984- 1989 with follow-up to 1992)	\varnothing : 5.5 years	n=2682 male blood donors 42-60 years	Examination of iron hypothesis: association between blood donation (= lower <u>body iron store</u>) and myocardial infarction risk	Association: lower iron store – lower risk of infarction	
1997	Meyers et al. (1997) USA	"Prospective cohort study" Sample der Nebraska Diet Heart Survey (DHS) (1985- 1987 with follow-up to)	5-8 years	n=655 blood donors n=3200 non-donors (Men and Women) Age: >40 years (∅: 56.8 years)	Examination of the iron hypothesis: comparison of incidence of cardiovascular events in blood donors (= lower <u>body iron store</u>) and non-donors	Association: blood donation (= lower iron stores) lower incidence of cardiovascular events	
2001	Ascherio et al. (2001)	"Prospective observational study" Health Professionals Follow- up Study (1992-1996)	4 years	n=38244 male blood donors Age: 40-75 years	Examination of iron hypothesis: association between blood donation (= lower <u>body iron store</u>) and coronary heart disease risk		No association: lower iron store – lower risk of infarction
2002	Meyers et al. (2002) USA	"Retrospective cohort study" (1988-1990)	3 years	Blood donors (Male and Female) n=1508 regular donors n=1508 sporadic donors Age: (Ø: 58 years)	Examination of iron hypothesis: comparison risk of cardiovascular events depending on frequency of blood donation (regular/sporadic = lower/higher <u>body iron</u> stores)	Association: frequent blood donation (= lower iron store) – lower risk of cardiovascular events	
1998	Tozonou et al. (1998) Greece	"Case control study" (1990- 1991)	1.3 years	n=329 with condition after myocardial infarction n=570 control group (Women and Men) Age <49 years up to >70 years	Association between <u>iron</u> <u>intake</u> and coronary heart disease risk	+	

Continuation Table 28: Overview of studies on the association between iron and the risk of cardiovascular diseas

Year	Author/country	Type of study	Length of study	Study cohorts	Study goal	Study result Association -Indicator	r
						Association or elevated risk	No or inverse association or no elevated risk
1998	Toumainen et al. (1998) Finland	"Prospective case-control study" participants in the Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study (KIHD) (1984-1992 with follow- up between 1-8.8 years)	Ø: 6.4 years	n=99 men with condition after myocardial infarction n=98 control group	Association between high body iron store (here: s erum- transferrin receptor/serum ferritin) and myocardial infarction risk	+	
1999	Tuomainen et al. (1999) Finland	"Prospective observational study" participants in the Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study (KIHD) (1982-1992 with follow- up to 1996)	Ø:9 years	n=1150 men Age: 42-60 years	Association between myocardial infarction risk and presence of HFE Cys282Tyr gene mutation	+	
1999	Klipstein- Grobusch et al. (1999b) Netherlands	"Case control study" (Participants in the Rotterdam study; 1990-1996)	Ø:4 years	n=60 with condition after infarction n=112 control group (Women and Men) Age: >55 years	Association between indicators of <u>iron status</u> (ferritin) and myocardial infarction incidence	- Haeme-iron intake - Serum ferritin	
1999	Klipstein- Grobusch et al. (1999a) Netherlands	"Prospective cohort study (Rotterdam study 1990-1996)	Ø:4 years	n=4802 men and women Age: >55 years	Association between <u>iron</u> intake and myocardial infarction incidence	- Haeme-iron intake	- Total iron intake - Serum iron - Serum transferrin
1999	Milman and Kirchhoff (1999) Denmark	"Epidemiological population survey" (MONICA study (Monitoring of Trends and Determinants in Cardiovascular Disease) (1982-1984)	2 years	n=2235 healthy individuals (1044 men, 1191 women) Age: 30-60 years	Associtation between <u>serum</u> ferritin and coronary heart disease risk factors	+	- Total iron intake
2002	Facchini and Saylor (2002) USA	"Prospective study"	6 months	n=31 overweight men and women, no control group, glucose tolerance disruption Age: \emptyset : 51 years	Association between arterial sclerosis risk factors (plasma glucose, insulin sensitivity) and <u>body iron store (=ferritin amongst others</u>)	+	
2002	Ramakrishnan et al. (2002) USA	"Cross-sectional study" NHANES III (Third National Health and Nutrition Ex- amination Survey (1988-1994)	6 years	n=4579 women Age: 20-49 years	Association between <u>body</u> <u>iron store (= ferritin)</u> and cardiovascular risk factors	+	

11 Risk Assessment of lodine

11.1 Summary

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on the iodine nutritional status indicate that there is a risk of a clinically manifest deficiency or store depletion in around 30% of the population. Women are affected five times more frequently than men. According to the WHO criteria there is a mild iodine deficiency. Heavy smokers, pregnant and lactating women, infants and small children are particularly at risk. A vegetarian diet also increases the risk particularly when no iodised salt or other iodine-containing products are consumed (supply category 1).

BfR is of the opinion that there is, by way of definition, a high risk of adverse effects bearing in mind the most sensitive consumers with an undiagnosed functional autonomy of the thyroid gland when iodine is used in food supplements or for food fortification. BfR, therefore, recommends that the current maximum level for food supplements (100 μ g/day) be maintained and that only iodised salt be used as the suitable carrier food. This will ensure that foreseeable amounts of iodine can be ingested by the general population and the tolerable upper intake level of 500 μ g iodine will not be exceeded. The iodisation of feedstuffs makes an indirect but significant contribution to iodine supply. Control measures are necessary in order to reach and maintain an optimum iodine supply.

Recommended intake	180-200 µg/day	,
Intake [µg/day] (Manz et al., 1998) Median P 5 P 95	m 116 66.4 209.6	f 106 59.8 185.8
Tolerable Upper Intake Level in Germany:	600 µg/day 500 µg/day	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	100 µg/daily do	se
Fortified foods	No fortification	

11.2 Nutrient description

11.2.1 Characterisation and identification

lodine (CAS No. 7553-56-2) is a natural element which is essential for the health of animals and man. It is one of the halogens in the seventh main group in the periodic system. It has an atomic mass of 126.90. Given its size and its lower electron negativity (2.2) iodine occurs in a cationic bound form. Elemental iodine does not, therefore, occur in nature in a free form but in a mineralised form as iodide or iodate or organically bound. Inorganic iodine compounds are sodium iodate (NaJO₃) (CAS No. 7681-55-2), sodium iodide (NaJ) (CAS No. 7681-82-5), potassium iodate (KJO₃) (CAS No. 7758-05-6) or potassium iodide (KJ) (CAS No. 7681-11-0). The risk assessment refers to iodide (J) and to the above-mentioned inorganic iodine compounds.

According to Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements, only the iodine compounds listed there like sodium iodide, sodium iodate, potassium iodide and potassium iodate may be used for nutritional purposes. With the entry into force of Euro-

pean Commission Directive 2000/15/EC (of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses) potassium iodide, potassium iodate, sodium iodide and sodium iodate may be used in dietetic foods for nutritional-physiological and specific dietary purposes (Annex 2 to the twelfth Ordinance on the Amendment to the Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Purposes of 31 March 2003). According to the Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 November 2003 (COM (2003) 671 final) these compounds may also be added to foods. According to the Additives Marketing Ordinance of 10 July 1984 only iodates (sodium and potassium iodate) are approved for the manufacture of iodised table salt.

11.2.2 Metabolism, function, requirements

Metabolism: Dietary organic and inorganic iodide is guickly absorbed in the small intestine. lodate is quantitatively reduced by non-enzymatic reactions to iodide which means that it is available to the organism as iodide. Organic iodine compounds have a lower bioavailability (Aquaron et al., 2002; Bürgi et al., 2001). The intake mechanism via the mucosa cells is not known. It may happen, similar to chloride transport, via the CF channels (Katavama and Widdicombe, 1991). The serum level of inorganic iodine is normally between 0.1 and 0.5 µg/dl. In the organism iodide accumulates in the thyroid and in other tissue like the salivary gland, mammary gland and stomach. This is due to a specific sodium-dependant iodide transporter in the basolateral membrane of the thyroid follicular cells, the so-called sodiumiodide symporter (NIS). It consumes energy and thereby transports two Na⁺ ions together with one I ion against a concentration gradient in the same direction (symporter). The thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) formed by the pituitary gland stimulates iodide transport (Spitzweg and Heufelder, 1999). In the thyroid gland iodide is rapidly oxidised by peroxydase and bound to tyrosine whereby 3-monoiodotyrosine (MIT) and 3,5-diiodotyrosine (DIT) are created (iodisation). In the case of an iodine deficiency more monoiodotyrosine is created. During the coupling reaction L-thyroxine (T_4) is formed from two molecules of DIT; triiodothyronine (T_3) is formed from DIT and MIT. All T_4 and T_3 molecules are bound to thyroglobulin (TG) and are released into the colloid of the thyroid follicles. An accumulation of TG suppresses NIS-dependant iodide intake and NIS gene expression. This can, therefore, halt once again TSH stimulation of the follicular cell (Suzuki et al., 1999). Selenium-containing thyroxine-5'-deiodases catalyse the conversion and degradation of T_4 to biologically active T_3 (Arthur et al., 1999). The iodide store of healthy adults with optimum long-term iodine supply is esfmated to be 10-20 mg. 70-80% of this is in the thyroid gland. In the enlarged thyroid caused by iodine deficiency, the iodine content in the thyroid may be reduced to 1 mg and less (Heseker, 1999). Around 80 μ g are released daily in the form of T₄ and T₃ (90:10) and are metabolised by the liver and other tissues. More than 99% of both hormones are bound to transport proteins in blood and only a very small proportion is available as free, i.e. unbound hormone. This is described as free T_3 (fT₃) and free T_4 (fT₄). Only the free hormones play an active role in metabolism. The half life of T_3 is 20 hours, that of T_4 is approximately 8 days. Some of the iodide is again released through deiodases from the thyroid gland and other tissue into the extracellular space. Some hormone derivatives are excreted by the gall bladder. This means that some of the iodine is again available via the enterohepatic circulation whereas around 20 µg iodine are lost daily through faeces (11%). Iodine is mainly excreted in urine (89%) (Anke et al., 1998; 2001; Heseker, 1999; Jahreis et al., WHO, 1996).

Functions: lodine is an essential nutrient which serves the endogenous formation of the thyroid hormones thyroxine (T_4) and triiodothyronine (T_3). These hormones control many metabolic processes in the body like growth, bone formation, brain development and energy metabolism. By means of various receptors (thyroid hormone receptors, a-, β -TRs) T_4 , mediated through T_3 , influences the cells of the periphery tissue by modulating gene expression (Freake, 2000; Jepsen and Rosenfeld, 2002; Viguerie and Langin, 2003; Zhang and Lazer, 2000).

Interactions: Interactions of various dietary components (in particular selenium, zinc and iron), environmental pollution (smoke, nitrate, humic acids, glucosinolates, thiocyanates and other goitrogenic substances) and medicinal products with iodine influence their bioavailability and thyroid hormone metabolism (Arthur et al., 1999; Bartalena et al., 1995; Delange and Ermans, 1976; Fairweather-Tait and Hurrell, 1996; Gaitan, 1990; Höring, 1992; Kramer et al., 1998; Rayman, 2000; Seffner, 1995; Unger et al., 1993; Zimmermann and Kohrle, 2002). Most of the naturally occurring goitrogenic (antithyroidal) substances have only been tested in animal experiments and/or have only shown antithyroidal effects in vitro (Gaitan et al., 1993). However, interactions of this kind only occur when iodine intake is limited and/or the goitrogenic substance are ingested over a longer period. Via various mechanisms of action goitrogens lead to a drop in iodine reserve and, by extension, to an increase in iodine requirements. The negative effects on goitre prevalence are all the more critical, the poorer the iodine supply. On the other hand, elevated iodine intake compensates for the additional equirements and reduces goitre prevalence (Bartalena et al., 1995; Gaitan, 1990; Hampel et al., 1999; 2003; Höring, 1992; Knudsen et al., 2002; Kramer et al., 1998; Müller et al. 1995). Within the framework of risk assessment only those interactions are listed which are of clinical relevance for man.

Selenium: Selenocysteine is a component of *deiodases* that catalyse the deiodination of the prohormone thyroxine (T_4) to the active thyroid hormone 3,3' 5-triiodothyronine (T_3) and catalyse the deiodination of T_3 and inverse T_3 to inactive 3,3' diiodothyronine (T_2) (deiodase type 1). In the case of inadequate selenium supply the ratio of T_4 to T_3 increases in serum which can be used as a functional marker for selenium status (Brown and Arthur, 2001). Through type 2 deiodase, T_4 is converted intracellularly from plasma to T_3 and inverse T_3 to T_2 (tissuespecific regulation). The inactivation of the thyroid hormone by deiodisation from T₄ to inverse T_3 and from T_3 to T_2 is catalysed by type 3 5-deiodase (also a selenoprotein). The latter regulates maternal supply of the foetus during pregnancy with T₄ and T₃ and protects it from excessive amounts of T₃ (Anke et al., 2000). Selenium-containing enzymes are not just the three deiodases but also the four glutathione peroxidases and thioredoxin reductase whereby the latter play a role as antioxidants in the thyroid gland. As a consequence of a reduction in glutathione peroxidase activity in conjunction with a selenium deficiency, there is also greater oxidative damage when there is a parallel iodine deficiency through H_{O_2} . The latter is produced in a greater volume in thyroid hormone synthesis as a consequence of TSH sfmulation (Bouvier and Millart, 1997; Corvilain et al., 1993; Hotz et al. 1997). This means that regulation of tissue T_3 level and protection of the thyroid gland against HO_2 are the most important interactions (Arthur et al., 1999; Levin et al., 2002).

A selenium deficiency exacerbates an existing hypothyrosis already caused by iodine defciency (Vanderpas et al., 1993). In older people (n=36) with a low selenium status (serum selenium concentration, activity of glutathione peroxidase in the erythrocytes) it could be shown in a double blind, placebo-controlled study that, after administration of selenium, not only was the selenium status significantly improved but the T₄ level also fell as an indication of the increased conversion of T₄ to T₃ (Olivieri et al., 1995; 1996). In a study involving lactating women a reduced fT₃ concentration in the serum was observed in conjunction with a marginal selenium offering of <20 µg/day as a consequence of reduced activity of thyroxine-5'-deiodase-1. The administration of 50 µg selenium per day significantly normalised the fT₃ level of the lactating woman (Anke et al., 2000). In contrast, in the case of sufficient selenium status no decrease in the T₄ level could be achieved through the additional daily administration of 100-200 µg selenium in the form of selenium methionine or selenium yeast as the activity of the deiodases was already optiman (Thompson, 2003).

Selenium intake beyond requirements can lead to changes in the metabolism of the thyroid hormone. For instance in the case of lactating mothers from selenium-rich regions in Venezuela, a significant inverse association was observed between the fT_3 concentration in the serum and dietary selenium intake. It is assumed that the activity of type 1 deiodase in the liver is increasingly suppressed where there is a growing selenium intake already in a range of 350-450 μg/day (Brätter and Negretti de Brätter, 1996; Eder et al., 1995).

Zinc: Zinc is possibly a co-factor in type 1 iodothyronine deiodase and is, therefore, involved in thyroid gland metabolism. There were also signs of increased thyroid growth and a lowe-ring of the circulating thyroid hormones in conjunction with zinc deficiency in animal experiments and clinical observations (Anke et al., 1982; 2000; Licastro et al., 1992, Nishiyama et al. 1994). In Germany, at least, a zinc deficiency does not play any role at all in the emergence of iodine deficiency diseases (Hampel et al., 1997).

Iron: The most recent studies confirm that iron deficiency anaemia has a negative effect on iodine and thyroid hormone metabolism. This reduces the efficacy of iodine prophylaxis in iodine deficiency regions. In one study in Morocco the parallel fortification of salt with iron and iodine significantly reduced the prevalence of endemic goitres in children with iron deficiency anaemia (Zimmermann et al., 2003). One point of attack is thyroid peroxidase since an iron deficiency reduces its activity (Hess et al., 2002).

Smoking (thiocyanate): Smoking, above all through thiocyanate (SCN⁻) a degradation product of cyanide (CN⁻) in smoke and other noxae, leads to competitive inhibition of iodide intake and impairment of hormone synthesis in the thyroid gland. This means that smokers are more at risk of developing a goitre (Barrère et al., 2000; Hampel et al., 1999; Kramer et al., 1998). In this case SCN⁻ serum levels are measured in the range of 8-12 mg/l. Women with a sub-clinical hypothyrosis are particularly vulnerable. Thiocyanate crosses the placenta and can, therefore, effect the foetus's thyroid gland. In iodine deficiency areas smokers are also more at risk of developing nodular changes in the thyroid gland (Bartalena et al., 1995; Chanoine et al., 1991; Christensen et al., 1984; Knudsen et al., 2002; Müller et al., 1995; Utiger, 1995;).

Nitrate: Nitrate (NO_3^{-}) inhibits active iodide transport both in the thyroid gland and in the gastro-intestinal tract by forcing the iodine molecule from its bond at the sodium-iodide symporter (Eskandari et al., 1997; Szokeova et al., 2001). High nitrate exposure from food (e.g. spinach, large white radish, radishes, chard) and drinking water (>50 mg/l) can lead in themselves or in conjunction with an existing iodine deficiency to an increase in goitre prevalence (Höring et al., 1991; Höring, 1992; Van Maanen et al., 1994). In order to avoid these negative effects on health, care should be taken not only to ensure sufficient iodine supply but also to ensure an, if possible, low nitrate content in drinking water besides other dietary nitrate exposure. A recent nationwide random sampling of 3,059 clinically healthy individuals aged between 18 and 70 years of both sexes demonstrated that the goitrogenic potency of nitrate is of individual but not of epidemiological importance. The median of nitraturia of 55.2 mg NO_3^{-}/g creatinine (men 61.5; women 51.5; p <0.03) as the yardstick for nitrate exposure was far lower than the WHO limit values. Only in 71 individuals with inadequate iodine supply (ioduria <50 µg I-/g creatinine) did nitraturia correlate with thyroid volume (r = 0.18; p < 0.05). Furthermore, individuals with higher sodium exposure (n = 1166) (nitraturia >60 mg NO_3^{-1}/g creatinine) showed a correlation with thyroid volume (r = 0.18; p < 0.01) (Hampel et al., 2003).

Other antithyroidal (goitrogenic) substances: Various types of cabbage, cassave, beans and peanuts contain cyanogenic glycosides, whose degradation product thiocyanate (rhodanide) competitively inhibits iodine intake (Gaitan, 1990). Furthermore, there are also thyreostatic goitrogens which inhibit the iodisation of tyrosine (iodisation inhibiter). Their effect cannot be compensated through iodine but only through the administration of a hormone (thyroxine) (Manz, 1990). Relatively large amounts (so-called nodular goitres) were found in swedes. However, as this vegetable is not generally eaten raw but cooked, the direct uptake of thioo-xazolidones is not relevant. As a consequence of enzyme activation these substances are no longer formed. The situation is different when the plants are given as raw feed to cows as these substances can migrate into milk. At the same time, the iodine content of milk is redu-

ced which can be balanced through iodine supplements for the animals (Arstila et al., 1969; Großklaus, 1986; 1993; Laurberg et al., 2002; Papas et al., 1979). A one-sided diet with foods of this kind, e.g. when cassava is the main component of diet, as well as low iodine and selenium intake can be shown to influence goitre prevalence (Erdogan et al., 2001; Kon-de et al., 1994; Peterson et al., 1995; Thilly et al. 1992; 1993; Ubom, 1991).

Medicinal products: Numerous medicinal products (e.g. amiodarone, lithium and many more) interfere with iodine metabolism which means that iatrogenic disruptions of thyroid function, particularly in conjunction with long-term medication have to be taken into account. bdine-containing oral bile contrast media (ipodate, iopanoate) contain organically bound but no freely available iodide. The latter is contained as a contaminant or degredation product and can indeed lead to interactions (Barsano, 1991; Clark and Hutton, 1985; Heufelder and Wiersinga, 1999; Rendl and Saller, 2001; Saller et al., 1998; Unger et al., 1993).

Requirements: The minimum iodine requirements of adults are given as 1 μ g/kg body weight and 60-120 μ g/day subject to sufficient iodine accumulation in the thyroid (Delange, 1985; Levander and Whanger, 1996). Iodine requirements are dependent on various factors. They include age, environmental exposure and a high consumption of foods of plant origin containing goitrogenic substances (*see Interactions*).

Table 29 compares the recommended intakes for Germany, Austria and Switzerland (D-A-CH, 2000) and the population reference intakes (PRI) of the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) (SCF, 1993):

Age	Iodine Germany Austria µg/day	lodine WHO Switzerland μg/day	Population Reference Intakes (PRI) µg/day
Infants			
0 up to under 4 months *	40	50	
4 up to under 12 months	80	50	50
Children			
1 up to under 4 years	100	90	70
4 up to under 7 years	120	90	90
7 up to under 10 years	140	120	100
10 up to under 13 years	180	120	120
13 up to under 15 years	200	150	120
Adolescents and adults			
15 up to under 19 years	200	150	130
19 up to under 25 years	200	150	130
25 up to under 51 years	200	150	130
51 up to under 65 years	180	150	130
65 years and above	180	150	130
Pregnant women	230	200	130
Lactating women	260	200	160

Table 29: Recommended iodine intake

* Estimated value

For adults WHO proposes an intake of 2 µg/kg body weight and day (FAO/WHO, 2001; WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD, 1996). For countries that still have an iodine deficiency (Germany is one), higher iodine intake is recommended until the iodine level in the thyroid has normalised. The differences in the safety margin between the recommended intake for countries with sufficient iodine accumulation in the thyroid, for instance Switzerland and those countries which are still considered to be endemic iodine deficiency areas, for instance Germany, are between 30 and 50 µg iodine per day.

The recommendations are for healthy individuals. During pregnancy and lactation women have higher intake requirements in order to avoid subclinical hypothyrosis of the mother and the foetus or the neonate (Liesenkötter et al., 1996).

11.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Drinking water/beverages: Generally speaking only low amounts of iodine are taken up from these sources. The iodine content of beverages prepared in the home and commercially (tea, coffee, beer, lemonade) depends on the iodine content of the drinking water which falls from 10 to 1 μ g/l as the distance to the coast grows (Bittermann and Großklaus, 1999). The iodine content of mineral waters also depends on its geological origins and is on average 6.0 μ g/l. The maximum value is 153 μ g/L (Kirchner et al., 1996).

Foods: The main source of iodine intake is food whereby the iodine content in foods and overall diet varies considerably. It is influenced by geochemical and cultural factors as well as by the use of iodised table salt. Although saltwater fish have the highest iodine level (8 to 1210 μ g/100 g), because of their low level of consumption they contribute little (9%) to iodine supply (Jahreis et al., 2001; Höhler et al., 1990; Pfaff and Georg, 1995). Foods of plant origin contain little iodine (0.3 up to 5.0 μ g/100 g) (Anke et al., 1994; Karl and Münkner, 1999). The iodine content in milk (82 up to 115 μ g/l) and dairy products, eggs (64 μ g/100 g) and meat (2.1 up to 7.8 μ g/100 g) only make a relevant contribution when the animals are given sufficient iodine in their feed (Rambeck et al., 1997). As a consequence of iodine fortification of animal feed (10 mg/kg) the iodine "balance" in humans can be improved by around 60 μ g/day by taking into account the consumption of foods of animal origin (Table 30).

This value also correlates with the current estimates of adults' basic iodine intake. With the consumption of saltwater fish and milk an adult's average iodine intake without iodised salt is approximately 60 µg/day (Großklaus, 1999; Manz et al., 1998).

Food	Human consumption*	lodine content** [µg/100 g]		lodine intake [µg/day]	
	[g/day]	without	with iodine	without	with iodine
Beef and veal	28	1.5	3.4	0.4	~1.0
Pork	105	1.0	2.1	~1.0	~2.0
Poultry	24	3.9	7.8	~1.0	~2.0
Eggs	36	4.6	64	2.0	23
Milk	184	2.2	8.2	4.0	15
Cheese	56	4.5	52.2	2.5	29
Total				~11	~72

	Table 30: "Balance"	of iodisation	of feed (10 m	na iodine/ka)	(Großklaus.	1999)
--	---------------------	---------------	---------------	---------------	-------------	-------

*) Information from the Central Market and Price Reporting Office (ZMP) on consumption of plants of animal origin, 1997
 **) Data according to Anke et al., 1994

Milk and dairy products are the main source of iodine intake (37%), followed by meat and meat products (21%) and bread and cereal products (19%) whereas fruit and vegetables make the smallest contribution (3%). Overall the iodine content in foods has steadily increased in Germany over the last 10 years. Food producers' growing acceptance of iodised table salt as well as the increasing use of iodised mineral mixtures for dairy cows explain the increased iodine content of foods, particularly of milk and dairy products (Jahreis et al., 1999; 2001; Preiß et al., 1997).

lodised table salt. Iodised salt contains 32 mg potassium iodate/kg. This corresponds to 20 mg iodine per kg salt. When used in the home, in the commercial and industrial production of food, particularly bread and meat products, these foods constitute a good source of iodine intake (cf. Table 31). Ideally, the use of 5 g iodine salt per day in the overall diet would lead

to the additional ingestion of 100 μ g iodine. Whereas the use of iodised table salt in the home has reached a share of over 70%, iodised table salt is only used in around 35% of food production. Of this around 20 μ g is accounted for by the use of iodised salt in the home through the addition of salt and only 40 μ g/day are taken up in addition through the use of iodised salt in large packages, i.e. via industrially produced foods (Manz et al., 1998; Meng and Scriba, 2002).

Food	Portion	NaCI content	lodine content
		(mg/portion)	(µg/portion)
Bread	Slice	600	12
Pretzels	Unit	1000	20
Rolls	Unit	600	12
Cake	Unit	250	5
Sausage	Per slice bread	600	12
Yoghurt	Small beaker	200	10
Milk	Cup	250	10
Saltwater fish	180 a		140

|--|

(according to Manz et al., 1998)

Food supplements: lodine-containing food supplements are available with an upper level of 100 μ g. Dietetic food supplements for pregnant and lactating women contain up to 200 μ g iodine per recommended daily portion (BgVV, 1999). Mineral products are taken at least once a week by 8.8% of men and 12.5% of women (Mensink and Ströbel, 1999). In 5% of cases in which food supplements were administered, iodine-containing food supplements were also taken by children (Kersting and Alexy, 2000).

Medicinal products: lodide tablets are available as pharmacy-only medicinal products. They contain doses of 100, 200 and 500 µg per day for the prophylaxis and treatment of endemic goitres (BGA, 1989; Fachinformation, 2002). Healing waters are also deemed to be medicinal products and may contain between 100 and 250 µg/l iodine (Zanger, 2003). In the case of iodine-containing medicinal products, cosmetics (e.g. iodopropynyl butylcarbamate (IPBC) used as preservatives) and disinfectants, it should be borne in mind that iodine can also be taken up percutaneously and from body cavities. This can lead to an unintended significant iodine intake. Large doses of iodine are administered in iodine-containing x-ray contrast media [~ 5000 mg/dose]. Most iodine is, however, organically bound and not freely available (Rendl and Saller, 2001).

Nutritional status:

Intake: According to the results of "Iodine Monitoring 1996" the average estimated iodine intake of the 2500 interviewed adolescents (>13 years old) and adults was 119 µg/day. Men were shown to have above average iodine intake (126 µg/day); women had below average iodine intake (111 µg/day) as did the over 70s (105 µg/day). The median (5-95 percentiles) of men and women was 116 (66.4-209.6) µg and 106 (59.8-185.8) µg /day. The maximum iodine intake, including iodine tablets, of men and women was 437.8 and 414.3 µg per day (Manz et al., 1998). In only 5-10% of the examined adolescents and adults was iodine intake found to be in line with the recommendations (180-200 µg/day) and in 1.2% it was higher (approximately 300 µg/day). Compared to the recommended intakes there is still overall an average supply deficit of around 60-80 µg iodine/day (reference intake value: 180-200 µg/day). This corresponds to one-third of the recommended intake (Gärtner et al., 2001; Manz et al., 1998; 2002). The intake of 150 µg/day recommended by WHO is not reached either. Germany is still seen as an iodine deficiency region even if iodine supply has improved markedly in recent years (D-A-CH, 2000).

One criticism is that the determination of iodine intake in comparison to other nutrients is less reliable for methodological reasons (large fluctuation range in iodine contents in foods, pre-

paration losses). That is why WHO recommends indirect methods with a suitable biomarker for the characterisation of iodine nutritional status (Manz et al., 1998).

Biomarkers: lodine excretion in urine (ioduria) is considered to be a suitable biomarker for determining the iodine nutritional status of the population (Ovesen and Boeing, 2002). According to the new WHO criteria, the median of ioduria in school pupils and adults in the case of optimum iodine intake should be between 100-200 µg/l (Table 32). There is no endemic iodine deficiency when <50% of the population manifests ioduria under 100 µg/l and <20% of the population ioduria under 50 µg/l. A mild iodine deficiency (grade 1) exists when the median of ioduria is between 50-99 µg/l. Moderate iodine deficiency (grade II) is found in the range of 20-49 µg/l, whereas in the case of serious iodine deficiency (grade III) the median of ioduria is $<20 \mu g/l$.

lodine deficiency severity indicator	No deficiency	Grade I	Grade II	Grade III
		mild	moderate	severe
Median of ioduria in school pupils and adults [µg/l]	100-200 <50% of the population under 100 µg/l and <20% under 50 µg/l	50-99	20-49	<20
Median of ioduria in school pupils and adults [µg/g creatinine]	>100	50-100	25-50	<25
lodine content in human milk [µg/dl]	>5	3.1-5.0	1.5-3.0	>1.5
Goitre prevalence in school pupils (%)	<5	5-19.9	20-29.9	>30
Thyroid volume in school pupils. Share of enlarged thyroid glands (>97 percentile) using ultrasound (%)	<5	5-19.9	20-29.9	>30
Neonate TSH screening Share of neonates with a level >5 mU/l blood (%)	<3	3-19.9	20-39.9	>40

(according to Delange and Bürgi, 1989; WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD, 1994; 1996)

Table 32 also gives the criteria of WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD for the classification of the severity of iodine deficiency after ioduria referred to g creatinine, the iodine content of human milk, the percentage incidence of enlarged thyroids (goitre) and the share of cut-off values (97 percentile) of normative thyroid volume using ultrasound in school pupils and the share of neonates with a TSH level >5 mU/l blood (%). In iodine deficiency regions there is an elevated incidence of neonates with transient hypothyrotic metabolism. A false positive elevated TSH test (>15 mU/l) can, therefore, be seen as an indicator for the scale of iodine deficiency in an iodine deficiency region (Manz et al., 1998).

The median ioduria values (iodine creatinine quotients) measured during the iodine monitoring of 83 µg/l (57 µg/g) and a number of spontaneous urine samples below 100 µg/l (only 62% instead of less than 50%) and below 50 µg/l (20.5% instead of less than 20%) of 772 conscripts (17.5-21 years) put this group, according to the WHO criteria, in the category "mild iodine deficiency". The 574 seniors (50-70 year olds) were also found to have median values of ioduria of 99/88 µg/l (73/95.6 µg/g). That put them in this category, too, whereby the proportion of spontaneous urine samples under 100 µg/l was 51/58% instead of less than 50% and the proportion under 50 µg/l was 19/21% instead of <20%.

The median ioduria values for lactating mothers not on iodine tablets were 71 μ g/l (43 μ g/g creatinine) and for those on iodine tablets it was 120 μ g/l (78 μ g/g creatinine). In the case of breastfed neonates of mothers not on iodine tablets it was 51 μ g/l (143 μ g/g creatinine) and for those on iodine tablets it was 86 μ g/l (179 μ g/g creatinine). The inadequate iodine supply of lactating mothers on and not on iodine tablets is also reflected in the proportion of mothers with an inadequate iodine content in breast milk (<5 μ g/d). 39% of lactating mothers not on

iodine tablets were found to have an iodine content in their milk <5 μ g/dl. In the case of neonates of mothers on iodine tablets, the corresponding values were 8.6 μ g/dl and 21%. Neonates of mothers who did not take iodine tablets were close to the threshold for iodine deficiency Grade II lactating mothers not on iodine tablets are, therefore, the group with the worst iodine supply (Gärtner et al., 2001; Manz et al., 1998; 2002).

More recent non-representative studies show a further improvement in iodine supply, particularly amongst pregnant women, lactating women, newborn babies and school children based on ioduria and measurement of thyroid volume. Endemic goitre and the frequently related transitory hypothyrosis have become very rare (<1%). Iodine deficiency related thyroid enlargements could be successfully combated, particularly in children, thanks to improved iodine intake. In some regions, they could even be completely eradicated. The optimum range (ioduria median 100-200 μ g/l) has not, however, been achieved in all regions. Whereas 70% of the population has a sufficient supply, 30% still suffer from a mild to moderate iodine deficiency. The iodine deficiency currently amounts to 50-100 μ g, measured against the DGE recommended intakes (Bühling et al., 2003; Hampel et al., 2000; Jahreis et al., 1999; Meng and Schindler, 1998; Meng and Scriba, 2002; Rendl et al., 2001; Roth et al., 2001; Wünschmann et al., 2002; Zöllner et al., 2001).

Hence iodine deficiency has not yet been completely eradicated in Germany or in some other regions in Europe (Manz et al., 2000; WHO, 2000). It is far more the case that more than half of the population in western and central Europe live in iodine deficiency countries (Table 33).

The differences can be explained by the fact that the legal preconditions for universal iodised salt prophylaxis vary considerably in Europe. On average only 27% of all households in Europe use iodised table salt (WHO target >90%). A WHO survey involving a total of 38 countries in Europe revealed that 28 countries currently have iodised salt prophylaxis, 12 countries have additional use of iodised salt in food processing and 13 countries have additional iodisation of animal feed. Whereas for instance in Germany the legal preconditions are in place for voluntary iodised salt prophylaxis with uniform maximum levels (15-25 mg iodine/kg salt) for use in the home, mass catering and for the production of bread, bakery and meat products as well as the iodisation of feed (10 mg/kg), there are for instance in the Netherlands different maximum levels for household salt (30-40 mg iodine/kg salt), bread (70-85 mg iodine/kg salt). However, there are no legal provisions for the iodisation of feedstuffs (Delange et al., 2002a; Delange and Hetzel, 2003; WHO, 2000).

Country	loduria median [µg/l]	lodine intake	lodine nutritional status
Belgium	80	Inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency
Denmark	38-110	Inadequate	Mild/moderate iodine deficiency
Germany	83-99	Inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency
France	83	Inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency
Greece	84-160	Partially inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency to optimum
Netherlands	155	Adequate	Optimum
Austria	98-120	Adequate	No iodine deficiency
Poland	>100	Possibly adequate	No sign of iodine deficiency apart from in pregnant women
Spain	50-100	Inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency
Sweden	>100	Possibly adequate	No sign of iodine deficiency, lack of monitoring
Switzerland	115	Adequate	Optimum
Hungary	<100	Inadequate	Mild iodine deficiency
United Kingdom	141	Adequate	Optimum

Table 33 : A comparisor	n of iodine nutritional	status in some European	countries in Germany
-------------------------	-------------------------	-------------------------	----------------------

(according to ICCIDD, 2003)

11.3 Risk characterisation

11.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

A distinction must be made between:

- 1. Acute iodine intoxications after ingesting very large amounts of iodine;
- 2. Disruptions of thyroid function through low or high dietary iodine intake and
- Rare oversensitivity reactions, normally after the administration of very high doses of iodine-containing x-ray contrast media, disinfectants, cosmetics or medicinal products (Pennington, 1990).
- on 1: An acute iodine intoxication may occur when large amounts of, for instance, iodine tincture (up to 15000 mg iodine) are ingested intentionally or unintentionally. The individuals affected suffered from vomiting, abdominal cramp, anuria, high temperature, cyanosis and coma. In some cases there was a fatal outcome (Clark, 1981; Pennington, 1990; Saller et al., 1998).
- on 2: lodine has a complex effect on the thyroid gland. There is a u-shape association between iodine intake and the risk of thyroid disorders as both an overly low intake (<50 µg/day) as well as overly high intake (>500 µg/day) are linked with a growing risk. **b**dine deficiency leads to the onset of a series of iodine deficiency diseases (see 11.3.2.1 Deficiency). A disrupted thyroid function as a consequence of excessive iodine intake can manifest itself either as a thyroid overfunction (hyperthyroidism) or as a thyroid underfunction (hypothyroidism) with or without goitre. Normally, healthy adults can tolerate iodine intakes of more than 1000 µg per day without any side effects. This tolerance limit corresponds to urinary iodine excretion of 600 µg/l. However, this upper level is far lower in groups who have been exposed to an iodine deficiency in the past (Delange and Hetzel, 2003; FAO/WHO, 2001; Stanbury and Dunn, 2001; WHO, 1994).

This also explains the different approaches adopted by the US-American Food and Nutrition Board (FNB, 2001) and the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 2002) when it comes to deriving the **LOAEL** (Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level) and **NOAEL** (No Observed Adverse Effect Level). Based on the studies by Gardner (1988) or Paul et al. (1988) in healthy, euthyroid test persons with sufficient iodine supply, who were fed doses of 250 to 4500 µg/day in addition to their basic supply of 200-300 µg/day over a period of two weeks, both bodies derived a **LOAEL** between 1700 and 1800 µg/day, i.e. the lowest dose at which no or only marginal changes in the TSH evel in the serum were observed without any clinically adverse effects. Based on a LOAEL of 1700 µg/day and an uncertainty factor (UF) of 1.5, FNB proposed a **NOAEL** of 1000 to 1200 µg/day for adults. This low UF is justified to the extent that there has been no endemic iodine deficiency in the USA since the 1920s which means that the prevalence of functional autonomies as a consequence of a chronic iodine deficiency is very low in the USA (Kimball and Marine, 1918; Lee et al., 1999; Mann, 1998).

In the opinion of SCF, one major reason for the choice of the higher UF of 3 is the uncertainty about whether relevant clinical sequelae can occur in individuals with normal thyroid function in conjunction with longer-term, chronic exposure to the above doses (SCF, 2002). By contrast the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) in the United Kingdom considered the same available data to be inadequate for the laying down of a threshold dose (Food Standards Agency, 2003; 2002).

on 3: An iodine over-sensitivity or iodine allergy can occur after very high doses of iodine, for instance following the administration of iodine-containing x-ray contrast media, iodine-containing disinfectants, iodine-containing cosmetics or a few iodine-containing medicinal products (Chang et al., 1997; Curd et al., 1979; Rasmussen, 1955; Rendl and Sal-

ler, 2001; Vaillant et al., 1990). Here epicutaneous and intravenous administration play a decisive role in triggering these rare side effects which have not been observed in conjunction with the uptake of physiological iodine amounts from food (Gärtner, 2000; Scriba and Gärtner, 2000; Scriba and Pickardt, 1995) (see 11.3.4.1 Excessive intake).

11.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

11.3.2.1 Deficiency

In the case of chronic iodine deficiency the thyroid endeavours to maintain hormone synthesis and, by extension, a euthyroid state by releasing more thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) (Delange, 1985). This leads to compensatory growth of the thyroid follicles (increase in thyroid tissue = goitre). This is followed by increased uptake of iodide from the plasma pool through an increase in the sodium-iodide symporter, increased production and secretion of T_3 as well as elevated thyroidal and peripheral conversion of T_4 to T_3 (Arthur et al., 1999). The hormone levels may still be in the normal range which means that most endemic goitre carriers do not suffer from any thyroid function disorders. More than 10% of the German population manifest a palpably enlarged thyroid (Meng and Scriba, 2002). According to a nationwide survey of more than 100,000 employed people, on average 33.2% of the (healthy) working population have an enlarged thyroid gland and/or nodules whereby men and women are affected to the same degree (Papillon, 2003). Since an enlarged thyroid can trigger a series of disorders, this is not merely a cosmetic problem. Besides causing purely mechanical constraints like respiratory disorders, difficulty swallowing and neck vein distentions, an enlarged thyroid can lead, if it persists, to structural anomalies (functional autonomy = hot rodules which produce too many hormones independent of requirements), hypothyroidism and thyroid carcinomas (develop from 5% of cold nodules). Iodine deficiency alone does not cause thyroid cancer but it does promote specific forms which have a poorer prognosis. Sufficient iodine supply reduces the risk of this type of cancer (Bacher-Stier et al., 1997; Franceschi, 1998). As a consequence of the functional autonomy of some thyroid tissue nodules, there is the risk of a manifestation of (latent) hyperthyroidism. The trigger is frequently acute exposure to high iodine doses (see 11.3.4.1 Excessive intake).

The general symptoms of iodine deficiency with thyroid underfunction include changes in general state of health like a drop in perfomance, tiredness, cold sensitivity, low blood pressure, weight increase, loss of appetite, constipation, cold and pale skin and mental imbalance (Großklaus, 2003).

lodine deficiency disorders today are understood to include not only severe forms like endemic goitre and endemic cretinism but also all mild forms of dietary iodine deficiency that can have a detrimental effect on the physical and mental development of children and adults (Delange and Hetzel, 2003; FAO/WHO, 2001; Grossklaus, 2003; Hetzel and Dunn, 1989). Related to age group the range of iodine deficiency disorders includes the following: (Figure 3).

Figure 3: Range of iodine deficiency disorders

Foetus	Abortions, miscarriages Congenital malformations Crotinism (dworfism, mysoodomas, doof mutism
	clearly retarded intellectual development, oligophrenia)
Neonat	es
٨	Elevated perinatal and infant mortality
A	Congenital hypothyrosis
*	Psychomotory disorders
*	Deatness in the lower frequency range
Childre	n and adults
\triangleright	Juvenile goitres
\blacktriangleright	Hypothyroidism
\blacktriangleright	Impaired intellectual performance
\blacktriangleright	Retarded physical development
Adults	
\blacktriangleright	Goitres with or without adenoma formation and complications
\triangleright	Hypothyroidism
\triangleright	Impaired intellectual performance
\triangleright	Infertility
\succ	lodine-induced hyperthyroidism (functional autonomy)

- Maternal iodine deficiency in particular can lead to a wide range of iodine deficiency disorders in the foetal and neonate stages. They include fertility disorders, an increase in the number of malformations, abortions and stillbirths as well as endemic cretinism as the complete clinical picture of a severe iodine deficiency (Dunn and Delange, 2001; Krassas et al., 1999; Krassas, 2000; Xue-Yi et al., 1994). The related intellectual disability and perceptive deafness are seen as an expression of prenatal damage. In Europe today neurological cretinism as an endemic problem (iodine intake <25 µg/day) has largely disappeared partly thanks to improvements in iodine supply (WHO, 2000). However, even in the case of minor iodine deficiency during the critical period of brain development, disruptions in brain maturation including hearing defects and psychomotor development can occur (Forrest, 1996; Hesse, 1994; Hetzel, 2000). In a retrospective study it could be shown that children of mothers who suffered from a minor thyroid underfunction (TSH increase) during pregnancy, had on average a slightly lower inteligence quotient than children of mothers with a normal thyroid function and, by extension, sufficient iodine supply of the child (Haddow et al., 1999). Furthermore, the syndrome of the hyaline membrane as an expression of disturbed maturation of the lung as well as growth retardation of the skeleton can be observed in conjunction with iodine deficiency in neonates. In order to avoid damage to the foetus, the iodine deficiency must already be overcome prior to conception (Delange and Hetzel, 2003; Großklaus, 1993; 2003; Hesse, 1994).
- During puberty the frequency of enlarged thyroids in Germany increases to around 50% in girls and around 30% in boys without taking into account regional differences. Recently, disruptions to neurointellectual development like learning and attention difficulties could be identified in "normal school pupils" with goitre (Azizi et al., 1993; 1995; Delange and Hetzel, 2003). The "big neck" of children and adolescents is, therefore, by no means a cosmetic problem which they "grow out of".
- In adults the health risks of iodine deficiency disorders are often only linked to the appearance of goitre particularly as many people see thyroid enlargement as a purely cosmetic problem. It is far more frequently the case that moderate iodine deficiency n-duces malfunction of the thyroid frequently linked to reduced hormone production. Ex-

perience shows that the full clinical picture of hypothyroidism with extensive goitre is only encountered rarely. Far more frequent are less developed stages of the disease unless efforts are specifically made to identify individual symptoms. Slow reflexes and a growing cold intolerance are almost obligatory as is dry skin. Obstipation and difficulty concentrating also occur more frequently than goitre (Großklaus, 2003).

- In Germany, as in other countries, it has been observed (Bürgi et al., 1982; Phillips et al., 1988) that many cases of undiagnosed functional autonomies of the thyroid are to be expected as a consequence of persistent iodine deficiency, particularly in older people. With increasing age the incidence of autonomous goitres in iodine deficiency regions rises to 50% whereas it is less than 1% in regions with sufficient iodine supply (e.g. USA). By overcoming iodine deficiency we can, in the long-term, reduce the onset of this iodine deficiency disorder to the scale found in USA and Switzerland (Baltisberger et al., 1995; Pickardt, 1994).
- 11.3.3 Possible risk groups for insufficient intake

Pregnant and lactating women are particularly at risk as are infants and then small children (BgVV/BZgA, 2001; Bohnet et al., 1995; Gärtner et al., 2001; Glinoer and Lemone, 1992; Liesenkötter et al., 1996; Manz et al., 1998). Female smokers and their newborn babies are a very high risk group (Chanoine et al., 1991). The incidence of endemic goitres also correlates with low socio-economic status in the population where the differences could be explained by smoking and iodine intake (Knudsen et al., 2003). Women are affected five times more frequently than men by acquired thyroid underfunction as a consequence of iodine deficiency. The prevalence based on diagnosed and medicinally treated hypothyroses is 8.1% and 1.6% in Germany (Melchert et al., 2002).

Individuals on a lacto-vegetarian (e.g. wholefood) or a strictly vegan diet are also more at risk particularly if they do not use any iodised salt, iodine tablets or iodine-rich products like seaweed (Davidsson, 1999; Lightowler and Davies, 1998; Rauma et al. 1994; Remer et al., 1999).

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on iodine nutritional status indicate that around 30% of the population runs the risk of a clinically manifest deficiency or store depletion. Women are affected five times more frequently than men. According to the WHO criteria there is a mild iodine deficiency. Heavy smokers, pregnant and lactating women as well as infants and small children are particularly at risk. A vegetarian diet also increases the risk – particularly when it does not contain any iodised salt or other iodine rich products (supply category 1).

- 11.3.4 Excessive intake, possible risk groups
- 11.3.4.1 Excessive intake

Excessive iodine intake (>1000 µg and more per day) (so-called iodine excess) can damage health. Depending on dose and sensitivity of the test persons, the following clinical pictures are possible:

- 1. Triggering of hyperthyroidism particularly in conjunction with a functional autonomy (overfunction through "nodular goitre");
- 2. Immunothyropathy (misdirection of the immune system: Basedow's disease);
- 3. Hashimoto's thyroiditis (immunological thyroid inflammation);
- 4. Acute blockade of iodine intake in the thyroid (Wolff-Chaikoff effect) with and without hypothyroidism and

5. Possible rare oversensitivity reactions for instance in patients with dermatitis herpetiformis, Duhring's disease, iodine allergy or intolerance reactions to iodine-containing xray contrast media, disinfectants, cosmetics or medicinal products.

High iodide amounts lead primarily to a failure of thyroidal self-regulation (Wolff-Chaikoff dfect) in an abnormal thyroid gland. This, in turn, leads to the increased production and **e**lease of the thyroid hormones. The administration of higher amounts of iodine does not automatically trigger **hyperthyroidism** in a normal thyroid gland. Predisposing factors are the structural changes in thyroid tissue frequently found in older patients in conjunction with mutinodular goitres (functional autonomy) and a latent or manifest Basedow type immunothyropathy.

on 1: lodine amounts of 500-2000 µg/day do not automatically trigger hyperthyroidism in a normal thyroid gland. For this higher doses of 2000-10000 µg/day are clearly necessary (Savoie et al., 1975; Skare and Frey, 1980). Predisposing factors are the structural changes in thyroid tissue frequently found in older patients in conjunction with multino-dular goitre (**functional autonomy**) and a latent or manifest Basedow type immunothyropathy. As a consequence of the functional autonomy of thyroid tissue nodules, there is the risk of the manifestation of a (latent) hyperthyroidism already in conjunction with excessive iodine intake of 500 µg/day and above (Bravermann and Roti, 1996; Ermans and Camus, 1972). Up to 90% of these patients are primarily euthyroid (Bauch, 1998). The trigger is frequently acute exposure to high iodine doses (e.g. odine-containing x-ray contrast media [~5000 mg/dose] or iodine-containing medicinal products [0.250-0.375 mg/dose] or also the consumption of iodine rich seaweed (BgVV, 2001; De Smet et al., 1990; Eliason 1998; Heufelder and Wiersinga, 1999; Pennington, 1990; Salas Coronas et al., 2002; SKLM, 1988; Stanbury et al., 1998).

Iodine-induced hyperthyroidism can be triggered above all in older test persons (>40 years) when the mean iodine excretion in urine of 200 µg/l is rapidly exceeded in a relatively short period of 1-2 years following commencement of iodine prophylaxis. The frequency distribution of urinary iodine excretion was mostly asymmetrical with an oblique distribution towards the higher values (maximum values 1600 µg/l). This also points to unnecessarily high iodine intake. The risk of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism was particularly high in countries like Tanzania, Zimbabwe or the Democratic Republic of Congo in which there is no monitoring of the quality of iodised table salt (exceeding of the maximum levels) or of iodine intake in the population. In Zimbabwe the incidence rate of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism more than doubled following the sudden increase in iodine intake within 18 months from 2.8 per 100000 in 1991 to 7.4 per 100000 in habitants in 1995 (Delange et al., 1999; Stanbury et al., 1998). Depending on the development stage of autonomy and the iodine dose, hyperthyroses are to be expected (Livadas et al., 1977).

An increase in the hyperthyroidism incidence rate was recorded in the former GDR between 1984 and 1989 following the introduction of iodised salt prophylaxis and the feeding of iodised mineral mixtures to cattle, pigs and sheep (Deckart et al., 1990; Klaua et al., 1991). As the use of iodised salt is slowly spreading in the Federal Republic of Germany and the related additional iodine intake has not led up to now to any exceeding of the normal upper limit of iodine excretion in urine (median: 200 μ g/l), the manifestation peak observed in Zimbabwe will probably not occur in Germany. For instance the median of urinary iodine excretion was 99 μ g/l for senior citizens (Manz et al., 1998). Therefore, no threat to older thyroid sufferers is to be expected. In any case the incidence of toxic nodular goitre will decrease considerably in conjunction with the steady improvement to the population's iodine supply (Baltisberger et al., 1995; Pickardt, 1994).

on 2: Genetic predisposition, viral infections and environmental factors, including iodine and selenium supply, are discussed as causes of **Graves' disease**, an autoimmune disease of the thyroid gland. So far autoimmune processes, that have not yet been fully clarified, have led to the thyroid gland producing uncontrollably large amounts of thyroid hormones. Autoantibodies above all to the THS receptor (TRAK) but less to the sodium iodide symporter (NIS) could be detected which imitate the effect of the thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) (Ajjan et al., 1998; 2000; Seissler et al., 2000). Graves' disease occurs more frequently amongst women in the third and fourth decade of life.

The incidence of Graves' disease seems to be influenced by dietary iodine supply (Laurberg et al., 1991; 1998). A multicentric study by Reinwein et al. (1987) revealed for Basedow patients in regions with sufficient iodine supply a higher prevalence of thyroid antibodies than in iodine deficiency regions. This difference has also been confirmed in the healthy population. The underlying mechanism is not clear. It may be that higher doses of iodide promote antigen presentation of the immune system as well as the proliferation and functional activation of cells involved in the immune process. Based on these studies it is not, however possible to determine a range for optimum iodine supply in order to keep the incidence of autoimmune diseases as low as possible (Laurberg et al., 1998; 2000; Mann, 1994). According to the WHO/UNICEF/ ICCIDD (2001) criteria, the median of urinary iodine excretion should not exceed 300 µg/l in order to keep the risk of disease as a consequence of iodine excess for these patients as low as possible (Delange et al., 2002b). The use of physiological doses, like for instance in conjunction with iodised salt, is however completely safe (Gärtner, 2000).

The growing use of CT studies, angiographs and cardiac catherisations with iodinecontaining contrast media, the use of iodine-containing disinfectants and the spread of the iodine-containing anti-arrhythmic agent, amiodarone, are by far the most frequent causes of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism (Fassbender et al., 2001; Harjai and Licata, 1997; Heufelder and Wiersinga, 1999; Hintze, 1987; Roti and Uberti, 2001; Usadel, 1985). Although the risk of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism after the application of iodine-containing x-ray contrast media is classified as low (incidence is 0.25-0.34%), hyperthyrosis or even thyrotoxic crisis in conjunction with iodine contamination do consttute a clinical picture which should be taken seriously and may even be life-threatening particularly in older patients. Hyperthyroid patients suffer, amongst other things, from unfounded nervosity, palpitations, sweating, a feeling of hunger coupled with weight loss, diarrhoea and sleep disorders (Fajfr et al., 2003). Thyroid function should, therefore, be examined prior to the administration of iodine-containing substances like medicinal products or x-ray contrast media and before operations (Fachinformation, 2002; Heufelder and Wiersinga, 1999; Pickardt, 1994; Rendl and Saller, 2001). The prevalence of medicinally treated hyperthyroidism with/without goitre is 0.9% for

The prevalence of medicinally treated hyperthyroidism with/without goitre is 0.9% for women and 0.2% for men in Germany. Iodine-induced hyperthyroses account for roughly half of all overactive thyroid glands (Klaua et al., 1991; Melchert et al., 2002; Rendl and Saller, 2001).

on 3: The manifestation of a sub-clinical **auto-immune thyroiditis** (Hashimoto's thyroiditis) increases sensitivity to the inhibitory effects of excessive iodine exposure (Heufelder and Wiersinga, 1999; Saller et al., 1998). In these patients with and without a functional disorder, a manifest hypothyroidism can develop earlier when more than 200 µg iodide is administered in addition to normal daily iodide intake (Mann et al., 1997).

The mechanisms which lead to an abnormal immune reaction and which favour the onset of auto-immune thyroiditis as a consequence of excessive iodine intake have not yet been fully clarified. The decisive factor for the onset of auto-immune thyroiditis is, however, genetic predisposition whereby environmental factors also play a role. According to the previous studies it can be assumed that an elevated incidence of autoimmune thyroiditis (AIT) does not occur following higher iodine substitution coupled with sufficient selenium supply. A selenium deficiency promotes the onset of AIT (Duntas et al., 2003; Gärtner et al., 2002; Hotz et al. 1997). Furthermore, a thyroid gland with inadequate iodine supply reacts more sensitively to an iodine excess (Foley, 1992; Mariotti et al., 1996; Schuppert et al., 2000). Iodide doses (100-200 µg/day), as used for the prophylaxis and treatment of endemic goitre, cannot provoke an immune thyroiditis (Braverman, 1998; Delange and Lecomte, 2000; Gärtner, 2000; Liesenkötter et al., 1996; Nohr et al., 2000).

Older studies from Japan show that around half of patients, who developed hypothyroidism in conjunction with high iodide intake (>1 mg iodide daily), suffered from lymphocytic thyroiditis (Mizukami et al., 1993). In a prospective, randomised German study patients with goitre and without any symptoms of auto-immune thyroiditis were given 200 µg iodide per day over 12 months. The enlarged thyroid shrunk, three patients developed lymphocytic thyroiditis whereby two patients had hypothyroidism and one patient hyperthyroidism. After discontinuation of iodide substitution thyroid function returned to normal and the antibody titres and lymphocytic infiltrates were also reduced (Kahaly et al., 1997).

In a placebo-controlled study in women with subclinical Hashimoto's thyroiditis and dder women (60-75 years) who had previously been exposed to an iodine deficiency, there was a significant increase in average urinary iodine excretion (95% confidence interval) to 221 (141-344) and 402 (250-644) µg/l in comparison to the controls with 41 (16-108) and 82 (56-120) µg/l after 28-day supplementation of 500 µg iodine in addition to customary iodine intake (255 µg/day). All supplemented groups showed a similarly significant decrease in free thyroxine (fT_4) and a compensatory increase in the TSH bvel in serum as a sign of a negative effect on thyroid function. The authors concluded that intake of 750 µg and more per day cannot be accepted at all for sensitive individuals (Chow et al., 1991).

In a study in euthyroid patients (n=40) with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, 6 patients developed a subclinical hypothyrosis and 1 patient a clinically manifest hypothyroidism after 4-month supplementation of 250 µg potassium iodide. This means that even at this low dose in addition to customary dietary iodine intake, it cannot be ruled out that iodine administration can progressively edge the natural course of this auto-immune disease towards hypothyroidism (Braverman, 1998; Reinhardt et al., 1998).

There is a higher incidence rate of inflammatory auto-immune diseases of the thyroid gland in regions with a severe selenium deficiency as a consequence of the reduced enzyme activity of selenium-dependant glutathione peroxidase leading to elevated formation of radicals. Gärtner et al. therefore gave patients with auto-immune thyroditis of this kind (n=70) a 200 µg selenium supplement in a prospective, placebo-controlled clinical trial with follow-up. The supplemented patients may experience a drop in the average concentration of TPO-Ab (thyroid peroxidase antibodies) or even a normalisation of values. Clearly the inflammatory activity in patients with chronic auto-immune thyroiditis can be improved even in the case of a mild selenium deficiency through selenium substitution (Gärtner et al., 2002; Gärtner and Gasnier, 2003). Similar results were obtained in a comparable clinical trial in patients of this kind (n=65) in Greece (Duntas et al., 2003). The results of the SU.VI.MAX Study in France also indicate that selenium offers protection against this auto-immune disease (Derumeaux et al., 2003).

on 4: Pharmacological iodine doses (more than 1000 µg iodide/day) can trigger the following effects:

- 1. Acute blockade of iodine intake in the thyroid gland (**Wolff-Chaikoff effect**). High intrathyroidal iodide concentrations (normal 0.7 ± 0.3 mg/g) (Reiners et al., 1998) inhibit the organification of iodide itself as well as the secretion of the thyroid hormone.
- 2. In the case of a persistent iodine surplus, adaptation may also lead to a reduction in the sodium-iodide symporter (NIS) and thyroid peroxidase (TPO) mRNA. In the long-term this means that **hypothyroidism** and goitres can develop (Eng et al., 1999; Roti and Vagenakis, 1996).
- 3. The reduction of intrathyroidal iodine turnover and colloid proteolysis and, by extension, the reduction of hormone release is particularly evident in hyperthyroidism, an effect which was used in the past in conjunction with high-dose iodide treatment (Bürgi et al., 1982; Wolff, 1969).

It should also be borne in mind that substances with a high iodine content (sodium ipodate), other iodine-containing x-ray contrast media and iodine-containing medicinal products like amiodorane can also intervene in the thyroid hormone metabolism. The excessive amounts of iodide released during the metabolisation of these substances inhibits, by means of the above-mentioned mechanism, the formation and release of thyroid hormone. A 7 to 400 times higher serum concentration of inorganic iodide was measured in patients after the administration of amiodorane, a iodine-containing medicinal product (range 3.5-208.2 μ g/dl, median 36.6 μ g/dl) (Saller et al., 1998).

lodine-induced hypothyroidism in neonates plays a clinical role after the administration of iodine-containing skin disinfectants to mother or infant. Neonates are particularly sensitive to the Wolff-Chaikoff effect as their immature thyroid gland is not yet able to reduce the iodide intake from the plasma in the event of overload (Sherwin, 1982; Smerdely et al., 1989).

Iodine-induced hypothyroidism as a consequence of the Wolff-Chaikoff effect can also be dietary, for instance after consumption of iodine rich seaweed (167-36700 μ g/100 g) or drinking water with a high iodine content (>460 μ g/l) (BgVV, 2001; Hou et al., 1997; Konno et al., 1994; Laurberg et al., 2001; Mu et al., 1987; Zhao et al., 2000). Fishermen on the island of Hokkaido in Japan developed the so-called coastal goitre (Suzuki et al., 1965) as a consequence of their traditionally high consumption of iodine rich marine algae and kelp. More than 50% of the Japanese patients examined became euthyroid again, i.e. their thyroid function returned to normal when the high dietary iodine intake from marine algae was reduced. The iodine concentration in serum was 122 μ g/dl (normal 4-9 μ g/dl) and the urinary iodine excretion of these patients was in some cases 13.05 mg/day (normal less than 2 mg/day) (Haraguchi et al., 1986; Matsubayashi et al., 1998; Tajiri et al., 1986).

on 5: A distinction must be made between rare oversensitivity reactions in patients with Duhring's disease, an iodine allergy or pseudoallergic reactions following the administration of iodine-containing contrast media, iodine-containing disinfectants, iodine-containing cosmetics or iodine-containing medicinal products or the iodine-containing food colour erythrosine.

Duhring's disease is an auto-immune disease which is frequently linked to a glutensensitive enteropathy (coeliac disease). The preferred treatment is a gluten-free diet which leads to an improvement in the typical symptoms of a highly itchy skin rash (Reunala, 1991). The characteristic feature of this disease is that it can be provoked by halogens which have been used in the past for the purposes of diagnosis. The amount used here is, however, far higher than recommended iodine intake (Merk, 1994; Plewig and Strzeminski, 1985). In the case of a **iodine allergy** a distinction must be made between the extremely rare late type allergic reaction to iodine which manifests as contact eczema and the far more frequent intolerance reaction to iodine-containing x-ray contrast media or medicinal products (Baumgartner, 1976; Kincaid et al., 1981; Soria et al., 1990; Vaillant et al., 1990). This can lead to non-specific iodine attachment to amino acids of body proteins which then change their properties and act as haptens or antigens. People suffering from Duhring's disease or an iodine allergy must avoid exposure to larger amounts of iodine, for instance an x-ray with iodine-containing contrast media, treatment with iodine-containing solutions or tinctures and the uptake of *high* iodine amounts (1 mg/day). Following the consumption of kelp preparations (15 mg iodine per tablet) inflammatory skin changes (so-called kelp acne) were observed in the USA which quickly disappeared after discontinuation of the tablets. Iodine and iodine salts, as used in iodised table salt, are not able to act as allergens because of their low molecular size and cannot, therefore, trigger or exacerbate any allergic skin reactions (Gärtner, 2000; Großklaus, 1994; Merk, 1994; Scriba and Pickardt, 1995; Seif, 1991).

The iodine-containing food colour erythrosine (E 127) is wrongly accused of triggering an jodine allergy and disruptions of thyroid function. Erythrosine is a four-fold jodised disodium salt of fluorescein. 57.7% of its weight consists of iodine. It is a known trigger of pseudo-allergic reactions which are similar to allergies but which are not immunobgically mediated. Erythrosine is only approved as a food colour in the EU for specific foods, e.g. bigarreaux cherries in syrup and fruit cocktails (150 mg/kg). Individuals, who cannot tolerate this colour, can easily avoid it by not eating these foods. No information on the incidence of intolerance to erythrosine is available. Erythrosine has been epeatedly evaluated by JECFA (IPS, 2000). Based on a human NOAEL of 60 mg/day for changes in thyroid hormone status, an ADI of 0 to 0.1 mg/kg/day was established. A person weighing 60 kg would exceed this ADI if he regularly consumed 30 g cocktail cherries daily. An exceeding of the NOAEL in order to bring about changes in the thyroid hormone level could be achieved by eating 300 g coloured cherries. Erythrosine is scarcely absorbed by human beings. The administration of 75 to 80 mg erythrosine, bbelled with iodine¹³¹, led to 100% excretion in faeces in four test persons. Two test persons excreted between 80 and 90% of the labelled iodine amount without iodine¹³¹ being detectible in the body, urine or serum (incomplete faeces collection?). Potential initial retention in the body of 1.2 \pm 0.4% was calculated. The T₄ and T₃ levels did not change. It was not possible to identify the mechanism which influenced the thyroid hormone level (elevated TSH and T_4 , lower T_3) following the administration of high d_2 ses of erythrosine, 200 mg/day. In animals erythrosine seems to inhibit type 1 deiodase (Poulsen, 1993). From the available studies it can be concluded that erythrosine is only absorbed to a minor degree (Katamine et al., 1987). Absorbed erythrosine is not reliably deiodinated in the body but bound intact to proteins. The influence of high doses on thyroid hormone secretion cannot be reliably attributed to a release of iodine from ervthrosine.

11.3.5 Possible risk groups

Pregnant women, premature babies, neonates, infants and older people who have grown up with an iodine deficiency, with a functional autonomy or patients with a genetic predisposition for auto-immune thyroiditis are the risk groups sensitive to iodine excess (Bürgi et al., 1982; Gärtner, 2000; Food Standards Agency, 2002). In this context there is a degree of uncertainty when it comes to determining the "window of iodine intake" at which fewer thyroid d-seases generally occur (Laurberg et al., 1998; 2001). According to WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD (2001) there is no risk for sensitive groups with an undiagnosed functional autonomy in the range of optimum iodine supply, i.e. at an ioduria median of 100-199 µg/l. An increased health risk for sensitive individuals with functional autonomy or auto-immune disease of the

thyroid gland is only to be expected at excessive iodine intake where the ioduria median is $>300 \mu g/l$.

11.4 Tolerable upper intake level for iodine

FAO/WHO indicates doses of 50 and 30 µg iodine per kg body weight and day (FAO/WHO, 2001) as probable safe upper limits. This corresponds, for instance, to a daily amount of 1900 µg for a 12-year-old girl weighing 38 kg or 1800 µg for an adult weighing 60 kg. An uncertainty factor (UF) was not taken into account (FAO/WHO, 2001).

The Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) of the USA and Canada has established different tolerable upper intake levels (UL) of between 200 and 1100 µg/day for children, adolescents and adults (= 19 years) taking into account an uncertainty factor (UF) of 1.5 (FNB, 2001).

Based on a higher uncertainty factor (UF) of 3, the then Scientific Committee on Food of the European Commission (SCF) derived a UL of 600 μ g per day for adults. ULs for children were calculated by adjusting the adult UL on the basis of the body surface area (body weight^{0.75}) (SCF, 2002).

An overview of the ULs for iodine of the various age groups of the three bodies is given in Table 34.

The various bodies (FAO/WHO, FNB, SCF) all focus in their risk assessment on the effects described here, in particular the impact of iodine surplus on thyroid function which depends on current iodine nutritional status. The differences in the derived tolerable upper intake bevels (ULs) mainly result from the very different handling of the uncertainty factor. This testifies to a certain degree of uncertainty when it comes to assessing the same study results. However, in the final instance, it is due to the ongoing, in some cases, very different iodine nutritional supply situation in individual countries which determines the "window of iodine intake" at which fewer thyroid diseases generally occur (Laurberg et al., 2001). In this respect SCF is of the opinion that the ULs do not apply to populations with iodine deficiency disorders, as these are more sensitive to iodine exposure (SCF, 2002).

Age group	UL (FAO/WHO, 2001)	UL (FNB; 2001)	UL (SCF, 2002)
	µg/kg bw/day	µg/day	µg/day
Premature babies	100	-	-
Infants, 0-6 months	150	_	-
Infants, 7-12 months	140	-	-
Children, 1-3/4-6 years	50	200/300	200/250
School pupils, 7-10/11-14 years	50	600	300/450
Adolescents, 14-18 years	30	900	500
Adults (= 19 years)	30	1100 (900) ¹	600
Pregnant and lactating women	40	1100 (900) ¹	600

Table 34: Comparison of the ULs of the FAO/WHO Expert Consultation, FNB and SCF

¹ 14-18 years

By contrast, the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom (EVM) was unable to derive a safe upper level for a tolerable upper intake level for iodine. Instead, it laid down a guidance level of 0.5 mg/day (corresponding to 0.003 mg/kg body weight for an adult weighing 60 kg) for supplements. At this amount of iodine, which can be taken up additionally with dietary iodine (0.43 mg/day = 97.5 percentile), EVM does not expect any side effects of any kind for adults (corresponding to an intake of 0.94 mg and 0.015 mg/kg body weight and day in total). Unlike SCF, EVM is not of the opinion that a UF should be taken into account (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

At that time BgVV and DGE had recommended, on precautionary grounds to protect sensitive consumers as a consequence of the given chronic iodine deficiency, that dietary iodine intake in adults should not exceed 500 µg/day in general (BgVV, 2002; D-A-CH, 2000). The current iodine supply has continued to improve in Germany and in numerous other European countries; however the consequences of chronic iodine deficiency in the older generations have not been overcome. For that reason no UL can be accepted as the tolerable upper intake level for iodine which does not take this vulnerable group of people into account. BfR is, therefore, of the opinion that the ULs derived by SCF are not applicable either. Hence it is not possible to establish maximum levels in individual products using the formulae presented (see Chapter 3.3.2.1).

Hence, as in the past, a dietary intake amount of 500 µg/day should not generally be excæded as the tolerable upper intake level for iodine in adults. This corresponds to urinary iodine excretion of 300 µg/l. As a rule no hyperthyroidism can be triggered even in the case of existing compensatory autonomy of the thyroid. Physiological iodine amounts of 150-200 µg per day, as are ingested in a disseminated manner from dietary iodised salt, neither have a negative impact on excess hormone production of the Basedow thyroid gland nor can they lead to a metabolic imbalance in conjunction with existing autonomy or trigger any other side effects. Furthermore, the setting of maximum levels (10 mg/kg) for the iodisation of feedstuffs ensures that only amounts of iodine in this physiological range can be ingested from food of animal origin, in particular milk and eggs (Großklaus, 1999).

Greater iodine supplementation of feedstuffs is under discussion as a supplementary measure to iodised salt prophylaxis in order to increase the basic iodine supply of people from food of animal origin (Rambeck et al., 1997). The counter-argument is that for instance cow milk would then contain four times more than the maximum levels of iodine indicated by the World Health Organisation (WHO) if iodine-containing feedstuffs or iodine-containing teat disinfectants were to be used. It is undoubtedly the case that outbreaks of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism have been registered in the past in Australia and in the United Kingdom which could be attributed to contamination of the milk following the use of iodine-containing udder disinfectants or overly high iodine content in feedstuffs (Nelson et al., 1988; Phillips et al., 1988; Wheeler et al., 1982). In the case of the iodine-containing teat disinfectants approved in the

Federal Republic of Germany with 3000 mg/kg in the application-ready preparation, the iodine contamination of milk is minimal and, following dripping losses, is between 0 and 40 μ g/kg milk. This low amount results from the poor availability of organically bound iodine in the teat disinfectants, e.g. povidone iodine (BGA, 1991; Heeschen, 1997). The frequently used argument concerned the earlier use of teat disinfectants with iodine contents of 5000-10000 mg/kg, whereby iodine contents in the milk of 200-500 μ g/kg were possible. Teat disinfectants of this kind are no longer on the market in the Federal Republic of Germany.

Excessive intake of iodine through uncontrolled iodisation of mineral mixtures or feedstuffs is also ruled out in Germany as a consequence of the setting of maximum levels in accordance with the Feedstuffs Act. The iodine feed concentrations have been established at 4 mg/kg for equids and 10 mg/kg for other species of animals in order to guarantee an optimum supply of animals taking into account performance and to rule out any damage to the health of animals and human beings (Großklaus, 1999). The Committee "Residue problems through medicinal products" of DVG e.V., recommends that the total iodine content of milk should not exceed 500 µg/kg and the iodine increase in bulk milk caused by teat disinfection processes should not be more than 150 µg/kg (Hamann and Heeschen, 1982; Preiß et al., 1997). The abovementioned maximum level in accordance with feedstuff legislation (10 mg/kg) does, however, correspond to four times the requirement recommendations for dairy cows and breeding sows (0.5 and 0.6 mg iodine/kg dry feed substance). Studies with growing pigs confirm that the T₃ serum concentrations could be reduced through supplementation of 10 mg/kg feed (Schöne, 1999). Where appropriate, the iodine feedstuff concentration should be further educed for livestock in order to avoid an iodine excess and possible health damage to animals. This would also reduce the exposure of human beings to iodine from foods of animal origin. But there is definitely no "multiple iodisation" via iodised salt and animal feed (Braunschweig-Pauli, 2000).

Control measures should, however, ensure that the median of urinary iodine excretion of school pupils and adults is, if possible, in the optimum range of 100-199 μ g/l. More particularly, there should be no sudden increase in iodine intake in order to avoid any rapid exceeding of the median of urinary iodine excretion of 200 μ g/l. According to WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD (2001), the risk of an iodine-induced hyperthyroidism in sensitive n-dividuals increases with iodine excretion of 200-299 μ g/l. In the case of an ioduria >300 μ g/l, there is also a higher risk of the development of immunological thyroid disorders (Delange et al., 2002b; Stanbury and Dunn, 2001).

In countries with sufficient iodine supply of the population over several generations, for instance the USA or Asian countries in which no iodised salt prophylaxis is necessary because of the habitual consumption of iodine rich seaweed and kelp, the probability of the occurrence of health damage is very low or only appears at larger iodine levels (1000 µg and more) through algae products of this kind. In one epidemiological survey in China involving 16287 inhabitants from three regions with differing degrees of iodine supply, it was shown that the prevalence of sub-clinical hyperthyroidism in regions with iodine deficiency was 3.9%. It was, therefore, higher than in regions with an iodine surplus (1.9%). The median of urinary iodine excretion was 103 and 615 µg/l in these regions (Yang et al., 2002). The onset of an iodineinduced hyperthyroidism following iodine exposure is, therefore, dependent on the iodine dose and the geographical region or goitre prevalence. In endemic iodine deficiency regions, which include Germany, a ten-fold higher incidence of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism is to be expected than in regions or countries which have not seen an iodine deficiency for several generations, like for instance the Netherlands and the USA (Henzen et al., 1999).

11.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for iodine in food supplements

- 11.4.1.1 Possible management options
- a) Continuation of existing practice

At present, iodine additions of **100** μ g are accepted in food supplements per recommended daily dose (BgVV, 1999). This upper level does not apply to dietetic food supplements which take into account the specific nutritional needs for instance of pregnant and lactating women. In purely arithmetic terms, based on the 95 percentile (209.6 µg/day) and the additional intake of 100 µg per daily portion of a food supplement, there is still enough scope to avoid exceeding the tolerable upper intake level of 500 µg.

Advantages: This offers the individual option of food supplementation, particularly for people on a vegetarian diet and/or who eat an insufficient amount of iodine-containing products (milk and dairy products, saltwater fish) and foods prepared with iodised salt.

Disadvantages: None

b) Setting of a recommended maximum level of **500** µg for adults based on the proposal of the Expert Group of the United Kingdom (Food Standards Agency, 2003)

Advantages: Food supplements from the UK could also be placed on the market in Germany.

Disadvantages: The upper intake level considered to be safe in Germany of 500 µg would be considerably exceeded. This would mean that there would be an acute health threat for sensitive consumers, in particular older people with undiagnosed autonomy of the thyroid gland. Preparations of this kind with such high levels of iodine have been given marketing authorisation in Germany as medicinal products for the treatment of iodine deficiency conditions. They would have to carry a warning (Fachinformation, 2002).

11.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for iodine in fortified foods

The preferred method for improving the iodine nutritional status of the population is the use of iodised table salt (Clar et al., 2002; WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD, 1996; Wu et al., 2002). By means of the statutory set maximum level of 15-25 mg per kg salt, around 100 µg iodine are additionally ingested given a daily consumption of 5 g salt. The share of iodine in salt is caculated in such a way that there is no overdose even if all foods were to be manufactured with iodised table salt. The nutritional-physiologically desirable goal of increasing the iodine content of food makes technological sense. The target addition can only be achieved with any degree of reliability by means of standard use of table salt. This facilitates on the one hand controlled intake of iodine and prevents on the other excess supply which could not be ruled out if foods were directly fortified.

For that reason BfR recommends that pressure be exerted on the European Commission that in the "Whereases" of the Regulation of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 November 2003 (COM (2003) 671 final) about the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods – currently under discussion - the use of iodine, similar to what is recommended for fluoride, be restricted to salt. On the international level WHO, UNI-CEF and ICCIDD support the iodisation of table salt but not the addition of iodine to other foods. The excessive use of iodine can be harmful for consumers. An extension of iodine fortification to other foods, with the exception of food supplements, should be rejected because of the risk of triggering a life-threatening thyrotoxic crisis in older people with undi-

agnosed thyroid autonomy. In the same way, Europe-wide uniform maximum levels (20-40 mg/kg salt) should be established for the iodisation of table salt and iodine content in food supplements. In order to dismantle trade obstacles, the iodine compounds mentioned in Annex 2 to this Regulation should also be approved for use in salt. This would mean that the current trade obstacles for products manufactured with iodised salt would be removed.

In order to optimise iodine supply, efforts should be made to increase urinary iodine excretion to 100-199 μ g/l. In order to achieve this goal one decisive step would be to counter iodine deficiency by increasing the turnover of iodine sack salt in the food trade and food industry. If the share of iodised salt in the total sales volume of large package salt were to be increased from currently 35 to 70%, this would correspond to an additional intake of on average 80 micrograms per day. In terms of iodine supply this would place the population of Germany on a par with the populations of Switzerland and Austria. It would mean that an iodine supply level would be reached which meets the recommendations of the German Nutrition Society (adults 180-200 μ g/day) as well as the WHO criteria (adults >150 μ g/day) (D-A-CH, 2000; Manz et al., 1998; WHO, 1996).

Exemptions granted up to now for the direct iodine fortification of butter and eggs should remain the exception for foods. Further exemptions should not be issued. In the long-term, additional iodine supply should only be undertaken by means of iodised salt.

Special attention must be given to the iodine supply of non-breastfed babies and infants who have a relatively low salt consumption (Clar et al., 2002). For that reason a minimum amount of 5 μ g iodine per 100 kcal is prescribed under EU legislation in infant formula and follow-on formula as well as in industrially manufactured processed cereal-based foods and other complementary food where a maximum level of 35 μ g iodine per 100 kcal should not be exceeded. Manufacturers are called on to use the statutory options for iodine fortification of pure wholegrain products as well. When it comes to the self-preparation of baby foods, iodine supply of the infant is always a problem (Kersting et al., 1999).

11.4.2.1 Possible management options

a) Continuation of existing practice

Advantages: The use of iodised salt is the preferred method for improving the iodine supply of the population since everyone uses salt daily and salt iodisation is the only way of controlling iodisation.

Disadvantages: As a consequence of added salt, the average consumption of adults of iodised salt is around 1 g/day. Iodine intake from this is correspondingly low (20 μ g/day). Increasing table salt consumption in the home is not desirable amongst other things for reasons of hypertonia prophylaxis. On the other hand the share of iodine sack salt turnover including curing salt turnover in total edible sack salt turnover is currently only 35%. This means that the desired improvement of iodine supply of 150-200 μ g/day has not yet been achieved at all through the sole use of iodised salt in overall diet (Manz et al., 1998).

b) Extension of fortification to specific groups of foods combined with the setting of maximum levels

The revised Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and Council on the addition of vitamins and minerals and of certain other substances to foods of 10 November 2003 (COM (2003) 671 final) permits voluntary iodine fortification of foods. b-dine must then be present at least in a significant amount as defined in the Annex to Directive 90/496/EEC. Consequently, a minimum amount of 22.5 μ g/ 100 g product

would be necessary (e.g. around 225 μ g/kg body weight could be added to breakfast cereals, sweets, bread, beverages etc.).

Advantages: It is possible to further raise iodine intake, particularly as the current iodine supply in Germany is not optimal.

Disadvantages: A threat to health from uncontrolled iodine intake cannot be ruled out as, in the case of conventional foods, the amount of these foods consumed is not dictated by the levels of nutrients contained therein but by factors like hunger, thirst, appetite and availability. The addition of the above-mentioned minimum amount would for instance already lead to an additional intake of 243 μ g iodine from 60 g breakfast æreals, 20 g sweets or 1 litre of a refreshment beverage. In purely arithmetic terms, taking into account the 95 percentile (209.6 μ g) (Manz et al., 1998) and a daily portion of 100 μ g from food supplements (BgVV, 1999) the tolerable upper intake level of 500 μ g would already be exceeded.

Bearing in mind the most sensitive consumers with undiagnosed functional autonomy of the thyroid gland, BfR is of the opinion that iodine carries, by way of definition, a high risk of adverse effects linked to its use in food supplements or for the purposes of food fortification. BfR, therefore, recommends that the current maximum level for food supplements (100 µg/day) be maintained (Option a) and that only iodised salt be used as a suitable carrier food as this can certainly guarantee that foreseeable amounts of iodine can be ingested by the general population and the tolerable upper intake level of 500 µg iodine is not exceeded. The iodisation of feedstuffs makes an indirect but significant contribution to iodine supply. Control measures are necessary in order to reach and maintain optimum iodine supply.

11.5 Gaps in knowledge

- Regular iodine monitoring every 5 years to record iodine supply and the iodine nutritional status of the German or European population is urgently needed as the planned sweeping statutory provisions on the EU level are expected to lead to changes in the proportions of various iodine sources in total iodine supply.
- No up-to-date data are available on current trends of thyroid disease prevalence in Germany and Europe.
- No up-to-date data are available on the iodine content of iodine rich foods or foods fortified with iodised salt or on total diet in order to rule out a possible overdose of iodine from foods.

11.6 References

Ajjan RA, Findlay C, Metcalfe RA, Watson PF, Crisp M, Ludgate M, Weetman AP (1998) The modulation of the human sodium iodide symporter activity by Graves' disease sera. J Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 83: 1217-1221.

Ajjan RA, Kemp EH, Waterman EA, Watson PF, Endo T, Onaya T, Weetman AP (2000) Detection of binding and blocking autoantibodies to the human sodium-iodide symporter in patients with autoimmune thyroid disease. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85: 2020-2027.

Anke M, Glei M, Angelow L, Groppel B, Illing H (1994) Kupfer, Jod und Nickel in Futter- und Lebensmitteln. Übers. Tierernaehrg. 22: 321-362.

Anke M, Glei M, Groppel B, Rother C, Gonzales D (1998) Mengen-, Spuren- und Ultraspurenelemente in der Nahrungskette. Nova Acta Leopoldina NF 79 (Nr. 309): 157-190.

Anke M, Glei M, Rother C, Vormann J, Schäfer U, Röhrig B, Drobner C, Scholz E, Hartmann E, Möller E, Sülzle A (2000) Die Versorgung Erwachsener Deutschlands mit lod, Selen, Zink

bzw. Vanadium und mögliche Interaktionen dieser Elemente mit dem Iodstoffwechsel. In: Aktuelle Aspekte des Iodmangels und Iodüberschusses. Interdisziplinäres Iodsymposium. K Bauch (Eds.) Blackwell-Wiss.-Verl., Berlin, Wien, S. 147-176.

Anke M, Hennig A, Groppel B, Seffner W, Kronemann H (1982) Der Einfluß von Jod und Zink auf den Jod- bzw. Zinkstatus und die Schilddrüsenfunktion von wachsenden Schweinen mit glukosinolatreichem Rapsextraktionsschrot im Alleinfutter. Mengen- und Spurenelemente 2: 395-406.

Aquaron R, Delange F, Marchal P, Lognone V, Ninane L (2002) Bioavailability of seaweed iodine in human beings. Cell. Mol. Biol. (Noisy-le-grand) 48: 563-569.

Arstila A, Krusius FE, Peltola P (1969) Studies on the transfer of thio-oxazolidone-type goitrogens into cow's milk in goitre endemic districts of Finland and in experimental conditions. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh.) 60: 712-718.

Arthur JR, Beckett GJ, Mitchell JH (1999) The interactions between selenium and iodine deficiencies in men and animals. Nutr. Res. Rev. 12: 55-73.

Azizi F, Kalani H, Kimiagar M, Ghazi A, Sarshar A, Nafarabadi M, Rahbar N, Noohi S, Mohajer M, Yassai M (1995) Physical, neuromotor and intellectual impairment in noncretinous schoolchildren with iodine deficiency. Int. J. Vitam. Nutr. Res. 65: 199-205.

Azizi F, Sarshar A, Nafarabadi M, Ghazi A, Kimiagar M, Noohi S, Rahbar N, Bahrami A, Kalantari S (1993) Impairment of neuromotor and cognitive development in iodine-deficient schoolchildren with normal physical growth. Acta Endocrinol. 129: 501-504.

Bacher-Stier C, Riccabona G, Tötsch M, Kemmler G, Oberaigner W, Moncayo R (1997) Incidence and clinical characteristics of thyroid carcinoma after iodine prophylaxis in an endemic goitre country. Thyroid 7: 733-741.

Baltisberger BL, Minder CE, Bürgi H (1995) Decrease of incidence of toxic nodular goitre in a region of Switzerland after full correction of mild iodine deficiency. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 132: 546-549.

Barrère X, Valeix P, Preziosi P, Bensimon M, Pelletier B, Galan P, Hercberg S (2000) Determinants of thyroid volume in healthy French adults in the SU.VI.MAX cohort. Clin. Endocrinol. 52: 273-278.

Bartalena L, Bogazzi F, Tanda ML, Manetti L, Dell'Unto E, Martin, E (1995) Cigarette smoking and the thyroid. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 133: 507-512.

Bauc, K (1998) Epidemiology of functional autonomy. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 106: S16-S22.

Baumgartner, TG (1976) Potassium iodide and iododerma. Am. J. Hosp. Pharm. 33: 601-603.

Beckett GJ, Nicol F, Rae PW, Beech S, Guo Y, Arthur JR (1993) Effects of combined iodine and selenium deficiency on thyroid hormone metabolism in rats. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 240S-243S.

BGA (1989) Monographie: lod. Bundesanzeiger 236: 5766-5767.

BGA (1991) Monographie: Poly (1-vinyl-2-pyrrolidon)-lod-Komplex. Bundesanzeiger 43 (Nr. 99) vom 04.06.1991, S. 3593.

BgVV (1999) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. (Informationsblatt 01/99, 1. Februar 1999). http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/238/nahrungserganzungsmittel.pdf.

BgVV (2001) Getrockneter Seetang und getrocknete Algenblätter mit überhöhten Jodgehalten. Stellungnahme des BgVV vom 3. Januar 2001. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/getrockneter_seetang_und_getrocknete_algenblaetter_mit_ueberhoehten_jodgehalten.pdf.

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil I: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente). Vorschläge für Regelungen und Höchstmengen zum Schutz des Verbrauchers vor Überdosierungen beim Verzehr von Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln (NEM) und angereicherten Lebensmitteln. Stellungnahme des BgVV vom 18. Januar 2002. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensm itteln.pdf.

BgVV/BZgA (2001) Merkblatt Nr. 58. Jod, Folsäure und Schwangerschaft. Ratschläge für Ärzte. Herausgegeben vom Bundesinstitut für gesundheitlichen Verbraucherschutz und Veterinärmedizin (BgVV) und der Bundeszentrale für gesundheitliche Aufklärung (BZgA). Ausgabe 2001.

Bittermann H, Großklaus R (1999) Jodversorgung von Wehrpflichtigen in Deutschland. Abschlußbericht zur Teilstudie 3 des Forschungsvorhabens "Jod-Monitoring 1996" des BMG. BgVV-Schriften 1: 1-94.

Bohnet HG, Knuth UA, Seeler MJ (1995) Schilddrüsen-Funktionsstörungen und -Erkrankungen in Schwangerschaft und Wochenbett. Prophylaxe, Diagnostik und Therapie. Geburtsh. Frauenheilk. 55, M134-M136.

Bouvier N, Millart H (1997) Relations entre le deficit en selenium et la synthese de 3,5,3'triiodothyronine (T3). Ann. Endocrinol. (Paris) 58: 310-315.

Brätter P, Negretti de Brätter VE (1996) Influence of high dietary selenium intake on the thyroid hormone level in human serum. J. Trace Elements Med. Biol. 10: 163-166.

Braunschweig-Pauli D (2000) "Jod-Krank, Der Jahrhundert-Irrtum", Dingfelder Verlag. http://www.jodkrank.de.

Braverman LE (1998) Adequate iodine intake - the good far outweighs the bad. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 139: 14-15.

Braverman LE, Roti E (1996) Effects of iodine on thyroid function. Acta Med. Austriaca 23: 4-9.

Brown KM, Arthur JR (2001) Selenium, selenoproteins and human health: a review. Publ. Health Nutr. 4: 593-599.

Bühling KJ, Schaff J, Bertram H, Hansen R, Müller C, Wäscher C, Heinze T, Dudenhausen JW (2003) Jodversorgung in der Schwangerschaft - eine aktuelle Bestandsaufnahme in Berlin. Z. Geburtsh. Neonatol. 207: 12-16.

Bürgi H, Baumgartner H, Steiger G (1982) Gibt es eine obere Verträglichkeitsgrenze der alimentären Jodzufuhr? Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr. 112: 2-7.

Bürgi H, Schaffner Th, Seiler JP (2001) The toxicicity of iodate: a review of the literature. Thyroid 11: 449-455.

Chang MW, Miner JE, Moiin A, Hashimoto K (1997) lododerma after computed tomographic scan with intravenous radiopaque contrast media. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 36: 1014-1016.

Chanoine JP, Toppet V, Bourdoux P, Spehl M, Delange F (1991) Smoking during pregnacy: a significant cause of neonatal thyroid enlargement. Br. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. 98: 65-68.

Chow CC, Phillips ID, Lazarus JH, Parkes AB (1991) Effect of low dose iodide supplementation on thyroid function in potentially susceptible subjects: are dietary iodide levels in Britain acceptable? Clin. Endocrinol. 34: 413-416.

Christensen SB, Ericsson UB, Janzon L, Tibblin S, Melander A (1984) Influence of cigarette smoking on goitre formation, thyroglobulin, and thyroid hormone levels in women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 58: 615-618.

Clar C, Wu T, Liu G, Li P (2002) lodized salt for iodine deficiency disorders. A systematic review. Endocrinol. Metab. Clin. N. Am. 31: 681-698.

Clark F, Hutton CW (1985) The effect of drugs upon the assessment of thyroid function. Adv. Drug React. Acute Poisoning 4: 59-81.

Clark MN (1981) A fatal case of iodine poisoning. Clin. Toxicol. 18: 807-811.

Corvilain B, Contempré Longcombé, AO, Goyens P, Gervy-Decoster C, Lamy F, Vanderpas JB, Dumont J.E (1993) Selenium and the thyroid: how the relationship was established. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 244S-248S.

Curd JG, Milgrom H, Stevenson DD, Mathison DA, Vaughan JH (1979) Potassium lodide sensitivity in four patients with hypocomplementemic vasculitis. Ann. Intern. Med. 91: 853-857.

D-A-CH (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main, 1. Auflage 2000: 179-184.

Davidsson L (1999) Are vegetarians an 'at risk group' for iodine deficiency? Br. J. Nutr. 81: 3-4.

De Smet PA, Stricker BH, Wilderink F, Wiersinga WM (1990) Hyperthyroidism during treatment with kelp tablets. Ned. Tijdschr. Geneeskd. 134: 1058-1059.

Deckart H, Deckart E, Behringer F, Kuehne H, Adam B, Apitz H, Eifler H, Grambow H, Hannemann R, Hans R, Hassler R, Jordan T, Klein G, Kubitschek I, Kleinau E, Loreck I, von Meczynski E, Neumann A, Patzwaldt R, Pech A, Ratzke M, Uhlig C (1990) Inzidenz von Autonomie und Immunhyperthyreose vor und nach Jodsalzprophylaxe in der Region Berlin-Brandenburg. Acta Med. Austriaca 17: 39-41.

Delange F (1985) Physiopathology of iodine nutrition. In: Trace Elements in Nutrition of Children. RK Chandra (Ed.) Nestlé Nutrition, Raven Press, Vevey, New York, p. 291-299.

Delange F, Bürgi H (1989) lodine deficiency disorders in Europe. Bull. World Health Organ. 67: 317-325.

Delange F, de Benoist B, Alnwick D (1999) Risks of iodine-induced hyperthyroidism after correction of iodine deficiency by iodized salt. Thyroid 9: 545-556.

Delange F, de Benoist B, Bürgi H, ICCIDD Working Group (2002b) Determining median urinary concentration that indicates adequate iodine intake at population level. Bull. World Health Organiz. 80: 6333-636.

Delange F, Hetzel B (2003) Chapter 20. The iodine deficiency disorders. In: The Thyroid and its Diseases. http://www.thyroidmanager.org/Chapter20/20-contents.htm.

Delange F, Lecomte P (2000) Iodine supplementation: benefits outweigh risks. Drug Saf. 22: 89-95.

Delange F, Moinier B, Bürgi GH (unpublished) (2002a) In: F Delange. Thyrolink - Recently published Editions. http://www.thyrolink.com/literature/report2002_5/seite06.html.

Delange FM, Ermans AM (1976) Endemic goitre and cretinism. Naturally occurring goitrogens. Pharmacol. Ther. 1: 57-93.

Derumeaux H, Valeix P, Castetbon K, Bensimon M, Boutron-Ruault MC, Arnaud J, Hercberg S (2003) Association of selenenium with thyroid volume and echostructure in 35- to 65-yearold French adults. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 148: 309-315.

Dunn JT, Delange F (2001) Damaged reproduction: The most important consequence of iodine deficiency. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 86: 2360-2363.

Duntas LH, Mantzou E, Koutras DA (2003) Clinical study: Effects of six month treatment with selenomethoinine in patients with autoimmune thyroiditits. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 48: 389-393.

Eder K, Kralik A, Kirchgessner M (1995) Beeinflussung des Stoffwechsels der Schilddrüsenhormone bei defizitärer bis subtoxischer Selenversorgung. Z. Ernährungswiss. 34: 277-283.

Eliason BC (1998) Transient hyperthyroidism in a patient taking dietary supplements containing kelp. J. Am. Board Fam. Pract. 11: 478-480.

Eng PH, Cardona GR, Fang SL, Previti M, Alex S, Carrasco N, Chin WW, Braverman LE (1999) Escape from the acute Wolff-Chaikoff effect is associated with a decrease in thyroid sodium/iodide symporter messenger ribonucleic acid and protein. Endocrinology. 140: 3404-3410.

Erdogan MF, Erdogan G, Sav H, Güllü S, Kamel N (2001) Endemic goitre, thiocyanate overload, and selenium status in school-age children. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 79: 121-130.

Ermans AM, Camus M (1972) Modifications of thyroid function induced by chronic administration of iodide in the presence of "autonomous" thyroid tissue. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh.) 70: 463-475.

Eskandari S, Loo DD, Dai G, Levy O, Wright EM, Carrasco N (1997) Thyroid Na+/l-symporter. Mechanism, stoichiometry, and specificity. J. Biol. Chem. 272: 27230-27238.

Fachinformation (2002) Merk dura: Jodid dura 100 µg/200 µg, Stand: November 2002.

Fairweather-Tait S, Hurrell R.F (1996) Bioavailability of minerals and trace elements. Nutr. Res. Rev. 9: 295-324.

Fajfr R, Müller B, Diem P (2003) Hyperthyreose - Abklärung und Therapie. Schweiz. Med. Forum Nr. 5: 103-108.

FAO/WHO (2001) Chapter 12: Iodine. In: Human Vitamin and Mineral Requirements. Report of a joint FAO/WHO expert consultation Bangkok, Thailand, Food and Nutrition Division, FAO Rome, p. 181-194.

Fassbender WJ, Vogel C, Doppl W, Stracke H, Bretzel RG, Klor HU (2001) Thyroid function, thyroid immunoglobulin status, and urinary iodine excretion after enteral contrast-agent administration by endoscopic cholangiopancreatography. Endoscopy 33: 245-252.

FNB (2001) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine. National Academic Press. Vorabpublikation im Internet: http://www.nap.edu/catalog/10026.html.

Foley Jr TP (1992) The relationship between autoimmune thyroid disease and iodine intake: a review. Endokrynol. Pol. 43: 53-69.

Food Standards Agency (2002) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Revised Review of lodine. EVM/00/06.REVISEDAUG2002. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/evm0006p.pdf.

Food Standards Agency (2003) Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. London, May 2003. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/vitmin2003.pdf.

Forrest D (1996) Editorial: Deafness and goitre: molecular genetic considerations. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 81: 2764-2767.

Franceschi, S (1998) lodine intake and thyroid carcinoma - A potential risk factor. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 106: S38-S44.
Freake HC (2000) Chapter 33. lodine. In: Biochemical and Physiological Aspects of Human Nutrition. MH Stipanuk (Ed.) W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, London, New York, St. Louis, Sydney, Toronto, p. 761-781.

Gaitan E (1990) Goitrogens in food and water. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 10: 21-39.

Gaitan E, Cooksey RC, Legan J, Cruse JM, Lindsay RH, Hill J (1993) Antithyroid and goitrogenic effects of coal-water extracts from iodine-sufficient goitre areas. Thyroid 3: 49-53.

Gardner DF, Centor RM, Utiger RD (1988) Effects of low dose oral supplementation on thyroid function in normal men. Clin. Endocrinol. 28: 283-288.

Gärtner R (2000) Gibt es Risiken der Jodmangelprophylaxe? Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 86-91.

Gärtner R, Gasnier BC (2003) Selenium in treatment of autoimmune thyroiditis. Biofactors. 19: 165-170.

Gärtner R, Gasnier BCH, Dietrich JW, Krebs B, Angstwurm MWA (2002) Selenium supplementation in patients with autoimmune thyroiditis decreases thyroid peroxidase antibodies concentrations. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 87: 1687-1691.

Gärtner R, Manz F, Grossklaus R (2001) Representative data of iodine intake and urinary excretion in Germany. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 109: 2-7.

Grossklaus R (1986) Ernährungsphysiologische Bewertung von Rapsöl und Rapssaat. Dtsch. Lebensm. Rdsch. 82: 175-182.

Grossklaus R (1993) Ernährungsrisiko durch Jodmangel und Strategien der Beseitigung. Bundesgesundhbl. 36: 24-31.

Grossklaus R (1994) Jodierung von Lebensmitteln. Ernährungs-Umschau 41: 55-59.

Grossklaus R (1999) Aktuelle Aspekte der Bedarfsdeckung mit den wichtigsten Nährstoffen: Jod und Zink. In: Lebensmittel tierischer Herkunft in der Diskussion. R Kluthe, H Kasper (Hrsg.) Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart, New York, S. 24-38.

Großklaus R (2003) Jod – Jodmangelkrankheiten. In: Ernährungsmedizin. Prävention und Therapie. P Schauder, G Ollenschläger (Hrsg.) 2. Auflage, Urban & Fischer, München, Jena, S. 123-136.

Haddow JE, Palomaki GE, Allan WC, Williams JR, Knight GJ, Gagnon J, O'Heir CE, Mitchell ML, Hermos RJ, Waisbren SE, Faix JD, Klein RZ (1999) Maternal thyroid deficiency during pregnancy and subsequent neuropsychological development of the child. N. Engl. J. Med. 341: 549-555.

Hamann J, Heeschen W (1982) Zum Jodgehalt der Milch. Milchwissenschaft 37: 525-529.

Hampel R, Gordalla A, Zollner H, Klinke D, Demuth M (2000) Continous rise of urinary iodine excretion and drop in thyroid gland size among adolescents in Mecklenburg-West-Pomerania from 1993 to 1997. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 108: 197-201.

Hampel R, Kühlberg T, Schneider KP, Glass Ä, Zöllner H (1997) Serum zinc levels and goitre epidemiology in Germany. Z. Ernährungswiss. 36: 12-15.

Hampel R, Zöllner H, Demuth M, Kühlberg T, Kramer A (1999) Die Bedeutung von Thiocyanat für die Strumaendemie in Deutschland. Dtsch. Lebensm.-Rdsch. 95: 236-240.

Hampel R, Zöllner H, Glass Ä, Schönbeck R (2003) Kein relevanter Zusammenhang zwischen Nitraturie und Strumaendemie in Deutschland. Med. Klin. 98: 547-551.

Haraguchi K, Aida K, Akasu F, Takazawa K, Onaya T (1986) lodide-induced hypothroidism in a patient with anorexia nervosa. Endocrinol Jpn. 33: 61-65.

Harjai KJ, Licata AA (1997) Effects of amiodarone on thyroid function. Ann. Intern. Med. 126: 63-73.

Heeschen W (1997) Jodgehalt in Kuhmilch. Vortrag auf der Sitzung Arbeitskreis Jodmangel am 28./29. November 1997 in Kassel.

Henzen C, Buess M, Brander L (1999) Die Jod-induzierte Hyperthyreose (Jodbasedow): ein aktuelles Krankheitsbild. Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr. 129: 658-664.

Heseker H (1999) Jod. Funktionen, Physiologie, Stoffwechsel, Empfehlungen und Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 46: 55-59.

Hess SY, Zimmermann MB, Arnold M, Langhans W, Hurrell RF (2002) Iron deficiency anemia reduces thyroid peroxidase activity in rats. J. Nutr. 132: 1951-1955.

Hesse V (1994) Folgen des Jodmangels aus pädiatrischer Sicht. In: Notwendigkeit der Jodsalzprophylaxe. R Großklaus, A Somogyi (Hrsg.) BGA-Schriften 3/94, München: MMV Verlag, S. 15-27.

Hetzel BS (2000) lodine and neuropsychological development. J. Nutr. 130: 493S-495S.

Hetzel BS, Dunn JT (1989) The iodine deficiency disorders: their nature and prevention. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 9: 21-38.

Heufelder AE, Wiersinga WM (1999) Störungen der Schilddrüsenfunktion: durch Amiodaron. Pathogenese, Diagnostik und Therapie. Dt. Ärztebl. 96, A-853-860.

Hintze G (1987) Die jodinduzierte Hyperthyreose. Jod und Schilddrüse. Verhandlungsbericht des 6. Wiesbadener Schilddrüsengespräches, S. 47-62.

Höhler M, Tölle H-G, Manz F (1990) Seefischverzehr und Jodversorgung. Akt. Ernähr.-Med. 15: 187-193.

Höring H (1992) Der Einfluß von Umweltchemikalien auf die Schilddrüse. Bundesgesundhbl. 35: 194-197.

Höring H, Nagel M, Härting J (1991) Das nitratbedingte Strumarisiko in einem Endemiegebiet. Medizinische Informatik und Statistik 72: 147-153.

Hotz CS, Fitzpatrick DW, Trick KD, L'Abbe MR (1997) Dietary iodine and selenium interact to affect thyroid hormone metabolism of rats. J. Nutr. 127: 1214-1218.

Hou X, Chai C, Qian Q, Yan X, Fan X (1997) Determination of chemical species of iodine in some seaweeds (I). Sci. Total Environ. 204: 215-221.

ICCIDD (2003) International Council for the Control of Iodine Deficiency Disorder. CIDDS Database. Current IDD Status Database. http://www.people.virginia.edu/~jtd/iccidd/ mi/cidds.html.

IPS (2000) International Programme on Chemical Safety. Safety Evaluation of Certain Food Additives and Contaminants. Evaluation of national assessments of intake of erythrosine. Prepared by the Fifty-third meeting of the Joint FAO/WHO, Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA), WHO FOOD ADDITIVES SERIES: 44, World Health Organization, Geneva. http://www.inchem.org/documents/jecfa/jecmono/v44jec17.htm.

Jahreis G, Hausmann W, Kiessling G, Franke K, Leiterer M (2001) Bioavailability of iodine from normal diets rich in dairy products - results of balance studies in women. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes. 109: 163-167.

Jahreis G, Leiterer M, Franke K, Maichrowitz W, Schöne F, Hesse V (1999) Jodversorgung bei Schulkindern und Jodgehalt der Milch. Untersuchungen in Thüringen. Kinderärztl. Prax. 3: 172-181.

Jepsen K, Rosenfeld MG (2002) Biological roles and mechanistic actions of co-repressor complexes. J. Cell Sci. 115: 689-698.

Kahaly G, Dienes HP, Beyer J, Hommel G (1997) Randomized, double blind, placebocontrolled trial of low dose iodide in endemic goitre. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 82: 4049-4053.

Karl H, Münkner W (1999) Jod in marinen Lebensmitteln. Ernährungs-Umschau 46: 288-291.

Katamine S, Mamiya Y, Sekimoto K, Hoshino N, Totsuka K, Suzuki M (1987) Differences in bioavailability of iodine among iodine-rich foods and food colors. Nutr. Rep. Int. 35: 289-297.

Katayama Y, Widdicombe JH (1991) Halide transport in xenopus oocytes. J. Physiol. 443: 587-599.

Kersting M, Alexy U (2000) Vitamin and mineral supplements for the use of children on the German market: Products, nutrients, dosages. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 44: 125-128.

Kersting M, Chahda C, Manz F (1999) Zur Jodzufuhr bei Säuglingen in Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 46: 414-416.

Kimball OP, Marine D (1918) The prevention of simple goitre in man. Arch. Intern. Med. 22: 41-44.

Kincaid MC, Green R, Hoover RE, Farmer ER (1981) loderma of the conjunctiva and skin. Ophthalmology 88: 1216-1220.

Kirchner S, Stelz A, Muskat E (1996) Beitrag natürlicher Mineralwässer zur Jodidversorgung der Bevölkerung. Z. Lebensm. Unters. Forsch. 203: 311-315.

Klaua M, Bauch K, Ulrich FE, Hansgen K (1991) Hyperthyreoseinzidenz im Bezirk Halle vor und nach Einführung der allgemeinen Iodprophylaxe. Z. Gesamte Inn. Med. 46: 573-580.

Knudsen N, Bülow I, Laurberg P, Ovesen L, Perrild H, Jorgensen T (2003) Low socioeconomic status and familial occurrence of goitre are associated with a high prevalence of goitre. Eur. J. Epidemiol. 18: 175-181.

Knudsen N, Bülow I, Laurberg P, Perrild H, Ovesen L, Jorgensen T (2002) High occurrence of thyroid multinodularity and low occurrence of subclinical hypothyroidism among tobacco smokers in a large population study. J. Endocrinol. 175: 571-576.

Knudsen N, Laurberg P, Perrild H, Bulow I, Ovesen L, Jorgensen T (2002) Risk factors for goitre and thyroid nodules. Thyroid 12: 879-888.

Konde M, Ingenbleek Y, Daffe M, Sylla B, Barry O, Diallo S (1994) Goitrous endemic in Guinea. Lancet 344: 1675-1678.

Konno N, Makita H, Yuri K, lizuka N, Kawasaki K (1994) Association between dietary iodine intake and prevalence of subclinical hypothyroidism in the costal region of Japan. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 78: 393-397.

Kramer A, Pitten F-A, Zöllner H (1998) Einfluss von Thiocyanat auf die Schilddrüse in Hinblick auf Empfehlungen für eine thiocyanatreiche Ernährung. Dtsch. Lebensm.-Rdsch. 94: 83-88.

Krassas GE (2000) Thyroid disease and female reproduction. Fertil Steril. 74: 1063-1070.

Krassas GE, Pontikides N, Kaltsas T, Papadopoulou P, Paunkovic J, Paunkovi, N, Duntas LH (1999) Disturbances of menstruation in hypothyroidism. Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.) 50: 655-659.

Laurberg P, Andersen S, Knudsen N, Ovesen L, Nohr SB, Bülow Pedersen I (2002) Thiocyanate in food and iodine in milk: from domestic animal feeding to improved understanding of cretinism. Thyroid 12: 897-902.

Laurberg P, Bülow Pedersen I, Knudsen N, Ovesen L, Andersen S (2001) Environmental iodine intake affects the type of nonmalignant thyroid disease. Thyroid 11: 457-469.

Laurberg P, Nohr SB, Pedersen KM, Hreidarsson AB, Andersen S, Bülow Pedersen I, Knudsen N, Perrild H, Jorgensen T, Ovesen L (2000) Thyroid disorders in mild iodine deficiency. Thyroid 10: 951-963.

Laurberg P, Pedersen KM, Hreidarsson A, Sigfusson N, Iversen E, Knudsen PR (1998) lodine intake and the pattern of thyroid disorders: a comparative epidemiological study of thyroid abnormalities in the elderly in Iceland and in Jutland, Denmark. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 83: 765-769.

Laurberg P, Pedersen KM, Vestergaard H, Sigurdsson G (1991) High incidence of multinodular toxic goitre in the elderly population in a low iodine intake area vs. high incidence of Graves' disease in the young in a high iodine intake area: comparative surveys of thyrotoxicosis epidemiology in East-Jutland Denmark and Iceland. J. Intern. Med. 229: 415-420.

Lee K, Bradley R, Dwyer J, Lee SL (1999) Too much versus too little: the implications of current iodine intake in the United States. Nutr. Rev. 57: 177-181.

Levander OA, Whanger PD (1996) Deliberations and evaluations of the approaches, endpoints and paradigms for selenium and iodine dietary recommendations. J. Nutr. 126: 2427S-2434S.

Lewin MH, Arthur JR, Riemersma RA, Nicol F, Walker SW, Millar EM, Howie AF, Beckett GJ (2002) Selenium supplementation acting through the induction of thioredoxin reductase and glutathione peroxidase protects the human endothelial cell line EAhy926 from damage by lipid hydroperoxides. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1593: 85-92.

Licastro F, Mocchegiani E, Zannotti M, Arena G, Masi M, Fabris N (1992) Zinc affects the metabolism of thyroid hormones in children with Down's syndrome: normalization of thyroid stimulating hormone and of reversal triiodothyronine plasmic levels by dietary zinc supplementation. Int. J. Neurosci. 65: 259-68.

Liesenkötter KP, Göpel W, Bogner U, Stach B, Grüters A (1996) Earliest prevention of endemic goitre by iodine supplementation during pregnancy. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 134: 443-448.

Lightowler HJ, Davies GJ (1998) lodine intake and iodine deficiency in vegans as assessed by the duplicate-portion technique and urinary iodine excretion. Br. J. Nutr. 80: 529-535.

Livadas DP, Koutras DA, Souvatzoglou A, Beckers C (1977) The toxic effects of small iodine supplements in patients with autonomous thyroid nodules. Clin. Endocrinol. 7: 121-127.

Mann K (1994) Jodinduzierte Hyperthyreose unter Berücksichtigung des Morbus Basedow. In: Notwendigkeit der Jodsalzprophylaxe. R Großklaus, A Somogyi (Hrsg.) bga-Schriften 3/94, München: MMV Verlag, S. 50-54.

Mann K (1998) Evaluation of risk in autonomously functioning thyroid nodules. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 106: S23-S26.

Mann K, Dralle H, Gärtner R, Grußendorf M, Grüters-Kielich A, Meng W, von zur Mühlen A, Reiners Chr (1997) Schilddrüse. In: Rationelle Therapie in der Endokrinologie. R Ziegler, R Landgraf, OA Müller, A von zur Mühlen (Hrsg.) Thieme Verlag Stuttgart, New York, S. 35-102.

Manz F (1990) Jod und Ernährung. In: Struma. J Köbberling, CR Pickardt (Hrsg.) Springer Verlag, Berlin, S. 181-196.

Manz F, Anke M, Bohnet HG, Gärtner R, Großklaus R, Klett M, Schneider R (1998) Jod-Monitoring 1996. Repräsentative Studie zur Erfassung des Jodversorgungszustands der Bevölkerung Deutschlands. Schriftenreihe des BMG, Bd. 110. Nomos Verl.-Ges, Baden-Baden. Manz F, Böhmer T, Gärtner R, Grossklaus R, Klett M, Schneider R (2002) Quantification of lodine supply: Representative data on intake and urinary excretion of iodine from the German population in 1996. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 46: 128-138.

Manz F, van't Hof MA, Haschke F (2000) lodine supply in children from different European areas: the Euro-growth study. Committee for the Study of lodine Supply in European Children. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 31: S72-S75.

Mariotti S, Loviselli A, Cambosu A, Velluzi E, Atzeni F, Martino E, Bottazo G (1996) The role of iodine in autoimmune thyroid disease in humans. In: The Thyroid and Iodine. J Naumann, D Glinoer, LE Braverman, U Hostalek (Hrsg.) Schattauer Verlag Stuttgart, New York, p. 155-168.

Matsubayashi S, Mukuta T, Watanabe H, Fuchigami H, Taniguchi J, Chinen M, Ninomiya H, Saski H (1998) lodine-induced hypothyroidism as a result of excessive intake of confectionary made with tangle weed, Kombu, used as a low calorie food during bulimic period in a patient with anorexia nervosa. Ear Weight Diord. 3: 50-52.

Melchert H-U, Görsch B, Thierfelder W (2002) Beiträge zur Gesundheitsberichterstattung des Bundes. Schilddrüsenhormone und Schilddrüsenmedikamente bei Probanden in den Nationalen Gesundheitssurveys. Robert Koch-Institut, Berlin, S. 1-22.

Meng W, Schindler A (1998) lodine Supply in Germany. In: Elimination of Iodine Deficiency Disorders (IDD) in Central and Eastern Europe, the Commonwealth of Independent States, and the Baltic States. F Delange, A Robertson, E McLoughney, G Gerasimov (Eds.) WHO/EURO/NUT/98.1, p. 21-30.

Meng W, Scriba PC (2002) Jodversorgung in Deutschland. Dt. Ärztebl. 99: A2560-2564.

Mensink GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Merk HF (1994) Jodallergien bzw. Jodinduzierte Hautveränderungen im Zusammenhang mit jodiertem Salz? In: Notwendigkeit der Jodsalzprophylaxe. R Großklaus, A Somogyi (Hrsg.) bga-Schriften 3/94, München: MMV Verlag, S. 55.

Mizukami Y, Michigishi T, Nonomura A. et al. (1993) lodine-induced hypothyroidism: a clinical and histological study of 28 patients. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 76: 466-471.

Mu L, Derun L, Chengyi Q, Peiying Z, Quidong Q, Chunde Z, Qingzhen J, Huaixing W, Eastman CJ, Boyages SC, Collins JK, Jupp JJ, Maberly GF (1987) Endemic goitre in central China caused by excessive iodine intake. Lancet 2: 257-259.

Müller B, Zulewski H, Huber P, Ratcliffe JG, Staub J-J (1995) Impaired action of thyroid hormone associated with smoking in women with hypothyroidism. N. Engl. J. Med. 333: 964-969.

Nelson M, Phillips DIW, Morris JA, Wood TJ (1988) Urinary iodine excretiton correlates with milk iodine content in seven British towns. J. Epidemiol. Community Health 42: 72-75.

Nishiyama S, Futagoishi-Suginohara Y, Matsukura M, Nakamura T, Higashi A, Shinohara M, Matsuda I (1994) Zinc supplementation alters thyroid hormone metabolism in disabled patients with zinc deficiency. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 13: 62-67.

Nohr S, Jorgensen A, Pedersen KM, Laurberg P (2000) Postpartum thyroid dysfunction in pregnant thyroid peroxidase antibody-positive women living in an area with mild to moderate iodine deficiency: is iodine supplementation safe? J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85: 3191-3198.

Olivieri O, Girelli D, Azzini M, Stanzial AM, Rosso C, Ferroni M, Corrocher R (1995) Low selenium status in the elderly influences thyroid hormones. Cli. Sci. (Lond.) 89: 637-642.

Olivieri O, Girelli D, Stanzial AM, Rossi L, Bassi A, Corrocher R (1996) Selenium, zinc, and thyroid hormones in healthy subjects: low T3/T4 ratio in the elderly is related to impaired selenium status. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 51: 31-41.

Ovesen L, Boeing H (2000) The use of biomarkers in multicentric studies with particular consideration of iodine, sodium, iron, folate and vitamin D. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 56: S12-S17.

Papas A, Ingalls JR, Campbell LD (1979) Studies on the effects of rapeseed meal on thyroid status of cattle, glucosinolate and iodine content of milk and other parameters. J Nutr. 109: 1129-1139.

Papillon (2003) http://www.schilddruese.de/pdf/download-seiten.pdf.

Paul T, Meyers B, Witorsch RJ, Pino S, Chipkin S, Ingbar SH, Braverman LE (1988) The effect of small increases in dietary iodine on thyroid function in euthyroid subjects. Metabolism 37: 121-124.

Pennington JAT (1990) A review of iodine toxicity reports. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 90: 1571-1581.

Peterson S, Legue F, Tylleskaer T, Kpizingui E, Rosling H (1995) Improved cassavaprocessing can help reduce iodine deficiency disorders in the Central African Republic. Nutr. Res. 15: 803-812.

Pfaff G, Georg T (1995) Einschätzung der individuellen Jodzufuhr der erwachsenen Bevölkerung in der Region Potsdam auf der Basis des Seefisch- und Jodsalzverzehrs. Z. Ernährungswiss. 34: 131-136.

Phillips DI, Nelson M, Barker DJ, Morris JA, Wood TJ (1988) lodine in milk and the incidence of thyrotoxicosis in England. Clin. Endocrinol. 28: 61-66.

Pickardt CR (1994) Jodinduzierte Hyperthyreose unter Berücksichtigung der Autonomie der Schilddrüse. In: Notwendigkeit der Jodsalzprophylaxe. R Großklaus, A Somogyi (Hrsg.) bga-Schriften 3/94, München: MMV Verlag, S. 46-49.

Plewig G, Strzeminski YA (1985) Jod und Hauterkrankungen. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 110: 1266-1269.

Poulsen E (1993) Case study: erythrosine. Food Addit. Contam.10: 315-323.

Preiß U, Alfaro Santos C, Spitzer A, Wallnoefer PR (1997) Der Jodgehalt der bayerischen Konsummilch. Z. Ernährungswiss. 36: 220-224.

Rambeck WA, Kaufmann S, Feng J, Hollwich W, Arnold R (1997) Verbesserung der Jodversorgung des Menschen durch die Jodierung von Schweinefutter. Tierärztl. Prax. 25: 312-315.

Rasmussen H (1955) lodide hypersensitivity in the etiology of periarteritis nodosa. J. Allergy 26: 394-407.

Rauma A-L, Törmälä M-L, Nenonen M, Hänninen O (1994) lodine status in vegans consuming a living food diet. Nutr. Res. 14: 1789-1795.

Rayman MP (2000) The importance of selenium to human health. Lancet 356: 233-241.

Reiners C, Hanscheid H, Lassmann M, Tiemann M, Kreissl M, Rendl J, Bier D (1998) X-ray fluorescence analysis (XFA) of thyroidal iodine content (TIC) with improved measuring system. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 106: S31-S33.

Reinhardt W, Luster M, Rudorff KH, Heckmann C, Petrasch S, Lederbogen S, Haase R, Saller B, Reiners S, Reinwein D, Mann K (1998) Effect of small doses of iodine on thyroid function in patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis residing in an area of mild iodine deficiency. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 139: 23-28.

Reinwein D, Benker G, König MP, Pinchera A, Schatz H, Schleusener H (1987) Klinische Aspekte der Hyperthyreose in Gebieten unterschiedlicher Jodversorgung. Ergebnisse einer europäischen prospektiven Studie. Schweiz. Med. Wschr. 117: 1245-1255.

Remer T, Neubert A, Manz F (1999) Increased risk of iodine deficiency with vegetarian nutrition. Br. J. Nutr. 81: 45-49.

Rendl J, Juhran N, Reiners Chr (2001) Thyroid volumes and urinary iodine in German school children. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes 109: 8-12.

Rendl J, Saller B (2001) Schilddrüse und Röntgenkontrastmittel. Dt. Ärztebl. 98: A402-A406.

Reunala T (1991) The role of diet in dermatitis herpetiformis. Curr. Publ. Dermatol. 20: 168-175.

Roth C, Meller J, Bobrzik S, Thal H, Becker W, Kulenkampff D, Lakomek M, Zappel H (2001) Die Jodversorgung von Neugeborenen. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 126: 321-325.

Roti E, Uberti ED (2001) lodine excess and hyperthyroidism. Thyroid 11: 493-500.

Roti E, Vagenakis AG (1996) The Thyroid: A Fundamental and Clinical Text. 7th ed. New York: Lippincott-Raven.

Ruz M, Codoceo J, Galgani J, Munoz L, Gras N, Muzzo S, Leiva L, Bosco C (1999) Single and multiple selenium-zinc-iodine deficiencies affect rat thyroid metabolism and ultrastructure. J. Nutr. 129: 174-180.

Salas Coronas J, Cruz Caparros G, Laynez Bretones F, Diez Garcia F (2002) Hyperthyroidism secondary to kelp tablets ingestas. Med. Clin. (Barc.) 118: 797-798.

Saller B, Fink H, Mann K (1998) Kinetics of acute and chronic iodine excess. Exp. Clin. Endocrinol. Diabetes. 106: S34-S38.

SCF (1993) Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Thirty First Series. European Commission, Luxembourg.

SCF (2002) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Iodine (expressed on 26.09.2002), http://europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out146_en.pdf.

Schöne F (1999) Jodversorgung, Jodbedarf und Jodüberversorgung des Nutztieres - Untersuchungen mit wachsenden Schweinen. Berl. Münch. Tierärztl. Wschr. 112: 64-70.

Schuppert F, Ehrenthal D, Frilling A, Suzuki K, Napolitano G, Kohn LD (2000) Increased major histocompatibility complex (MHC) expression in nontoxic goitres is associated with iodide depletion, enhanced ability of the follicular thyroglobulin to increase MHC gene expression, and thyroid autoantibodies. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85: 858-867.

Scriba PC, Gärtner R (2000) Risiken der Jodprophylaxe? Dtsch. med. Wschr. 125: 671-675.

Scriba PC, Pickardt CR (1995) Jodprophylaxe in Deutschland. Gibt es ein Risiko? Dt. Ärztebl. 92: A1529-A1531.

Seffner W (1995) Natürliche Wasserinhaltsstoffe und endemische Struma - eine Übersicht. Zentralbl. Hyg. Umweltmed. 196: 381-398.

Seif FJ (1991) Hyperthyreosen nach jodhaltigem Speisesalz? Dtsch. med. Wschr. 116: 794-795.

Seissler J, Wagner S, Schott M, Lettmann M, Feldkamp J, Scherbaum WA, Morgenthaler NG (2000) Low frequency of autoantibodies to the human Na+/I- symporter in patients with autoimmune thyroid disease. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85: 4630-4634.

Sherwin JR (1982) Development of regulatory mechanisms in the thyroid: failure of iodide to suppress iodide transport activity. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 169: 458-462.

SKLM (1988) Jodgehalt in Meeresalgen. Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft Mitteilung 3, Lebensmittel und Gesundheit, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH Weinheim, S. 62.

Smerdely P, Lim A, Boyages SC, Waite K, Wu D, Roberts V, Leslie G, Arnold J, John E, Eastman CJ (1989) Topical iodine-containing antiseptics and neonatal hypothyroidism in very-low-birthweight infants. Lancet 2: 661-664.

Soria C, Allegue F, Espana A, Rocamora A, Harto A, Ledo A (1990) Vegetating ioderma with underlying systemic diseases: Report of three cases. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 22: 418-422.

Spitzweg C, Heufelder AE (1999) Der Natrium-Jodid-Symporter der Schilddrüse. Entdeckung, Charakterisierung, klinische Relevanz und Perspektiven. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 124: 1077-1084.

Stanbury JB, Dunn JT (2001) lodine and the iodine deficiency disorders. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. Eight Edition, p. 344-351.

Stanbury JB, Ermans AE, Bourdoux P, Todd C, Oken E, Tonglet R, Vidor G, Braverman LE, Medeiros-Neto G (1998) Iodine-induced hyperthyroidism: occurrence and epidemiology. Thyroid 8: 83-100.

Suzuki H, Higuchi T, Sawa K, Ohtaki S, Horiuchi Y (1965) "Endemic coast goitre" in Hokkaido, Japan. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh.) 50: 161-176.

Suzuki K, Mori A, Saito J, Moriyama E, Ullianich L, Kohn LD (1999) Follicular thyroglobulin suppresses iodide uptake by suppressing expression of the sodium/iodide symporter gene. Endocrinology 140: 5422-5430.

Szokeova E, Tajtakova M, Mirossay L, Mojzis J, Langer P, Marcinova E, Petrovicova J, Zemberova E, Bodnar J (2001) Effect of nitrates on active transport of iodine. Vnitr Lek. 47: 768-771.

Tajiri J, Higashi K, Morita M, Umeda T, Sato T (1986) Studies of hypothyroidism in patients with high iodine intake. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 63: 412-417.

Thilly C-H, Swennen B, Bourdoux P, Ntambue K, Moreno-Reyes R, Gillies J, Vanderpas JB (1993) The epidemiology of iodine-deficiency disorders in relation to goitrogenic factors and thyroid-stimulating-hormone regulation. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 267S-270S.

Thilly CH, Vanderpas, JB, Bebe N, Ntambue K, Contempre B, Swennen B, Moreno-Reyes R, Bourdoux P, Delange F (1992) lodine deficiency, other trace elements, and goitrogenic factors in the etiopathogeny of iodine deficiency disorders (IDD). Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 32: 229-243.

Thompson CD (2003) Selenium and iodine interactions with thyroid status. Asia Pac. J. Clin. Nutr. 12: S14.

Ubom GA (1991) The goitre-soil-water-diet relationship: case study in Plateau State, Nigeria. Sci. Total Environ. 107: 1-11.

Unger J, Lambert M, Jonckheer MH, Denayer P (1993) Amiodarone and the thyroid: pharmacological, toxic and therapeutic effects. J. Intern. Med. 233: 435-443.

Usadel KH (1985) latrogen induzierte Hyperthyreosen. lodine-induced hyperfunction of the thyroid. Innere Med. 12: 123-125.

Utiger RD (1995) Cigarette smoking and the thyroid. N. Engl. J. Med. 333: 1001-1002.

Vaillant L, Pengloan J, Blanchier D, De Muret A, Lorette G (1990) lododerma and acute respiratory distress with leucocytoclastic vasculitis following the intravenous injection of contrast medium. Clin. Exp. Dermatol. 15: 232-233.

van Maanen JMS, van Dijk A, Mulder K, de Baets MH, Menheere PCA, van der Heide D, Mertens PLJM, Kleinjans JCS (1994) Consumption of drinking water with high nitrate levels causes hypertrophy of thyroid. Toxicol. Lett. 72: 365-374.

Vanderpas JB, Contempre B, Duale NL, Deckx H, Bebe N, Longombe AO, Thilly C-H, Diplock AT, Dumont JE (1993) Selenium deficiency mitigates hypothyroxinemia in iodinedeficient subjects. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 271S-275S.

Viguerie N, Langin D (2003) Effect of thyroid hormone on gene expression. Curr. Opin. Clin. Nutr. Metab. Care 6: 377-381.

Wheeler SM, Fleet GH, Ashley RJ (1982) The contamination of milk with iodine from iodophors used in milking machine sanitation. J. Sci. Food Agric. 33: 987-995.

WHO (1994) lodine and health. Eliminating iodine deficiency disorders safely through salt iodization. Geneva, WHO/NUT/94.4: 1-7.

WHO (1996) Trace elements in human nutrition and health, Chapter 4: Iodine. WHO-Office of Publications, Geneva, S. 49-71.

WHO (2000) WHO Regional Office for Europe: Comparative Analysis of Progress on Elimination of Iodine Deficiency Disorders. European Health 21, Target 11, EUR/ICP/LVNG 01 01 01, Copenhagen.

WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD (1996) Recommended lodine Levels in Salt and Guidelines for Monitoring their Adequacy and Effectiveness. WHO/NUT/96.13.

WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD (2001) Assessment of the lodine Deficiency Disorders and monitoring their elimination. Geneva: World Health Organization, WHO Document WHO/NHD/01.1.

Wolff J (1969) lodide goitre and the pharmacologic effects of excess iodide. Am. J. Med. 47: 101-124.

Wu T, Liu GJ, Li P, Clar C (2002) lodised salt for preventing iodine deficiency disorders. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 3, CD003204. http://www.update-software.com/abstracts/ ab003204.htm.

Wünschmann S, Fränzle S, Kühn I, Heidenreich H, Markert B (2002) Verteilung chemischer Elemente in der Nahrung und Milch stillender Mütter. Teil I: Iod. Z. Umweltchem. Ökotox. 14: 221-227.

Xue-Yi C, Xin-Min J, Zhi-Hong D, Rakeman MA, Ming-Li Z, O'Donnell K, Tai M, Amette K, DeLong N, DeLong GR (1994) Timing of vulnerability of the brain to iodine deficiency in endemic cretinism. N. Engl. J. Med. 331: 1739-1744.

Yang F, Teng W, Shan Z, Guan H, Li Y, Jin Y, Hu F, Shi X, Tong Y, Chen W, Yuan B, Wang Z, Cui B, Yang S (2002) Epidemiological survey on the relationship between different iodine intakes and the prvalence of hyperthyroidism. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 146: 613-618.

Zanger H (2003) Mineralien - Jod. http://www.heilwasser-info.de.

Zhang J, Lazer MA (2000) The mechanism of action of thyroid hormones. Annu. Rev. Physiol 62: 439-466.

Zhao J, Wang P, Shang L, Sullivan KM, van der Haar F, Maberly G (2000) Endemic goitre associated with high iodine intake. Am. J. Public Health 90: 1633-1635.

Zimmermann MB, Köhrle J (2002) The impact of iron and selenium deficiencies on iodine and thyroid metabolism: biochemistry and relevance to public health. Thyroid 12: 867-878.

Zimmermann MB, Zeder C, Chaouki N, Saad A, Torresani T, Hurrell RF (2003) Dual fortification of salt with iodine and microencapsulated iron: a randomized, double-blind, controlled trial in Moroccan schoolchildren. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 77: 425-432.

Zöllner H, Below H, Franke G, Piek M, Kramer A (2001) Gegenwärtige alimentäre lodversorgung in Vorpommern - Ergebnisse der Study of Health in Pomerania (SHIP). Dtsch. Lebensm.-Rdsch. 97: 376-380.

12 Risk Assessment of Fluoride

12.1 Summary

Data on the fluoride intake of the German population are very sparse (supply category 2). With special eating habits (consumption of black tea and fluoride-containing (mineral) water (>1 mg/l) and inappropriate use of fluoride-containing dental care products, the normally low dietary intake of fluoride (<1.5 mg/day) can be increased to ranges which lead to adverse effects: dental fluorosis in children up to age 8, skeletal fluorosis or an increased risk of bone fracture in all other individuals.

The guidance values for the caries preventive effect of fluoride are only three times lower than the UL derived in the USA (risk category "high" and "moderate") if we take basic intake without fortification or supplements.

Besides the intake of fluoride from natural foods and water, only one form of systemic fluoridation should be selected, either fluoridised table salt or fluoride supplements as medicinal products. In addition, fluoride should be administered locally by using fluoride-containing dental care products. Fluoride uptake from other additional sources like food supplements as well as the addition of fluoride to other foods aside from table salt would lead to uncontrollable intake. Adverse effects could not be ruled out. BfR recommends that fluoride should not be used in food supplements and that the addition of fluoride to conventional foods be restricted to table salt.

Guidance value for total fluoride intake for caries prevention	2.9-3.8 mg/day
Intake [mg/day] Median P 2.5 P 97.5	Only estimates ?* ?* ?* ?* ?* ?* * No representative intake data for the Federal Republic of Germany
Tolerable Upper Intake Level (FNB)	Adults and children from 9 years 10 mg/day Children up to 8 years depending on age 0.7-2.2 mg/day
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	Zero
Fortified foods	Only table salt

12.2 Nutrient description

12.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Fluorine is the most electronegative electron element in the periodic system. Because of its high reactivity it occurs in nature mostly in chemically bound form. Fluorides are the neutral salts of hydrofluoric acid (Einwag et al., 2000). Traces of fluorides are ubiquitous. Fluorides are to be found in all tissues in the human organism. According to Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements, the following fluoride compounds are approved for the manufacture of food supplements: potassium fluoride (CAS No. 7789-23-3) and sodium fluoride (CAS No. 7681-49-4). These compounds are also listed in Directive 2001/15/EC of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses. In the case of foods for special medical purposes the fluoride content is limited to a maximum of 0.2 mg/100 kcal (Ordinance on Foods

for Special Dietary Purposes – DiätVO, Annex 6). The Drinking Water Ordinance permits a maximum fluoride content of 1.5 mg/l. According to the Mineral and Table Water Ordinance water containing more than 1 mg fluoride/l may claim "to contain fluoride" whereas only water containing less than 0.7 mg fluoride/l may be labelled as "suitable for the preparation of infant formula". Pursuant to Council Directive 2003/40/EC, from 1 January 2004 onwards mineral water containing more than 1.5 mg fluoride/l must carry wording that it is not suitable for regular consumption by infants and children under the age of seven and from 1 January 2008 onwards the distribution of water containing more than 5 mg fluoride/l will be banned.

Annex III Part 1 of the updated Council Directive 76/768/EEC on cosmetic products contains a list of 20 fluoride compounds which may be used in dental care products up to a concentration of 1500 mg/kg.

12.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Metabolism: Dietary fluoride is absorbed in the gastro-intestinal tract. Absorption is dependent on the solubility of the fluoride, the pH value in the stomach and the valence of the cations (Hellwig, 1996). Absorption is by means of passive diffusion as undissociated hydrogen fluoride. In plasma fluoride is mostly available in ionised form and from there it diffuses into the tissue. The plasma fluoride concentration is not controlled homoeostatically and increases or falls depending on fluoride intake and kidney function (Hellwig, 1996). The maximum fluoride concentration in the plasma is measured approximately 30-60 minutes after the intake of soluble fluorides (Einwag et al., 2000; Heseker, 1999). After this the concentrations gradually decrease. The fluoride contents in plasma and saliva fluctuate over the day depending on the amounts and types of food ingested between 0.01-0.08 μ g/ml in plasma and between 0.01-0.03 μ g/ml in saliva (Einwag et al., 2000).

Absorbed fluoride is either bound by calcified hard tissue like bones and teeth or excreted in urine. Elimination is almost completely via the kidneys and, to a lower degree, via sweat (Einwag et al., 2000). Fluorides are filtered glomerularly and reabsorbed tubularly. Adults excrete around 50% of the absorbed fluoride daily (Heseker, 1999). In the case of infants with a higher bone uptake capacity for fluoride, renal excretion may only amount to 10% of the amount ingested (Bergmann, 1994). Numerous bioavailability studies in animals and human beings have shown that 75-90% of dietary fluoride is rapidly absorbed in the upper gastro-intestinal tract and only a small proportion (10-25%) is excreted in faeces. Fluorides dissolved in drinking water and sodium fluoride and monofluorophosphate (MFP) swallowed with toothpaste are fully absorbed. In the presence of calcium, magnesium, aluminium, iron or other cations, the bioavailability of fluoride can be considerably reduced. The absorption rate from milk, infant formula and other calcium-containing foods can fall to 25% (Heseker, 1999).

The body fluoride store in adults is 2-6 g. More than 99% of fluoride is to be found in bones and teeth. The skeleton of a neonate contains, by contrast, only 5 to 50 mg fluoride (Hese-ker, 1999).

Function: Fluoride is probably not essential for human beings although the scientific debate is still ongoing. It is being discussed whether sufficient supply in infancy is decisive for normal growth and eruption of teeth (Bergmann and Bergmann, 1987; Bergmann, 1994). Fluoride is, however, attributed a favourable effect on dental health and the mineralisation of bones and teeth (Bowman and Russell, 2001; Heseker, 1999; IOM, 1997).

Prior to teeth eruption fluoride reaches the dental germs via blood and is deposited in the enamel crystals of the immature dental enamel by forming fluorohydroxyapatite. Fluorohydroxyapatite is less sensitive to organic acids than hydroxyapatite. This means that the

chemical resistance of the dental enamel is higher (Bergmann, 1994). The fluoride content of dental enamel is largely dependent on fluoride supply during teeth formation (NRC, 1993). After teething local fluoride is taken up lifelong in the outermost layer of enamel and helps to prevent the formation of caries. Fluoride contained in saliva and dental plaque also contributes to a cariostatic effect by inhibiting bacterial enzymes and, by extension, acid production from carbohydrates. In this way it reduces the bacterial colonisation of the surface of the teeth (Heseker, 1999). Above all, fluoride promotes the remineralisation of the dental enamel through demineralising acids (Bowman and Russell, 2001).

Around 99% of fluoride in the human body is to be found in bones and teeth where it is mainly present in the form of hydroxyapatite. Fluoride has a special affinity to mineralised tissue which means that circulating fluoride can be more quickly removed from the plasma via this route than via the kidneys. Fluoride uptake from the interstitial fluid by the bones is done in three phases:

- by ion exchange in the hydration sheath of the crystallites
- by an exchange reaction with an ion or an ion group on the crystal surface
- through migration of these surface fluoride ions to free spaces in the crystal structure (Hellwig, 1996).

The amount of fluoride incorporated depends on the age and stage of bone growth. During the growth and development period a great deal of fluoride is incorporated. The crystallites of the bone are smaller at this time, available in a larger number and hardly arranged. They are surrounded by a substantial hydration sheath. Therefore they offer a far greater surface for fluoride uptake than fully developed bones. In older people fluoride can be released through bone resorption (Hellwig, 1996). The incorporation of fluoride into the bone matrix goes hand in hand with increased bone density. This effect is more extensive in the spinal column than in the extremities.

The fluoride content of bones and dentin is normally between 600 and 1500 ppm. It depends on intake and age (Stipanuk, 2000).

Requirements: Since fluoride is not essential to man, requirements cannot be defined. A recommended intake can only be indicated with a view to its favourable impact on dental health. WHO notes that there are no proven clinical symptoms of fluoride deficiency in man and there are no diagnostic parameters which correlate with a fluoride deficiency (WHO, 1994).

The Scientific Committee on Food of the EU (SCF) has not issued any recommendation for fluoride intake (SCF, 1993). The German Nutrition Society, like the Institute of Medicine (IOM, 1997) has formulated "guidance values for total fluoride intake (from food, drinking water and supplements) as well as for fluoride supplements for the purpose of caries prevention (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000).

Age	Adequate total fluoride intake mg/day	
	m	f
Infants		
0 up to under 4 months		0.25
4 up to under 12 months		0.5
Children		
1 up to under 4 years		0.7
4 up to under 7 years		1.1
7 up to under 10 years		1.1
10 up to under 13 years		2.0
13 up to under 15 years	3.2	2.9
Adolescents and adults		
15 up to under 19 years	3.2	2.9
19 up to under 25 years	3.8	3.1
25 up to under 51 years	3.8	3.1
51 up to under 65 years	3.8	3.1
65 years and older	3.8	3.1
Pregnant women		3.1
Lactating women		3.1

Table 35: Recommended fluoride intake

These recommendations are based on the current level of scientific knowledge and practical experience with the prophylactic caries preventive action of fluoride doses of around 0.05 mg/kg body weight and day. They aim firstly to guarantee optimum caries prevention and, secondly, to rule out excessive intake (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000).

12.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Fluoride is taken up from solid foods, drinking water, mineral water, black tea, fluoridecontaining toothpaste, dental care products, fluoridised table salt and, eventually, from fluoride-containing medicinal products. As a rule the fluoride content of solid foods is under 1 mg/kg fresh weight (Heseker, 1999). One exception is fish, particularly where the bones, with a particularly high fluoride content, are eaten as well (e.g. sprats and anchovies). Aside from a few exceptions drinking water has a low level of fluoride in Germany. In 1040 West German groundwater samples examined, the mean fluoride concentration was 0.1 mg/l, the 90 percentile was 0.26, the 97.7 percentile 0.49 and the maximum level 1.1 mg/l (Schleyer and Kerndorf, 1992). Drinking water has been fluoridated above all in the USA for many years (fluoride content depending on the climate between 0.7 and 1.0 mg/l). In older studies a 50 to 60% reduction in the incidence of caries in the population could be shown (WHO, 1994). In Germany drinking water is not fluoridated.

Some mineral waters have fluoride concentrations of more than 0.3 mg/l. Eight out of 150 waters examined were found to have fluoride contents of more than 1.5 mg/l and the highest level was 4.5 mg/l (Schulte et al., 1996). Depending on the water used, beer and fruit juices may also contain higher fluoride concentrations (Hellwig, 1996). Unlike other plants, tea has a very high fluoride content which can amount to a few 100 mg/kg. In infused tea the fluoride content varies between 0.6 and 3.7 mg/l, depending on the time and type of water used (Chan and Koh, 1996; Heseker, 1999). Fluoridised table salt has been on sale in Germany since 1991. It contains 250 mg fluoride/kg salt and must be correspondingly labelled (Schulte, 2003). Table salt has an easily predictable consumption level which is self-restricting for reasons of taste (Hetzer, 1997). Fluoridised table salt has only been approved up to now for 500 g packs, i.e. for use in the home. Each gram of ingested fluoridised table salt increases dietary fluoride intake by 0.25 mg. In Germany daily salt consumption is in the 90 percentile for men around 12 g and for women around 10 g. The home consumption of fluoridised table salt for the preparation of food was determined as being on a scale of 2

g/day corresponding to a fluoride intake of 0.5 mg/day. Fluoridised table salt is recommended instead of taking fluoride tablets and when drinking water contains less than 0.7 mg fluoride/I. Only children below the age of 2 years, to whose food salt should not be added, should take 0.25 mg fluoride daily as tablets when drinking water contains less than 0.3 mg fluoride/I. This is the case for more than 90% of drinking water supplies from central water utilities (Bergmann and Manz, 1994).

Bergmann (1994) has put together an overview of fluoride contents [mg/kg] in foods on the Federal German market between 1981 and 1989:

Food	Number	Mean	SD	Minimum	Maximum
Milk and dairy products	170	0.049	0.061	0.019	0.16
Minced meat and chicken, cooked	3	0.060	0.030		
Meat products (tins, sausage)	6	0.29	0.13	0.47	0.47
Pig and chicken bones	3	717	205	394	848
Fish fingers	2	0.48	0.15		
Bread	24	0.29	0.08	0.18	0.39
Cereal/flour	4	0.13	0.05	0.07	0.19
Vegetables	19	0.023	0.039	-	0.16
Potatoes	2	0.02	0.003		
Fruit	14	0.03	0.03	-	0.09
Dry herbs/spices	41	2.02	2.5	0.08	9.51
Black tea 1% with distilled water	3	0.76	0.34	0.37	1.01

Fluoride is also taken up from fluoride-containing toothpaste and dental care products which act locally in the oral cavity. Infants sometimes swallow toothpaste (between 10 and 100%) which increases total fluoride intake by up to 0.3 mg every time the teeth are brushed (Ekstrand et al., 1983). Other authors established that for a 4-year-old child fluoride-containing toothpaste accounted for between 30 and 50% of total daily intake of 3.6 and 2.3 mg fluoride (Richards and Banting, 1996). In its model calculations for children under the age of 6 the Scientific Committee on Cosmetic Products assumes fluoride intake from swallowed toothpaste of 0.016 up to 0.15 mg every time teeth are brushed (SSCNFP, 2003).

Another possible source of fluoride intake are fluoride-containing medicinal products which are given in particular to infants usually together with vitamin D for the purpose of caries prophylaxis. Fluoride-containing medicinal products are also used to treat osteoporosis.

Nutritional status: There are no studies on the fluoride intake of the German population. The fluoride nutritional status of the German population was neither recorded in the National Food Consumption Survey nor in the Nutrition Survey from 1998. Total intake varies individually depending on eating habits and, more particularly, the fluoride content of water used for cooking and drinking (Hunt and Stoecker, 1996). The following daily fluoride intake of adolescents and adults in German was estimated (Bergmann, 1994):

Food	15-18 years		Adults	
	Male	Female	Male	Female
Solid food and milk	0.119	0.097	0.129	0.112
Beverages (juices, lemonade, beer, other alcoholic beverages, table and mineral waters, tea)	0.339	0.308	0.366	0.265
Sub total	0.458	0.405	0.495	0.377
+ 500 ml drinking water with 0.13 mg F ⁻ /I	0.065	0.065	0.065	0.065
Total	0.523	0.470	0.560	0.442

 Table 37: Estimated daily fluoride intake of adolescents and adults in Germany

Generally speaking, the estimated daily intake of fluoride in adults in Germany is between 0.4 and 1.5 mg and in children between 0.1 and 0.2 mg/day (Bergmann, 1994; DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000; Heseker, 1999; WHO, 1996). Compared to the intake recommended by the German Nutrition Societ, this means that the recommended intake is not normally achieved, not even through the use of fluoridised table salt. Some mass catering kitchens were given permission to use fluoridised (and iodised) table salt for the preparation of food so that people who eat away from home can also have access to improved fluoride intake (Schulte, 2003).

It cannot, however, be ruled out that some individuals in Germany reach or even exceed the recommended fluoride intake, for instance tea drinkers, people who drink mineral water with a high level of fluoride instead of tap water with a low level of fluoride, when larger amounts of fluoride-containing dental care products are swallowed or when fluoride-containing supplements are taken. Fluoride-containing supplements are currently only authorised as medicinal products.

12.3 Risk characterisation

12.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

The toxicity of fluorine or fluorides has recently been evaluated by several bodies. In studies in male rats fluoride was linked to a possible carcinogenic effect but this observation was not made for female rats or other animal species. Fluoride is not mutagenic in prokaryotic cells. The effects which occurred at high concentrations are attributed to chromosomal damage. In animal tests fluoride did not lead to impaired reproduction or malformations. Epidemiological studies in human beings did not find an elevated rate of disease or mortality as a consequence of isolated fluoride exposure nor of elevated miscarriage or malformation rates. The adverse effects of fluoride impact the skeleton (fluorosis and/or elevated susceptibility to bone fractures) and teeth (dental fluorosis) (ATSDR, 2002; IPCS, 2002).

The Scientific Committee on Food and the European Food Safety Authority have not yet completed their assessment of fluoride. An Expert Group from the United Kingdom has compiled and published a report on the health effects of fluoride (EVM, 2001). However in January 2002 it explicitly stated that it was not appropriate to comment on the level of addition of fluoride to foods as this was a public health measure.

The American Food and Nutrition Board has defined a Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level (LOAEL) for children under the age of eight on the basis of increased incidence and severity of dental fluorosis at fluoride intakes of 0.1 mg/kg body weight/day. A No Observed Adverse Effect Level (NOAEL) of 10 mg fluoride/day for adults was derived from the fact that individuals who had consumed drinking water with a fluoride content below 4 mg/l for several years did not present any radiological signs of osteosclerosis. In individuals who had consumed drinking water of 8 mg/l for an average of 37 years, signs of symptom-free osteosclerosis were only found in 10-15%. In both cases it was not deemed necessary to establish an uncertainty factor given the broad database. Hence, the UL corresponds to the LOAEL or NOAEL as shown in Table 38 below (IOM, 1997):

Age	NOAEL	LOAEL	Negative impact
	[mg/day]	[mg/kg/day]	
Infants 0 up to 6 months	—	0.1	Moderate dental fluorosis
Infants 7 up to 12 months	_	0.1	Moderate dental fluorosis
Children 1 to 3 years	-	0.1	Moderate dental fluorosis
Children 4 to 8 years	-	0.1	Moderate dental fluorosis
Children 9 to 13 years	10	-	Skeletal fluorosis
Adolescents 14 to 18 years	10	-	Skeletal fluorosis
Adults over 19 years	10	-	Skeletal fluorosis
Pregnant women	10	-	Skeletal fluorosis
Lactating women	10	_	Skeletal fluorosis
Older people over the age of 70	10	_	Skeletal fluorosis

Table 38: No Observed Adverse Effect Level (NOAEL) and Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level (LOAEL) of fluoride

12.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

There are no known cases of fluorine deficiency symptoms in man. A completely fluoride-free diet is not possible. It has not yet been fully clarified whether fluoride is one of the essential nutrients for man (Bergmann, 1994; Bergmann and Bergmann, 1987). In Germany there is a major discrepancy between estimated dietary fluoride intake including drinking water and fluoride intake recommended for caries prophylaxis in each age group. If one takes the D-A-CH reference values as the basis for adequate fluoride intake, then adults normally achieve around 10-30% of the recommendations, infants on average around 30%. Breastfed infants receive less than 0.01 mg fluoride per day, around 5-7% of the recommended intake because of the low fluoride content of breast milk. In the case of non-breastfed children fluoride intake mainly depends on the fluoride content of the water used to prepare the formula as most products have a low fluoride level and, when prepared with demineralised water, are shown to have a fluoride content below 0.05 mg/l. If these products were to be prepared with water containing 0.3 mg fluoride/l, a child weighing 5 kg would take in 70 µg fluoride/kg body weight/day or less (Kramb et al., 2001).

Dental caries, however, is not a fluoride deficiency disease. Fluoride is one of the pillars of caries prevention; the two others are a healthy diet and proper dental hygiene (Einwag et al., 2000).

12.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

Fluoride intake of more than 100 µg/kg/day during teeth development, i.e. up to around age eight, leads to dental fluorosis of the permanent teeth, too (Einwag et al., 2000). Dental fluorosis, in its mild form, is first and foremost an aesthetic problem. It reduces susceptibility to caries and often disappears as a consequence of natural wear and tear of the outer dental layers (Hetzer, 1999; Mascarenhas, 2000; NRC, 1993). Dental fluorosis occurs around the world particularly in regions with a high fluoride content (>1.00 ppm) in drinking water (NRC, 1993). In young children fluorosis can also be triggered by swallowing fluoride-containing toothpaste which is why only toothpaste containing no or only a low level of fluoride (up to 500 ppm fluoride) should be given to small children (DAKJ, 2000). Considerably higher fluoride intake at this age may lead to brown discolouration of teeth with dental enamel defects and increased brittleness (NRC, 1993). In the case of longer-term (10 to 20 years) high fluoride intake (10-25 mg/day) skeletal fluorosis may occur. Initially it may only manifest itself as an increase in radiological bone density followed by bone pain, stiff joints, osteosclerosis and calcification of ligaments, in the worst case with bone deformities, muscular atrophy and neurological symptoms. The symptoms develop in parallel to the fluoride content of the bones. In all cases disruptions of bone mineralisation are observed and occasionally osteomalacia, particularly when dietary calcium intake is low. Crippling bone fluorosis is mainly observed in tropical areas with a high natural content of fluoride in drinking water or high fluoride exposure from industrial plants (Heseker, 1999; IOM, 1997; NRC, 1993). Following extremely high fluoride intakes (300-600 mg/day) over several months, kidney damage was observed in animals (Einwag et al., 2000).

Whereas in some studies the bone density increased in regions with fluoridised drinking water (0.7-1.0 mg/l) and the fracture rate seemed to fall (Phipps et al., 1994), studies in China for instance seem to indicate that a naturally high fluoride content in water (more than 4 mg/l) with an estimated daily intake of 14 mg fluoride leads to an increase in bone fracture rate. A trend towards an increased occurrence of fractures outside the spinal column was already observed from an uptake of more than 6 mg fluoride/day (Li et al., 2001). Intervention studies with high doses of fluoride to prevent and treat post-menopausal osteoporosis over periods of two to six years show that bone density does increase with the exception of the radius but that the risk for non-spinal fractures in treated women is three times higher than in women who were given the placebo (Riggs et al., 1990; 1994). On average the treated women were given 0.57 mg fluoride/kg body weight/day. This dosis can be seen as the LOAEL for a special population group (ATSDR, 2002).

There are reports of acute fluoride intoxications in people caused by accidents, attempted suicide or erroneous fluoridation of drinking water. The symptoms are nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, diarrhoea, heavy salivation, cardiac arrest, cramp and coma. Severe hypocacaemias were observed (Augenstein et al., 1991; Boink et al., 1994; Infante, 1974; Spak et al., 1999; Whitford, 1996). An amount of 5-10 g fluoride has been calculated as the "certainly lethal dose" = CLD for adults (Hellwig, 1996).

12.4 Tolerable upper intake level for fluoride

The following Tolerable Upper Intake Levels were defined in the USA (IOM, 1997):

Age	UL
	[mg/day]
Infants 0 up to 6 months	0.7
Infants 7 up to 12 months	0.9
Children 1 up to 3 years	1.3
Children 4 up to 8 years	2.2
Children 9 up to 13 years	10
Adolescents 14 up to 18 years	10
Adults over 19 years	10
Pregnant women	10
Lactating women	10
People over the age of 70	10

The German-speaking nutrition societies have taken over these values for children up to the age of eight (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). ULs for older children and adults have not yet been defined in EU Member States.

If one accepts a fluoride intake of 14 mg/day, which was associated in China with an ncreased incidence of bone fractures, particularly of the hip (Li et al., 2001) as the LOAEL and if one applies an uncertainty factor of 2 because of the demonstrated increase in the risk of fractures from a daily intake of 6 mg fluoride, this would result in a UL of 7 mg fluoride.

If, by contrast, one uses the fluoride dose of (rounded up) 0.6 mg/kg/day, which can be derived from the therapeutic intervention studies in women with osteoporosis (Riggs et al., 1990; 1994), a LOAEL of 7.5 mg fluoride/day can be defined after adding the daily fluoride intake from other sources. Using a proposed (ATSDR, 2002) an uncertainty factor of 10, a UL of 0.07 mg/kg/day results. A fluoride intake of 5-7 mg/day is indeed possible in individuals who drink a lot of tea, who drink water with fluoride contents of more than 1 mg/l and use it for cooking, who do not correctly use fluoride-containing dental care products, who take fluoride-containing medicinal products and who eat a lot of fish. However, no figures are available on how many people are affected. If all the above-mentioned sources for fluoride are used, an intake of 10 mg fluoride/day cannot be ruled out.

Based on these considerations it seems appropriate to limit the number of possible sources of fluoride to those currently available in order to guarantee control of intake.

12.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for fluoride in food supplements

Fluoride-containing supplements are currently only available as registered medicinal products. Around 80% of infants are regularly given fluoride tablets usually combined with vitamin D. Prior to prescribing of fluoride tablets the doctor should record medical history and ask about other fluoride sources (DAKJ, 2000). Freely available fluoride-containing food supplements, which are taken in an uncontrolled manner, carry a risk of overly high total fluoride intake including other possible sources without achieving the same caries preventive effect afforded by fluoride-containing dental care products and the use of fluoridised table salt. From foods, particularly from fluoride-containing water and fluoride-containing dental products a fluoride amount, that is on the level of the upper tolerable intake can result. This leaves no scope for a safe maximum dose of fluoride in food supplements.

BfR believes that a maximum dose for fluoride of zero in food supplements is the only safe management option.

12.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for fluoride in fortified foods

Fluoridised table salt has been available for use in the home in Germany since 1991. It æcounts for 75% of household salt sold. It contains 0.25 mg fluoride per gram salt. This means that average consumption of 2 g of this salt leads to an additional fluoride intake of around 0.5 mg/day. Salt consumption is self-restricted by taste itself. Hence salt is a good carrier food for micronutrients which can be added in transparent amounts. No other food offers this advantage as their consumption is dictated by appetite or thirst. Given the theoretically possible total fluoride intake from various sources on a level of fluoride which goes hand in hand with adverse health reactions – without relatively accurate figures being available about the fluoride intake of the population in Germany – there is no room for additional fluoride supplementation of food. Therefore, fluoridised table salt should be the only available food fortified with fluoride. If, in future, data on the fluoride supply of the German population become available which confirm the suspicion that the majority of the population has a lower fluoride intake than recommended, then adjustment of the fluoride amount in table salt should be given priority over fortification of other foods.

Besides fluoride uptake from natural food and water, only one form of systemic fluoridation should be selected, either fluoridised table salt or fluoride supplements as medicinal products. In addition, fluoride should be locally applied through the use of fluoride-containing dental care products. Fluoride intake from other additional sources like food supplements as well as the addition of fluoride to other foods apart from table salt would lead to uncontrolled intake. Adverse reactions could not be excluded. BfR recommends that fluoride should not be used in food supplements and that the addition of fluoride to conventional foods should be restricted to table salt.

12.5 References

ATSDR (2002) Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. Toxicological profile for fluorides. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

Augenstein WL, Spoerke DG, Kulig KW, Hall AH, Hall PK, Riggs BS, El Saadi M, Rumack BH (1991) Fluoride ingestion in children: a review of 87 cases. Pediatrics 88: 907-912.

Bergmann KE, Bergmann RL (1987) Fluorid als ein Nahrungsfaktor. Zahnärztl. Mittlg. 77: 2544-2551.

Bergmann KE, Manz F (1994) Jodmangel- und Kariesprophylaxe bei Einführung von fluoridiertem und jodiertem Speisesalz. Kinderarzt 25: 1561-1562.

Bergmann RL (1994) Fluorid in der Ernährung des Menschen - Biologische Bedeutung für den wachsenden Organismus. Habilitationsschrift für das Fach Kinderheilkunde im Fachbereich Humanmedizin, FU Berlin.

Boink ABTJ, Wemer J, Meulenbelt J, Vaessen HAMG, de Wildt DJ (1994) The mechanism of fluoride-induced hypocalcaemia. Hum. Exp. Toxicol. 13: 149-155.

Bowman BA, Russell RM (2001) Present Knowledge in Nutrition. 8th Edition, ILSI Press, Washington, DC.

Chan JT, Koh SH (1996) Fluoride content in caffeinated, decaffeinated and herbal teas. Caries Res. 30:88-92.

Commission Directive 2003/40/EC of 16 May 2003 establishing the list, concentration limits and labelling requirements for the constituents of natural mineral waters and the conditions for using ozone-enriched air for the treatment of natural mineral waters and spring waters. Official Journal of the European Coummunities of 22 May 2003, L126/34-39.

Commission Directive 2001/15/EG of 15 February 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses. Official Journal of the European Communities of 22 February 2001, L52/19-25.

Council Directive 76/768/EWG of 27 Juli 1976 on the approximation of laws of the Member States relating to cosmetic products. Official Journal of the European Communities of 27 September 1976, L262/169-200.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage. Umschau Braus Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

DAKJ (2000) Deutsche Akademie für Kinderheilkunde und Jugendmedizin. Empfehlungen zur Kariesprophylaxe mit Fluoriden. Monatsschr. Kinderheilkd. 148: 1154-1157.

Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements. Official Journal of the European Communities of 12 July 2002, L183/51-57.

Einwag J, Hetzer G, Hey HW, Hirschmann E, Marthaler TM, Micheelis W, Päßler J, Reihlen E, Staehle HJ, Strubelt O, Zimmer S (2000) Fluoride in der Kariesprophylaxe. Deutscher Arbeitskreises für Zahnheilkunde (DAZ) 3: 1-20.

Ekstrand J, Koch G, Petersson LG (1983) Plasma fluoride concentrations in pre-school children after ingestion of fluoride tablets and toothpaste. Caries Res. 17:379-384.

EVM (2001) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Review of fluoride. EVM/01/03/P.

Hellwig E (1996) Fluoride - Chemie und Biochemie. Dtsch. Zahnärztl. Z. 51: 638-648.

Heseker H (1999) Fluorid. Funktionen, Physiologie, Stoffwechsel, Empfehlungen und Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 46: 305-307.

Hetzer G (1997) Speisesalzfluoridierung - Ergebnisse, Erfahrungen, Anwendungsempfehlungen. Prophylaxe impuls 3: 110-116.

Hetzer G (1999) Dentalfluorosen: Prävalenz, Risiko und Bewertung von Schmelzflecken. Oralprophylaxe (Sonderheft): S36-S39.

Hunt CD, Stoecker BJ (1996) Deliberations and evaluations of the approaches, endpoints and paradigms for boron, chromium and fluoride dietary recommendations. J. Nutr. 126: 2441S-2451S.

Infante PF (1974) Communication of a reader: acute fluoride poisoning - North Carolina. J Public Health Dent 34:281.

IOM (1997) Institute of Medicine. Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium, Phosphorus, Magnesium, Vitamin D and Fluoride. National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

IPCS (2002) International Programme on Chemical Safety. Fluorides. Environmental Health Criteria 227, World Health Organization, Genf.

Kramb A, Pioch Th, Koch MJ (2001) Fluorid in Formulanahrungen in den Jahren 1992 und 1998. Monatsschr. Kinderheilkd. 149:485-488.

Li Y, Liang C, Slemenda CW, Ji R, Sun S, Cao J, Emsley CL, Ma F, Wu Y, Ying P, Zhang Y, Gao S, Zhang W, Katz BP, Niu S, Cao S, Johnston CC (2001) Effect of long-term exposure to fluoride in drinking water on risks of bone fractures. J. Bone Miner. Res. 16: 932-939.

Mascarenhas AK (2000) Risk factors for dental fluorosis: A review of the recent literature. Pediatr. Dent. 22: 269-277.

NRC (1993) National Research Council. Health effects of ingested fluoride. National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

Phipps KR, Orwoll ES, Mason JD, Cauley JA (2000) Community water fluoridation, bone mineral density, and fractures: prospective study of effects in older women. Br. Med. J. 321: 860-864.

Richards A, Banting DW (1996) Fluoride toothpastes. In: Fluoride in Dentistry. 2. Auflage. O Fejerskov, J Ekstrand, BA Burt (Eds.) Munksgaard, Copenhagen, p. 328-346.

Riggs BL, Hodgson SF, O'Fallon WM, Chao EYS, Wahner HW, Muhs JM, Cedel SL, Melton LJ (1990) Effect of fluoride treatment on the fracture rate in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. N. Engl. J. Med. 322: 802-809.

Riggs BL, O'Fallon WM, Lane A, Hodgson SF, Wahner HW, Muhs J, Chao E, Melton LJ (1994) Clinical trial of fluoride therapy in postmenopausal osteoporotic women: extended observations and additional analysis. J. Bone Miner. Res. 9: 265-275.

SCCNFP (2003) Scientific Committee on Cosmetic Products and Non-Food Products intended for Consumers. The safety of fluorine compounds in oral hygiene products for children under the age of 6 years. Verabschiedet am 24./25. Juni 2003. SCCNFP/0653/03.

SCF (1993) Scientific Committee on Food. Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food. Thirty First Series. European Commission, Luxembourg. http://europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out89.pdf.

Schleyer R, Kerndorf H (1992) Die Grundwasserqualität westdeutscher Trinkwasserreserven. VCH, Weinheim.

Schulte A (2003) Fluoridiertes Speisesalz für Großküchen. Zahnmedizin 11: 38-41.

Schulte A, Schiefer M, Stoll R, Pieper K (1996) Fluoridkonzentration in deutschen Mineralwässern. Dtsch. Zahnärztl. Z. 51: 763-767.

Spak CJ, Sjostedt S, Eleborg L, Veress B, Perbeck L, Ekstrand J (1990) Studies of human gastric mucosa after application of 0.42% fluoride gel. J. Dent. Res. 69: 426-429.

Stipanuk MH (2000) Biochemical and Physiological Aspects of Human Nutrition, W.B. Saunders Company.

Whitford G (1996) The metabolism and toxicity of fluoride. 2nd revised edition. Monographs in Oral Science 16: 1-156.

WHO (1994) Report of a WHO Expert Committee on Oral Health Status and Fluoride Use. Fluorides and oral health. WHO Technical Report Series No. 846, Weltgesundheits-organisation, Genf.

WHO (1996) Trace Elements in Human Nutrition and Health. WHO, Genf.

13 Risk Assessment of Zinc

13.1 Summary

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany indicate that in healthy individuals inadequate zinc intake is not to be expected. However, valid and sufficiently evaluated biomarkers to record the zinc status have not been available up to now (supply category 2).

Deviating tolerable upper intake levels derived by several scientific bodies (SCF, FNB, EVM, WHO/FAO) highlight uncertainty concerning the risk assessment of nutrients. BfR upholds the precautionary principle and the lowest UL for adults derived by the above-mentioned bodies is taken as basis for the setting of maximum levels for zinc in food supplements and fortified foods, i.e. the SCF value of 25 mg/day (same procedure for children and adolescents). In accordance with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR zinc is, therefore, to be assigned to the risk class "high risk".

In adults the 97.5 percentile of intake (NFCS/VERA Study: 20.5 mg) comes very close to the UL (25 mg/day). In children and adolescents the 97.5 percentile for zinc intake in some male age groups is already above the derived ULs (4-6 years, 7-9 years, 13-14 years). Hence, in respect of children or adolescents there is no margin for additional zinc intake from food supplements or fortified foods.

In the case of food supplements it is recommended that no zinc supplementation be undertaken for children and adolescents and that for adults the addition be reduced to a daily maximum level of 2.25 mg zinc. An extension of the current practice of zinc addition to conventional foods cannot be supported.

Recommended intake	10 mg/day (m)	7 mg/day (f)
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994) Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m 12.1 6.4 20.5	f 9.7 5.1 16.0
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	25 mg/day	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	2.25 mg/daily dose (no zinc-containing food supplements for children or adolescents up to completed age of 17)	
Fortified foods	No fortification	

13.2 Nutrient description

13.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Zinc (CAS No. 7440-66-6) is a group IIB post-transition metallic element and has an atomic mass of 65.38. Zinc compounds which may be added to foods for special dietary purposes and food supplements include: zinc acetate (CAS No. 557-34-6), zinc chloride (CAS No. 7646-85-7), zinc citrate (CAS No. 546-46-3), zinc gluconate (CAS No. 4468-02-4), zinc lactate (dihydrate; CAS No. 16039-53-5), zinc oxide (CAS No. 1314-13-2), zinc carbonate (CAS No. 5970-47-8) and zinc sulphate (anhydrate: CAS No. 7733-02; heptahydrate: CAS No. 7446-20-0) (Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Uses; Ordinance on Food Supplements and Amendment to the Ordinance on Vitamised Foods).

13.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Zinc is necessary for growth and development, testicular maturation, neurological functions, wound healing and immunocompetence. On the molecular level zinc has structural, regulatory and catalytic rolls in a number of enzymes and is of importance for the configuration of non-enzymatic proteins (SCF, 2003).

Zinc is absorbed in the small intestine. Besides carrier-mediated absorption, uptake particularly at high intakes is also by means of passive diffusion (SCF, 2003). Zinc is mainly excreted via the intestinal tract, a smaller amount (<10%) is excreted by the kidneys. There are further losses via the skin, sweat, sperm, hair and menstruation cycle (FAO/WHO, 2002; IOM, 2002).

The bioavailability of zinc from food is negatively influenced by high phytate contents. Negative interactions with copper, iron and calcium have been reported as well. Depending on their digestibility proteins also have a promoting or inhibiting impact on zinc absorption.

The D-A-CH recommended intakes are 7 mg/day for female adolescents and adult women, 10 mg/day for male adolescents and adults, 10 mg/day for pregnant women and 11 mg/day for lactating women. For children up to age 15, age and gender-dependent intakes of 3-9.5 mg/day are given (D-A-CH, 2000). SCF published recommended intakes (Population Reference Intake) of 7 mg for women and 9.5 mg for men (SCF, 1992).

In the case of vegetarians, particularly strict vegetarians, whose main food sources are cereals and pulses and whose diet has a high phytate-zinc ratio (>15:1), the zinc requirements may be increased by up to 50% (IOM, 2002). However, up to now no special intake recommendations have been derived for this group of individuals because of inadequate data.

13.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Zinc is to be found in a number of foods. Lean red meat, wholemeal products and pulses have high zinc levels but different bioavailability (25-50 mg/kg gross weight) whereas only low levels (<10 mg/kg gross weight) are reported for fish, root vegetables, tuberous fruits, green leafy vegetables and fruits (FAO/WHO, 2002).

Medicinal products: In the medicinal monograph on zinc daily doses of 10-50 mg (in the case of acrodermatitis up to 100 mg/day) are indicated for the treatment of proven zinc deficiency (e.g. acrodermatitis enteropathica), Wilson's disease and penicillamine therapy (BGA, 1994). As medicinal products zinc salts and zinc oxide are governed by the prescription-only provision when they exceed a dose of 25 mg/day (BMG, 1991; BMJFFG, 1990).

Nutritional status: According to the results of the VERA Study the median intake in women was 9.7 mg/day and in men 12.1 mg/day. The 97.5 percentile was 16.0 mg/day in women and 20.5 mg/day in men (Heseker et al., 1994). More recent studies of the German National Health Interview and Examination Survey identified mean intakes of 10.9 mg/day in women and 14.5 mg/day in men who did not take any food supplements. No information on the 95 or 97.5 percentile of zinc intake is available from that study (Mensing and Ströbel, 1999).

Regarding children and adolescents the 97.5 percentiles of intake of female subjects in all age groups determined in the VERA Study were lower than for male subjects. For the latter they were 12.6 mg/day in age group 4-6 years, 14.6 mg/day in the age group 7-9 years, 17.8 mg/day in the age group 10-12 years, 20.2 mg/day in the age group 13-14 years and 21.9 mg/day in the age group 15-18 years (Adolf et al., 1995).

Up to now valid and sufficiently evaluated biomarkers to record zinc status are not available. It is indeed the case that some parameters (zinc plasma level, zinc content of erythrocytes and hair, urinary zinc excretion) are decreased in severe zinc deficiency. However, they are influenced by other parameters independent of zinc status as well (FAO/WHO, 2002)

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on zinc intake indicate that inadequate zinc intake is not to be expected in healthy individuals. Up to now no valid or sufficiently evaluated biomarkers have been available to record the zinc status (supply category 2).

13.3 Risk characterisation

13.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

With regard to the chronic and subchronic toxicity of zinc, the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) noted that various changes were observed in individuals following prolonged consumption of zinc supplements in the ranges of 50-300 mg/day. These include hypocupraemia, leucopaenia, neutropaenia, anaemia, impaired immune function, lower activity of superoxide dismutase and ceruloplasmin and altered lipoprotein-cholesterol metabolism. Many of the changes were observed in a similar way in conjunction with copper deficiency. However, the changes are not specific for a deficiency of this kind and the clinical relevance of some changes is unclear (SCF, 2003).

Regarding the influence of zinc on copper balance the available study results indicate that zinc intakes which are roughly 9 mg/day or more above the intakes recommended by SCF (men 9.5 mg/day) (SCF, 1992), can influence copper balance at least in the short-term. However, the significance of these study results is questionable when it comes to long-term effects on copper homoeostasis (SCF, 2003). Furthermore, it is pointed out that lower activity of erythrocytic superoxide dismutase, one of the most frequently observed effects of elevated zinc intakes (Fischer et al., 1984; Milne et al., 2001; Samman and Roberts, 1988; Yadrick et al., 1989), is not linked to any adverse effects and cannot be used as an indicator of lower copper status. Hence, the physiological relevance of this observation remains unclear (SCF, 2003).

Concerning negative effects of elevated zinc intakes (50-160 mg supplemental zinc/day) on lipoprotein and cholesterol metabolism observed in studies (Black et al., 1988; Hooper et al., 1980) and by taking into account other investigations it should be pointed out that there are no consistant results concerning such adverse effects in conjunction with zinc intakes in the range of 40-160 mg/day (SCF, 2003).

Prolonged elevated zinc intakes caused anaemia and changes in red and white blood cells (whereby the symptoms pointed to induced copper deficiency). Individual case reports are available concerning the onset of hypocrupaemia, anaemia, leucopaenia and neutropaenia at intakes of 150-300 mg/day (Hoffmann et al., 1988; Porter et al., 1977; Prasad et al., 1978; Salzmann et al., 2002; SCF, 2003). In addition lower haematocrit values were observed in conjunction with zinc administration of 50 mg/day (Yadrick et al., 1989). Taking into account other studies which did not observe adverse effects, SCF, however, comes to the conclusion that at intakes below 60 mg/day there are no consistent results concerning adverse effects on blood profiles (SCF, 2003).

Impaired immune response was another adverse effect observed with elevated zinc intakes (300 mg over 6 weeks); at an intake of 53 mg over 90 days increased activity of bone specific alkaline phosphatase was reported (Chandra, 1984; Davis et al., 2000). With a supplemental intake of 50 mg zinc/day (28 days) diabetics showed elevated haemoglobin A_c va-

lues whereby the clinical relevance of this increase remains unclear (Cunningham et al., 1994; SCF, 2003).

Furthermore, in an epidemiological study on the association between additional zinc intakes via supplements and the occurrence of advanced prostate carcinomas no elevated relative risk compared with the control group (non-users) was observed with intakes up to 100 mg/day. However, supplemental zinc intake of more than 100 mg/day was associated with an elevated relative risk (relative risk = 2.29; 95% confidence interval = 1.06-4.95). Regarding duration of zinc supplementation (with no differentiation concerning level of zinc supplementation) an elevated risk was observed after more than 10 years' supplementation (relative risk = 2.37; 95% confidence interval = 1.42-3.95). As the authors were not able to rule out residual confounding factors, the relevance of this more recent epidemiological study remains unclear (Leitzmann et al., 2003).

In summary, SCF derives a NOAEL of 50 mg/day based on the fact that in the study published by Davis et al. and Milne et al. and the study published by Bonham et al. no adverse effects on a series of relevant parameters of copper metabolism, the critical endpoint, were observed (Bonham et al., 2003a; b; Davis et al., 2000; Milne et al., 2001). In the case of Davis et al. and Milne et al. the intake was 53 mg zinc per day (Davis et al., 2000; Milne et al., 2000; Milne et al., 2001). In the case of Davis et al., 2001). In the case of Bonham et al. it was 30 mg from supplements plus the (calculated) intake of 10 mg from normal diet (Bonham et al., 2003a; b).

13.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

Clinically relevant zinc deficiency rarely occurs in western countries. In sick individuals zinc deficiency was observed in conjunction with malabsorption syndrome, parenteral nutrition, treatment with chelating agents (e.g. penicillamine) and acrodermatitis enteropathica (D-A-CH, 2000; SCF, 2003).

13.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

Up to now there have been no reports on adverse effects caused by high zinc intakes from conventional foods. However, there have been such reports in conjunction with additional intake from supplements and medicinal products. Please refer to Chapter 13.3.1 "Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)" for more information on the observed adverse effects of prolonged elevated intakes.

13.4 Tolerable upper intake level for zinc

Based on a NOAEL of 50 mg/day and the application of an uncertainty factor of 2, SCF derived for adults a tolerable upper intake level (UL) of 25 mg/day. The size of the uncertainty factor took into account the small number of subjects included in above mentioned studies and short study durations (SCF, 2003). The American Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) derived a UL of 40 mg/day for adults. This UL was based on a LOAEL (Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level) of 60 mg/day and an uncertainty factor of 1.5 (IOM, 2002). The British Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) derived a safe upper level for supplemental zinc intake of 25 mg/day based on a LOAEL of 50 mg for supplemental zinc and an uncertainty factor of 2. Assuming an intake of 17 mg from a normal diet (= 97.5 percentile) a total intake of 42 mg/day is considered to be tolerable (Food Standards Agency, 2003). WHO gives a value of 45 mg as the upper level for adults (FAO/WHO, 2002).

Based on the tolerable upper intake level for adults, SCF extrapolated ULs for children and adolescents. In age group 1-3 years the UL is 7 mg/day, 4-6 years 10 mg/day, 7-10 years 13 mg/day, 11-14 years 18 mg/day and 15-17 years 22 mg/day, respectively.

People suffering from haemochromatosis and diabetes are classified as a possible risk groups. However, at the present time not enough data are available in order to derive tole-rable upper intake levels for these groups (Food Standards Agency, 2003; SCF, 2003).

For the derivation of the tolerable upper intake level SCF, FNB and EVM focus on interaction between zinc and copper metabolism. Even if in detail there are different assessments of study results and, in some cases, different endpoints and studies have been used to derive the ULs, the NOAEL or LOAEL used for this purpose are in narrow ranges (50-60 mg/day). The differences in the derived ULs mainly result from the application of differing uncertainty factors (factor 1.5 versus 2) or the use of different departure parameters (UL for total daily intake versus UL for supplemental intake). This highlights a certain degree of uncertainty concerning the derivation of upper levels for nutrients which extends beyond the mere evaluation of study results. BfR upholds the precautionary principle and takes the lowest UL which has been derived by the above-mentioned bodies for adults, i.e. the SCF value of 25 mg/day, as the basis for the derivation of maximum levels for zinc in food supplements and fortified foods.

13.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for zinc in food supplements and fortified foods

In its opinion on zinc, SCF notes that the 97.5 percentile of zinc intake in EU Member States is close to the ULs in all age groups. It does not, therefore, see any reason for concern.

Given that the 97.5 percentile of intake (VERA Study: 20.5 mg) is already very close to the UL (25 mg/day) and the fact that zinc is to be assigned to the highest risk group based on the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, the Institute cannot advocate for adults maximum levels in food supplements and modes of food fortification leading to higher daily intakes of zinc. There is, therefore, no justification for extending the current practice of zinc addition to food supplements and conventional foods.

In some age groups of male children and adolescents the 97.5 percentile of zinc intake is already above the derived ULs (4-6 years, 7-9 years, 13-14 years). Hence with children and adolescences there is no margin for additional zinc intake from food supplements of fortified foods.

- 13.4.1.1 Possible management options
- 13.4.1.1.1 Food supplements
- a) Adherence to current practice for adults and a change for children and adolescents At present, 5 mg of zinc per recommended daily dose are accepted for food supplements (BgVV, 2001). With regard to adults, because of the reasons outlined above, there is no justification for extending the addition of zinc to food supplements beyond the currently tolerated level. Furthermore, the margin between the UL and 97.5 percentile of zinc intake (from normal daily diet) is so low (= 4.5 mg/day) that it would already be used-up or even slightly exceeded by taking one food supplement per day.

Children and adolescents (up to completed age of 17) should abstain from taking food supplements with added zinc for the above-mentioned reasons.

b) Change in current practice for adults, children and adolescents When deriving maximum levels for food supplements, multiple consumption of these products cannot ruled out and must be taken into account. The proposed procedure for the derivation of maximum levels is presented in Chapter 3.3.2. The residual amount $(R)^2$ available for additional zinc intake from food supplements and fortified foods of 4.5 mg is fully allocated to the category of food supplements because of the low level (45% of the DA-CH recommended intake) and the low zinc quantum that would result from a split between food supplements and fortified foods. Factor 2 is taken in order to take into account possible multiple consumption of food supplements and because there is no fortification of conventional foods. This leads to the calculation of a maximum level of **2.25 mg**.

The same applies to children and adolescents as outlined in Option a).

13.4.1.1.2 Fortified foods

Because of the high risk category of zinc and the low margin between the UL and the 97.5 percentile of intake, an extension of the current practice of zinc addition to conventional foods cannot be supported.

In line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, zinc is to be assigned to the highest risk class. There is no justification for an extension of the current practice of zinc addition to food supplements and fortified foods. For food supplements BfR recommends educing the current maximum level to 2.25 mg. Children and adolescents should be excluded form zinc supplementation (Option b). As in the past, it should be abstained from zinc addition to conventional foods.

13.5 References

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

BGA (1994) Aufbereitungsmonographien für den humanmedizinischen Bereich. Monographie: Zink. Bundesanzeiger Nr. 39 vom 25.02.1994.

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil 1: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente).

http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensm itteln.pdf.

Black MR, Medeiros DM, Brunett E, Welke R (1988) Zinc supplements and serum lipids in young adult white males. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 47: 970-975.

BMG (1991) Bundesministerium für Gesundheit. 25. Verordnung zur Änderung der Verordnung über verschreibungspflichtige Arzneimittel vom 13.06.1991. Bundesgesetzblatt Nr. 36 vom 20.06.1991, S. 1241.

BMJFFG (1990) Bundesministerium für Jugend, Familie, Frauen und Gesundheit. 24. Verordnung zur Änderung der Verordnung über verschreibungspflichtige Arzneimittel vom 14.12.1990. Bundesgesetzblatt Nr. 70 vom 21.12.1990, S. 2827.

Bonham M, O'Conner J, McAnena LB, Walsh PM, Downes SC, Hannigan BM, Strain JJ (2003b) Zinc supplementation has no effect on lipoprotein metabolism, homeostasis, and putative indices of copper status in healthy men. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 93:75-86.

² R = UL - DINF

^{4,5} mg (R) = 25 mg (UL) - 20,5 mg (DINF) DINF =97,5. percentile of dietary intake by normal food

Bonham M, O'Conner JM, Alexander HD, Coulter J, Walsh PM, McAnena LB, Downes CS, Hannigan BM, Strain JJ (2003a) Zinc supplementation has no effect on circulating levels of peripheral blood leucocytes and lymphocyte subsets in healthy adult men. Br. J. Nutr. 89: 695-703.

Chandra RK (1984) Excessive intake of zinc impairs immune responses. JAMA 252: 1443-1446.

Cunningham JJ, Fu A, Mearkle PL, Brown RG (1994) Hyperzincuria in individuals with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus: current zinc status and the effect of high-dose zinc supplementation. Metabolism 43: 1558-62.

Davis CD, Milne DB, Nielsen FH (2000) Changes in dietary zinc and copper affect zincstatus indicators of postmenopausal women, notably, extracellular superoxid dismutase and amyloid precursor proteins. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 71: 781-788.

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage, Umschau Brauns GmbH, Frankfurt/Main.

FAO/WHO (2002) Human Vitamin and Mineral Requirements. Report of a Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation Bangkok, Thailand. FAO.

Fischer PWF, Giroux A, Abbé MRL (1984) Effect of zinc supplementation on copper status in adult man. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 40: 743-746.

Food Standards Agency (2003) Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals, May 2003. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/ vitmin2003.pdf

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Hoffmann HN, Phyliky R, Fleming RC (1988) Zinc-induced copper deficiency. Gastroenterology 94: 508-512.

Hooper PL, Visconti L, Grarry PJ, Johnson GE (1980) Zinc lowers high-density lipoproteincholesterol levels. JAMA 244: 1960-1961.

IOM (2002) Institute of Medicine, Food and Nutrition Board. Dietary Reference Intakes Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Borone, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium and Zinc. National Academy Press, Washington, USA.

Leitzmann MF, Stampfer MJ, Wu K, Colditz GA, Willett WC, Giovannucci EL (2003) Zinc supplement use and risk of prostate cancer. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 95: 1004-1007.

Mensing GBM, Ströbel A (1999) Einnahme von Nahrungsergänzungspräparaten und Ernährungsverhalten. Gesundheitswesen 61: S132-S137.

Milne DB Davis CD, Nielsen FH (2001) Low dietary zinc alters indices of copper function and status in postmenopausal women. Nutrition 17: 701-708.

Porter KG, McMaster D, Elmes ME, Love AHG (1977) Anaemia and low serum-copper during zinc therapy. Lancet 2: 774.

Prasad AS, Bewer GJ, Schoomaker EB, Rabbani P (1978) Hypocupremia induced by zinc therapy in adults. JAMA 240: 2166-2168.

Salzman MB, Smith EM, Koo C (2002) Excessive oral zinc supplementation. J. Pediatr. Hematol. Oncol. 24: 582-584.

Samman S, Roberts DCK (1988) The effect of zinc supplements on lipoproteins and copper status. Atheriosclerosis 70: 247-252.

SCF (1992) Directorate-General International Market and Industrial Affairs: Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food. Nutrient and Energy Intakes for the European Community. Thirty-first series.

SCF (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Zinc. Scientific Committee on Food SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/62. Final, 19 March 2003 (expressed on 5 March 2003).

Yadrick MK, Kenney MA, Winterfeldt EA (1989) Iron, copper, and zinc status: response to supplementation with zinc or zinc and iron in adult females. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 49: 145-150.

14 Risk Assessment of Selenium

14.1 Summary

In Germany there are no representative food consumption surveys with data on selenium intake, and there are only estimated values for the adequate intake of this nutrient. Hence it is difficult to assess the selenium status of the German population. The available data from regional food consumption surveys indicate that average selenium intake is in the lower range of the estimated values for adequate intake. The selenium plasma levels measured in the population are, however, higher than expected when compared with dietary intake. There are no reports of clinical symptoms which could be clearly attributed to inadequate selenium intake in Germany (supply category 2).

Selenium cannot be clearly classified in any of the risk categories for nutrients defined by BfR [margin between RDA (or the estimated value) and the UL would be <5 (high risk) with respect to the higher estimated value of 70 μ g and 10 (moderate risk) with respect to the lower estimated value of 30 μ g].

According to BfR, the maximum level for food supplements should be oriented towards estmated requirements, while conventional foods should not be fortified with selenium in the future.

Estimated values for adequate intake	30-70 µg/day	
Intake [µg/day] Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m ? * ? * ? * * No representa Germany	F ?* ?* ?* tive intake data for the Federal Republic of
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	300 µg/day	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	25-30 μg/daily dose	
Fortified foods	No fortification	

14.2 Nutrient description

14.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Selenium (CAS No. 7782-49-2) is one of the essential trace elements. It is present in food mainly as selenium-containing amino acids – in foods of plant origin mainly as selenomethionine and in foods of animal origin as selenocysteine. Inorganic selenium compounds like sodium selenite (Na_2SeO_3) and sodium selenate (Na_2SeO_4) are used as food supplements or as medicinal products for supplementation and treatment (Ekmekcioglu, 2000).

In Germany up to now the addition of selenium to conventional foods was only possible in conjunction with exemptions pursuant to § 37 and general dispositions pursuant to § 47a.

Annex 2 to European Directive 2002/46/EG (of 10 June 2002) states that the compounds sodium selenate (CAS No. 13410-01-0), sodium hydrogen selenite (CAS No. 7782-82-3) and sodium selenite (CAS No. 10102-18-8) may be added to food supplements. The above three selenium compounds may also "be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses" (Directive 2001/15/EC, 2001). They are listed in the Annex to the Pro-

posal for a "Regulation on the addition of vitamins and minerals and certain other substances to foods" (COM(2003)671 final of 27 August 2003).

According to the above-mentioned Directives and Regulations the use of organic selenium compounds and selenium yeasts is not permitted in food supplements or for food fortification. Therefore, they are not taken into account when deriving maximum levels for individual products.

14.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Metabolism: Dietary selenomethionine follows the metabolism of the amino acid methionine. It is absorbed in the small intestine by means of a sodium-dependant neutral amino acid transport system and can be incorporated non-specifically instead of the sulphur-containing amino acid methionine into proteins (e.g. albumin, haemoglobin), particularly in skeletal muscles but also in erythrocytes, liver, pancreas, kidneys and stomach. The replacement of methionine with selenomethionine is dependent on the selenomethionine-methionine ratio in the diet and does not seem to be homoeostatically controlled (Behne and Kyriakopoulus, 2001; Daniels, 1996). Selenomethionine is converted to selenocysteine in the course of protein and amino acid breakdown whereas selenomethionine, which is not incorporated into proteins, can be directly converted through transsulphuration to selenocysteine (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001).

In contrast to selenomethionine, selenocysteine – be it the natural food-derived form of selenium, or the conversion product of selenomethionine – does not follow the metabolic path of the amino acid cysteine. Instead it is degraded in the liver erythrocytes through selenium lyase by formation of elemental selenium to serine and selenide. The latter is either used for selenoprotein synthesis or is exhaled after methylation as methlyselenol, dimethyl selenide or trimethyl selenium ions or it is excreted in urine (Schrauzer, 2000a).

Selenite is taken up through passive diffusion and selenate through a sodium-dependent transport system (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001). Without intermediate storage both forms are converted in the liver to selenide whereby selenite is directly reduced in a NADPH dependent manner to selenide by glutathione reductase (Ganther, 1999) whereas selenate is first converted to selenite and then to selenide (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001).

Selenoprotein synthesis: For selenoprotein synthesis selenophosphate is formed from selenide which reacts with serine, that is bound to a specific tRNA(ser)sec, to form selenocysteine. The tRNA(ser)sec loaded with selenocysteine makes selenocysteine available for incorporation into the peptide chain. One condition for the smooth course of protein synthesis in the eukaryotes is the presence of a selenocysteine-inserting sequence (SECIS) on the mRNA (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001).

During selenoprotein synthesis there is a series of regulatory options which in their totality are described as the "hierarchy of selenium proteins" (Allan et al., 1999; Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001; Hesketh and Villette, 2002): In the case of marginal selenium supply selenium is only incorporated into a few preferred selenium proteins which means that some proteins quickly lose activity whereas others only become inactive in conjunction with a severe chronic deficiency. On the other hand, proteins which react more slowly to deficiency are more quickly reactivated through selenium supplementation than others. This means that proteins which react to a selenium deficiency at a late stage with activity loss are higher up in the hierarchy and seem to be of greater importance than the other selenium proteins in the organisms. Furthermore, it was observed that selenium proteins in the case of deficiency are less susceptible to loss of activity in some tissues than in others. This seems to indicate that some organs are less sensitive to a selenium deficiency than others (Hesketh and Villette, 2002): For instance, the activity of phospholipid hydroperoxide-GPx is preferentially maintai-

ned in the brain, in the reproductive organs and in endocrinological tissue. Therefore it can be assumed that glutathione peroxidase plays a particularly important role there (Arthur, 2000).

The total body store of selenium in adults is 5-15 mg (0.12-0.9 mmol). Selenium is to be found in differing concentrations in all organs. 40-50% of the total store is to be found in skeletal muscles (Gaßmann, 1996). The kidneys and liver are also rich in selenium. The half-life of selenium in the form of selenomethionine in the human body is 252 days: for selenite it is only 102 days (Schrauzer, 2000a). Furthermore, selenomethionine leads to higher selenium plasma levels than the intake of the same amounts of inorganic selenium compounds (Barcelouox, 1999).

Unlike other trace elements selenium homoeostasis is not regulated by intake but by urine excretion (Sunde, 2001; Wolfram, 2000 in: Fischer, 2002) and at very high selenium levels via respiration (e.g. as dimethyl selenide) (Henning and Zidek, 1998). Renal excretion in selenium-low regions in Europe is 10-30 μ g/l, in selenium-rich regions like the USA it is 40-80 μ g/l (Daniels, 1996). Selenium passes from the maternal organism to breast milk and through the placenta to the foetus.

Bioavailability: Selenomethionine has a bioavailability of more than 90%. The bioavailability of selenocysteine is very good, too, whereas the inorganic selenium forms - selenite and selenate - only are bioavailable to 50-60% (IOM, 2000).

Selenium is more readily available from foods of plant (85-100%) than from foods of animal origin (~15%). Fish contains relatively high amounts of selenium; however the bioavailability of selenium from fish is relatively low (20-50%; normally <25%) (Combs Jr., 2001; Heseker et al., 1992; Navarro-Alarcón and López-Martínez, 2000). Overall, the bioavailability of selenium from a mixed diet is between 60 and 80% (Daniels, 1996). The bioavailability of selenium from water is lower than from food (Valentine, 1997 in: Barceloux, 1999).

The bioavailability of selenium in food supplements is dependent on various factors: Aside from the daily dose, the form in which selenium is added, interactions with other nutrients, possible parallel intake of medicinal products or the time of administration (on an empty sb-mach or during meals) influence bioavailability. In principle, the bioavailability of inorganic selenium compounds from food supplements is lower than that of organic ones (Navarro-Alarcón and López-Martínez, 2000).

Function: As an integral part of proteins, selenium plays various roles in the organism. The number of selenium proteins in mammals is estimated to be between 30-50. The ones which have been characterised and identified up to now include selenium-containing glutathione peroxidases (GPxs), like for instance the cytosolic GPx, gastro-intestinal GPx, plasma GPx and phospholipid hydroperoxide GPx as well as three thioredoxin reductases (TrxR), three deiodases, selenophosphate synthetase and the selenoproteins P and W (Allan et al., 1999; Arthur, 2000; Behne and Kyriakopoulus, 2001; Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001; Holben and Smith, 1999).

Although each of the **glutathione peroxidases** (GPx) has its specific functions, it can generally be said that GPxs catalyse the reduction of organic peroxides like hydrogen peroxide and lipid hydroperoxides. In this way they protect cells against oxidative damage. There are high concentrations of selenium in the thyroid. As a component of glutathione peroxidase, it helps protect this organ from hydrogen peroxide exposure during thyroid hormone synthesis. Adequate selenium intake is, therefore, the precondition for normal thyroid function.

As a component of **deiodases** selenocysteine catalyses the deiodation of the prohormone thyroxine (T4) to active thyroid hormone 3,3'5-triiodothyronine (T3) and the deiodination of T3

and reverse T3 (rT3) to inactive 3,3'diiodothyronine (T2) (type 1 deiodase). In the case of inadequate selenium supply the ratio of T4 to T3 increases in the serum which leads to disruptions of thyroid function and can be used as a functional marker of selenium status (Brown and Arthur, 2001). By means of type 2 diodase T4 from the plasma is converted intracellularly to T3 and rT3 in T2 (tissue-specific regulation). The inactivation of thyroid hormone by means of deiodation of T4 to rT3 and from T3 to T2 is catalysed by type 3 deiodase. During pregnancy the latter regulates the supply of the foetus with T4 and T3 from the mother and protects the foetus from excessive amounts of T3 (Anke et al., 2000). In other organs, too, but particularly in the brain, T3 concentration is regulated through type 3 deiodase.

The various forms of **thioredoxin reductases** catalyse the reduction of oxidised thioredoxin and other substances like dehydroascorbic acid and lipid hydroperoxides. Furthermore, thio-redoxin reductases are essential for DNA synthesis, redox regulation of transcription factors and for the regulation of cell growth and apoptosis (Behne and Kyriakopoulos, 2001).

Selenoprotein P accounts for the largest share (65%) of selenium in plasma. It is thought that the selenoprotein P is of importance as an extracellular antioxidant (Burk et al., 2003). Furthermore, the protein could also be responsible for the distribution of selenium from the liver to other organs like the brain and kidneys (Schomburg et al., 2003).

Selenoprotein W is of importance for muscular metabolism in animals. Its role in human muscular metabolism has still to be clarified. Muscular dystrophy could, however, also be influenced in a positive manner in human beings through selenium supplementation (Brown and Arthur, 2001).

Nutrient interaction: Selenium and vitamin E play a synergistic role in offering protection from lipid oxidation (Henning and Zidek, 1998; DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000). This can be attributed to the function of phospholipid hydroperoxide-GPx which reduces peroxides in the same way as vitamin E. It interrupts the chain reaction in conjunction with autoxidation of unsaturated membrane lipids (Fischer, 2002). Furthermore, thioredoxin reductase is also of importance for the renewal of vitamin E (Sunde, 2001).

Selenium and vitamin B_6 : Vitamin B_6 is involved in the conversion of selenomethionine to selenocysteine. A deficiency of this vitamin impairs selenocysteine formation and, consequently, the formation of serine and selenide as the starting materials for selenoprotein synthesis (Biesalski et al., 1997).

Selenium and vitamin B_{12} : In rats with vitamin B_{12} deficiency the methylation and excretion of selenium was impeded (Chen et al., 1993). As vitamin B_{12} is a co-factor of methionine synthesis, not enough methione is available for the formation of S-adenosylmethione in the case of a deficiency of this vitamin. Methionine is needed for selenium methylation and therefore for its excretion. Hence, high selenium intake coupled with a vitamin B_{12} deficiency could lead to an unwanted increase in the selenium concentration in the organism.

Selenium and iodine: Since selenium, as selenocysteine, is a component of deiodasis, sufficient selenium intake during the entire phase from intrauteral development up to adulthood is of extreme importance for iodine status. Both inadequate selenium intake as well as intake beyond the requirements leads to changes in the metabolism of the thyroid hormones (Anke et al., 2000; Eder et al., 1995). The selenium concentration in the thyroid gland is very high which means that deiodase activity can also be maintained in conjunction with moderate selenium deficiency (cf. Chapter 11.2.2).

Selenium and zinc: Zinc and selenium seem to inhibit one another during absorption (Schrauzer, 2000a). Furthermore, it has been shown in selenium-rich regions of Venezuela,

where selenium intake is between 250 and 980 μ g/day (mean: 552 μ g/day), that a growing selenium concentration clearly reduces the content of zinc-binding proteins in breast milk. Therefore, only small amounts of zinc are found in breast milk, even where there is adequate zinc supply of the mother. In these regions a reduced zinc concentration in breast milk led to stunted growth in children (Brätter et al., 1997). This phenomenon could also be of relevance in conjunction with high selenium intake in other regions, e.g. from supplements.

Selenium and metals: A number of metals which occur in foods, the environment or in drinking water, compete with selenium intake. They form non-reacting selenides or protein complexes and/or inhibit selenium-dependent enzymes. In this way selenium can weaken the toxic effect of metals like As, Ba, Pb, Cd, Hg, Ag, Tl, Sn, (Goyer, 1997; Henning and Zdek, 1998; UBA, 2002). On the other hand, the need for selenium is raised by exposure to these metals (Schrauzer, 2000a).

Requirements: Definitive selenium requirements have still to be determined; intake of 1 μ g/kg body weight seems to be sufficient to meet requirements (Biesalski et al., 1997). Studies conducted in Chinese men show that selenium intake of 40 μ g/day is sufficient to saturate the activity of plasma GPx (Yang et al., 1989 in: Erdinger and Stelte, 1992). On the other hand, it was observed in studies in New Zealand that the GPx reaches its activity maximum at a selenium intake of 60-80 μ g/day (Thomson et al., 1993). Taking into account more recent findings on selenium, in 2000 FNB evaluated the studies from China and New Zealand again and defined a EAR of 45 μ g/day for all North American women and men above the age of 14. Based on a variation co-efficient of 10%, a RDA of 55 μ g/day was calculated. For pregnant women additional intake of 5 μ g/day is recommended, for lactating women additional intake of 15 μ g/day (Gaßmann, 2000; IOM, 2000; Monsen, 2000).

Although in many other countries in the world the American RDAs are not reached, no apparent health impairment has been observed. The American recommendations may, therefore, be too high (Sunde, 2001).

SCF believes an intake of 40 μ g/day for adult men and 30 μ g/day for women to be adequate (SCF, 2000). WHO recommends, as an individual basic requirement, daily selenium intake of 0.2 μ g/kg body weight (women) and 0.22 μ g/kg body weight (men). The normative storage requirement is given as 0.39 μ g/kg body weight for women and 0.42 μ g/kg body weight for men (WHO, 1996).

DGE, ÖGE, SGE and SVE define estimated values for adequate selenium intake which are given in the following table for the various age groups (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000):

Age (years)	Estimated values for			
	adequate intake (µg)			
Children				
1-3	10 - 40			
4-6	15 - 45			
7-9	20 - 50			
10-12	25 - 60			
13-14	25 - 60			
Adolescents and adults				
15-18	30 - 70			
>19	30 - 70			
Pregnant women	30 - 70			
Lactating women	30 - 70			

Table 39: Estimated values for adequate selenium intake

14.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Foods: The selenium content in foods depends on selenium uptake by plants and animals. It can, therefore, vary considerably depending on the region of origin. In Germany selenium contents of between 13 and 24 μ g/kg dry substance were measured in cereals and of 1-2 μ g/100 g in bread (Canadian types of bread contained up to 60 μ g/100 g). The selenium amounts in wheat flour, semolina, barley, podded peas and rice were 25-49 μ g/kg dry substance. In egg pasta and leguminous plants they were 100 up to >500 μ g/kg dry substance (Anke et al., 2002; Biesalski et al., 1997).

Extremely high selenium contents were measured in Brazil nuts. According to the Food Database of the US Department of Agriculture (USDA) 100 g Brazil nuts contain 1917 µg selenium. Consumption of one nut would, therefore, lead to selenium intake of approximately 70-90 µg. Hence, adults could easily achieve the estimated value for adequate intake. Children up to the age of 6 would even reach the UL defined for this age group by eating one Brazil nut (cf. also Chapter 14.4: Tolerable upper intake level for selenium). Brazil nuts grow in the Amazon, primarily in Brazil and Peru. They are scarcely cultivated which means that the ones sold in Germany very likely come from South America. It can, therefore, be assumed that the selenium contents indicated in the USDA database also apply to nuts consumed here. In Germany Brazil nuts are part of nut mixtures (like trail mix). Aside from this, they only play a minor role in the diet of the German population.

Foods of animal origin which are a particularly good source of selenium are kidneys, poultry and liver/sausage with contents of between 300 and 9000 μ g/kg TS. Mutton, beef and pork contain 200 up to 300 μ g/kg dry substance. Because of the selenium fortification of animal feed undertaken in Germany, particularly for pigs and poultry, the selenium content of meat intended for human consumption is also higher. In fish the selenium content depends on the concentration of selenium in water; it is between 500 and 2000 μ g/kg dry substance. In milk, cheese and quark selenium levels of between 100 and 200 μ g/kg dry substance were measured (Anke et al., 2002).

In drinking water the selenium content is mostly less than 1 µg selenium per litre. Natural mineral waters may contain selenium up to a limit value of 0.01 mg/l (Mineral- and Trinkwas-serVO, Anlage 1 zu § 2, as per: 03.03.2003).

In Germany fish, meat, sausage and eggs are the best sources of selenium (Biesalski et al., 1997). In a study on the contribution of various foods to selenium supply Anke et al. (2002) found that between 2/3 and 3/4 of daily selenium intake comes from foods of animal origin. According to the study 44% of the selenium taken up by men comes from meat and sausage, 16% from fish, 8% from dairy products and 7% from eggs. In the case of women the share from meat, sausage and eggs is lower than for men. Bakery goods provide 14% (women) and 9% (men) of daily selenium intake (Anke et al., 2002).

It should not be forgotten that the bioavailability of selenium from foods of plant origin is far better than from foods of animal origin (cf. also Chapter 14.2.2: bioavailability). Although the bioavailability of selenium from fish is relatively low, the consumption of fish can contribute to covering selenium and iodine requirements. This is of importance in the context of the close association between the metabolism of selenium and iodine.

Food supplements: There is no overview of the food supplements containing selenium which are on the market and their doses. Moreover, we do not know whether and, if so, what amounts of selenium-containing food supplements are ingested by the population.
For reasons of preventive health protection BgVV had proposed a maximum level for selenium of 30 µg per daily portion of a food supplement (BgVV, 1998). This maximum level was derived on the basis of the estimated values given by DGE (1991). For precautionary reasons it was recommended that half of the mean estimated value not be exceeded as a daily dose for additional intake from food supplements. As a precautionary measure BgVV/BfR had also recommended a **warning** to be included in the label of the supplement that selenium-containing food supplements are not suitable **for children under 7**. The maximum level was calculated using the following formula:

lower estimated value + estimated upper value 2	* 0.5 =	20 µg + 100 µg 2	+ 0.5 = 30 μg
---	---------	---------------------	----------------------

* DGE, 1991

Although according to Annex 2 of the Food Supplements Directive 2000/46/EC only sodium selenate, sodium hydrogen selenite and sodium selenite may be used as sources of selenium, selenium yeast products are sold in Germany in pharmacies, health food stores, supermarkets and on the Internet. The manufacturers distributing their products on the Internet rarely indicate the amounts of selenium (or other nutrients or ingredients) which have been added. Hence, neither consumers nor risk assessors/monitoring authorities can estimate the additional selenium intake from these sources. There are indications that the selenium contents of many of these products exceed the maximum level of 30 µg per daily dose considered to be safe by BgVV/BfR.

Medicinal products: In order to correct a proven selenium deficiency, which cannot be remedied through diet, pharmacy-only and prescription-only (from 100 µg selenium) medicinal products are available with 50 to maximum 300 µg selenium per daily dose (Fachinformation, 2003/1).

Nutritional status:

Intake: In representative food consumption surveys like the National Food Consumption Study (NFCS), the EPIC Study or the German Nutrition Survey conducted in conjunction with the Federal Health Survey, no selenium intakes were identified for the German population.

In the 1980s a daily gross selenium intake was calculated on the basis of the foods eaten in West Germany of 73.8 (men) and 61.3 (women) μ g per day. Taking into account possible losses during preparation of food an actual intake was estimated of 47 (men) and 38 (women) μ g/day (Oster and Prellwitz, 1989).

In 1995 selenium intake of East German women and men who had a mixed diet was calculated using duplicate studies. The mean intake was 30 and 42 μ g/day for women and men, respectively. Although intake had increased by 60% compared with 1988, overall 20% of men and women took less than 25 and 20 μ g selenium per day. A comparative study involving vegetarians showed that these men had on average a non-significantly lower selenium intake (34 μ g/day) than the people on a mixed diet. Female vegetarians did not have a lower selenium intake than the comparative group (Anke et al., 2000; Drobner et al., 1996).

There are indications that individuals on the basis of gene polymorphisms are able to adapt to very different selenium intake situations without developing deficiency symptoms (Hesketh and Villette, 2002). Corresponding studies have been conducted in the United Kingdom where average intake is 0.5 μ g/kg body weight (i.e. approximately 30 μ g/day for a person weighing 60 kg) (Jackson et al., 2003). However, no diseases were registered which were clearly attributable to selenium deficiency.

Since foods are available today in Germany from all over the world, the low natural selenium occurrence in foods of plant origin produced here is possibly compensated in some groups of the population. Furthermore, it should be borne in mind that a non-quantifiable proportion of the population probably regularly takes high amounts of selenium from food supplements which do not correspond to the maximum level provisions agreed up to now in Germany (cf. also Chapter 14.2.3: Exposure, dietary and other sources, nutritional status). Hence, given the available data no reliable statements can be made about the selenium intake of the population.

The average selenium intakes in other European countries are between 30 and 90 μ g/day with the exception of Finland (100-110 μ g/day) as selenium-containing fertilisers are used there (SCF, 2000).

Selenium status in plasma: The plasma selenium concentrations and the concentration in erythrocytes (referred to Hb) seem to be reliable indicators for medium-term and long-term selenium status. However, there is a problem when it comes to setting normal and reference ranges which are only based on estimates from studies (Bähr et al., 1999).

Biesalski et al. (1997) indicate that an impairment of enzyme activity of GPxs does not occur until serum levels are below 50 μ g/l (0.6 μ mol/l). Values below this must be considered as suboptimal. Other authors consider concentrations below 40 μ g/l (0.5 μ mol/l) (Thomson et al., 1993), below 70 μ g/l (0.9 μ mol/l) (Nève, 1995) or below 80 μ g/l (1 μ mol/l) (Hambidge, 2003) to be an indicator for marginal selenium status. In a current review a selenium concentration in blood of 80-95 μ g/l (1.0-1.2 μ mol/l) is considered to be necessary for maximum GPx and selenoprotein-P-activity (Thomson, 2004).

In conjunction with the National Food Consumption Study the following selenium concentrations in the serum were measured in a sub-group of 652 men and 832 women:

The mean values for both genders were approximately 80 μ g/l (1 μ mol/l). In men the serum values were between 54 μ g/l (0.7 μ mol/l) (P 2.5) and 111 μ g/l (1.4 μ mol/l) (P 97.5) and for women between 57 μ g/l (0.7 μ mol/l) (P 2.5) and 115 μ g/l (1.4 μ mol/l) (P 97.5). In the case of men the lowest values were measured in the group of = 65-year-olds whereas in the case of women 18-24-year-olds had the lowest concentrations (Erdinger and Stelte, 1992; Heseker et al., 1992).

In 15 studies conducted in Germany which examined the selenium status of adults, the mean plasma values were between 63 μ g/l (0.8 μ mol/l) and 94 ± 27 μ g/l (1.2 ± 0.3 μ mol/l) (Behne and Wolters, 1979; Bergmann et al., 1998; Bononmini et al. 1995; Kasparek et al., 1982; Koehler et al., 1988; Meissner, 1997; Oster et al., 1983; 1986; 1988a; Oster and Prellwitz, 1982; 1990b; Reinhold et al., 1989; Rukgauer et al., 1997; Theile et al., 1995; Thorling et al., 1986 (all quoted in: Combs Jr., 2001)). In four study groups the mean value was below 70 μ g/l (0.9 μ mol/l) and only in one group was it below 50 μ g/l, i.e. 48 μ g/l (0.6 μ mol/l). According to the GISELA Study the senior citizens examined showed a selenium status which indicated adequate supply (Gritscheneder et al., 1998).

In 1918 school pupils from Baden-Württemberg (mean age: 10.3 years) average selenium concentrations were identified between $54.5 \pm 10.5 \mu g/l (0.7 \pm 0.1 \mu mol/l)$ and $71.9 \pm 15.1 \mu g/l (0.9 \pm 0.2 \mu mol/l)$. The minimum was 14 $\mu g/l (0.2 \mu mol/l)$, the maximum 216 $\mu g/l (2.7 \mu mol/l)$. The 5 percentile in almost all sub-groups was below 45 $\mu g/l (0.6 \mu mol/l)$ (Piechotowski et al., 2002). It should be borne in mind that selenium levels during childhood are generally far lower than during adulthood; only when children reach school age do their selenium levels reach approximately 90% of the normal levels for adults (Robberecht and Deelstra, 1994).

Selenium status in breast milk: In central Europe the selenium content of breast milk, depending on dietary intake of mothers, is between 5 μ g/l (0.06 μ mol/l) and 20 μ g/l (0.25 μ mol/l) (Anke et al., 2002; Gaßmann, 1996). In Germany mean values were measured between 9.9 μ g/l (0.1 μ mol/l) (Jochum et al., 1995) and 59 μ g/l (0.7 μ mol/l) (Brätter, 1996 in: Dorea, 2002).

In Germany there are no representative food consumption studies with data on selenium intake. There are only estimated values for the adequate intake of this nutrient. Hence it is difficult to assess the supply of the German population with selenium. The available data from regional food consumption studies indicate that average selenium intake is in the lower range of estimated values for adequate intake. The selenium plasma levels measured in the population are, however, higher than dietary intake would lead us to expect. There are no reports of clinical symptoms which could be clearly attributed to inadequate selenium intake in Germany (supply category 2).

14.3 Risk assessment

14.3.1 Hazard assessment (NOAEL, LOAEL)

The toxicity of selenium depends on the compound in which it is available, but it is generally low. Particularly toxic reactions to selenium exposures from the environment are extremely rare in man (Barceloux, 1999). There are no reports of carcinogenicity for relevant dietary selenium compounds. However, no data from human studies are available on this. Nor was any genotoxicity observed in humans in conjunction with the intake of normal amounts of selenium. There is no indication of teratogenicity of selenium (SCF, 2000). No data on the mutagenicity of selenium are available.

Soluble selenium salts (from supplements or drinking water) seem to have a higher acute toxicity than organic selenium from food. On the other hand, organic compounds taken in chronically probably have a higher toxicity. Animal studies indicate that selenite is slightly more toxic than selenate and selenocysteine has a similar toxicity to selenite whereas selenomethionine is less toxic than selenite.

Knowledge about intoxications in man caused by selenium are mostly based on studies conducted in areas with selenium-rich soil and acute or chronic intoxications. Retrospective æsessments of studies from West China showed that it was only selenium intakes above 800 μ g/day (819 ± 126 μ g/day) that led to toxic effects in man. An intake of 600 μ g was defined as the NOAEL and 400 μ g/day as maximum safe intake (Yang and Zhou, 1994). Individual case studies indicate that the intake of 5-22 mg sodium selenate per kg body weight led to adverse health effects (e.g. frequently soft faeces, elevated liver enzyme values, nausea and vomiting) which were, however, reversible (Barceloux, 1999).

The longest targeted study up to now involved the administration of 200 µg selenium (as selenium yeast) per day over 4.5 years which were tolerated without any symptoms of excessive supply. This was an intervention study in which the influence of selenium on the onset of cancer was investigated (Clark et al., 1996).

To describe a dose-response relationship SCF, EVM and FNB drew on the studies of Yang et al. which were conducted in selenium-rich regions with endemic selenium toxicity (Yang et al., 1983; 1989a; b; Yang et al., 1994 in: SCF, 2000). In the population group examined selenosis symptoms were described from a selenium intake of 1200 μ g/day. Below 850 μ g/day the symptoms did not occur. From these results SCF derived a LOAEL of 1200 μ g/day and a NOAEL of 850 μ g/day (SCF, 2000). The British Expert Group derived a LOAEL of 910 μ g/day (EVM, 2003), and FNB set the NOAEL at 800 μ g/day (IOM, 2000).

14.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

The clinical symptoms of selenium deficiency are macrocytosis, pseudoalbinism, streaked finger nails and myopathies which can be so severe that they impede walking (Biesalski et al., 1997). Symptoms of this kind have occurred in individuals with a selenium intake of less than 20 µg per day.

One disease associated with a selenium deficiency is Keshan's disease (endemic cardiomyopathy) which was diagnosed particularly amongst children and young women in seleniumdeficient areas in China. A preventive intake of selenium supplements did have a positive effect on the incidence and course of the disease but was not able to completely eradicate it. It was observed in epidemiological studies that not all individuals with a selenium deficiency developed this disease and that there were seasonal differences in the frequency of the dsease. Hence it was concluded that this condition in not a clear selenium deficiency disease either but that there are confounders like viruses and other factors (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001; Burke and Opeskin, 2002; Henning and Zidek, 1998; SCF, 2000). It has since been proven that, besides a selenium deficiency, infection with the coxsacki virus also plays a role in the onset of the disease (Beck et al., 2003).

Another disease associated with a selenium deficiency is Kashin-Beck's disease, a osteoarthropathy whose aetiology has not yet been clarified. Besides selenium deficiency, iodine deficiency, the consumption of cereals contaminated with mycotoxin-producing fungi, and drinking water contaminated with organic substances and fulvic acid are under discussion as causes of this disease. A current study involving Kashin-Beck sufferers in Tibet shows that selenium supplementation did not have any impact on this disease whereas the administration of iodine led to a clear improvement in their condition (Moreno-Reyes et al., 2003).

In industrial countries there have been no observations up to now of a clear selenium deficiency in healthy individuals. It is, however, being discussed whether supply with this trace element is sufficient and what consequences sub-optimal supply could have. Given the many antioxidative mechanisms in which it is involved as part of the active centre of the GPxs and other selenium proteins, selenium has been under discussion for years in conjunction with a possible anti-carcinogenic potential. In a series of case control studies low selenium status was associated with a higher risk of cancer. However, prospective studies provided contradictory results and up to now no cause-effect relationship could be established (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001; Clark et al., 1996; Navarro-Alarcón and López-Martínez, 2000; Rayman, 2002; Sanz Alaejos et al., 2000; Schrauzer, 2000b). So far a positive effect of selenium on the risk of coronary heart disease, diabetes or liver disease could not be proven (Brigelius-Flohé et al., 2001; Navarro-Alarcón and López-Martínez, 2000).

Because of the close association between selenium and iodine metabolism, sole supplementation with selenium without prior eradication of iodine deficiency in regions with a severe iodine and selenium deficiency led to a worsening of thyroid hormone status down to myxoedematous cretinism (Vanderpas et al., 1993). In the case of a moderate iodine deficiency, which is widespread in Germany (cf. also Chapter 11.3.2.1 in this report) additional selenium intake does not seem to have a negative effect on thyroid hormone status.

Risk groups for dietary selenium deficiency include vegans (Larsson and Johansson, 2002) and people who have a one-sided diet. Furthermore, insufficient selenium intake may also be found in people with eating disorders (anorexia nervosa, bulimia) and patients who must keep to a special diet (e.g. PKU), are on a low selenium formula diet or parenteral nutrition. Insufficient selenium intake may also be observed amongst dialysis patients and in conjunction with diseases like acute myocardial infarction, coronary heart diseases, cirrhosis of the liver and absorption disorders (mucoviscidosis, short bowel syndrome etc.)

High selenium losses, a risk for selenium deficiency, may occur for instance in conjunction with severe and persistent diarrhoea, maldigestion, malabsorption, kidney diseases, heavy bleeding or very lengthy breastfeeding.

14.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

Selenium intoxications as a consequence of vapours have been repeatedly reported from industry where selenium is used in varnishes and electrical items. In certain regions in the world (e.g. Hubel Province in China) where concentrations of selenium in the earth are high, chronic selenium overload can occur as a consequence of its migration to food (Henning and Zidek, 1998).

The typical signs of selenium intoxication are nausea, retching, changes in nails, dry hair, loss of hair, selenium and garlicky breath (dimethyl selenide) or underarm perspiration. Other intoxication symptoms which have been described are (Sunde, 2001):

- gastro-intestinal disorders
- tiredness, exhaustion, headache, hoarseness
- selenium rhinitis
- skin eczema, hair loss, soft nails
- weight loss.

The administration of a very selenium-rich diet (~300 μ g/day) was observed to lead to weight increase in healthy men which was obviously due to a change in energy metabolism (increase in TSH in serum, decrease in T3) (Hawkes et al., 2003; Hawkes and Keim, 2003). This observation requires further studies in order to estimate the risk for the overall population. A drop in T3 formation in conjunction with high selenium intake is attributed to the fact that from 350-450 μ g selenium/day the activity of type 1 deiodase is reduced (Brätter and Negretti de Brätter, 1996).

Given the normal diet in Germany, excessive selenium intake is not to be expected as long as there is no uncontrolled taking of food supplements with high selenium contents available for instance on the Internet or of medicinal products.

14.4 Tolerable upper intake level for selenium

Based on a NOAEL of 850 μ g/day and an uncertainty factor of 3, SCF derived a UL for adults of 300 μ g from all sources. The UL also applies to pregnant and lactating women. As there are no data indicating that children and adolescents would be more sensitive to the harmful effects of selenium, the UL set for adults was adjusted to the respective body weight of children. It is stressed that the UL applies to dietary selenium and moreover only to sodium selenate, sodium selenite and sodium hydrogen selenite. The following table gives an overview of the ULs for the various age groups (SCF, 2000):

Age group	UL
(years)	[µg/day]
1-3	60
4-6	90
7-10	130
11-14	200
15-17	250
Adults	300

EVM gives a "Safe Upper Level" (SUL) of 450 μ g/day for selenium from all sources (EVM, 2003). Because of a slightly lower uncertainty factor (UF=2) this is 1.5 times higher than the UL of SCF, although the LOAEL defined by EVM is lower (910 μ g/day),than that of SCF.

To protect sensitive individuals FNB believes an uncertainty factor of 2 to be appropriate and establishes, based on a slightly lower NOAEL of 800 μ g/day, a UL of 400 μ g/day for adolescents (14-18 years) and adults >19 years of age. This UL also applies to pregnant and lactating women (IOM, 2000).

14.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for selenium in food supplements

As there are no percentile data on selenium intake, it is not possible to use the formula proposed by BfR for the derivation of a maximum level for selenium in individual products. Instead, it is based on the following considerations:

We do not exactly know the selenium requirements of human beings. Hence the DA-CH societies (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000) only give estimated values for adequate intake. Furthermore, there are no representative food consumption studies in Germany which have identified the selenium intake for the various percentiles. The plasma levels measured in representative studies indicate that most of the population has an adequate selenium status. Up to now no endemic symptoms have been observed in Germany which could be clearly attributed to a selenium deficiency.

No long-term experience is available concerning the intake of inorganic selenium supplements at doses above the estimated values for adequate selenium intake in healthy individuals. In the Clark Study an additional intake of 200 µg selenium per day was tolerated over several years without any adverse effects. In this study, however, a selenium-enriched yeast was used for supplementation and the study group consisted of patients who had been dagnosed with skin cancer in the past. As the various selenium compounds are metabolised in different ways in the organism, no statements can be made on the basis of this study about the tolerance of similarly highly dosed inorganic selenium supplements for the normal healthy population.

Selenium interacts with a series of other nutrients. Its metabolisation is dependent on the sufficient presence of other nutrients. An increase in selenium intake only would shift the balance vis a vis nutrients which interact with selenium and could lead to adverse effects.

Because of the gaps in knowledge about selenium intake in Germany and the lack of longterm experience in the taking of inorganic selenium supplements, BfR is of the opinion that maximum levels for selenium should be oriented towards (estimated) requirements or average intake amounts particularly given the fact that a positive effect of higher selenium intake on the onset of cancer and other chronic diseases could not be proven up to now.

14.4.1.1 Possible management options

a) Adherence to the previous maximum level of 30 µg selenium in food supplements per daily dose

Advantages: There are no known reports of side effects in conjunction with the maximum level used up to now. The value is oriented towards estimated nutritionalphysiological requirements. Even if we assume that two selenium-containing food supplements are taken every day, additional intake remains in a range at which no adverse effects are to be expected.

Disadvantages: None

b) Orientation towards estimated requirements and the prior derivation procedure (as described in Chapter 14.2.3) but taking into account the D-A-CH estimated values from 2000, which results in a maximum level of 25 µg selenium per daily dose in supplements **Advantages**: Even in the case of minor selenium intake from normal diet, supplementation of 25 μ g per daily dose would suffice in the normal healthy population in order to prevent deficiency symptoms. The additional intake of 25 μ g selenium per day is not expected to lead to an exceeding of the UL

Disadvantages: None

14.4.1.2 Derivation of a maximum level for selenium in fortified foods

It cannot be ruled out that uncontrolled fortification of foods with selenium could lead to nutrient imbalances and an exceeding of the UL in groups in the population with a good supply. Furthermore, there are uncertainties about actual requirements and selenium intake from conventional food. As adequate selenium supply is possible from a rich diet, natural dietary sources should be given preference when it comes to ensuring optimum selenium status. For reasons of preventive health protection, BfR recommends that conventional foods should not be fortified with selenium. If endemic symptoms of a selenium deficiency were to become apparent in the future, general (health) policy measures would be needed, similar to those undertaken for iodine.

Selenium cannot be clearly classified in one of the risk categories for nutrients defined by BfR [margin between the RDA (or the estimated value) and the UL would be <5 (high risk) with respect to the higher estimated value of 70 μ g and would be 10 (moderate risk), with respect to the lower estimated value of 30 μ g].

According to BfR the maximum level for food supplements should be oriented towards estmated requirements (Option a or b), while conventional foods should not be fortified with selenium.

14.5 Gaps in knowledge

- There are no representative data on selenium intake in Germany, including intake from supplements.
- Selenium requirements are not exactly known.
- The reference values for the assessment of the plasma levels are only based on estimates which means that no reliable statements on the selenium status can be made using the biomarkers.

14.6 References

Alfthan G, Neve J (1996) Reference values for serum selenium in various areas-evaluated according to the TRACY protocol. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 10: 77-87.

Allan CB, Lacourciere GM, Stadtman TC (1999) Responsiveness of selenoproteins to dietary selenium. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 19: 1-16.

Anke M, Drobner C, Röhrig B, Schäfer U, Müller R (2002) The selenium content of the flora and plant and animal foodstuffs in Germany. Ernährungsforschung 47: 67-79.

Anke M, Glei M, Rother C, Vormann J, Schäfer U, Röhrig B, Drobner C, Scholz E, Hartmann E, Möller E, Sülzle A (2000) Die Versorgung Erwachsener Deutschlands mit Iod, Selen, Zink bzw. Vanadium und mögliche Interaktionen dieser Elemente mit dem Iodstoffwechsel. In: Aktuelle Aspekte des Iodmangels und Iodüberschusses. K Bauch (Hrsg.) Interdisziplinäres Iodsymposium. Blackwell-Wiss. Verl., Berlin, Wien, S.147-176.

Arthur JR (2000) The glutathione peroxidases. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 57: 1825-35.

Arthur JR, Beckett GJ, Mitchell JH (1999) The interactions between selenium and iodine deficiencies in men and animals. Nutr. Res. Rev. 12: 55-73.

Bähr K, Dreher I, Köhrle J (1999) Selensupplementation durch Selenhefe und Natriumselenit: Analyse des Selenstatus sowie Risiken des Mangels und der Intoxikation. J. Lab. Med. 23: 594-599.

Barceloux DG (1999) Selenium. J. Toxicol. Clin. Toxicol. 37:145-172.

Beck MA, Levander OA, Handy J (2003) Selenium deficiency and viral infection. J. Nutr. 133:1463S-1467S.

Behne D, Kyriakopoulus A (2001) Mammalian selenium-containing proteins. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 21: 453-473.

Bergmann S, Neumeister V, Siekmeier R, Mix C, Wahrburg U, Jaross W (1998) Food supply abundant increase of serum selenium concentrations in middle-aged Dresden women between 1990 and 1996. DRECAN-Team. Dresden Cardiovascular Risk and Nutrition. Toxicol. Lett. 96-97: 181-187.

BgVV (1998) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Informationsblatt BgVV, September 1998. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/238/nahrungserganzungsmittel.pdf.

Biesalski HK, Berger MM, Braetter P, Brigelius-Flohé R, Fuerst P, Köhrle J, Oster O, Shenkin A, Viell B, Wendel A (1997) Kenntnisstand Selen - Ergebnisse des Hohenheimer Konsensusmeetings. Akt. Ernähr.-Med. 22: 224-231.

Brätter P, Negretti de Brätter VE (1996) Influence of high dietary selenium intake on the thyroid hormone level in human serum. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 10: 163-166.

Brätter P, Negretti De Brätter VE, Recknagel S, Brunetto R (1997) Maternal selenium status influences the concentration and binding pattern of zinc in human milk. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 11: 203-209.

Brigelius-Flohé R, Maiorino M, Ursini F, Flohé L (2001) Selenium: an antioxidant? In: Handbook of Antioxidants. Sec. Ed., rev. & exp. E Cadenas, L Packer (Eds.) Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, Basel.

Brown KM, Arthur JR (2001) Selenium, selenoproteins and human health: a review. Public Health Nutr. 4: 593-599.

Burk RF, Hill KE, Motley AK (2003) Selenoprotein metabolism and function: evidence for more than one function for selenoprotein P. J. Nutr. 133: 1517S-1520S.

Burke MP, Opeskin K (2002) Fulminant heart failure due to selenium deficiency cardiomyopathy (Keshan disease). Med. Sci. Law 42: 10-13.

Chen CL, Whanger PD (1993) Effect of vitamin B12 status on selenium methylation and toxicity in rats: in vivo and in vitro studies. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 118: 65-72.

Clark LC, Combs GF Jr, Turnbull BW, et al. (1996) Effects of selenium supplementation for cancer prevention in patients with carcinoma of the skin. A randomized controlled trial. Nutritional Prevention of Cancer Study Group. JAMA 276:1957-1963.

Combs GF Jr (2001) Selenium in global food systems. Br. J. Nutr. 85: 517-547.

Daniels LA (1996) Selenium metabolism and bioavailability. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 54: 185-199.

DGE (1991) Empfehlungen für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Umschau-Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage. Umschau Braus Verlag, Frankfurt/Main.

Dorea JG (2002) Selenium and breast-feeding. Review article. Br. J. Nutr. 88: 443-461.

Drobner C, Anke M, Thomas G (1996) Selenversorgung und Selenbilanz Erwachsener in Deutschland. In: Mengen und Spurenelemente. M Anke, W Arnhold, H Bermann et al. (Hrsg.) 16. Arbeitstagung. 1. Aufl., Jena, S. 627-634.

Eder K, Kralik A, Kirchgessner M (1995) Beeinflussung des Stoffwechsels der Schilddrüsenhormone bei defizitärer bis subtoxischer Selenversorgung. Z. Ernährungswiss. 34: 277-283.

Ekmekcioglu C (2000) Spurenelemente auf dem Weg ins 21. Jahrhundert - zunehmende Bedeutung von Eisen, Kupfer, Selen und Zink. J. Ernährungsmed. 2: 18-23.

Erdinger U, Stelte W (1992) Spurenelement- und Magnesiumversorgung Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 39: 203-210.

Fachinformation (2003/1) BPI Service GmbH (Hrsg.).

FAO/WHO (2002) Human vitamin and mineral requirements: A Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation. FAO.

Fischer A (2002) Untersuchungen zum Einfluss von Selen und Vitamin E auf differentielle Genexpression, antioxidative Schutzmechanismen und Zellschädigungen bei der Ratte. (Diss.), Gießen.

Ganther HE (1999) Selenium metabolism, selenoproteins and mechanisms of cancer prevention: complexities with thioredoxin reductase. Carinogenesis 20: 1657-1666.

Gaßmann B (1996) Selen. Vorkommen, Ernährungsphysiologie, Biochemie, Empfehlungen für die nutritive Zufuhr, Versorgung und Versorgungszustand in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 43: 464-467.

Gaßmann B (2000) Dietary Reference Intakes, Report 3: Vitamine C und E, Selen und Carotinoide. Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 265-270.

Goyer RA (1997) Toxic and essential metal interactions. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 17: 37-50.

Gritscheneder K, Herbert B, Lührmann P, Neuhäuser-Berthold M (1998) Versorgungszustand von Teilnehmern der Gießener Seniorenlangzeitstudie (GISELA) mit antioxidativ wirksamen Vitaminen und Selen. Z. Gerontol. Geriat. 31: 448-53.

Hambidge M (2003) Biomarkers of trace mineral intake and status. J. Nutr. 133: 948S-955S.

Hawkes WC, Alkan FZ, Oehler L (2003) Absorption, distribution and excretion of selenium from beef and rice in healthy North American men. J. Nutr. 133: 3434-3442.

Hawkes WC, Keim NL (2003) Dietary selenium intake modulates thyroid hormone and energy metabolism in men. J. Nutr. 133: 3443-3448.

Henning BF, Zidek W (1998) Störungen im Spurenelementhaushalt. Internist 39: 831-839.

Heseker H, Schneider R, Moch KJ, Kohlmeier M, Kübler W (1992) Vitaminversorgung Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band IV. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Hesketh JE, Villette S (2002) Intracellular trafficking of micronutrients: from gene regulation to nutrient requirements. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 61: 405-414.

Holben DH, Smith AM (1999) The diverse role of selenium within selenoproteins: A review. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 99: 836-843.

IOM (2000) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin C, Vitamin E, Selenium, and Carotenoids. National Academy of Sciences, Washington, DC.

Jackson MJ, Broome CS, McArdle F (2003) marginal dietary selenium intake in the UK: are there functional consequences? J. Nutr. 133: 1557S-1559S.

Jochum F, Fuchs A, Menzel H, Lombeck I (1995) Selenium in German infants fed breast milk or different formulas. Acta Paediatr. 84: 859-862.

Kosch M, Schaefer RM, Bahner U (2002) Substitution mit Mineralstoffen und Spurenelementen. Internist 43: 1299-1307.

Larsson Ch, Johansson GK (2002) Dietary intake and nutritional status of young vegans and omnivores in Sweden. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 100-106.

Monsen ER (2000) Dietary reference intakes for the antioxidant nutrients: vitamin C, vitamin E, selenium, and carotenoids. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 100: 637-640.

Moreno-Reyes R, Mathieu F, Boelaert M, Begaux F, Suetens C, Rivera MT, Neve J, Perlmutter N, Vanderpas J (2003) Selenium and iodine supplementation of rural Tibetan children affected by Kashin-Beck osteoarthropathy. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 78:137-144.

Navarro-Alarcón M, López-Martínez MC (2000) Essentiality of selenium in the human body: relationship with different diseases. Sci. Total Env. 249: 347-371.

Nève J (2000) New approaches to assess selenium status and requirement. Nutr. Rev. 58: 363-369.

Oster O, Prellwitz W (1989) The daily dietary selenium intake of West German adults. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 20: 1-14.

Piechotowski I, Weidner U, Zöllner I, Gabrio T, Link B, Schwenk M (2002) Serumselenkonzentrationen bei Schulkindern in Baden-Württemberg und ihre gesundheitliche Bewertung. Gesundheitswesen 64: 602-607.

Rayman MP (2002) The argument for increasing selenium intake. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 61: 203-215.

Robberecht H, Deelstra H (1994) Factors influencing blood selenium concentration values: a literature review. J. Trace Elem. Electrolytes Health Dis. 8: 129-143.

Sanz Alaejos M, Díaz Romero FJ, Díaz Romero C (2000) Selenium and cancer: some nutritional aspects. Nutrition 16: 376-383.

SCF (2000) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Selenium. SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/25 Final.

Schomburg L, Schweizer U, Holtmann B, Flohe L, Sendtner M, Kohrle J (2003) Gene disruption discloses role of selenoprotein P in selenium delivery to target tissues. Biochem. J. 370: 397-402.

Schrauzer GN (2000a) Selenomethionine: A review of its nutritional significance, metabolism and toxicity. J. Nutr. 130: 1653-1656.

Schrauzer GN (2000b) Anticarcinogenic effects of selenium. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 57: 1864-1873.

Souci SW, Fachmann W, Kraut H (2000) Die Zusammensetzung der Lebensmittel Nährwert-Tabellen. 6, revidierte und ergänzte Auflage. Bearbeitet von H Scherz und F Senser, medpharm, Scientific Publishers Stuttgart.

Sunde RA (2001) Selenium. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. 8th ed. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, International Life Sciences Institute, Washington, DC.

Thomson CD (2004) Assessment of requirements for selenium and adequacy of selenium status: a review. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr 58: 391-402.

Thomson ChD, Robinson MF, Butler JA, Whanger PD (1993) Long-term supplementation with selenate and selenomethionine: selenium and glutathione peroxidase (EC 1.11.1.9) in blood components of New Zealand women. Br. J. Nutr. 69: 577-588.

Thorling EB, Overvad K, Geboers J (1986) Selenium status in Europe - human data. A multicenter study. Ann. Clin. Res. 18: 3-7.

UBA (2002) Selen und Human-Biomonitoring: Stellungnahme der Kommission "Human-Biomonitoring" des Umweltbundesamtes. Bundesgesundheitsbl - Gesundheitsforsch - Gesundheitsschutz 45: 190-195.

Vanderpas JB, Contempre B, Duale NL, Deckx H, Bebe N, Longombe AO, Thilly C-H, Diplock AT, Dumont JE (1993) Selenium deficiency mitigates hypothyroxinemia in iodinedeficient subjects. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 57: 271S-275S.

WHO (1996) Selenium. In: Trace Elements in Human Nutrition and Health. Geneva, p. 105-122.

Yang G, Zhou R (1994) Further observations on the human maximum safe dietary selenium intake in a seleniferous area of China. J. Trace Elem. Electrolytes Health Dis. 8: 159-165.

15 Risk Assessment of Copper

15.1 Summary

The data available for the Federal Republic of Germany on copper intake indicate that no inadequate intake of the trace element copper is to be expected in otherwise healthy people (supply category 3).

In line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, copper is to be classified in the highest risk category because of the relatively small "margin" between the UL and the 97.5 percentile of copper intake.

Because of the good supply situation of the German population with copper and the fact that the 97.5 percentile of total copper intake for all age groups is close to the ULs indicated by SCF, the addition of copper to food supplements cannot be recommended for reasons of preventive health protection.

Estimated values for adequate intake	1.0-1.5 mg/day (from 15 years)	
Intake [mg/day] (NFCS, 1994) Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m 2.25 1.27 4.0	f 1.84 0.91 3.3
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Adults 5 mg/day Children/adolescents depending on age 1 mg/day Not specifiable for pregnant and lactating women	
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	No ac	ldition
Fortified foods	No fo	rtification

As in the past no copper should be used to fortify conventional foods either.

15.2 Nutrient description

15.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Copper is an essential trace element. It is a bivalent or trivalent transition metal (heavy metal/semi-precious metal). It has the atomic number 29 and an atomic mass of 63.546. Copper (powder) has the CAS No. 7440-50-8. Copper mainly occurs as Cu1+ or Cu2+ whereby Cu2+ is predominant in biological systems. As copper tends towards the formation of complexes, it is not available as a free ion either in food or in the organism.

According to EU Directives only the correspondingly listed copper compounds may be used for nutritional purposes: copper carbonate, copper citrate, copper gluconate, copper sulphate, copper lysine complex (Directive 2001/15/EC of 15 February 2001; Directive 2002/46/EC of 10 June 2002). In addition some copper compounds are approved as additives, e.g. in accordance with the Food Colours Directive as food colour E 141 copper-containing complexes of chlorophylls and chlorophyllins (quantum satis).

15.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Metabolism: Copper is mainly absorbed from the stomach and upper small intestine (duodenum) (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). The absorption rate is homoeostatically regulated and amounts to 35-70% (Heseker, 1998). Other authors indicate this as being from 20% up to more than 50% depending on copper supply (Turnlund, 1998). In the case of a normal diet the average absorption rate is in the range of 30-40% (SCF, 2003; Wapnir, 1998). Proteins, amino acids, citrates or oxalates increase absorption; fibres, high calcium or phosphate bvels as well as phytates reduce them (Marquardt and Schäfer, 1994). Absorbed copper is initially bound to albumins, transcuprein and low molecular ligands (e.g. amino acids). It is then transported via the portal vein to the liver (BGA, 1994). In the liver, the central copper metabolism organ, copper is partially stored, incorporated into the copper-containing liver enzymes and then bound to coeruloplasmin and secreted into the plasma. This means that 65% of copper in the plasma is bound to coeruloplasmin (Heseker, 1998; Löffler and Petrides, 2003). 95% of the serum Cu is bound to coeruloplasmin (Turnlund, 1999), 60% of the erythrocytes to erythrocuprein.

The regulation of the copper store in the body is done by adjusting biliary excretion and intestinal absorption. In the case of a deficiency the absorption rate is higher whereas in the case of elevated copper intake, further uptake and release into the bloodstream is reduced or blocked (SCF, 2003). Around 80% of copper is excreted with bile; 15% is excreted from the intestinal wall into the lumen and only 2-4% is excreted in urine (BGA, 1994). Via liver and gallbladder 0.5-2.5 mg/day are excreted in the intestine; the enterohepatic cycle is deemed to be less important (Heseker, 1998; SCF, 2003). Urinary losses are given as 0.1-0.3 mg/day or less (Heseker, 1998; Turnlund, 1999). Copper losses through the skin are variable and are estimated to be on average 0.34 mg/day. In adults around 1.25 mg copper per day can replace losses through faeces and urine (Klevay et al., 1980). The biological half-life of copper in the body is around 20 days in healthy adults; in the case of marginal supply (0.6 mg/2500 kcal) this increases to 35 days.

High concentrations of copper are mainly to be found in the liver and brain. The total copper body store of adults is on average 80-100 mg (D-A-CH, 2000). In this context values of 40-80 mg (Löffler and Petrides, 2003) and 50-150 mg (SCF, 2003) are given. Of this 40% is attributed to muscles, 20% to the skeleton, 15% to the liver, 10% to the brain and 6% to whole blood. The distribution of copper in the body of foetuses and infants deviates from that of adults; at birth half of the body store is to be found in the liver and spleen. A relatively high copper content in the foetal and neonatal liver is physiologically normal.

The normal copper concentration in the plasma is 0.8-1.2 µg/ml. On average 10% higher copper concentrations are measured in women than in men (Heseker, 1998). The plasma level is elevated during pregnancy and when taking oral contraceptives (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). The copper level in the serum is elevated in the case of infections, glomerulonephritis, myocardial infarction, thyreotoxicosis, lupus erythematosus, biliary cirrhosis, acute leucæmia, aplastic anaemia and when taking oestrogens. It is lower, for instance, in conjunction with conditions like kwashiorkor (Buddecke, 1980; Failla et al., 2001).

Interactions: The copper metabolism can be influenced by interaction with other elements, particularly by high uptakes of zinc, cadmium, molybdenum or iron. This can lead to changes in the absorption and excretion rate and copper distribution in the body. Highly dosed antacid medicines or penicillamine administration can have a negative effect on copper supply (Heseker, 1998).

Functions: Copper is a component in many metalloproteins or is necessary for their enzyme function (Table 40). Furthermore, copper is also partially bound to organ-specific proteins. Its two oxidation levels enable the trace element to participate in electron-transferring enzyme

reactions whereby the copper protein enzymes mostly belong to the class of oxidases or hydroxylases (Buddecke, 1980; Löffler and Petrides, 2003). Copper-containing enzymes are of essential importance for cellular energy metabolism (respiratory chain), for the synthesis of connective tissue and neuroactive peptide hormones (catecholamines, encephalines). The copper-containing enzymes coeruloplasmin and ferroxidase are directly involved in iron metabolism because of their ability to oxidise iron. In the nervous system copper is of relevance for the formation of myelin. Melanin synthesis is also dependent on copper (Heseker, 1998).

Cuproenzyme	Function
Coeruloplasmin	Multiple oxidase activity, copper, iron, manganese transport
Cytochrome C oxidase	Electron transport, oxidative phosphorylation
Cu/Zn-superoxide dismutase	Antioxidant, detoxification of peroxide radicals
Dopamine ß hydroxylase	Synthesis of catecholamines
Tyrosinase	Melanin biosynthesis
Lysyloxidase	Deamination of lysine and hydrolysine, cross-linking of elastin and collagen microfibrils
Thioloxidase	Formation of disulphide bridges, e.g. in keratin
Uratoxidase	Degradation of uric acid

according to: Failla et al., 2001; Löffler and Petrides, 2003

Requirements: The estimated requirements of the German Nutrition Society from 1991 amounting to 1.5-3.0 mg/day were reduced to 1.0-1.5 mg following the new D-A-CH values in 2000 as an estimate for adequate intake for children from age 7, adolescents and adults (Table 41, according to D-A-CH, 2000).

Table 41: Estimated values fo	or adequate copper intake	(according to D-A-CH, 2000)
-------------------------------	---------------------------	-----------------------------

Age	Copper (mg/day)
Infants	
0 up to under 4 months	0.2 - 0.6
4 up to under 12 months	0.6 - 0.7
Children	
1 up to under 7 years	0.5 - 1.0
7 up to under 15 years	1.0 - 1.5
Adolescents and adults, as well as pregnant and lactating women.	1.0 - 1.5

Other bodies give requirements below 1 mg/day (WHO, 1998) or indicate the average requirements of adults as being 11 µg/kg body weight (WHO, 1996). In Europe a Population Reference Intake (PRI) was set in 1992 for adults of 1.1 mg/day (SCF, 1993). In the USA Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDA) or Adequate Intakes (AI) were fixed for daily copper intake depending on age as follows (FNB, 2001):

0-6 months:	200	µg (AI)	7-12 months:	220	µg (Al)
1-3 years:	340	µg (RDA)	4-8 years:	440	µg (RDA)
9-13 years:	700	µg (RDA)	14-18 years:	890	µg (RDA)
Adults:	900	µg (RDA)	Pregnant women:	1000	µg (RDA)
Lactating women:	1300	µg (RDA).	-		

15.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources:

Food: Cereal products, innards (liver and kidneys from ruminants have particularly high copper levels), fish, shell fish, leguminoses, nuts, cocoa, chocolate, coffee, tea and some green vegetables are good sources of copper. The bioavailability of copper in these foods varies

between 35 and 70% (D-A-CH, 2000; Fairweather-Tait, 1997; SCF, 1993). Ground flour, refined sugar, milk and dairy products, potatoes and chicken are, by contrast, low in copper (FNB, 2001; Heseker, 1998).

Food supplements: An alimentary copper deficiency should be remedied by means of diet (BGA, 1994). There is no evidence that copper supplementation would be necessary in conjunction with a normal diet or that it would have favourable effects on athletes either (Jellin et al., 2002). In Germany a maximum level of 1 mg referred to daily portion was proposed for copper in food supplements on the grounds of preventive health protection (BgVV, 2001).

Drinking water. There are no reliable data on the incidence of copper in untreated water or in treated water released by water works. Given the geological situation in Germany, it is only to be expected in isolated cases that copper concentrations of more than 0.1 mg/l will occur at the outlet of waterworks (Dieter et al., 1991). However, depending on factors like pH, cacium carbonate saturation, channelling of water through copper installations, consumption of stagnant water, the copper content in drinking water can rise considerably. With a low pH (under 7.3) copper can increasingly migrate from copper pipes to drinking water. At a level of more than 2 mg copper per litre water, the safety margin to potentially harmful concentrations is not sufficient (D-A-CH, 2000). In the Drinking Water Ordinance (TrinkwV 2001) and the related EU standards (EU Directive 98/83), a maximum concentration of 2 mg per litre is given for the copper content in drinking water. WHO also recommends a guidance value of 2 mg per litre. In the USA a recommended maximum level of 1 mg/l applies (www.ifau.org/infos/smetallwinfo.htm). WHO considers a provisional drinking water guide value of 2 mg/l to be safe.

Medicinal products: Copper salts are used topically as disinfectants (in eye washes and gargling products, for compresses) and external caustics. Radiocopper (= 64 Cu; ß-, ß+, ?; HWZ 12.8 h) is used in diagnostic agents. Furthermore, some intrauterine devices contain copper. Insufficient evidence of efficacy was provided (not referred to parenteral diet) for the applications applied for in conjunction with the copper monograph (BGA, 1994).

Nutritional status:

Intake: In Germany dietary copper intake has increased over the last 10 years and in 1996 it was on average 1.1 mg for women and 1.2 mg for men per day (Anke et al., 1998; D-A-CH, 2000). Other authors indicate median values of daily dietary copper intake in Germany for adults of 1.8 mg/day for women and 2.2 mg/day for men whereby the 97.5 percentiles are 3.3 mg/day and 4.0 mg/day (Heseker et al., 1994; SCF, 2003).

For children aged four upwards and adolescents in Germany, based on surveys from 1985-1988, there are median values for daily copper intake in females of 1.4 mg/day up to 1.9 mg/day, for males 1.6 mg/day up to 2.3 mg/day whereby the 97.5 percentiles are 3.0 mg/day up to 3.7 mg/day and 3.2 mg/day up to 4.3 mg/day (Adolf et al., 1995).

The mean intake of dietary copper in adults in various European countries is estimated to be in the ranges of 1.0-2.3 mg/day for men and 0.9-1.8 mg/day for women (SCF, 2003; Van Dokkum, 1995).

Vegetarians, with a copper intake of approximately 2.1-3.9 mg/day, were shown to have a higher intake than individuals who were not on a purely vegetarian diet (1-1.5 mg/day) (Gb-son, 1994; SCF, 2003).

According to the 1992 Nutrition Report the share of food groups in copper supply was 23.1% for bread and bakery goods, 19.2% for potatoes, vegetables and fruit, 18.3% for meat and sausage goods, 15.3% for beverages, 8.3% for milk, dairy products, cheese and curd cheese and 15.8% for all other foods.

The copper content in breast milk is not steady but falls during the first six months of lactation from 0.6 to 0.2 mg per litre. The exclusively breastfed baby receives on average around 60 µg copper per kg body weight. Because of the copper store in the liver available at birth (Widdowson, 1974) and the high absorption rate, it is assumed that copper requirements in the first months of life can be met exclusively by breast milk (D-A-CH, 2000; Dörner et al., 1989). Assuming a secreted milk amount of 750 ml/day and a bioavailability of 50% for breast feeding women, other authors describe an additional requirement of 0.3 mg copper/day (Heseker, 1998).

WHO indicates normal dietary copper intake as 0.94-2.2 mg/day; for children it is frequently below 1 mg/day (WHO, 1998).

In the USA median values are given for dietary copper intake which are in the range of 1.2 to 1.6 mg/day for men and 1.0 to 1.1 mg/day for women. Individuals who take copper supplements (in 1986 15% of US adults) ingest on average an additional 0.3-0.5 mg/day (FNB, 2001).

Biomarkers: Copper supply cannot be reliably assessed using one sole parameter. Several parameters have to be measured (Failla et al., 2001). Besides the analysis of the copper concentrations in the serum, urine and hair, determination of coeruloplasmin concentration and the activity of the erythrocytic superoxide dismutase can be used to assess copper supply. Copper transport disorder can be identified by measuring coeruloplasmin concentrations. A marginal copper deficiency cannot be reliably detected through hair analysis or by determining the copper concentration in the serum and urine (Heseker, 1998).

15.3 Risk characterisation

15.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

In 2001 FNB set a NOAEL (No observed adverse effect level) for human beings of 10 mg copper per day, referred to the endpoints liver effects, gastro-intestinal effects and various other laboratory parameters (FNB, 2001). In a clinical trial 7 participants were given 10 mg copper daily as copper gluconate for a duration of 12 weeks; the placebo was used as a control (Pratt et al., 1985).

15.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

A copper deficiency first manifests itself through a reduction in the activity of the cuproenzymes, in particular coeruloplasmin because of the short half life of 5 days and erythrocytic superoxide dismutase. In the case of marginal copper deficiencies the serum values are not a reliable indicator. The typical copper deficiency syndrome was first observed in premature babies as a consequence of inadequate foetal store and in full-term babies who were given non-modified cow's milk ("cow milk anaemia"). Furthermore, it was also observed in children recovering from a severe protein energy deficient diet and in patients with long-term parenteral nutrition. Microcytic, hypochromic, iron-unresponsive anaemia is observed in the case of acquired copper deficiency. What is also notable is the increased sensitivity for respiratory diseases. Furthermore there are bone abnormalities with osteoporosis and spontaneous fractures as well as vascular anomalies with spontaneous vascular ruptures as a consequence of disorders of elastin and collagen metabolism. There is also reduced pigmentation of hair and skin and, in the advanced stage, neurological disorders (Heseker, 1998).

Menkes Syndrome (kinky hair syndrome) is a rare congenital disorder with an X-linked ecessive inheritance which leads to copper deficiency and severe development disorders. The symptoms include steel-like discolouration of the hair, impaired growth, severe neurological changes down to degeneration of the central nervous system, including tortuosity of the œrebral arteries, vascular aneurysms as a consequence of intracellular copper distribution dsorder (Löffler and Petrides, 2003).

The occurrence and symptoms of copper deficiency are less well documented in adults and generally speaking they are rare, e.g. in patients on longer-term parenteral nutrition (SCF, 2003). There are signs from experiments that a copper deficiency in adults can lead to disorders of the cardiovascular system and immune system (FNB, 2001). The postulated association between chronic sub-optimum copper supply and elevated atherogenic risk has not been sufficiently proven which means that further studies are needed (Heseker, 1998). There could also be impairment of cardiac function with dysrhythmia possibly in conjunction with changes in the catecholamine metabolism (FNB, 2001).

The data available to the Federal Republic of Germany on copper intake indicate that inadequate intake of the trace element copper is not to be expected in otherwise healthy individuals (supply category 3).

15.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

15.3.3.1 Excessive intake

There are differing descriptions of the toxicity of copper following oral intake. The accidental taking of 15-75 mg copper is said to cause gastro-intestinal disorders (Aaseth and Norseth, 1986). The emetic dose is said to be 25-75 mg (Bergquist and Sundbom, 1980). Other authors report that vomiting and heartburn are already observed as reversible effects at oral doses of 10-15 mg. Copper taken up from drinking water already led to toxic effects at far lower doses. Two studies identified the thresholds for acute gastro-intestinal effects of copper in water at around 4.8 mg/day, based on a concentration of 3 mg copper per litre water and a mean water intake of 1.6 litres per day (Donohue, 1997; Pizarro et al., 1999; SCF, 2003). According to another study the threshold for acute toxicity of copper in drinking water is approximately 6 mg per litre (Araya et al., 2001; SCF, 2003).

In human beings acute intoxication symptoms (copper poisoning) are only rarely observed, e.g. after consumption of contaminated foods or beverages from copper-containing containers or through other intake of copper salts (primarily copper sulphate, alkaline copper acetate = verdigris). The symptoms include greater salivation, abdominal pains, nausea, vomiting and bloody-watery diarrhoea (Heseker, 1998). At higher doses severe to very severe forms occur which can lead to ulceration, haemorrhagias in the gastro-intestinal tract, intravasal haemolysis, haemoglobinuria, hypotonia, liver necrosis and liver failure as well as to kidney and circulatory failure, collapse, coma and finally to death. The lethal dose of copper salts (normally copper sulphate) is said to be approximately 200 mg/kg body weight (WHO, 1993). The inhalation of metallic copper can lead to metal fume fever ("foundryman's fever"). Longer exposure to copper dust leads to the green discolouration of skin, hair, teeth and gums ("copper line") and to conjunctivitis.

In the case of chronically elevated exposure, copper accumulates in the liver which seems to be initially protected over a longer period by complexation of metallothionein or mitochondrocuprein. Chronic intoxication symptoms are far less striking and only occur once the elimination capacity of the liver for copper has been exceeded. Where there is a copper excess, biliary excretion is markedly increased. As this excretion mechanism only fully develops its ability in the course of the first years of life, infants are more at risk from excess copper than adults despite their higher copper requirements. This can lead to damage of the liver parenchyma, hepatitis, cirrhosis of the liver and to a haemolytic crisis (Heseker, 1998). Infants and small children are particularly sensitive; they can develop infant cirrhosis of the liver when their food has been prepared with acid water that has been standing for longer periods in copper installations (pipes, boilers, fittings) ("stagnant water") from private wells. Other factors like viral infections, deficiency of other trace elements, genetic predisposition or congenital biliary tract and metabolism anomalies are also of importance (Dassel de Vergara et al., 2000; Müller et al., 1999; Schimmelpfennig and Dieter, 1995). Besides other possible factors, high copper intake can lead to a disease which has become known as "Indian Childhood Cirrhosis" (ICC). It is considered to be the main trigger for the onset of "Idiopathic Copper Toxicosis" (ICT) (Dassel de Vergara et al., 2000; FNB, 2001; SCF, 2003).

In patients suffering from Wilson's disease, a rare hereditary autosomal gene defect, copper homoeostasis, is disordered. The incidence around the world is 1:30,000 (SCF, 2003). This is a defect paraproteinaemia with disorder of coeruloplasmin synthesis ("coeruloplasmosis") linked with a reduction in biliary copper excretion (Löffler and Petrides, 2003). When combined with lower plasma concentrations of copper and coeruloplasmin and increased copper excretion in the urine, this disorder leads (despite normal copper intake) to toxic copper accumulation (SCF, 2003). If untreated, the clinical consequences of this copper overload effect in particular the liver (cirrhosis), the central nervous system (degeneration of the basal ganglions "lenticular nucleus degeneration") as well as eyes (cornea), blood and kidneys (Buddecke, 1980; Heseker, 1998; Schmidt, 2003).

High serum copper levels have been discussed as a risk factor for coronary heart disease (Ferns et al., 1997; SCF, 2003). However, more research is necessary in order to determine the role of elevated serum levels of copper and coeruloplasmin ("acute phase protein") in conjunction with inflammatory processes and any associations between elevated copper levels and oxidative damage as a mechanism in arterial sclerosis.

15.3.4 Possible risk groups for excessive intake

The occurrence of acute or chronic copper intoxications in human beings tends to be rare. The population groups most affected are those which are exposed to elevated copper concentrations in drinking water, people who use copper containers for instance for cooking and storing milk and individuals with a hereditary predisposition (SCF, 2003). One particular risk group are infants whose formula is prepared using "soft" and "acid" (pH <6.0) tap water which has passed through copper installations (e.g. private wells) (Dieter, 1995; Schimmelpfennig et al., 1997; Schimmelpfennig and Dieter, 1995).

15.4 Tolerable upper intake level for copper

FNB set the tolerable upper intake level (UL) for adults at 10000 μ g copper per day (10 mg/day) (FNB, 2001). FNB was not able to derive a UL for infants (0-12 months). For children (1-3 years of age) a UL of 1000 μ g/day was derived, for children (4-8 years of age) 3000 μ g/day, for children (9-13 years of age) 5000 μ g/day. For adolescents (14-18 years of age) a UL of 8000 μ g/day was fixed. For pregnant women a UL of 8000 μ g/day was set and for lactating women a UL of 8000-10000 μ g/day (FNB, 2001).

The United Kingdom also presented considerations on the derivation of a UL for copper (EVM, 2003). Based on data from animal experiments (toxicity study in rodents) a NOAEL was determined of 16 mg/kg body weight/day (Hebert et al., 1993). Based on this EVM derived a UL of 0.16 mg/kg body weight/day, corresponding to approximately 10 mg copper per day for an adult weighing 60 kg. It used an uncertainty factor of 100 and took into account data from human studies (Pratt et al., 1985; Turnlund et al., 1989) referred to adults. This value, therefore, correlates with that of FNB. EVM assumes for copper a worst case maximum estimated daily exposure for copper from foods and drinking water of 9 mg. This means that only approximately 1 mg per day is left for supplementation or other additional copper intake (EVM, 2003).

The tolerable upper intake level (UL) for copper was recently derived and published by the EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 2003). The critical endpoint for the derivation of a UL in human beings are gastro-intestinal disorders for acute effects whereas when examining long-term toxic effects attention should focus more on liver disorders (SCF, 2003).

Taking into account the above value of 10 mg copper/day (FNB, 2001), the other related scientific data and the inclusion of a "uncertainty factor UF" of 2, SCF derived a UL of 5 mg copper per day for adults; for children and adolescents extrapolations were undertaken in conjunction with age (SCF, 2003).

Tolerable upper intake level (UL) for copper in mg per day (according to SCF, 2003):

01-03 years of age	1 mg per day	04-06 years of age	2 mg per day
07-10 years of age	3 mg per day	11-14 years of age	4 mg per day
15-17 years of age	4 mg per day	Adults	5 mg per day

Pregnant/lactating women: UL cannot be determined because of inadequate data situation.

The available studies show that mean copper intake of adults and children in the EU is below these above-mentioned ULs. The 97.5 percentile of total copper intake for all age groups is very close to the above ULs whereby there are no grounds for concern according to SCF. In this context it is stressed that additional copper intake from drinking water may be considerable and must be taken into account (SCF, 2003).

15.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for copper in food supplements

BfR upholds the precautionary principle and for the derivation of maximum levels for copper in food supplements it takes as the basis the lower UL derived by the above-mentioned bodies for adults, i.e. the SCF value of 5 mg per day (SCF, 2003).

The available studies show that mean copper intake is below the UL of 5 mg per day whereby the 97.5 percentile of total copper intake for all age groups is very close to the abovementioned ULs. They also highlight the fact that additional copper intake from drinking water may be considerable and must be taken into account (SCF, 2003). For Germany the values for the 97.5 percentile of copper intake of women and men are 3.3 mg/day and 4.0 mg/day respectively (Heseker et al., 1994; SCF, 2003). Hence in conjunction with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, copper is to be assigned to the highest risk group (risk category "high risk").

As the 97.5 percentile of copper intake for women of 3.3 mg/day and of 4.0 mg/day for men comes very close in Germany to the UL of 5 mg per day, arithmetically speaking there is very little scope left for the additional intake of copper from food supplements.

Based on surveys from 1985-1988, for children from age four and adolescents in Germany, there are median values of daily copper intake in female persons of 1.4 mg/day up to 1.9 mg/day, for male persons 1.6 mg/day up to 2.3 mg/day, whereby the 97.5 percentiles are 3.0 mg/day up to 3.7 mg/day and 3.2 mg/day up to 4.3 mg/day (Adolf et al., 1995). As the values for the UL for children from age four upwards and adolescents are between 2 and 4 mg depending on age as outlined above, arithmetically speaking there is no scope for any additional intake by these groups of individuals of copper from food supplements.

15.4.1.1 Possible management options

a) Continuation of current practice for adults and a change for children and adolescents

At present, there is an upper level of 1 mg copper (BgVV, 2001) in Germany in connection with co-ordinated administrative practice for copper additions to food supplements per daily portion. There have been no reports of adverse effects in conjunction with this practice. For the reasons outlined above there are no grounds for extending the addition of copper to food supplements beyond the level tolerated at present. The "margin" between the UL and 97.5 percentile of copper intake from diet is arithmetically speaking so low (approximately 1 mg per day) that it is already exhausted with the consumption of one food supplement. The consumption of several copper supplements would rapidly lead to the UL being exceeded. Arithmetically speaking for children and adolescents there is no scope for supplementation with copper from food supplements.

b) Change to existing practice with a reduction in previous maximum level

When deriving upper levels for food supplements, multiple consumption of these products must be taken into account. The "margin" between the UL and the 97.5 percentile of copper intake from a conventional diet is, arithmetically speaking, relatively low, approximately 1 mg per day. If a factor 2 is assumed in conjunction with assumed multiple consumption, this could lead – arithmetically speaking - to a tolerable upper intake level for adults of maximum 0.5 mg copper for the individual supplement. In the case of higher multiple consumption this would be correspondingly lower. For children and adolescents there is, arithmetically speaking, no scope for supplementation of food supplements with copper.

c) Change to the existing practice in that copper is not added to food supplements

Given the good cooper intake situation of the population in Germany and the fact that the 97.5 percentile of total copper intake for all age groups is close to the ULs indicated by SCF, the addition of copper to supplements cannot be recommended for reasons of preventive health protection.

15.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for copper in fortified foods

Because of the high risk category of copper, the relatively low "margin" between the UL and the 97.5 percentile of copper intake and because the remaining scope for the addition of copper to food supplements has already been completely exhausted in arithmetic terms (see above), the addition of copper to conventional foods cannot be recommended.

In line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, copper is to be assigned to the highest risk category because of the low "margin" between the UL and the 97.5 percentile of copper intake.

BfR cannot recommend the addition of copper to food supplements along the lines of Option c) outlined above for reasons of preventive health protection.

In the case of conventional foods, there should be no copper fortification as hitherto.

15.5 References

Aaseth J, Norseth T (1986) Copper; In: Handbook on the Toxicology of Metals. Volume II. L Friberg et al. (Eds.) Elsevier.

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Anke M, Glei M, Groppel B, Rother C, Gonzales D (1998) Mengen-, Spuren- und Ultraspurenelemente in der Nahrungskette. Nova Acta Leopoldina 79: 157-190. Araya M, McGoldrick MC, Klevay L, Strain JJ, Robson P, Nielsen F, Olivares M, Pizarro F, Johnson L, Baker SR, Poirier KA (2001) Determination of an acute no-observed-adverse-effect level (NOAEL) for copper in water. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 34: 137-145.

Bergquist U, Sundbom M (1980) Copper - Health and Hazard; Gov. Reports, Announcements & Index (GRA&I), Issue 14, 1981, Stockholm University - Fysika Institutionen.

BGA (1994) Monographie für den humanmedizinischen Bereich, Bundesgesundheitsamt, Kommission B5 (Gastroenterologie, Stoffwechsel) vom 13.12.1993: Monographie: Kupfer. Bundesanzeiger Nr. 39 vom 25.02.1994, Seiten 1790-1791.

BgVV (September 2001) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Pressereferat des BgVV. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/238/nahrungserganzungsmittel.pdf.

Buddecke E (1980) Grundriss der Biochemie. Verlag Walter de Gruyter, Berlin, New York, 6. Neubearbeitete Auflage, p. 307-308.

Commission Directive 2001/15/EC of 15 January 2001 on substances that may be added for specific nutritional purposes in foods for particular nutritional uses. Official Journal of the European Communities, 22 January 2001, L52/19-L52/25.

D-A-CH (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main. 1. Auflage.

Dassel de Vergara J, Zietz B, Dunkelberg H (2000) Gesundheitliche Gefährdung ungestillter Säuglinge durch Kupfer in Haushalten mit kupfernen Trinkwasserleitungen - Erste Ergebnisse einer prospektiven Studie. Bundesgesundheitsblatt - Gesundheitsforschung - Gesundheitsschutz 43: 272-278.

Dieter HH (1995) Ist Kupfer giftig? Ist Kupfer gesund? Bundesgesundhbl. 1: 1.

Dieter HH, Meyer E, Möller R (1991) Kupfer - Vorkommen, Bedeutung und Nachweis. In: Die Trinkwasserverordnung, Einführung und Erläuterungen für Wasserversorgungsunternehmen und Überwachungsbehörden. K Aurand, U Hässelbarth, H Lange-Asschenfeldt, W Steuer (Hrsg.) 3. neubearbeitete Auflage, Erich Schmidt Verlag, Berlin.

Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements. Official Journal of the European Communities, 12 July 2002, L183/51-L183/57.

Donohue J (1997) New ideas after five years of the lead and copper rule: A test look at the MCLG for copper. In: Advances in Risk Assessment of Copper in the Environment. GE Lagos, R Badilla-Ohlbaum (Eds.). Santiago, Chile: Catholic University of Chile, p. 265-272.

Dörner K, Dziadzka S, Hohn A, Oldigs HD, Schulz-Lell G, Schaub J (1989) Longitudinal manganese and copper balances in young infants and preterm infants fed on breast-milk and adapted cow's milk formulas. Br. J. Nutr. 61: 559-572.

EVM (2003) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals, May 2003. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals (Copper p. 187-196).

Failla ML, Johnson MA, Prohaska JR (2001) Copper. Chapter 35. In: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. BA Bowman, RM Russel (Eds.) Eighth Edition. ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 373-383.

Fairweather-Tait SJ (1997) Bioavailability of copper. Eur. J. Clin. Nutr. 51: S24-S26.

Ferns GA, Lamb DJ, Taylor A (1998) The possible role of copper ions in atherogenesis: the blue Janus. Atherosclerosis 133: 139-152.

FNB (2001) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium and Zink. Food and Nutrition Board (FNB)/Institute of Medicine (IOM). National Academy Press, Washington, DC, USA.

Gibson RS (1994) Content and bioavailability of trace elements in vegetarian diets. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 59: 265S-296S.

Hädrich J (1996) Auffallend hohe Kupferkonzentrationen in Lebern von Mastkälbern. Dtsch. Lebensm.-Rdsch. 92: 103-113.

Hebert CD, Elwell MR, Travlos GS, Fitz CJ, Bucher JR (1993) Subchronic toxicity of cupric sulfate administered in drinking water and feed to rats and mice. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 21: 461-475.

Heseker H (1998) Kupfer – Funktionen, Physiologie, Stoffwechsel, Empfehlungen und Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 45: 215-217.

Heseker H, Adolf T, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Nitsche A, Schneider R, Zipp A (1994) Lebensmitttel- und Nährstoffaufnahme Erwachsener in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band III. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen, M Kohlmeier (Hrsg.) Zweite, überarbeitete Auflage. Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

Jellin JM, Gregory PJ, Batz F, Hitchens K et al. (2002) Pharmacist's Letter/Prescriber's Letter Natural Medicines Comprehensive Database. 4th ed. Stockton, CA, USA: Therapeutic Research Faculty; p. 395-397 Copper.

Klevay LM, Reck SJ, Jacob RA, Logan GM Jr, Munoz JM, Sandsteadt HH (1980) The human requirement for copper. I. Healthy men fed conventional American diets. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 33: 45-50.

Löffler G, Petrides PE (Hrsg.) (2003) Biochemie und Pathobiochemie. Kapitel 24.2.2: Kupfer, Seite 709-713. 7, völlig neu bearbeitete Auflage. Springer Verlag, Heidelberg.

Marquardt H, Schäfer SG. (Hrsg.) (1994) Lehrbuch der Toxikologie. Wissenschaftsverlag, Mannheim, Leipzig, Wien, Zürich.

Müller T, van de Sluis B, Müller W, Pearson P, Wijmenga C (1999) Non-Indian Childhood Cirrhosis. Eur. J. Med. Res. 4: 293-297.

Pizarro F, Olivares M, Uauy R, Contreras P, Rebelo A, Gidi V (1999) Acute gastro-intestinal effects of graded levels of copper in drinking water. Environ. Health Persp. 107: 117-121.

Pratt WB, Omdahl JL, Sorenson JR (1985) Lack of effects of copper gluconate supplementation. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 42: 681-682.

Report of the UK Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) on "Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals", May 2003, Copper, p. 187-196.

Schimmelpfennig W, Dieter HH (1995) Kupfer und frühkindliche Leberzirrhose. Bundesgesundheitsblatt 1: 2-10.

Schimmelpfennig W, Dieter HH, Tabert M, Meyer E (1997) Frühkindliche Leberzirrhose (FKZ) und Kupferexposition über das Leitungswasser. Umweltmed. Forsch. Prax. 2: 63-70.

Schmid HH-J (2003) Diagnostik und Therapie des Morbus Wilson. Dt. Ärztebl. 100: A192-A197.

Schümman K, Classen HG, Dieter HH et al. (1999) Hohenheimer Konsensusgespräch Kupfer. Akt. Ernähr.-Med. 24: 283-296.

Scientific Committee for Food (SCF) (1993) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food of the European Community. Thirty-first series. Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Commission of the European Communities, Luxembourg.

Scientific Committee on Food, European Commission (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Copper (expressed on 5 March 2003). SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/57 Final, 27 March 2003, Bruxelles/Brussels, Belgium.

Turnlund JR (1998) Human whole-body copper metabolism. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 67: 960S-964S.

Turnlund JR (1999) Copper. In: Modern Nutrition in Health and Disease. ME Shils, JA Olson, M Shike, AC Ross (Eds.) Ninth Edition. Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore, p. 241-252.

Turnlund JR, Keys WR, Anderson HL, Acord LL (1989) Copper absorption, excretion, and retention in young men at three levels of by use of the stable isotope 65-Cu. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 49: 870.

Van Dokkum W (1995) The intake of selected minerals and trace elements in European countries. Nutr. Res. Rev. 8: 271-302.

Wapnir RA (1998) Copper absorption an bioavailability. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 67: 1054S-1060S.

WHO (1993) Guidelines for Drinking Water Quality. Second Edition. Geneva. World Health Organisation.

WHO (1996) Trace Elements in Human Nutrition and Health. Chapter 7: Copper, p. 123-143. World Health Organization, Geneva.

WHO (1998) Copper. IPCS Environmental Health Criteria, Document 200, World Health Organization, Geneva.

Widdowson EM (1974) Trace elements in foetal and early postnatal development. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 33: 275-284.

16 Risk Assessment of Manganese

16.1 Summary

There are no indications of inadequate manganese intake for the Federal Republic of Germany. However, no representative consumption data (supply category 2) are available. Because of the small margin between estimated intake and the levels at which adverse effects have already been observed, manganese is assigned to the highest risk category. On the grounds of preventive health protection BfR recommends that manganese should not be added to food supplements or fortified foods.

Estimated values for adequate intake	2.0-5.0 mg/day	
Intake [mg/day] Median P 2.5 P 97.5	m ? * ? * ? * Federal	f ? * ? * ? * resentative intake data for the Republic of Germany
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Not defined Inadequate database Very low safety margin	
Proposals for maximum levels in: Food supplements	No addi	tion
Fortified foods	No fortif	ication

16.2 Nutrient description

16.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Elemental manganese (Mn) is a white to silvery grey brittle metal. It is the twelfth most frequent element. After iron and titanium it is the most frequent transition metal. Some transition metals play an important role in biological systems. With the exception of manganese phosphate and manganese carbonate, manganese(II) salts are mostly water soluble. Manganese is a component in more than 100 minerals including sulphides, oxides, carbonates, silicates, phosphates and borates. Manganese is encountered in the oxidation levels from Mn⁻³ to Mn ⁺⁷ whereby Mn²⁺, Mn⁴⁺ and Mn⁷⁺ are the most important. In biological systems Mn²⁺ (manganese(II)) in addition to Mn³⁺, which is a component of superoxide dismutase, is the prevailing form.

16.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Manganese is an essential trace element. In the organism it is a component of various ferments (arginase, pyruvate carboxylase and superoxide dismutase). Furthermore, it is a cofactor in certain enzyme systems. Orally ingested manganese is absorbed through the gastro-intestinal tract. The absorption rate is 3-8%; it may however be higher in infants and small children. As intake increases, bioavailability decreases. Dietary calcium and phosphates impair intestinal absorption. Iron and manganese impede each other during absorption (Heseker, 2000). Absorbed manganese is transported in free form or bound to a_{2^-} macroglobulins via the portal vein to the liver. In the liver most of the manganese is withheld from portal circulation. A small amount reaches extrahepatic tissue after binding to transferrin. The total body store is indicated as 10-40 mg (180-720 mmol). 25% of the total retained manganese amount is to be found in bones. The highest tissue concentrations are in the liver, kidneys, pancreas and adrenals. In children and juvenile animals manganese tends to be deposited in specific regions in the brain. No specific store proteins are known for manganese. It is excreted in faeces and in human beings it follows a two-phase rhythm with half lives of 13 to 34 days (Heseker, 2000; WHO, 1996).

A recommended daily allowance (RDA) has not been established either in the USA or in Europe up to now. There are however a number of estimated values. The US National Research Council indicated an estimated safe and adequate dietary intake, ESADDI, of 2 to 5 mg per day (Freeland-Graves, 1994). For children in the age groups 1-3, 4-6 and 7-10, 1.0-1.5 mg, 1.5-2.0 mg and 2.0-3.0 mg/day were still given in 1989 (US-NRC, 1989). In 2001 the US-Food and Nutrition Board (US-FNB) made more recent recommendations for adequate manganese intakes which differed considerably depending on gender and age group. They extend from 0.003 mg/day for infants up to 6 months over 1.9 mg/day for 9 to 13-year-old boys up to 2.6 mg/day for lactating women (US-FNB, 2001).

For Germany, Austria and Switzerland the different estimated values for adequate intake are given for various age groups as well. They are 0.6-1.0 mg/day for infants from 4 to 12 months, 1.0-1.5 mg/day for children aged between 1 and 4, 1.5-2.0 mg/day for children aged between 4 and 7 and 2.0-5 mg/day for age 13 upwards (D-A-CH, 2000).

16.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

The main sources of manganese for normal consumers not exposed to manganese at work are foods. The manganese concentrations in foods vary considerably. Most foods contain less than 5 mg/kg. Cereals, rice and nuts may, however, contain manganese amounts of more than 10 mg/kg and in some cases even more than 30 mg/kg. A particularly high level of manganese can frequently be determined in tea leaves (up to more than 900 mg/kg). In the infused tea 1.4 to 3.6 mg/l could be measured (WHO, 1981; 1996).

In drinking water the average manganese levels are normally between 0.004 mg/l and 0.032 mg/l (US-ATSDR, 1992). In the tap water of 100 towns in the USA manganese contents were measured ranging from "not detectable" up to 1.1 mg/l with a mean of 0.005 mg/l (WHO-ICPS, 1981). In Germany surveys in conjunction with the Environment Survey revealed that 98% of all German homes have tap water with less than 23 μ g manganese per litre and 50% with less than 3 μ g per litre (Krause et al., 1991).

Mineral waters may contain considerably more manganese. 98.1% of European mineral water contain less than 2 mg manganese per litre, 2.3% of total production between 1 mg/l and 2 mg/l and 6.6% between 0.5 mg/l and 1 mg/l (Chambre Syndicale des eaux minerales, 1994).

The air in non-contaminated regions contained manganese levels of 0.01 μ g/m³ up to 0.07 μ g/m³ as an annual average. In the vicinity of foundries the values can increase up to 0.3 μ g/m³ on average over the year and in the environs of large-scale industrial plants up to 0.5 μ g/m³ and sometimes even up to 8 μ g/m³ (WHO-ICPS, 1981).

Older information indicates slightly lower daily manganese intake than more recent information. In 1981 WHO indicated 2-9 mg (WHO, 1981) for adults. There are no representative data available from Germany about dietary manganese intake. For Germany 0.9 up to 7 mg were indicated for adults (Schlettwein-Gsell and Mommsen-Straub, 1973) and in Holland 1.2 up to 9.4 mg manganese per day (Ellen et al., 1990). Manganese intake from regular consumption of certain mineral waters may already be considerable and amount to several milligram per day in adults (Dieter, 1992). When analysing overall diet an average daily manganese intake of 2.7 and 2.4 mg for men and women respectively was determined in Germany (Anke et al., 1998). The Scientific Committee on Food of the European Commission (SCF) and the US Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) today assume that an adult consumer normally ingests up to 10 or 11 mg manganese per day from a typically western diet. In the case of a special vegetarian diet this may be as much as 13 to 20 mg manganese per day (SCF, 2000; US-FNB, 2001).

16.3 Risk characterisation

16.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

Higher manganese doses or intake levels can have adverse effects down to intoxications. The typical symptoms of manganese intoxication, as observed for instance after occupationally-related chronic intake through the inhalation of manganese-containing dust, are muscle pain, weakness, slow clumsy movement of the limbs, mask-like facial expression, loss of appetite and speech impediment as a consequence of degenerative processes in the central nervous system. Generally speaking, they are irreversible. Up to now a threshold dose for neurological effects could not be reliably determined; it is, however, assumed that it must be in the range of 0.1 mg/m³ and 1 mg/m³ (WHO, 1996). Similar or weaker neurological effects were described after oral intake. The elevated intake of manganese was normally from contaminated drinking water (He et al., 1994; Kawamura et al., 1941; Kondakis et al., 1989; Vieregge et al., 1995). There are also signs of an association between elevated manganese contents in hair and learning difficulties in children (Barlow and Kapel, 1979; Collipp et al., 1983: Pihl and Parkes, 1977). There is also an indication of classical symptoms of manganese intoxication attributable to the four or five year consumption of large doses of food supplements with vitamins and minerals (Banta and Markesburg, 1977). On closer examination of all these studies it must, however, be noted that the authors do not provide clear evidence of a causal link with manganese in the cases described. The studies by Heitmancik et al. (1987a; b) as well, on the basis of which a genotoxic potential was determined for manganese, are still the subject of controversial discussion and do not permit any clear statements.

The available data on dose-dependent changes in the central nervous system and in the reproduction system have not made it possible up to now to derive a no observed adverseeffect level (NOAEL) for manganese. There are, however, various proposals on deriving "acceptable" or "tolerable" intake levels from the results of existing studies. Nor was it possible up to now to derive any clear dose-response relationship for adverse effects from the results available from animal experimental studies. Although the animal experimental data are more comprehensive than experience in human beings, no NOAEL could be derived so far.

16.3.1.1 Deficiency

In animal experiments adverse effects were observed in conjunction with manganese deficiency like impaired growth, skeletal abnormalities, reproductive deficits, ataxia in neonates and defects in lipid and carbohydrate metabolism.

Up to now no deficiency symptoms have been observed in human beings which could be clearly attributed to inadequate manganese intake. There are vague, not sufficiently secured indications from a few experimental studies that a clear reduction in manganese intake could lead to detrimental effects. These studies are described in more detail in the report of the National Expert Group of the United Kingdom (Food Standards Agency, 2003)

16.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

There are no reports of manganese deficiency conditions in the Federal German population.

There are no signs of inadequate manganese intake for the Federal Republic of Germany. However, no representative consumption data are available (supply category 2).

16.4 Tolerable upper intake level for manganese

The rapidly developing market for freely available food supplements and the growing tendency to also fortify conventional foods with vitamins and minerals and the related danger of an unwanted overdose by consumers were the reasons why several bodies recently turned their attention to deriving tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins and minerals.

In this context reassessments of manganese were undertaken amongst others by the Scientific Committee on Food (SCF, 2000), the US-Food and Nutrition Board (FNB, 2001), the Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals, a national expert group of the United Kingdom (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

The EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) gives an acceptable range of intake of 1 up to 10 mg per person and day for manganese (SCF, 1993).

According to SCF the available data clearly show that overly high manganese intakes can have detrimental effects in both humans and animals. Because, however, **no oral NOAEL** could be determined from the available animal experiments, SCF did not think it was in a position in its more recent assessment to indicate a tolerable upper intake level for manganese. It is now of the opinion that, from the toxicological angle, manganese intake which goes beyond what is normally ingested from beverages and solid foods (up to 10 mg/day) should not be undertaken (SCF, 2000).

The US Food and Nutrition Board (US-FNB) assumes the same dietary manganese intake in terms of scale as SCF in its assessment of manganese published in 2001. It notes that consumers with a diet typical in western countries ingest up to 10.9 mg manganese per day. A special vegetarian diet may even lead to intakes of 13 to 20 mg manganese per day. As no detrimental effects have been observed in consumers with a typically western diet which could be attributed to manganese, FNB considers a daily manganese intake from food of 11 mg to be a reasonable NOAEL. It derives from this a tolerable upper intake level (UL) of 11 mg/day using an uncertainty factor of 1.

BfR shares the opinion of SCF that given the inadequate data for human beings and because of the lack of NOAELs from animal experiments for critical endpoints, there is so much uncertainty that the derivation of a numerical UL cannot be justified. Aside from this, it is also clear in the assessment of US-FNB that there is no scope for additional manganese intake from food supplements. In this respect there is no disagreement with the European opinion that intake which goes beyond what can normally be ingested from beverages and solid foods may lead to adverse effects.

The Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals of the United Kingdom is also of the opinion that the data are not sufficient in order to derive a safe upper level for manganese intake. However this body was prepared to indicate a guidance level based on several assumptions. It assumes that using the NOAEL from the Vieregge et al. study (1995), it can reasonably be assumed that additional manganese intake of 4 mg/day in addition to what is ingested from a normal diet will not have any adverse effects on the normal population. Using the NOAEL from the Kondakis et al. study (1989) an additional 0.5 mg/day could be ingested without any risk by older people. Based on further assumption that normal dietary manganese intake

amounts to 8.2 mg/day, this leads to an acceptable total manganese intake of 12.2 mg/day for the normal population and 8.7 mg/day for older people for the national Expert Group of the United Kingdom (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

16.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for manganese in food supplements and fortified foods

In its opinion on manganese SCF expressly states that the margin between the range of action in human beings and the amounts of manganese ingested from foods is very small and that given the neurotoxicity and the possibly higher sensitivity of specific sub-groups, manganese intake which goes beyond what can normally be ingested from beverages and solid foods could carry the risk of possible adverse effects which is not countered by any recognisable benefit from additional manganese intake (SCF, 2000).

The former Federal Institute for Consumer Health Protection and Veterinary Medicine (BgVV), therefore, recommended that no general dispositions or exemptions should be \dot{s} -sued any more for products to which manganese has been added. This recommendation is supported by its successor institute, the Federal Institute for Risk Assessment (BfR), and continues to apply.

As long as SCF is of the opinion that manganese intake beyond what is normally ingested from beverages and solid foods, may carry a risk of adverse effects, there is currently no alternative - in the opinion of BfR from the angle of precautionary consumer protection - to the recommendation of a ban on the addition of manganese to food supplements and other foods.

Because of the small margin between estimated intake and the levels at which adverse ffects have already been observed, manganese is assigned to the highest risk category. BfR recommends that, on the grounds of preventive health protection, manganese should not be added to food supplements or fortified foods.

16.5 Gaps in knowledge

The gaps in knowledge and questions touched on by the above-mentioned evaluatory bodies should be taken up by scientific circles with a view to finding reasonable answers. For fundamental research what are required first and foremost are studies which indicate toxicological thresholds of action for manganese and its relevant compounds and studies which can identify reliable minimum levels to cover requirements. Furthermore, market analyses are urgently required in order to provide quantitative information on additional manganese intake from food supplements and/or from correspondingly fortified foods.

16.6 References

Anke M, Glei M, Goppel B, Rother C, Gonzales D (1998) Mengen-, Spuren- und Ultraspurenelemente in der Nahrungskette. Nova Acta Leopoldina 79: 157-190.

Banta RG, Markesbury WR (1977) Elevated manganese levels associated with dementia and extrapyramidal signs. Neurology 27: 213-216.

Barlow PJ, Kapel M (1979) Hair metal analysis and its significance to certain disease conditions. 2nd Ann. Trace Mineral Health Seminar, Boston.

Chambre Syndicale des eaux minerales (1994) Eaux minerales naturelles - les reglementations nationales des Etats membres relatives aux teneurs limites admissibles dans les eaux minerales naturelles fixees pour certains parametres - les statistiques sur la production et la consommation d'eaux minerales naturelles. Commission Europeenne, Groupe de travail (Contaminants). Document CS/CNTM/NMW/13.

Collipp PJ et al. (1983) Manganese in infant formulas and learning disability. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 27: 488-494.

D-A-CH (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main,1. Auflage.

Dieter HH et al. (1992) Manganese in natural mineral waters from Germany. Die Nahrung 36: 477-484.

Ellen G et al. (1990) Dietary intakes of some essential and non-essential trace elements, nitrate, nitrite, and N-nitrosamines, by Dutch adults: estimated via a 24-hour duplicate portion study. Food Addit. Contam. 7: 207-221.

Food Standards Agency (2003): Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. UK-Food Standard Agency. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. http://www.food.gov.uk/ multimedia/pdfs/vitmin2003.pdf.

Freeland-Graves J (1994) Derivation of manganese estimated safe and adequate daily dietary intakes, In: Risk Assessment of Essential Elements. W Mertz et al. (Eds.) ILSI Press, p. 237-252.

He P et al. (1994) Effects of high-level-manganese sewage irrigation on children's neurobehavior. Chung Hua Yu Fang I Hsueh Tsa Chih 28: 216-218 (Abstract).

Hejtmancik M et al. (1987a) The chronic study of manganese sulfate monohydrate (CAS no. 10034-96-5) in F 344 rats. Report to National Toxicology Program, Research Triangle Park, NC, by Battelle's Columbus Laboratories.

Hejtmancik M et al. (1987b) The chronic study of manganese sulfate monohydrate (CAS no. 10034-96-5) in B6C3F₁ mice. Report to National Toxicology Program, Research Triangle Park, NC, by Battelle's Columbus Laboratories.

Heseker H (2000) Mangan. Funktionen, Physiologie, Stoffwechsel, Empfehlungen und Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. Ernährungs-Umschau 47: 64-65.

Kawamura R et al. (1941) Intoxication by manganese in well water. Kitasato Arch. Exp. Med. 18: 145-169.

Kondakis MD et al. (1989) Possible health effects of high manganese concentration in drinking water. Arch. Environ. Health 44: 175-178.

Krause C et al. (1991) Umwelt-Survey, Band IIIb, Wohn-Innenraum: Trinkwasser. WaBoLu-Hefte 3/1991 (Bundesgesundheitsamt Berlin), S. 42-44.

Pihl RO, Parkes M (1977) Hair element contents in learning disabled children. Science 198: 204-206.

SCF (1993) Nutrient and energy intakes for the European Community. Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food (Thirty-first series), p. 213-215.

SCF (2000) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of manganese (expressed on 19 October 2000). Guidelines of the Scientific Committee on Food for the development of tolerable upper intake levels for vitamins and minerals. SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/11 Final.

Schlettwein-Gsell D, Mommsen-Straub S (Hrsg.) (1973) Spurenelemente in Lebensmitteln. Verlag Hans Huber, Bern, Stuttgart, Wien. Int. J. Vitam. Nutr., Supplement 13 (Beiheft 13).

US-ATSDR (1992) Toxicological profile for manganese and compounds. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, Atlanta, GA. Report: PB93-110781, July 1992.

US-FNB (2001) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. Food and Nutrition Board. Institute of Medicine. Internet edition. http://www.nap.edu/books/0309072794/html/.

US-NRC (1989) Recommended Dietary Allowances, 10th edition. National Academy of Science, Washington, DC.

WHO (1981) Manganese. Environmental Health Criteria 17.

WHO (1996) Guidelines for drinking-water quality, 2nd edition. Vol. 2: Health criteria and other supporting information. World Health Organization, Geneva.

WHO-IPCS (1981) Manganese. Environmental Health Criteria 17. World Health Organization, Geneva.

17 Risk Assessment of Chromium

17.1 Summary

For the Federal Republic of Germany there are no reports of inadequate chromium intake (supply category 2). However, no representative consumption data are available.

Only trivalent chromium compounds can be added to foods.

BfR considers the health risk from the use of chromium (with the exception of chromium pcolinate) in foods to be low. The EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) was not able to derive a UL because of the inadequate data situation but did not definitely rule out any risk. Hence and for reasons of continuity in the practice up to now, BfR is of the opinion that the previous upper level of 60 μ g in the daily dose of a food supplement should be maintained and that there should be no addition of chromium for the purposes of food fortification. Chromium picolinate should not be used.

Estimated values for adequate intake	30-100 μg/day	
Intake [µg/day] (Anke et al. 1998)	m	f
Mean	61 * * No re Fede	84? * presentative intake data for the ral Republic of Germany
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	Not defi Databas	ned se not sufficient
Proposal for maximum levels in: Food supplements	60 µg/da (No chro	aily portion omium picolinate)
Fortified foods	No fortif	fication

17.2 Nutrient description

17.2.1 Characterisation and identification

The transition metal chromium (Cr) exists in the oxidation levels Cr^{0} up to Cr^{+6} whereby elemental chromium (Cr⁰) does not occur in nature. Chromium compounds in the oxidation levels below +3 have a reducing effect and those in the oxidation levels above +3 have an oxidising effect. The chromium compounds that occur in nature are almost always Cr^{+3} compounds. Hexavalent chromium compounds (Cr^{+6}) only rarely occur in nature and can be attributed to human actions.

The high energy required to oxidise trivalent chromium into hexavalent chromium means that chromium(VI) compounds are practically not created at all in biological systems. Because of their highly oxidising properties chromium(VI) compounds are not stable independently of their solubility and are spontaneously reduced. That is why they are scarcely found at all as natural ingredients in foods.

Only trivalent compounds may be added to food supplements. EC Directive 2002/46/EC only lists chromium(III) chloride and chromium(III) sulphate as permissible chromium compounds for addition to food supplements. This list does not include any organic chromium compounds which are already used in practice for instance as chromium picolinate.

In 2001 all existing general dispositions and exemptions granted in Germany for the use of chromium picolinate in food supplements were withdrawn on the grounds that adverse f-

fects on the health of consumers cannot be ruled out according to more recent findings (BMVEL, 2001).

17.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

The absorption rate of orally administered chromium is influenced by several factors. They include the chemical properties of the ingested chromium compound, the intake level and the type and amount of other parallel food components. Hence, the bioavailability of chromium can be positively influenced by ascorbic acid or the presence of natural chelating agents. The absorption of chromium from chromium picolinate is far more effective than, for instance, from chromium chloride. Overall the absorption of chromium from food is very low and is between 0.5 and 2% (Anderson et al., 1997a; Anderson and Kozlovsky, 1985; Offenbacher, 1994; Stoecker, 2001). Most of the orally ingested chromium is not absorbed and is excreted in faeces (Stoecker, 1999; 2001). In the blood chromium is transported bound to transferrin to tissues. Chromium accumulates in the liver, spleen, soft tissue and bones although the concentrations are very low, for instance in the liver 8 ng/g and in the spleen 15 ng/g (Lim et al., 1983; Vuori and Kumpulainen, 1987). Chromium is excreted via the kidneys. The half life of chromium for urinary excretion is 1.51 days in healthy test subjects and 0.97 days in diabetics (do Canto et al., 1995).

Chromium is an essential trace element and influences carbohydrate, fat and protein metabolism by impacting insulin activity. The exact mechanism of action has not yet been fully clarified nor has the exact structure of the glucose tolerance factor (GTF), the biologically active form of chromium. GTF has been approximately defined as a chromium nicotinic acid complex. It is assumed that it impacts on mammals by activating a specific enzyme (Davis et al., 1996; Mertz, 1993). More recently a chromium-binding oligopeptide with a low molecular weight of 1500 was isolated from various tissues consisting of glutamate, aspartate, glycine and cysteine. This substance, which was described by Vincent as "chromomodulin", is said to be responsible for the activation of the tyrosine kinase activity of the insulin receptor (Davis and Vincent, 1997; Vincent, 2000a; b).

Favourable effects of chromium intake were demonstrated in diabetics where it was assumed that they suffer from a chromium deficiency. Dietary chromium supplementation improved glucose tolerance, raised (fasting) blood sugar values, lowered the insulin level, total cholesterol and triglyceride values whereas the HDL cholesterol values increased (Mooradian et al., 1994; Stoecker, 2001). However a more recent meta analysis of 15 randomised clinical trials in non-diabetics could not detect any influence of chromium supplementation on glucose or insulin concentrations. A corresponding effect in diabetics in China was not deemed to have been sufficiently proven (Althuis et al., 2002).

In Germany, Austria and Switzerland adequate daily chromium intake levels of between 30 and 100 μ g are given for adults (D-A-CH, 2000). WHO recommends that chromium supplementation of 250 μ g/day should not be exceeded (WHO, 1996). The US National Research Council (NRC) gives an estimated safe and adequate chromium intake (ESADDI) of 50-200 μ g/day for adults (US-NRC, 1989). The US Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) derived adequate chromium intakes for various age groups: e.g. 35 μ g/day for men aged between 19-50 and 25 μ g/day for women of the same age (US-FNB, 2001).

The UK Committee on Medical Aspects of Food Policy (COMA) pointed out that the adequate intake for trivalent chromium is more than 0.025 mg/day for adults and between 0.0001 and 0.001 mg/kg body weight and day for children (COMA, 1991).

17.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Chromium is ubiquitous and very differing amounts can be detected in water, soil and air. Hence various concentrations are encountered in biological media as well as in foods. In a British Total Diet Study the highest chromium contents were found in meat products (230 µg/kg), followed by fats and oils (170 µg/kg), bread (150 µg/kg), nuts and various cereals (140 µg/kg), fish, sugar and food preserves (130 µg/kg). The lowest levels were measured in milk (10 µg/kg), fresh fruit and green vegetables (20 µg/kg) and in eggs (40 µg/kg). In the USA the highest levels were measured in seafood (120-470 µg/kg), followed by meat and fish (110-230 µg/kg), grains and cereals (40-220 µg/kg), fresh fruit (90-190 µg/kg) and fresh vegetables (30-140 µg/kg). Non-contaminated drinking water normally contains less than 1 µg/I (UK-EVM 2002a).

Information on dietary chromium intake prior to 1980 is questionable because it is based on inexact analytics (WHO, 1996). Later information indicates that, for instance, in the USA less than 50 µg chromium per day is ingested from food (Anderson and Kozlovsky, 1986; Offenbacher et al., 1985).

In Germany duplicate studies identified daily dietary chromium intakes of 61 µg for men and 84 µg for women (D-A-CH, 2000). In the United Kingdom, Sweden and Spain dietary chromium intake is given as slightly higher and in the USA as slightly lower (cf. Table 42).

Country	Study method	Range	Mean
Germany ¹	Duplicate study	?	(M)* 61
		?	(F)* 84
UK ²	Food (total diet study in 1997)	up to 170 ^ª	100
	Food supplements	up to 100 ^b	?
	Drinking water	up to 2 ^c	?
Sweden ³	Randomly selected 24-hour diets	50-580	160
Spain ^₄	Calculated from mid-day meal by	?	120
	extrapolation to 100%		
Spain ⁵	Duplicate study, Southern Spain	9,4-205	100
USA ⁶	7-day self-selected diets	(M)* 22-48	(M)* 33
		(F)* 13-36	(F)* 25
	From supplements ^e	(M)* 3.2-100 ^d	(M)* 29.5
		(F)* 4.4-127 ^d	(F)* 30.0

Table 42: Dietary chromium intake in μ g/day

According to SCF, 2003

- (M) = Males, (F) = Females D-A-CH, 2000; ² EGVM, 2002; ³ Abdulla et al., 1989; ⁴ Barberá et al., 1989; ⁵ Garcia et al., 2001; ⁶ FNB, 2001 (Ap C table C14):
- а UK-EVM: 97.5 percentile as the "maximum estimated daily intake"

Related to the daily portion

с Estimated intake from 2 litres of water containing <1µg Cr/l

d Ranges from the 5 to the 95 percentile

Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1988-1994

17.3 Risk characterisation

17.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

Chromium toxicity is extensively described in numerous reports and overviews of various international institutions and bodies (ATSDR, 2000; EGVM, 2002a; b; EPA, 1998a; b; c; d; FNB, 2001; IARC, 1990; IPCS, 1988; WHO, 1996). The trivalent chromium compounds under discussion here have very low toxicity compared with the hexavalent compounds.

The oral LD_{50} for trivalent chromium in rats is 2365 mg/kg body weight for chromium acetate (ATSDR, 2000) and 3250 mg/kg body weight for chromium nitrate nonahydrate (Registry of Toxic Effects, 1980). The oral LD₅₀ values for trivalent water-soluble chromium compounds vary for rats and mice between 140 mg/kg and 422 mg/kg (UK-EVM, 2002).

In several studies in which test subjects were mostly given up to 1 mg chromium per day over several months, no adverse effects were observed. However, these studies were designed in order to record nutrient effects and not to determine toxic effects (Anderson et al., 1997b; Campbell et al., 1999; Clancy et al., 1994; Hallmark et al., 1996; Hasten et al., 1992; Kato, et al., 1998; Lukaski et al., 1996; Pasman et al., 1997; Thomas and Gropper, 1996; Walker et al., 1998; Wilson and Gondy, 1995). Here, too, the data obtained from animal experiments indicate that relatively high oral doses of trivalent chromium compounds are tole-rated without any adverse effects.

In the Ivankovic and Preussmann Study (1975) frequently used in the past for toxicological assessments of chromium, doses of up to 1500 mg Cr per kilogram body weight were tole-rated over 840 days, 5 days a week, in rats without any adverse effects. However, no reasonable NOAEL can be derived from this study because the chromium compound administered was a pigment which was not soluble in water (Cr_2O_3). The competent bodies have not derived a NOAEL from other studies either up to now for trivalent chromium compounds.

The studies available so far on kidney, liver and reproduction toxicity of chromium III and on interactions with DNA do not permit the derivation of a LOAEL or NOAEL either. This was reason enough for the US Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) to refrain from deriving an upper intake level for soluble chromium III salts. FNB explicitly calls for more research on the health assessment of high chromium intakes because of the widespread use of chromium supplements. It advises caution when adding chromium to supplements until corresponding data are available (US-FNB, 2001).

17.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

17.3.2.1 Deficiency

Up to now, a chromium deficiency has only been observed in patients with persistent parenteral nutrition without chromium supplementation. The deficiency symptoms (impaired glucose tolerance and glucose utilisation, weight loss, neuropathy and abnormalities in nitrogen metabolism) were reversible and disappeared rapidly after the administration of 250 μ g chromium in the form of chromium(III) chloride (CrCl_b) (Freund et al., 1979; Jeejeebhoy et al., 1977). In animal experiments a chromium deficiency led to a glucose intolerance, similar to diabetes mellitus. Other symptoms included delayed growth and elevated serum cholesterol levels (Anderson, 1988).

17.3.3 Possible risk groups for insufficient dietary intake

Aside from the above-mentioned patients on parenteral nutrition, no other risk groups are known.

For the Federal Republic of Germany there are no signs of inadequate chromium intake. However, no representative food consumption data are available (supply category 2).

17.4 Tolerable upper intake level for chromium

Chromium(III) compounds have been shown to have low toxicity even after repeated oral administration. However, in the opinion of the international evaluatory bodies the data available up to now for human beings and from animal experiments are not sufficient in order to set a UL as the safe upper level for total intake. Instead, there is a series of recommendati-
ons for the range of chromium intake where it is assumed that it does not lead to any adverse effects (SCF, 2003; US-FNB, 2001).

From the rat study by Anderson et al. (1997a) the UK EVM derives a total intake of approximately 0.15 mg/kg body weight (or 10 mg/person) that is assumed to have no adverse ffects. It uses this value as a guidance level for the safe intake of trivalent chromium, whilst, again at the same time, expressly excluding chromium picolinate (UK EVM, 2003).

Only recently after evaluating various studies in human beings, SCF came to the conclusion that chromium doses of up to 1 mg/day from supplements can be considered safe and have no adverse effects. Because of the ongoing gaps in knowledge about the toxicity of chromium picolinates, this assessment explicitly does not apply to these organic chromium compounds (SCF, 2003).

By contrast, WHO assumes that chromium supplementation of 250 μ g/day should not be exceeded (WHO, 1996).

17.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for trivalent chromium (not including chromium picolinate) in food supplements.

The derivation of a maximum level is not based on quantitative risk assessment because corresponding data are not available. BfR, therefore, proposes maintaining the upper level of **60** μ g/daily portion recommended in 1996 by its precursor institute (BgVV).

Advantages: The advantages of this option are firstly continuity in practice, secondly compliance with the range indicated by WHO in 1996 which should not be exceeded and thirdly the guarantee of sufficient nutritional-physiological covering of requirements. No increase in positive effects is to be expected from higher doses.

Disadvantages: None

17.4.2 Derivation of a maximum level for trivalent chromium (not including chromium picolinate) in fortified foods

As outlined at the beginning of the Chapter, there is scientific agreement that the results from previous studies on the toxicity of chromium III do not permit the derivation of a LOAEL or a NOAEL. This means that neither the EU SCF, the US FNB nor the UK EVM was able to indicate a UL for chromium. For that reason and because of the ongoing uncertainty about the assessment of longer-term chromium supplementation, a change to existing practice that does not envisage the addition of chromium to conventional foods, cannot be advocated.

17.4.2.1 Chromium picolinate

By contrast, the increasingly observed use of chromium as chromium picolinate in food supplements must be assessed differently. There are several case studies in human beings which draw attention to a series of adverse effects (Cerulli et al., 1998; Huszonek, 1993; Martin and Fuller, 1998; Reading und Wecker, 1996; Wasser et al., 1997; Young et al., 1999). Several *in vitro* studies also point to toxic effects of chromium picolinate (Speetjens et al., 1999; Stearns et al., 1995b; Stearns et al., 2002; Vincent, 2000b; 2003; Voelker, 1999). Furthermore, they stress that chromium is likely to accumulate in individual tissues (Stearns et al., 1995a).

The EU Scientific Committee on Food (SCF) states that data on the bioavailability of organically bound chromium are of decisive importance for the assessment of chromium picolinate. They go on to comment that as long as no adequate data are available, a statement on the admissibility of the use of these chromium compounds in foods for special nutritional purposes (PARNUTS) is not possible (SCF, 1999).

The remaining uncertainty about the assessment of chromium picolinates also prompted BfR to continue to reject the use of these compounds in foods. In this context "compelling reasons of health protection" must also be enforced not only in the case of proven health damage or risks but also in terms of the fundamental principle of risk minimisation in cases of suspicion in which health risks cannot necessarily be proven but are described as possible in scientific discussions. In Germany therefore, all general dispositions issued in accordance with § 47a Foods and other Commodities Act (LMBG) for the use of chromium picolinate in food supplements have been revoked (BMVEL, 2001).

BfR estimates the health risk from the use of chromium (with the exception of chromium pcolinate) in foods to be low. Given the inadequate data situation a risk cannot, however, be reliably ruled out. For reasons of preventive health protection, BfR is of the opinion that the current upper level of 60 μ g per daily dose of a food supplement should be maintained and that no chromium should be added for the purposes of food fortification.

17.5 Gaps in knowledge

- Through its effect on insulin activity, chromium III intervenes in the metabolism of carbohydrates, lipids and proteins. Further studies are needed to clarify the exact mechanism of action of the chromium-binding substance and its physiological functions.
- Studies to clarify the toxicological questions which have still to be answered about chromium picolinate should be encouraged and supported.
- There are no adequate, representative data available on chromium intake, particularly intake which includes the consumption of food supplements and fortified foods within various groups in the population. The development of methods to record chromium nutritional status would be helpful in this respect.

17.6 References

Althuis MD, Jordan NE, Ludington EA, Wittes JT (2002) Glucose and insulin responses to dietary chromium supplements: a meta-analysis. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 76: 148-155.

Anderson RA (1988) Chromium. In: Trace minerals in foods. K Smith (Ed.) Marcel Dekker, New York, p. 231-247.

Anderson RA , Kozlovsky AS (1985) Chromium intake, absorption, and excretion of subjects consuming self-selected diets. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 41: 1177-1183.

Anderson RA, Cheng N, Bryden NA, Polansky MM, Cheng N, Chi J, Feng J (1997b) Elevated intakes of supplemental chromium improve glucose and insulin variables in individuals with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes 46: 1786-1791.

Anderson RA, Noella A, Bryden NA, Polansky MM (1997a) Lack of toxicity of chromium chloride and chromium picolinate in rats. J. Am. Coll. Nutr. 16: 273-279.

ATSDR (2000) Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. Toxicological profile for chromium. Department of Health and Human Services, US.

BMVEL (2001) Bekanntmachung des Widerrufs von Allgemeinverfügungen nach § 47a LMBG; Bundesanzeiger 53 (Nr. 90), 9497 vom 15. Mai 2001.

Campbell WW, Joseph LJO, Davey SL, Cyr-Campbell D, Anderson RA, Evans WJ (1999) Effects of resistance training and chromium picolinate on body composition and skeletal muscle in older men. J. Appl. Physiol. 86: 29-39.

Cerulli J, Grabe DW, Gauthier I, Malone M, McGoldrick MD (1998) Chromium picolinate toxicity. Ann. Pharmacother. 32: 428-431.

Clancy SP, Clarkson PM, DeCheke ME, Nosaka K, Freedson PS, Cunningham JJ, Valentine B (1994) Effects of chromium picolinate supplementation on body composition, strength, and urinary chromium loss in football players. Int. J. Sport Nutr. 4: 142-153.

COMA (1991) Committee on Medical Aspects of Food Policy. Dietary reference values for food energy and nutrients for the United Kingdom. Department of Health Report 41: p. 181-182. HMSO. London.

D-A-CH (2000) Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung (DGE), Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung (ÖGE), Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung (SGE), Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung (SVE). Umschau Braus GmbH, Verlagsgesellschaft, Frankfurt/Main, 1. Auflage 2000, S. 179-184.

Davis CM, Sumrall KH, Vincent JB (1996) A biologically active form of chromium may activate a membrane phosphotyrosine phosphatase (PTP). Biochemistry 35: 12963-12969.

Davis CM, Vincent JB (1997) Chromium oligopeptide activates insulin receptor tyrosine kinase activity. Biochemistry 36: 4382-4385.

do Canto OM, Sargent T III, Liehn JC (1995) Chromium (III) metabolism in diabetic patients. In: Kinetic models of trace element and mineral metabolism. KN Subrananian, ME Wastney (Eds.) CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, p. 205-219.

EPA (1998a) Environmental Protection Agency. Integrated Risk Information System file on line. Office of Health and Environmental Criteria and Assessment Office. Cincinnati, OH. http://www.epa.gov/iris/subst/0144.htm.

EPA (1998b) Environmental Protection Agency. Toxicological Review of Hexavalent Chromium. (CAS No.18540-29-9), Washington, DC. http://www.epa.gov/iris/toxreviews/0144-tr.pdf.

EPA (1998c) Environmental Protection Agency. Integrated Risk Information System file on line. Office of Health and Environmental Criteria and Assessment Office. Cincinnati, OH. http://www.epa.gov/iris/subst/0028.htm.

EPA (1998d) Environmental Protection Agency. Toxicological Review of Trivalent Chromium (CAS No. 16065-83-1). National Center for Environmental Assessment, Office of Research and Development, Washington, DC. http://www.epa.gov/iris/toxreviews/0028-tr.pdf.

Freund H, Atamian S, Fischer JE (1979) Chromium deficiency during total parenteral nutrition. JAMA 241: 496-498.

Hallmark MA, Reynolds TH, DeSouza CA, Dotson CO, Anderson RA, Rogers MA (1996) Effects of chromium and resistive training on muscle strength and body composition. Med. Sci. Sport Exerc. 28: 139-144.

Hasten DL, Rome EP, Franks BD, Hegsted M (1992) Effects of chromium picolinate on beginning weight training students. Int. J. Sport Nutr. 2: 243-250.

Huszonek J (1993) Over-the-counter chromium picolinate. Am. J. Psychiatry 150: 1560-1561.

IARC (1990) International Agency for Research on Cancer. Chromium, Nickel and Welding. IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Volume 49, Lyon.

IPCS (1988) International Programme on Chemical Safety. Chromium: Environmental Health Criteria 61, WHO, Geneva.

Ivankovic S, Preussmann R (1975) Absence of toxic and carcinogenic effects after administration of high doses of chromic oxide pigment in subacute and long term feeding experiments in rats. Food Cosmet. Toxicol. 13: 347-351.

Jeejeebhoy KN, Chu RC, Marliss EB, Greenberg GR, Bruce-Robertson A (1977) Chromium deficiency, glucose intolerance and neuropathy reversed by chromium supplementation in a patient receiving long-term parenteral nutrition. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 30: 531-538.

Kato I, Vogelman JH, Dilman V, Karkoszka J, Frenkel K, Durr NP, Orentreich N, Toniolo P (1998) Effect of supplementation with chromium picolinate on antibody titers to 5-hydroxymethyl uracil. Eur. J. Epidemiol. 14: 621-626.

Lim TH, Sargent T III, Kusubov N (1983) Kinetics of trace element chromium (III) in the human body. Am. J. Physiol. 244: R445-R454.

Lukaski HC, Bolonchuk WW, Siders WA, Milne DB (1996) Chromium supplementation and resistance training: effects on body composition, strength, and trace element status of men. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 63: 954-965.

Martin WR, Fuller RE (1998) Suspected chromium picolinate-induced rhabdomyolysis. Pharmacotherapy 18: 860-862.

Mertz W (1993). Chromium in human nutrition: a review. J. Nutr. 123: 626-633.

Mooradian AD, Failla M, Hoogwerf B, Maryniuk M, Wylie-Rosett J (1994) Selected vitamins and minerals in diabetes. Diabetes Care 17: 464-479.

Offenbacher EG (1994) Promotion of chromium absorption by ascorbic acid. Trace Elem. Elect. 11: 178-181.

Offenbacher EG, Rinko CJ, Pi-Sunyer FX (1985) The effects of inorganic chromium and brewer's yeast on glucose tolerance, plasma lipids, and plasma chromium in elderly subjects. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 42: 454-461.

Pasman WJ, Westerterp-Plantenga MS, Saris WH (1997) The effectiveness of long-term supplementation of carbohydrate, chromium, fibre, and caffeine on weight maintenance. Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord. 21: 1143-1151.

Reading SAJ, Wecker L (1996) Chromium picolinate. J. Florida M. A. 89: 29-31.

SCF (1999) Opinion on substances for nutritional purposes which have been proposed for use in the manufacture of foods for particular nutritional purposes ("PARNUTS"). Opinion adopted by the Scientific Committee on Food on 12 May 1999. Available online at: http://europa.eu.int/comm/food/fs/sc/scf/out31_en.pdf.

SCF (2003) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Trivalent Chromium (expressed in 4 April 2003).

Speetjens JK, Collins RA, Vincent JB, Woski SA (1999) The nutritional supplement chromium (III) tris(picilinate) cleaves DNA. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 12: 483-487.

Stearns DM, Belbruno JJ, Wetterhahn KE (1995a) A prediction of chromium (III) accumulation in humans from chromium dietary supplements. FASEB J. 9: 1650-1657.

Stearns DM, Silveira SM, Wolf KK, Luke AM (2002) Chromium (III) tris (picolinate) is mutagenic at the hypoxanthine (guanine) phosphoribosyltransferase locus in Chinese hamster ovary cells. Mutat. Res. 513: 135-142.

Stearns DM, Wise JP, Patierno SR, Wetterhahn KE (1995b) Chromium (III) picolinate produces chromosome damage in Chinese hamster ovary cells. FASEB J. 9: 1643-1648.

Stoecker BJ (1999) Chromium absorption, safety, and toxicity. J. Trace Elem. Exp. Med. 12: 163-169.

Stoecker BJ (2001) Chromium. In: Present knowledge in nutrition. Eighth edition. BA Bowman, RM Russell (Eds.) ILSI Press, Washington, DC, p. 366-372.

Thomas VL, Gropper SS (1996) Effect of chromium nicotinic acid supplementation on selected cardiovascular disease risk factors. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 55: 297-305.

UK-EVM (2002a) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Review of chromium. Paper for discussion prepared by the UK Department of Health and MAFF, EVM/99/26, revised August 2002, London.

UK-EVM (2002b) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Draft report on "Safe upper levels for vitamins and minerals", p. 169-177. August 2002. London. http://www.foodstandards. gov.uk/science/ouradvisors/vitandmin/evmreport.

UK-EVM (2003) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Final Report.

US-FNB (2001) Dietary Reference Intakes: Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium and Zinc. Food and Nutrition Board, Institute of Medicine, National Academy of Sciences. National Academy Press. Washington, DC. Appendix C table C 14, p. 620.

US-NRC (1989) Recommended dietary allowances, 10th edition. National Research Council. National Academy of Sciences. Washington, DC.

Vincent JB (2000a) The biochemistry of chromium. J. Nutr. 130: 715-718.

Vincent JB (2000b) Quest for the molecular mechanism of chromium action and its relationship to diabetes. Nutr. Rev. 58: 67-72.

Vincent JB (2003) The potential value and toxicity of chromium picolinate as a nutritional supplement, weight loss agent and muscle development agent. Sports Med. 33: 213-230.

Voelker R (1999) Cancer risk in dietary supplement. JAMA 281: 1480.

Vuori E, Kumpulainen J (1987) A new low level of chromium in human liver and spleen. Trace Elem. Med. 4: 88-91.

Walker LS, Bemben MG, Bemben DA, Knehans AW (1998) Chromium picolinate effects on body composition and muscular performance in wrestlers. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 30: 1730-1737.

Wasser WG, Feldman NS, D'Agati VD (1997). Chronic renal failure after ingestion of overthe-counter chromium picolinate. Ann. Intern. Med. 126: 410.

WHO (1996) World Health Organisation. Trace elements in human nutrition and health, (A Report of a re-evaluation of the role of trace elements in human health and nutrition). Geneva.

Wilson BE, Gondy A (1995) Effects of chromium supplementation on fasting insulin levels and lipid parameters in healthy, non-obese young subjects. Diabet. Res. Clin. Pract. 28: 179-184.

Young PC, Turiansky GW, Bonner MW, Benson PM (1999) Acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis induced by chromium picolinate. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 41: 820-823.

18 Risk Assessment of Molybdenum

18.1 Summary

For the population of the Federal Republic of Germany there are no indications of inadequate molybdenum intake. However, it is still unclear which levels of daily intake are needed to meet human requirements (that is why only estimated ranges of adequate intake are given). And additionally, no representative data on daily molybdenum intake of the German population are available.

Deviating tolerable upper intake levels derived by three renowned scientific bodies (SCF, FNB, EVM) highlight uncertainties concerning the risk assessment of nutrients. In line with the precautionary principle, the lowest numerical UL derived by the above-mentioned bodies for adults is taken as the basis for the derivation of maximum levels of molybdenum in food supplements and fortified foods, that is the UL set by SCF of 600 µg/day. According to the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, molybdenum is therefore to be assigned to the risk class "moderate risk".

As no representative data are available in Germany about molybdenum intakes in the upper percentile range (95 and 97.5 percentiles), the proposed formula-based derivation of maximum levels in food supplements and fortified food is not applicable here. Concomitantly, there is uncertainty about whether and, if so, on what scale current molybdenum intake in the 95 or 97.5 percentile can be elevated without exceeding the UL. Given this uncertainty maximum levels in food supplements and fortifications modes of foods that would lead to increases in the current daily intakes cannot be advocated. It is, therefore, proposed that the add-tion of molybdenum to food supplements be restricted to a daily maximum level of 80 µg. However, products of this kind should be labelled as unsuitable for children up to the age of 10. As in the past, it should be abstained from molybdenum addition to conventional foods.

Estimated values for adequate intake	50-100 µg/day
Intake [µg/day] Median P 2.5 P 97.5	mw?*?*?*?*?*?** No representative intake data for the Federal Republic of Germany
Tolerable Upper Intake Level	600 μg/day
Proposals for maximum levels in: Food supplements Fortified foods	80 μg/daily dose (not for children up to age 10) No fortification

18.2 Nutrient description

18.2.1 Characterisation and identification

Molybdenum (CAS No. 7439-98-7) is one of the transition elements and occurs in various oxidation levels whereby Mo^{IV+} and Mo^{VI+} are the main ones. Molybdenum compounds, which may be added to foods for special dietary purposes and food supplements and that have been proposed for the fortification of foods include: sodium molybdate (dihydrate: CAS No. 10102-40-6) and ammonium molybdate (anhydrate: CAS No. 13106-76-8; tetrahydrate: CAS No. 12054-85-2) (Ordinance on Foods for Special Dietary Uses; Ordinance on Food Supplements and Amendment to the Ordinance on Vitaminised Foods; Commission of the European Communities, 2003).

18.2.2 Metabolism, functions, requirements

Molybdenum is absorbed in the small intestine where, depending on the molybdenum source, absorption rates of around 35% up to 90% were observed in human beings (Turnlund et al., 1995; 1999; Werner et al., 1998). Excretion is related to dietary intake and mainly occurs by kidney, less by gallbladder and gastro-intestinal tract (Food Standards Agency, 2002).

In human organisms molybdenum is part of the enzymes sulphite oxidase, xanthine oxidase/dehydrogenase and aldehyde oxidase by forming "molybdenum cofactor" a complex of molybdenum and molybdopterin. It is involved for instance in the degradation of sulphurcontaining amino acids and detoxification of sulphite to sulphate or purine degradation to uric acid (Food Standards Agency, 2002; Rajagoplan, 1988).

Interactions between molybdenum and copper and sulphate ions with adverse effects on molybdenum and copper absorption have been reported (Food Standards Agency, 2002).

It is still not clear which levels of daily molybdenum intakes are really needed to met human requirements. For that reason only D-A-CH estimated ranges for adequate intake can be given. For adolescents and adults the estimated range of adequate intake is 50-100 μ g/day, for children (1-15 years of age) the ranges depending on age are between 25-50 μ g/day (1-4 years of age) and 50-100 μ g/day (10-15 years of age). No special estimated ranges are given for pregnant or lactating women (D-A-CH, 2000).

18.2.3 Exposure (dietary and other sources, nutritional status)

Sources: Molybdenum-rich food groups are pulses, nuts and cereals (Pennington and bnes, 1987). According to studies from Germany and USA bread and bakery groups, with more than 40% (Germany) and cereal products with more than 30% (USA) contribute most to the molybdenum intake of adults (Glei et al., 1994; Pennington and Jones, 1987).

Nutritional status: With regard to current intake levels, reference is made to a five-country study (not including Germany) from 1991. Standardised to an energy intake of 10 MJ/day, median molybdenum intakes of 80-250 μ g/day were reported. With 83 μ g/day they were b-west in Italy and Spain and highest in Iran with 247 μ g/day (Parr et al., 1991). Insight into the situation in Germany can only be gained from a regional study with a small number of subjects from 1996. In this study conducted in Thuringia mean intakes of 89 and 100 μ g/day were measured for women and men on a mixed diet (n=62) and 179 and 170 μ g/day for female and male vegetarians (n=20) (Holzinger et al., 1997; 1998).

There are no indications of inadequate molybdenum intake for the German population. However, valid and adequately evaluated biomarkers to record molybdenum status are not yet available (IOM, 2002).

There are no representative data concerning the molybdenum intakes achieved in Germany in the upper ranges of intake (95 and 97.5 percentiles of intake). For the United Kingdom a value of 210 μ g/day is given for the 97.5 percentile without taking into account intake by drinking water (230 μ g/day included calculated intake from drinking water) (Food Standards Agency, 2003). There are also some indications from WHO data based on data reported in literature according to which the 90 percentile of human intake was 260 μ g/day. Maximum intake was given as 520 μ g/day (WHO, 1996)

There are no indications of inadequate molybdenum intake for the population of the Federal Republic of Germany. However, it is still unclear which molybdenum intakes are actually needed to meet human requirements. Nor are any representative data available on the level of molybdenum intake (supply category 2).

18.3 Risk characterisation

18.3.1 Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)

Overall there are no systematic or adequately designed studies on the impact of long-term elevated molybdenum intakes in human beings which can be used for risk assessment (SCF, 2000). Hence, studies in animals are of particular importance.

Gout-like symptoms with arthralgia of the knee and certain joints in the hands and feet as well as hepatomegaly were observed in human beings in Armenia in an area with high molybdenum intake (10-15 mg/day molybdenum, 5-10 mg/day copper). Compared with individuals who showed no symptoms or compared to a control group from another region, the affected individuals had elevated serum uric acid levels, hyperuricosuria and elevated molybdenum blood levels. For regions outside the area concerned, the authors indicated daily molybdenum intakes of 1-2 mg and copper intakes of 10-15 mg (Kovalsky et al., 1961). However, the validity of this study is challenged by FNB and SCF on the grounds of methodological shortcomings (IOM, 2002; SCF, 2000).

In conjunction with the short-term intake of 1.5 mg molybdenum/day, Deosthale and Gopalan (7 days, 4 subjects) did not observe any elevated renal uric acid excretions nor did Turnlund et al. (24 days, 4 subjects) observe any effects on serum uric acid levels (Deosthale and Qopalan, 1974; Turnlund et al., 1995). In conjunction with increasing molybdenum intake (160 µg molybdenum/day versus 540 µg molybdenum/day), Deosthale and Gopalan observed effects on copper metabolism with elevated serum levels and elevated renal copper excretion whereas Turnlund and Keyes did not observe any impact on copper metabolism from higher molybdenum intakes (1.5 mg/day) (Deosthale and Goplan, 1974; Turnlund and Keyes, 2000).

Respiratory intake of molybdenum-containing dust (calculated intake approximately 10 mg/day) in workers in a molybdenum-processing factory was linked to elevated serum ceruloplasmin levels as well as slightly elevated serum uric acid levels. The employees were found to be suffering from medical complaints. Corresponding epidemiological assessment was not, however, possible because of the high turnover rate of workers (Walravens et al., 1979).

In animal experiments reproduction and development disturbances were found to be the most critical and most sensitive indicators of elevated molybdenum intakes. In rats which were given increasing doses of molybdenum in drinking water (0, 5, 10, 50, 100 mg/l), Fungwe et al. observed prolonged estrus cycles, decreased body weight gains during gestation, lower weights of litter, increased rate of fetal resorption and delayed fetal developments with levels of = 10 mg/l (Fungwe et al., 1990). From data on the level of molybdenum intake from drinking water and based on some assumptions Vyskocil and Viau (1999) calculated daily intakes of 0.91, 1.6, 8.3 and 16.7 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day for the abovementioned drinking water levels. They derived a NOAEL of 0.9 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day and a LOAEL of 1.6 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day. In conjunction with the administration of feed with a molybdenum content of 20 mg/kg and 5 mg/kg copper Jeter and Davis (1954) observed significant growth depression in male rats. Molybdenum levels of 80 mg/kg feed led in some male animals to infertility and testicular degeneration and in female animals to growth depression. From these results and based on some assumptions Vyskocil and Viau (1999) derived a LOAEL for growth depression in male rats of 2 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day. For female rats the NOAEL for growth depression was 2 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day. In mice fed 10 mg/l molybdenum in drinking water Schroeder and Mitchener (1971) observed early deaths in offsprings, dead litters, maternal deaths and, in some cases, failure to breed. According to calculations by Vyskocil and Viau (1999) the administered amount of molybdenum corresponds to approximately 1.5 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day.

By way of summary, both SCF and the American Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) come to the conclusion that no adequate human data are available for the derivation of a tolerable upper intake level for molybdenum. Both bodies consider reproductive disturbances in rats to be the most sensitive indicator of elevated molybdenum intakes and both derive a NOAEL of 0.9 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day based on the study by Fungwe et al. (IOM, 2002; SCF, 2000).

18.3.2 Deficiency, possible risk groups

There have been no reports of a molybdenum deficiency in healthy individuals. For humans deficiency symptoms have been reported in individual cases in conjunction with total parenteral nutrition and in children with rare congenital metabolic disorders (Abumrad et al., 1981; Food Standards Agency, 2002).

18.3.3 Excessive intake, possible risk groups

Elevated molybdenum intakes resulting from the consumption of conventional foods have only been reported in a limited regional way up to now (Kovalsky et al., 1961). For more information on the adverse effects observed, please refer to Chapter 18.3.1 "Hazard characterisation (NOAEL, LOAEL)".

18.4 Tolerable upper intake level for molybdenum

Based on a NOAEL (0.9 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day) derived from a study in rats, SCF, applying an uncertainty factor of 100, derived a tolerable upper intake level (UL) of 0.01 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day corresponding to an intake of 600 µg/day for adults. The uncertainty factor encompasses a factor 10 in order to protect possible risk groups with inadequate copper intakes or deficient copper metabolism in view of the species-dependent differences in the antagonism of molybdenum and copper. A further factor 10 seeks to reflect the gaps in knowledge about the reproductive effects of molybdenum and about toxicokinetic data (SCF, 2000).

Particular tolerable upper intake levels have been derived for children and adolescents as adverse effects on growth were observed in young animals (Jeter and Davis, 1954; SCF, 2000). On a body weight basis and applying the UL for adults, the following ULs broken down into age groups were extrapolated: 1-3 years = 0.1 mg/day, 4-6 years = 0.2 mg/day, 7-10 years = 0.25 mg/day, 11-14 years = 0.4 mg/day and 15-17 years = 0.5 mg/day (SCF, 2000).

In contrast to SCF the American Food and Nutrition Board (FNB) derived a UL for adults of 2 mg/day based on the same NOAEL (0.9 mg molybdenum/kg body weight/day) but with an uncertainty factor of 30 (factor 10 for the extrapolation animal-human being, factor 3 for intraspecies variations) (IOM, 2002).

Unlike the above-mentioned scientific bodies the British Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) did not derive a safe upper level for molybdenum or a scientifically less secured guidance value given the inadequate data. This Group does, however, assume that the maximum dietary intake observed in the United Kingdom (0.23 mg/day) does not constitute a risk to health (Food Standards Agency, 2003).

The deviating derivations of tolerable upper intake levels by three renowned scientific bodies (SCF, FNB and EVM) despite the same data balance, highlight the degree of uncertainty

concerning the risk assessment of molybdenum. BfR upholds the precautionary principle and takes the lowest numerical UL for adults, derived by the above-mentioned bodies, as the basis for its considerations on the derivation of maximum levels for molybdenum in food supplements and fortified foods, i.e. the SCF value of 600 µg/day.

18.4.1 Derivation of a maximum level for molybdenum in food supplements and fortified foods

Very little information, which is not representative either, is available on molybdenum intakes in Germany. Mean intakes of 90-100 µg/day from a conventional diet and 170-180 µg from a vegetarian diet are quoted. Study results on molybdenum intakes in Germany in the upper percentile range (95 and 97.5 percentile intake) are not available (see Nutritional status, Chapter 18.2.3). For this reason the proposed formula-based procedure for the derivation of maximum levels in food supplements and fortified foods is not applicable here. Concomitantly, there is uncertainty about whether and, if so, on what scale the current molybdenum intake in the 95 or 97.5 percentile can be increased without exceeding the UL. Given the uncertainty, maximum levels in food supplements and modes of food fortification leading to increases in current daily molybdenum intakes cannot be advocated. There are no scientifically backed reasons for extending the current practice of molybdenum addition to food supplements and conventional foods.

The uncertainties described above concerning daily molybdenum intakes also apply to children and adolescents. For precautionary reasons, particularly as growth depressions were observed in animal experiments, we consider it is necessary to establish at least alternatively some basic calculations in order to be able to roughly estimate for these age groups possible exceedences of the UL through proposed daily maximum levels of molybdenum in food supplements. These calculations are based – for want of a better calculation basis – on the median daily molybdenum intakes ($83 \mu g/10 MJ$) obtained by Parr et al. (1991) for two European countries (Italy, Spain) using a dupliate method and the daily energy intakes detected in the National Food Consumption Study (in each case 97.5 percentile of male subjects)^{*} (Adolf et al., 1995).

- 18.4.1.1 Possible management options
- 18.4.1.1.1 Food supplements
- a) Adherence to the current maximum levels

At present, 80 µg molybdenum per recommended daily portion are accepted in food supplements (BgVV, 1999; 2002). Experience is already available with this maximum level. Despite the lack of corresponding studies it can be assumed that no health risks are to be expected for adults with this molybdenum levels.

However, with this maximum level in children of various ages it cannot be ruled out that the additional consumption of molybdenum-containing food supplements can lead to an exceeding of the relevant tolerable upper intake level (see below).

b) Adherence to the current maximum levels for adults and a label advisory statement regarding children up to age 10

For adult consumers the same applies as in Option a.

With regard to children and adolescents it should be noted that when using the abovementioned calculation and assuming additional intake of up to 2 molybdenum-containing

^{*)} 4-6 years: 11.9 MJ/day; 7-9 years: 13.6 MJ/day; 10-12 years: 16.2 MJ/day; 13-14 years: 19.5 MJ/day; 15-18 years: 20.0 MJ/day

food supplements per day with maximum levels of 80 μ g, the tolerable upper intake level for 4-10 year-old children will be exceeded (children aged up to 3 were not taken into account).

For precautionary reasons food supplements with a recommended daily intake of 80 µg molybdenum should be labelled as unsuitable for children up to age of 10.

18.4.1.1.2 Fortified foods

Because of the uncertainties outlined above, an extension of the current practice of adding molybdenum to conventional foods cannot be advocated. Hence, as in the past, it should be abstained from the addition of molybdenum to conventional foods for fortification purposes.

In line with the risk classification of nutrients taken over by BfR, molybdenum is to be æsigned to the risk class "moderate risk". Because of the existing uncertainties there is no scientific justification for extending the current practice of molybdenum addition to food supplements and fortified foods. BfR continues to recommend restricting molybdenum addition to food supplements to 80 µg per recommended daily portion. However, products of this kind should be labelled as unsuitable for children up to age of 10 (Option b). As in the past, it should be abstained from fortification of conventional foods with molybdenum.

18.5 References

Abumrad NN, Schneider AJ, Steel D, Rogers LS (1981) Amino acid intolerance during prolonged total parental nutrition reversed by molybdate therapy. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 34: 2551-2559.

Adolf T, Schneider R, Eberhardt W, Hartmann S, Herwig A, Heseker H, Hünchen K, Kübler W, Matiaske B, Moch KJ, Rosenbauer J (1995) Ergebnisse der Nationalen Verzehrsstudie (1985-1988) über die Lebensmittel- und Nährstoffaufnahme in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: VERA-Schriftenreihe, Band XI. W Kübler, HJ Anders, W Heeschen (Hrsg.) Wissenschaftlicher Fachverlag Dr. Fleck, Niederkleen.

BgVV (1999) Fragen und Antworten zu Nahrungsergänzungsmitteln. Informationsblatt 01/99 vom 01.02.1999. http://www.bfr.bund.de/cd/860.

BgVV (2002) Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte der Verwendung von Mineralstoffen und Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln. Teil 1: Mineralstoffe (einschließlich Spurenelemente).

http://www.bfr.bund.de/cm/208/verwendung_von_mineralstoffen_und_vitaminen_in_lebensm itteln.pdf.

Commission of the European Communities (2003) Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the addition of vitamins, minerals and certain other substances to food. vom 10.11.2003, COM (2003) 671 final; 2003/0262.

D-A-CH (2000) Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung: Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr. 1. Auflage, Umschau Braus GmbH, Frankfurt.

Deosthale YG, Goplan C (1974) The effect of molybdenum levels in sorghum (Sorghum vulgare Pers.) on uric acid and copper excretion in man. Br. J. Nutr. 31: 351-355.

Food Standards Agency (2002) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals: Review of Molybdenum. http://www.food.gov.uk/science/ouradvisors/vitaandmin/evmpapers.

Food Standards Agency (2003) Safe Upper Levels for Vitamins and Minerals. Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals, May 2003. http://www.foodstandards.gov.uk/multimedia/pdfs/vitmin2003.pdf.

Fungwe TV, Buddingh F, Demick DS, Lox CD, Yang MT, Yang SP (1990) The role of dietary molybdenum on estrous activity, fertility, reproduction and molybdenum and copper enzyme activities of female rats. Nutr. Res. 10: 515-524.

Glei M, Anke M, Müller M, Lösch E (1994) Molybdänaufnahme und Molybdänbilanz Erwachsener in Deutschland. In: Defizite und Überschüsse an Mengen- und Spurenelementen in der Ernährung. M Anke, D Meißner, H Bergmann, H Bitsch, W Dorn, G Flachowsky, B Groppel, H Gürtler, I Lombeck, B Luckas, W Merbach, H-J Schneider (Hrsg.) 10. Arbeitstagung der Gesellschaft für Mineralstoffe und Spurenelemente und 14. Arbeitstagung Mengen- und Spurenelemente, Jena. Verlag Harald Schubert, Leipzig, S. 251-256.

Holzinger S, Anke M, Jaritz M Seeber O, Seifert M (1997) Die Molybdänaufnahme und Molybdänausscheidung erwachsener Mischköstler in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland. In: Mengen- und Spurenelemente, 17. Arbeitstagung 1997. M Anke, W Arnhold, H Bergmann, R Bitsch, W Dorn, G Flachowsky, M Glei, B Groppel, M Grün, H Gürtler, I Lombeck, B Luckas, D Meißner, W Merbach, M Müller, H-J Schneider (Hrsg.) Verlag Harald Schubert, Leipzig, S. 778-785.

Holzinger S, Anke M, Röhrig B, Gonzalez D (1998) Molybdenum intake of adults in Germany and Mexico. Analyst 123: 447-450 (1998).

IOM (2002) Institute of Medicine, Food and Nutrition Board: Dietary Reference Intakes Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Borone, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium and Zinc. National Academy Press, Washington, USA.

Jeter MA, Davis GF (1954) The effect of dietary molybdenum upon growth, hemoglobin, reproduction and lactation of rats. J. Nutr. 54: 215-220.

Kovalsky VV, Yarovaya GA, Shmavonyan DM (1961) The change in purine metabolism of humans and animals under the condition of molydenum biogeochemical provinces. Zh. Obshch. Biol. 22: 179-191.

Parr RM, Abdulla M, Aras NK, Byrne AR, Camara-Rica C, Finnie S, Gharib AG, Ingrao G, Iyengar GV, Khangi FA, Krishnan SS, Kumpulainen J, Liu S, Schelenz R, Srianujata S, Tanner JT, Wolf W (1991) Dietary intakes of trace elements and related nutrients in eleven countries: Preliminary results from an International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) coordinated research programme. In: B Momcilovic (Ed.) Trace Elements in Man and Animals-TEMA 7 Zagreb, University of Zagreb, 13-3-13-5.

Pennington JA, Jones JW (1987) Molybdenum, nickel, cobalt, vanadium, and strontium in total diets. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 87: 1644-1650.

Rajagoplan KV (1988) Molybdenum: an essential trace element in human nutrition. Ann. Rev. Nutr. 8: 401-427.

SCF (2000) Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Molybdenum. Scientific Committee on Food SCF/CS/NUT/UPPLEV/22. Final, 28 November 2000. (expressed on 19 October 2000).

Schroeder HA, Mitchener M (1971) Toxic effects of trace elements in the reproduction of mice and rats. Arch. Environ. Health 23: 102-106.

Turnlund JR, Keyes WR (2000) Dietary Molybdenum. Effect on copper absorption, excretion, and status in young men. In: Roussel et al. (Ed.) Trace Elements in Man and Animals 10: 951-953, Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, New York.

Turnlund JR, Keyes WR, Peiffer GL (1995) Molybdenum absorption, excretion, and retention studied with stable isotopes in young men at five intakes of dietary molybdenum. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 62: 790-796.

Turnlund JR, Weaver CM, Kim SK, Keyes WR, Gizaw Y, Thompson KH, Peiffer GL (1999) Molybdenum absorption and utilization in humans from soy and kale intrinsically labeled with stable isotopes of molybdenum. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 69: 1217-1223.

Vyskocil A, Viau C (1999) Assessment of molybdenum toxicity in humans. J. Appl. Toxicol. 19: 185-192.

Walravens PA, Moure-Eraso R, Solomons CC, Chappell WR, Bentley G (1979) Biochemical abnormalities in workers exposed to molybdenum dust. Arch. Environ. Health 34: 302-308.

Werner E, Giussani A, Heinrichs U, Roth P, Greim H (1998) Biokinetic studies in humans with stable isotopes as tracers. Part 2: Uptake of molybdenum from aqueous solutions and labelled foodstuffs. Isotopes Environ. Health Study 34: 297-301.

WHO (1996) Trace elements in human nutrition and health. World Health Organization, Geneva.

19 List of Figures

Figure 1:	Relationships between the recommended daily allowance (RDA) and LOAEL, NOAEL and the derivation of the UL for nutrients	16
Figure 2:	Structure of risk assessment for the derivation of maximum levels in individual foods	17
Figure 3:	Range of iodine deficiency disorders	200

20 List of Tables

Table 1:	Supply categories taking into account intake and/or supply status	18
Table 2:	Various degrees of probability that a nutrient leads to adverse side effects	18
Table 3:	Overview of the classification of vitamins and minerals in supply and risk categories	22
Table 4:	Proposed maximum levels for the use of vitamins and minerals in food supplements (FS) referred to the daily dose recommended by the manufacturer	23
Table 5:	Proposed maximum levels for the fortification of conventional foods with vitamins and minerals referred to the expected daily portion of a food	24
Table 6:	Overview of important permitted sodium compounds and other sodium- containing nutrient compounds	43
Table 7:	Reference values for sodium of DGE (DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE, 2000), the National Academy of Sciences NAS (1989)), SCF (1992) and FNB (2004)	45
Table 8:	Daily sodium intake (in g) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age (from: Nationale Verzehrsstudie Band XI, VERA-Schriftenreihe 1995b)	45
Table 9:	Daily sodium intake (in g) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age	46
Table 10:	Sodium concentrations in serum (in mmol/l) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age	46
Table 11:	Sodium excretion in urine (in mmol/24h) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age	46
Table 12:	Reference values for chloride	55
Table 13:	Estimated values for a minimum intake of potassium (DA-CH, 2000) compared with the PRI values	64
Table 14:	Recommended calcium intake	93
Table 15:	Calcium intake (mg/day) of German women and men (n=4030)	94
Table 16:	Recommended daily phosphorus intake	111
Table 17:	Phosphorus content of various foods	112
Table.18:	Recommended daily intake (RDA) for magnesium (FNB, 1997) compared with recommended intake (D-A-CH, 2000)	124
Table 19:	Admissible iron compounds, their synonyms and other characteristics	181
Table 20:	Iron metabolism disorders and parameters to assess iron status	182
Table 21:	Iron intake recommended by DGE/ÖGE/SGE/SVE (2000), FNB (2002) and SCF (1992)	183
Table 22:	Intake recommendations of FAO/WHO (2001) for iron depending on bioavailability	183
Table 23:	Iron contents of some foods	183
Table 24:	Daily iron intake (in mg) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age	184
Table 25:	Daily iron intake (in mg) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and age	184
Table 26:	Daily iron intake (in mg) by gender (F = Female, M = Male) and region (Potsdam/Heidelberg)	184

Table 27:	Serum ferritin concentration (in μ g/l) by gender (F = Female, M = male) and age	185
Table 28:	Overview of studies on the association between iron and the risk of cardiovascular disease	186
Table 29:	Recommended iodine intake	193
Table 30:	"Balance" of iodisation of feed (10 mg iodine/kg) (Großklaus, 1999)	194
Table 31:	Estimated iodine content of foods produced with iodised salt	195
Table 32:	Criteria for adequate iodine supply and the incidence of iodine deficiency diseases	196
Table 33	: A comparison of iodine nutritional status in some European countries in Germany	197
Table 34:	Comparison of the ULs of the FAO/WHO Expert Consultation, FNB and SCF	208
Table 35:	Recommended fluoride intake	230
Table 36:	Fluoride contents in foods on the Federal German market	231
Table 37:	Estimated daily fluoride intake of adolescents and adults in Germany	231
Table 38:	No Observed Adverse Effect Level (NOAEL) and Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level (LOAEL) of fluoride	233
Table 39:	Estimated values for adequate selenium intake	251
Table 40:	Copper as a cofactor of metalloenzymes	267
Table 41:	Estimated values for adequate copper intake (according to D-A-CH, 2000)	267
Table 42:	Dietary chromium intake in µg/day	287

01/2004	Published by L. Ellerbroek, H. Wichmann-Schauer, K. N. Mac Methoden zur Identifizierung und Isolierung von Enterokokken und deren Resistenzbestimmung € 5
02/2004	Published by M. Hartung Epidemiologische Situation der Zoonosen in Deutschland im Jahr 2002 € 15
03/2004	Published by A. Domke, R. Großklaus, B. Niemann. H. Przyrembel, K. Richter, E. Schmidt, A. Weißenborn, B. Wörner, R. Ziegenhagen Verwendung von Vitaminen in Lebensmitteln Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte, Teil 1 € 15
04/2004	Published by A. Domke, R. Großklaus, B. Niemann, H. Przyrembel, K. Richter, E. Schmidt, A. Weißenborn, B. Wörner, R. Ziegenhagen Verwendung von Mineralstoffen in Lebensmitteln Toxikologische und ernährungsphysiologische Aspekte, Teil 2 € 15
05/2004	Published by M. Hartung Epidemiologische Situation der Zoonosen in Deutschland im Jahr 2003 Übersicht über die Meldungen der Bundesländer € 15
01/2005	Published by A. Weißenborn, M. Burger, G.B.M. Mensink, C. Klemm, W. Sichert-Hellert, M. Kersting, H. Przyrembel Folsäureversorgung der deutschen Bevölkerung Abschlussbericht zum Forschungsvorhaben € 10
02/2005	Published by R. F. Hertel, G. Henseler ERiK - Entwicklung eines mehrstufigen Verfahrens der Risikokommunikation € 10
03/2005	Published by P. Luber, E. Bartelt Campylobacteriose durch Hähnchenfleisch Eine quantitative Risikoschätzung € 5
04/2005	Published by A. Domke, R. Großklaus, B. Niemann, H. Przyrembel, K. Richter, E. Schmidt, A. Weißenborn, B. Wörner, R. Ziegenhagen Use of Vitamins in Foods Toxikological and nutritional-physiological aspects, Part I € 15

Publications which have already appeared in the BfR-Wissenschaft series

The publications in the series can be obtained from:

Federal Institute for Risk Assessment Press and Public Relations Office Thielallee 88-92 D-14195 Berlin

Fax: 030-8412 4970 E-mail: pressestelle@bfr.bund.de